Descendants of James Langdon

Generation No. 1

1. JAMES¹ LANGDON was born 1755, and died Nov 1835 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (1) PATTY STEVENSON 13 Sep 1778 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of SOLOMAN STEVENSON and SARAH ?. She was born Bet. 1755 - 1760 in Virginia, and died Bef. 1815. He married (2) CATHERINE BEAMAN 1815 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, daughter of FRANCIS BEAMAN and SUSANNA ?. She was born Abt. 1780 in North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LANGDON: James Landgon (b.Abt.1755 - d.November 1835) Patty Stephenson (b.Abt.1758 -Bet. 1810-1814

James and Patty were married in Johnston County, NC on September 13, 1778.

They had 9 children together) Britain Landgon (b.1792) Elizabeth (Betsy) Landgon Winifred L. Landgon (b.1793) Sarah (Sally) Landgon (b.1786) Zachariah Landgon (b.1781) Edith Landgon (b.1791) Nancy Landgon (b.1787) Mary Landgon Martha Landgon

James moved to Montgomery County and remarried after the death of his 1st wife. His 2nd wife was Catherine Beaman, and they married in 1815. They had no children together. They moved to Owen County, IN with several of James' children from his first marriage. The only male Langdon to remain in Johnston County was his son Britton (or Brittain-I've seen it spelled both ways). All Langdons in Johnston County are descended from this son.

Will of William Messer Johnston County, NC Estate Records 3 Jan 1800; NC loose papers

In the Name of God amen. I William Messer of Johnson Countey & state of North Carlonar being of sound & _____ mind do the 3 day of Janry 1800 I do make & publish this my Last Will & testement as folith that is to say, I give & beQuath to my luving wif Elisebth one mar & a parsel of hogs a Bout 14 had & all my houshold & furntr & a copel of ten pound notes hur lifetim & after her deth to John Messer sun William Messer. Allso I give to my Beloved soninlaw James Langdon five poundes to be rased & levid out of my astate - also to

my Beloved son William Messer I give fiv pound to be rased out of the astat as before menchid - & allso to my Belovd daughter Mary Stevens five shillinge starling. My son John Messer & James Langdon my Execuars of this my last will & testement & I do _____ by utterily desaallow revok & disonnul all & every other former testaments wills legis bequeteh & executor by me in any wis before named wild & bequthed ratifien & conforming this & no other to be my last wil & testamen in witness wherof I have here unto set my hand & seal this 3 day of Janary in the yar of our Lord Eightteen hundard.

Sind seld published prohisnounced & declard by thWilliamsad William Messermarkas his Last will & testemenin the presentes of us.

Noel Johnson her Winney X Langdon mark her Nanny X Messer mark

Interpretation:

In the Name of God amen. I William Messer of Johnston County and state of North Carolina being of sound and _____ mind do the 3rd day of January 1800 make and publish this my Last Will and Testament as followeth, that is to say, I give and bequeath to my loving wife Elisabeth one mare and a parcel of hogs, about 14 head, and all my household and furniture and a couple of ten pound notes for her lifetime and after her death to John Messer's son, William Messer. Also I give to my beloved son-in-law James Langdon five pounds to be raised and levied out of my estate; also to my beloved son William Messer I give five pounds to be raised out of the estate as before mentioned; and also to my beloved daughter Mary Stevens five shillings sterling. My son John Messer and James Langdon my Executors of this my last will and testament and I do (______ by) utterly disallow, revoke and disannul all and every other former testaments, wills, legacies, bequests and executor by me in any wise before named, willed and bequeathed. Ratifying and confirming this and no other to be my last will and testament. In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 3rd day of January in the year of our Lord eighteen hundred.

Signed, sealed, published, pronounced and declared by the said William Messer as his last will and testament in the presence of us.

Copy of Deed 1802

CLEMENT BRYAN - deed book B-2, p. 49, 18 Sept. 1794

JAMES STEVENSON & JAMES LANGDON of Johnston Co. to SARAH STEVENSON of Johnston Co being heirs of Est. of SOLOMON STEVENSON, JR.(sic) . . such part of Est. as

Revolutionary War Pension Application BLWT 52778-160-55

LANGDON

James Langdon is the founder of the Owen County Langdon family. Where he was born is unknown but family tradition claims he was brought to America by his mother as a baby.

Another possibility, which has never been researched, could place his residence before Johnston County, N.C. in Shenandoah County, VA. In the Johnston County wills, 3 Jan 1800, Wm Messer, dec'd, had as a beneficiary "son in law" James Langdon. Since Langdon was married to Patsy Stevenson, it may be that son-in-law meant step son or some other relationship. In The History of Shenandoah Co. Va., by Wayland, p. 131, one of the trustees of Woodstock in 1761 was Joseph Langdon. The 1785 census of Va, Shenandoah Co. shows a John Messer.

James was a Revolutionary War soldier and died at his son Zacheria's home in Owen Co. Indiana. His first wife had died before he came to Indiana, and his second wife was Catherine Beaman. Whether Beaman was her name from a previous marriage or was her maiden name is not known by me.

James' first wife and the mother of his children was Patsy Stevenson, the daughter of Soloman and Sarah. The Stevenson's came to Johnston Co. N.C. in 1766. His first wife, ? Mathews was the daughter of hugh Mathews of Isle of Wight Co, VA. Had one child by her. Second wife Sarah ? was the mother of James Langdon's wife Patsy.

Two of James and Patsy's children married Beaman's who were or had been Quakers that had moved to Johnston Co. NC from Northhampton Co. NC, and prior to that, Nancemond Co. VA. This connection brought James Langdon to Montgomery Co. NC with the movement of some Beaman families. Then to Owen Co. Indiana with the migration of 10 or 12 families from Montgomery Co. His son Zacheria was married to Rachel Bolin, of a Montgomery Co. family. Several of her relations apparently also came to Owen Co. The Montgomery Co. N.C. Bolin's claim descent from Pocohontas and John Rolf.

Roger Peterson 1991

Genforum Posting by James Mark Valsame 3/23/2005

The will of William Messer was devised in Johnston County, North Carolina on January 3,

1800 [no probate date given]. In his will, Messer left wife Elizabeth a mare and a parcel of 14 hogs, as well as all household furniture and a couple of 10 Pound notes. After her death, the same was to fall to "John Messer sun William Messer" [Note: It is not clear from the original will whether this refers to a grandson William Messer or to both sons John and William Messer jointly]. He also left a bequest of 5 Pounds to "son-in-law" James Langdon to be raised out of the estate. Messer made an identical bequest of 5 Pounds for his son William Messer. Daughter Mary Stevens [probably Stevenson] was to receive a legacy of 5 Shillings Sterling. John Messer and James Langdon were appointed executors to the will, which was witnessed by Noel Johnson, Winney (+) Langdon, and Nanny (x) Messer. A note at the bottom of the will crossed out states that "John Messer only Qfd. Exr." [Johnston County, North Carolina Wills, North Carolina State Archives - original only, no recorded copy].

William Messer was deceased prior to February 20, 1800, when John Messer made an inventory of his personal property [Proven May Term, 1800; Johnston County, North Carolina Record of Estates, Volume 3, 1795-1800, p. 303]. More than four years later, the Johnston County Court Minutes of May 31, 1804 contain an entry showing that Elizabeth Messer sued the executor of her husband's estate [i.e. John Messer] for her legacy from the will:

Elizabeth Messer vs. The Exor. of William Messer, Petition for Legacy: Petition taken Pro Confesso. In this Cause it being Satisfactory made appear that the Defendant had been duly Served with a Copy of the Petition & Summon Agreeably to the Requisites of the Act of Assembly. The Court Order and Decree that the Defendant Pay and deliver over to the Petitioner the legacies in the Will as her Petition Sets forth, and the Costs of the Suit. [Johnston County, North Carolina Court Minutes, November 1800-November 1804, p. 221.]

Family tradition handed down through various descendants of son Britton Langdon (b. September 7, 1792, d. before January 29, 1876; md. November 7, 1815, Margaret "Peggy" Carrell, b. Spring, 1793, d. May 24, 1836, d/o James Carrell and Rhoda Stevenson; 2md. August 5, 1836, Winifred H. Jordan, b. about 1815, d. after 1880) of Johnston County, North Carolina state that James Langdon (b. about 1755, d. November, 1835; 1md. September 13, 1778, Patty Stevenson, b. about 1758, d. before 1815, d/o Solomon Stevenson, Sr. and Sarah; 2md. 1815, Catherine Beaman, b. about 1777, d. after. 1860) of Johnston County, North Carolina and Owen County, Indiana was an illegitimate child brought to America by his mother, who was banished from her family for conceiving a child out of wedlock. While this family tradition has never been proven, Langdon does abruptly appear in the records of Johnston County at the time of his marriage in 1778. During the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, the use of the term "son-in-law" could suggest its traditional interpretation (i.e. a man who marries one's daughter) or stepson (i.e. the son of one's current spouse by previous marriage). It is felt that the latter interpretation is the correct one. Elizabeth Messer was most likely the second wife of William Messer, this being suggested by the fact that she did not receive her legacy from her husband's executor John Messer until four years after William's death. The fact that James Langdon named one of his eldest daughters Elizabeth (md. Thomas Barber) would further suggest that Elizabeth Messer was possibly James Langdon's mother. Likewise, daughter Sarah Langdon (md. Samuel Beaman) was undoubtedly named for her maternal grandmother Sarah Stevenson [believed by this author to be Sarah (Matthews) McKinny, daughter of Hugh Matthews and Martha Johnson and widow of Gilbert McKinny]. Langdon's younger son Britton appears to have derived his first name from the Stevenson/Stephenson family, as Patty's older brother David Stevenson (ca. 1749-1808; md. Charity Pearson) of Wake County, North Carolina had a son named Britton Stevenson.

Whether James was Elizabeth's legitimate offspring by a previous marriage or an illegitimate child is completely unknown. It is curious that James Langdon's eldest son was named Zachariah, a less common name for that period. It is felt that this name may have some special significance in the origins of James Langdon. Interestingly, the name Zachariah or Zacharias appears in a number of Langdon families living in Cornwall, England in the 1700s.

One researcher whose brother-in-law was a Langdon descendant claimed in conversation with this author that Langdon's mother was Nanny Messer, who witnessed the 1800 will of William Messer. He stated that his brother-in-law had claimed that Nanny Messer was William Messer's sister, and that William Messer "adopted" his nephew James Langdon. Whether this theory is truly based in an actual family tradition or merely some genealogical speculation on that researcher's part is unclear. However, it appears rather unlikely that Nanny Messer was Langdon's mother. The most logical explanation is that Elizabeth was William Messer's second wife, and that she was the mother of James Langdon.

More About JAMES LANGDON and PATTY STEVENSON: Marriage: 13 Sep 1778, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CATHERINE BEAMAN: Catherine Langdon's deposition for bounty land

Volume L. 19. Bounty land warrant 52778-160-55; issued 6 Jan 1857 private, NC militia, Cpts Raiford & Williams

State of Indiana } Owen County } ss.

On this the 20" day of July one thousand eight hundred and fifty five, personally appeared Catharine Langdon, before me a justice of the Peace, within and for the county county and state aforsaid, aged seventy one years, a resident of Owen County and state of Indiana, who being duly sworn according to law says that she is the widow of James Langdon, deceased, who was a private in the company and Regiment not remembered by your deponent, no officers name recollected except she thinks that the first lieutenant or captain's name was Williams. that said James Langdon was in the Revolutionary war declared by the United States against Great Britain, that her said husband enlisted at - -- the name and time not known during said war, that said Langdon was in continual and active service in said war for the term of six months, that he was regularly in the service at the time of the burning of Norfolk Virginia, and that a time so remote as not rembrbed the dwelling house of said Langdon was destroyed with his property and discharge, by fire. And that subsequent to the tour last aforsaid the said Langdon enlisted or drafted for four months, and is believed to have been in actual service for that length of time, but the time of his entry and discharge of the Army is not

known, nor is the names of his officers known, that

he was in Gates defeat at Cambden [SC; Aug 16, 1780]. She further states that she was married to the said Langdon in the year she thinks is 1815, by one Horation Suggs, in Montgomery County, North Carolina, that since which time the public records of said county have been burned and that there is no private record of the same, and that her said husband died at Owen County, in the year she thinks of 1835, the day not remembred and that she is now a widow.

She makes this declaration for the purpose of obtaining the bounty land to which she may be entitled under the act approved March 3" 1855

Catherine (her mark) Langdon

We Eli Beaman and Henry Hudson residents of Owen County, in the state of Indiana upon our oaths declare that the foregoing declaration was signed and acknowledged by by Catharine Langdon, in our presence, and that we believe, from the appearance and statements of the applicant, and that she is the individual person she represents herself to be.

> Eli Beaman Henry Hudson

The foregoing declaration and affidavit were sworn to and subscribed before me on the day and year above written, and I certify that I know the affiants to be credible persons; that the claimant is the person she represents her self to be, and that I have no interest in this claim.

Ralph Vanhorn J.P.

Zachariah Langdon's deposition

State of Indiana } Owen County } ss.

The undersigned, being duly sworn, of lawful age and a resident of said county and state, deposeth and sayeth that he thinks sometime in the year 1815, he procured from the clerk of Montgomery County North Carolina the marriage license for the said James Langdon and Catherine Beaman, the maiden name of the now Catherine Langdon, widow of James Langdon, that he did not see the parties actually married, but that he saw them a few days afterwards, and has been acquainted with the parties ever since and for a long time before, and that said James and Catherine lived together as as man and wife and were so recognized in respictible society, and your deponent further sayeth that the said James Langdon died at my house, in Owen County, in the year I think of 1835, probably in the month of November of said year, and that at the time of the signing this affidavit, Catherine, widow as aforsaid, was alive and well but in the most indigent circumstances and without any means of support, otherwise than the charities of her neighbors. This the 20 day of July 1855.

Zachariah Langdon

Subscribed and sworn to before me this the 20th day of July 1855. Ralph VanHorn, J.P.

More About JAMES LANGDON and CATHERINE BEAMAN: Marriage: 1815, Montgomery County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and PATTY STEVENSON are:

- 2. i. ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, b. Abt. 1782, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 3. ii. WINNIFRED LANGDON, b. 1783, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Owen County, Indiana.
- 4. iii. SALLY SARAH LANGDON, b. 1786, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Aug 1866, Owen County, Indiana.
 - iv. NANCY LANGDON, b. 1787, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Johnston County, North Carolina; m. SOLOMAN STEVENSON, 18 Dec 1822, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About NANCY LANGDON: Burial: Johnston County, North Carolina

More About SOLOMAN STEVENSON and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 18 Dec 1822, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 5. v. ZACHARIAH LANGDON, b. Abt. 1789, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Feb 1861, Owen County, Indiana.
 - vi. EDITH LANGDON, b. 1790, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Johnston County, North Carolina; m. WILLIAM PARRISH, 25 Jul 1821, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. Abt. 1799.

More About EDITH LANGDON: Burial: Johnston County, North Carolina

More About WILLIAM PARRISH and EDITH LANGDON: Marriage: 25 Jul 1821, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 6. vii. MARY "POLLY" LANGDON, b. 1792, North Carolina; d. 03 Nov 1873, Warren County, Iowa.
- 7. viii. BRITTON LANGDON, SR., b. 07 Sep 1792, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Jan 1876, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ix. MARTHA LANGDON, m. ? LURAY.

Generation No. 2

2. ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON (*JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1782 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married THOMAS BARBER 05 Apr 1799 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of PLYVER BARBER and AMY ?.

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH LANGDON and THOMAS BARBER: Bride: Betsy Langdon Groom: Thomas Barber Bond Date: 05 Apr 1799 County: Johnston Record #: 01 017 Bondsman: Burwell Barber Witness: R Sanders Bond #: 000066897

More About THOMAS BARBER and ELIZABETH LANGDON: Marriage: 05 Apr 1799, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of ELIZABETH LANGDON and THOMAS BARBER is: 8. i. MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, b. Abt. 1819.

3. WINNIFRED² LANGDON (*JAMES*¹) was born 1783 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died in Owen County, Indiana. She married JACOB BEAMAN 02 Mar 1800 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ABRAHAM BEAMAN and ELIZABETH DAGE. He was born Abt. 1780.

Notes for WINNIFRED LANGDON: The family moved to Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana with Jacob's uncle, Francis, in 1823 or 1824.

Winifred, her dauther, Rachel, and daughter-in-law, Catharine, were charter members of the "Little Flock Baptist Church" which was later formally organized as the New Union Baptist Church in November 1842. Jacob BEAMAN died between 1852-1860, possibly in Warren County, Iowa where his son, Jacob L., migrated to in 1852. Winnie lived until at least 1860 when she resided with Jacob L. in Panora, Guthrie County, Iowa.

Notes for JACOB BEAMAN:

Little Flock Baptist Church was organized in an early day in the northern part of the township. The first meetings were held at the residences of Marady Lucas and Jacob Beaman. Early pastors were John Case and a Rev. Owens. A house of worship was built about the year 1843 and used till 1881. The society was re-organized many years ago and took upon itself the name of New Union Baptist Church, which it still retains. A frame house of worship was erected in the year 1881 on land owned by Mr. Lucas and cost the sum of \$1200.00. The organization was in good condition in 1884 with a membership of seventy five.

Marriage Notes for WINNIFRED LANGDON and JACOB BEAMAN:

Bride: Winifred Langdon Groom: Jacob Beaman Bond Date: 02 Mar 1800 County: Johnston Record #: 01 023 Bondsman: James Made his Mark Carre Witness: Keren Sanders Bond #: 000066981

More About JACOB BEAMAN and WINNIFRED LANGDON: Marriage: 02 Mar 1800, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WINNIFRED LANGDON and JACOB BEAMAN are:

 WINNIE NANCY³ BEAMAN, b. 1809, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina;
 d. 23 Dec 1875, Guthrie County, Iowa; m. GILLUM REYNOLDS, 30 Jan 1828, Owen County, Indiana.

More About GILLUM REYNOLDS and WINNIE BEAMAN: Marriage: 30 Jan 1828, Owen County, Indiana

ii. SERENA "REYNA" BEAMAN, m. JAMES H. WALLACE, 04 Sep 1824.

More About JAMES WALLACE and SERENA BEAMAN: Marriage: 04 Sep 1824

iii. ZACHARIA BEAMAN, m. CATHERINE RANDOL, 12 Mar 1830, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ZACHARIA BEAMAN and CATHERINE RANDOL: Marriage: 12 Mar 1830, Owen County, Indiana

- iv. ELIZABETH BEAMAN.
- v. RACHEL BEAMAN, m. ELIAS HICKS, 22 Dec 1831, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ELIAS HICKS and RACHEL BEAMAN: Marriage: 22 Dec 1831, Owen County, Indiana

vi. SARAH "SALLY" BEAMAN, m. JAMES B. HICKS, 23 Nov 1831, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JAMES HICKS and SARAH BEAMAN: Marriage: 23 Nov 1831, Owen County, Indiana

vii. ELIJAH BEAMAN, b. 08 Mar 1820; m. MARY SINGLETON, 05 Mar 1840, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ELIJAH BEAMAN and MARY SINGLETON: Marriage: 05 Mar 1840, Owen County, Indiana viii. JACOB L. BEAMAN, b. 1823; m. LINNA LUCAS, 03 May 1840, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JACOB BEAMAN and LINNA LUCAS: Marriage: 03 May 1840, Owen County, Indiana

4. SALLY SARAH² LANGDON (*JAMES*¹) was born 1786 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Aug 1866 in Owen County, Indiana. She married SAMUEL BEAMAN 31 Jul 1811 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of FRANCIS BEAMAN and SUSANNA ?. He was born Abt. 1793 in North Carolina, and died 22 Mar 1857 in Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for SALLY SARAH LANGDON: Sarah "Sary" or "Sally" LANGDON was the daughter of James and Patty (STEVENSON) LANGDON.

Samuel moved his family to Owen County, Indiana in 1823 and 1824 along with his parents, siblings, and some of his cousins. They first settled in Morgan Township where Sary was a charter member of the "Little Flock Baptist Church" which was later formally organized as the New Union Baptist Church in November 1842. Samuel and Samuel Jr. joined the church later.

After Samuel's father's death 1827, the family sold the Morgan Township claim (W/SE/S31/T11N/R4W) to John CARTER in 1829 and resettled in Jackson Township where they lived next to Samuel's brother, Briant.

Samuel also acquired a 40-acre claim in Jennings Township (NE/SE/S9/T11N/R4W) in 1835, as well as another 40-acre claim in Jackson (SE/SW/S5/T11N/R4W) in 1836. The Jennings claim he deeded to his son, Samuel, in February 1840, and the Jackson claim to his son-in-law, George W. HELM, in February 1837. He lived in Jackson through at least 1850 at which time he reported having 20 improved and 20 unimproved acres worth \$250. For livestock he reported a horse, milk cow, 8 sheep, and 280 swine.

Samuel BEAMAN died on 22 March 1857 and his wife, Sarah (LANGDON) BEAMAN died 24 August 1866. Both are buried at the New Union Baptist Church cemetery in Morgan Township.

More About SALLY SARAH LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

Notes for SAMUEL BEAMAN: History of Morgan Township OWEN COUNTY

The original boundary was created February 1821 and comprised the entire southwest corner of the county and was presumably named in honor of General Daniel Morgan the victor at the Battle of Cowpens (Jan. 17, 1781). In 1825 it was drastically changed and moved to the

northeast, with only six of the original ninety-six sections remaining in the original boundary. In 1837 when La Fayette Township was created, the twelve lower sections were removed and attached to the new township. Morgan Township was not settled as early as some of the townships. Samuel Beaman, and his sons, James, Samuel and Alvin came from North Carolina about the year 1824 with Reuben Jordan whose wife was a cousin of the Beamans. Oliver Cromwell also settled in the Northwest corner of the township and was one of the first pioneers in the northern part of the county.

Two brothers, Moses and John Carter, who were allied with the Beamans in Montgomery Co., N.C. came in 1829. The trip of 700 miles was made in wagons and it took seven weeks. Upon arriving at their destination, they found no house so they improvised a camp of their wagons in which the families lived until a house could be built. With the help of a few neighbors, a cabin of split poplar logs was hastily erected. A partition through the middle of the room divided it into two apartments, each of which was occupied by a family.

The pioneers survived mostly on meat from the game which abounded in the country. Nearly every article of clothing worn by either male or female was manufactured at home by the women on the old-fashioned spinning wheels, cards and looms. The men dressed in homespun jeans and buckskin, out of which were made pantaloons, hunting shirts, moccasins and occasionally dresses for the women. Shoes were made from leather tanned at home. Boots were seldom worn, except by professional men, and no better evidence could be adduced of a man being a preacher, doctor or lawyer than his appearing in public with boots on.

The earliest mill used by the pioneers was the little water mill on Jordan Creek in Jackson Township erected by Oliver Cromwell about 1824. Some of the settlers made their own flour and meal with the old-fashioned mortar, while others used a common grater made of tin which worked as long as the corn was not too dry.

The opportunities for obtaining an education in the early times were scarce and books were limited. A school was organized about 1835 and was in a little pole cabin. It had previously been used as a home by a squatter. After he had abandoned the building, the neighbors fitted it up as a schoolhouse. They furnished it with a few rough puncheon benches and built a large fire place in one end of the room.

The earliest religious services were conducted by the Christian and Baptist Churches. The Regular Baptists held thier first service soon after the first settlements were made. The Missionary Baptist church, commonly known as Carolina was organized about 1845. Its cemetery contains the remains of many of the early settlers of the township

Jordan Village was first located about one half mile from its present site, the coming of the railroad gradually caused the village to move to its present location.

Source: Owen County Historical Society More About SAMUEL BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

Marriage Notes for SALLY LANGDON and SAMUEL BEAMAN: Bride: Sally Langdon Groom: Samuel Beaman Bond Date: 31 Jul 1811 County: Johnston Record #: 01 023 Bondsman: Thomasx-Barber Witness: R. Sanders Bond #: 000066982

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN and SALLY LANGDON: Marriage: 31 Jul 1811, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SALLY LANGDON and SAMUEL BEAMAN are:

9.

- i. JAMES³ BEAMAN, b. 21 Apr 1812, Montgomery, North Carolina; d. 06 Apr 1906, Jenning's Township, Owen County, Indiana.
 - ELIZABETH J. BEAMAN, b. 11 Jan 1814, Montgomery, North Carolina; d. 18 Jan 1902, Douglas County, Illinois; m. GEORGE W. HELLUM, 08 Aug 1830, Owen County, Indiana.

More About GEORGE HELLUM and ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Marriage: 08 Aug 1830, Owen County, Indiana

- 10. iii. SAMUEL BEAMAN, b. 20 May 1818, North Carolina; d. 04 Sep 1907, Owen County, Indiana.
- 11. iv. ALVIN BEAMAN, b. 1819, North Carolina; d. 1888, Owen County, Indiana.
 - v. JOHN BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1820, North Carolina.
 - vi. MARY "POLLY" BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1821, North Carolina; m. JOHN PARRISH, 20 Jul 1839, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JOHN PARRISH and MARY BEAMAN: Marriage: 20 Jul 1839, Owen County, Indiana

vii. SARAH BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1826, North Carolina.

5. ZACHARIAH² LANGDON (*JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1789 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Feb 1861 in Owen County, Indiana. He married RACHEL BOLIN. She was born 1791 in North Carolina, and died 14 Sep 1868 in Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for ZACHARIAH LANGDON:

Zacheria spent more that half his lifetime in North Carolina. There is a record of a George L. Stephenson and wife selling some property to a Zacheria Langdon in Deed Book 10, page 431, Johnston County, North Carolina. He came to Indiana about 1831, as William Clark Langdon was his first child that was born in Indiana. During his later years, he owned land and lived in the eastern portion of the Southwest quarter of Jackson Township, Indiana where he owned 80 acres. Zacheria, and two of his sisters, were members of the New Union Baptist Church. Zacheria and wife Rachel are thought to be buried at the Carolina Cemetery, Owen County, Indiana, but no markers for those gravesites is evident. Source: The Stephenson, Langdon, Parrish, Stevens and Query Family Descent by Arthur C. Query. More detailed sources can be found in that documents on file at the Owen County, Indiana Library.

More About ZACHARIAH LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Church, Owen County, Indiana Occupation: Farmer

More About RACHEL BOLIN: Burial: Carolina Church, Owen County, Indiana

Children of ZACHARIAH LANGDON and RACHEL BOLIN are:

- 12. i. WINNIE³ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1812, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 13. ii. TEREEZER LANGDON, b. Abt. 1813; d. 24 Jul 1848.
- 14. iii. MARTHA "PATSY" LANGDON, b. 05 Jun 1814, Montgomery County, North Carolina; d. 18 Sep 1859.
- 15. iv. NANCY J. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1821, Montgomery County, North Carolina.
- 16. v. BRITTON LANGDON, b. 1824, Montgomery County, North Carolina; d. 1900, Sullivan County, Missouri.
- 17. vi. AMY LANGDON, b. 26 May 1830, Montgomery County, North Carolina; d. 24 Mar 1905, Owen County, Indiana.
 - vii. ANNA E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1831, Montgomery County, North Carolina.
- 18. viii. WILLIAM CLARK LANGDON, b. 03 Oct 1832, Owen County, Indiana; d. 02 Apr 1913, Owen County, Indiana.
- 19. ix. SARAH LANGDON, b. Abt. 1835, Owen County, Indiana.
 - x. ELIZABETH LANGDON, b. Abt. 1838, Owen County, Indiana; m. WILLIAM A. FOWLER.

6. MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON (*JAMES*¹) was born 1792 in North Carolina, and died 03 Nov 1873 in Warren County, Iowa. She married (1) BRIANT BEAMAN 1810 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, son of FRANCIS BEAMAN and SUSANNA ?. He was born 1788 in North Carolina, and died 03 Jan 1836 in Owen County, Indiana. She married (2) NOAH RANDALL 06 Dec 1840 in Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for MARY "POLLY" LANGDON:

Briant moved his family to Owen County, Indiana in 1823 and 1824 along with his parents, siblings, and some of his cousins. They first settled in Morgan Township and, after his father's death in 1827, resettled in Jackson Township where he lived next to his brother, Samuel.

Briant Beaman died in Owen County on 3 January 1836 (or 1839), probably in either Morgan or Jackson Township.

After Briant's death, Mary (LANGDON) BEAMAN remarried to Noah RANDALL on 6

December 1840 in Owen County. They continued to live in Morgan Township, close by her children, through 1850, but relocated to Warren County, Iowa by 1870 where she lived with her daughter, Catherine (BEAMAN) CLINKENBEARD.

Mary (LANGDON BEAMAN) RANDALL died on 3 November 1873 in either Owen County or Harrison County, Iowa. Her birth year, according to censuses, ranged from as early as 1791 to as late as 1805, but was most likely near 1800 or sooner.

More About BRIANT BEAMAN and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 1810, Montgomery County, North Carolina

More About NOAH RANDALL and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 06 Dec 1840, Owen County, Indiana

Children of MARY LANGDON and BRIANT BEAMAN are:

- 20. i. ELI³ BEAMAN, b. 13 Oct 1813, Montgomery County, North Carolina; d. 15 Jun 1896, Owen County, Indiana.
- 21. ii. JACOB BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1818, Montgomery County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. 1822; m. ELIJAH HALTOM, 30 May 1833, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ELIJAH HALTOM and ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Marriage: 30 May 1833, Owen County, Indiana

iv. BRYANT BEAMAN, b. 1825, Montgomery, North Carolina; d. 13 Mar 1909.
v. EZEKIAL BEAMAN, b. 1827, Owen County, Indiana; m. POLLY NICHOLS, 19 Mar 1843, Owen County, Indiana.

> More About EZEKIAL BEAMAN and POLLY NICHOLS: Marriage: 19 Mar 1843, Owen County, Indiana

- vi. SAMUEL BEAMAN, b. 1829, Owen County, Indiana.
- vii. PATSEY BEAMAN, b. 1834, Owen County, Indiana.
- viii. CATHERINE BEAMAN, b. 1837.

7. BRITTON² LANGDON, SR. (*JAMES*¹) was born 07 Sep 1792 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Jan 1876 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) MARGARET "PEGGY" CARROLL 07 Nov 1815 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES CARROLL and RHODA STEPHENSON. She was born 1793 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 1836 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) WINIFRED HAWKINS JORDAN 05 Aug 1836 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1815.

More About BRITTON LANGDON and MARGARET CARROLL: Marriage: 07 Nov 1815, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BRITTON LANGDON and WINIFRED JORDAN:

Bride: Winifred Jordan Groom: Briton Langdon Bond Date: 05 Aug 1836 County: Johnston Record #: 01 125 Bondsman: Benjamin Martin Witness: Rm Sanders Bond #: 000068653

More About BRITTON LANGDON and WINIFRED JORDAN: Marriage: 05 Aug 1836, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BRITTON LANGDON and MARGARET CARROLL are:

23.	i.	CARROLL ³ LANGDON, b. 1819, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Dec
		1898, Johnston County, North Carolina.
24.	ii.	CASWELL LANGDON, b. 23 Jun 1821, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 0

- 24. ii. CASWELL LANGDON, b. 23 Jun 1821, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jun 1876, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 25. iii. CASSANDA LANGDON, b. 1824, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Oct 1887.
- 26. iv. ZACHARIAH LANGDON, b. 13 Jan 1826, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Apr 1888, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 27. v. RHODA LANGDON, b. 1828, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Apr 1895.
- 28. vi. BRITTON LANGDON, JR., b. 1832, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Apr 1863, Scottsville, Virginia.
- 29. vii. MERRITT NEWTON LANGDON, b. Abt. 1833, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jan 1863, Richmond, Virginia.

Children of BRITTON LANGDON and WINIFRED JORDAN are:

- viii. ERASTUS³ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1840.
 30. ix. MCDANIEL "MACK" LANGDON, b. Mar 1847, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Jul 1918.
 31. x. MAJOR JORDAN LANGDON, b. 07 Dec 1850, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Dec 1912.
- 32. xi. NANCY E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1843; d. Jan 1886.

Generation No. 3

8. MARTHA ANN³ BARBER (*ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1819. She married (1) WILLIAM MOODY. He died Bef. 1850. She married (2) C. SMITH KERBY. He was born Abt. 1821.

More About C. SMITH KERBY: Occupation: Boot/Shoemaker

Children of MARTHA BARBER and WILLIAM MOODY are: 33. i. SARAH⁴ MOODY, b. Abt. 1840.

ii. REBECCA ELIZABETH MOODY, b. Mar 1843, North Carolina.

iii. FRANCES MOODY, b. Abt. 1846.

Children of MARTHA BARBER and C. KERBY are:

34.

- iv. JOHN⁴ KERBY, b. Abt. 1851.
- v. MILLARD KERBY, b. Abt. 1854.

9. JAMES³ BEAMAN (*SALLY SARAH² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born 21 Apr 1812 in Montgomery, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 1906 in Jenning's Township, Owen County, Indiana. He married (1) LYDIA HELM 27 Oct 1831 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 10 Dec 1814 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 1890 in Christian, Illinois. He married (2) JENNIE 04 Jun 1856 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born Abt. 1814, and died 07 Feb 1881. He married (3) MARY MAY 26 Jun 1881 in Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for JAMES BEAMAN: JENNINGS TOWNSHIP HISTORY

The section of Owen county known as Jennings township was organized as a district division in the year 1842 and originally formed a part of the township of Jackson. It lies in the northern part of the county and its boundaries are: Putnam county on the north, Taylor township on the east, Montgomery and Morgan twps on the south and finally Jackson township on the west. The township was named after T.C. Jennings, a man who took an active part in its organization. The original outline has been modified at different times. In 1852, its boundaries were enlarged by the addition of a part of Morgan township and in September of 1861 it was readjusted to its present twenty one square miles. The surface of the township except for the northeastern part is hilly and broken and has much wild scenery.

The most broken portions are along the Eel River and in the central and southern portions where the soil rests upon a bed of sandstone. Building stone of fine quality is found upon almost any farm in the township. An inexhaustible supply of block coal underlies the township and is easily accessible. Several mines have been developed for neighborhood purposes, the largest being on the farm of James Beaman. The principal occupation is stockraising.

The first land entry made in Jennings township was in the year 1816 by C & F Bullett who were speculators and obtained patents for 611 acres in the township. The same year entries were made by I. Lindsey and Fetter and Hughes in section 36. The first permanent settler appears to have been Isaac Teel who located near the lower falls of the Eel River and erected a small mill as early as 1820. One year later he entered land in section 26 and died a short time after this. His widow later married a man named Acres, another early settlers in the same area.

Settlements were made in the northern part of the township in an early day by William and Owen Martin, the latter becoming one of the leading citizens of the community. Pioneers came in rather slowly due to the broken conditions, the country provided little inducements.

In 1833, entries were made by William Goff and Amasa Tabor, the latter a native of Kentucky

and a prominent member of the Baptist Church. Later came John Black, Matthew Spangler, John Allee, William Allee, William Branham and George Rogers, all who had homes there by 1836. The following year the population was increased by the arrival of Jonathan Branham, Alvin Beaman, James Beaman, Thomas Helm, W.P. Cook, Arabian Davis, Wyatt Cook and others. There were others who made land entries there but were not identified as residents of the township: James Dill, William Lafuse, Wesley Jones, Jane Aldridge, J.P. Sinclair, Benjamin P. Evans, John Gillaspy, G.W. Leach, James Townsend, Henry Ernhart, Josiah Williams and D.G. Martin and Perry Branham.

The earliest improvements of any note were the little corn mill erected by Issac Teel at the lower falls of Eel River. This was a small log building situated on the edge of a cliff; it ground both corn and wheat and did a good business for about ten years.

T.C. Jennings operated the second mill located at the Upper Falls of Eel River. Mr Jennings being public spirited planned several other ventures connected with the mill, however, none of them were successful. This mill was passed through several different hands through the years, those being: Clune & Co, Messers. Foster and Fullerton, Messers. Steiner and Wallace and a Mr. Taylor.

In an early day, James Townsend of Putnam County and founder of the village of Putnamville, conceived the idea of erecting a large factory at the lower falls and spent much money cutting a raceway through the sold rocks there. The project was abandoned eventually leaving Mr Townsend almost bankrupt. He also spent much time in mining salt and lead from the bluffs of the river, this also proving futile.

Matthias Spangler and James Beaman were the first to erect frame houses in the township. Owen Martin and John Black built frame residences in an early day also. On the farm of James Beaman is one of the earliest orchards.

The first burial place in the township was near the lower falls of Eel River where Issac Teel was laid to rest about 1821 or 1822. Several others were buried there also, however, the land was later abandoned and no sign of a grave exists now.

A cemetery was laid of about near the upper falls many years later. Among the first to rest there is the son of T.C. Jennings, Lewis Hill, Mahala Maze and a man named Willis.

The Cataract Graveyard was laid off about the year 1870-1871 on land purchased from T.C. Jennings. The first interment here was Theodosia Beaman, daughter of Samuel; the second was Jane Haltom, daughter of James.

The first marriage in Jennings township was solemnized about the year 1824 between Mrs. Teel, widow of Isaac and Joseph Acres; Samuel Beaman and Lucinda Rogers were also married in an early day.

Among the earliest births in the township was Calvin, son of James and Lydia Beaman in the year 1832. Two others were also Alvin Beaman, son of Samuel, and Silas R, son of Jeptha and Margaret Meek.

SCHOOLS

It is difficult to designate the exact time or place where the first school in this township was taught as opinions vary greatly. It is known however, that a certain Billy Strong taught a term on the place where James Beaman lived as early as the year 1836. The house which Strong "wielded the birch" was a rude log affair, erected by a few neighbors and was used for only a short period of time.

E. Hawkins was a pedagogue at the same place. An early house was erected for school and church purposes and stood a short distance from Cataract with the high sounding name of "Buckskin". It was also built by neighbors, each one giving what he could towards the building, some giving money, others giving items to be sold for money. Among the latter was a "buckskin" given by Arthur Cummings, a fact which gave the house its name. Other houses were erected from time to time in various parts of the township, but for many years the schools were of inferior grade and not very well patronized. After the public school system was adopted, the cause of education received new impetus and better buildings replaced the simple log structures. In 1884 there were six schoolhouses being taught from four to six months in the year, bringing the advantages of common education with easy reach of all.

VILLAGES

Fallsboro--This paper city was laid out in the year 1830 by Rose and Acres in Section 26, township 12 north and Range 4 west and received its name from the falls of the Eel River. The plat shows thirty five lots each 66x99 feet in size and four streets; Main, Jackson, Van Buren and Washington. The first of which was 60 feet and the others were 30 feet each. The town was platted for the purposes of speculation, but the proprieters never realized their anticipated fortune and dispossed of the site.

Cataract--This village takes its name from the fall of the river and was once the milling and mercantile center for a large area of the country before the days of the railway. It is located in Section 2, Township 11 north and range 4 west and dates its history from December of 1851, at which time the plat was surveyed and placed upon record. The original survey consisted of fourteen lots, but since then two additions have been made by T.C. Jennings on the first of March 1860 and the second on the second of September 1863.

The large flouring and saw mill of T.C. Jennings early gave the place considerable importance and induced many persons to secure lots and settle in the village. A carding machine was one of the first industries of the place operated by Mr. Jennings in connection with the other mills and a store was brought to the village soon after it was laid out. The mills were all operated on an extensive scale, Gosport and Greencastle being the principal markets for lumber, while flour was hauled to Louisville and other distant points. One of the first buildings in the village was erected for a business house by A.M. Bullett, it was occupied in an early day by Clune & Co. of Cincinnati who stocked it with miscellaneous merchandise. They were in business about ten years. Other merchants who sold goods were: Creech & Campbell, A.M. Hodge, Jack Lewis, L.T. Gose and T. D. Stillwell. There was also a drug store, and a wagon and blacksmith shop.

The following medical men have practiced in the village: W. V. Wiles, Dr. Cole, J.B. Grimes, Dr. Hamrick, J.M.Jones, William Nichols, William Hickson, B. F. Spellbring and Dr. Brasier, George McNutt and J.H. Medaris.

http://www.rootsweb.com/~inowen2/jenntwp.html

More About JAMES BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

Notes for LYDIA HELM:

Marriage Notes for JAMES BEAMAN and LYDIA HELM: Beaman, Lydia Beaman, James (6) 347,361 47/117 1856/1857 Lydia granted divorce by default. Granted custody of Samuel S., Nancy J., and John T. Beaman, and alimony.

More About JAMES BEAMAN and LYDIA HELM: Marriage: 27 Oct 1831, Owen County, Indiana

More About JENNIE: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and JENNIE: Marriage: 04 Jun 1856, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and MARY MAY: Marriage: 26 Jun 1881, Owen County, Indiana

Children of JAMES BEAMAN and LYDIA HELM are:

- 35. i. CALVIN⁴ BEAMAN, b. 12 Aug 1832.
 - WILLIAM RILEY BEAMAN, b. 05 Nov 1833, Owen County, Indiana; d. 08 Mar 1908; m. (1) SARAH JANE COOK, 09 Dec 1856, Owen County, Indiana; m. (2) MARY JANE LANDERS, 25 Aug 1859, Illinois.

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM BEAMAN and SARAH COOK: Divorce

Beaman, Sarah Beaman, William R. 40 Nov 1858

More About WILLIAM BEAMAN and SARAH COOK: Marriage: 09 Dec 1856, Owen County, Indiana

More About WILLIAM BEAMAN and MARY LANDERS: Marriage: 25 Aug 1859, Illinois

iii. GEORGE WRIGHT BEAMAN, b. 15 May 1835, Owen County, Indiana; d. 1906;
 m. ARTEMISSA WASHBURN, 15 Apr 1859, Illinois.

More About GEORGE BEAMAN and ARTEMISSA WASHBURN: Marriage: 15 Apr 1859, Illinois

iv. RACHEL G. BEAMAN, b. 01 Dec 1836, Owen County, Indiana; m. HUGH GOFF, 11 May 1854, Owen County, Indiana; b. Abt. 1833; d. 01 Dec 1906, Jackson Township, Indiana.

Notes for HUGH GOFF: Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 Ancestry.com

Name: Hugh Goff Date: Dec 01, 1906 Location: Jackson Township Age: 73 yr Gender: Male Race: W Source location: County Health Office, Spencer Source notes: The source of this record is the book H-16 on page 38 within the series produced by the Indiana Works Progress Administration.

Marriage Notes for RACHEL BEAMAN and HUGH GOFF: Indiana Marriages, 1845-1920 Ancestry.com

Title: Index to Marriage Record 1850 - 1920 Inclusive Volume I Letters A to J Inclusive
Record Location: Owen County, Indiana
W. P. A. Original Record Located: Compiled by Indiana Works Progress
Administration 1939
Spouse 1: Hugh Goff
Spouse 2: Rachael Beaman
Marriage Date: 11 May 1854
County: Owen
Book: 27
Original Source Page: 387

More About HUGH GOFF and RACHEL BEAMAN: Marriage: 11 May 1854, Owen County, Indiana

v. SAMUEL SIMPSON BEAMAN, b. 16 Aug 1838, Owen County, Indiana; d. 16 Apr 1931; m. SINAI HODGE, 12 Jan 1860, Owen County, Indiana.

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN and SINAI HODGE: Marriage: 12 Jan 1860, Owen County, Indiana

vi. SARAH "SALLY" BEAMAN, b. 19 Sep 1840, Owen County, Indiana; d. 01 Sep 1861, Owen County, Indiana; m. WILLIAM GOFF, 11 Feb 1858, Owen County, Indiana.

More About WILLIAM GOFF and SARAH BEAMAN: Marriage: 11 Feb 1858, Owen County, Indiana

vii. ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. 17 Nov 1841, Owen County, Indiana; d. 12 Jan 1910; m. JEPTHA MEEK, 19 Jul 1860, Owen County, Indiana; b. 1833; d. 1907.

More About ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JEPTHA MEEK: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JEPTHA MEEK and ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Marriage: 19 Jul 1860, Owen County, Indiana

- 36. viii. JACOB GIBSON BEAMAN, b. Nov 1843, Near Cataract, Owen County, Indiana; d. 11 Oct 1915, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana.
 - ix. ELIHU BEAMAN, b. 18 Feb 1846, Owen County, Indiana; d. 31 Mar 1901, Jackson Township, Owen County, Indiana; m. JEMIMA J. MEEK, 19 Jul 1868, Owen County, Indiana; b. 18 Dec 1849.

More About ELIHU BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JEMIMA J. MEEK: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About ELIHU BEAMAN and JEMIMA MEEK: Marriage: 19 Jul 1868, Owen County, Indiana

x. JAMES FAIN BEAMAN, b. 06 Dec 1847; m. ELLISA POLLARD, 02 Jun 1874, Putnam County, Indiana.

More About JAMES BEAMAN and ELLISA POLLARD: Marriage: 02 Jun 1874, Putnam County, Indiana

xi. JOHN TIPTON BEAMAN, b. 14 Feb 1851.

10. SAMUEL³ BEAMAN (*SALLY SARAH² LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born 20 May 1818 in North Carolina, and died 04 Sep 1907 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (1) LUCINDA B.

ROGERS 06 Jul 1837 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 10 Aug 1817, and died 15 Sep 1872 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (2) TAMER S. HICKS 13 Nov 1878 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born Abt. 1826, and died 03 Aug 1908 in Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana.

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About LUCINDA B. ROGERS: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN and LUCINDA ROGERS: Marriage: 06 Jul 1837, Owen County, Indiana

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN and TAMER HICKS: Marriage: 13 Nov 1878, Owen County, Indiana

Children of SAMUEL BEAMAN and LUCINDA ROGERS are:

- 37. i. JAMES WESLEY⁴ BEAMAN, b. 27 Jun 1842; d. 02 Jul 1868.
- 38. ii. CHARITY AGNES BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1844.

11. ALVIN³ BEAMAN (*SALLY SARAH² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born 1819 in North Carolina, and died 1888 in Owen County, Indiana. He married WINNIE LANGDON 16 Oct 1834 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of ZACHARIAH LANGDON and RACHEL BOLIN. She was born Abt. 1812 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALVIN BEAMAN: Civil War Private COMPANY B 97TH INDIANA

More About ALVIN BEAMAN and WINNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 16 Oct 1834, Owen County, Indiana

Children of ALVIN BEAMAN and WINNIE LANGDON are:

i. ELIZABETH A.⁴ BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1835; m. WILLIAM B. SMILEY, 21 Sep 1854, Owen County, Indiana.

More About WILLIAM SMILEY and ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Marriage: 21 Sep 1854, Owen County, Indiana

 ii. JAMES HENRY BEAMAN, b. 1838; d. 1930; m. (1) ELIZA JANE HALTOM, 18 Apr 1861, Owen County, Indiana; m. (2) CHARITY HUTSON, 16 Mar 1889, Owen County, Indiana; b. 1852; d. 1928.

More About JAMES HENRY BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and ELIZA HALTOM:

Marriage: 18 Apr 1861, Owen County, Indiana

More About CHARITY HUTSON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and CHARITY HUTSON: Marriage: 16 Mar 1889, Owen County, Indiana

- iii. SAMUEL BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1839.
- iv. RACHEL BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1841; m. JAMES W. FOWLER, 25 Aug 1859, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JAMES FOWLER and RACHEL BEAMAN: Marriage: 25 Aug 1859, Owen County, Indiana

39. v. LUCY BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1843.

40.

- vi. BRITTON BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1845; d. 13 Jul 1918.
 - vii. MINNIE M. BEAMAN, m. JOHN B. JONES, 23 Dec 1875, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JOHN JONES and MINNIE BEAMAN: Marriage: 23 Dec 1875, Owen County, Indiana

- viii. LAMBERT BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1849.
 - ix. WILLIAM G. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1851.
 - x. Allan Charles Beaman, b. Abt. 1862.

12. WINNIE³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1812 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ALVIN BEAMAN 16 Oct 1834 in Owen County, Indiana, son of SAMUEL BEAMAN and SALLY LANGDON. He was born 1819 in North Carolina, and died 1888 in Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for ALVIN BEAMAN: Civil War Private COMPANY B 97TH INDIANA

More About ALVIN BEAMAN and WINNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 16 Oct 1834, Owen County, Indiana

Children are listed above under (11) Alvin Beaman.

13. TEREEZER³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1813, and died 24 Jul 1848. She married ELI BEAMAN 03 Nov 1831 in Owen County, Indiana, son of BRIANT BEAMAN and MARY LANGDON. He was born 13 Oct 1813 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 15 Jun 1896 in Owen County, Indiana.

More About ELI BEAMAN: Burial: Mannon Cemetery, Owen-Morgan County Line, Indiana More About ELI BEAMAN and TEREEZER LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Nov 1831, Owen County, Indiana

Children of TEREEZER LANGDON and ELI BEAMAN are:

- 41. i. ZACHARIAH⁴ BEAMAN.
 - ii. WILLIAM H. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1840, Indiana.
 - iii. JAMES M. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1844; m. MARY L. DAVIS, 22 Feb 1866, Putnam County, Indiana.

More About JAMES BEAMAN and MARY DAVIS: Marriage: 22 Feb 1866, Putnam County, Indiana

iv. MARTHA J. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1846.

14. MARTHA "PATSY"³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Jun 1814 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 18 Sep 1859. She married ISAAC BEAMAN 18 May 1833 in Owen County, Indiana. He was born Abt. 1814 in North Carolina.

More About MARTHA "PATSY" LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About ISAAC BEAMAN and MARTHA LANGDON: Marriage: 18 May 1833, Owen County, Indiana

Children of MARTHA LANGDON and ISAAC BEAMAN are:

- i. JAMES C.⁴ BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1833.
- ii. LOUISA BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1836.
- iii. CLAYBORN BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1838.
- iv. WILLIAM BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1840.
- v. NANCY J. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1842.
- vi. ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1844.
- 42. vii. HENRY BUTLER "HANK" BEAMAN, b. 28 Feb 1848, Owen County, Indiana; d. 17 Apr 1897, Missoula, Montana.

15. NANCY J.³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1821 in Montgomery County, North Carolina. She married (1) ABRAHAM J. PARRISH 26 May 1839 in Owen County, Indiana, son of FRANCIS PARRISH and PARTHENIA PARRISH. She married (2) ELIJAH OWEN 01 May 1863.

More About ABRAHAM PARRISH and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 26 May 1839, Owen County, Indiana

More About ELIJAH OWEN and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 01 May 1863

Children of NANCY LANGDON and ABRAHAM PARRISH are:

- i. ELIAS B.⁴ PARRISH, b. 1842.
- PLEASANT JACKSON PARRISH, b. 1846; d. 1922; m. LUCINDA WELTY, 26 Apr 1866, Owen County, Indiana; b. 1850; d. 1915, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana.

More About PLEASANT JACKSON PARRISH: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About LUCINDA WELTY: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About PLEASANT PARRISH and LUCINDA WELTY: Marriage: 26 Apr 1866, Owen County, Indiana

- iii. FELIX PARRISH, b. 1848.
- 43. iv. RACHEL ELLEN PARRISH, b. 1850.
 - v. DEBORAH PARRISH.

16. BRITTON³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1824 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 1900 in Sullivan County, Missouri. He married SARAH JANE VANHORN 06 May 1844 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of RALPH VANHORN and HANNAH NICHOLS. She was born 1825 in Indiana, and died 1882 in Sullivan County, Missouri.

More About BRITTON LANGDON: Burial: Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri Occupation: Farmer

More About SARAH JANE VANHORN: Burial: Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri

More About BRITTON LANGDON and SARAH VANHORN: Marriage: 06 May 1844, Owen County, Indiana

Children of BRITTON LANGDON and SARAH VANHORN are:

i. MARIAN⁴ LANGDON, b. 12 Nov 1846; d. 1852, Owen County, Indiana.

More About MARIAN LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

 RACHEL ELIZABETH LANGDON, b. 27 May 1849; d. 07 Sep 1911, Browning Missouri; m. (1) ALLEN THOMAS, 05 Feb 1864; b. Abt. 1849; m. (2) LEROY HILBURN, 12 Sep 1872.

More About ALLEN THOMAS and RACHEL LANGDON: Marriage: 05 Feb 1864

More About LEROY HILBURN and RACHEL LANGDON:

Marriage: 12 Sep 1872

- iii. SARAH A. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1852.
- iv. JOHN D. LANGDON, b. 19 Jan 1855, Owen County, Indiana; d. 31 Dec 1936, Sullivan County, Missouri; m. LUCINDA "LOU" COOK; b. 22 Feb 1863, Indiana; d. 09 Mar 1925, Sullivan County, Missouri.

More About JOHN D. LANGDON: Burial: 01 Jan 1937, Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri Cause of Death: Myocarditis Chronic Occupation: Farmer

More About LUCINDA "LOU" COOK: Burial: 11 Mar 1925, Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri Cause of Death: Carcinoma

- v. DANIEL VORHEES LANGDON, b. Abt. 1864.
- vi. WILLIAM C. LANGDON, b. 1870.

17. AMY³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 May 1830 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 24 Mar 1905 in Owen County, Indiana. She married EZEKIAL HALTOM 24 Jan 1857, son of WILLIAM HALTOM and ELIZABETH SUGG. He was born 07 Jan 1822 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 18 Mar 1901 in Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana.

More About AMY LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Church, Owen County, Indiana

Notes for EZEKIAL HALTOM:

Ezekiel Haltom was born January 7, 1822 in Montgomery County, North Carolina to William and Elizabeth (Sugg) Haltom. He married (1) on January 30, 1844 to Matilda J. Cassida, born ca.1828 (divorced); (2) January 24, 1857 to Amy Langdon, born May 26, 1836. Ezekiel Haltom's first purchase of land in Owen County occurred on January 20, 1848 when he purchased 40 acres in Morgan township. In 1849, Ezekiel patented 87 acres in Jackson township, relocating there. Amy suffered from bronchitis. Ezekiel was living in Jackson township, 1850, in the Village of Cataract in Jennings township from 1870-80 and died there, March 18, 1901. Amy died March 24, 1905. Both are buried in the Carolina Cemetery.

More About EZEKIAL HALTOM: Burial: Carolina Church, Owen County, Indiana

More About EZEKIAL HALTOM and AMY LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Jan 1857

Children of AMY LANGDON and EZEKIAL HALTOM are: i. NANCY E.⁴ HALTOM, b. Abt. 1845; d. 1857. Notes for NANCY E. HALTOM: Nancy died in a threshing accident.

- ii. SARAH A. HALTOM, b. Abt. 1848.
- iii. JOHN W. HALTOM, b. Jan 1850.
- iv. MARGARET A. HALTOM, b. 1858; d. 1934; m. WILLIAM CASSIDA, 21 Oct 1878; b. 1854; d. 1934.

More About MARGARET A. HALTOM: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About WILLIAM CASSIDA: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About WILLIAM CASSIDA and MARGARET HALTOM: Marriage: 21 Oct 1878

- v. MORRIS W. HALTOM, b. Sep 1859; d. 1928.
- 44. vi. MARY J. HALTOM, b. Jun 1870.

18. WILLIAM CLARK³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Oct 1832 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 02 Apr 1913 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (1) ELLEN ANNA HALTOM 30 Mar 1854 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 29 Jan 1835, and died 30 Sep 1859 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (2) MARTHA ANN SIPPLE 01 Jan 1861 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 1840, and died 1880 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (3) MARY CORBIT MUSTARD 03 Oct 1882 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of JOHN CORBIT and ANN TIPTON. She was born Feb 1850.

Notes for WILLIAM CLARK LANGDON: "HISTORY OF OWEN COUNTY 1884" CHARLES BLANCHARD, EDITOR. CHICAGO: F. A. BATTEY & CO. PUBLISHERS. 1884. F. A. BATTEY. F. W. TEPPLE

JACKSON TOWNSHIP IN OWEN CO., IN. PAGE 957

WILLIAM C. LANGDON, farmer and stock raiser, was born in Owen County, October 3, 1832, and is the eighth child born to Zachariah and Rachel (Bolin) Langdon, both natives of North Carolina and of English extraction. William was reared a farmer and received a common school education. He began teaching at the age of eighteen, and followed that vocation for several years, remaining with his parents until of age, and tilling the soil when not engaged in teaching. He never received any help in the way of a start in life, but has at present a farm of 223 acres, with most of the modern accessories, and all earned through his shrewd management. His first marriage was to Ellen A. Haltom, in March 1853; to this union were born four chidren-- Henry L, Mary J, William I, and an infant unnamed. He was next married,

January 1, 1861, to Miss Martha A. Sipple, who bore him eight children--Charlotte H, Julia A, Cornelia A, James C, Lewis B, Joseph E, Naomi F, and Savannah E. His third marriage was to Mrs. Mary (Corbit) Mustar, October 3, 1882; one child, Robert M., is the fruit of this union. Mr and Mrs Langdon are members of the Baptist Missionary Church and in politics he is a Democrat. He has served as Township Assessor twelve years, and under the old law, when there were three Trustees, he filled the office of Clerk for three years. He is an energetic, well to do farmer and popular gentleman.

More About WILLIAM CLARK LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen, Indiana Occupation: Farmer

More About ELLEN ANNA HALTOM: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen, Indiana

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and ELLEN HALTOM: Marriage: 30 Mar 1854, Owen County, Indiana

More About MARTHA ANN SIPPLE: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen, Indiana

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and MARTHA SIPPLE: Marriage: 01 Jan 1861, Owen County, Indiana

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and MARY MUSTARD: Marriage: 03 Oct 1882, Owen County, Indiana

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and ELLEN HALTOM are:

45.

- i. HENRY LAFAYETTE⁴ LANGDON, b. 19 Jan 1855, Owen County, Indiana; d. 22 Jan 1943, Wheatfield, Jasper County, Indiana.
 - ii. MARY J. LANGDON, b. Oct 1855, Owen County, Indiana; d. Mar 1861, Owen County, Indiana.

More About MARY J. LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen, Indiana

46. iii. WILLIAM IRA LANGDON, b. Jun 1859, Indiana; d. Sullivan County, Missouri.

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and MARTHA SIPPLE are:

 iv. CHARLOTTE HESTER⁴ LANGDON, b. 26 Nov 1861; d. 03 Apr 1945, West Lafayette, Tippicanoe County, Indiana; m. JOHN WILLIAM JORDAN, 11 Dec 1884.

More About JOHN JORDAN and CHARLOTTE LANGDON: Marriage: 11 Dec 1884

v. JULIA ANN LANGDON, b. 1863, Indiana; d. 26 Jan 1945, Missouri; m. JOHN

NEWBY.

vi. CORNELIA ALICE LANGDON, b. 06 Apr 1865, Clay County, Indiana; d. 30 Aug 1935, Clay County, Indiana; m. SANFORD DOUGLAS HAUSER, 15 Apr 1883.

More About CORNELIA ALICE LANGDON: Burial: Cottage Hill Cemetery, Clay County, Indiana

More About SANFORD HAUSER and CORNELIA LANGDON: Marriage: 15 Apr 1883

vii. JAMES C. LANGDON, b. 06 Sep 1867; d. 04 Nov 1871.

More About JAMES C. LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

- viii. LEWIS B. LANGDON, b. Aug 1869; d. 1913.
- ix. JOSEPH EVERET LANGDON, b. 14 Apr 1872, Owen County, Indiana; d. 03 Mar 1951, Owen County, Indiana.
 - x. NAOMI FLORENCE LANGDON, b. 1876; m. STRANGE R. SPRATT, 02 Oct 1892.

More About STRANGE SPRATT and NAOMI LANGDON: Marriage: 02 Oct 1892

xi. SAVANNAH E. LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1877, Owen County, Indiana; d. 17 Sep 1886, Owen County, Indiana.

More About SAVANNAH E. LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and MARY MUSTARD are:

- 48. xii. ROBERT MORRIS⁴ LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1883; d. 02 Dec 1950, Putnam County, Indiana.
- 49. xiii. JOHN CORBIN LANGDON, b. 08 Nov 1890; d. 30 Apr 1967, Putnam County, Indiana.

19. SARAH³ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1835 in Owen County, Indiana. She married CALEB E. VANHORN 05 Dec 1855 in Owen County, Indiana, son of RALPH VANHORN and HANNAH NICHOLS. He was born 25 Nov 1835 in Indiana, and died 28 Jan 1897 in Milan, Sullivan County, Missouri.

More About SARAH LANGDON: Burial: Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri

Notes for CALEB E. VANHORN: 1880 U.S. Federal Census

Bowman Township, Sullivan County, Missouri

47.

More About CALEB E. VANHORN: Burial: Hoover Cemetery, Sullivan County, Missouri

More About CALEB VANHORN and SARAH LANGDON: Marriage: 05 Dec 1855, Owen County, Indiana

Children of SARAH LANGDON and CALEB VANHORN are:

- i. JOHN WILLIAM⁴ VANHORN, b. 06 Feb 1857, Indiana; d. 08 Oct 1938.
- ii. JOSEPH WILLIAM VANHORN, b. 06 Feb 1857, Indiana; d. 24 May 1946.
- iii. MARTHA J. VANHORN, b. Abt. 1859.
- iv. MARY A. VANHORN, b. Abt. 1862, Indiana.
- v. LAURA A. VANHORN, b. Abt. 1865, Indiana.
- vi. GEORGE P. VANHORN, b. 19 Apr 1868, Indiana; d. Jan 1918.
- vii. JAMES M. VANHORN, b. Abt. 1870, Indiana.
- viii. RANSLER VANHORN, b. 27 Nov 1873, Indiana.

20. ELI³ BEAMAN (*MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born 13 Oct 1813 in Montgomery County, North Carolina, and died 15 Jun 1896 in Owen County, Indiana. He married (1) MARY S. ?. She was born in North Carolina. He married (2) TEREEZER LANGDON 03 Nov 1831 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of ZACHARIAH LANGDON and RACHEL BOLIN. She was born Abt. 1813, and died 24 Jul 1848.

More About ELI BEAMAN:

Burial: Mannon Cemetery, Owen-Morgan County Line, Indiana

More About ELI BEAMAN and TEREEZER LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Nov 1831, Owen County, Indiana

Children of ELI BEAMAN and MARY ? are:

- i. SAMUEL⁴ BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1852.
- ii. LEWIS C. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1855.
- iii. SARAH BEAMAN, b. 1860.

Children are listed above under (13) Tereezer Langdon.

21. JACOB³ BEAMAN (*MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1818 in Montgomery County, North Carolina. He married RACHEL HICKS 10 Mar 1836 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of GEORGE HICKS and ELIZABETH RANDALL. She was born Abt. 1818, and died Abt. 1885.

Notes for JACOB BEAMAN: Migrated to Marion County, Iowa before 1854.

More About JACOB BEAMAN and RACHEL HICKS: Marriage: 10 Mar 1836, Owen County, Indiana Children of JACOB BEAMAN and RACHEL HICKS are:

- i. BRYANT⁴ BEAMAN, b. 1839.
- ii. ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. 1841.
- iii. SARAH BEAMAN, b. May 1832.
- iv. MAHALA BEAMAN, b. 15 Mar 1844.
- v. Elly Beaman, b. 1846.
- vi. RUEBEN BEAMAN, b. 1848.
- vii. GEORGE BEAMAN, b. 1850.
- viii. JEMINA BEAMAN, b. 1852.
- ix. WILLIAM BEAMAN.

22. BRYANT³ BEAMAN (*MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born 1825 in Montgomery, North Carolina, and died 13 Mar 1909. He married DICY ANN LUCAS 26 Oct 1848 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born Abt. 1830, and died 01 Jun 1911 in Harrison County, Iowa.

Notes for BRYANT BEAMAN: 1880 Federal Census Harrison County, Iowa (Morgan Township)

Beaman, Bryant 55 Farmer

Beaman., Dicy? 50 Wife

Beaman, Nancy 16 Daughter

Beaman, Luella12 Daughter

Beaman, Everette 10 Son

Beaman, Etta 6 Daughter

More About BRYANT BEAMAN: Burial: Magnolia Cemetery, Harrison County, Iowa

More About DICY ANN LUCAS: Burial: Magnolia Cemetery, Harrison County, Iowa

More About BRYANT BEAMAN and DICY LUCAS: Marriage: 26 Oct 1848, Owen County, Indiana

Children of BRYANT BEAMAN and DICY LUCAS are:

- i. NANCY⁴ BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1864.
- ii. LUELLA BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1868.
- iii. EVERETTE BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1870.
- iv. ETTA BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1874.
- 50. v. WILLIAM EMMETT BEAMAN, b. 14 Mar 1878, Harrison County, Iowa; d. 07 Aug 1949, Harrison County, Iowa.

51. vi. Mary Elizabeth Beaman.

23. CARROLL³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1819 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Dec 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married NANCY BYRD 16 May 1839 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of LEMUEL BYRD and ZADA MATTHEWS. She was born Aug 1820 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Aft. 1900.

Notes for CARROLL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30242 Name (Age): LANGDON, Carrol Obit. Pub. Date: 05/05/1899 Other Pub. Info.: (Polenta News) Spilona Section of County -- died suddenly in Dec. --Masonic Funeral

More About CARROLL LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About NANCY BYRD: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CARROLL LANGDON and NANCY BYRD: Bride: Nancy Byrd Groom: Carrell Langdon Bond Date: 16 May 1839 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Bondsman: Haywood Marti Witness: Wm H Watson Bond #: 000068658

More About CARROLL LANGDON and NANCY BYRD: Marriage: 16 May 1839, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CARROLL LANGDON and NANCY BYRD are:

- 52. i. LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴ LANGDON, b. Apr 1840, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 53. ii. JAMES H. LANGDON, b. Aug 1842, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 54. iii. JACOB MILLER "MACK" LANGDON, b. 10 Nov 1844, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 31 Dec 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 55. iv. PERRY BYRD LANGDON, b. Mar 1847, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24

Feb 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- v. MARY M. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1849.
- 56. vi. ZADY E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1852; d. Mar 1938.
- 57. vii. TABITHA E. LANGDON, b. 23 Dec 1853, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 May 1938.
- 58. viii. WILLIS CARROLL LANGDON, b. 26 Apr 1856; d. 22 Mar 1907.
- 59. ix. RICHARD C. LANGDON, b. 31 Oct 1858; d. 27 Nov 1906.
 - x. NANCY E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1861.

24. CASWELL³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Jun 1821 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Jun 1876 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" MATTHEWS 06 Apr 1850 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BENJAMIN MATTHEWS and ELIZABETH ADAMS. She was born 30 Mar 1827 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About CASWELL LANGDON:

Burial: Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" MATTHEWS:

Burial: 07 Apr 1915, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Consumption

More About CASWELL LANGDON and ELIZABETH MATTHEWS: Marriage: 06 Apr 1850, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CASWELL LANGDON and ELIZABETH MATTHEWS are:

60.	i.	MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA ⁴ LANGDON, b. 25 Mar 1852, Johnston County,
		North Carolina; d. 17 Mar 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina.
61.	ii.	BENJAMIN FARO LANGDON, b. 28 May 1855, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 16 Feb 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina.
62.	iii.	ELIZABETH ELIZA LANGDON, b. 27 Aug 1857, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 03 May 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina.
63.	iv.	CASWELL MONROE LANGDON, JR., b. 23 Aug 1859, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 29 Apr 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina.
64.	v.	EMILY LOUELLA LANGDON, b. 29 Sep 1862; d. 03 Mar 1940.

25. CASSANDA³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1824 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Oct 1887. She married CHARLES J. BINGHAM 21 Oct 1846 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1795 in Virginia, and died Bef. 1870.

Notes for CASSANDA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5629 Name (Age): BINGHAM, Cassandra (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/08/1887 Other Pub. Info.: wid/o C. J. More About CHARLES J. BINGHAM: Occupation: Blacksmith/Farmer

More About CHARLES BINGHAM and CASSANDA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Oct 1846, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CASSANDA LANGDON and CHARLES BINGHAM are:

- i. THOMAS A.⁴ BINGHAM, b. Abt. 1848; d. Apr 1908, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. BENJAMIN BINGHAM, b. Abt. 1849.
 - iii. MARY F. BINGHAM, b. Abt. 1852.
 - iv. CASSANDA J. BINGHAM, b. Abt. 1854.
 - v. JAMES C. BINGHAM, b. Abt. 1856.

26. ZACHARIAH³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Jan 1826 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Apr 1888 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELIZABETH "BETTY" JOHNSON 04 Feb 1849 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of AMOS JOHNSON and SARAH TOMLINSON. She was born 30 Mar 1828 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jun 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ZACHARIAH LANGDON: Zachariah Langdon

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Service Record:

65.

Enlisted as a Private on 01 June 1863 at the age of 38 Enlisted in Company K, 49th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 01 June 1863. Wounded on 16 May 1864 at Drewry's Bluff, VA Deserted on 11 August 1864

Information on the family and descendants of Zachariah Langdon was graciously provided by the "Research of James Mark Valsame, Raleigh, NC".

More About ZACHARIAH LANGDON:

Burial: Originally in a family cemetery at McGee's Crossroads in Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County. Moved to Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

More About ELIZABETH "BETTY" JOHNSON:

Burial: Originally in a family cemetery at McGee's Crossroads in Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County. Moved to Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Marriage Notes for ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ELIZABETH JOHNSON: Bride: Elizabeth Johnson

Groom: Zechariah Langdon Bond Date: 04 Feb 1849 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Bondsman: Carrel Landon Witness: Thos Bagley Bond #: 000068654

More About ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ELIZABETH JOHNSON: Marriage: 04 Feb 1849, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ELIZABETH JOHNSON are:

- 66. i. MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, b. 16 Jan 1849, North Carolina; d. 08 Aug 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 67. ii. RUFUS C. LANGDON, b. 24 Apr 1850, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Oct 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 68. iii. SARAH LANGDON, b. 24 Mar 1852; d. 15 Dec 1918.
- 69. iv. JAMES MONROE LANGDON, b. 29 Jun 1854; d. 07 Sep 1928.
- 70. v. RICHARD F. LANGDON, b. 12 Oct 1856; d. 29 Nov 1934.
- 71. vi. ELEANOR "ELLA" LANGDON, b. 28 Apr 1859; d. 15 Jun 1928.
 - vii. TALITHA DELIA LANGDON, b. Aug 1862; m. CORNELIUS F. JOHNSON, 22 Dec 1880; b. Sep 1859.

More About CORNELIUS JOHNSON and TALITHA LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Dec 1880

27. RHODA³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1828 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Apr 1895. She married JOHN R. HARPER 01 Nov 1848 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1826, and died 13 Jun 1888.

Notes for RHODA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 21475 Name (Age): HARPER, Rhoda (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/04/1895 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Britton Langden - Pleasant Grove Township

Notes for JOHN R. HARPER: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 21460 Name (Age): HARPER, John R. Obit. Pub. Date: 06/30/1888 Other Pub. Info.: d. Jun 13 of consumption -- leaves wife and 10 children -- Member FWB Church of Bismarck More About JOHN R. HARPER: Cause of Death: Consumption Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for RHODA LANGDON and JOHN HARPER: Bride: Rhoda Langdon Groom: John R Harper Bond Date: 01 Nov 1848 County: Johnston Record #: 01 088 Bondsman: Thos. Bagley Witness: Bartlet Harper Bond #: 000068046

More About JOHN HARPER and RHODA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Nov 1848, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RHODA LANGDON and JOHN HARPER are:

- i. MARTHA⁴ HARPER, b. Abt. 1850.
- 72. ii. SM
 - ii. SMITHY GREEN HARPER, b. 14 Nov 1851, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Jan 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. CASSANDA HARPER, b. Abt. 1854.
- 73. iv. BLANEY HARPER, b. Sep 1855.
 - v. RHODA M. HARPER, b. Abt. 1858; d. Bef. 1900; m. WILLIAM W. PARRISH, 29 Jan 1880, At John R. Harper's House; b. Jun 1844.

More About WILLIAM PARRISH and RHODA HARPER: Marriage: 29 Jan 1880, At John R. Harper's House

vi. BERNICE C. HARPER, b. Abt. 1860; d. Jan 1942.

Notes for BERNICE C. HARPER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21420 Name (Age): HARPER, Bernice C. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/16/1942 Other Pub. Info.: St. Mary's Church Cemetery

More About BERNICE C. HARPER: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery

- 74. vii. NANCY J. HARPER, b. May 1863.
 - viii. DORTHA A. HARPER, b. Abt. 1865.
 - ix. MARY E. HARPER, b. Abt. 1867.

- x. MILLIE F. HARPER, b. Abt. 1869.
- xi. JOHN BROOKS HARPER, b. 14 Dec 1875.
- xii. WILLIAM B. HARPER, b. Abt. 1877.

28. BRITTON³ LANGDON, JR. (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1832 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Apr 1863 in Scottsville, Virginia. He married MARGARET DELANY ADAMS, daughter of JOSEPH ADAMS and TALITHA JOHNSON. She was born 04 Apr 1835 in Cumberland (Harnett) County, North Carolina, and died 13 Nov 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRITTON LANGDON, JR.: Britton Langdon

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation:

Service Record:

Enlisted as a Private on 15 July 1862 Enlisted in Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 15 July 1862. Died of pneumonia Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 10 April 1863 in Scottsville, VA

More About BRITTON LANGDON, JR.: Military service: Civil War NC 5th Infantry Company C

More About MARGARET DELANY ADAMS: Burial: 14 Nov 1916, Family Graves Cause of Death: Chronic Valvular Heart (?) with Brights Disease

Children of BRITTON LANGDON and MARGARET ADAMS are:

- i. EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, b. 05 Nov 1856, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Apr 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 76. ii. JOSEPH MARION LANGDON, b. 21 Aug 1860, North Carolina; d. 17 May 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.

29. MERRITT NEWTON³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1833 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jan 1863 in Richmond, Virginia. He married MARGARET I. STEPHENSON 30 Dec 1856 in Johnston County, North Carolina at the dwelling of her father, Benjamin Stephenson, daughter of BENJAMIN STEPHENSON and MARGARET CROSS. She was born Abt. 1838, and died Bef. 1870.

Notes for MERRITT NEWTON LANGDON: Merritt Langdon

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation:

Service Record:

Enlisted as a Private on 15 July 1862 Enlisted in Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 15 July 1862. Died of pneumonia Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 02 January 1863 in Richmond, VA

More About MERRITT NEWTON LANGDON: Military service: Civil War NC 5th Infantry Company C

Notes for MARGARET I. STEPHENSON:

By the 1870 Census, Margaret Langdon's daughter, Effa, is living with her father-in-law, Britton Langdon, Sr. Margaret's son, Bernice, is living with William and Mary Holland, next door to Margaret's parents. There is no sign of Margaret, thus it is presumed she has died by this time.

Marriage Notes for MERRITT LANGDON and MARGARET STEPHENSON: Bride: Margaret I Stephenson Groom: Merret Langdon Bond Date: 30 Dec 1856 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Witness: J H Keneday Bond #: 000068656 Marriage Date: 31 Dec 1856 Performed By: C Langdon, Justice of the Peace

More About MERRITT LANGDON and MARGARET STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Dec 1856, Johnston County, North Carolina at the dwelling of her father, Benjamin Stephenson

Children of MERRITT LANGDON and MARGARET STEPHENSON are:

- i. EFFIE⁴ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1857.
- 77. ii. BERNICE H. LANGDON, b. 14 Apr 1858, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Apr 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina.

30. MCDANIEL "MACK"³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Mar 1847 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Jul 1918. He married DORCAS STEPHENSON 28 Feb 1867 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BENJAMIN STEPHENSON and MARGARET CROSS. She was born Abt. 1845 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Jan 1922.

Notes for MCDANIEL "MACK" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30359 Name (Age): LANGDON, McD. (ca. 71) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/19/1918 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- Elevation Twp.

More About MCDANIEL "MACK" LANGDON: Burial: Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County Occupation: Farmer

Notes for DORCAS STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30360 Name (Age): LANGDON, McD. (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/03/1922 Other Pub. Info.: m/o 12 Children -- Family Cemetery -- Elevation Twp

Marriage Notes for MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON: Bride: Darcas Stephenson Groom: M D Langdon Bond Date: 25 Feb 1867 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Bondsman: James A Smith Witness: P T Massey, Clerk Bond #: 000068659 Marriage Date: 28 Feb 1867 Performed By: James A Smith, Justice of the Peace North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868

More About MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON: Marriage: 28 Feb 1867, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON are:

- i. ROBERT D.⁴ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1867, North Carolina.
- 78. ii. BENNET E. LANGDON, b. Sep 1869, North Carolina; d. 13 Sep 1919.
- 79. iii. FRANCIS C. LANGDON, b. 04 Jul 1871, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Jul 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 80. iv. MACK HENRY LANGDON, b. 09 May 1874, North Carolina; d. 21 Nov 1932.
- 81. v. DORCAS EMMA LANGDON, b. 09 May 1873, North Carolina; d. 02 Mar 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 82. vi. SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE" LANGDON, b. 12 Aug 1875, North Carolina; d. 12 Oct 1955.
- 83. vii. LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON, b. 21 Sep 1877, North Carolina; d. 06 Sep 1956, Orange County, North Carolina.
- 84. viii. JOHN RUFUS LANGDON, b. 25 Aug 1879, North Carolina; d. 25 Dec 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- 85. ix. DAISY W. LANGDON, b. 12 Nov 1881, North Carolina; d. 12 Oct 1924.
- 86. x. CHARLES BOOKER LANGDON, b. 25 Jan 1884, North Carolina; d. Jul 1935.
- 87. xi. MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON, b. Jun 1886, North Carolina; d. May 1961.

31. MAJOR JORDAN³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Dec 1850 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Dec 1912. He married REBECCA STEPHENSON 26 Dec 1872, daughter of GEORGE STEPHENSON and POLLY ?. She was born 08 Oct 1854, and died Apr 1926.

Notes for MAJOR JORDAN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 30338 Name (Age): LANGDON, M. J. (Elder) (ca. 80) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/20/1912 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Grove

More About MAJOR JORDAN LANGDON: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for REBECCA STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30382 Name (Age): LANGDON, Rebecca (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/20/1926 Other Pub. Info.: b.10-8-1854 - d/o George and Polly Stephenson, w/o Major J., - Fam. Cem N. Stephenson - Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About REBECCA STEPHENSON: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MAJOR LANGDON and REBECCA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 26 Dec 1872

Children of MAJOR LANGDON and REBECCA STEPHENSON are:

- 88. i. JOSEPH ANDREW⁴ LANGDON, b. 19 Oct 1873; d. Feb 1952.
- 89. ii. MARY WINFORD LANGDON, b. 27 Aug 1875; d. 29 Jul 1950.
- 90. iii. ALICE REBECCA LANGDON, b. 21 Aug 1877, North Carolina; d. 25 Nov 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 91. iv. SARAH E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1880.
- 92. v. MAJOR ERASTUS LANGDON, b. 15 Jun 1882, North Carolina; d. 23 Apr 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

vi. WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON, b. 30 May 1885; d. 21 Aug 1957; m. DIXIE NELLIE HIGGINS, 20 Jan 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 20 Nov 1883; d. Jan 1965.

Notes for WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30419 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willis Calvin (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/23/1957 Other Pub. Info.: s/o M.J./Rebecca Stephenson -- Benson

More About WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for DIXIE NELLIE HIGGINS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30256 Name (Age): LANGDON, Dixie (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/08/1965 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Willis C., Willow Spring

More About DIXIE NELLIE HIGGINS: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and DIXIE HIGGINS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: William C Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1907

Spouse: Dixie Higgins Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1907

Marriage Date: 20 Jan 1907 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and DIXIE HIGGINS: Marriage: 20 Jan 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 93. vii. REUBEN ASHLEY LANGDON, b. 20 Sep 1887, North Carolina; d. 14 May 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 94. viii. BESSIE VIOLA LANGDON, b. 08 Oct 1889; d. 24 Dec 1954.
- 95. ix. ALONZA HERBERT LANGDON, b. 10 Nov 1892; d. 13 Mar 1952.
 - x. ELSIE LANGDON, b. 29 Dec 1895; d. 26 Nov 1896.

More About ELSIE LANGDON: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

32. NANCY E.³ LANGDON (*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1843, and died Jan 1886. She married PASCHAL BURT PARRISH 14 Oct 1866 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES PARRISH and ELIZABETH JONES. He was born Mar 1839, and died Abt. 1904.

Notes for NANCY E. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 40805 Name (Age): PARRISH, Nancy (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/07/1886 Other Pub. Info.: Relative of P. B. Parrish

Notes for PASCHAL BURT PARRISH: American Civil War Soldiers

Pascal B Parrish Residence: Wake County, North Carolina Service Record: Enlisted as a Private on 15 July 1862 Enlisted in Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 15 July 1862. POW on 19 September 1862 at Sharpsburg, MD Paroled on 20 September 1862 at Keedysville, MD Returned on 01 March 1863 Wounded on 02 May 1863 at Chancellorsville, VA Returned on 01 November 1863 POW on 12 May 1864 at Spotsylvania Court House, VA Confined on 15 May 1864 at Point Lookout, MD Transferred on 03 August 1864 at Elmira, NY Took Oath of Allegiance on 15 May 1865 at Elmira, NY

Marriage Notes for NANCY LANGDON and PASCHAL PARRISH: Bride: Nancy E Langdon Groom: Paschal B Parrish Bond Date: 12 Oct 1866 County: Johnston Record #: 01 160 Bondsman: L Eldridge Witness: P T Massey Bond #: 000069201 Marriage Date: 14 Oct 1866 Performed By: James A Smith, Justice of the Peace

More About PASCHAL PARRISH and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 14 Oct 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NANCY LANGDON and PASCHAL PARRISH are:

- 96. i. LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"⁴ PARRISH, b. Jul 1867.
- 97. ii. LANGDON E. PARRISH, b. Abt. 1869.
- 98. iii. PASCALL B. PARRISH, b. Feb 1871; d. 22 Apr 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 99. iv. ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA PARRISH, b. 25 Mar 1873, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Sep 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 100. v. MACK RUFFIN PARRISH, b. 02 Nov 1875; d. 20 Nov 1947.
- 101. vi. PARHAM PRIMROSE PARRISH, b. 14 Apr 1880; d. 1940.

Generation No. 4

33. SARAH⁴ MOODY (*MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1840. She married T. S. AUSTIN. He was born Abt. 1834.

More About T. S. AUSTIN: Occupation: Boot/Shoemaker

Child of SARAH MOODY and T. AUSTIN is: i. WILLIAM⁵ AUSTIN, b. Abt. 1858.

34. REBECCA ELIZABETH⁴ MOODY (*MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born Mar 1843 in North Carolina. She married RANDY VAN BUREN TAYLOR. He was born Aug 1836 in North Carolina.

More About RANDY VAN BUREN TAYLOR: Occupation: Boot/Shoemaker/Farmer

Children of REBECCA MOODY and RANDY TAYLOR are:

- i. MARY⁵ TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1858.
- ii. WILLIAM TAYLOR, b. 1860.
- iii. ZEB V. TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1863.

More About ZEB V. TAYLOR: Occupation: Printer

iv. FANNIE L. TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1868.

102. v. ROBERT M. TAYLOR, b. Aug 1869, North Carolina.

- vi. MILLARD W. TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1873.
- 103. vii. ZANA MAE TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1875, North Carolina.
 - viii. ANDREW L. TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1879.
 - ix. BARBER G. TAYLOR, b. Aug 1881.
 - x. MARTHA R. TAYLOR, b. Jun 1884.
 - xi. JOSEPH TAYLOR, b. Aug 1885.

35. CALVIN⁴ BEAMAN (*JAMES*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Aug 1832. He married (1) ISABELLA BURKET 22 Jan 1852 in Owen County, Indiana. She died Bef. 1856. He married (2) CHESIPHY HEWITT 13 Jan 1856 in Owen County, Indiana.

Marriage Notes for CALVIN BEAMAN and ISABELLA BURKET:
Beaman, Isabella Beaman, Calvin
(6) 143,187,205 47/118 Jun 22 1854, May 4 1855
Isabella granted divorce and custody of Isaac Francis Beaman (infant) and alimony

More About CALVIN BEAMAN and ISABELLA BURKET: Marriage: 22 Jan 1852, Owen County, Indiana

Marriage Notes for CALVIN BEAMAN and CHESIPHY HEWITT: Divorce 1858

More About CALVIN BEAMAN and CHESIPHY HEWITT: Marriage: 13 Jan 1856, Owen County, Indiana

Child of CALVIN BEAMAN and ISABELLA BURKET is:

i. ISAAC FRANCIS⁵ BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1854; m. NANCY VANDEVENDER, 14 Jun 1874, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ISAAC BEAMAN and NANCY VANDEVENDER: Marriage: 14 Jun 1874, Owen County, Indiana

36. JACOB GIBSON⁴ BEAMAN (*JAMES*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born Nov 1843 in Near Cataract, Owen County, Indiana, and died 11 Oct 1915 in Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana. He married AMY JANE LUCAS 26 Jun 1864 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 1843, and died 1926.

More About JACOB GIBSON BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About AMY JANE LUCAS: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JACOB BEAMAN and AMY LUCAS:

Marriage: 26 Jun 1864, Owen County, Indiana

Children of JACOB BEAMAN and AMY LUCAS are:

i. CHARLES S.⁵ BEAMAN, b. 1865; d. 1907; m. IZORA L. MEEK, 27 Jun 1888, Owen County, Indiana.

More About CHARLES S. BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About CHARLES BEAMAN and IZORA MEEK: Marriage: 27 Jun 1888, Owen County, Indiana

ii. FANNIE BEAMAN, b. 1872; d. 1907; m. CURTIS G. BURNETT, 16 Oct 1894, Owen County, Indiana.

More About FANNIE BEAMAN: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About CURTIS BURNETT and FANNIE BEAMAN: Marriage: 16 Oct 1894, Owen County, Indiana

37. JAMES WESLEY⁴ BEAMAN (*SAMUEL*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Jun 1842, and died 02 Jul 1868. He married ELIZA ANN HICKS 29 Jan 1865 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born 03 Feb 1845, and died 11 Dec 1923.

Notes for JAMES WESLEY BEAMAN: Civil War

Company B 31st Indiana Infantry

104.

More About JAMES WESLEY BEAMAN: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About ELIZA ANN HICKS: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and ELIZA HICKS: Marriage: 29 Jan 1865, Owen County, Indiana

Children of JAMES BEAMAN and ELIZA HICKS are:

- i. ELLSWORTH C.⁵ BEAMAN, b. 30 Nov 1866, Owen County, Indiana; d. 12 Jul 1947, Reeds, Jasper County, Missouri.
- ELBERT G. BEAMAN, b. Jul 1868; m. (1) FLORENCE WILLIAMS, 17 Aug 1890, Montgomery County, Indiana; m. (2) ELLEN HOLDEN SHAW, 02 Aug 1905, Clay County, Indiana.

More About ELBERT BEAMAN and FLORENCE WILLIAMS: Marriage: 17 Aug 1890, Montgomery County, Indiana More About ELBERT BEAMAN and ELLEN SHAW: Marriage: 02 Aug 1905, Clay County, Indiana

iii. ALVIN BEAMAN, b. 22 Feb 1870, Owen County, Indiana; d. 17 Sep 1871, Owen County, Indiana.

More About ALVIN BEAMAN: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

iv. HATTIE E. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1874; m. JOHN HOSTLER, 27 May 1896, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JOHN HOSTLER and HATTIE BEAMAN: Marriage: 27 May 1896, Owen County, Indiana

v. JOHN B. BEAMAN, b. Abt. 1876; m. CARRIE GERTIE EBBAGE, 23 Apr 1899, Monroe County, Indiana.

More About JOHN BEAMAN and CARRIE EBBAGE: Marriage: 23 Apr 1899, Monroe County, Indiana

105. vi. IDA BEAMAN, b. 07 Sep 1880; d. 28 Aug 1897, Owen County, Indiana.

38. CHARITY AGNES⁴ BEAMAN (*SAMUEL*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1844. She married (1) WILLIAM A. FOWLER 19 Jan 1868 in Owen County, Indiana. She married (2) MOSES HEWITT 12 Jul 1868 in Owen County, Indiana.

More About WILLIAM FOWLER and CHARITY BEAMAN: Marriage: 19 Jan 1868, Owen County, Indiana

More About MOSES HEWITT and CHARITY BEAMAN: Marriage: 12 Jul 1868, Owen County, Indiana

Child of CHARITY BEAMAN and MOSES HEWITT is: 106. i. LEWIS B.⁵ HEWITT, b. 1866.

39. LUCY⁴ BEAMAN (*ALVIN*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1843. She married PLEASANT M. HALTOM 28 Nov 1861, son of WILLIAM HALTOM and ELIZABETH SUGG. He was born Abt. 1838.

Notes for PLEASANT M. HALTOM:

Pleasant M. Haltom was born ca.1838 in Owen County, Indiana to William and Elizabeth (Sugg) Haltom. Married November 28, 1861 to Lucy J. Beaman, daughter of Alvin Beaman. Pleasant was residing near Cuba, Indiana when he enlisted in Co. B. of the 97th Indiana Infantry on August 15, 1862. The 97th Indiana saw hard fighting at Chattanooga on November 25, 1863. On December 24, 1863, Pleasant Haltom deserted his regiment at Memphis,

Tennessee. He appears to have left for Iowa after that because his son was living with his wife's father in 1870 while Pleasant remarried in Iowa. On January 21, 1891, his widow, Ruth V. Martina filed for a pension from Iowa.

More About PLEASANT HALTOM and LUCY BEAMAN: Marriage: 28 Nov 1861

Child of LUCY BEAMAN and PLEASANT HALTOM is:

107. i. CHARLES V.⁵ HALTOM, b. 25 Sep 1862, Indiana; d. 04 May 1920, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana.

40. BRITTON⁴ BEAMAN (*ALVIN*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1845, and died 13 Jul 1918. He married SARAH A. WELTY 01 Nov 1866 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of SAMUEL WELTY and SUSANNA KIMMEL. She was born 1849.

Marriage Notes for BRITTON BEAMAN and SARAH WELTY: Owen County, Indiana Index to Marriage Record 1850 - 1920 Inclusive Volume I Letters A to J Inclusive W. P. A. Original Record Located: Compiled by Indiana Works Progress Administration 1939

County: Owen Name: Britton Beaman Spouse: Sarah Welty Marriage Date: 01 Nov 1866 Book: 29 Original Source Page: 293

108.

More About BRITTON BEAMAN and SARAH WELTY: Marriage: 01 Nov 1866, Owen County, Indiana

Children of BRITTON BEAMAN and SARAH WELTY are:

- i. SAMUEL ALVIN⁵ BEAMAN, b. Apr 1869, Indiana.
 - ii. HENRY LEE BEAMAN, m. MARY ELIZABETH BEST, 25 Apr 1900, Illinois.

More About HENRY BEAMAN and MARY BEST: Marriage: 25 Apr 1900, Illinois

- 109. iii. HARVEY E. BEAMAN.
 - iv. LAURA BEAMAN, b. 1873; d. 1956; m. THEODORE MINNICK, 23 Apr 1893, Owen County, Indiana; b. 1859; d. 1939.

More About LAURA BEAMAN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About THEODORE MINNICK:

Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About THEODORE MINNICK and LAURA BEAMAN: Marriage: 23 Apr 1893, Owen County, Indiana

41. ZACHARIAH⁴ BEAMAN (*ELI*³, *MARY* "*POLLY*"² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) He married MARY COLTHARP 17 Apr 1856 in Owen County, Indiana.

More About ZACHARIAH BEAMAN and MARY COLTHARP: Marriage: 17 Apr 1856, Owen County, Indiana

Children of ZACHARIAH BEAMAN and MARY COLTHARP are:

i. JOHN WILLIAM⁵ BEAMAN, m. MARY LILLY JOHNSON, 11 Apr 1878, Owen County, Indiana.

More About JOHN BEAMAN and MARY JOHNSON: Marriage: 11 Apr 1878, Owen County, Indiana

ii. JOSEPH WRIGHT BEAMAN, m. MARTHA F. WILSON, 08 Nov 1877, Putnam County, Indiana.

More About JOSEPH BEAMAN and MARTHA WILSON: Marriage: 08 Nov 1877, Putnam County, Indiana

iii. JAMES PRESTON BEAMAN, m. (1) EVA SANDY, 30 Nov 1893, Putnam County, Indiana; m. (2) ELIZABETH HUNTER, 1898.

More About JAMES BEAMAN and EVA SANDY: Marriage: 30 Nov 1893, Putnam County, Indiana

More About JAMES BEAMAN and ELIZABETH HUNTER: Marriage: 1898

42. HENRY BUTLER "HANK"⁴ BEAMAN (*MARTHA "PATSY"³ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH², JAMES¹*) was born 28 Feb 1848 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 17 Apr 1897 in Missoula, Montana. He married MARY JANE MUNGER 22 Feb 1879 in Polk County, Iowa, daughter of SIMON MUNGER and ELIZABETH WILKINSON. She was born 30 Mar 1856 in Essex County, Ontario, Canada, and died 15 Dec 1944 in Missoula, Montana.

Notes for HENRY BUTLER "HANK" BEAMAN: E-Mail from Jane Short (received 1/9/2007)

I found your file on the Rootsweb site on the Langdon's, Stevenson's and Beaman's. It is great. It provided me with quite a bit of information on James Langdon that I didn't have. My husband is a descendant of Isaac and Martha "Patsy" (Langdon) Beaman. However, in your file, I noted you have omitted their youngest son, Henry Butler "Hank" Beaman. He was my husband's great grandfather. He is listed in the Beaman household in the 1850 census of Owen County. He is listed as Butler, however he was later called Hank by family and friends. When his father died, he was sent to live with his sister and her husband.

Hank was born 28 Feb 1848 in Owen County and died 17 April 1897 in Missoula, Montana. He was buried in Missoula Cemetery in a family plot there. He married Mary Jane Munger on 22 Feb 1879 in Polk County, Iowa. She was born 30 March 1856 in Essex Co, Ontario, Canada and died on 15 Dec 1944 again in Missoula. She was the daughter of Simon Peter Munger and his wife, Elizabeth Wilkinson; granddaughter of Sarah Girty and Joseph Munger; great-granddaughter of Simon Girty, Jr and his wife, Catherine Mallott.

Mary Jane was living in Iowa when she and Hank married. They removed to Deadwood, South Dakota Territory where Hank was living and employed. Hank held a variety of occupations while they were there including fireman, deputy sherriff, carpenter, land dealer, etc. He sold the first pacel of land to Bullock and Star (where they opened their store there in Deadwood). He was considered an expert with a gun (became known to the locals as "Shotgun Hank") as well as being an expert horseman. He had become injured in a fire in Lead, S D T. and was put on medication for pain. He later shot a man while under it's influence. After losing the election to become sherriff, he and Mary removed with their children to Montana. They lived in Bozeman, Helena, Livingston and Gardiner before going to Missoula where they finally settled. He died there when Mary was pregnant with their youngest son with the likely cause of death as drug addiction. (I have over 200 newspaper articles detailing their life in Deadwood.)

Their children were:

Clark Beaman b. April 1880 and died as a toddler Stella Elizabeth b. 21 June 1881 and died 25 April 1975 Melvin b. Oct 1882 and died 7 May 1900 Infant b. May 1883 Cleveland Butler b. 23 May 1884 and died 3 March 1962 Lafayette V b. Dec 1885 and died 15 Nov 1904 David b. 1890 and died 1892 Ruth Irene b. 3 Sept 1892 and died 14 Jan 1935 Ethel May b. 24 June 1894 and died 4 March 1959 Clarence W b. 29 Aug 1897 and died 7 Oct 1983

Stella had a child out of wedlock - Paul Deveres Edwards who died as a young man She married Howard Short with 1 son Ruth married Gilbert R Laurie with 1 daughter Ethel married Percy "Perk" Spencer with no issue Clarence married #1 Mrs Gladys Pheasant in Ohio. She had two children from a previous marriage which Clarence adopted. He married #2 Fabiola De Arriba in Cuba with no issue.

Melvin, Cleveland and Lafayette are buried near their parents. Ruth is buried at Mt View Cemetery, Sparks,Nevada. Ethel is buried at Golden Gate National Cemetery with her husband. Clarence was buried in Florida. Stella was in Lodi, California at Cherokee Memorial Park. The children that died as infants/toddlers were buried in various parts of Montana, primarily Helena, Livingston or Gardiner.

Jane Short

More About HENRY BUTLER "HANK" BEAMAN: Burial: Missoula Cemetery, Missoula, Montana

More About HENRY BEAMAN and MARY MUNGER: Marriage: 22 Feb 1879, Polk County, Iowa

Children of HENRY BEAMAN and MARY MUNGER are:

- i. CLARK⁵ BEAMAN, b. Apr 1880.
- 110.
- ii. STELLA ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. 21 Jun 1881; d. 25 Apr 1975.iii. MELVIN BEAMAN, b. Aug 1882; d. 07 May 1900.

More About MELVIN BEAMAN: Burial: Missoula Cemetery, Missoula, Montana

- iv. INFANT BEAMAN, b. May 1883.
- v. CLEVELAND BUTLER BEAMAN, b. 23 May 1884; d. 03 Mar 1962.

More About CLEVELAND BUTLER BEAMAN: Burial: Missoula Cemetery, Missoula, Montana

vi. LAFAYETTE V. BEAMAN, b. Dec 1885; d. 15 Nov 1904.

More About LAFAYETTE V. BEAMAN: Burial: Missoula Cemetery, Missoula, Montana

- vii. DAVID BEAMAN, b. 1890; d. 1892.
- viii. RUTH IRENE BEAMAN, b. 03 Sep 1892; d. 14 Jan 1935; m. GILBERT R. LAURIE.

More About RUTH IRENE BEAMAN: Burial: Mt. View Cemetery, Sparks, Nevada

ix. ETHEL MAY BEAMAN, b. 24 Jun 1894; d. 04 Mar 1959; m. PERCY "PERK" SPENCER.

More About ETHEL MAY BEAMAN: Burial: Golden Gate National Cemetery

More About PERCY "PERK" SPENCER: Burial: Golden Gate National Cemetery

x. CLARENCE W. BEAMAN, b. 29 Aug 1897; d. 07 Oct 1983; m. (1) GLADYS PHEASANT, Ohio; m. (2) FABIOLA DE ARRIBA, Cuba.

More About CLARENCE W. BEAMAN:

Burial: Florida

More About CLARENCE BEAMAN and GLADYS PHEASANT: Marriage: Ohio

More About CLARENCE BEAMAN and FABIOLA DE ARRIBA: Marriage: Cuba

43. RACHEL ELLEN⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY J.*³ *LANGDON, ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1850. She married JAMES RANDALL STEVENS 24 Sep 1866, son of NOAH STEVENS. He was born 1845, and died 1932.

More About JAMES RANDALL STEVENS: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES STEVENS and RACHEL PARRISH: Marriage: 24 Sep 1866

Children of RACHEL PARRISH and JAMES STEVENS are:

i. WILLIAM J.⁵ STEVENS, b. 1869; m. ELIZABETH HUNSICKER, 14 Jun 1891.

More About WILLIAM STEVENS and ELIZABETH HUNSICKER: Marriage: 14 Jun 1891

111. ii. NANCY JANE STEVENS, b. 28 Sep 1872; d. 28 Mar 1921, Brazil, Indiana.
iii. ALBERT STEVENS, b. 1874; m. ORA LOTTIE LANGLEY, 24 Oct 1903.

More About ALBERT STEVENS and ORA LANGLEY: Marriage: 24 Oct 1903

iv. MARY JANE STEVENS, b. 1877; m. ALVA DEEM, 15 Sep 1894.

More About ALVA DEEM and MARY STEVENS: Marriage: 15 Sep 1894

v. LILLIE STEVENS, b. 1879; m. CURTIS DUNCAN, 01 Dec 1900.

More About CURTIS DUNCAN and LILLIE STEVENS: Marriage: 01 Dec 1900

44. MARY J.⁴ HALTOM (*AMY³ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Jun 1870. She married HARVEY E. BEAMAN 07 Apr 1901 in Owen County, Indiana, son of BRITTON BEAMAN and SARAH WELTY.

More About MARY J. HALTOM: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana More About HARVEY E. BEAMAN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About HARVEY BEAMAN and MARY HALTOM: Marriage: 07 Apr 1901, Owen County, Indiana

Children of MARY HALTOM and HARVEY BEAMAN are:

i. Delmas⁵ Beaman.

More About DELMAS BEAMAN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

ii. HOWARD W. BEAMAN.

More About HOWARD W. BEAMAN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

45. HENRY LAFAYETTE⁴ LANGDON (*WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Jan 1855 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 22 Jan 1943 in Wheatfield, Jasper County, Indiana. He married INES ROSETTA HUBER 06 Apr 1879. She was born Sep 1861, and died 31 May 1947 in Wheatfield, Jasper County, Indiana.

Notes for HENRY LAFAYETTE LANGDON: 1880 U.S. Federal Census Living in Duncan Township, Sullivan County, Missouri Occupation: Farmer

Obituary

Henry Lafayette Langdon, oldest son of William Clark and Anna Haltom Langdon, was born in Jordan Village, Owen County, Indiana, Jan. 19, 1855. He departed this life Jan. 22, 1943, just three days after his 88th birthday.

He was united in marriage to Ines Rosetta Huber, April 6, 1879. To this union were born four children - Albert Lee, who died at the age of three; Herman Roy, of Wheatfield, Ind.; Ella Beatrice Jensen and Lillian May Stalbaum, of Ann Arbor, Mich. There are grandchildren - Wilma Langdon Davis, Washington, D.C.; Ruth Langdon Powell, Indianapolis, Ind., and Captain Thomas A. Jensen, Fort Benning, Ga.

Surviving also are the following brothers and sisters: Ira Langdon, Browning, Mo.; Mrs. Charlotte Jordan, Maywood, Ill.; Mrs. Julia Newby, Kirksville, Mo.; Mrs. Florence Sieber, Indianapolis; Jospeh Langdon, Brazil, Ind.; Robert Langdon and John langdon, of Jordan, Ind.

In 1889 Mr. and Mrs. Langdon moved to Wheatfield, Ind., where they have resided for 53 years.

Mr. Langdon has always been very active in civic affairs. He built the first livery and feed stable in the town of Wheatfield and was in partnership with George O. Stembel as the first

coal dealers. He supervised and planted the avenues of maple trees along the main streets of Wheatfield, and furnished crews and conveyances to obtain these trees from the banks of the Kankakee river.

He superintended the building of the main streets of the town in 1890 and 1891. He originated the first *raying business and continued this line of work for 16 consecutive years. In 1896 Mr. Langdon and Alfred Tilton operated a restaurant jointly on Main Street. He was also sexton of the Wheatfield cemetery for a number of years.

He was baptised in the Methodist Church during Rev. Chas. H. Hickman's first pastorate.

Mr. Langdon was a member of the Wheatfield Town Council for two terms. He was also a charter member of the Knights of Pythias and Modern Woodmen of America.

He was continuously identified with the town's business life until the past year or so, when ill health forced his retirement form active life. He was widely popular and beloved by young and old. His death is mourned by citizens of Jasper County in general.

The funeral services were held at Wheatfield Monday afternoon, with the Rev. Earl Moore of Rensselaer in charge. Burial was made in Wheatfield Cemetery.

More About HENRY LAFAYETTE LANGDON: Burial: Wheatfield Cemetery, Jasper County, Indiana Occupation: Farmer/Teamster/Laborer/Odd Jobs

More About INES ROSETTA HUBER: Burial: Wheatfield Cemetery, Jasper County, Indiana

More About HENRY LANGDON and INES HUBER: Marriage: 06 Apr 1879

Children of HENRY LANGDON and INES HUBER are:

- i. Albert Lee⁵ Langdon.
- 112. ii. HERMAN ROY LANGDON, b. 27 Nov 1883, Missouri.
- 113. iii. ELLA BEATRICE LANGDON, b. Oct 1885, Missouri.
 - iv. LILLIAN MAY LANGDON, b. Dec 1895; m. GEORGE STAULBAUM, 02 Dec 1917, Jasper County, Indiana.

More About GEORGE STAULBAUM and LILLIAN LANGDON: Marriage: 02 Dec 1917, Jasper County, Indiana

46. WILLIAM IRA⁴ LANGDON (*WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Jun 1859 in Indiana, and died in Sullivan County, Missouri. He married PERNETA JANE LANTZ, daughter of LOT LANTZ and PERNETA MINNIS. She was born 09 Oct 1856 in Browning, Missouri, and died 08 Sep 1945 in Sullivan County, Missouri.

More About WILLIAM IRA LANGDON: Occupation: Farmer

More About PERNETA JANE LANTZ: Burial: 09 Sep 1945, North Salem Cause of Death: Chronic Myocarditis

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and PERNETA LANTZ are:

- i. ROY E.⁵ LANGDON, b. Nov 1883.
- ii. MINNIE F. LANGDON, b. Aug 1886.
- iii. CLARK R. LANGDON, b. Jul 1888.
- iv. NORMA G. LANGDON, b. Sep 1890.
- v. EARNEST C. LANGDON, b. Sep 1895.
- vi. WILLIAM L. LANGDON, b. Jul 1897.

47. JOSEPH EVERET⁴ LANGDON (*WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Apr 1872 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 03 Mar 1951 in Owen County, Indiana. He married LOUISA JANE ULRICH. She was born May 1877 in Indiana, and died 05 Oct 1961.

More About JOSEPH EVERET LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana Occupation: Farmer

More About LOUISA JANE ULRICH: Burial: Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and LOUISA ULRICH are:

- i. WILLIAM ROY⁵ LANGDON, b. 25 Dec 1897; d. 04 Dec 1978.
- ii. MARY C. LANGDON, b. Oct 1899.
- iii. LEE JOSEPH LANGDON, b. 07 Aug 1908; d. 29 Jun 1920.

More About LEE JOSEPH LANGDON: Burial: New Union Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence County, Indiana Cause of Death: Appendicitis

- 114. iv. FRED ROSS LANGDON, SR., b. 07 Oct 1915, Owen County, Indiana; d. 07 Mar 1992, Clay County Hospital, Brazil, Indiana.
 - v. VIVIAN LANGDON.
 - vi. BEULAH INAS LANGDON.

48. ROBERT MORRIS⁴ LANGDON (*WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Jul 1883, and died 02 Dec 1950 in Putnam County, Indiana. He married MARTHA LEOLA ASHER 16 Jul 1902, daughter of RICHARD ASHER and SUSANNA BOWMAN. She was born 26 Feb 1885, and died 1952.

Notes for ROBERT MORRIS LANGDON: Obituary (December 7, 1950)

Robert Langdon, 67, retired farmer and timberman, died Saturday evening, about 8:50 o'clock

at his home near Jordan Village, following a three year illness.

He was born near Jordan Village July 29, 1883, a son of the late William and Mary Corbet Langdon. In 1902 he was married to Miss Martha Asher, who survives.

Other survivors besides the widow are the following children: three daughters, Mrs. Ladona Sutherlein, Greencastle; Mrs. Lucy Davis, of Cloverdale, and Mrs. Stella Chastain, of Jordan. He also leaves two sons, William and Clifford Langdon, of Jordan Village.

Following Death, the body was taken to Whitaker Funeral Home, in Cloverdale.

Funeral services were held Tuesday morning at 10:30 o'clock at the Jordan Presbyterian Church, and interment was made in the Cloverdale Cemetery.

More About ROBERT MORRIS LANGDON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

Notes for MARTHA LEOLA ASHER: Obituary (October 30, 1952)

Mrs. Martha Leola Langdon, 67 years old, of Jordan Village, died Sunday at the home of her daughter, Mrs. Andy Sutherlin, at Brick Chapel, following an illness of about a month.

Mrs. Langdon was born February 26, 1885 in Owen County, near Cataract, a daughter of Richard and Susanna Bowman Asher. She was a member of the Cloverdale Church of Christ.

She was married in 1902 to Robert Langdon, who preceded her in death on December 2, 1950.

Survivors include three daughters: Mrs. Ladona Suthelin, of Brick Chapel; Mrs. Lucy Davis, of Cloverdale, rte; Mrs. Stella Chaspain, of Jordan Village; two sons: William and Clifford, both of Cloverdale; one brother, Levi Asher, of Kansas; three sisters: Mrs. Alice Brown, of Cloverdale, rte.; Mrs. Ida Reiter and Mrs. Minnie Hunsicker, of Waveland; twenty grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren.

Funeral services were held Tuesday afternoon at two o'clock, at the Presbyterian Church, in Jordan Village. Rev. Claren Barr officiated, and interment was made in the Cloverdale Cemetery.

The Whitaker Funeral Homek, in Cloverdale, had charge of funeral arrangements.

More About MARTHA LEOLA ASHER: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About ROBERT LANGDON and MARTHA ASHER: Marriage: 16 Jul 1902

Children of ROBERT LANGDON and MARTHA ASHER are:

- i. ETHEL L.⁵ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1904.
- 115. ii. LUCY M. LANGDON, b. 01 Mar 1905, Owen County, Indiana; d. 15 Sep 2001,

Putnam County Hospital, Indiana.

- WILLIAM R. LANGDON, b. 01 May 1908, Owen County, Indiana; d. 07 Jun 1995.
- iv. CLIFFORD O. LANGDON, b. 07 Apr 1912; m. RUTH ?.
- v. STELLA LANGDON, b. Abt. 1916; m. ? CHASTAIN.

116. vi. LADONA LANGDON, b. 23 Feb 1903; d. 10 Jun 1992.

49. JOHN CORBIN⁴ LANGDON (*WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Nov 1890, and died 30 Apr 1967 in Putnam County, Indiana. He married MELLA ANN WILSON 05 Jul 1911. She was born 1892, and died 1960.

Notes for JOHN CORBIN LANGDON: Obituary (May 4, 1967)

John C. Langdon, 76 years, of R.R. 2, Poland, died Sunday night, April 30, in the Methodist Hopital at Indianapolis. He was born November 8, 1890. His parents were William Langdon and Mary Corbitt Langdon. Mr. Langdon's wife Mella Ann preceded him in death in 1960.

Survivors include six sons, Russell, R.R. 2, Poland, Wilson, Indianapolis, Cecil, Cartersburg, John Levi, Waukegan, Illinois, Herbert, Indianapolis, and Frank, Clayton; three daughters, Mrs. Mildred Suber of Indianapolis, Mrs. Mary Milan of Bowling Green, Kentucky, and Mrs. Lola Starnes of Cartersburg; twenty grandchildren and eight great grandchildren. Five brothers and three sisters preceded him in death.

Mrs. Langdon was a member of the Church of Nazarene at Jordan. Funeral services were held at * p.m. Wednesday at the West * Son Funeral Home in Spencer. Rev. Harvey Howe and the * Frank S. Suber were the officiating ministers.

Interment was in the Cloverdale Cemetery.

More About JOHN CORBIN LANGDON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About MELLA ANN WILSON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About JOHN LANGDON and MELLA WILSON: Marriage: 05 Jul 1911

117.

Children of JOHN LANGDON and MELLA WILSON are:

- i. RUSSELL H.⁵ LANGDON, b. 27 Sep 1912; d. 15 Jul 1994.
- ii. MILDRED LANGDON, b. 29 Jan 1914, Owen County, Indiana; d. 03 Jan 2003, Bloomington, Indiana.
 - iii. WILSON W. LANGDON, b. 17 Jun 1917; d. 24 Jan 1995.
 - iv. MARY K. LANGDON, b. 02 May 1919, Owen County, Indiana; d. 07 Apr 2004, Plainfield, Indiana; m. WILFORD MILAM.

Notes for MARY K. LANGDON:

Indianapolis Star, The (IN) April 9, 2004

Mary K. Langdon Milam, 84, Plainfield, passed away Wednesday, April 7, 2004. She was born May 2, 1919 in Owen County, IN to the late John and Mella (Wilson) Langdon. She worked for Chevrolet Commercial Body in Indianapolis before moving to Bowling Green, KY. She worked for Bowling Green Bank & Trust and became the assistant vice president. She has resided in Plainfield, IN for the past several years. She was a member of the Order of the Eastern Star #393 Indianapolis.

Mary was preceded in death by her husband, Wilford Milam; two brothers, Russell and Wilson Langdon; and a sister, Mildred (Surber) Lindsay. Survivors include: four brothers, Cecil (Georgia) Langdon of Cartersburg, John Levi Langdon of Waukegan, IL, Hubert (Lois) Langdon of Indianapolis, Frank (Mary) Langdon of Madisonville, KY; a sister, Lola (John) Starnes of Cartersburg; several nieces and nephews; and great nieces and nephews.

Funeral services will be held at 7 p.m. Friday, April 9 at Hampton-Gentry Funeral Home, Plainfield where friends may call from 5 to 7 p.m. Friday, April 9. Graveside services will be at 12 p.m. Saturday, April 10 at Fairview Cemetery in Bowling Green,KY.

More About MARY K. LANGDON: Burial: 09 Apr 2004, Fairview Cemetery, Bowling Green, Kentucky

- 118. v. CECIL JAMES LANGDON, b. Abt. 1922.
 - vi. JOHN LEVI LANGDON, b. Abt. 1925.
- 119. vii. HUBERT F. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1926.
 - viii. LOLA MAY LANGDON, b. Abt. 1929; m. JOHN STARNES.
 - ix. FRANKIE LANGDON, m. MARY ?.

50. WILLIAM EMMETT⁴ BEAMAN (*BRYANT³*, *MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born 14 Mar 1878 in Harrison County, Iowa, and died 07 Aug 1949 in Harrison County, Iowa. He married MARGARET HAYNIE 14 Mar 1894 in Harrison County, Iowa, daughter of WILLIAM HAYNIE and ELLEN RICHEBAUGH. She was born 20 Jul 1875 in Mills County, Iowa, and died 1944 in Harrison County, Iowa.

Notes for WILLIAM EMMETT BEAMAN:

Emmett BEAMAN - The proprietor of the Glendale Stock and Fruit Farm in Raglan Township, Harrison County, Iowa, is Emmett Beaman, who has spent his entire life, thus far, in this county. He has a well-improved farm of one hundred and sixty acres and has met with unusual success along every phase of farming which he has attempted. In this day and age, it is necessary that the farmer have diversified interests, so that if one thing fails he will have something else to fall back upon. Mr. Beaman has divided his interests in such a way as to get the maximum results from his farm and is now on the high road to prosperity.

Emmett Beaman, son of Bryant and Dicy Ann (LUCAS) BEAMAN, was born on March 14,

1878, in Harrison County, Iowa. His parents were natives of North Carolina and came to Harrison County about 1864, and located in Morgan Township. They moved to Raglan Township in 1893, where they lived the remainder of their lives.

Emmett Beaman is one of six children born to his parents, and next to the youngest. He received a good, common school education in the schools of Morgan and Raglan townships and during his boyhood days assisted his father with the work on the farm. When he was married, he bought forty acres of land and also rented land from his father. To his original forty, he later added more land until he now has one hundred sixty acres. His farm is well situated in the hills of Raglan township, which are particularly adapted to the growing of all kinds of fruits. He has a large assortment of fruit and berries and derives no small part of his annual income from the sale of fruit. He feeds about 60 head of hogs for the market each year and milks an average of 20 cows all the time. He has found, by experience, that it pays to sell the cream rather than the milk, and the profits from his cows yield a very handsome sum annually.

Emmett Beaman was married on March 14, 1894, to Marguerite HAYNIE, a daughter of William and Ellen (RICHEBAUGH) HAYNIE, who came from Mills County, Iowa, to Harrison County. Mr. Beaman and his wife are the parents of five dhildren, Orval, Everett, Rufus, Blanche and Howard, all of whom are still living at home.

Emmett Beaman and his family are loyal members of the Baptist Church and interested in its welfare. Mr. Beaman is a stanch member of the Democratic party and has always been very active in its success. For several years, he has been a member of the school board of his township and is now president of the board. In all things, which go to make the good American citizen, Mr. Beaman is found lacking in no one particular, consequently is held in high esteem by those who know him.

Source: 1915 Harrison County Iowa History, pp. 975-976 Family Researcher: NA

More About WILLIAM EMMETT BEAMAN: Burial: Magnolia Cemetery, Harrison County, Iowa

More About MARGARET HAYNIE: Burial: Magnolia Cemetery, Harrison County, Iowa

More About WILLIAM BEAMAN and MARGARET HAYNIE: Marriage: 14 Mar 1894, Harrison County, Iowa

Children of WILLIAM BEAMAN and MARGARET HAYNIE are:

- i. ORVAL ALMA⁵ BEAMAN, b. 23 Dec 1894, Harrison County, Iowa; d. 24 Aug 1986, San Bernadino County, California.
- ii. WILLIAM EVERETT BEAMAN, b. 17 Oct 1897, Harrison County, Iowa; d. 07 Feb 1975, San Bernadino County, California; m. CAROLINE IRENA HESTER.
- iii. RUFUS HENRY BEAMAN, b. 10 Aug 1900, Harrison County, Iowa; d. 13 May 1981, San Bernadino County, California; m. RUBY JONES.
- iv. BLANCH ELIZABETH BEAMAN, b. 23 Oct 1905, Harrison County, Iowa; d. 05

Aug 1967, Sonoma, California.

v. HOWARD B. BEAMAN, b. 06 Apr 1911, Harrison County, Iowa; d. Oct 1984, Harrison County, Iowa.

51. MARY ELIZABETH⁴ BEAMAN (*BRYANT³*, *MARY "POLLY"² LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) She married ? HARPER.

Child of MARY BEAMAN and ? HARPER is:

i. RUTH⁵ HARPER.

52. LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Apr 1840 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARGARET LASSITER 07 Mar 1861 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ALFRED LASSITER and DINAH JONES. She was born 23 Apr 1843, and died 16 Dec 1911.

Notes for MARGARET LASSITER: Smithfiled Herald

Obituary ID: 30345 Name (Age): LANGDON, Margaret (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1912 Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-23-1843 -- d/o Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Lassiter - d.12-16-1911, w/o L.B., survivors, husband and seven children

Obit. ID: 30348 Name (Age): LANGDON, Margaret Lassiter (Mrs.) (69) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1912 Other Pub. Info.: b. 23 Apr 1843, d.16 Dec 1911, d/o Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Lassiter -- husband and 7 children surviving -- married: 1861

Marriage Notes for LEMUEL LANGDON and MARGARET LASSITER: Bride: Margaret Lassiter Groom: Lemuel B Langdon Bond Date: 04 May 1861 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Witness: Thos D Snead, C Bond #: 000068655 Marriage Date: 07 May 1861 Performed By: George Keen, Justice of the Peace

More About LEMUEL LANGDON and MARGARET LASSITER: Marriage: 07 Mar 1861, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEMUEL LANGDON and MARGARET LASSITER are:

- 120. i. SALLY ANN⁵ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1862, North Carolina.
- 121. ii. JAMES WILLIAM LANGDON, b. 10 Oct 1866, North Carolina; d. 24 May 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 122. iii. JULIA C. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1866, North Carolina.
- 123. iv. JOHN A. LANGDON, b. 21 Nov 1867, North Carolina; d. 02 Apr 1952, North Carolina.
- 124. v. BENJAMIN ALFRED LANGDON, b. 23 Oct 1873, North Carolina.
- 125. vi. TABITHA EVELYN LANGDON, b. Abt. 1875, North Carolina; d. Aug 1957.
- 126. vii. LEMUEL VANCE LANGDON, b. 13 Jun 1877, North Carolina; d. Aug 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 127. viii. IRA JULIAN LANGDON, b. 19 Jan 1880, North Carolina; d. 24 Aug 1949, Hertford County, North Carolina.
 - ix. MARGARET LILLIE LANGDON, b. Abt. Oct 1884, North Carolina; d. Jul 1886.

Notes for MARGARET LILLIE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30349 Name (Age): LANGDON, Margaret Lillie (1 yr., 9 mos.) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/15/1886 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Lemuel/Margaret Langdon

53. JAMES H.⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Aug 1842 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELIZABETH HARPER. She was born Abt. 1844, and died Bef. 1910.

Children of JAMES LANGDON and ELIZABETH HARPER are:

- 128. i. MARCIE DELLA⁵ LANGDON, b. 1874; d. Oct 1958.
- 129. ii. HADRICK HUTCHINS LANGDON, b. 17 Apr 1875; d. Apr 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 130. iii. BARTLEY HARPER LANGDON, b. 02 Apr 1877; d. 02 Aug 1921.
- 131. iv. LENORA B. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1879; d. May 1961.
- 132. v. SARAH SWANNOA LANGDON, b. 11 Jul 1882; d. 23 May 1965.

54. JACOB MILLER "MACK"⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Nov 1844 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Dec 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SARAH "SALLEY" BYRD 20 Dec 1866 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of SUTTON BYRD and MARGARET JOHNSON. She was born 16 Sep 1847 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Nov 1910.

Notes for JACOB MILLER "MACK" LANGDON: C.S.A. Vet Co. D-50th Regiment

Jacob M Langdon

Residence: Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation:

Service Record:

Enlisted as a Private Transferred Company F, Mallett's Battn Regiment North Carolina on 15 March 1864 Transferred in Company D, 50th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 15 March 1864.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30301 Name (Age): LANGDON, Jacob M. (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/04/1935 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Carroll Langdon -- C.S.A. Vet Co. D-50th Regiment -- Elevation Twp.

More About JACOB MILLER "MACK" LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SARAH "SALLEY" BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30300 Name (Age): LANGDON, Jacob (Mrs.) (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/11/1910 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- Spilona

More About SARAH "SALLEY" BYRD: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JACOB LANGDON and SARAH BYRD: Bride: Sarah Byrd Groom: J M Langdon Bond Date: 18 Dec 1866 County: Johnston Record #: 01 126 Bondsman: L B Langdon Witness: P T Massey Bond #: 000068657 Marriage Date: 20 Dec 1866 Performed By: Abram Dixon, Justice of the Peace

More About JACOB LANGDON and SARAH BYRD: Marriage: 20 Dec 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JACOB LANGDON and SARAH BYRD are:

- I. JAMES WASHINGTON⁵ LANGDON, b. 15 Sep 1867; d. 24 Apr 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. MARGARET COLUMBIA LANGDON, b. 22 Dec 1878; d. 01 Feb 1940.

Notes for MARGARET COLUMBIA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30346 Name (Age): LANGDON, Margaret Columbia (Miss) (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/02/1940 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- Four Oaks

More About MARGARET COLUMBIA LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

55. PERRY BYRD⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Mar 1847 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Feb 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SARAH ?. She was born Abt. 1847.

Notes for PERRY BYRD LANGDON: American Civil War Soldiers

Name: P Langdon Side Served: Confederacy State Served: North Carolina Service Record: Enlisted as a Private. Enlisted in Company H, 2nd Jr Reserves Infantry Regiment North Carolina.

Sources: 425

U.S. Civil War Soldiers, 1861-1865

Name: P.B. Langdon Side: Confederate Regiment State/Origin: North Carolina Regiment Name: 2 North Carolina Junior Reserves Regiment Name Expanded: 2nd Regiment, North Carolina Junior Reserves COMPANY: H Rank In: Private Rank In Expanded: Private Rank Out: Private Rank Out: Private Film Number: M230 roll 22 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Perry B Langdon Race: White Age: 86 Date of Birth: 1848 Date of Death: 24 Feb 1934 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About PERRY BYRD LANGDON: Occupation: Farmer

Children of PERRY LANGDON and SARAH ? are:

- 134. i. JAMES ROBERT⁵ LANGDON, b. 12 Jul 1868; d. 07 Sep 1960.
 - ii. JOHN WILLIS LANGDON, b. Abt. 1872.
 - iii. MARY F. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1874.
 - iv. MARTHA E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1877.

56. ZADY E.⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1852, and died Mar 1938. She married WILLIAM LARKIN BARBOUR.

Notes for ZADY E. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

135.

Obituary ID: 3672 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Zady (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/01/1938 Other Pub. Info.: Elevation TWP, Langdon Family Cem.

Child of ZADY LANGDON and WILLIAM BARBOUR is:

 CARROLL LANGDON⁵ BARBOUR, b. 09 Jul 1887; d. 10 Mar 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

57. TABITHA E.⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Dec 1853 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 1938. She married JAMES "GASTON" JONES. He was born 27 Jul 1851, and died 17 Jun 1919.

More About TABITHA E. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES "GASTON" JONES: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of TABITHA LANGDON and JAMES JONES are:

- 137. i. NOLA⁵ JONES, b. 09 Mar 1877; d. 04 Jul 1907.
 - ii. JOHNNIE C. JONES, b. 28 Feb 1879; d. 05 Oct 1901.

More About JOHNNIE C. JONES: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iii. JAMES P. JONES, b. Abt. 1881.
- iv. ELIZA D. JONES, b. 12 Jun 1883; d. 23 Apr 1984, Durham, North Carolina; m. JESSE CALVIN BARBOUR.

Notes for ELIZA D. JONES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3226 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Eliza Jones (100) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/27/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Jun 1883, d/o Augustine and Tabitha Langdon Jones,w/o Jesse Calvin Barbour, Knollwood Cemetery, Whitley Heights

Name: ELIZA JONES BARBOUR Age: 100 Years Death Date: 23 April 1984 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 June 1883 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: JONES State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina

More About ELIZA D. JONES: Burial: Knollwood Cemetery

- 138. v. DAVID E. JONES, b. 18 Mar 1886; d. 06 Apr 1936.
 - vi. JACOB A. JONES, b. Abt. 1889.
 - vii. LEMUEL E. JONES, b. Abt. 1891.
 - viii. EMILY J. JONES, b. Abt. 1893.

58. WILLIS CARROLL⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Apr 1856, and died 22 Mar 1907. He married DELIA THOMPSON 24 Dec 1879 in Johnston County, North

Carolina, daughter of URIAH THOMPSON and CAROLINE ?. She was born 05 Sep 1862, and died 09 Feb 1940.

More About WILLIS CARROLL LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for DELIA THOMPSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Deliah Langdon Death Date: 9 Feb 1940 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77

Birth Date: 1863

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About DELIA THOMPSON: Burial: Hopewell Free Will Baptist Church, Black River Road, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and DELIA THOMPSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: W C Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Delia Thompson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 24 Dec 1879 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and DELIA THOMPSON: Marriage: 24 Dec 1879, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and DELIA THOMPSON are:

- i. NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, b. 24 Sep 1886, North Carolina; d. 05 Oct 1974, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 140. ii. KITTIE LANGDON, b. 02 Mar 1889; d. 14 Mar 1964.

- iii. SALLY J. LANGDON, b. Jun 1891.
- 141. iv. WILLIS CLEVELAND LANGDON, b. 17 Oct 1893, North Carolina; d. 27 Apr 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 142. v. JAMES URIAH LANGDON, b. 14 Nov 1896; d. 27 Sep 1949, Surry County, North Carolina.
 - vi. LILLY D. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1899.

143. vii. ANNA LANGDON, b. 26 Sep 1901; d. 20 Feb 1998.

59. RICHARD C.⁴ LANGDON (*CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 31 Oct 1858, and died 27 Nov 1906. He married SOPHRONIA E. STANCIL, daughter of YOUNG STANCIL and SUSAN GODWIN. She was born 11 Sep 1862, and died 08 May 1945.

Notes for RICHARD C. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30384 Name (Age): LANGDON, Richard C. Obit. Pub. Date: 11/30/1906 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Carroll Langdon -- Elevation Twp.

More About RICHARD C. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SOPHRONIA E. STANCIL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30396 Name (Age): LANGDON, Saphronia (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/11/1945 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Mr. and Mrs.Young Stancil, w/o R.C. Langdon -- Family Cemetery --Elevation Twp.

More About SOPHRONIA E. STANCIL: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RICHARD LANGDON and SOPHRONIA STANCIL are:

- i. LOUIE C.⁵ LANGDON, b. 26 Aug 1882, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Nov 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 145. ii. RUFUS ALLEN LANGDON, b. 22 Nov 1883, North Carolina; d. 04 Aug 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 146. iii. LAURA E. LANGDON, b. May 1886; d. Bef. 1910.
- 147. iv. WILLIS LESTER LANGDON, b. 01 Aug 1888; d. 08 Dec 1949.
 - v. LUCY LANGDON, b. May 1893.

60. MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON (*CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25

Mar 1852 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Mar 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married BENJAMIN A. BENSON, son of WILLIAM BENSON and LOUISA TYNER. He was born May 1848 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Jan 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5415 Name (Age): BENSON, Margaret (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/31/1931 Other Pub. Info.: Langdon Fam. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Margaret L Benson Race: White Age: 78 Date of Birth: 1853 Date of Death: 17 Mar 1931 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA LANGDON: Burial: 18 Mar 1931, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Measles & Pneumonia

Notes for BENJAMIN A. BENSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Benja A Benson Age: 78 Date of Birth: 1848 Date of Death: 30 Jan 1926 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About BENJAMIN A. BENSON: Burial: 31 Jan 1926, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Occupation: Farmer

Children of MARGARET LANGDON and BENJAMIN BENSON are:

- 148. i. SIMEON⁵ BENSON, b. May 1873.
- 149. ii. CASWELL M. BENSON, b. Jul 1877; d. Feb 1946.
 - iii. LAURA BENSON, b. Mar 1880.
- 150. iv. NEVA BENSON, b. 20 Dec 1881, North Carolina; d. 17 Feb 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 151. v. LELA ANN BENSON, b. 1884; d. 07 Mar 1961.
- 152. vi. DAVID ANDREW BENSON, b. 10 Mar 1889, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Mar 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 153. vii. LUNDA LAWRENCE BENSON, b. 21 Aug 1892, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Jun 1952.
 - viii. LOUDELLA BENSON, b. Feb 1893.

61. BENJAMIN FARO⁴ LANGDON (*CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 May 1855 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Feb 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SARAH ELIZA TURLINGTON, daughter of RANDALL TURLINGTON and EMALINE UTLEY. She was born 27 Aug 1867, and died 27 Dec 1942.

More About BENJAMIN FARO LANGDON:

Burial: 17 Feb 1924, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About SARAH ELIZA TURLINGTON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of BENJAMIN LANGDON and SARAH TURLINGTON are:

- 154. i. BENJAMIN LLOYD⁵ LANGDON, b. 23 Mar 1886, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 155. ii. EASTWOOD DALLAS LANGDON, b. 30 Nov 1888; d. 26 Oct 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 156. iii. LILLIE GRACE LANGDON, b. Oct 1891; d. Feb 1932.
 - iv. WILLIAM LESKER LANGDON, b. 09 Jun 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Apr 1975, Monroe, Union County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM LESKER LANGDON: Social Security Death Index

Name: William Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 28110 Monroe, Union, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 9 Jun 1895 Died: Apr 1975 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Langdon

Death Date: 8 Apr 1975 Death City: Monroe Death County: Union Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 15 Apr 1975 Death Age: 79 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1896

Residence City: Monroe Residence County: Union Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: Yes Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

- v. LINA F. LANGDON, b. Aug 1897.
- 157. vi. RALPH EDWARD LANGDON, b. 21 Dec 1899; d. 26 Nov 1984, Wilmington, North Carolina.
- 158. vii. LETTIE ELSIE LANGDON, b. 18 Oct 1906, North Carolina; d. 15 Apr 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina.

62. ELIZABETH ELIZA⁴ LANGDON (*CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Aug 1857 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 May 1939 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIS CALVIN LASSITER 08 Feb 1877 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of SIR LASSITER and TABITHA BYRD. He was born 09 May 1854, and died 07 Dec 1921.

More About ELIZABETH ELIZA LANGDON:

Burial: 06 May 1939, Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina Cause of Death: Angina Pectoris

Notes for WILLIS CALVIN LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30886 Name (Age): LASSITER, Willis Calvin (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/09/1921 Other Pub. Info.: Clement Church Cemetery -- Elevation Twp.

More About WILLIS CALVIN LASSITER: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH LANGDON and WILLIS LASSITER:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Willis Calvin Lassiter Gender: Male

Spouse: Bettie E Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 8 Feb 1877 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LASSITER and ELIZABETH LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Feb 1877, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ELIZABETH LANGDON and WILLIS LASSITER are:

- 159. i. ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY"⁵ LASSITER, b. 23 Aug 1882; d. 13 Dec 1961.
- 160. ii. JULIA ANN LASSITER, b. 27 Sep 1888; d. 16 Jul 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. LOUDELLA LASSITER.
 - iv. WILLIS CALVIN LASSITER, JR., m. ROZELLA COATS, 12 Dec 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 26 Aug 1881; d. 22 Sep 1934.

More About ROZELLA COATS: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LASSITER and ROZELLA COATS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Rosella Coats Gender: Female

Spouse: W C Lassiter Jr. Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 12 Dec 1900 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LASSITER and ROZELLA COATS: Marriage: 12 Dec 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina **63.** CASWELL MONROE⁴ LANGDON, JR. (*CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1859 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 Apr 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SOPHRONIA ELIZABETH HONEYCUTT Abt. 1880. She was born 18 Jun 1861, and died 10 Sep 1911.

More About CASWELL MONROE LANGDON, JR.: Burial: 30 Apr 1940, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Failure Occupation: Farmer

More About SOPHRONIA ELIZABETH HONEYCUTT: Burial: Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CASWELL LANGDON and SOPHRONIA HONEYCUTT: Marriage: Abt. 1880

Children of CASWELL LANGDON and SOPHRONIA HONEYCUTT are:

 BETTY FLORENCE⁵ LANGDON, b. 15 Apr 1882, North Carolina; d. 16 Nov 1971, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. JIMMIE LAWRENCE LEE; b. 28 Feb 1876, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jul 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY FLORENCE LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Betty Lee Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 89 Date of Birth: 1882 Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 16 Nov 1971 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Other Institutions Attendant: Physician Recorded date: 1961 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About BETTY FLORENCE LANGDON: Burial: 17 Nov 1971, Lee - Butler Cemetery, Dunn, Harnet County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

Notes for JIMMIE LAWRENCE LEE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004 Name: Jimmie L Lee Race: White Age: 69 Date of Birth: 1876 Date of Death: 25 Jul 1945 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JIMMIE LAWRENCE LEE: Burial: 26 Jul 1945, Lee - Butler Cemetery, Dunn, Harnet County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Vascular Renal Disease Occupation: Farmer

- 161. ii. ROMMIE MONROE LANGDON, b. 27 Apr 1887, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 May 1947, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ESTHER S. LANGDON, b. Mar 1892, North Carolina.
 - iv. SOPHRONIA ZILLA LANGDON, b. Oct 1893, North Carolina.
 - v. LIZZIE PEARL LANGDON, b. Abt. 1902, North Carolina; m. ? PARKER.
 - vi. EMILY LOUDELLA LANGDON, b. 15 Nov 1884, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19 Mar 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for EMILY LOUDELLA LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Emily L Langdon Race: White Age: 72 Date of Birth: 1885 Date of Death: Mar 1957 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About EMILY LOUDELLA LANGDON: Burial: 21 Mar 1957, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Left Ventricular Failure

64. EMILY LOUELLA⁴ LANGDON (*CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Sep 1862, and died 03 Mar 1940. She married JOSEPH ELDRIDGE LASSITER 25 Feb 1880 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of SIR LASSITER and TABITHA BYRD. He was born 19 Jun 1856, and died 06 Jun 1929.

More About EMILY LOUELLA LANGDON: Burial: Lassiter Family Cemetery, SR 1335, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH ELDRIDGE LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 30749 Name (Age): LASSITER, Joseph E. (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/07/1929 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery, Elevation Twp.

More About JOSEPH ELDRIDGE LASSITER: Burial: Lassiter Family Cemetery, SR 1335, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EMILY LANGDON and JOSEPH LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joseph E Lassiter Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1880

Spouse: Emily L Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1880

Marriage Date: 25 Feb 1880 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

163.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH LASSITER and EMILY LANGDON: Marriage: 25 Feb 1880, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EMILY LANGDON and JOSEPH LASSITER are:

i. GENEVA⁵ LASSITER, b. 20 Jun 1882; d. 01 Dec 1883.

More About GENEVA LASSITER: Burial: Lassiter Family Cemetery, SR 1335, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 162. ii. DAVID ANDREW LASSITER, b. 12 Jan 1884; d. 12 Sep 1947.
 - iii. LENNIE PEARL LASSITER, b. 18 Aug 1902; d. 08 Oct 1973.
 - iv. INFANT LASSITER, b. 18 Aug 1902; d. 18 Aug 1902.

More About INFANT LASSITER:

Burial: Lassiter Family Cemetery, SR 1335, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

65. THOMAS A.⁴ BINGHAM (*CASSANDA³ LANGDON*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1848, and died Apr 1908 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married BETTIE ?. She died Dec 1906.

Notes for THOMAS A. BINGHAM: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5633 Name (Age): BINGHAM, Thomas A. (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/03/1908 Other Pub. Info.: d. in Raleigh, NC; buried in Smithfield

Notes for BETTIE ?: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5632 Name (Age): BINGHAM, T. A. (Mrs) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1906 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC

Children of THOMAS BINGHAM and BETTIE ? are:

i. CALLIE⁵ BINGHAM, b. 03 Jan 1880; d. Aug 1905.

Notes for CALLIE BINGHAM: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5628 Name (Age): BINGHAM, Callie Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1905 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3 Jan 1880, d/o Mr. and Mrs. T. A. Bingham, Smithfield Cem.

More About CALLIE BINGHAM: Burial: Smithfield Cemetery

ii. WILL BINGHAM, d. Jul 1944; m. ETHER HONEYCUTT.

Notes for WILL BINGHAM: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9626 Name (Age): BINGHAM, Will Obit. Pub. Date: 07/11/1944 Other Pub. Info.: Sanford, s/o Thomas A. and Bettie Bingham, h/o Ether Honeycutt Bingham

66. MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 16 Jan 1849 in North Carolina, and died 08 Aug 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ALDRIDGE MCGEE 21 Mar 1872 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN MCGEE and ANN ?. He was born 01 Dec 1825, and died 11 Mar 1891.

Notes for MARTICIA ANN LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Martitia A McGee Race: White Age: 69 Date of Birth: 1849 Date of Death: 8 Aug 1918 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MARTICIA ANN LANGDON: Burial: 09 Aug 1918, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cancer of Nose & Face/Cerebral Hemorrhage

Notes for ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 34268 Name (Age): McGEE, Aldridge Obit. Pub. Date: 03/14/1891 Other Pub. Info.: "Pratt"

More About ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MARTICIA LANGDON and ALDRIDGE MCGEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Aldridge Mcghee Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1872 Spouse: Matilda Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1872

Marriage Date: 21 Mar 1872 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALDRIDGE MCGEE and MARTICIA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Mar 1872, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARTICIA LANGDON and ALDRIDGE MCGEE are:

- i. GEORGE WILLIAM⁵ MCGEE, b. 09 Dec 1872, North Carolina; d. 19 Nov 1959, Hertford County, North Carolina.
- 165. ii. ELIZABETH E. MCGEE, b. Jan 1876, North Carolina.
 - iii. RICHARD DANIEL MCGEE, b. 28 Apr 1877, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 15 Nov 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DELLA PARRISH; b. 31 Mar 1881; d. 20 Aug 1956.

More About RICHARD DANIEL MCGEE: Burial: 16 Nov 1927, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About DELLA PARRISH: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

166.	iv.	JAMES FLOYD MCGEE, b. Feb 1879, North Carolina; d. Jun 1949.
167.	v.	JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE, b. 30 Apr 1881, North Carolina; d. 04 Mar 1944.
168.	vi.	ZACHARIAH R. MCGEE, b. 11 May 1884, North Carolina; d. 24 Jul 1954.

67. RUFUS C.⁴ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Apr 1850 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Oct 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) SARAH EVELINE BENSON 18 Nov 1874 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM BENSON and LOUISA TYNER. She was born Feb 1846 in North Carolina, and died 17 Apr 1912. He married (2) EMMA STEPHENSON Aft. 1912, daughter of ALFRED STEPHENSON and WINEFRED DODD. She was born 12 Mar 1863 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Mar 1953 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUFUS C. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 30389 Name (Age): LANGDON, Rufus (ca. 80) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/29/1920 Other Pub. Info.: Elevation Twp.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rufus Langdon Death Date: 25 Oct 1920 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70

Birth Date: 1850

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About RUFUS C. LANGDON: Burial: 26 Oct 1920, Rufus Langdon Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Died Sudden Occupation: Farmer

More About SARAH EVELINE BENSON: Burial: Rufus Langdon Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RUFUS LANGDON and SARAH BENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Rufus Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Sarah Evangelin Benson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 18 Nov 1874 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RUFUS LANGDON and SARAH BENSON: Marriage: 18 Nov 1874, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EMMA STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 30265 Name (Age): LANGDON, Emma (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1953 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Alfred/Winniford Stephenson -- died at home of brother, Isaiah --Langdon Fam Cem

More About EMMA STEPHENSON: Burial: 10 Mar 1953, Rufus Langdon Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion

More About RUFUS LANGDON and EMMA STEPHENSON: Marriage: Aft. 1912

Children of RUFUS LANGDON and SARAH BENSON are:

LUMMIE C.⁵ LANGDON, b. 17 Oct 1875, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Jan 1944, Fuquay Springs, Wake County, North Carolina; m. CALVIN B. JONES; b. 1863; d. 09 Jan 1937, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUMMIE C. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lummie L Jones Race: White Age: 68 Date of Birth: 1876 Date of Death: 1 Jan 1944 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives, North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LUMMIE C. LANGDON: Burial: 02 Jan 1944, Middle Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Panther Branch Township, Wake County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Apoplexy

Notes for CALVIN B. JONES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Calvin B Jones Race: White Age: 73 Date of Birth: 1864 Date of Death: 9 Jan 1937 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CALVIN B. JONES:
Burial: Middle Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Panther Branch
Township, Wake County, North Carolina

- 169. ii. LLOYD ROGER LANGDON, b. 22 Sep 1877, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Feb 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- iii. LAURA ETTA LANGDON, b. 02 Feb 1883, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 170. 11 Nov 1952, Richmond, Virginia.
 - iv. LULA LAMOND LANGDON, b. 22 Jun 1886, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jan 1955, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. JOSEPH C. CANADAY; b. 1887; d. 13 Feb 1972, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LULA LAMOND LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lula L Canaday Age: 68 Date of Birth: 1887 Date of Death: 2 Jan 1955 Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LULA LAMOND LANGDON: Burial: 04 Jan 1955, Montlawn Cemetery, Raleogh, Wake County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion

Notes for JOSEPH C. CANADAY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Joseph Canaday Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 84 Date of Birth: 1888 **Residence City: Raleigh** Residence County: Wake Date of Death: 13 Feb 1972 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Feb 1962

More About JOSEPH C. CANADAY: Burial: Montlawn Cemetery, Raleogh, Wake County, North Carolina

171. v. ARLANDER MALTON "BUDDIE" LANGDON, b. 28 Feb 1889, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Jan 1971, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

68. SARAH⁴ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Mar 1852, and died 15 Dec 1918. She married OWEN M. BARBOUR 15 Dec 1870 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He died Bef. 1900.

Notes for SARAH LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3583 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Sarah (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/20/1918 Other Pub. Info.: Rehobeth Ch. Cem.

More About SARAH LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SARAH LANGDON and OWEN BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Owen M Barber Gender: Male

Spouse: Sarah Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 15 Dec 1870 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About OWEN BARBOUR and SARAH LANGDON: Marriage: 15 Dec 1870, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SARAH LANGDON and OWEN BARBOUR is: 172. i. JOHN OWEN⁵ BARBOUR, b. 13 Oct 1872; d. 19 May 1940.

69. JAMES MONROE⁴ LANGDON (ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 29 Jun 1854, and

died 07 Sep 1928. He married ELIZA JANE COATS 26 Aug 1875 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES COATS and SUSAN CANNADY. She was born 13 May 1857, and died 05 Aug 1939.

More About JAMES MONROE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ELIZA JANE COATS: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and ELIZA COATS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Eliza Jane Coats Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1875

Spouse: James Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1875

Marriage Date: 26 Aug 1875 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and ELIZA COATS: Marriage: 26 Aug 1875, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and ELIZA COATS are:

- 173. i. DELLA MARCEY⁵ LANGDON, b. 01 Mar 1878; d. 18 Oct 1959.
- 174. ii. ELIZABETH J. "BET" LANGDON, b. 13 Apr 1879; d. 12 Aug 1970.
- 175. iii. MARY FRANCES "FANNY" LANGDON, b. 03 Feb 1882; d. 09 Feb 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 176. iv. GROVER CLEVELAND LANGDON, b. 27 Mar 1884, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Sep 1965, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. FLORA VICTORIA "VIC" LANGDON, b. 03 Dec 1886; d. 06 Jul 1965; m. JAMES HUBERT JOHNSON, 13 Dec 1916; b. 20 Jun 1886; d. 04 Apr 1972.

More About FLORA VICTORIA "VIC" LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES HUBERT JOHNSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES JOHNSON and FLORA LANGDON: Marriage: 13 Dec 1916

- 177. vi. ZACHARIAH "ZACK" R. LANGDON, b. 04 Feb 1889; d. 03 Aug 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 178. vii. ELIZA "LIZA" ASKEW LANGDON, b. 24 Oct 1891; d. 28 Nov 1962.
- 179. viii. JAMES "JIM" CARL LANGDON, b. 17 Nov 1893, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 May 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 180. ix. WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER LANGDON, b. 18 Jan 1895; d. 09 Jul 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 181. x. LUCY BERTIE LANGDON, b. 25 May 1897; d. 25 Jun 1948.
- 182. xi. THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS LANGDON, SR., b. 15 Aug 1901; d. 15 Jun 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina.

70. RICHARD F.⁴ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Oct 1856, and died 29 Nov 1934. He married CHARITY ANN PENNY 06 Dec 1882, daughter of LEONIDAS PENNY and ANNIE BYRD. She was born 24 Jan 1862, and died 21 Apr 1943.

More About RICHARD F. LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About CHARITY ANN PENNY: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RICHARD LANGDON and CHARITY PENNY: Marriage: 06 Dec 1882

Children of RICHARD LANGDON and CHARITY PENNY are:

 JOSEPH HERBERT⁵ LANGDON, b. 26 Oct 1883; d. 18 Feb 1939; m. BESSIE ALMA SMITH, 08 Jun 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 20 Oct 1889; d. 04 Nov 1977.

More About JOSEPH HERBERT LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BESSIE ALMA SMITH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30235 Name (Age): LANGDON, Bessie Smith (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/08/1977 Other Pub. Info.: d/o James Monroe/Lillian Elizabeth Clifton Smith

More About BESSIE ALMA SMITH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH LANGDON and BESSIE SMITH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000 Name: J H Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Spouse: Bessie Smith Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Marriage Date: 8 Jun 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and BESSIE SMITH: Marriage: 08 Jun 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 183. ii. NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON, b. 03 Sep 1882; d. 02 Mar 1943.
- 184. iii. ELLA BOOKER LANGDON, b. 28 Nov 1886, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 02 Dec 1964, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
- 185. iv. RICHARD L. LANGDON, b. Mar 1894.
 - v. DAVID JUDSON LANGDON, b. 28 Mar 1900; d. 29 Dec 1959; m. LILLIAN JOHNSON; b. 1896; d. Sep 1950.

Notes for DAVID JUDSON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30254 Name (Age): LANGDON, David Judson (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/01/1960 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, NC

{Note from Deb: Date of birth differs between headstone and WWI Draft Registration Card}

More About DAVID JUDSON LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LILLIAN JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30325 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lillian (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/26/1950 Other Pub. Info.: w/o David J., nee: Johnson -- Fellowship P.B.Ch. Cem. --Angier More About LILLIAN JOHNSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

186. vi. LENA R. LANGDON, b. 28 Mar 1900; d. 24 Nov 1919.
187. vii. PAUL B. LANGDON, b. 27 Oct 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 23 Sep 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina.

71. ELEANOR "ELLA"⁴ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Apr 1859, and died 15 Jun 1928. She married BENJAMIN ALVIN COATS 15 Feb 1877 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES COATS and SUSAN CANNADY. He was born 21 Dec 1855, and died 28 Jun 1934.

Notes for BENJAMIN ALVIN COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13549 Name (Age): COATS, B. A. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1934 Other Pub. Info.: Elevation Twp.

Obituary ID: 13327 Name (Age): COATS, Ben A. (ca 80) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1934 Other Pub. Info.: Elevation Twp., Rehoboth Prim. Bap. Ch.

More About BENJAMIN ALVIN COATS: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELEANOR LANGDON and BENJAMIN COATS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Benjamin A Coats Gender: Male

Spouse: Ella Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 15 Feb 1877 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BENJAMIN COATS and ELEANOR LANGDON: Marriage: 15 Feb 1877, Johnston County, North Carolina Children of ELEANOR LANGDON and BENJAMIN COATS are:

- 188.
- i. JULIUS JENKINS⁵ COATS, b. 03 Jan 1878, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Apr 1958.
 - ii. ROZELLA COATS, b. 26 Aug 1881; d. 22 Sep 1934; m. WILLIS CALVIN LASSITER, JR., 12 Dec 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About ROZELLA COATS: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ROZELLA COATS and WILLIS LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Rosella Coats Gender: Female

Spouse: W C Lassiter Jr. Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 12 Dec 1900 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LASSITER and ROZELLA COATS: Marriage: 12 Dec 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. BENJAMIN EZRA COATS, b. 1883; d. 1883.

Notes for BENJAMIN EZRA COATS: Died in infancy.

189. iv. THOMAS DANIEL COATS, b. 05 Nov 1884; d. 06 Jun 1934.
v. IDA COATS, b. 24 Oct 1888; d. 14 May 1921.

More About IDA COATS: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 190. vi. OZELIA "ZILIA" COATS, b. 31 Jul 1892; d. 13 Feb 1920.
- 191. vii. BENJAMIN AARON COATS, b. 29 Nov 1893; d. 28 Nov 1951.
- 192. viii. GERTIE O. COATS, b. 1895; d. May 1965.
 - ix. CHARLIE COATS.

Notes for CHARLIE COATS: Died in infancy.

x. BESSIE COATS.

Notes for BESSIE COATS: Died in infancy.

72. SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER (*RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Nov 1851 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jan 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married DOCK CALVIN PARRISH 06 Mar 1873 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES PARRISH and ELIZABETH JONES. He was born 07 Jun 1849 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Apr 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOCK CALVIN PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Dock C Parrish Race: White Age: 70 Date of Birth: 1848 Date of Death: 7 Apr 1918 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Marriage Notes for SMITHY HARPER and DOCK PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Smithy Green Harper Gender: Female

Spouse: Doctor Calvin Parrish Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 6 Mar 1873 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DOCK PARRISH and SMITHY HARPER: Marriage: 06 Mar 1873, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SMITHY HARPER and DOCK PARRISH are:

- i. GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, b. 22 Dec 1873, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 26 Jan 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 194. ii. MARTHA JANE PARRISH, b. Abt. 1875.
- 195. iii. LEWIS HENRY PARRISH, b. 27 Jan 1887, North Carolina; d. 14 Jul 1952,

Harnett County, North Carolina.

- 196. iv. RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH PARRISH, b. 16 Aug 1879, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jun 1951, Willow Springs, Black River, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 197. v. BERNICE HERMAN PARRISH, b. 05 Apr 1882; d. 18 Jan 1938.
- 198. vi. JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH, b. 28 Jul 1884; d. 19 May 1950.
 - vii. DORA A. PARRISH, b. May 1886.
 - viii. JOSEPH WILLIE PARRISH, b. 05 Oct 1893; d. 11 Oct 1963.

Notes for JOSEPH WILLIE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40473 Name (Age): PARRISH, J. Willie (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/15/1963 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, s/o Dock/Smithy Harper Parrish

More About JOSEPH WILLIE PARRISH: Burial: Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Cleveland Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

73. BLANEY⁴ HARPER (*RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Sep 1855. He married MARTHA A. ?. She was born Apr 1853.

Children of BLANEY HARPER and MARTHA ? are:

- i. LEONARD EVERETT⁵ HARPER, b. 23 Apr 1883.
- ii. HENRY ERVIN HARPER, b. 07 Jul 1884.
- iii. MARY E. HARPER, b. Jul 1887.
- iv. MINNIE HARPER, b. Nov 1891.
- v. DONNIE ALTON HARPER, b. 10 Sep 1899.

74. NANCY J.⁴ HARPER (*RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born May 1863. She married PASCHAL BURT PARRISH 28 Nov 1887 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES PARRISH and ELIZABETH JONES. He was born Mar 1839, and died Abt. 1904.

Notes for PASCHAL BURT PARRISH: American Civil War Soldiers

Pascal B Parrish
Residence: Wake County, North Carolina
Service Record:
Enlisted as a Private on 15 July 1862
Enlisted in Company C, 5th Infantry Regiment North Carolina on 15 July 1862.
POW on 19 September 1862 at Sharpsburg, MD
Paroled on 20 September 1862 at Keedysville, MD
Returned on 01 March 1863

Wounded on 02 May 1863 at Chancellorsville, VA Returned on 01 November 1863 POW on 12 May 1864 at Spotsylvania Court House, VA Confined on 15 May 1864 at Point Lookout, MD Transferred on 03 August 1864 at Elmira, NY Took Oath of Allegiance on 15 May 1865 at Elmira, NY

Marriage Notes for NANCY HARPER and PASCHAL PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: P B Parrish Gender: Male

199.

Spouse: Nancy Harper Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 28 Nov 1887 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PASCHAL PARRISH and NANCY HARPER: Marriage: 28 Nov 1887, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NANCY HARPER and PASCHAL PARRISH are:

- i. BERTIE DIXIE⁵ PARRISH, b. 23 Aug 1888; d. 30 Jun 1929.
 - ii. CARRIE J. PARRISH, b. Aug 1889.
 - iii. RHODA PARRISH, b. May 1891.
- 200. iv. ESTHER PARRISH, b. 03 May 1896; d. 05 Apr 1923.

75. EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON (*BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 05 Nov 1856 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Apr 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BENJAMIN FRANKLIN YOUNG, son of WARREN YOUNG and MARTHA SILLS. He was born 30 Nov 1854, and died 01 May 1946 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About EDITH ANN LANGDON:

Burial: 26 Apr 1936, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

More About BENJAMIN FRANKLIN YOUNG:

Burial: Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Children of EDITH LANGDON and BENJAMIN YOUNG are:

i. ALICE⁵ YOUNG, b. 20 Apr 1880, North Carolina; d. 05 Jun 1962, Harnett

County, North Carolina; m. HIRAM SMITH.

More About ALICE YOUNG: Burial: 07 Jun 1962, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

201. ii. ETTA FLORENCE YOUNG, b. 07 Apr 1882; d. 20 Aug 1966.
iii. NOLA A. YOUNG, b. 18 Jul 1884; d. 17 Jun 1885.

More About NOLA A. YOUNG: Burial: Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

- 202. iv. BENTON LESTER YOUNG, b. 17 Jul 1886, North Carolina; d. 08 Sep 1937, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. BERTIE FRANCES YOUNG, b. 15 Nov 1889; d. 19 Dec 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTIE FRANCES YOUNG: Name: BERTIE FRANCES YOUNG Age: 91 Years Death Date: 19 December 1979 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 November 1888 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: YOUNG Place of Injury: 9 State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About BERTIE FRANCES YOUNG: Burial: 21 Dec 1979, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

- vi. ADDA W. YOUNG, b. Oct 1891.
- vii. NELLIE V. YOUNG, b. Mar 1894.
- 203. viii. LUNDY BERNARD YOUNG, b. 31 Mar 1897, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Sep 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 204. ix. LILLA MAE YOUNG, b. 28 May 1899, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 27 Jun 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.

76. JOSEPH MARION⁴ LANGDON (*BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Aug 1860 in North Carolina, and died 17 May 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) SUSAN ELIZABETH DENNING 15 Dec 1881 in North Carolina, daughter of JOEL DENNING and MARY GREGORY. She was born 02 Oct 1861, and died 11 Oct 1894. He married (2) SALLY ANN COBB 17 Feb 1895 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of SAMUEL COBB and EMILY STEWART. She was born Oct 1866 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 May 1926 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married (3) MARTHA SMITH Aft. 1926, daughter of ISAAC SMITH and ?. She was born 08 Jun 1871, and died 1945.

Notes for JOSEPH MARION LANGDON: Smithfield Herald 5/19/1936

DEATH CLAIMS J. M. LANGDON Pleasant Grove Farmer Succumbs To Heart Attack

J. M. Langdon, age 75, died at his home in Pleasant Grove township Sunday morning at nine o'clock following a heart attack.

The funeral was held yesterday afternoon at 3:30 at the home after which interment was made in the family burying ground. Elder J. T. Lewis and Elder Floyd Adams conducted the services. A large crowd was present to pay a last tribute of respect to the deceased.

He is survived by his third wife who was before her marriage to Mr. Langdon, Mrs. Martha Barbour.

Granddaughters of the deceased carried the floral offering, and the pallbearers were grandsons as follows: Irving Langdon, Vergil Mason, Bunny Mitchell, Carvis Barnes, W. D. McRoy, and Gerald Pleasant.

More About JOSEPH MARION LANGDON: Burial: Abt. 19 May 1936, Langdon Family Cemetery

More About SUSAN ELIZABETH DENNING: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and SUSAN DENNING: Marriage: 15 Dec 1881, North Carolina

More About SALLY ANN COBB: Burial: 07 May 1926, Langdon Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Intestinal Obstruction/Carcinoma

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH LANGDON and SALLY COBB: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1895040 Date Filed: 02/14/1895 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, JOSEPH M Bride: COBB, SALLY ANN Maiden Surname: COBB Date of Marriage: 02/17/1895 Volume: 1895 Page: 40

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and SALLY COBB: Marriage: 17 Feb 1895, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for MARTHA SMITH: Married 4 times...Barbour, Ogburn, Barbour, Langdon

More About MARTHA SMITH:

Burial: Town Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and MARTHA SMITH: Marriage: Aft. 1926

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and SUSAN DENNING are:

- 205. i. JAMES ALLISON⁵ LANGDON, SR., b. 23 Aug 1883, North Carolina; d. 23 Nov 1960.
- 206. ii. CARRIE A. LANGDON, b. 23 May 1885, North Carolina; d. 05 Dec 1968, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 207. iii. MARY IDA LANGDON, b. Sep 1887, North Carolina; d. 1921.
- iv. JULIA FRANCES LANGDON, b. 29 Nov 1889, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 22 Mar 1965, Wake Memorial Hospital, Wake County, Raleigh, North Carolina.
- 209. v. MARGARET ETHEL LANGDON, b. 27 May 1892, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 21 Dec 1982, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - vi. INFANT LANGDON, b. 06 Oct 1894, North Carolina; d. 06 Oct 1894.

More About INFANT LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and SALLY COBB are:

- vii. JOSEPH BAXTON⁵ LANGDON, b. 21 Aug 1896; d. 20 Apr 1913.
- viii. LIVIA C. LANGDON, b. 18 Sep 1898; d. 09 Nov 1898.

More About LIVIA C. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetary

- 210. ix. DESTER ALONZO LANGDON, b. 24 Mar 1900, Harnett County, North Carolina;d. 30 Mar 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 211. x. LEXIE BRITTON LANGDON, b. 02 Jul 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 26 Mar 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 212. xi. DELMA SAMUEL LANGDON, b. 09 May 1906, Harnett County, North Carolina;

d. 17 Aug 1973, Raleigh, North Carolina.

xii. INFANT LANGDON, b. 20 Jan 1909; d. 20 Jan 1909.

77. BERNICE H.⁴ LANGDON (*MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Apr 1858 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) POLLY ANN STEPHENSON, daughter of OSBOURN STEPHENSON and ARAMANTHA PLEASANT. She was born 06 Nov 1860 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Sep 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) LOUCHESTER STEWART 10 May 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM STEWART and HARRIET MOORE. She was born 09 Apr 1866 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 15 Apr 1941 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About BERNICE H. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About POLLY ANN STEPHENSON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOUCHESTER STEWART: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30227 Name (Age): LANGDON, B. H. (Mrs.) (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/18/1941 Other Pub. Info.: Bethsaida Church Cemetery -- Benson

More About LOUCHESTER STEWART: Burial: 16 Apr 1941, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BERNICE LANGDON and LOUCHESTER STEWART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1903089 Date Filed: 05/09/1903 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, BERNICE Bride: STEWART, LOU C Maiden Surname: STEWART Date of Marriage: 05/10/1903 Volume: 1903 Page: 89

More About BERNICE LANGDON and LOUCHESTER STEWART: Marriage: 10 May 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina Children of BERNICE LANGDON and POLLY STEPHENSON are:

i. JOHN B.⁵ LANGDON, b. 01 Mar 1880; d. 01 May 1881.

More About JOHN B. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 213. ii. ELLIS LANGDON, b. 22 Aug 1882, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Oct 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 214. iii. MALCOM THOMAS LANGDON, b. 10 Oct 1885; d. 03 Aug 1971, Wake County North Carolina.
- 215. iv. MERRITT ELDRIDGE LANGDON, b. 12 Mar 1888; d. 19 Sep 1949.
 - v. JAMES BRITT LANGDON, b. 01 May 1890; d. 08 Jan 1967.

Notes for JAMES BRITT LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30302 Name (Age): LANGDON, James (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/10/1967 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Bernice/Polly Ann Langdon -- Benson

More About JAMES BRITT LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- vi. SARAH F. LANGDON, b. Apr 1892.
- VIOLA LANGDON, b. 16 Jul 1896, North Carolina; d. 07 Aug 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JOSEPH FURMAN DUPREE; b. 09 Mar 1887, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jan 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15440 Name (Age): DUPREE, Viola (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/09/1977 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Bernice and Polly Ann Langdon - Angier

More About VIOLA LANGDON: Burial: 09 Aug 1977, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH FURMAN DUPREE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15399 Name (Age): DUPREE, J. Thurman (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/27/1948 Other Pub. Info.: Angier - Bethel P.B. Ch. Cem.

More About JOSEPH FURMAN DUPREE: Burial: 27 Jan 1948, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio-Renal Disease Occupation: Farmer

viii. CARLYLE "CARLIE" LANGDON, b. 03 Oct 1899; d. 1948.

More About CARLYLE "CARLIE" LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

216. ix. DESSIE R. LANGDON, b. 13 Jul 1894; d. 09 Feb 1947.

Children of BERNICE LANGDON and LOUCHESTER STEWART are:

x. HUBERT STEWART⁵ LANGDON, b. 07 May 1904; d. 24 Mar 1905.

More About HUBERT STEWART LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 217. xi. VADA BELL LANGDON, b. 04 Nov 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Aug 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - xii. GLADYS LANGDON, b. 27 Oct 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Mar 1988, Durham, North Carolina; m. ? LASSITER.

Notes for GLADYS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30706 Name (Age): LASSITER, Gladys Langdon (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/11/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-27-1907 J.C. -- d/o Bernice/Louchester Stewart Langdon -- Clement PBC Cem -- Clayton

Name: GLADYS LANGDON LASSITER Age: 80 Years Death Date: 09 March 1988 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 October 1907 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About GLADYS LANGDON: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

78. BENNET E.⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Sep 1869 in North Carolina, and died 13 Sep 1919. He married ELIZABETH E. MCGEE, daughter of ALDRIDGE MCGEE and MARTICIA LANGDON. She was born Jan 1876 in North Carolina.

Notes for BENNET E. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bennett E Langdon Death Date: 13 Sep 1919 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 50

Birth Date: abt. 1869

Race: W

More About BENNET E. LANGDON: Occupation: Farmer

Children of BENNET LANGDON and ELIZABETH MCGEE are:

- i. LESSIE M.⁵ LANGDON, b. Dec 1899.
- ii. JONAS A. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1906.
- 218. iii. CHESTER ODELL LANGDON, b. 06 Dec 1911; d. 12 Mar 1971, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 219. iv. ARBIE R. LANGDON, b. 05 Jun 1914; d. 10 Sep 2001, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.

79. FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Jul 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Jul 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LONZO ELI "LONNIE" HONEYCUTT 08 Jan 1891 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ELI HONEYCUTT and ELIZABETH PARRISH. He was born 24 Sep 1867 in

Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Oct 1954 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FRANCIS C. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23898 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, Frances Langdon (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/11/1941 Other Pub. Info.: w/o L. E. Honeycutt, Rehoboth PB Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Francis C Honeycutt Race: White Age: 70 Date of Birth: 1871 Date of Death: 5 Jul 1941 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About FRANCIS C. LANGDON: Burial: 06 Jul 1941, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Valvular Heart Disease

Notes for LONZO ELI "LONNIE" HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23931 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, Lonnie E. (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/05/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, Route 1

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lonzo E Honeycutt Age: 87 Date of Birth: 1867 Date of Death: 3 Oct 1954 Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67 More About LONZO ELI "LONNIE" HONEYCUTT: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Cerebro Vascular Accident Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for FRANCIS LANGDON and LONZO HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Lonnie Honeycutt Gender: Male

Spouse: Fannie Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 8 Jan 1891 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LONZO HONEYCUTT and FRANCIS LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Jan 1891, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FRANCIS LANGDON and LONZO HONEYCUTT are:

- 220. i. LOLA⁵ HONEYCUTT, b. 11 Dec 1891, North Carolina; d. 21 May 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 221. ii. EULA HONEYCUTT, b. 25 Aug 1896, North Carolina; d. 18 Nov 1970, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - WILLIAM HOBERT HONEYCUTT, b. 18 Jun 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Aug 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ELLA JUNE BYRD; b. 09 Mar 1910, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Mar 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM HOBERT HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23971 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, William H. (52) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/09/1955 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, s/o L.E./Frances Langdon Honeycutt

More About WILLIAM HOBERT HONEYCUTT: Burial: 08 Aug 1955, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Farmer Notes for ELLA JUNE BYRD: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ella Honeycutt Death Date: 30 Mar 1972 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Mar 1962 Death Age: 62

Birth Date: abt. 1910

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About ELLA JUNE BYRD: Burial: 01 Apr 1972, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Cardiac Arrest

80. MACK HENRY⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 May 1874 in North Carolina, and died 21 Nov 1932. He married LILLIE WOODALL. She was born 25 Aug 1884, and died 07 Apr 1972 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

More About MACK HENRY LANGDON: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LILLIE WOODALL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32630 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lillie Woodall (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/11/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lillie Langdon Death Date: 7 Apr 1972 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Apr 1962 Death Age: 87

Birth Date: 1885

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About LILLIE WOODALL: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of MACK LANGDON and LILLIE WOODALL is:

i. MACK WILLIAM⁵ LANGDON, b. 29 Oct 1922; d. 21 Jan 1979.

Notes for MACK WILLIAM LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30340 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mack William (56) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/23/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-29-1922 - s/o Mack Henry/Lillie Woodall -- Benson City Cemetery -- Benson

More About MACK WILLIAM LANGDON: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

81. DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 May 1873 in North Carolina, and died 02 Mar 1958 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM ELLIS CLIFTON 22 Dec 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of GEORGE CLIFTON and MANICY STEPHENSON. He was born 22 Mar 1873 in North Carolina, and died 11 Nov 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DORCAS EMMA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10779 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Emma (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/04/1958 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Benson, w/o W. E. Clifton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Emma Clifton Race: White Age: 84 Date of Birth: 1874 Date of Death: 2 Mar 1958 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About DORCAS EMMA LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIAM ELLIS CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10778 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Ellis (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/15/1940 Other Pub. Info.: s/o George and Nicy Clifton, Rehobeth P.B.Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William E Clifton Race: White Age: 67 Date of Birth: 1873 Date of Death: 11 Nov 1940 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WILLIAM ELLIS CLIFTON: Burial: Rehobeth Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DORCAS LANGDON and WILLIAM CLIFTON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: William E Clifton Gender: Male Spouse: Dankis Emma Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1895 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM CLIFTON and DORCAS LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Dec 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of DORCAS LANGDON and WILLIAM CLIFTON are:

- i. WILLIE EDWARD⁵ CLIFTON, b. 03 Dec 1896, North Carolina; d. 23 Dec 1973, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 223. ii. PAUL LINCOLN CLIFTON, b. 1899, North Carolina; d. 19 Mar 1952, North Carolina.
- 224. iii. LILLIE PEARL CLIFTON, b. 11 Sep 1900, North Carolina; d. 16 Nov 1987, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 225. iv. CLYDA MAE CLIFTON, b. 01 Oct 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 226. v. VIOLA IDA CLIFTON, b. 25 Sep 1906, North Carolina; d. 29 Oct 1995, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 227. vi. AVA CLIFTON, b. 04 Oct 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Feb 1998, Wake County, North Carolina.

82. SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Aug 1875 in North Carolina, and died 12 Oct 1955. He married (1) ALMA LASSITER 03 Jan 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of SHADRACH LASSITER and ELIZABETH STEPHENSON. She was born 29 Oct 1886, and died 19 Apr 1918. He married (2) MARY E. HARPER 05 Nov 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 12 Jul 1887, and died 17 Jul 1955.

Notes for SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30393 Name (Age): LANGDON, S. T. (Tommy) (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/14/1955 Other Pub. Info.: f/o Vernon/Aaron Langdon -- Benson

More About SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE" LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

^{228.} vii. JOSIE CHELSTER CLIFTON, b. 27 Dec 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Oct 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALMA LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30221 Name (Age): LANGDON, Alma Obit. Pub. Date: 04/23/1918 Other Pub. Info.: w/o S.T. Langdon

More About ALMA LASSITER: Burial: Lassiter, McLeod Family Cemetery, Hwy. 210, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SETH LANGDON and ALMA LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: S T Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Spouse: Alma Lassiter Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Marriage Date: 3 Jan 1909 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SETH LANGDON and ALMA LASSITER: Marriage: 03 Jan 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARY E. HARPER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30351 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mary (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/19/1955 Other Pub. Info.: w/o S. Tommy, Benson

More About MARY E. HARPER: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SETH LANGDON and MARY HARPER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Seth Thomas Langdon

Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1922

Spouse: Mary Harper Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1922

Marriage Date: 5 Nov 1922 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SETH LANGDON and MARY HARPER: Marriage: 05 Nov 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SETH LANGDON and ALMA LASSITER are:

- 229.
- i. MACK VERNON⁵ LANGDON, b. 12 Oct 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 May 1988, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- ii. SETH B. LANGDON, b. 05 Oct 1912; d. 14 Jan 1937, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for SETH B. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Seth B Langdon Death Date: 14 Jan 1937 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 24

Birth Date: 1913

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About SETH B. LANGDON: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 230. iii. MELBA RANDOLPH LANGDON, b. 05 May 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Oct 1963, Maryland.
- 231. iv. SHADERICK AARON LANGDON, b. 18 Nov 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Jul 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina.

83. LETTIE MARGARET⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Sep 1877 in North Carolina, and died 06 Sep 1956 in Orange County, North Carolina. She married GEORGE WILLIAM MCGEE 22 Dec 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ALDRIDGE MCGEE and MARTICIA LANGDON. He was born 09 Dec 1872 in North Carolina, and died 19 Nov 1959 in Hertford County, North Carolina.

Notes for LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34302 Name (Age): McGEE, Lettie Margaret (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/11/1956 Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. G.W.), Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lettie M McGhee Race: White Age: 79 years 11 months 16 days Date of Birth: 1877 Date of Death: 6 Sep 1956 Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for GEORGE WILLIAM MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34283 Name (Age): McGEE, George William (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1959 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: George W McGee Race: White Age: 86 Date of Birth: 1873 Date of Death: Nov 1959 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina More About GEORGE WILLIAM MCGEE: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LETTIE LANGDON and GEORGE MCGEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Geo W Mcgee Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1895

Spouse: Lettie M Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1895

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1895 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GEORGE MCGEE and LETTIE LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Dec 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LETTIE LANGDON and GEORGE MCGEE are:

i. JETER PRITCHARD "JET"⁵ MCGEE, b. 26 Nov 1896, North Carolina; d. 04 Nov 1979, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for JETER PRITCHARD "JET" MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34287 Name (Age): McGEE, J. P. (Jet) (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/06/1979 Other Pub. Info.: s/o George William/Lettie Langdon McGee -- Providence Presb. Ch Cem - JoCo Native -- Raleigh

Name: JETER PRITCHARD MCGEE Age: 81 Years Death Date: 04 November 1979 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 November 1897 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: MCGEE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

More About JETER PRITCHARD "JET" MCGEE: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. CARL D. MCGEE, b. May 1900, North Carolina; d. 10 Nov 1935, Nash County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARL D. MCGEE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Carl D McGee Race: White Age: 35 Date of Birth: 1900 Date of Death: 10 Nov 1935 Death County: Nash Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

iii. WILLIAM REX MCGEE, b. 03 Oct 1906, North Carolina; d. 08 Aug 1969, Ventura, California.

Notes for WILLIAM REX MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34317 Name (Age): McGEE, William Rex (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/12/1969 Other Pub. Info.: California - J.C. native

California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Ancestry.com)

Name: MCGEE, WILLIAM R Social Security #: 239248980 Sex: MALE Birth Date: 3 Oct 1906 Birthplace: NORTH CAROLINA Death Date: 8 Aug 1969

Death Place: VENTURA

- 232. iv. DWIGHT MOODY MCGEE, b. 27 Sep 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Sep 1982.
- 233. v. HAROLD BLEDSOE MCGEE, b. 21 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Apr 2000, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - vi. JUNIUS B. MCGEE, b. Abt. 1911, North Carolina.

84. JOHN RUFUS⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 25 Aug 1879 in North Carolina, and died 25 Dec 1954 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELLA BOOKER LANGDON 01 Mar 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of RICHARD LANGDON and CHARITY PENNY. She was born 28 Nov 1886 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Dec 1964 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN RUFUS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30311 Name (Age): LANGDON, John Rufus (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: John R Langdon Age: 75 Date of Birth: 1879 Date of Death: 25 Dec 1954 Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN RUFUS LANGDON: Burial: 27 Dec 1954, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Congestive Heart Failure Occupation: Farmer

Notes for ELLA BOOKER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30260 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ella B. (Mrs.) (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/04/1964 Other Pub. Info.: Angier More About ELLA BOOKER LANGDON:

Burial: 04 Dec 1964, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease

Marriage Notes for JOHN LANGDON and ELLA LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: John R Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Spouse: Ella B Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Marriage Date: 1 Mar 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN LANGDON and ELLA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Mar 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN LANGDON and ELLA LANGDON are:

234.

- i. NEWTON VILAS⁵ LANGDON, b. 17 Aug 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Dec 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- RENA ESTELL LANGDON, b. 18 Jul 1908, North Carolina; d. 06 Jan 1974, Fuquay - Varina, Wake County, North Carolina; m. CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON; b. 21 Jul 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Sep 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RENA ESTELL LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rena Stephenson Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Age: 65 years 5 days Date of Birth: 1909 Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 6 Jan 1974 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Jan 1964 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About RENA ESTELL LANGDON: Burial: 08 Jan 1974, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Ovarian Cancer

Notes for CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48601 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Carl Benjamin "Ben" (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/01/1991 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 21 July 1906 Jo.Co., s/o George Leonard and Della Langdon Stephenson, h/o Mennie Grace Stephenson, bur. Fellowship PB Ch.Cem

Name: CARL BENJAMIN STEPHENSON Age: 85 Years Death Date: 27 September 1991 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 21 July 1906 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant

- iii. ANNIE M. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1912.
- iv. GEORGE M. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1915.
- v. RUFUS UTLEY LANGDON, b. 26 Aug 1920, North Carolina; d. 26 Oct 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About RUFUS UTLEY LANGDON:

Burial: 28 Oct 1974, Hills of the Neuse Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Multiple Injuries due to Being Hit by Car Occupation: Farmer

- vi. CATHERINE LANGDON, b. Abt. 1925.
- vii. ANNA R. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1929.

85. DAISY W.⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Nov 1881 in North Carolina, and died 12 Oct 1924. She married LEWIS SHEPARD HONEYCUTT. He was born 18 Jul 1879, and died 29 Sep 1954.

Notes for DAISY W. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 23886 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, Daisy (ca. 43) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1924 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Mack/Dorcas Langdon, w/o S. L. Honeycutt, family Cemetery

More About DAISY W. LANGDON: Burial: Honeycutt Family Cemetery, SR 1309, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LEWIS SHEPARD HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23933 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, Louis Shepard (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/01/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, NC

More About LEWIS SHEPARD HONEYCUTT: Burial: Honeycutt Family Cemetery, SR 1309, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of DAISY LANGDON and LEWIS HONEYCUTT are:

i. SHEPHERD VANCE⁵ HONEYCUTT, b. 07 Aug 1909; d. 22 Oct 1910.

More About SHEPHERD VANCE HONEYCUTT: Burial: Honeycutt Family Cemetery, SR 1309, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. WILLIAM R. HONEYCUTT, b. 11 Oct 1912; d. 15 Jan 1968.

More About WILLIAM R. HONEYCUTT:

Burial: Honeycutt Family Cemetery, SR 1309, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

86. CHARLES BOOKER⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 25 Jan 1884 in North Carolina, and died Jul 1935. He married LELA GERTRUDE BIZZELL Abt. 1916. She was born 06 Nov 1885, and died Jan 1985.

Notes for CHARLES BOOKER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30239 Name (Age): LANGDON, Booker (ca. 50) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/09/1935 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mack Langdon, died at Fellowship PB Church, Pleasant Grove Twp. near Clinton

More About CHARLES BOOKER LANGDON: Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LELA GERTRUDE BIZZELL: Social Security Death Index

Name: Lela Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 23702 Portsmouth, Portsmouth City, Virginia, United States of America Born: 6 Nov 1885 Died: Jan 1985 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About CHARLES LANGDON and LELA BIZZELL: Marriage: Abt. 1916

Children of CHARLES LANGDON and LELA BIZZELL are:

i. GLADYS GERTRUDE⁵ LANGDON, b. 02 Aug 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GLADYS GERTRUDE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gladys Gertrude Langdon Date of Birth: 2 Aug 1917 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Charlie Booker Parent2 Name: Lela Gertrude Bizzell Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 19

235. ii. GRACE ELIZABETH LANGDON, b. Abt. 1920.
iii. RAEFORD BIZZELL LANGDON, b. 16 Apr 1922; d. 23 Feb 2000, Portsmouth, Virginia.

Notes for RAEFORD BIZZELL LANGDON: Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA) February 25, 2000

PORTSMOUTH - Raeford Bizzell Langdon, 77, of the 100 block of E. Tyler Crescent, died Feb. 23, 2000, in a Portsmouth hospital. A native of Benson, N.C., he had retired as a lab analyst after 35 years from Proctor & Gamble. He was a member of Grove Park Baptist Church and a U.S. Navy veteran of World War II.

He is survived by his sister, Grace E. Bradshaw of Virginia Beach, and several nieces and nephews.

A graveside service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday at Meadowbrook Memorial Gardens by the Rev. Terry Riddle. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Grove Park Baptist Church. Sturtevant Funeral Home, Portsmouth Blvd. Chapel, is handling arrangements.

More About RAEFORD BIZZELL LANGDON: Burial: Meadowbrook Memorial Gardens Military service: United States Navy/WWII Occupation: Proctor & Gamble/Lab Analyst

iv. ROBERT LANGDON, b. Abt. 1925.

87. MARY A. "MAMIE"⁴ LANGDON (*MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Jun 1886 in North Carolina, and died May 1961. She married JAMES FLOYD MCGEE, son of ALDRIDGE MCGEE and MARTICIA LANGDON. He was born Feb 1879 in North Carolina, and died Jun 1949.

Notes for MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34307 Name (Age): McGEE, Mamie Langdon (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1961 Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. James Floyd), Benson More About MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JAMES FLOYD MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34286 Name (Age): McGEE, J. Floyd (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/21/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Aldridge/Marticia Langdon McGee -- Family Cemetery -- Angier

More About JAMES FLOYD MCGEE:

Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY LANGDON and JAMES MCGEE are:

- i. EVA⁵ MCGEE, b. 12 Nov 1907; d. 01 Mar 1996, Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 237. ii. FLOY VELMA MCGEE, b. 24 Aug 1909; d. 18 Jan 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 238. iii. JAMES COLON MCGEE, b. 13 Aug 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Feb 2000, Williamston, North Carolina.
- 239. iv. WILLIAM MAXIE MCGEE, b. 12 Jul 1914, North Carolina; d. 26 Jun 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. THELMA LORENE MCGEE, b. 19 Oct 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 28 Sep 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - vi. ROY ATLEE MCGEE, b. 27 Oct 1921; d. 04 Mar 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROY ATLEE MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34314 Name (Age): McGEE, Roy Atlee (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1995 Other Pub. Info.: Pinecrest Mem. Gardens, Clayton, NC

Name: ROY ATLEE MCGEE Age: 73 Years Death Date: 04 March 1995 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 October 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MCGEE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina

More About ROY ATLEE MCGEE: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Gardens

vii. ALENE MCGEE, b. Abt. 1926; m. ? COOK. viii. JAMES F. MCGEE.

88. JOSEPH ANDREW⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 19 Oct 1873, and died Feb 1952. He married BETTIE G. BARBOUR 18 Mar 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES BARBOUR and CATHERON BARBER. She was born 1875, and died 1937.

More About JOSEPH ANDREW LANGDON:

Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About BETTIE G. BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH LANGDON and BETTIE BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joseph A Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1896

Spouse: Betsy G Johnson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1896

Marriage Date: 18 Mar 1896 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

** From Mark Valsame -

Betsy G. Langdon (wife of Joseph Andrew) - Marriage register lists her as a Johnson and gives her parents as J. N. and Sarah C. Johnson. However, she is listed as being married at J. N. Barbour's residence. I was told by one of her descendants that she was a Barbour, so I believe Johnson is an error on the marriage register. 1880 census confirms that she was the daughter of James N. Barbour and Catherine Barbour.

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and BETTIE BARBOUR: Marriage: 18 Mar 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and BETTIE BARBOUR are:

- 241. i. ESTHER R.⁵ LANGDON, b. 08 Aug 1897; d. 27 Oct 1957.
- 242. ii. JAMES BURTUS LANGDON, b. 26 Sep 1907; d. 18 Aug 1938.
 - iii. ARCHIE R. LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1910; d. 27 Dec 1973, Fuquay-Varina, North Carolina.

Notes for ARCHIE R. LANGDON: Name: ARCHIE LANGDON Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake Place of Residence: Wake Institution: General Hospital 20-34 Beds Death Date: December 27, 1973 Gender: Male Age: 63 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Race: White

More About ARCHIE R. LANGDON: Burial: Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

243. iv. WILLIS CHESTER LANGDON, b. 03 Jun 1914; d. 26 Dec 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

89. MARY WINFORD⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Aug 1875, and died 29 Jul 1950. She married JOHN THOMAS AVERA 03 Feb 1892 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 03 Jul 1864, and died 01 Sep 1935.

Notes for MARY WINFORD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 1942 Name (Age): AVERY, Mary Winford (74) {Note from Deb: Name should be spelled "Avera} Obit. Pub. Date: 08/01/1950 Other Pub. Info.: Johnson Union Ch. Cem.

More About MARY WINFORD LANGDON: Burial: Johnston Union Church, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN THOMAS AVERA: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1922 Name (Age): AVERY, John T. (72) {Note from Deb: Name should be spelled "Avera} Obit. Pub. Date: 09/03/1935 Other Pub. Info.: Selma, NC

More About JOHN THOMAS AVERA: Burial: Johnston Union Church, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MARY LANGDON and JOHN AVERA: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: John T Avera Gender: Male

Spouse: Mary Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 3 Feb 1892 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archiv

More About JOHN AVERA and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Feb 1892, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY LANGDON and JOHN AVERA are:

i. WALTER JASPER⁵ AVERY, b. 03 Jan 1895; d. 25 Jul 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WALTER JASPER AVERY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1960 Name (Age): AVERY, Walter (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/28/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John Thomas and Mary Langdon Avery North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Walter Jasper Avery Death Date: 25 Jul 1978 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 83 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Jan 1895

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1978

- 244. ii. PAUL ABERTON AVERA, b. 27 Sep 1897; d. 30 Mar 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. CALLIE AVERA, b. Abt. 1901.
 - iv. NELLIE AVERA, b. Abt. 1905.

90. ALICE REBECCA⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Aug 1877 in North Carolina, and died 25 Nov 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES WALTER COOKE, son of JIM COOKE and MARY HAYES. He was born 15 Feb 1872 in North Carolina, and died 23 Jun 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ALICE REBECCA LANGDON: Burial: 27 Nov 1959, St. Mary's Grove Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES WALTER COOKE:

Burial: 24 Jun 1944, St. Mary's Grove Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Blacksmith

Children of ALICE LANGDON and JAMES COOKE are:

- i. MINNIE CARR⁵ COOKE, b. 09 Jul 1898, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 29 May 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - MAJOR MELVIN COOKE, b. 26 Sep 1902, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 23 Oct 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BEULAH JANE NORRIS; b. 29 Nov 1897, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 01 Sep 1982, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAJOR MELVIN COOKE: Name: MAJOR MELVIN COOKE Age: 88 Years Death Date: 23 October 1990 Place of Death: Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 September 1902 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COOKE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett. North Carolina

More About MAJOR MELVIN COOKE: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Prison Guard

More About BEULAH JANE NORRIS: Burial: 03 Sep 1982, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

91. SARAH E.⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1880. She married LONNIE COOKE Abt. 1897. He was born Abt. 1874, and died Mar 1919.

Notes for LONNIE COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11565 Name (Age): COOK, Lonnie (45) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1919 Other Pub. Info.: leaves wife and 8 children--Elevation Twp., Nimrod Stephenson graveyard in Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About LONNIE COOKE: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About LONNIE COOKE and SARAH LANGDON: Marriage: Abt. 1897

Children of SARAH LANGDON and LONNIE COOKE are:
246.

JOSEPH LEONARD⁵ COOKE, b. Abt. 1898; d. Mar 1978.
PEARL COOKE, b. Abt. 1903.

- iii. WILLARD COOKE, b. Abt. 1906.
- iv. MAJOR OWEN COOKE, b. 25 Aug 1907; d. Jan 1966; m. LOURAE AUSTIN; b. 27 Mar 1908; d. 22 Jul 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAJOR OWEN COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11612 Name (Age): COOKE, M. Owen (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/18/1966 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lonnie and Sarah Langdon - Pleasant Grove Twp

More About MAJOR OWEN COOKE: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOURAE AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11609 Name (Age): COOKE, Lourae Austin (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/25/1975 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Ally/Callie S Austin - Providence Presb.Ch

Name: LOURAE AUSTIN COOKE Death Date: 22 July 1975 Place of Death: Johnston Marriage: Widowed Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state Autopsy: No

More About LOURAE AUSTIN: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. CHRISTELL MAE COOKE, b. 09 Sep 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 May 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE;
b. 11 Nov 1908; d. 20 Jul 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHRISTELL MAE COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39030 Name (Age): OLIVE, Christell Cooke (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Sep 1916, d/o Lonnie and Sarah Langdon Cooke, Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens

More About CHRISTELL MAE COOKE: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38536 Name (Age): OLIVE, Jacob Johnson (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/24/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Nov 1908, JC, d. 20 Jul 1984, s/o James and Elizabeth, h/o Christell Cook, Neuse Mem

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Jacob Johnson Olive Death Date: 20 Jul 1984 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 29 Nov 1908 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County:Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: O Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. RACHEL ODELL COOKE, b. 11 Nov 1918; d. 08 Jun 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RACHEL ODELL COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11617 Name (Age): COOKE, Rachel O. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/12/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Nov 1918 in JC, d/o Lonnie and Sarah Langdon, Sunset Mem Pk

Name: RACHEL ODELL COOKE Age: 71 Years Death Date: 08 June 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 November 1918 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COOKE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

More About RACHEL ODELL COOKE: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

92. MAJOR ERASTUS⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Jun 1882 in North Carolina, and died 23 Apr 1954 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ELLIE WINFORD BYRD 29 Jan 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 05 Jul 1882 in North Carolina, and died 17 May 1955 in North Carolina.

Notes for MAJOR ERASTUS LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Major E Langdon Death Date: 23 Apr 1954 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71

Birth Date: 1883

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MAJOR ERASTUS LANGDON: Burial: 25 Apr 1954, Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for ELLIE WINFORD BYRD: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ellie W Langdon Death Date: 17 May 1955 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 72

Birth Date: 1883

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ELLIE WINFORD BYRD: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MAJOR LANGDON and ELLIE BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: M E Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Spouse: Ellie Byrd Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Marriage Date: 29 Jan 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MAJOR LANGDON and ELLIE BYRD: Marriage: 29 Jan 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MAJOR LANGDON and ELLIE BYRD are:

 WINCIE C.⁵ LANGDON, b. 30 Mar 1906, North Carolina; d. 12 Aug 1987, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina; m. JOSEPH JEFFERSON CAPPS, 15 Jan 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 06 Jun 1894, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 02 Oct 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina. Notes for WINCIE C. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wincie Langdon Capps Death Date: 12 Aug 1987 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 30 Mar 1906 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About WINCIE C. LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH JEFFERSON CAPPS: Burial: 04 Oct 1980, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for WINCIE LANGDON and JOSEPH CAPPS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Joseph Jefferson Capps Gender: Male

Spouse: Wincie L Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 15 Jan 1967 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina More About JOSEPH CAPPS and WINCIE LANGDON: Marriage: 15 Jan 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 247. ii. QUINNIE JEFFERSON LANGDON, b. 10 Sep 1908, North Carolina; d. 08 Jul 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MELVIN M. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1914.
- 248. iv. PAUL EDWARD LANGDON, b. 18 Jul 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 May 1969, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. LONNIE F. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1918.

93. REUBEN ASHLEY⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Sep 1887 in North Carolina, and died 14 May 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARY E. STEPHENSON 21 Nov 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of G. STEPHENSON and NANCY ?. She was born 25 Jun 1897, and died 29 Oct 1948.

More About REUBEN ASHLEY LANGDON: Burial: 16 May 1966, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for MARY E. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30353 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mary E. (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/03/1948 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Rubin A., d/o Elder G. William and Nancy Stephenson -- Rehobeth P.B.Ch. Cem -- Benson

More About MARY E. STEPHENSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for REUBEN LANGDON and MARY STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: R A Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Spouse: Mary E Stephenson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Marriage Date: 21 Nov 1912

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About REUBEN LANGDON and MARY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 21 Nov 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of REUBEN LANGDON and MARY STEPHENSON are:

i. NANCY REBECCA⁵ LANGDON, b. 16 Jul 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 May 1926.

Notes for NANCY REBECCA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nancy Rebecca Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Jul 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Stephenson Parent2 Name: Reuben Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 1331

More About NANCY REBECCA LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

249. ii. FRED THOMAS LANGDON, b. 16 Nov 1929; d. 06 May 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina.

94. BESSIE VIOLA⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Oct 1889, and died 24 Dec 1954. She married JOHNNIE ALTON BARBOUR. He was born 12 May 1877, and died 25 Sep 1958.

Notes for BESSIE VIOLA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3149 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Bessie (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Four Oaks, d/o Mr. and Mrs. Major J. Langdon, w/o J. A. Barbour

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bessie V Barbour Death Date: 24 Dec 1954 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 65

Birth Date: abt. 1889

More About BESSIE VIOLA LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOHNNIE ALTON BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BESSIE LANGDON and JOHNNIE BARBOUR are:

i. LUCY⁵ BARBOUR, b. 03 Apr 1911; d. 27 Nov 2002; m. (1) JAMES HUBERT STEPHENSON; b. 31 May 1905; d. 27 Nov 1950; m. (2) ? JOHNSON, Aft. 1950.

Notes for LUCY BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 26306 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Lucy Barbour (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/28/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3 Apr 1911, d/o Johnny Alton and Bessie Langdon Barbour

The News & Observer November 28, 2000 Edition: Final Section: Obit Page: B4

LUCY BARBOUR JOHNSON, 89, Clayton, Nov. 27. Funeral 11 a.m., Wednesday, funeral home chapel. Burial, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery. Arrangements by Parrish Funeral Home, Selma.

More About LUCY BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About JAMES HUBERT STEPHENSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ? JOHNSON and LUCY BARBOUR: Marriage: Aft. 1950

250. ii. THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR, b. 24 Aug 1913; d. 16 Apr 1985, Fayetteville,

Cumberland County, North Carolina.

- 251. iii. NATHAN BILL BARBOUR, b. 29 Oct 1915; d. 02 Mar 2000.
 - iv. JOHNNIE ALTON BARBOUR, JR..

95. ALONZA HERBERT⁴ LANGDON (*MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Nov 1892, and died 13 Mar 1952. He married (1) CARTHA J. BYRD 07 May 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 29 Apr 1896, and died 01 Sep 1919. He married (2) LIZZIE KEEN 24 Feb 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 17 Jun 1904, and died 30 Mar 1975.

More About ALONZA HERBERT LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CARTHA J. BYRD: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ALONZA LANGDON and CARTHA BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Cartha Byrd Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1916

Spouse: Alonzo Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1916

Marriage Date: 7 May 1916 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALONZA LANGDON and CARTHA BYRD: Marriage: 07 May 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About LIZZIE KEEN: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ALONZA LANGDON and LIZZIE KEEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A H Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1923 Spouse: Lizzie Keen Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1923

Marriage Date: 24 Feb 1923 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALONZA LANGDON and LIZZIE KEEN: Marriage: 24 Feb 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of ALONZA LANGDON and CARTHA BYRD is:

i. SARAH⁵ LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1919; d. 12 Oct 1919.

More About SARAH LANGDON: Burial: Nimrod Stephenson Family Cemetery, SR 1517, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

96. LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Jul 1867. He married SUSAN "SUSIE" AUSTIN 05 Oct 1888 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1871, and died 1953.

More About LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE" PARRISH: Burial: Benson Grove Church, Hwy. 50, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About SUSAN "SUSIE" AUSTIN: Burial: Benson Grove Church, Hwy. 50, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEONIDAS PARRISH and SUSAN AUSTIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: L O Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1888

Spouse: S C Austin Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1888

Marriage Date: 5 Oct 1888 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEONIDAS PARRISH and SUSAN AUSTIN: Marriage: 05 Oct 1888, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEONIDAS PARRISH and SUSAN AUSTIN are:

- i. NANCY E.⁵ PARRISH, b. Mar 1890.
- 252. ii. OASSIE AUSTIN "MACK" PARRISH, b. 02 Apr 1892, North Carolina; d. 12 Aug 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 253. iii. GERTIE MAE PARRISH, b. 05 Feb 1894, North Carolina; d. 08 Jan 1986, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 254. iv. ARCHIE LONZO PARRISH, b. 11 May 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 27 Feb 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. SUSAN PARRISH, b. Mar 1900.
 - vi. LETTIE PARRISH, b. Abt. 1903.
- 255. vii. RASSIE BERKERIDGE PARRISH, b. 19 Mar 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Apr 1998, Cary, North Carolina.
 - viii. GOLDEN PARRISH, b. Abt. 1905.
- 256. ix. CARLIE H. PARRISH, b. 12 Aug 1908; d. 21 Oct 1986, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

97. LANGDON E.⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1869. He married FLORENCE CLIFTON 05 Jan 1899 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1881, and died Jun 1938.

Notes for FLORENCE CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40389 Name (Age): PARRISH, Florence (Mrs.) (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/17/1938 Other Pub. Info.: m/o Rensie B.,Mrs. Golda Parrish and Mrs. Mayo Langdon, Family Cemetery, Elevation Twp.

More About FLORENCE CLIFTON: Burial: Family Cemetery

More About LANGDON PARRISH and FLORENCE CLIFTON: Marriage: 05 Jan 1899, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LANGDON PARRISH and FLORENCE CLIFTON are:

- 257. i. ELDER RENZIE BRITT⁵ PARRISH, b. 07 May 1900; d. 03 Feb 1944.
 - NANNIE PARRISH, b. 25 Oct 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Oct 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. DAVID ANDREW BENSON; b. 10 Mar 1889, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Mar 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NANNIE PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Nanie Benson Race: White Age: 22 Date of Birth: 1902 Date of Death: 25 Oct 1924 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NANNIE PARRISH: Burial: 26 Oct 1924, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About DAVID ANDREW BENSON: Burial: 05 Mar 1944, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Unknown Occupation: Farmer

iii. REBA GOLDA PARRISH, b. 15 Apr 1906; d. 07 Jun 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. ? PARRISH.

Notes for REBA GOLDA PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40422 Name (Age): PARRISH, Golda P. (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/09/1995 Other Pub. Info.: b. 15 Apr 1906, d/o Langdon and Florence Clifton Parrish, Johnston Memorial PFWB Church Cemetery

Name: GOLDA PARRISH PARRISH Age: 89 Years Death Date: 07 June 1995 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 April 1906 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PARRISH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About REBA GOLDA PARRISH: Burial: Johnson Memorial Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery

258. iv. MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH, b. 09 Dec 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 23 Dec 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.

98. PASCALL B.⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Feb 1871, and died 22 Apr 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LISA CLIFTON 31 Jan 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Sep 1873.

Notes for PASCALL B. PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Pascall B Parrish Death Date: 22 Apr 1935 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 64

Birth Date: abt. 1871

Race: W

More About PASCALL PARRISH and LISA CLIFTON: Marriage: 31 Jan 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PASCALL PARRISH and LISA CLIFTON are:

- 259. i. CELLIE CARL⁵ PARRISH, b. 07 May 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 May 1942.
- 260. ii. MINNIE PARRISH, b. 1899; d. 02 Jan 1952.

99. ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Mar 1873 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ROSCOE "ROSIE" RUFFIN POLLARD 13 Dec 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN POLLARD and HARRIET ?. He was born Bet. 17 - 22 Apr 1873 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jun 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA PARRISH: CERTIFICATE OF DEATH - Bk 14/Pg 224/Registration Dist #51-5671 Full Name: Bettie C. Pollard (F/W/Married) DOD: Sept 2, 1927 (6:00am) Age: 54 yrs 5 mos 72 days POD: Elevation, Johnston Co, NC DOB: Mar 25, 1873 POB: Johnston Co, NC Residence: Benson, Johnston Co, NC Occupation: Housewife Name of Father: P. B. Parrish POB: NC Name of Mother: Nancy Langdon POB: NC Informant's Name: R. R. Pollard, Benson, NC Cause of Death: Died suddenly, had no physician Buried on September 3, 1927 at Parrish Cemetery Funeral Home: Rose Woodall, Benson, NC

More About ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA PARRISH: Burial: Parrish Family Cemetery, Angier, North Carolina Cause of Death: Died suddenly

Notes for ROSCOE "ROSIE" RUFFIN POLLARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41937 Name (Age): POLLARD, R. Rufus (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/27/1952 Other Pub. Info.: Parrish Family Cemetery -- Angier

More About ROSCOE "ROSIE" RUFFIN POLLARD: Burial: Parrish Family Cemetery, Angier, North Carolina

More About ROSCOE POLLARD and ELIZABETH PARRISH: Marriage: 13 Dec 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina

261.

Children of ELIZABETH PARRISH and ROSCOE POLLARD are:

- i. ROSA LENA⁵ POLLARD, b. 07 Dec 1899; d. 08 Oct 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD, b. 17 Mar 1905; d. 23 Nov 1973, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. ESTHER STEPHENSON, 30 Jan 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 25 Jun 1911; d. 23 Jun 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41868

Name (Age): POLLARD, Arthur Elmond Obit. Pub. Date: 11/27/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o R.R./Betty Parrish Pollard

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Arthur Pollard Death Date: 23 Nov 1973 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1963 Death Age: 68

Birth Date: 1905

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Institution: Mental Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Arthur Pollard SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 17 Mar 1905 Died: Nov 1973 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ESTHER STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41891 Name (Age): POLLARD, Esther S. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/26/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-25-1911 JC - d/o Jesse/Bessie Langdon Stephenson wid/o Arthur E. - St. Mary's Grove Ch Cem Name: ESTHER STEPHENSON POLLARD Age: 78 Years Death Date: 23 June 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 June 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ESTHER STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ARTHUR POLLARD and ESTHER STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A E Pollard Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: Esther Stephenson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARTHUR POLLARD and ESTHER STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Jan 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

 iii. CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD, b. 11 Mar 1907; d. 27 Dec 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. IDA LANGDON; b. 02 Mar 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Dec 1993, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 41874 Name (Age): POLLARD, Charlie Clarence (Rev.) (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Mar 1907, JC, d. 27 Dec 1982, s/o Rufus and Bettie Parrish - h/o Ida Langdon -- Friendly Chapel Church - Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Charlie Clarence Pollard Death Date: 20 Dec 1982 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 11 Mar 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD: Burial: Friendly Chapel Church Cemetery Occupation: Reverend

Notes for IDA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41906 Name (Age): POLLARD, Ida L. (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/21/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3-2-1911 JC - d/o John Willis/Sally Byrd Langdon --Benson

Name: IDA LANGDON POLLARD Age: 82 Years Death Date: 18 December 1993 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 02 March 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

100. MACK RUFFIN⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Nov 1875, and died 20 Nov 1947. He married ROSSIE L. STEPHENSON 23 Dec 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ANDERSON STEPHENSON and NANCY BENSON. She was born 30 Jun 1887, and died 30 Jul 1970 in Winston-Salem, North Carolina.

More About MACK RUFFIN PARRISH: Burial: Benson Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROSSIE L. STEPHENSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rossie Parrish Death Date: 30 Jul 1970 Death City: Winston-Salem Death County: Forsyth Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1960 Death Age: 83

Birth Date: 1887

Residence County: Forsyth Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Rossie Parrish SSN: Last Residence: 27107 Winston Salem, Forsyth, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 30 Jun 1887 Died: Jul 1970 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1965)

More About ROSSIE L. STEPHENSON: Burial: Benson Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MACK PARRISH and ROSSIE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: M R Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Rossie Stephenson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 23 Dec 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Arch

More About MACK PARRISH and ROSSIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 23 Dec 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MACK PARRISH and ROSSIE STEPHENSON are:

i. MAY⁵ PARRISH, b. 20 Jul 1905; d. 10 Jun 1908.

More About MAY PARRISH: Burial: Benson Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

VELMA N. PARRISH, b. 16 Sep 1906; d. 30 Jan 1998; m. CLYDE AARON FULP, 28 Nov 1936, Forsyth County, North Carolina; b. 05 Aug 1902; d. 09 Aug 1980, Forsyth County, North Carolina.

Notes for VELMA N. PARRISH: Social Security Death Index

Name: Velma D. Fulp SSN: Last Residence: 27107 Winston Salem, Forsyth, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 16 Sep 1906 Died: 30 Jan 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Notes for CLYDE AARON FULP: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clyde Aaron Fulp Death Date: 9 Aug 1980 Death County: Forsyth Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 78 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 5 Aug 1902 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Forsyth Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

Marriage Notes for VELMA PARRISH and CLYDE FULP: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Velma N Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1906 Age: 30 Race: White

Spouse: Clyde A Fulp Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1902 Spouse Age: 34 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 28 Nov 1936 Marriage Location: Winston-Salem Marriage County: Forsyth Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CLYDE FULP and VELMA PARRISH: Marriage: 28 Nov 1936, Forsyth County, North Carolina

- 262. iii. BEULAH PARRISH, b. 17 Oct 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Dec 2004, Forsyth County, North Carolina.
 - iv. Alene Parrish, b. Abt. 1911; m. ? Flynn.
- 263. v. LETHER PARRISH, b. 29 Apr 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Apr 2004.
 - vi. LORINE PARRISH, b. 12 Feb 1915; d. 22 Mar 1915.

More About LORINE PARRISH: Burial: Benson Grove Church Cemetry, Hwy. 50, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

vii. INFANT PARRISH, b. 1916; d. Mar 1917.

Notes for INFANT PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40455 Name (Age): PARRISH, Infant (6 mos.) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/02/1917 Other Pub. Info.: Parents: M/M Mack Ruffin Parrish - Benson

viii. MOSEL PARRISH, b. 18 Jun 1917; d. 20 Jul 1917.

Notes for MOSEL PARRISH:

More About MOSEL PARRISH: Burial: Benson Grove Church Cemetry, Hwy. 50, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

ix. WORTH FREEMAN PARRISH, b. 08 May 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jul 1992, Orange County, Florida; m. CORINE MILDRED BYRD, 23 Aug 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WORTH FREEMAN PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parrish Date of Birth: 8 May 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: M R Parent2 Name: Rossie L Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1101

Social Security Death Index

Name: Worth F. Parrish SSN: Last Residence: 32751 Maitland, Orange, Florida, United States of America Born: 8 May 1920 Died: 24 Jul 1992 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Florida Death Index, 1877-1998

Name: Worth Freeman Parrish Death Date: 24 Jul 1992 County of Death: Orange State of Death: Florida Age at Death: 72 Race: White Birth Date: 8 May 1920

Marriage Notes for WORTH PARRISH and CORINE BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Worth Freeman Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1941

Spouse: Corine Mildred Byrd Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1941

Marriage Date: 23 Aug 1941 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WORTH PARRISH and CORINE BYRD: Marriage: 23 Aug 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina

- x. MARVIN T. PARRISH, b. Abt. 1925; m. ELIZABETH ANN ?.
- xi. JUANITA PARRISH, m. AL GILCHRIST.

101. PARHAM PRIMROSE⁴ PARRISH (*NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Apr 1880, and died 1940. He married IDA KATE DIXON 16 Sep 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1882, and died 1926.

More About PARHAM PRIMROSE PARRISH: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About IDA KATE DIXON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for PARHAM PARRISH and IDA DIXON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Parham Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1902

Spouse: Ida Dixon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1902

Marriage Date: 16 Sep 1902 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PARHAM PARRISH and IDA DIXON: Marriage: 16 Sep 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PARHAM PARRISH and IDA DIXON are:

264.

i. OLA⁵ PARRISH, b. 04 Jul 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jul 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina.

ii. HUBERT W. PARRISH, b. Abt. 1906; d. Jun 1962.

Notes for HUBERT W. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40445 Name (Age): PARRISH, Hubert W. (56) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/05/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC LYDIE PARRISH, b. 13 Aug 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Oct 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JAMES ALBERT AUSTIN, 13 Sep 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 17 Mar 1905, North Carolina; d. 04 Sep 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About LYDIE PARRISH: Burial: 11 Oct 1980, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Breast Cancer

More About JAMES ALBERT AUSTIN: Burial: 27 Sep 1969, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Suicide/Gunshot Wound to Left Chest Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for LYDIE PARRISH and JAMES AUSTIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Albert Austin Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: Liddie Parrish Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 13 Sep 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES AUSTIN and LYDIE PARRISH: Marriage: 13 Sep 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. JAMES LAUDER PARRISH, b. 06 Apr 1910, North Carolina; d. 13 May 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LAUDER PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Parrish Death Date: 13 May 1969 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Date Death Recorded: May 1969 Death Age: 59 Burial Type: Birth Date: abt. 1910

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About JAMES LAUDER PARRISH: Burial: 15 May 1969, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis Occupation: Farmer

- 265. v. LILLY PEARL PARRISH, b. 29 Jun 1912; d. 23 Sep 1987, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 266. vi. EDNA IRENE PARRISH, b. 28 Jul 1914; d. 05 Oct 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vii. VERNON PARRISH, b. Abt. 1918.
- 267. viii. JASPER CLARENCE PARRISH, b. 12 Aug 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 Feb 2003, Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.

Generation No. 5

102. ROBERT M.⁵ TAYLOR (*REBECCA ELIZABETH⁴ MOODY, MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born Aug 1869 in North Carolina. He married ANNIE ?. She was born 1876 in Texas.

Children of ROBERT TAYLOR and ANNIE ? are:

- i. KATIE⁶ TAYLOR, b. Oct 1895, Texas.
- ii. SARAH TAYLOR, b. Jul 1898, Texas.

103. ZANA MAE⁵ TAYLOR (*REBECCA ELIZABETH⁴ MOODY, MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1875 in North Carolina. She married PINKNEY ALBERT HEFNER. He was born Abt. 1873 in North Carolina.

More About ZANA MAE TAYLOR: Burial: Marvin Methodist Church, Catawba County, North Carolina

More About PINKNEY ALBERT HEFNER: Burial: Marvin Methodist Church, Catawba County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Child of ZANA TAYLOR and PINKNEY HEFNER is:

104. ELLSWORTH C.⁵ BEAMAN (*JAMES WESLEY*⁴, *SAMUEL*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born 30 Nov 1866 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 12 Jul 1947 in Reeds, Jasper County, Missouri. He married MARGARET EVA STEELE 09 Mar 1890 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born Aug 1870.

Notes for ELLSWORTH C. BEAMAN: Information forwarded from Vern Paul Email: vp@vernpaul.com

BEAMAN, ELLSWORTH C.
Born: 30 November 1866, Owen Co., Indiana
Died: 12 July1947, Reeds, Jasper Co., Missouri
Buried: 14 July 1947, Sarcoxie Cemetery, Jasper Co., Missouri
Father: James West Beaman, b. Indiana
Mother: Eliza Ann Hicks, b. Indiana
Mother: Eliza Ann Hicks, b. Indiana
Spouse: Margaret Eva Steele
Source:
Missouri Death Certificate: 24585
Elsworth C. Beaman, retired farmer; cancer
Tombstone Inscriptions of Jasper County, Missouri, Vol. VII, Colleen Belk, p. 51
Ellsworth C. Beaman
W.P.A. Indiana, Marriage Index: Owen Co., Indiana, Book 32, p. 504
NOTE: You have Ellsworth's father's middle name as "Wesley" whereas the reference in his death certificate is "West".

Ellsworth's wife, Margaret Eva Steele, is also buried in Sarcoxie but her information is incomplete.

More About ELLSWORTH C. BEAMAN: Burial: Sarcoxie Cemetery, Jasper County, Missouri Occupation: Farmer

More About MARGARET EVA STEELE: Burial: Sarcoxie Cemetery, Jasper County, Missouri

More About ELLSWORTH BEAMAN and MARGARET STEELE: Marriage: 09 Mar 1890, Owen County, Indiana

Children of ELLSWORTH BEAMAN and MARGARET STEELE are:

i. FRANK D.⁶ BEAMAN, b. 03 Jan 1891; d. 02 Sep 1892.

More About FRANK D. BEAMAN: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

ii. VIOLET D. BEAMAN, b. Oct 1892.

iii. ROSS S. BEAMAN, b. 25 Nov 1894, Cateract, Indiana.

105. IDA⁵ BEAMAN (*JAMES WESLEY*⁴, *SAMUEL*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Sep 1880, and died 28 Aug 1897 in Owen County, Indiana. She married JAMES C. COOKSEY 11 Oct 1896 in Owen County, Indiana.

More About IDA BEAMAN: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About JAMES COOKSEY and IDA BEAMAN: Marriage: 11 Oct 1896, Owen County, Indiana

Child of IDA BEAMAN and JAMES COOKSEY is:

i. IDA⁶ COOKSEY, b. 25 Aug 1897; d. 26 Sep 1897, Owen County, Indiana.

More About IDA COOKSEY: Burial: Cataract Baptist Cemetery, Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

106. LEWIS B.⁵ HEWITT (*CHARITY AGNES*⁴ *BEAMAN, SAMUEL*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON, JAMES*¹) was born 1866. He married ALMA TRIPLETT Abt. 1891.

More About LEWIS HEWITT and ALMA TRIPLETT: Marriage: Abt. 1891

Child of LEWIS HEWITT and ALMA TRIPLETT is:

i. EDITH⁶ HEWITT, b. 1892; m. GEORGE ED SEYMOUR.

107. CHARLES V.⁵ HALTOM (*LUCY⁴ BEAMAN*, *ALVIN³*, *SALLY SARAH² LANGDON*, *JAMES¹*) was born 25 Sep 1862 in Indiana, and died 04 May 1920 in Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana. He married MIRANDA B. HUNSICKER 17 Jan 1889 in Owen County, Indiana. She was born Oct 1871 in Indiana.

Notes for CHARLES V. HALTOM: Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 Ancestry.com

Name: Charles V. Haltom
Date: May 04, 1920
Location: Jonnings Township
Age: 58 yr
Gender: Male
Race: W
Source location: County Health Office, Spencer
Source notes: The source of this record is the book H-18 on page 35 within the series produced by the Indiana Works Progress Administration.

Marriage Notes for CHARLES HALTOM and MIRANDA HUNSICKER: Indiana Marriages 1845-1920 Ancestry.com

Title: Index to Marriage Record 1850 - 1920 Inclusive Volume I Letters A to J Inclusive
Record Location: Owen County, Indiana
W. P. A. Original Record Located: Compiled by Indiana Works Progress Administration 1939
Spouse 1: Charles Haltom
Spouse 2: Maranda Hunsicker
Marriage Date: 17 Jan 1889
County: Owen
Book: 32
Original Source Page: 401

More About CHARLES HALTOM and MIRANDA HUNSICKER: Marriage: 17 Jan 1889, Owen County, Indiana

Children of CHARLES HALTOM and MIRANDA HUNSICKER are:

i. FRANK L.⁶ HALTOM, b. 05 Jan 1892, Indiana; d. May 1965; m. OLYVE MAY ANDERSON, 25 Nov 1918, Owen County, Indiana; b. 04 Jul 1898; d. Sep 1977.

Marriage Notes for FRANK HALTOM and OLYVE ANDERSON: Indiana Marriages 1845-1920 Ancestry.com

Title: Index to Supplemental Record Marriage Transcript 1880-1920
Inclusive Letters A-Z Inclusive
Record Location: Owen County, Indiana
Original Record Located: W. P. A. Compiled by Indiana Works Progress
Administration 1939
Spouse 1: Frank L Haltom
Marriage Date: 25 Nov 1918
County: Owen
Book: H-26
Original Source Page: 55
Father: Charles ??
Mother: Belle Hunsicker
Gender: M
Age: 27

More About FRANK HALTOM and OLYVE ANDERSON: Marriage: 25 Nov 1918, Owen County, Indiana

ii. MARY VIOLA HALTOM, b. 07 Feb 1898, Indiana; m. CHARLIE R. CHESTER,

14 Jun 1913.

Marriage Notes for MARY HALTOM and CHARLIE CHESTER: Indiana Marriages 1845-1920 Ancestry.com

Title: Index to Marriage Record 1850 - 1920 Inclusive Volume I Letters A to J Inclusive
Record Location: Owen County, Indiana
W. P. A. Original Record Located: Compiled by Indiana Works Progress
Administration 1939
Spouse 1: Mary Viola Haltom
Spouse 2: Chester Charlie R.
Marriage Date: 14 Jun 1913
County: Owen
Book: 36
Original Source Page: 543
Birth Date: 07 Feb 1898

More About CHARLIE CHESTER and MARY HALTOM: Marriage: 14 Jun 1913

108. SAMUEL ALVIN⁵ BEAMAN (*BRITTON*⁴, *ALVIN*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) was born Apr 1869 in Indiana. He married LAURA I. WILSON 01 Feb 1891 in Montgomery County, Indiana. She was born Jan 1866 in Indiana.

More About SAMUEL ALVIN BEAMAN: Occupation: Farmer

More About SAMUEL BEAMAN and LAURA WILSON: Marriage: 01 Feb 1891, Montgomery County, Indiana

Child of SAMUEL BEAMAN and LAURA WILSON is: i. WALTER E.⁶ BEAMAN, b. Apr 1892, Indiana.

109. HARVEY E.⁵ BEAMAN (*BRITTON*⁴, *ALVIN*³, *SALLY SARAH*² *LANGDON*, *JAMES*¹) He married MARY J. HALTOM 07 Apr 1901 in Owen County, Indiana, daughter of EZEKIAL HALTOM and AMY LANGDON. She was born Jun 1870.

More About HARVEY E. BEAMAN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About MARY J. HALTOM: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About HARVEY BEAMAN and MARY HALTOM:

Marriage: 07 Apr 1901, Owen County, Indiana

Children are listed above under (44) Mary J. Haltom.

110. STELLA ELIZABETH⁵ BEAMAN (*HENRY BUTLER "HANK"*⁴, *MARTHA "PATSY"*³ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Jun 1881, and died 25 Apr 1975. She met (1) ? EDWARDS. She married (2) HOWARD SHORT.

More About STELLA ELIZABETH BEAMAN: Burial: Cherokee Memorial Park, Lodi, California

Child of STELLA BEAMAN and ? EDWARDS is:

i. PAUL DEVERES⁶ EDWARDS.

111. NANCY JANE⁵ STEVENS (*RACHEL ELLEN⁴ PARRISH, NANCY J.³ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH², JAMES¹*) was born 28 Sep 1872, and died 28 Mar 1921 in Brazil, Indiana. She married THOMAS WILLARD MILES QUERY 14 Mar 1889, son of MILES QUERY and JINCY STEVENS. He was born 16 Aug 1865 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 01 Nov 1937 in Owen County, Indiana.

More About NANCY JANE STEVENS: Burial: Mount Pleasant Church Cemetery (Buckskin)

More About THOMAS QUERY and NANCY STEVENS: Marriage: 14 Mar 1889

Children of NANCY STEVENS and THOMAS QUERY are:

- 269. i. EZRA C.⁶ QUERY, b. 24 May 1890, Putnam County, Indiana; d. 18 Mar 1941, Greencastle Hospital, Putnam County, Indiana.
 - ROY ESTUS QUERY, b. 13 Apr 1893, Owen County, Indiana; d. 27 Feb 1965, Marion County, Indiana; m. (1) MARY GOLDIE JONES; b. 18 Feb 1894; m. (2) CORA EDITH DEAN, 02 Nov 1916.

More About ROY ESTUS QUERY: Burial: New Union Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence County, Indiana

More About ROY QUERY and CORA DEAN: Marriage: 02 Nov 1916

 iii. ERNEST ESTIL QUERY, b. 12 Feb 1896, Owen County, Indiana; d. 12 Dec 1958, Veterans Hospital, Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana; m. ELIZA GENEVIEVE SMITH, 07 Feb 1920; b. 1901.

More About ERNEST ESTIL QUERY: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About ELIZA GENEVIEVE SMITH: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana More About ERNEST QUERY and ELIZA SMITH: Marriage: 07 Feb 1920

iv. ADA MAE QUERY, b. 24 Apr 1901, Owen County, Indiana; d. 01 Apr 1919, Owen County, Indiana.

Notes for ADA MAE QUERY: Cause of Death: pneumonia following an attack of influenza

BIRTH: Her Obituary states her date of birth as April 24, 1895. This is likely an error, as nephew Arthur C. agrees with the 1901 birth date noted in other records.

Obituary:

According to her April 10, 1919 Obituary in the Owen County Democrat:

"...She was a true and loving daughter. Ada was converted and united with the church at Mt. Pleasant last November a year ago while her name has only been registered a little more than a year on the class book. All her young life has been spent in usefulness and in helping as a loving and dutiful daughter. She was taken sick a little more than two weeks ago, while everything was done that loving hands and friends could do to relieve her suffering and restore her back to health, yet God saw best. We do not understand why, to take her home. Ada loved this beautiful world and was so anxious to live and prayed so earnestly to be spared, but God knew best and she was prepared to meet her loving savior. In the community she will be missed. The church has suffered a great loss, the neighbors speak of Ada as a true Christian and a good girl. In the home her loss is irreparable. She leaves to mourn her loss father, mother, five brothers, many relatives and friends. Funeral services were conducted by Rev. Oscar Kaylor at Mt. Pleasant to a large assembly of friends".

More About ADA MAE QUERY: Burial: Mount Pleasant Church Cemetery (Buckskin), Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

 V. JOHN LEE QUERY, b. 11 Aug 1904, Owen County, Indiana; d. 31 Mar 1963, Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana; m. VELVA D. TRUESDEL, 09 Oct 1929; b. 1906.

Notes for JOHN LEE QUERY: Obituary:

Owen Leader, April 4, 1963:

"John L. Query Rites Wednesday; Burial Cloverdale. John Lee Query whose home was at 7026 East 14th Street, Indianapolis died Sunday night. He was 58 years old. Funeral services were held at 10:00a.m. Wednesday at the Shirley Bros. Drexel Chapel, 4565 East 10th Street, Indianapolis. Graveside rites were conducted at the Cloverdale Cemetery at 12:00 p.m. Wednesday. Survivors are the widow, Velva G Truesdel and daughter, Mrs. Leonard L. Jeffers; one son, Donald Glenn Query; two brothers, Roy Query and Kenneth Query, both of Spencer, and one grandchild."

More About JOHN LEE QUERY: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About VELVA D. TRUESDEL: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About JOHN QUERY and VELVA TRUESDEL: Marriage: 09 Oct 1929

vi. KENNETH E. QUERY, b. 24 Jun 1910, Owen County, Indiana; d. 24 May 1976, Bloomington, Monroe County, Indiana; m. HELEN OWENS, 31 Oct 1939; b. 06 Apr 1921.

Notes for KENNETH E. QUERY: Obituary:

The Owen Leader, May 27, 1976, reads:

"Kenneth E Query, 65-year-old Spencer resident and retired from the meat department at Litten's IGA, died Monday at Bloomington Hospital. He retired in 1975 after 24 years with the local food store. He was born June 24, 1910 son of Thomas and Nancy Stevens Query. Survivors are his wife, the former Helen Owens, to whom he was married in 1939; a son James of rural Spencer and a granddaughter survive. He was preceded in death by five bothers and a sister. Mr. Query was a member of the Spencer Christian Church. The funeral will be held today, Thursday 2 p.m. at West and Parrish Funeral Home with the Rev. Bruce Fagerstrom officiating. Burial will be in Riverside Cemetery."

More About KENNETH E. QUERY: Burial: Riverside Cemetery, Washington Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About KENNETH QUERY and HELEN OWENS: Marriage: 31 Oct 1939

112. HERMAN ROY⁵ LANGDON (*HENRY LAFAYETTE*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Nov 1883 in Missouri. He married OLLIE M. WHITE 12 Jul 1911 in Jasper County, Indiana.

More About HERMAN LANGDON and OLLIE WHITE: Marriage: 12 Jul 1911, Jasper County, Indiana Children of HERMAN LANGDON and OLLIE WHITE are:

- i. OLIVE W.⁶ LANGDON, b. 09 Jun 1913.
- ii. RUTH J. LANGDON, b. 23 Feb 1917.

113. ELLA BEATRICE⁵ LANGDON (*HENRY LAFAYETTE*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Oct 1885 in Missouri. She married THOMAS JENSEN 25 Aug 1910 in Jasper County, Indiana, son of ENGBERT JENSEN and CAROLINE LARSON. He was born 12 Nov 1884 in Illinois, and died 26 Apr 1934 in Jasper County, Indiana.

Notes for THOMAS JENSEN: Jasper County, Indiana Deaths, 1921-77

Given Name: Thomas Surname: Jensen Sex: M Death Date: 4/26/34 Age: 50 Father's Name: Jensen, Engebret Mother's Name: Larson, Caroline Book: CD-4 Page: 58

More About THOMAS JENSEN: Occupation: Merchant/Drug Salesman

More About THOMAS JENSEN and ELLA LANGDON: Marriage: 25 Aug 1910, Jasper County, Indiana

Child of ELLA LANGDON and THOMAS JENSEN is: i. THOMAS A.⁶ JENSEN, b. 01 Jul 1914, Jasper County, Indiana.

114. FRED ROSS⁵ LANGDON, SR. (*JOSEPH EVERET*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Oct 1915 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 07 Mar 1992 in Clay County Hospital, Brazil, Indiana. He married MARY LOUISE ALLEE 16 Jan 1939.

Notes for FRED ROSS LANGDON, SR.: Obituary (March 9, 1992)

Fred R. Langdon, Sr., 76, resident of Rural Route 1, Poland, Jordan Village area, died Saturday, March 7 at Clay County Hospital in Brazil. Born October 7, 1915, in Owen County he was the son of Joseph Everette and Louis Jane (Ulrich) Langdon. He was married on January 16, 1939, to Mary Louise Allee and she survives. Mr. Langdon was retired from the Ken Ray Memorial Company as an installer.

Survivors besides his wife are two daughters, Mary Frances Brewer of Varna, Illinois, and Linda Callahan of Clearwater, Florida; three sons, William Everett Langdon of Rural Route 1,

Poland,; Richard Langdon of Chillicothe, Illinois; Robert E. Langdon of Rural Route 1, Reelsville; 17 grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren.

He was preceded in death by his parents, two sons, Larry Wayne Langdon and Fred R. langdon, Jr., three sisters and two brothers.

Funeral services will be at 10:30 a.m. Wednesday, March 11 at the Whitaker Funeral Home in Cloverdale. The Rev. Ralph Barker will officiate. Interment will be at the Carolina Cemetery in Jordan Village.

Friends may call from 5 p.m. until 8 p.m. Tuesday, March 10 at the Whitaker Funeral Home in Cloverdale.

More About FRED ROSS LANGDON, SR.: Burial: 11 Mar 1992, Carolina Cemetery, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About FRED LANGDON and MARY ALLEE: Marriage: 16 Jan 1939

Children of FRED LANGDON and MARY ALLEE are:

- i. MARY FRANCES⁶ LANGDON.
- ii. LINDA LANGDON.
- iii. WILLIAM EVERETT LANGDON.
- iv. RICHARD LANGDON.
- v. ROBERT E. LANGDON.
- vi. LARRY WAYNE LANGDON, b. 17 Oct 1944; d. 13 Nov 1944.

More About LARRY WAYNE LANGDON: Burial: Carolina Cemetary, Morgan Township, Owen County, Indiana

vii. FRED R. LANGDON, JR..

115. LUCY M.⁵ LANGDON (*ROBERT MORRIS*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Mar 1905 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 15 Sep 2001 in Putnam County Hospital, Indiana. She married (1) ROY E. SUTHERLIN 03 Mar 1926. He was born 1898, and died 06 Mar 1939. She married (2) CLARENCE O. DAVIS 15 Sep 1948. He died 12 Dec 1975.

Notes for LUCY M. LANGDON: Unknown Newspaper 09/2001

Lucy M. Davis, 96, Cloverdale, died Saturday at Putnam County Hospital. Born March 1, 1905 in Owen County, she was the daughter of Robert Morris and Martha Leola (Asher) Langdon. On March 3, 1926, she married Roy E. Sutherlin, and he preceded her in death March 6, 1939. On Sept. 15, 1948, she married Clarence O. Davis, and he preceded her in death Dec. 12, 1975. She was employed as a clerk for Langdon Brothers, Cloverdale, and was a member of the Cloverdale Church of Christ.

Survivors include three daughters, Doris Tharp and husband Willis, Greencastle, Betty Jones and husband Herschel, Sargent, Texas, and Eva Jean Shaw and husband Jim, Ft. Lauderdale, Fla.; a son, Lester Sutherlin, Welaka, Fla.; a stepdaughter, Betty M. Cooper, Cloverdale; a brother, Clifford Langdon and wife Ruth, Crestview, Fla.; 29 grandchildren; several great-grandchildren and great-great-grandchildren.

In addition to her parents and husbands, she was preceded in death by two daughters, Imogene Lucille Wrightsman and Virginia L. Walker; two sons, Norman L. Sutherlin and Arnold Sutherlin; two sisters, Stella Chastain and Ladona Sutherlin; and a brother, William Langdon.

Services will be conducted at 11 a.m. Wednesday at Whitaker Funeral Home, Cloverdale. Bro. Lowell Barr will officiate. Burial will be in Cloverdale Cemetery.

Visitation is set for 4-8 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home.

More About LUCY M. LANGDON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About ROY E. SUTHERLIN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About ROY SUTHERLIN and LUCY LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Mar 1926

More About CLARENCE DAVIS and LUCY LANGDON: Marriage: 15 Sep 1948

Children of LUCY LANGDON and ROY SUTHERLIN are:

- i. VIRGINIA L.⁶ SUTHERLIN.
- ii. IMOGENE LUCILLE SUTHERLIN.
- iii. DORIS SUTHERLIN.
- iv. BETTY SUTHERLIN.
- v. EVA JEAN SUTHERLIN.
- vi. NORMAN L. SUTHERLIN.
- vii. ARNOLD SUTHERLIN.
- viii. LESTER SUTHERLIN.

116. LADONA⁵ LANGDON (*ROBERT MORRIS*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Feb 1903, and died 10 Jun 1992. She married ANDREW F. SUTHERLIN. He was born 22 Jun 1901, and died Feb 1987.

More About LADONA LANGDON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About ANDREW F. SUTHERLIN: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana Children of LADONA LANGDON and ANDREW SUTHERLIN are:

- i. ROBERT L.⁶ SUTHERLIN, b. Abt. 1925.
- ii. NORMA G. SUTHERLIN, b. Abt. 1928.
- iii. MARTHA SUTHERLIN, b. Abt. 1929.

117. MILDRED⁵ LANGDON (*JOHN CORBIN*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Jan 1914 in Owen County, Indiana, and died 03 Jan 2003 in Bloomington, Indiana. She married FRANK SURBER. He was born 1899, and died 1962.

Notes for MILDRED LANGDON: Banner - Graphic (Indiana) January 6, 2003

Mildred Surber-Lindsay, 88, Spencer, died Friday at Bloomington Hospital. Born Jan. 29, 1912 in Owen County, she was the daughter of John Corbin and Mella Ann (Wilson) Langdon. She married Frank Surber, and he preceded her in death in 1962.

Formerly of Indianapolis and Jordan Village, she retired from Sears Roebuck and Co. at Indianapolis in 1974 and during World War II worked at the Curtis Wright factory. She was a 50-year member and former worthy matron of Indianapolis chapter 393, Order of Eastern Star.

Survivors include a daughter, Mary Merriline Hale and husband Bob, Indianapolis; a son, Frank Surber and wife Diana, Spencer; two sisters, Mary K. Milam, Plainfield, and Lola May Starnes and husband John, Cartersburg; four brothers, Cecil J. Langdon and wife Georgia, Carters-burg, John Levi Langdon, Waukegan, Ill., Hubert Langdon and wife Lois, Indianapolis, and Frankie Langdon and wife Mary, Madisonville, Ky.; seven grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren and seven great-great-grandchildren.

In addition to her parents and husband, she was preceded in death by two brothers, Russell Langdon and Wilson Langdon.

Services will be conducted at 1 p.m. Wednesday at West and Parrish and Pedigo Funeral Home, Spencer. Rev. Douglas Finney will officiate.

Burial will be in Cloverdale Cemetery.

Visitation is set for 5-8 p.m. Tuesday and 8:30 a.m.-1 p.m. Wednesday.

More About MILDRED LANGDON: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

More About FRANK SURBER: Burial: Cloverdale Cemetery, Putnam County, Indiana

Children of MILDRED LANGDON and FRANK SURBER are:

- i. MARY MERRILINE⁶ SURBER, m. BOB HALE.
- ii. FRANK SURBER, m. DIANA.

118. CECIL JAMES⁵ LANGDON (*JOHN CORBIN*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1922. He married GEORGIA NUNALEY 24 Aug 1940 in Spencer, Indiana.

More About CECIL LANGDON and GEORGIA NUNALEY: Marriage: 24 Aug 1940, Spencer, Indiana

Children of CECIL LANGDON and GEORGIA NUNALEY are:

- i. GERI⁶ LANGDON.
- ii. Kyla Langdon.
- iii. GAIL LANGDON.
- iv. JAN LANGDON.
- v. JIMMY LANGDON.

119. HUBERT F.⁵ LANGDON (*JOHN CORBIN*⁴, *WILLIAM CLARK*³, *ZACHARIAH*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1926. He married LOIS ?.

Child of HUBERT LANGDON and LOIS ? is:

i. GARY RAY⁶ LANGDON, b. Feb 1957.

120. SALLY ANN⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1862 in North Carolina. She married MORDECAI ALFORD, son of JOHN ALFORD and POLLY AVERA. He was born 27 Aug 1851, and died 21 Dec 1915.

More About MORDECAI ALFORD:

Burial: Alford Family Cemetery, Black Creek Road, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SALLY LANGDON and MORDECAI ALFORD is:

i. EVA ELLEN⁶ ALFORD, b. 10 Jul 1898; d. 14 Feb 1975, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. JOHN LELAND FAULKNER, 19 Jan 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 24 Dec 1894; d. 04 Aug 1966.

Notes for EVA ELLEN ALFORD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 17701 Name (Age): FAULKNER, Eva Ellen Alford (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/14/1975 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Mordecai/Sally Langdon Alford - Oakland Heights Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Eva Faulkner Death Date: 14 Feb 1975 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 17 Feb 1975 Death Age: 76 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1899

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Gender: Female Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Social Security Death Index

Name: Eva Faulkner SSN: Last Residence: 27608 Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina, United States Born: 10 Jul 1898 Died: Feb 1975 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1966)

More About EVA ELLEN ALFORD: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOHN LELAND FAULKNER: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EVA ALFORD and JOHN FAULKNER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Eva Ellen Alford Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1916

Spouse: Leland Faulkner Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1916

Marriage Date: 19 Jan 1916

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN FAULKNER and EVA ALFORD: Marriage: 19 Jan 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina

121. JAMES WILLIAM⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Oct 1866 in North Carolina, and died 24 May 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MINNIE ELLEN STANLEY 1895, daughter of JESSE STANLEY and BETHANY ?. She was born 02 Apr 1877, and died 04 Dec 1953.

Notes for JAMES WILLIAM LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: J W Langdon Race: White Age: 67 Date of Birth: 1865 Date of Death: 24 May 1932 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JAMES WILLIAM LANGDON: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MINNIE ELLEN STANLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30298 Name (Age): LANGDON, J. William (Mrs.) (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/08/1953 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Haywood/Bethany Stanley -- m/o Mrs. B.B.Creech -- Town Cemetery --Four Oaks

More About MINNIE ELLEN STANLEY: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES LANGDON and MINNIE STANLEY: Marriage: 1895

Children of JAMES LANGDON and MINNIE STANLEY are:
270.

ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON, b. 23 Jul 1897; d. 31 May 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina. 271. ii. BERTHA MAE LANGDON, b. 18 Jul 1900; d. 30 Sep 1991, Johnston County, North Carolina.

122. JULIA C.⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1866 in North Carolina. She married W. R. A. BARBOUR.

Child of JULIA LANGDON and W. BARBOUR is:

i. WILLIS OSCAR⁶ BARBOUR, b. 10 Jan 1894; d. 22 Jun 1975, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS OSCAR BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3629 Name (Age): BARBOUR, W. Oscar Obit. Pub. Date: 06/24/1975 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Wm. Robert and Julia C. Langdon, Barbour's Chapel Advent Christian Ch. Cem.

Name: WILLIS OSCAR BARBOUR Death Date: 22 June 1975 Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne Marriage: Married Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Institution: Other Institutions Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state

More About WILLIS OSCAR BARBOUR: Burial: Barbour's Chapel Advent Christian Church Cemetery

123. JOHN A.⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Nov 1867 in North Carolina, and died 02 Apr 1952 in North Carolina. He married MARTHA "MOLLIE" PARKER, daughter of JOSEPH PARKER and CIVIL JOHNSON. She was born Abt. 1874, and died Nov 1949.

Notes for JOHN A. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: John A Langdon Age: 84 Date of Birth: 1868 Date of Death: 2 Apr 1952 Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67 More About JOHN A. LANGDON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARTHA "MOLLIE" PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30310 Name (Age): LANGDON, John A. (Mrs.) (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/15/1949 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Joseph and Ciddell Lee Parker -- Oakland Heights Cemetery --Smithfield

More About MARTHA "MOLLIE" PARKER: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN LANGDON and MARTHA PARKER are:

i. JAMES WALTER⁶ LANGDON, b. 26 Oct 1891; d. 10 Apr 1976, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES WALTER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30306 Name (Age): LANGDON, James Walter Obit. Pub. Date: 04/13/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John A./Molly Parker -- Oakland Heights Cemetery

Name: JAMES WALTER LANGDON Birth Date: 26 October 1891 Death Date Date: 10 April 1976 Gender: Male Age: 84 Years Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Residence: , Wake, North Carolina Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

More About JAMES WALTER LANGDON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery

272. ii. ARTHUR LITTLETON LANGDON, b. 13 Oct 1893, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 23 Nov 1974, Durham, North Carolina.

- iii. MABEL E. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1896.
- iv. DAVID AQUILLA LANGDON, b. 22 May 1899; d. 29 Oct 1970, Rocky Mount, Nash County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID AQUILLA LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: David Langdon Death Date: 29 Oct 1970 Death City: Rocky Mount (P) Death County: Nash Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1960 Death Age: 71

Birth Date: 1899

Residence City: Rocky Mount Residence County:Nash Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: David Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 27801 Rocky Mount, Edgecombe, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 22 May 1899 Died: Oct 1970 State (Year) SSN issued: Railroad Board (Issued Through) (Before 1951)

273. v. JOSEPH LEMUEL LANGDON, b. 11 Apr 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Jan 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina.

124. BENJAMIN ALFRED⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Oct 1873 in North Carolina. He married LOUGENIA HOLT 20 Oct 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM HOLT and FRANCES PARRISH. She was born Dec 1877, and died 28 Jun 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENJAMIN ALFRED LANGDON:

1902 Johnston County Voter Registration

Record ID: 4721 Name: Langdon, B.A. Age: 27 Ancestor: L.B. Langdon State: NC Date of Application: October 10, 1902 Township: Smithfield

Notes for LOUGENIA HOLT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30330 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lou (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/01/1947 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Benny, d/o William and Frances Parish Holt -- Family Cemetery --Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lou H Langdon Race: White Age: 70 Date of Birth: 1877 Date of Death: 28 Jun 1947 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LOUGENIA HOLT: Burial: Family Cemetery

Marriage Notes for BENJAMIN LANGDON and LOUGENIA HOLT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ben A Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1895

Spouse: Lugenia Holt Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1895

Marriage Date: 20 Oct 1895 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BENJAMIN LANGDON and LOUGENIA HOLT: Marriage: 20 Oct 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BENJAMIN LANGDON and LOUGENIA HOLT are:

- i. LILLIE⁶ LANGDON, b. Nov 1897, North Carolina.
- 274.
- ii. WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE" LANGDON, b. 01 Nov 1899, North Carolina; d. 03 Dec 1963.
 - MILLIE ETTA LANGDON, b. 29 Jan 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Jan 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MILLIE ETTA LANGDON: * Never Married

More About MILLIE ETTA LANGDON: Burial: 12 Jan 1979, Williams-Weaver Family Cemetery

275. iv. LUCY LANGDON, b. 03 Nov 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19 Oct 2000, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

125. TABITHA EVELYN⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1875 in North Carolina, and died Aug 1957. She married WILLIS EDGAR STRICKLAND.

Notes for TABITHA EVELYN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49812 Name (Age): STRICKLAND, Tabitha Evelyn (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/23/1957 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, d/o Lamb and Margaret Lassiter Langdon

Children of TABITHA LANGDON and WILLIS STRICKLAND are:

276.

i. FLORA ANNIE⁶ STRICKLAND, b. 1897, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Apr 1943, Coats, Harnett County, North Carolina.

ii. JULIUS LAMUEL STRICKLAND, b. Abt. 1902; d. Nov 1963.

Notes for JULIUS LAMUEL STRICKLAND: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49779 Name (Age): STRICKLAND, Julius Lamuel (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/26/1963 iii. BERTHA MAE STRICKLAND, b. 04 Oct 1907; d. 06 Oct 1982, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. JOHN DALMA UPCHURCH, Abt. 1927; b. 05 Aug 1905; d. 19 Apr 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTHA MAE STRICKLAND: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 53299 Name (Age): UPCHURCH, Bertha Strickland (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/08/1982 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Willis E. and Tobitha Langdon Strickland, w/o John Dalma Upchurch, Four Oaks Cemetery

Name: BERTHA MAE UPCHURCH Age: 75 Years Death Date: 06 October 1982 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 04 October 1907 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STRICKLAND State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About BERTHA MAE STRICKLAND: Burial: Four Oaks Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN DALMA UPCHURCH: Name: JOHN DALMA UPCHURCH Age: 83 Years Death Date: 19 April 1989 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 August 1905 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: UPCHURCH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JOHN UPCHURCH and BERTHA STRICKLAND: Marriage: Abt. 1927

iv. ETHAN W. STRICKLAND, b. 13 Nov 1909; d. 31 Dec 1987, Fayetteville, North Carolina.

Notes for ETHAN W. STRICKLAND: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49451 Name (Age): STRICKLAND, Ethan W. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1987 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, s/o Willis Edgar and Tabitha Langdon Strickland, Vet WW II, Strickland family Cemetery

Name: ETHAN STRICKLAND Age: 78 Years Death Date: 31 December 1987 Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 November 1909 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: Veterans Hospital Bed Code: Under 20 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STRICKLAND State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ETHAN W. STRICKLAND: Burial: Strickland Family Cemetery Military service: WWII

126. LEMUEL VANCE⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Jun 1877 in North Carolina, and died Aug 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY CATHERINE LEE 09 Feb 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina,

daughter of LUTHER LEE and SUSANNA JONES. She was born 06 Oct 1882 in North Carolina, and died 06 Sep 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEMUEL VANCE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 30322 Name (Age): LANGDON, L. V. Obit. Pub. Date: 08/27/1926 Other Pub. Info.: Suicide -- Family Cemetery -- near Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lemuel V Langdon Age: 39 Date of Birth: 1887 Date of Death: 23 Aug 1926 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LEMUEL VANCE LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MARY CATHERINE LEE: Burial: 08 Sep 1969, Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEMUEL LANGDON and MARY LEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: L V Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1902

Spouse: Mary Catherine Lee Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1902

Marriage Date: 9 Feb 1902 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEMUEL LANGDON and MARY LEE: Marriage: 09 Feb 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina Children of LEMUEL LANGDON and MARY LEE are:

- 277. i. VARA⁶ LANGDON, b. 17 Dec 1905; d. 13 Dec 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 278. ii. VIOLET LANGDON, b. 11 Mar 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 May 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 279. iii. WILLARD VANCE LANGDON, b. 15 Aug 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Jun 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 280. iv. ANNIE VELMA LANGDON, b. 04 Nov 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 281. v. ESTELLA BANKS LANGDON, b. 15 Jul 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Nov 2004.
 - vi. GILBERT LEE LANGDON, b. 28 Apr 1920; d. 05 Aug 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. BESSIE STEPHENSON; b. 30 Nov 1924.

Notes for GILBERT LEE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30272 Name (Age): LANGDON, Gilbert Lee (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/08/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lee Vance/Mary Lee -- wife/Bessie Stephenson -- Hills of Neuse Mem Gards -- Four Oaks

More About GILBERT LEE LANGDON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memorial Park

More About BESSIE STEPHENSON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memorial Park

vii. BETTY LOUISE LANGDON, b. 26 Aug 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BYRD.

127. IRA JULIAN⁵ LANGDON (*LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Jan 1880 in North Carolina, and died 24 Aug 1949 in Hertford County, North Carolina. He married ADELLA "ADDIE" VINSON 22 Nov 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN VINSON and AMANDA WILSON. She was born 1882, and died 26 Aug 1965.

Notes for IRA JULIAN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30287 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ira J. (69) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/26/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o L.B./Margaret Lassiter -- Sunset Mem. Park -- Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ira J Langdon Death Date: 24 Aug 1949 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 69

Birth Date: abt. 1880

Race: 1

More About IRA JULIAN LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ADELLA "ADDIE" VINSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30216 Name (Age): LANGDON, Addie (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/27/1965 Other Pub. Info.: d/o John and Amanda Wilson Vinson -- Clayton

More About ADELLA "ADDIE" VINSON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for IRA LANGDON and ADELLA VINSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: I J Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Spouse: Adella T Vinson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Marriage Date: 22 Nov 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About IRA LANGDON and ADELLA VINSON: Marriage: 22 Nov 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of IRA LANGDON and ADELLA VINSON are:
282. i. CLARENCE GLENN⁶ LANGDON, SR., b. 22 Sep 1904, Johnston County, North

Carolina; d. 01 Dec 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.

IDA ETHEL LANGDON, b. 18 Apr 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Oct 1979.

Notes for IDA ETHEL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30285 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ida Ethel (Miss) (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/09/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b.4-18-1906 -- d/o Ira J. and Addie Vinson -- Sunset Mem. Pk. -- Clayton

More About IDA ETHEL LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. NEVA FLORENCE LANGDON, b. 13 Jun 1909; d. 09 Jun 1991; m. MARSHALL HENRY COBB; b. 26 Aug 1904; d. 04 Aug 1978, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for NEVA FLORENCE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11167 Name (Age): COBB, Neva Langdon (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/11/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-13-1909 d/o Ira and Addie Vinson Langdon, w/o Marshall H. Cobb, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: NEVA FLORENCE COBB Age: 81 Years Death Date: 09 June 1991 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 July 1909 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About NEVA FLORENCE LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Notes for MARSHALL HENRY COBB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11163 Name (Age): COBB, Marshall Henry (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/08/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lucian and Laura Ann Stephenson Cobb, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: MARSHALL HENRY COBB Death Date: 04 August 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Age: 73 Years Birth Date: 26 August 1904 Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Race: White State of Birth: North Carolina

More About MARSHALL HENRY COBB: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 283. iv. JULIAN CARLTON LANGDON, b. 10 Apr 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jan 1946, Fort William McKinley, Manila, the Philipines.
 - v. HELEN ELOISE LANGDON, b. 12 Jan 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Jun 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HELEN ELOISE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30280 Name (Age): LANGDON, Helen (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/14/1994 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Ira and Addie Vinson Langdon, b. 12 Jan 1924, JC, Sunset Mem. Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Helen Eloise Langdon Death Date: 14 Jun 1994 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 12 Jan 1924

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

More About HELEN ELOISE LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: CoPD

128. MARCIE DELLA⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1874, and died Oct 1958. She married JOSEPH EDWARD BYRD 23 Feb 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JACOB BYRD and ELIZABETH STEWART. He was born 1868, and died Oct 1938.

Notes for MARCIE DELLA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9118 Name (Age): BYRD, Marcie (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1958 Other Pub. Info.: Raleigh - formerly of Jo. Co.

More About MARCIE DELLA LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH EDWARD BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9084 Name (Age): BYRD, Joe E. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/11/1938 Other Pub. Info.: Rehobeth Church Cemetery More About JOSEPH EDWARD BYRD: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for MARCIE LANGDON and JOSEPH BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Marsha Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: J E Byrd Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 23 Feb 1896 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH BYRD and MARCIE LANGDON: Marriage: 23 Feb 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARCIE LANGDON and JOSEPH BYRD are:

- i. HAVEY A.⁶ BYRD, b. Abt. 1902.
- ii. ANNIE B. BYRD, b. Abt. 1905.
- 284. iii. MARCIE ELIZABETH BYRD, b. Abt. 1907.
- 285. iv. JOSEPH ROGER BYRD, b. 08 May 1911; d. 27 Sep 1985.
 - v. NELIA BYRD, b. Abt. 1914.
 - vi. THELMA MAE BYRD, b. 30 Sep 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THELMA MAE BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Felma Maye Byrd Date of Birth: 30 Sep 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joe E Parent2 Name: Marcy D Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 646

129. HADRICK HUTCHINS⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Apr 1875, and died Apr 1956 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ADDIE

MAE BENSON 14 Dec 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES BENSON and SUSAN GODWIN. She was born 28 Jan 1876 in North Carolina, and died 06 Jul 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for HADRICK HUTCHINS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30277 Name (Age): LANGDON, Hadrick (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/24/1956 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, NC

Notes for ADDIE MAE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30215 Name (Age): LANGDON, Addie (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/09/1957 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Hardick, nee: Benson -- Angier

More About ADDIE MAE BENSON: Burial: 08 Jul 1957, Benson Grove Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for HADRICK LANGDON and ADDIE BENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Addie Benson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1902

Spouse: H H Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1902

Marriage Date: 14 Dec 1902 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HADRICK LANGDON and ADDIE BENSON: Marriage: 14 Dec 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HADRICK LANGDON and ADDIE BENSON are:

286.
 i. CHARLES VICTOR⁶ LANGDON, b. 06 Sep 1906; d. 02 Apr 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

287.	ii.	JAMES VERNON LANGDON, b. 03 May 1908; d. 23 Aug 1971, Johnston
		County, North Carolina.
288.	iii.	HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON, b. 13 Dec 1911; d. 13 Jul 1984, Johnston
		County, North Carolina.
200	•	DIGULARD NORWOOD LANGDON 1, 12 Las 1010, 1 Car 1007

289.	iv.	RICHARD NORWOOD LANGDON, b. 12 Jan 1919; d. Sep 19	87.
------	-----	--	-----

130. BARTLEY HARPER⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Apr 1877, and died 02 Aug 1921. He married SARAH CATHERN NORRIS 27 Jan 1901 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM NORRIS and NANCY ?. She was born 04 Nov 1881 in North Carolina, and died 18 Sep 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BARTLEY HARPER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30228 Name (Age): LANGDON, Bartley Obit. Pub. Date: 08/05/1921 Other Pub. Info.: Elevation Twp. -- Meadow Twp.

More About BARTLEY HARPER LANGDON: Burial: Pleasant Grove Original FWB Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About SARAH CATHERN NORRIS: Burial: 20 Sep 1970, Pleasant Grove Original FWB Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BARTLEY LANGDON and SARAH NORRIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: B H Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1901

Spouse: S C Norris Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1901

Marriage Date: 27 Jan 1901 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BARTLEY LANGDON and SARAH NORRIS: Marriage: 27 Jan 1901, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BARTLEY LANGDON and SARAH NORRIS are:

- i. DALLIE ELBERT⁶ LANGDON, b. 08 Jan 1902, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 19 May 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 291. ii. GLENNIE WILLARD LANGDON, b. 27 Oct 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Aug 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina.

131. LENORA B.⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1879, and died May 1961. She married EASON BARBOUR.

Notes for LENORA B. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3424 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Lenora B. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/12/1961 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Clayton, NC

Children of LENORA LANGDON and EASON BARBOUR are:

- 292. i. VERDIE⁶ BARBOUR, b. 30 Dec 1909; d. 12 Aug 1999.
- 293. ii. VERON BARBOUR, b. 06 Nov 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Feb 2002, Raleigh, North Carolina.

132. SARAH SWANNOA⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Jul 1882, and died 23 May 1965. She married JULIUS M. BARBER 20 Jan 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ALVIN BARBER and TEMPY JONES. He was born 16 Oct 1877, and died 17 Jul 1939.

Notes for SARAH SWANNOA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3588 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Sarah Swannonoa (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/25/1965 Other Pub. Info.: d/o James and Elizabeth Harper Langdon, w/o Julius, Benson

More About SARAH SWANNOA LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JULIUS M. BARBER: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SARAH LANGDON and JULIUS BARBER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J M Barber Gender: Male Spouse: Swannoma Barber Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 20 Jan 1908 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JULIUS BARBER and SARAH LANGDON: Marriage: 20 Jan 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SARAH LANGDON and JULIUS BARBER are:

i. ROBY FRANKLIN⁶ BARBER, b. 13 Oct 1909; d. 25 Jun 1911.

More About ROBY FRANKLIN BARBER: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 294. ii. LELAH RACHEL BARBOUR, b. 22 Nov 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 03 Oct 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 295. iii. BETTY RUTH BARBOUR, b. 01 Oct 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Aug 2002, Dunn, North Carolina.
 - iv. JULIUS MELVIN BARBOUR, b. 19 Nov 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIUS MELVIN BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julius Melvin Barbour Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1922 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Julius M Parent2 Name: Swannanoa Sarah Long Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 780

133. JAMES WASHINGTON⁵ LANGDON (*JACOB MILLER "MACK"*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Sep 1867, and died 24 Apr 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LOUISE REBECCA LASSITER 16 Apr 1893 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM LASSITER and LOUISE ?. She was born 07 Apr 1877 in North Carolina, and died 25 Dec 1950 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES WASHINGTON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30296 Name (Age): LANGDON, J. W. (ca. 70) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/27/1936 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Jacob Langdon -- Family Cemetery -- near Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James W Langdon Race: White Age: 68 Date of Birth: 1868 Date of Death: 24 Apr 1936 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JAMES WASHINGTON LANGDON: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOUISE REBECCA LASSITER: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Louise R Langdon Race: White Age: 73 Date of Birth: 1877 Date of Death: 25 Dec 1950 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LOUISE REBECCA LASSITER: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and LOUISE LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Louisa Rebecca Lassiter Gender: Female Spouse: Jas Washington Langdon Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 16 Apr 1893 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

296.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and LOUISE LASSITER: Marriage: 16 Apr 1893, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and LOUISE LASSITER are:

- i. WILLIE ALFRED⁶ LANGDON, b. 27 Jul 1894, North Carolina; d. 12 Aug 1973, Durham, North Carolina.
 - ii. ALBERT LANGDON, b. Abt. 1897, North Carolina.
 - iii. ARCHIE CALVIN LANGDON, b. 22 Feb 1898, North Carolina; d. 30 Aug 1962, Durham, North Carolina; m. MAMIE G. STEPHENSON; b. 09 Nov 1903; d. 05 Dec 1980.

Notes for ARCHIE CALVIN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30225 Name (Age): LANGDON, Archie Calvin (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/31/1962 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James W./Rebecca Lassiter -- Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Archie C Langdon Race: White Age: 63 Date of Birth: 1899 Date of Death: 30 Aug 1962 Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ARCHIE CALVIN LANGDON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MAMIE G. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30344 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mamie Stephenson (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/09/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-9-1903 - d/o Louis Henry and Celia Godwin Stephenson -- Oakland Hgts.Cem., Smthfld -- Selma

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mamie Stephenson Langdon Death Date: 5 Dec 1980 Death City: Selma Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 9 Nov 1903 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Selma Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About MAMIE G. STEPHENSON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

297. iv. PAUL HAMPTON LANGDON, b. 09 Oct 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Jul 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.

134. JAMES ROBERT⁵ LANGDON (*PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jul 1868, and died 07 Sep 1960. He married LOUDELLER HONEYCUTT. She was born 01 Jan 1870, and died 23 Nov 1947.

Notes for JAMES ROBERT LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30304

Name (Age): LANGDON, James Robert (Bob) (92) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/09/1960 Other Pub. Info.: f/o Rev. Carlie Langdon -- Angier

More About JAMES ROBERT LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOUDELLER HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30331 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lou Della (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/25/1947 Other Pub. Info.: w/o J.R. Langdon, Fellowship P.B.Ch. Cem., Benson

More About LOUDELLER HONEYCUTT: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and LOUDELLER HONEYCUTT are:

- 298. i. ELDER SHEPARD⁶ LANGDON, b. 13 Sep 1891, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Nov 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 299. ii. CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON, b. 05 Jan 1896; d. 04 Aug 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 300. iii. CARLIE ROBINSON LANGDON, b. 25 Oct 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Jun 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.

135. JOHN WILLIS⁵ LANGDON (*PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1872. He married SALLIE BYRD 26 Nov 1902 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1877, and died Mar 1968.

Notes for SALLIE BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30395 Name (Age): LANGDON, Sallie Byrd (Mrs.) (92) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/05/1968 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

Marriage Notes for JOHN LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1902058 Date Filed: 11/26/1902 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, J WILLIS Bride: BYRD, SALLIE Maiden Surname: BYRD Date of Marriage: 11/26/1902 Volume: 1902 Page: 58

301.

More About JOHN LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD: Marriage: 26 Nov 1902, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD are:

- i. JASPER "JACK"⁶ LANGDON, b. 27 Aug 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 16 Aug 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - CALLIE LANGDON, b. 22 May 1905, North Carolina; d. 27 Sep 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RAYMOND WILLIS BYRD; b. 24 Feb 1903; d. 02 Jun 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CALLIE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9027 Name (Age): BYRD, Callie Langdon (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/01/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, NC

More About CALLIE LANGDON: Burial: 29 Sep 1971, Johnson Memorial Cemetery

Notes for RAYMOND WILLIS BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9276 Name (Age): BYRD, Raymond W. Obit. Pub. Date: 06/04/1985 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, s/o Willie and Polly Byrd, Johnnson Cemetery

Name: RAYMOND WILLIS BYRD Age: 82 Years Death Date: 02 June 1985 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 February 1903 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BYRD State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About RAYMOND WILLIS BYRD: Burial: Johnson Memorial Cemetery

- 302. iii. ADA LANGDON, b. 05 Sep 1908; d. 28 May 1982, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - IDA LANGDON, b. 02 Mar 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Dec 1993, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD; b. 11 Mar 1907; d. 27 Dec 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IDA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41906 Name (Age): POLLARD, Ida L. (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/21/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3-2-1911 JC - d/o John Willis/Sally Byrd Langdon --Benson

Name: IDA LANGDON POLLARD Age: 82 Years Death Date: 18 December 1993 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 02 March 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Notes for CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41874 Name (Age): POLLARD, Charlie Clarence (Rev.) (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Mar 1907, JC, d. 27 Dec 1982, s/o Rufus and Bettie Parrish - h/o Ida Langdon -- Friendly Chapel Church - Benson North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Charlie Clarence Pollard Death Date: 20 Dec 1982 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 11 Mar 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About CHARLIE CLARENCE POLLARD: Burial: Friendly Chapel Church Cemetery Occupation: Reverend

303. v. FRANK LANGDON, b. 14 May 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Apr 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.
304. vi. GARLAND HARDING LANGDON, b. 14 Nov 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Mar 2005, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

136. CARROLL LANGDON⁵ BARBOUR (*ZADY E.*⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Jul 1887, and died 10 Mar 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) ALDONIA BEASLEY 21 Aug 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1893, and died 18 Dec 1929. He married (2) ? Aft. 1920.

Notes for CARROLL LANGDON BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3173 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Carroll L. (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/12/1974 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Carroll Barbour Death Date: 10 Mar 1974 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Mar 1964 Death Age: 86

Birth Date: 1888

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Carroll Barbour SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 9 Jul 1887 Died: Mar 1974 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About CARROLL LANGDON BARBOUR: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALDONIA BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Aldonia Dupree Death Date: 18 Dec 1929 Death County: Warren Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 36

Birth Date: 1893

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Marriage Notes for CARROLL BARBOUR and ALDONIA BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: C L Barbour Gender: Male

Spouse: Aldonia Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Aug 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CARROLL BARBOUR and ALDONIA BEASLEY: Marriage: 21 Aug 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CARROLL BARBOUR and ?: Marriage: Aft. 1920

Children of CARROLL BARBOUR and ALDONIA BEASLEY are:

i. FLOYD VERNON⁶ BARBOUR, b. 28 Dec 1910, North Carolina; d. 10 Dec 1994, Moore County, North Carolina; m. IDA ?.

Notes for FLOYD VERNON BARBOUR: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Floyd Vernon Barbour Death Date: 10 Dec 1994 Death City: Pinehurst Death County: Moore Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 83 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Dec 1910

Residence County: Moore Residence State: North Carolina Father: Barbour Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 11, 1994

EAGLE SPRINGS -- Floyd Vernon Barbour, 83, of 124 Steele Road died Saturday in Moore Regional Hospital in Pinehurst.

He was a member of First Baptist Church in Biscoe, where he was a deacon and Sunday school teacher. He was an Army veteran and a member of the Stanly County Disabled American Veterans Chapter 12 in Albemarle. He was a retired dry-cleaning business operator.

The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Monday at First Baptist Church in Biscoe by the Revs. Larry Wilson and Roy Greene. Burial will be in Eagle Springs Baptist Church Cemetery, with military graveside rites conducted by his DAV chapter.

Mr. Barbour is survived by his wife, Ida G.S. Barbour of the home; a stepdaughter, Mable S. Luther of Eagle Springs; three sisters, Vira Byrd of Benson, and Talithia Skinner and Mildred Adams, both of Smithfield; four brothers, Alton Barbour of Benson, Milton Barbour of Hampton, Va., Joe Barbour of Houston, and James Barbour of Lynchburg, Tenn.; nine grandchildren; and 20 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 6:30 to 8:30 tonight at Briggs-Candor Funeral Home in Candor and at other times in the home. Memorials may be made to Eagle Springs Baptist Church Cemetery Fund, P.O. Box 118, Eagle Springs, N.C. 27242, or to the American Cancer Society, Pinehurst, N.C. 28374.

More About FLOYD VERNON BARBOUR: Burial: 12 Dec 1994, Eagle Springs Baptist Church Cemetery, Moore County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army

ii. VERA ETTA BARBOUR, b. 16 Jun 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Feb 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNSON.

Notes for VERA ETTA BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27886 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Vera B. (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/12/1991 Other Pub. Info.: Newton Grove, b. 16 Jun 1913, d/o Carroll Langdon and Aldonia Beasley Barbour, Shady Grove FWB Church Cemetery

More About VERA ETTA BARBOUR: Burial: Shady Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction

305. iii. JAMES ALTON "SNOOK" BARBOUR, b. 30 May 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Nov 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Children of CARROLL BARBOUR and ? are:

- iv. JOE⁶ BARBOUR.
- v. JAMES BARBOUR.
- vi. MILTON BARBOUR.

137. NOLA⁵ JONES (*TABITHA E.*⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Mar 1877, and died 04 Jul 1907. She married WILLIAM IRA BYRD.

More About NOLA JONES:

Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NOLA JONES and WILLIAM BYRD are:

- i. HENRY CLAY⁶ BYRD, b. 20 Sep 1898, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 May 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. MAMIE BYRD, b. 15 May 1903; d. 05 Jul 1907.

More About MAMIE BYRD: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

138. DAVID E.⁵ JONES (*TABITHA E.*⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Mar 1886, and died 06 Apr 1936. He married (1) DAISY ALMA WINDHAM 13 Jun 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 04 Aug 1892, and died 14 Jun 1920. He married (2) LILLIE BEATRICE OVERBY 04 Sep 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1905.

More About DAVID E. JONES: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina More About DAISY ALMA WINDHAM: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DAVID JONES and DAISY WINDHAM: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: David E Jones Gender: Male

Spouse: Daisie A Windham Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 13 Jun 1909 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DAVID JONES and DAISY WINDHAM: Marriage: 13 Jun 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DAVID JONES and LILLIE OVERBY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: D E Jones Gender: Male

Spouse: Lillie Beatrice Overby Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 4 Sep 1921 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DAVID JONES and LILLIE OVERBY: Marriage: 04 Sep 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of DAVID JONES and DAISY WINDHAM are:

- i. IRENE⁶ JONES, b. Abt. 1913.
- ii. EZRA JONES, b. 30 Aug 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for EZRA JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Jones Date of Birth: 30 Aug 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Parent2 Name: Alma Windham Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 1461

iii. VIDA JONES, b. Abt. 1917.

iv. DAVID CADIE JONES, b. 03 May 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID CADIE JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Cadie Jones Date of Birth: 3 May 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David E Parent2 Name: Alma Windham Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7-8 Page: 33

139. NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON (*WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 24 Sep 1886 in North Carolina, and died 05 Oct 1974 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ALEXANDER DUPREE 21 Feb 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH DUPREE and ELIZA ADAMS. He was born 17 May 1878, and died 21 Jan 1961 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NANCY CAROLINE LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Caroline Dupree Death Date: 5 Oct 1974 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1964 Death Age: 88 Birth Date: 1886

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About NANCY CAROLINE LANGDON: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALEXANDER DUPREE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Alexander Dupree Death Date: 21 Jan 1961 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 82

Birth Date: 1879

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ALEXANDER DUPREE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NANCY LANGDON and ALEXANDER DUPREE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Alex Dupree Gender: Male

Spouse: Carolina Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Feb 1906 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALEXANDER DUPREE and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Feb 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NANCY LANGDON and ALEXANDER DUPREE are:

 LINNIE DELIA⁶ DUPREE, b. 21 Oct 1908, North Carolina; d. 27 Jan 1990, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina; m. CLAUDE LAWRENCE DUPREE, Aft. 1961; b. 03 Nov 1883, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19 Aug 1967.

Notes for LINNIE DELIA DUPREE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15416 Name (Age): DUPREE, Linnie D. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/30/1990 Other Pub. Info.: m/o Vida Parrish, Benson -- Sandy Grove PB Ch Cem

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Linnie Dupree Death Date: 27 Jan 1990 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 21 Oct 1908 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Fuquay Varina Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: Dupree Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About LINNIE DELIA DUPREE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County,

		North Carolina
		Notes for CLAUDE LAWRENCE DUPREE:
		Social Security Death Index
		Name: Claude Dupree
		SSN: Last Residence: 27592 Willow Spring, Wake, North Carolina, United States
		of America Born: 3 Nov 1883
		Died: Aug 1967
		State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)
		More About CLAUDE LAWRENCE DUPREE:
		Burial: W. H. Dupree Family Cemetery, SR 1540, Layton Dupree Farm, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina
		More About CLAUDE DUPREE and LINNIE DUPREE:
		Marriage: Aft. 1961
307.	ii.	FLOSSIE DUPREE, b. 10 Oct 1910, North Carolina; d. 12 Dec 1973, Fuquay
200	iii.	Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
308. 309.	iv.	EUNICE DUPREE, b. 25 Jun 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina. WILLIS HUGHES DUPREE, b. 08 Sep 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina;
507.	1.	d. 30 Apr 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina.
310.	v.	ALEXANDER WALTON DUPREE, b. 28 Sep 1918, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 05 Jun 2001.
311.	vi.	CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE, b. 09 Jul 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d.
		07 Jan 2003, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
312.	vii.	VIDA MAE DUPREE, b. 04 Jul 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.
313.	viii.	JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE, b. 17 Dec 1925, Johnston County, North
214		Carolina; d. 02 Feb 2007.
314.	ix.	CLARA JANE DUPREE, b. 15 Dec 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.
315.	х.	GERALD RAY DUPREE, b. 11 Oct 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina.

140. KITTIE⁵ LANGDON (*WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 02 Mar 1889, and died 14 Mar 1964. She married WILLIAM MILLARD WILLIAMS 12 May 1907 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of BRIGHT WILLIAMS and MARY ?. He was born 24 Jun 1880, and died 26 Sep 1958 in Columbus County, North Carolina.

Notes for KITTIE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 57013 Name (Age): WILLIAMS, Kitty (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/17/1964 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, d/o Willis and Delia Thompson Langdon, w/o W. M. Williams More About KITTIE LANGDON: Burial: Bethel Free Will Baptist Church, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIAM MILLARD WILLIAMS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William M Williams Death Date: 26 Sep 1958 Death County: Columbus Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 78

Birth Date: 1880

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WILLIAM MILLARD WILLIAMS: Burial: Bethel Free Will Baptist Church, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for KITTIE LANGDON and WILLIAM WILLIAMS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Kittie Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: W M Williams Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 12 May 1907 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM WILLIAMS and KITTIE LANGDON: Marriage: 12 May 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of KITTIE LANGDON and WILLIAM WILLIAMS are:

 WILLIS GILBERT⁶ WILLIAMS, b. 26 Apr 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Sep 2002, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ALLEANE FERRELL; b. 18 Apr 1913; d. 25 Jun 1989, Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS GILBERT WILLIAMS:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 62569 Name (Age): Williams, Willis Gilbert (94) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/06/2002 Other Pub. Info.: Died 9/4/02. Born 4/26/1908. Son of W. Millard & Kitty Langdon Williams. Widower of Alleane Ferrell Williams. Knollwood Memorial Park.

More About WILLIS GILBERT WILLIAMS: Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park, Clayton, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Failure Occupation: Salesman/General Merchandise

Notes for ALLEANE FERRELL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 56848 Name (Age): WILLIAMS, Alleane Ferrell Obit. Pub. Date: 06/27/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 18 Apr 1913, d/o Leonard and Lillie Cobb Ferrell, w/o Gilbert Williams, Knollwood Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Alleane Mae Williams Death Date: 25 Jun 1989 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 76 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 18 Apr 1913 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Ferrell Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About ALLEANE FERRELL: Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park, Clayton, North Carolina

- 316. ii. FLORENCE ANN WILLIAMS, b. 13 Mar 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Sep 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 317. iii. FLOY DELIA WILLIAMS, b. 06 Oct 1912; d. 18 Aug 1998.
 - WILBERT BRYGHT WILLIAMS, b. 22 Apr 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Mar 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. IRENE RAYNOR; b. 11 Dec 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Mar 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILBERT BRYGHT WILLIAMS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58826 Name (Age): WILLIAMS, Wilbert B. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/25/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 22 Apr 1910 JC, s/o William M. and Kitty Langdon Williams, Bethel FWB Church Cemetery

More About WILBERT BRYGHT WILLIAMS: Burial: Bethel Free Will Baptist Church, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease Occupation: Mobile Home Salesman

Notes for IRENE RAYNOR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63338 Name (Age): Williams, Irene Raynor (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/22/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/17/05. Born 12/11/1921, Johnston Co. Daughter of the late Leon Riley & Pearl Cooke Raynor. Widow of Wilbert Williams. Bethel FWB Church Cemetery.

More About IRENE RAYNOR: Burial: Bethel Free Will Baptist Church, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Alzheimer's Disease Occupation: Beautician

v. WILLIAM ALBERT WILLIAMS, b. 30 Apr 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Jun 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MARGARET WHITLEY.

Notes for WILLIAM ALBERT WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Albert Williams Date of Birth: 31 Apr 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Kittie Langdon Parent2 Name: Wm Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 779

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58825 Name (Age): WILLIAMS, W. Albert (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/07/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 30 Apr 1917, JC, s/o Millard B. and Kitty Langdon, Pisgah Bapt. Ch. Cem., Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Albert Williams Death Date: 5 Jun 1994 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 30 Apr 1917

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Williams Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About WILLIAM ALBERT WILLIAMS: Burial: Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Disease w/Congestive Failure Occupation: General Merchant/Grocery Store

vi. MARY WILLIAMS, b. 17 Aug 1919; d. 29 Mar 2005; m. ELISHA SELLERS.

Notes for MARY WILLIAMS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63409 Name (Age): Sellers, Mary Williams (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/01/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/29/05. Born 8/17/1919, Johnston Co. Daughter of the late Mr. & Mrs. Millard Williams. Wife of Elisha Sellers Jr. for 58 years. Bethel FWB Church Cemetery, Four Oaks.

More About MARY WILLIAMS: Burial: Bethel Free Will Baptist Church, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 318. vii. JAMES MYETT WILLIAMS, b. 25 Apr 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Jan 1998, Portland, Washington.
- 319. viii. LEROY WILLIAMS, b. 09 Oct 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Nov 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ix. ROBERT WILLIAMS, b. 05 Feb 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Williams Date of Birth: 5 Feb 1927 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Milliard Parent2 Name: Kittie M Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 14 Page: 1434

x. HAWARTHA WILLIAMS, b. 06 Jun 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAWARTHA WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hawartha Williams Date of Birth: 6 Jun 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Millard Parent2 Name: Kitty Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1399

320. xi. MARTHA MARGARET WILLIAMS, b. 06 Jun 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Sep 1955.

141. WILLIS CLEVELAND⁵ LANGDON (*WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 Oct 1893 in North Carolina, and died 27 Apr 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) MATTIE FLORENCE JOHNSON 04 Aug 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of SIR JOHNSON and ALICE BARBER. She was born 1896 in North Carolina, and died 21 May 1954. He married (2) ANNA GERTRUDE DENNING Aft. 1954, daughter of ALLEN DENNING and BESSIE WOODARD. She was born 19 Jun 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS CLEVELAND LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30421 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willis Cleveland Obit. Pub. Date: 05/01/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willis Carroll/Delia Thompson Langdon

LANGDON, WILLIS

Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett Place of Residence: , Johnston Death Date: April 27, 1973 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 79 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Place of Injury: Farm

More About WILLIS CLEVELAND LANGDON: Burial: 29 Apr 1973, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for MATTIE FLORENCE JOHNSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mattie J Langdon Death Date: 21 May 1954 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 58

Birth Date: abt. 1896

Smithfield Herald May 25, 1954

Mrs. Mattie Langdon, 58, of Rt. 1 Garner, died Friday at her home. She was the wife of W.C. (Cleve) Langdon and the daughter of the late Sir William and Alice Barber Johnson of Johnston County. She was a member of the Bethany Primitive Baptist Church at Pine Level.

A funeral service was held Sunday afternoon at the Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church on Rt. 1 Angier, conducted by Elder Shepard Langdon or Rt. 1, Benson. Burial followed in the Langdon Family Cemetary on Rt. 3 Four Oaks.

Survivors include her husband, two sons Holton and Ralph Langdon of Garner; two daughters, Pearl Denning of Rt. 1 Smithfield and Alice Langdon of the home; two brothers Elmond Johnson of Raleigh and Lester Johnson of Washington, one sister, Mrs. J.B. Stancil of Raleigh, and 12 grandchildren.

More About MATTIE FLORENCE JOHNSON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and MATTIE JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Mattie Johnson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Spouse: W C Langdon

Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1912

Marriage Date: 4 Aug 1912 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and MATTIE JOHNSON: Marriage: 04 Aug 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ANNA GERTRUDE DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Denning Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Allen Parent2 Name: Bessie Woodard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 130

More About WILLIS LANGDON and ANNA DENNING: Marriage: Aft. 1954

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and MATTIE JOHNSON are:

i. NEWAIT E.⁶ LANGDON, b. 01 May 1913; d. 28 Jun 1914.

More About NEWAIT E. LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 321. ii. PEARL LANGDON, b. 04 Jun 1915, North Carolina; d. 16 Sep 1981, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 322. iii. WILLIS HOLTON LANGDON, b. 31 Aug 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 May 1998.
 - iv. ALICE ROSE LANGDON, b. 24 Mar 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Dec 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE ROSE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30220

Name (Age): LANGDON, Alice Rose (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/06/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. J.C., d.5 Dec 1985, d/o Willis C. and Mattie Johnson --Fellowship PB Ch. -- Clayton

Name: ALICE ROSE LANGDON Age: 65 Years Death Date: 05 December 1985 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 March 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ALICE ROSE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 323. v. CLEVELAND RALPH LANGDON, b. 05 Sep 1924; d. 25 Nov 1975, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - vi. JOHN LANGDON.

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and ANNA DENNING are:

vii. JOHN OWEN⁶ LANGDON, b. 24 May 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN OWEN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Owen Langdon Date of Birth: 24 May 1956 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Anna Gertrude Denning Parent2 Name: Willis Cleveland Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 10

viii. ALEX CAROL LANGDON, b. 16 Feb 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina;

m. LISA ANNETTE MEDLIN, 16 Feb 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 24 Aug 1968, Guilford County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALEX CAROL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alex Carol Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Feb 1962 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Anna Gertrude Denning Parent2 Name: Willis Cleveland Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 133

Marriage Notes for ALEX LANGDON and LISA MEDLIN: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 2/16/1996 Event Date: 2/16/1996 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, ALEX CAROL (2/16/1996 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): MEDLIN, LISA ANNETTE (2/16/1996 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1996 / 75 # of Pages: 1

More About ALEX LANGDON and LISA MEDLIN: Marriage: 16 Feb 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina

142. JAMES URIAH⁵ LANGDON (*WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Nov 1896, and died 27 Sep 1949 in Surry County, North Carolina. He married RUTH DUNN. She was born 16 Nov 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Aug 1983 in Wake County North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES URIAH LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James U Langdon Death Date: 27 Sep 1949 Death County: Surry Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 53

Birth Date: 1896

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Notes for RUTH DUNN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30391 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ruth Dunn (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/30/1983 Other Pub. Info.: d. 8-26-1983 -- Montlawn Mem. Park -- Raleigh

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ruth Dunn Langdon Death Date: 26 Aug 1983 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 82 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 16 Nov 1900 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: D Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About RUTH DUNN: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Gardens, Raleigh, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and RUTH DUNN are:

i. JAMES LLOYD⁶ LANGDON, b. 06 Oct 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LLOYD LANGDON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Lloyd Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Oct 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J U Parent2 Name: Ruth Dunn Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4-5 Page: 365

ii. BETTIE D. LANGDON, b. 1923, Wilson, North Carolina.

143. ANNA⁵ LANGDON (*WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Sep 1901, and died 20 Feb 1998. She married (1) J. H. MURCHISON 26 Jan 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) PAUL ABERTON AVERA 01 Nov 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN AVERA and MARY LANGDON. He was born 27 Sep 1897, and died 30 Mar 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2230 Name (Age): AVERA, Anna Langdon (96) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/24/1998 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Willis Carroll and Delia Thompson Langdon, w/o Paul Avera

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 21, 1998

Anna Langdon Avera, 96, died Friday. Funeral services will be held Sunday at 2 p.m. in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Burial will be in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are: two sons, James Avera of Elm City and John Avera of Wilson; daughters, Mildred Bunn of Selma, Lorine Godwin of Tarboro, Lois Narron of Selma, Pauline Godwin of Pikeville, Doris Brown of Micro, Peggy Weaver of Micro, and Linda Williams of Rocky Mount; 17 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren, and three great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Saturday night from 7-9 p.m.

More About ANNA LANGDON: Burial: 22 Feb 1998, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ANNA LANGDON and J. MURCHISON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004 Name: Anna May Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: J H Murchison Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 26 Jan 1919 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About J. MURCHISON and ANNA LANGDON: Marriage: 26 Jan 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for PAUL ABERTON AVERA: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1874 Name (Age): AVERA, Paul A. Obit. Pub. Date: 04/02/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John T. and Mary Langdon

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Paul Aberton Avera Death Date: 30 Mar 1976 Death City: Selma Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 78 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 27 Sep 1897

Residence City: Selma Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About PAUL ABERTON AVERA: Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ANNA LANGDON and PAUL AVERA: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Paul A Avera Gender: Male

Spouse: Anna Murchison Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 1 Nov 1924 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PAUL AVERA and ANNA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Nov 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ANNA LANGDON and PAUL AVERA are:

- 324.
- LOSSIE LORINE⁶ AVERA, b. 22 Dec 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Oct 2005.
- ii. PAULINE AVERA, b. Abt. 1926; m. ? GODWIN.
- iii. DORIS ADELL AVERA, b. 29 Aug 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BROWN.

Notes for DORIS ADELL AVERA: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Doris Adell Avera Date of Birth: 29 Aug 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 15 Page: 191

325. iv. JAMES ABERTON AVERA, b. 02 May 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 29 May 2007.

v. ELMER VICK AVERA, b. 13 Dec 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Nov 1995, Wilson, North Carolina; m. ROSE CAROL BRIDGERS, 13 Oct 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELMER VICK AVERA:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elmer Vick Avera Date of Birth: 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Langdon Parent2 Name: Paul Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 1311

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1863 Name (Age): AVERA, Elmer Vick (56) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/21/1995 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Paul A. and Anna Langdon Avera

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Elmer Vick Avera Death Date: 17 Nov 1995 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 56 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Dec 1938

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Avera Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Marriage Notes for ELMER AVERA and ROSE BRIDGERS:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Elmer Vick Avera Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1939 Age: 40 Race: White

Spouse: Rose Carol Bridgers Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Age: 27 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 13 Oct 1979 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ELMER AVERA and ROSE BRIDGERS: Marriage: 13 Oct 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. JOHN CAROL AVERA, b. 26 Jun 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN CAROL AVERA: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Carol Avera Date of Birth: 26 Jun 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 18 Page: 207

vii. CARL WAYNE AVERA, b. 15 Nov 1937; d. 30 Apr 1938.

More About CARL WAYNE AVERA: Burial: Johnston Union Church, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

- viii. MILDRED AVERA, m. ? BUNN.
- ix. LOIS AVERA, m. ? NARRON.
- x. PEGGY AVERA, m. ? WEAVER.
- xi. LINDA AVERA, m. ? WILLIAMS.

144. LOUIE C.⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Aug 1882 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Nov 1985 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LONNIE BENTON AUSTIN. He was born 08 Oct 1880, and died 06 May 1955.

Notes for LOUIE C. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1796 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Louie Langdon Obit. Pub. Date: 11/05/1985 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Richard C. and Sophronia Stancil Langdon, w/o Lonnie Benton, b. 26 Aug 1882, JC, d. 3 Nov 1985

Name: LOUIE LANGDON AUSTIN Age: 103 Years Death Date: 03 November 1985 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 August 1882 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About LOUIE C. LANGDON: Burial: Knollwood Cemetery, Wilson's Mills Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About LONNIE BENTON AUSTIN: Burial: Knollwood Cemetery, Wilson's Mills Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Children of LOUIE LANGDON and LONNIE AUSTIN are:

i. DORA CATHERINE⁶ AUSTIN, b. 05 Nov 1903; d. 03 Feb 1985, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. JAY ALMON STEVENS.

Notes for DORA CATHERINE AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49130 Name (Age): STEVENS, Dora Austin (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/05/1985 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton RFD, d/o Lonnie B. and Louie Langdon Austin, w/o Jay Almon Stevens, bur - Pinecrest Mem. Gardens

Name: DORA CATHERINE STEVENS Age: 81 Years Death Date: 03 February 1985 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 November 1903 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: AUSTIN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About DORA CATHERINE AUSTIN: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Gardens

- ii. EFFIE AUSTIN, b. Abt. 1908.
- iii. JOSEPH AUSTIN, b. Abt. 1910.
- iv. SAMUEL DAVID AUSTIN, b. 08 Nov 1912; d. 25 Apr 1988, Durham, North Carolina; m. EDNA ?.

Notes for SAMUEL DAVID AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1809 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Samuel David (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/29/1988 Other Pub. Info.: s/o L. B. and Lovie Langdon Austin, h/o Edna L., Pinecrest Mem. Park

Name: SAMUEL DAVID AUSTIN Age: 75 Years Death Date: 25 April 1988 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 08 November 1912 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Other in state Father: AUSTIN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

More About SAMUEL DAVID AUSTIN: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Park

326. v. THOMAS BENTON AUSTIN, b. 14 Feb 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 23 Mar 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- vi. BESSIE L. AUSTIN, b. Abt. 1918.
- vii. ADDIE V. AUSTIN, b. 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADDIE V. AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Addie Austin Date of Birth: 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lonnie B Parent2 Name: Louise Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7-8 Page: 60

viii. ALONZO JOHN AUSTIN, b. 11 Oct 1922; d. 17 Dec 2000.

Notes for ALONZO JOHN AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2189 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Alonzo John (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/19/2000 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lonnie B. and Louie Langdon Austin, Sunset Mem. Park, b. 11 Oct 1922

Social Security Death Index

Name: John Austin SSN: Last Residence: 28393 Turkey, Sampson, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 11 Oct 1922 Died: 17 Dec 2000 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About ALONZO JOHN AUSTIN: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

ix. ALICE AUSTIN, b. 14 Jun 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alice Austin Date of Birth: 14 Jun 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lonnie B Parent2 Name: Lonie Cathren Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 427

145. RUFUS ALLEN⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Nov 1883 in North Carolina, and died 04 Aug 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) BETTY BARBOUR 24 Dec 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of CALVIN BARBOUR and INDIANA JOHNSON. She was born 1883, and died 13 Nov 1956. He married (2) MAE BARBOUR Aft. 1956.

Notes for RUFUS ALLEN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30390 Name (Age): LANGDON, Rufus A. (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/06/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rufus Langdon Death Date: 4 Aug 1971 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1961 Death Age: 87

Birth Date: 1884

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About RUFUS ALLEN LANGDON: Burial: 05 Aug 1971, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Congestive Heart Failure Occupation: Farmer

Notes for BETTY BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30237 Name (Age): LANGDON, Betty (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/13/1956 Other Pub. Info.: w/o R.A., d/o Calvin/Indiana Barbour -- Four Oaks

More About BETTY BARBOUR: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RUFUS LANGDON and BETTY BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: R A Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Spouse: Bet Barbour Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Marriage Date: 24 Dec 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RUFUS LANGDON and BETTY BARBOUR: Marriage: 24 Dec 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RUFUS LANGDON and MAE BARBOUR: Marriage: Aft. 1956

Children of RUFUS LANGDON and BETTY BARBOUR are:

i. WALTER CLARENCE⁶ LANGDON, b. 11 Jun 1907; d. 08 Dec 1989, Durham, North Carolina; m. ZILLA HARDY COATS; b. 11 Mar 1911; d. 07 Feb 1997.

Notes for WALTER CLARENCE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30408 Name (Age): LANGDON, Walter C. (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-11-1907 JC - s/o Rufus and Batty Barbour -- wife/Zilla Coats -- Faith Ch.Ch.Cem., Four Oaks-Smthfld

Name: WALTER CLARENCE LANGDON Age: 82 Years Death Date: 08 December 1989 Place of Death: Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 June 1907 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Notes for ZILLA HARDY COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32638 Name (Age): LANGDON, Zilla C. (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/11/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Mar 1911, JC, d/o Rufus A. and Florence Barbour Coats, Sunset Mem. Park Cem. Four Oaks More About ZILLA HARDY COATS: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. BETTIE L. LANGDON, b. Abt. 1915.

146. LAURA E.⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born May 1886, and died Bef. 1910. She married DAVID BARBOUR 21 Dec 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LAURA LANGDON and DAVID BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Laura Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: David Barbour Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 21 Dec 1902 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DAVID BARBOUR and LAURA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Dec 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of LAURA LANGDON and DAVID BARBOUR is:

i. VIOLA⁶ BARBOUR, b. 19 Apr 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jan 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina.

147. WILLIS LESTER⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Aug 1888, and died 08 Dec 1949. He married JULIA ANN LASSITER 05 Jan 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIS LASSITER and ELIZABETH LANGDON. She was born 27 Sep 1888, and died 16 Jul 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS LESTER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30407 Name (Age): LANGDON, W. Lester (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/09/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Richard/Sophronia Stancil -- Hopewell Church -- Four Oaks More About WILLIS LESTER LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JULIA ANN LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30318 Name (Age): LANGDON, Julia Ann Lassiter (Mrs.) (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/19/1977 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Willis Calvin/Betty Elizabeth Lassiter -- Sunset Memorial Park

Name: JULIA ANN LANGDON Birth Date: 27 September 1888 Death Date Date: 16 July 1977 Gender: Female Age: 88 Years Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

More About JULIA ANN LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W L Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1908

Spouse: Julia A Lassiter Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1908

Marriage Date: 5 Jan 1908 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER: Marriage: 05 Jan 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER are:

- 328. BEATRICE⁶ LANGDON, b. 25 Sep 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. i. 20 Dec 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina. 329. ii. THEODORE LANGDON, b. 01 Sep 1910, North Carolina; d. 04 Mar 1964. 330. iii. ALICE LANGDON, b. 06 Oct 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Aug 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina. 331. iv. AARON RICHARD LANGDON, b. 11 Dec 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Oct 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina. 332. v. MARY MAGDALENE "MAGGIE" LANGDON, b. 08 Aug 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 May 1983, Johnston County, North Carolina. WILLIAM HUBERT LANGDON, b. 08 Aug 1919, Johnston County, North vi. Carolina. Notes for WILLIAM HUBERT LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: William Hubert Langdon Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lester Parent2 Name: Julia Ann Lassiter Roll Number: B C056 66001 Volume: 6 Page: 816
- 333. vii. ANNIE OPHELIA LANGDON, b. Abt. 1922, North Carolina.
- 334. viii. WILLIAM RUDOLPH LANGDON, b. 24 Oct 1923, North Carolina.
 ix. LESTER OTHA LANGDON, b. 11 Jul 1929, North Carolina; d. 13 Mar 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LESTER OTHA LANGDON:

Notes for LESTER OTHA LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lester O Langdon Race: White Age: 13 Date of Birth: 1930 Date of Death: 13 Mar 1943 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LESTER OTHA LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina **148.** SIMEON⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born May 1873. He married (1) MARY W. MASSENGILL 22 Feb 1899 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Jun 1875, and died Bef. 1913. He married (2) EMMA PARRISH 19 Oct 1913 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of HEWELL PARRISH and THANIE MESSER. She was born Nov 1884, and died Bef. 1930.

More About SIMEON BENSON: Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SIMEON BENSON and MARY MASSENGILL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Mary Massengill Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1899

Spouse: Simeon Benson Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1899

Marriage Date: 22 Feb 1899 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SIMEON BENSON and MARY MASSENGILL: Marriage: 22 Feb 1899, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SIMEON BENSON and EMMA PARRISH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1300010 Date Filed: 09/20/1913 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, S M Bride: PARRISH, E Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 10/19/1913 Volume: 1913 Page: 10

More About SIMEON BENSON and EMMA PARRISH: Marriage: 19 Oct 1913, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of SIMEON BENSON and MARY MASSENGILL are:

 i. CALLIE E.⁶ BENSON, b. 01 Oct 1901, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 23 Sep 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- 336. ii. CARLIE PRESTON BENSON, b. 17 Sep 1902; d. 22 Jan 1973, Durham, North Carolina.
- 337. iii. WILLIAM CHESTER BENSON, b. 11 May 1906, North Carolina; d. 02 Apr 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 338. iv. BEN LESTER BENSON, b. 14 Feb 1911; d. 06 Jul 1986, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Children of SIMEON BENSON and EMMA PARRISH are:

- 339. v. WADE⁶ BENSON, b. 09 Feb 1917; d. 17 Nov 1984, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 340. vi. PAULINE BENSON, b. 14 Jan 1919; d. 27 Feb 1991, Johnston County, North Carolina.

149. CASWELL M.⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Jul 1877, and died Feb 1946. He married ?.

Notes for CASWELL M. BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Name (Age): BENSON, C. M. (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/15/1946 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Grove TWP

Child of CASWELL BENSON and ? is:

i. LA VERNE⁶ BENSON, b. Abt. 1932; d. May 1940.

Notes for LA VERNE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9305 Name (Age): BENSON, La Verne (8) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/21/1940 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. Caswell M. Benson, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church, Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About LA VERNE BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

150. NEVA⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 20 Dec 1881 in North Carolina, and died 17 Feb 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HENRY MARSHAL PARRISH 05 Apr 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ELIJAH PARRISH and PENELOPE STEPHENSON. He was born 1884, and died 04 Jun 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NEVA BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40820 Name (Age): PARRISH, Neva (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/20/1968 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, d/o M/M Ben Benson, w/o H. M. Parrish

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Neva Parrish Death Date: 17 Feb 1968 Date Death Recorded: Mar 1968 Death Age: 87

Birth Date: 1881

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: Other Institutions Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About NEVA BENSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Teacher

Notes for HENRY MARSHAL PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40431 Name (Age): PARRISH, H. Marshal (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/08/1951 Other Pub. Info.: Rehobeth Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Henry M Parrish Death Date: 4 Jun 1951 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 67

Birth Date: 1884

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About HENRY MARSHAL PARRISH: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for NEVA BENSON and HENRY PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: H M Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Louvena Benson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 5 Apr 1908 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HENRY PARRISH and NEVA BENSON: Marriage: 05 Apr 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NEVA BENSON and HENRY PARRISH are:

i. TYSON LEON⁶ PARRISH, b. 15 Nov 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jul 1993.

Notes for TYSON LEON PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40904 Name (Age): PARRISH, Tyson Leon (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/06/1993 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton, b. 11-15-1912 JC, s/o Henry Marshall/Lou Nova Benson Parrish

More About TYSON LEON PARRISH: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina ii. VIOLET PARRISH, b. 08 May 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLET PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Violet Parrish Date of Birth: 8 May 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Marshall Parent2 Name: Neva Benson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1098

151. LELA ANN⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 1884, and died 07 Mar 1961. She married EDWIN STANTON PARRISH 16 Apr 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ELIJAH PARRISH and PENELOPE STEPHENSON. He was born 19 Mar 1887, and died 08 Jul 1950.

Notes for LELA ANN BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40563 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lela Ann (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1961 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, w/o Ed Parrish

More About LELA ANN BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EDWIN STANTON PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40366 Name (Age): PARRISH, Edwin Stanton (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/11/1950 Other Pub. Info.: McGee's Crossroads, s/o Elijah Parrish, Old Fellowship P. B. Church Cemetery

More About EDWIN STANTON PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer Marriage Notes for LELA BENSON and EDWIN PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lela Benson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1911

Spouse: E S Parrish Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1911

Marriage Date: 16 Apr 1911 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About EDWIN PARRISH and LELA BENSON: Marriage: 16 Apr 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LELA BENSON and EDWIN PARRISH are:

i. OTHA S.⁶ PARRISH, b. 21 Jan 1912; d. 23 May 1950.

Notes for OTHA S. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40828 Name (Age): PARRISH, Otha S. (38) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/26/1950 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, s/o M/M Ed S. Parrish

More About OTHA S. PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. EDWARD S. PARRISH, b. Abt. 1913.iii. JAMES WADE PARRISH, b. 27 May 1915; d. 03 Jan 1974.

Notes for JAMES WADE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40499 Name (Age): PARRISH, James Wade Obit. Pub. Date: 01/08/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Edward Stanton/Lela Benson Parrish

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Parrish Death Date: 3 Jan 1974 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jan 1964 Death Age: 58

Birth Date: abt. 1916

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

More About JAMES WADE PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. RUSSELL E. PARRISH, b. 15 Dec 1917; d. Jul 1989; m. RETHA ?.

Notes for RUSSELL E. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40874 Name (Age): PARRISH, Russell E. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/11/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-15-1917 NC, s/o Edwin Stanton/Lelia Benson Parrish, h/o Retha J. Parrish, Dale Memorial Park, Richmond, VA

More About RUSSELL E. PARRISH: Burial: Dale Memorial Park, Richmond, Virginia

v. WILBUR PARRISH, b. 12 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILBUR PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wilbur Parrish Date of Birth: 12 Dec 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ed Parent2 Name: Lila Benson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1632

vi. LUNDA LEE PARRISH, b. 03 Aug 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Feb 1976, Richmond, Virginia.

Notes for LUNDA LEE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parrish Date of Birth: 3 Aug 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ed Parent2 Name: Lela Benson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1113

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40592 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lunda Lee Obit. Pub. Date: 02/29/1976 Other Pub. Info.: Richmond, Va

Social Security Death Index

Name: Lunda Parrish SSN: Last Residence: 23225 Richmond, Richmond City, Virginia, United States of America Born: 3 Aug 1921 Died: Feb 1976 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

vii. ROY Y. PARRISH, b. 15 Nov 1923; d. 08 May 1979, Richmond, Virginia.

Notes for ROY Y. PARRISH: Social Security Death Index Name: Roy Parrish SSN: Last Residence: 23225 Richmond, Richmond City, Virginia, United States of America Born: 15 Nov 1923 Last Benefit: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Died: May 1979 State (Year) SSN issued: Virginia (Before 1951)

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40870 Name (Age): PARRISH, Roy Y. (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/11/1979 Other Pub. Info.: Richmond, VA, Formerly of Angier - Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About ROY Y. PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

341. viii. PENNIE LOU PARRISH, b. 30 Aug 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

152. DAVID ANDREW⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Mar 1889 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) ANNIE HAWKINS ALLEN. She was born 30 Mar 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Apr 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) NANNIE PARRISH, daughter of LANGDON PARRISH and FLORENCE CLIFTON. She was born 25 Oct 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Oct 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (3) MARTHA ANN ? Aft. 1924.

More About DAVID ANDREW BENSON: Burial: 05 Mar 1944, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Unknown Occupation: Farmer

More About ANNIE HAWKINS ALLEN: Burial: 15 Apr 1921, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Dysentery

Notes for NANNIE PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Nanie Benson

Race: White Age: 22 Date of Birth: 1902 Date of Death: 25 Oct 1924 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NANNIE PARRISH: Burial: 26 Oct 1924, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About DAVID BENSON and MARTHA ?: Marriage: Aft. 1924

Child of DAVID BENSON and ANNIE ALLEN is:

i. ETHERIDGE RUDOLPH⁶ BENSON, b. 17 Feb 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Sep 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About ETHERIDGE RUDOLPH BENSON: Burial: 27 Sep 1917, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Whooping Cough

153. LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵ BENSON (*MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 21 Aug 1892 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Jun 1952. He married ELIZA A. PARRISH 28 Sep 1913 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of CALVIN PARRISH and MARY BYRD. She was born 26 Apr 1892 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Jan 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUNDA LAWRENCE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5412 Name (Age): BENSON, Lunda Lawrence (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/20/1952 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ben and Margaret Langdon Benson, Fellowship PB Ch. Cem. Angier

More About LUNDA LAWRENCE BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ELIZA A. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5347 Name (Age): BENSON, Eliza Parrish Obit. Pub. Date: 02/02/1973 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Eliza Benson Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 80 Date of Birth: 1893 **Residence County: Johnston** Date of Death: 31 Jan 1973 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Other Institutions Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Feb 1963 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ELIZA A. PARRISH: Burial: 02 Feb 1973, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Pulmonary Edema

Marriage Notes for LUNDA BENSON and ELIZA PARRISH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1300011 Date Filed: 09/20/1913 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, LUNDIE Bride: PARRISH, ELIZA Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 09/28/1913 Volume: 1913 Page: 11

342.

More About LUNDA BENSON and ELIZA PARRISH: Marriage: 28 Sep 1913, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LUNDA BENSON and ELIZA PARRISH are:

- GERTRUDE INEZ⁶ BENSON, b. 02 Apr 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 02 May 2005, Durham, North Carolina.
 - LUNDY RUDOLPH BENSON, b. 27 Jul 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 02 Feb 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUNDY RUDOLPH BENSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5454 Name (Age): BENSON, Rudolph (18 mos.) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/13/1920 Other Pub. Info.: s/o mr. and Mrs. L. L. Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lundy R Benson Death Date: 2 Feb 1920 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 1

Birth Date: abt. 1919

Race: W

More About LUNDY RUDOLPH BENSON: Burial: 03 Feb 1920, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Diptheria

- 343. iii. LAWRENCE COLON BENSON, b. 25 Apr 1920; d. 21 Oct 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 344. iv. GERALD CALVIN BENSON, b. 22 May 1922; d. 30 Mar 1974, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 345. v. MARY WILLADEAN BENSON, b. 30 Aug 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Mar 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vi. BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON, b. 04 Jan 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 09 Nov 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ROSALIE LANGDON; b.
 09 Aug 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Jan 1988, Harnett
 County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8068 Name (Age): BENSON, Odell (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/11/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. JC, s/o Lundy and Liza Parrish Brown (sic)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - November 11, 1997

BENSON -- Odell Benson, 71, of Benson died Sunday in his home. He was a

retired carpenter. A graveside service will be conducted at 11 a.m. today in Fellowship Community Cemetery by the Rev. Billy Cashwell. Arrangements are being handled by Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Mr. Benson is survived by two brothers, Bennie R. Benson of Angier and Jasper D. Benson of Durham; and three sisters, Willa D. Byrd of Angier, and Shirley F. Byrd and Gertrude Wright, both of Durham.

More About BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON: Burial: 11 Nov 1997, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Self-Inflicted Gunshot Wound to the Head Occupation: Carpenter

Notes for ROSALIE LANGDON: Name: ROSALIE LANGDON BENSON Age: 61 Years Death Date: 11 January 1988 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 09 August 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina

More About ROSALIE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Electronics Assembler

- 346. vii. JASPER DENTON BENSON, b. 17 Sep 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 347. viii. BENNIE RAY BENSON, b. 10 May 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ix. SHIRLEY FAYE BENSON, b. 10 May 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BYRD.

154. BENJAMIN LLOYD⁵ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN FARO⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 23 Mar 1886 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ALICE ?.

More About BENJAMIN LLOYD LANGDON: Occupation: Insurance Salesman Children of BENJAMIN LANGDON and ALICE ? are:

- i. BENJAMIN BRUCE⁶ LANGDON, b. 25 Jul 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JOHN DAVID LANGDON, b. 13 Jan 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. JOSEPHINE WILSON LANGDON, b. 02 Sep 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina.

155. EASTWOOD DALLAS⁵ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN FARO⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 30 Nov 1888, and died 26 Oct 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY VARINA MORGAN 21 Feb 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JESSE MORGAN and TABITHA TURLINGTON. She was born 08 Jun 1889, and died 13 Apr 1970 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for EASTWOOD DALLAS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30258 Name (Age): LANGDON, E. Dallas (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/28/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Eastwood Langdon Death Date: 26 Oct 1969 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Date Death Recorded: 1969 Death Age: 80 Burial Type:

Birth Date: 1889

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About EASTWOOD DALLAS LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: General Store Clerk Notes for MARY VARINA MORGAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30383 Name (Age): LANGDON, Rena Morgan (Mrs.) (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/14/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mary Langdon Death Date: 13 Apr 1970 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Apr 1960 Death Age: 80

Birth Date: abt. 1890

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About MARY VARINA MORGAN: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EASTWOOD LANGDON and MARY MORGAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Mary V Morgan Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1912

Spouse: E D Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1912

Marriage Date: 21 Feb 1912 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina More About EASTWOOD LANGDON and MARY MORGAN: Marriage: 21 Feb 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EASTWOOD LANGDON and MARY MORGAN are:

- 348. i. JESSE EASTWOOD⁶ LANGDON, b. 04 Nov 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Jul 1991, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.
 - WILMA ELIZA LANGDON, b. 01 Feb 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. JOHN LAWRENCE GODWIN, 14 Nov 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILMA ELIZA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wilma Eliza Langdon Date of Birth: 1 Feb 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eastwood Dallas Parent2 Name: Mary Varina Morgan Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 4

Marriage Notes for WILMA LANGDON and JOHN GODWIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Wilma Elizabeth Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1952

Spouse: John Lawrence Godwin Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1952

Marriage Date: 14 Nov 1952 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN GODWIN and WILMA LANGDON: Marriage: 14 Nov 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina iii. MELBA LANGDON, b. 12 Jul 1925.

156. LILLIE GRACE⁵ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN FARO*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Oct 1891, and died Feb 1932. She married JOSEPH CLARENCE HARDEE 12 Nov 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH HARDEE and MALINDA PARTIN. He was born 06 Nov 1888 in North Carolina, and died 25 Sep 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILLIE GRACE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21245 Name (Age): HARDEE, Lillie Langdon (42) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/05/1932 Other Pub. Info.: d/o B.F. and Eliza Langdon of Coats, w/o J. Clarence Hardee, Wildwood Church Cemetery, Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About LILLIE GRACE LANGDON: Burial: Wildwood Church Cemetery, Pleasant Grove Twp., Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH CLARENCE HARDEE: Burial: 26 Sep 1957, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for LILLIE LANGDON and JOSEPH HARDEE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1400090 Date Filed: 11/10/1914 12:00:00 AM Groom: HARDEE, JOSEPH C Bride: LANGDON, LILLIE GRACE Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 11/12/1914 Volume: 1914 Page: 90

More About JOSEPH HARDEE and LILLIE LANGDON: Marriage: 12 Nov 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE LANGDON and JOSEPH HARDEE are:

i. BENJAMIN STUART⁶ HARDEE, b. 04 Sep 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 1996, Onslow County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENJAMIN STUART HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Benjamin Stewart Hardee

Date of Birth: 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clarence Parent2 Name: Lillie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 1073

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Benjamin Stuart Hardee Death Date: 3 Oct 1996 Death County: Onslow Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 14 Sep 1915

Residence County: Onslow Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hardee Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

ii. JOSEPH CLARENCE HARDEE, b. 04 Aug 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Dec 1954, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH CLARENCE HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Clarence Hardee Date of Birth: 4 Aug 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J Clarence Parent2 Name: Lillie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1690 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joseph C Hardee Death Date: 27 Dec 1954 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 34

Birth Date: abt. 1920

iii. ELIZABETH GRACE HARDEE, b. 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELIZABETH GRACE HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elizabeth Grace Hardee Date of Birth: 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J Clarence Parent2 Name: Lillie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1144

349. iv. WILLIAM RANDALL HARDEE, SR., b. 27 Aug 1930; d. 26 May 1994, Durham, North Carolina.

157. RALPH EDWARD⁵ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN FARO*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Dec 1899, and died 26 Nov 1984 in Wilmington, North Carolina. He married MARY A. STEWART 26 Oct 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RALPH EDWARD LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ralph Edward Langdon Death Date: 26 Nov 1984 Death City: Wilmington Death County: New Hanover Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 84 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 21 Dec 1899 Birth Location: North Carolina Residence City: Fayetteville Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Father: L Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

Marriage Notes for RALPH LANGDON and MARY STEWART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2200109 Date Filed: 10/24/1922 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, RALPH E Bride: STEWART, MARY A Maiden Surname: STEWART Date of Marriage: 10/26/1922 Volume: 1922 Page: 109

More About RALPH LANGDON and MARY STEWART: Marriage: 26 Oct 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of RALPH LANGDON and MARY STEWART are:

- i. RALPH HUNTER⁶ LANGDON, b. 30 Aug 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. BENJAMIN TRUETT LANGDON, b. 04 Oct 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.

158. LETTIE ELSIE⁵ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN FARO*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Oct 1906 in North Carolina, and died 15 Apr 1976 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) OTHER CLIO JOHNSON 24 Oct 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 11 Dec 1901, and died 19 Jan 1968. She married (2) ? THORNTON Aft. 1968.

More About LETTIE ELSIE LANGDON:

Burial: 17 Apr 1976, Chalybeate Springs Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

More About OTHER CLIO JOHNSON: Burial: Chalybeate Springs Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for LETTIE LANGDON and OTHER JOHNSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2300116 Date Filed: 10/24/1923 12:00:00 AM Groom: JOHNSON, OTHO CLIO Bride: LANGDON, ELSIE Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 10/25/1923 Volume: 1923 Page: 116

More About OTHER JOHNSON and LETTIE LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Oct 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About ? THORNTON and LETTIE LANGDON: Marriage: Aft. 1968

Children of LETTIE LANGDON and OTHER JOHNSON are:

- i. DORIS GREY⁶ JOHNSON, b. 07 Dec 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. BEN VAN JOHNSON, b. 28 Apr 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. BRENDA JOYCE JOHNSON, b. 27 Sep 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

159. ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY"⁵ LASSITER (*ELIZABETH ELIZA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1882, and died 13 Dec 1961. She married JULIUS JENKINS COATS Abt. 1900, son of BENJAMIN COATS and ELEANOR LANGDON. He was born 03 Jan 1878 in Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Apr 1958.

Notes for ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10914 Name (Age): COATS, Betsy Elizabeth (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/15/1961 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Julius J.Coats, d/o Willis C. and Elizabeth Langdon Lassiter

More About ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" LASSITER: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JULIUS JENKINS COATS: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JULIUS COATS and ELIZABETH LASSITER: Marriage: Abt. 1900

Children of ELIZABETH LASSITER and JULIUS COATS are:

- i. BONNIE MAY⁶ COATS, b. Abt. 1904.
- ii. JULIAN DALMER COATS, b. Abt. 1905; d. Oct 1965.

Notes for JULIAN DALMER COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11010 Name (Age): COATS, Julian Dalmer (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/26/1965 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Julius J and Berty E. - Four Oaks

 iii. LUKE SEVASTON COATS, b. 29 Jan 1907; d. 17 May 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RUTH BAKER; b. 20 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Jun 1999, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUKE SEVASTON COATS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Luke Sevaston Coats Death Date: 17 May 1981 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 29 Jan 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About LUKE SEVASTON COATS: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RUTH BAKER: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Respiratory Arrest Occupation: Processor/Meat Packing Plant

- iv. Ellie M. Coats, b. Abt. 1917.
- v. JULIUS JENKINS COATS, b. Abt. 1919.

160. JULIA ANN⁵ LASSITER (*ELIZABETH ELIZA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Sep 1888, and died 16 Jul 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIS LESTER LANGDON 05 Jan 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of RICHARD LANGDON and SOPHRONIA STANCIL. He was born 01 Aug 1888, and died 08 Dec 1949.

Notes for JULIA ANN LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30318 Name (Age): LANGDON, Julia Ann Lassiter (Mrs.) (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/19/1977 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Willis Calvin/Betty Elizabeth Lassiter -- Sunset Memorial Park

Name: JULIA ANN LANGDON Birth Date: 27 September 1888 Death Date Date: 16 July 1977 Gender: Female Age: 88 Years Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

More About JULIA ANN LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIS LESTER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30407 Name (Age): LANGDON, W. Lester (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/09/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Richard/Sophronia Stancil -- Hopewell Church -- Four Oaks

More About WILLIS LESTER LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for JULIA LASSITER and WILLIS LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W L Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1908

Spouse: Julia A Lassiter Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1908

Marriage Date: 5 Jan 1908 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER: Marriage: 05 Jan 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (147) Willis Lester Langdon.

161. ROMMIE MONROE⁵ LANGDON (*CASWELL MONROE*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Apr 1887 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 May 1947 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married HATTIE CORNELIA BEASLEY 06 Jun 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOE BEASLEY and JANE PARRISH. She was born 27 Aug 1889 in North Carolina, and died 12 Jun 1967 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROMMIE MONROE LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rommie M Langdon Death Date: 8 May 1947 Death County: Cleveland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 60

Birth Date: abt. 1887

Race: 1

More About ROMMIE MONROE LANGDON: Burial: 09 May 1947, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Carcinoma Occupation: Farmer

More About HATTIE CORNELIA BEASLEY: Burial: 14 Jun 1967, Caswell Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for ROMMIE LANGDON and HATTIE BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: R M Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Spouse: Hattie Beasley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Marriage Date: 6 Jun 1909 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROMMIE LANGDON and HATTIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 06 Jun 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ROMMIE LANGDON and HATTIE BEASLEY are:

- 350.
- i. NASSIE MONROE⁶ LANGDON, b. 23 Oct 1911, North Carolina; d. 17 Sep 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. LEAMON CASWELL LANGDON, b. 02 Aug 1913, North Carolina; d. 17 Apr 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEAMON CASWELL LANGDON: Name: LEAMON LANGDON Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett Place of Residence: Harnett Institution: Other Institutions Death Date: April 17, 1974 Gender: Male Age: 60 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Race: White

More About LEAMON CASWELL LANGDON: Burial: 19 Apr 1974, Langdon Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

- 351. iii. LETHA JANE LANGDON, b. 02 Jun 1915.
- 352. iv. ELIZABETH "LIZZIE" LANGDON, b. 29 Aug 1917, Johnston County, North

Carolina; d. 16 Apr 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- v. JULIAN LANGDON, b. Abt. 1919.
- vi. RUBY CORNELIA LANGDON, b. 13 Jan 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. GEORGE WASHINGTON LEE; b. 22 Feb 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 10 Feb 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUBY CORNELIA LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 3/10/2003

Ruby Langdon Lee, 81, of Lillington died Thursday evening at Harnett Manor Nursing Home. The Johnston County native was born Jan. 13, 1922 to the late Rome Monroe and Hattie Cornelia Beasley Langdon. She was preceded in death by her husband, George W. Lee.

Funeral services were held Saturday at 2 p.m. at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. Jerome Pope. Burial followed in Devotional Gardens Cemetery in Dunn.

Survivors include a brother, Willis C. Langdon of Bunnlevel; sisters, Letha Byrd of Bunnlevel, Nina Lee of Lillington and Lizzie Morgan of Wendell; and several nieces and nephews.

More About RUBY CORNELIA LANGDON: Burial: 08 Mar 2003, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

More About GEORGE WASHINGTON LEE: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Respiratory Failure/End Stage COPD Occupation: Farmer

353.	vii.	RUPERT COOLIDGE LANGDON, b. 14 Feb 1924, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 23 Jun 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- 354. viii. WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON, b. 23 Mar 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 18 Jan 2006, Durham, North Carolina.
- 355. ix. ROMIE MONROE LANGDON, JR., b. 30 Jul 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Jan 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - x. NINA RUTH LANGDON, b. 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.

Notes for NINA RUTH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Record

Name: Nina Ruth Langdon Date of Birth: 1930 Gender: Male (should read Female) Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hattie Cornelia Beasley Parent2 Name: R M Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 619

162. DAVID ANDREW⁵ LASSITER (*EMILY LOUELLA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 12 Jan 1884, and died 12 Sep 1947. He married ELLEN LEE. She was born 10 Oct 1888, and died 09 Nov 1974.

Notes for DAVID ANDREW LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30668 Name (Age): LASSITER, David A. (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/12/1947 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joseph E./Lou Della Lassiter, h/o Ellen Lee Lassiter, Sunset Memorial Park

More About DAVID ANDREW LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ELLEN LEE: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of DAVID LASSITER and ELLEN LEE is:

i. DAVID BRUCE⁶ LASSITER, b. 05 Sep 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina;
d. 18 May 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MABEL COLON BYRD;
b. 25 May 1910, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Nov 1998.

Notes for DAVID BRUCE LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30666 Name (Age): LASSITER, D. Bruce (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/22/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-5-1914 JC, s/o David A./Ellen Lee Lassiter, h/o Mabel Byrd Lassiter, Hills of Neuse Cemetery

More About DAVID BRUCE LASSITER: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MABEL COLON BYRD: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 30781 Name (Age): LASSITER, Mable Byrd (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/06/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5-25-1910 Harnett Co. - d/o Benjamin/Laura Penny Byrd -- wid/o David B. Lassiter

More About MABEL COLON BYRD: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

163. LENNIE PEARL⁵ LASSITER (*EMILY LOUELLA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 18 Aug 1902, and died 08 Oct 1973. She married ELBERT JOHNSON, JR., son of ELBERT JOHNSON and DELIA CREECH. He was born 26 Dec 1892, and died 05 May 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LENNIE PEARL LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27432 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Lennie Lassiter Obit. Pub. Date: 10/09/1973 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Joseph Eldridge and Emily Lou Langdon Lassiter

More About LENNIE PEARL LASSITER: Burial: Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ELBERT JOHNSON, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27022 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Elbert Jr. Obit. Pub. Date: 05/06/1977 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Elbert and Delia Creech Johnson Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Elbert Johnson Jr. Death Date: 5 May 1977 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 84 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 26 Dec 1892

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male

Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About ELBERT JOHNSON, JR.: Burial: Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LENNIE LASSITER and ELBERT JOHNSON are:

- i. VERLIE MADALENE⁶ JOHNSON, b. 02 Feb 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. EMILY LORENE JOHNSON, b. 30 Nov 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina.

164. GEORGE WILLIAM⁵ MCGEE (*MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Dec 1872 in North Carolina, and died 19 Nov 1959 in Hertford County, North Carolina. He married LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON 22 Dec 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON. She was born 21 Sep 1877 in North Carolina, and died 06 Sep 1956 in Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE WILLIAM MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34283 Name (Age): McGEE, George William (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1959 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: George W McGee Race: White Age: 86 Date of Birth: 1873 Date of Death: Nov 1959 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About GEORGE WILLIAM MCGEE: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34302 Name (Age): McGEE, Lettie Margaret (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/11/1956 Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. G.W.), Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lettie M McGhee Race: White Age: 79 years 11 months 16 days Date of Birth: 1877 Date of Death: 6 Sep 1956 Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LETTIE MARGARET LANGDON: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GEORGE MCGEE and LETTIE LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Geo W Mcgee Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1895

Spouse: Lettie M Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1895

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1895 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GEORGE MCGEE and LETTIE LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Dec 1895, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (83) Lettie Margaret Langdon.

165. ELIZABETH E.⁵ MCGEE (*MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Jan 1876 in North Carolina. She married BENNET E. LANGDON, son of MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON. He was born Sep 1869 in North Carolina, and died 13

Sep 1919.

Notes for BENNET E. LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bennett E Langdon Death Date: 13 Sep 1919 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 50

Birth Date: abt. 1869

Race: W

More About BENNET E. LANGDON: Occupation: Farmer

Children are listed above under (78) Bennet E. Langdon.

166. JAMES FLOYD⁵ MCGEE (*MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Feb 1879 in North Carolina, and died Jun 1949. He married MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON, daughter of MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON. She was born Jun 1886 in North Carolina, and died May 1961.

Notes for JAMES FLOYD MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34286 Name (Age): McGEE, J. Floyd (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/21/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Aldridge/Marticia Langdon McGee -- Family Cemetery -- Angier

More About JAMES FLOYD MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34307 Name (Age): McGEE, Mamie Langdon (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1961 Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. James Floyd), Benson More About MARY A. "MAMIE" LANGDON: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (87) Mary A. "Mamie" Langdon.

167. JOHN ALDRIDGE⁵ MCGEE (*MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 30 Apr 1881 in North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 1944. He married LOLA HONEYCUTT Abt. 1910, daughter of LONZO HONEYCUTT and FRANCIS LANGDON. She was born 11 Dec 1891 in North Carolina, and died 21 May 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34290 Name (Age): McGEE, John A. (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1944 Other Pub. Info.: s/o M/M Aldridge McGee, Pleasant Grove Twp. -- Family Cemetery --Benson

More About JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOLA HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34304 Name (Age): McGEE, Lola Honeycutt (Mrs.) (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/23/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Benson

More About LOLA HONEYCUTT: Burial: 23 May 1969, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOHN MCGEE and LOLA HONEYCUTT: Marriage: Abt. 1910

Children of JOHN MCGEE and LOLA HONEYCUTT are:

- 356. i. BEULAH⁶ MCGEE, b. 16 Feb 1911; d. 06 May 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JOHN EUFAS MCGEE, b. 20 Sep 1918; d. 05 Sep 1919.

Notes for JOHN EUFAS MCGEE:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34292 Name (Age): McGEE, John Eutas Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1919 Other Pub. Info.:

More About JOHN EUFAS MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. ALDRICH YOUNG MCGEE, b. 16 Apr 1921; d. 17 Sep 1938.

More About ALDRICH YOUNG MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. LOLA MCGEE, b. 1929.

357.

- v. DOLORES ANN MCGEE, b. 22 Sep 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d.
- 17 May 2004, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. JEAN MCGEE, m. ? STEPHENSON.

168. ZACHARIAH R.⁵ MCGEE (*MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 May 1884 in North Carolina, and died 24 Jul 1954. He married LUCY ELLEN ALLEN, daughter of WILSON ALLEN and THERA LEE. She was born 02 Sep 1894 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Feb 1982 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ZACHARIAH R. MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34318 Name (Age): McGEE, Zack R. (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/27/1954 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Aldridge/Marticia McGee of Pleasant Grove Twp. -- Angier

More About ZACHARIAH R. MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LUCY ELLEN ALLEN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34305 Name (Age): McGEE, Lucy Ellen (Mrs.) (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/05/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-2-1894 - d/o Wilson/Thera Lee Allen - wid/o Zachariah -- McGee Fam Cem -- Angier

More About LUCY ELLEN ALLEN: Burial: 05 Feb 1982, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Standstill

Children of ZACHARIAH MCGEE and LUCY ALLEN are:

- 358. i. REBA THERA⁶ MCGEE, b. 1912.
- 359. ii. WILSON MCGEE, b. 12 Aug 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jul 2003, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iii. VERA MCGEE, b. Abt. 1916.
 - iv. R. Z. MCGEE, b. Abt. 1924.

169. LLOYD ROGER⁵ LANGDON (*RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Sep 1877 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Feb 1967 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) RUTH LASSITER 02 May 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Nov 1882, and died 1908. He married (2) ALICE OGBURN 12 Jan 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1892, and died 17 Aug 1947.

Notes for LLOYD ROGER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

360.

Obituary ID: 30321 Name (Age): LANGDON, L. Roger (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/07/1967 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Rufus/Sarah Benson -- Benson

More About LLOYD ROGER LANGDON: Burial: 07 Feb 1967, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Heart Disease w/Failure Occupation: Farmer

More About RUTH LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LLOYD LANGDON and RUTH LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Loyd R Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Ruth Lassiter Spouse Gender: Female Marriage Date: 2 May 1900 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LLOYD LANGDON and RUTH LASSITER: Marriage: 02 May 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ALICE OGBURN: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LLOYD LANGDON and ALICE OGBURN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: L R Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Alice Ogburn Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 12 Jan 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LLOYD LANGDON and ALICE OGBURN: Marriage: 12 Jan 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LLOYD LANGDON and RUTH LASSITER are:

i. LOLA MAE⁶ LANGDON, b. 19 Apr 1901, North Carolina; d. 30 Dec 1989, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOLA MAE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30327 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lola Mae (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/02/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b.4-19-1901 J.C. - d/o Lloyd Roger and Ruth Llassiter --Sunset Mem Park -- Smithfield

Name: LOLA MAE LANGDON Age: 88 Years Death Date: 30 December 1989 Place of Death: Wayne, North Carolina Birth Date: 19 April 1901 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wayne, North Carolina

More About LOLA MAE LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 361. ii. ROGER RAEFORD LANGDON, b. 03 Nov 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Jun 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. KIRBY OWEN LANGDON, b. 01 Aug 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 25 Mar 1991; m. MATILDA JOHNSON; b. 13 Mar 1910; d. 22 Aug 1977.

Notes for KIRBY OWEN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30320 Name (Age): LANGDON, Kirby Owen (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/26/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b.8-1-1904 JC -- s/o Roger/Ruth Lassiter - -wid/o Matilda Johnson -- Roselawn Cem - Mason -- Benson

Name: KIRBY OWEN LANGDON Age: 86 Years Death Date: 25 March 1991 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 01 August 1904 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Notes for MATILDA JOHNSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30354 Name (Age): LANGDON, Matilda Johnson (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/23/1977 Other Pub. Info.: d/o J. Mansey/Vara Lee Johnson -- Roselawn Cemetery

Name: MATILDA JOHNSON LANGDON Birth Date: 13 March 1910 Death Date: 22 August 1977 Gender: Female Age: 67 Years Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

362. iv. IRVING LASSITER LANGDON, b. 04 Apr 1908, North Carolina; d. 16 Mar 1968, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

170. LAURA ETTA⁵ LANGDON (*RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Feb 1883 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Nov 1952 in Richmond, Virginia. She married HENRY PRICE 11 Jan 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN PRICE and LYDIA PARRISH. He was born 16 Aug 1886.

More About LAURA ETTA LANGDON: Burial: 13 Nov 1952

Marriage Notes for LAURA LANGDON and HENRY PRICE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Laura Etta Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: Henry Price Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 11 Jan 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HENRY PRICE and LAURA LANGDON: Marriage: 11 Jan 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LAURA LANGDON and HENRY PRICE are:

- i. HENRY WILMER "JACK"⁶ PRICE, d. 30 Nov 1952.
- ii. GERTRUDE PRICE.
- iii. VIOLA PRICE.
- iv. JEANETTA PRICE.
- v. LAURA URCELL PRICE, b. 08 Jul 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MELVIN LANGDON.

Notes for LAURA URCELL PRICE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Laura Urcell Price Date of Birth: 8 Jul 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry Parent2 Name: Laura Etta Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 525

vi. RUFUS HENRY PRICE, b. 04 Apr 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUFUS HENRY PRICE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rufus Henry Price Date of Birth: 24 Apr 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry Parent2 Name: Laura Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1671

171. ARLANDER MALTON "BUDDIE"⁵ LANGDON (*RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Feb 1889 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Jan 1971 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) GERTRUDE "GERTIE" CATHERINE BARBOUR 02 Aug 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of MARCELLUS

BARBOUR and LAURA BARBER. She was born 08 Nov 1890 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Jun 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) CASSIE LOUIA BARBOUR 07 Feb 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES BARBER and MARTHA JONES. She was born 23 Oct 1897 in North Carolina, and died 14 Feb 1994 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARLANDER MALTON "BUDDIE" LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Arlander Langdon Death Date: 30 Jan 1971 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jan 1961 Death Age: 81

Birth Date: 1890

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ARLANDER MALTON "BUDDIE" LANGDON: Burial: 31 Jan 1971, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Occupation: Produce Dealer/Farmer

Notes for GERTRUDE "GERTIE" CATHERINE BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30271 Name (Age): LANGDON, Gertie (ca. 26) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/23/1914 Other Pub. Info.: w/o A.M. Langdon, d/o M. C. Barbour -- Rehoboth Church -- Cleveland Township

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Gertrude C Langdon Race: White Age: 23 Date of Birth: 1891 Date of Death: 13 Jun 1914 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About GERTRUDE "GERTIE" CATHERINE BARBOUR: Burial: 14 Jun 1914, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: No Attendant Medical Information: Probably some form of heart trouble. Occupation: Teacher

Marriage Notes for ARLANDER LANGDON and GERTRUDE BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A M Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Gertie Barber Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 2 Aug 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARLANDER LANGDON and GERTRUDE BARBOUR: Marriage: 02 Aug 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CASSIE LOUIA BARBOUR: Obituary ID: 30332 Name (Age): LANGDON, Louia B. (96) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/15/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-23-1897 J.C. -- d/o J.Daniel/Martha Jones Barbour -- Rehobeth P.B.Ch. Cem. -- Raleigh

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Louia Barbour Langdon Death Date: 14 Feb 1994 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 96 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 23 Oct 1897

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: Barbour Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About CASSIE LOUIA BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ARLANDER LANGDON and CASSIE BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A Malton Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Louia Barbour Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 7 Feb 1923 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARLANDER LANGDON and CASSIE BARBOUR: Marriage: 07 Feb 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ARLANDER LANGDON and GERTRUDE BARBOUR are:

i. MARCELLUS ROSCOE⁶ LANGDON, b. 08 Feb 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARCELLUS ROSCOE LANGDON: Living with grandparents Marcellus and Laura Barbour in 1930 census.

363. ii. JAMES MCDONALD LANGDON, b. 26 Apr 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jul 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of ARLANDER LANGDON and CASSIE BARBOUR are:

- iii. MAXINE⁶ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1924.
- iv. ? Elnora Langdon, b. Abt. 1926.
- v. DOROTHY LANGDON, b. 05 Apr 1928; m. BILLY RAY GREGORY, 09 Feb 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 18 Mar 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About BILLY GREGORY and DOROTHY LANGDON: Marriage: 09 Feb 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina

172. JOHN OWEN⁵ BARBOUR (*SARAH⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 13 Oct 1872, and died 19 May 1940. He married LOUISA A. BENSON, daughter of CHARLES BENSON and MARY JONES. She was born 22 Feb 1875, and died 18 Feb 1936.

More About JOHN OWEN BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LOUISA A. BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3370 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Louisa Benson (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/25/1936 Other Pub. Info.: w/o John Owen Barbour, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About LOUISA A. BENSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN BARBOUR and LOUISA BENSON are:

- i. JAMES O.⁶ BARBOUR, b. Oct 1896.
- ii. BOTON BARBOUR, b. May 1898.
- iii. JOHN J. BARBOUR, b. May 1900.
- iv. WILMUR C. BARBOUR, b. Abt. 1903.
- v. NELLIE BARBOUR, b. Abt. 1904.
- vi. BEN H. BARBOUR, b. Abt. 1906.
- vii. NORMAN BARBOUR, b. Abt. 1909.

173. DELLA MARCEY⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Mar 1878, and died 18 Oct 1959. She married GEORGE LEONARD STEPHENSON 19

Dec 1900, son of GEORGE STEPHENSON and BARTILLA PARRISH. He was born 15 Mar 1878, and died 11 Sep 1969.

Notes for DELLA MARCEY LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48638 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Dellie Langdon (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/20/1959 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Willow Springs, d/o James M. and Eliza June Coats Langdon, w/o George Leonard Stephenson

More About DELLA MARCEY LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for GEORGE LEONARD STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48693 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, George Leonard (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/12/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o George H. and Bartille Parrish Stephenson, gr.son/o George and Penny Lassiter Stephenson

More About GEORGE LEONARD STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About GEORGE STEPHENSON and DELLA LANGDON: Marriage: 19 Dec 1900

Children of DELLA LANGDON and GEORGE STEPHENSON are:

 i. JAMES PERCY⁶ STEPHENSON, b. 16 Jan 1902; d. 30 Jan 1970, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. BEULAH FLORENCE ROBERTS, 10 Feb 1923; b. 04 Jul 1903; d. 11 Feb 1981, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES PERCY STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48760 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, James Percy (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/03/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Fayetteville; s/o Geo. Leonard, Della Longdon Stephenson

Name: JAMES STEPHENSON Place of Death: Cumberland Place of Residence: Cumberland Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: January 30, 1970 Gender: Male Age: 68 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

More About JAMES PERCY STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BEULAH FLORENCE ROBERTS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48587 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Beulah Roberts (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/13/1981 Other Pub. Info.: Fayetteville, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: BEULAH ROBERTS STEPHENSON Age: 77 Years Death Date: 11 February 1981 Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 04 July 1903 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: **ROBERTS** Place of Injury: Home State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Cumberland, North Carolina

More About BEULAH FLORENCE ROBERTS: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES STEPHENSON and BEULAH ROBERTS: Marriage: 10 Feb 1923

- 364. ii. GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL" STEPHENSON, b. 12 Jan 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Mar 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON, b. 21 Jul 1906, Johnston County, North

Carolina; d. 27 Sep 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (1) RENA ESTELL LANGDON; b. 18 Jul 1908, North Carolina; d. 06 Jan 1974, Fuquay -Varina, Wake County, North Carolina; m. (2) MINNIE GRACE STEPHENSON, 27 Oct 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48601 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Carl Benjamin "Ben" (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/01/1991 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 21 July 1906 Jo.Co., s/o George Leonard and Della Langdon Stephenson, h/o Mennie Grace Stephenson, bur. Fellowship PB Ch.Cem

Name: CARL BENJAMIN STEPHENSON Age: 85 Years Death Date: 27 September 1991 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 21 July 1906 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About CARL BENJAMIN "BEN" STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant

Notes for RENA ESTELL LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rena Stephenson Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Age: 65 years 5 days Date of Birth: 1909 Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 6 Jan 1974 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Jan 1964 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About RENA ESTELL LANGDON: Burial: 08 Jan 1974, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Ovarian Cancer

Marriage Notes for CARL STEPHENSON and MINNIE STEPHENSON: Harnett County

Certificate Number: 7400239 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, CARL BENJAMIN Bride: WILLIAMS, MINNIE GRACE STEPHENSON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/27/1974 Volume: 1974 Page: 239

More About CARL STEPHENSON and MINNIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 27 Oct 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 365. iv. ILA ASKEW STEPHENSON, b. 31 Oct 1908; d. 02 Mar 2002.
 - v. ANNA JANE STEPHENSON, b. 25 Sep 1912; d. 22 Sep 1971, Durham, North Carolina; m. BRANDON P. CREECH; b. 15 Feb 1915; d. 22 Feb 1982.

Notes for ANNA JANE STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Name: ANNA CREECH Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: September 22, 1971 Gender: Female Age: 60 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White More About ANNA JANE STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About BRANDON P. CREECH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. SHERWOOD G. STEPHENSON, b. 01 May 1913; d. 08 Mar 1992; m. LOLETTA BEATRICE WALLACE; b. 21 Oct 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHERWOOD G. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48927 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Sherwood G. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/10/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 1 May 1913, s/o George Leonard and Della Langdon Stephenson, h/o Beatrice Wallace Stephenson

Notes for LOLETTA BEATRICE WALLACE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Loletta Beatrice Wallace Date of Birth: 21 Oct 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Parent2 Name: Lillian Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1134

174. ELIZABETH J. "BET"⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Apr 1879, and died 12 Aug 1970. She married JAMES ELI OLIVE 26 Dec 1897 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 22 Oct 1877, and died 11 Apr 1931.

Notes for ELIZABETH J. "BET" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38524 Name (Age): OLIVE, Elizabeth Langdon (Mrs.) (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton, NC Name: ELIZABETH OLIVE Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: August 14, 1970 Gender: Female Age: 91 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Widowed Race: White

More About ELIZABETH J. "BET" LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JAMES ELI OLIVE: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH LANGDON and JAMES OLIVE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: J E Olive Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1897

Spouse: Bettie Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1897

Marriage Date: 26 Dec 1897 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

366.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES OLIVE and ELIZABETH LANGDON: Marriage: 26 Dec 1897, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ELIZABETH LANGDON and JAMES OLIVE are:

- i. JAMES RUFUS⁶ OLIVE, b. 01 Nov 1899; d. 03 Feb 1960.
 - ii. GEORGE FRANKLIN OLIVE, b. 04 Sep 1901; d. 24 Mar 1984, Wake County North Carolina; m. LYNDELL BUNN.

Notes for GEORGE FRANKLIN OLIVE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38528 Name (Age): OLIVE, George Frank (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/27/1984 Other Pub. Info.: d.24 Mar 1984, h/o Lyndell Bunn, Montlawn Mem. Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: George Franklin Olive Death Date: 24 Mar 1984 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 82 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Sep 1901 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: O Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About GEORGE FRANKLIN OLIVE: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

- iii. ELIZA C. OLIVE, b. Abt. 1905.
- iv. EVA OLIVE, b. Abt. 1907.
- v. JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE, b. 11 Nov 1908; d. 20 Jul 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CHRISTELL MAE COOKE; b. 09 Sep 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 May 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38536 Name (Age): OLIVE, Jacob Johnson (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/24/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Nov 1908, JC, d. 20 Jul 1984, s/o James and Elizabeth, h/o Christell Cook, Neuse Mem

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Jacob Johnson Olive Death Date: 20 Jul 1984 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 29 Nov 1908 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: O Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About JACOB JOHNSON OLIVE: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CHRISTELL MAE COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39030 Name (Age): OLIVE, Christell Cooke (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Sep 1916, d/o Lonnie and Sarah Langdon Cooke, Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens

More About CHRISTELL MAE COOKE: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. THERO JOEL OLIVE, b. 12 Nov 1911, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 16 Aug 1982, Broward County, Florida. Notes for THERO JOEL OLIVE: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Thero J Olive Birth Year: 1911 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Wake

Enlistment Date: 1 Oct 1943 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: 1 year of high school Civil Occupation: Switchboard Installer, Telephone And Telegraph, Manual or Barber Marital Status: Married Height: 00 Weight: 200

Social Security Death Index

Name: Thero Olive SSN: Last Residence: 33308 Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida, United States of America Born: 12 Nov 1911 Last Benefit: 33308 Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida, United States of America Died: Aug 1982 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Florida Death Index, 1877-1998

Name: Thero J Olive Death Date: 16 Aug 1982 County of Death: Broward State of Death: Florida Age at Death: 70 Race: White Birth Date: 12 Nov 1911

vii. LEO T. OLIVE, b. 1913.

Notes for LEO T. OLIVE: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Leo T Olive Birth Year: 1913 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Wake

Enlistment Date: 19 Nov 1943 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: 2 years of high school Civil Occupation: Tracktor Driver* or Truck Driver, Heavy or Chauffeur or Truck Driver, Light An asterisk (*) appearing after a job title indicates that a trade test for the particular occupation will be found in the United States Employment Service Manual, Oral Trade Test Marital Status: Married Height: 00 Weight: 000

viii. LUCILE OLIVE, b. 22 Oct 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUCILE OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lucile Olive Date of Birth: 22 Oct 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elizabeth J Langdon Parent2 Name: James E Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 1094

ix. MCADOO OLIVE, b. 29 Jan 1918; d. 23 Jul 2001; m. SARAH R. ?.

Notes for MCADOO OLIVE: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: McAdoo Olive Birth Year: 1918 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Wake

Enlistment Date: 10 Oct 1942 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Branch Code: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Bandsman, Oboe or Parts Clerk, Automobile Marital Status: Single, with dependents Height: 71 Weight: 187

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39032 Name (Age): OLIVE, McAdoo (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/27/2001 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Sarah R. Olive, Montlawn Memorial Park

Social Security Death Index

Name: McAdoo Olive

SSN: Last Residence: 27604 Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 29 Jan 1918 Died: 23 Jul 2001 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About MCADOO OLIVE: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

175. MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Feb 1882, and died 09 Feb 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIS ALBERT STEPHENSON 07 Feb 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of NIMROD STEPHENSON and AMANDA JOHNSON. He was born 22 Apr 1882, and died 20 Jan 1919.

Notes for MARY FRANCES "FANNY" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48874 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Mary Frances (92) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/12/1974 Other Pub. Info.: (Fanny) D/o James Monroe and Liza Jane Coats Langdon; w/o Willis Albert Stephenson; Fellowship Cem

Name: MARY STEPHENSON Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: February 09, 1974 Gender: Female Age: 92 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Widowed Race: White

More About MARY FRANCES "FANNY" LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIS ALBERT STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 50181 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Albert Obit. Pub. Date: 01/24/1919 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Gr. Twp., s/o Nimrod/Amanda Stephenson, h/o Fannie Langdon Stephenson, Nimrod Stephenson Fam. Cem.

Obit. ID: 9096 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Willis Albert (36) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/31/1919 Other Pub. Info.: b. 22 Apr. 1882, d. 20 Jan 1919, s/o Nimrod and Amanda Johnson Stephenson, wid/ Mary Frances Langdon, Fam. Cem.

More About WILLIS ALBERT STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MARY LANGDON and WILLIS STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W A Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1904

Spouse: Fannie Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1904

Marriage Date: 7 Feb 1904 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS STEPHENSON and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 07 Feb 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY LANGDON and WILLIS STEPHENSON are:

367.	i.	JASPER S. ⁶ STEPHENSON, b. 1906; d. Nov 1943.
	ii.	WILLIS CHESTER STEPHENSON, b. 1907; d. 1907.
		More About WILLIS CHESTER STEPHENSON:
		Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina
368.	iii.	JAMES MYATT STEPHENSON, b. 15 Apr 1909; d. 31 Jul 1991, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
369.	iv.	MARY IVA STEPHENSON, b. 23 Aug 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jan 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	v.	MARY ANN STEPHENSON, b. 1915; d. 1915.

More About MARY ANN STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina 370. vi. ALBERT HUGH STEPHENSON, b. 30 Nov 1916; d. 08 Oct 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

176. GROVER CLEVELAND⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Mar 1884 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Sep 1965 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MITTIE CATHERINE "KITTIE" STEPHENSON 07 Oct 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of NIMROD STEPHENSON and AMANDA JOHNSON. She was born 22 Aug 1888, and died 21 Dec 1937 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for GROVER CLEVELAND LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30275 Name (Age): LANGDON, Grover Cleveland (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/28/1965 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James M. and Eliza J. -- Coats - J.C. native

More About GROVER CLEVELAND LANGDON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for MITTIE CATHERINE "KITTIE" STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30365 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mittie Catherine (Kitty) (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/04/1938 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Grover Cleveland, d/o Nimrod and Amanda Stephenson - -survived by husband and 11 children -- Coats Cemetery

More About MITTIE CATHERINE "KITTIE" STEPHENSON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GROVER LANGDON and MITTIE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Kittie Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1906

Spouse: G C Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1906

Marriage Date: 7 Oct 1906 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GROVER LANGDON and MITTIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 07 Oct 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of GROVER LANGDON and MITTIE STEPHENSON are:

ROSA CARRIE⁶ LANGDON, b. 12 Aug 1907, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 30 Mar 1989, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. ANDREW
 HARVEY RAMBEAU, 24 Nov 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 09 Oct 1906, North Carolina; d. 15 Feb 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROSA CARRIE LANGDON: Name: ROSA CARRIE RAMBEAU Age: 81 Years Death Date: 30 March 1989 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 August 1907 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About ROSA CARRIE LANGDON: Burial: Angier Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for ANDREW HARVEY RAMBEAU: Name: ANDREW RAMBEAU Place of Death: Harnett Place of Residence: Harnett Institution: Home Death Date: February 15, 1973 Gender: Male Age: 66 Years Attendant: Medical Examiner Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White More About ANDREW HARVEY RAMBEAU: Burial: 17 Feb 1973, Angier Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Suicide/Shotgun shot to the chest Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ROSA LANGDON and ANDREW RAMBEAU: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4500086 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: RAMBEAU, ANDREW HARVEY Bride: LANGDON, ROSA CARRIE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/24/1945 Volume: 1945 Page: 86

More About ANDREW RAMBEAU and ROSA LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Nov 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii.	JAMES HECTOR LANGDON, b. 23 Sep 1908, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Sep 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.
iii.	IRIS JEAN LANGDON, b. 28 Feb 1910, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Dec 1989, Harnett County, North Carolina.
iv.	GROVER NIMROD LANGDON, b. 27 Mar 1911, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 23 Oct 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina.
v.	WOODROW R. LANGDON, b. 14 Nov 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 02 May 2000, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
vi.	EURICE AMANDA LANGDON, b. 14 Mar 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 08 Oct 2004, Johnston County, North Carolina.
vii.	CLEO LANGDON, b. 06 Jan 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Feb 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	More About CLEO LANGDON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina
viii.	VALLIE LANGDON, b. 08 Jul 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. NORMENT DAVID SAULS, 18 Aug 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 23 May 1916; d. 21 Nov 1984.
	Marriage Notes for VALLIE LANGDON and NORMENT SAULS: Document Detail
	Certificate Number: 3800261
	iii. iv. v. vi. vii.

Date Filed: 08/18/1938 12:00:00 AM

Groom: SAULS, NORMANT DAVID Bride: LANGDON, VALLIE Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 08/18/1938 Volume: 1938 Page: 261

More About NORMENT SAULS and VALLIE LANGDON: Marriage: 18 Aug 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina

ix. VURNER LANGDON, b. 30 Mar 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 14 Apr 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About VURNER LANGDON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 376. x. SHERWOOD LANGDON, b. 26 Jan 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Apr 2006, Cary, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - xi. EDNA BROWN LANGDON, b. 17 Mar 1923; m. RUDOLPH OGBURN, 14 Jul 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 25 Jun 1920; d. 18 Mar 1979.

Marriage Notes for EDNA LANGDON and RUDOLPH OGBURN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4500074 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: OGBURN, RUDOLPH Bride: LANGDON, EDNA BROWN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/14/1945 Volume: 1945 Page: 74

More About RUDOLPH OGBURN and EDNA LANGDON: Marriage: 14 Jul 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 377. xii. GERALD A. LANGDON, b. 13 Dec 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 16 Apr 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 378. xiii. MITTIE RUTH LANGDON, b. 22 Nov 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.

177. ZACHARIAH "ZACK" R.⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Feb 1889, and died 03 Aug 1959 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ANNIE MILDRED DUPREE 13 Jul 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 15 Dec 1892, and died 11 Apr 1989 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

More About ZACHARIAH "ZACK" R. LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Rural Mail Carrier

Notes for ANNIE MILDRED DUPREE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Annie Mildred Langdon Death Date: 11 Apr 1989 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 96 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 15 Dec 1892 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Dupree Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Marriage Notes for ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ANNIE DUPREE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Mildred Dupree Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Spouse: Zack Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Marriage Date: 13 Jul 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ANNIE DUPREE: Marriage: 13 Jul 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ZACHARIAH LANGDON and ANNIE DUPREE are:

- i. ROY BRITT⁶ LANGDON, b. 11 Oct 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Mar 1996, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 380. ii. CATHERINE A. LANGDON, b. 17 Sep 1919; d. 24 Nov 1996, Clinton, Sampson County, North Carolina.
 - iii. REBECCA LANGDON, b. 01 Aug 1929; m. ? HUNT.

178. ELIZA "LIZA" ASKEW⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Oct 1891, and died 28 Nov 1962. She married DEWEY BURTON JOHNSON 30 May 1914, son of RICHARD JOHNSON and FANNIE SAULS. He was born 23 May 1881, and died 01 Nov 1957.

Notes for ELIZA "LIZA" ASKEW LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27034 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Eliza Asque Langdon (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/30/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, NC

More About ELIZA "LIZA" ASKEW LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for DEWEY BURTON JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 26951 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Dewey B. (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/05/1957 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, s/o Richard and Fannie Sauls Johnson

More About DEWEY BURTON JOHNSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About DEWEY JOHNSON and ELIZA LANGDON: Marriage: 30 May 1914

Children of ELIZA LANGDON and DEWEY JOHNSON are:

 WALTER ELDRIDGE⁶ JOHNSON, b. 18 Oct 1915; d. 28 Jun 1999; m. RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON, 30 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 14 Jan 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Aug 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina. Notes for WALTER ELDRIDGE JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27913 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Walter Eldridge (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1999 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Dewey Burton and Eliza Langdon Johnson, Fellowship Community Cemetery near Angier

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 29, 1999

SEPT. 16, 1915 - JUNE 28, 1999 SMITHFIELD- Funeral services for Walter Eldridge Johnson will be held at 3:00 p.m. Wednesday at Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church conducted by Rev. Scott Casey and Rev. Jim Waggoner. Interment will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery near Angier.

Surviving: step-son, Braxton Langdon of Smithfield; step-daughters, Shirley Davis of Tampa, FL, Jelynn Hall of Dallas, TX and Doreann Smith of Reidsville; sister, Dorothy Pleasant of Angier; ten step-grandchildren and ten step-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends in the Hopewell Community Building Tuesday from 7:00 to 9:00 p.m. and at other times at his residence at 4692 NC Highway 210, Smithfield.

Arrangement by Underwood Funeral Home.

More About WALTER ELDRIDGE JOHNSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27812 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Ruby Langdon (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 Jan 1912, d/o Mellie and Ethel Tart Johnson

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 18, 1998

Ruby Langdon Johnson, 86, of 4692, NC Hwy. 210, Smithfield, died Sunday, August 16, 1998 at her residence. Born in Johnston County, on January 14, 1912, she was the daughter of the late Mellie and Ethel Tart Johnson. Mrs. Johnson was retired from Norwich Mills where she worked as a seamstress. Surviving: husband, Walter E. Johnson of Smithfield; son, Braxton Langdon of Smithfield; daughters, Shirley Davis of Tampa, FL, Jelynn Hall of Dallas, TX, Doreann Smith of Reidsville; sisters, Mary J. Benson of Smithfield, Bessie Warrick of Selma, Susie Barbour of Smithfield, Diamond Matthews of Buies Creek, Margaret Waggoner of Raleigh. Also surviving are 10 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren.

Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church. Officiating will be Rev. Scott Casey and Rev. Jim Waggoner. Interment will follow in Sunset Memorial Park.

Memorial contributions may be made to Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church c/o Ralph Parker, Post Office Box 42, Four Oaks, North Carolina 27524. The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Tuesday evening at Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church. Underwood Funeral Home is assisting the family with arrangements.

More About RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON: Burial: 19 Aug 1998, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Breast Cancer Occupation: Seamtress/Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for WALTER JOHNSON and RUBY JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Ruby Allene Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: Walter Eldridge Johnson Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 30 Oct 1971 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WALTER JOHNSON and RUBY JOHNSON: Marriage: 30 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. HARVEY ARTEMIS JOHNSON, b. 28 Aug 1919; d. 07 Nov 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HARVEY ARTEMIS JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 25770

Name (Age): JOHNSON, Harvey A. (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/08/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 28 Aug 1919, s/o Dewey B. and Elizia Langdon Johnson, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, NC

Name: HARVEY ARTEMIS JOHNSON Age: 75 Years Death Date: 07 November 1994 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 28 August 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: JOHNSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About HARVEY ARTEMIS JOHNSON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery

381. iii. DOROTHY LEE JOHNSON, b. 24 May 1924.

179. JAMES "JIM" CARL⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Nov 1893 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 May 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARY "MAMIE" REBECCA LEE 28 Jul 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM LEE and EDITH CARROLL. She was born 17 Nov 1893 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jan 1971 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES "JIM" CARL LANGDON: Burial: 27 May 1966, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Merchant

Notes for MARY "MAMIE" REBECCA LEE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Mamie Langdon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 78 Date of Birth: 1893 Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 24 Jan 1971 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Mental Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: Jan 1961 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MARY "MAMIE" REBECCA LEE: Burial: 26 Jan 1971, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and MARY LEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: J C Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1915

Spouse: Mayme Lee Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1915

Marriage Date: 28 Jul 1915 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and MARY LEE: Marriage: 28 Jul 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and MARY LEE are:

i. CARL ELMO⁶ LANGDON, b. 15 Jun 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 May 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARL ELMO LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carl Elma Langdon Date of Birth: 15 Jun 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James C Parent2 Name: Mayme Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1110

More About CARL ELMO LANGDON: Burial: 28 May 1918, At Home Cause of Death: Infantile Spinal Paralysis

- 382. ii. JAMES RAY LANGDON, b. 10 Jan 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Jun 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JOHN NEWMAN LANGDON, b. 12 Feb 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN NEWMAN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Newman Langdon Date of Birth: 12 Feb 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Carl Parent2 Name: Mayme Rebecca Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1080

- 383. iv. WILLIAM MONROE LANGDON, b. 27 Dec 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 May 2007, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. FRED D. LANGDON, b. 30 Oct 1924, North Carolina; d. 11 Apr 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About FRED D. LANGDON: Burial: 12 Apr 1931, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

vi. BENJAMIN IRVING LANGDON, b. 10 Aug 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 16 Apr 2001, Rockingham County, North Carolina; m. SALLY HIGH.

Notes for BENJAMIN IRVING LANGDON: Greensboro News & Record (NC) April 17, 2001 OBITUARIES

REIDSVILLE Benjamin Irving Langdon, of 528 Maple Ave., died Monday, April 16, 2001, at his residence.

A memorial service will be held at 7 p.m. Wednesday, April 18, 2001, at Main

282

Street United Methodist Church, where he was a member. A private interment will be in Raleigh Memorial Park, Raleigh.

The youngest of seven sons of the late, James Carl and Mamie Lee Langdon of Coats, he attended Smithville High School and the University of North Carolina, and before retirement, was facilities projects director for Rockingham County. Prior to coming to Rockingham County, he was projects manager for OBrien / Atkins Architectural Firm for the construction of the North Carolina Museum of History, Raleigh. He was a U.S. Navy veteran and a member of Franklin Masonic Lodge 109 AF&AM, Beaufort, the Scottish Rite of Freemasonry S.J. U.S.A. Valley of New Bern Orient of North Carolina, and the Sudan Temple A.A.O.N.M.S. of New Bern.

Surviving are his wife, Sally High Langdon of the home; two brothers, W.M. Langdon of Dunn, Marcus Langdon of Orlando, Fla. The family will receive friends informally at the residence.

Memorials may be made to Main Street United Methodist Church, 221 South Main St., Reidsville, N.C. 27320. Citty Funeral Home is assisting the Langdon family.

Copyright (c) 2001 Greensboro News & Record Record Number: 0104170030

More About BENJAMIN IRVING LANGDON: Burial: Raleigh Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

vii. MARCUS LANGDON.

180. WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Jan 1895, and died 09 Jul 1981 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LULA MAE CREECH 13 Dec 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 28 May 1897, and died 19 Dec 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER LANGDON: LANGDON, WILLIAM JASPER

Death Date: 09 July 1981 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 86 Years Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 18 January 1895 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LULA MAE CREECH: LANGDON, LULA MAE

Birth Date: 28 May 1897 Death Date: 19 December 1976 Gender: Female Race: White Age: 79 Years Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM LANGDON and LULA CREECH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W J Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1916

Spouse: Lula Creech Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1916

Marriage Date: 13 Dec 1916 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and LULA CREECH: Marriage: 13 Dec 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and LULA CREECH are:

i. THURMAN JARVIS⁶ LANGDON, b. 14 Sep 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19 Oct 1942.

Notes for THURMAN JARVIS LANGDON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thurman Jarvis Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Sep 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lula Creech Parent2 Name: William Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 701

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32636 Name (Age): LANGDON, Thurman (25) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/03/1942 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. W. J. Langdon, Elevation Twp. -- Sunset Mem. Park -- Benson

More About THURMAN JARVIS LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 384. ii. JAMES ROBERT "BOB" LANGDON, b. 04 Nov 1921; d. 10 Jan 2003, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 385. iii. HILDA MAE LANGDON, b. 25 Feb 1924; d. 07 Sep 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- iv. MARVIN RAY LANGDON, b. 28 May 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 19 May 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina.

181. LUCY BERTIE⁵ LANGDON (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 May 1897, and died 25 Jun 1948. She married CELLIE CARL PARRISH 31 Mar 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of PASCALL PARRISH and LISA CLIFTON. He was born 07 May 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 May 1942.

Notes for LUCY BERTIE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40589 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lucy B. (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1948 Other Pub. Info.: nee: Langdon, w/o C. C. Parrish, Fellowship P.B. Church Cemetery

More About LUCY BERTIE LANGDON:

Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CELLIE CARL PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for LUCY LANGDON and CELLIE PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: C C Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1918

Spouse: Lucy Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1918

Marriage Date: 31 Mar 1918 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CELLIE PARRISH and LUCY LANGDON: Marriage: 31 Mar 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LUCY LANGDON and CELLIE PARRISH are:

- i. ETHEL⁶ PARRISH, b. 10 Jul 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 387. ii. ROSCOE DURWOOD PARRISH, b. 21 Apr 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. COLA M. PARRISH, b. 06 Apr 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 388.
- iv. JAMES PASCAL PARRISH, b. 23 Jun 1928; d. 14 Dec 1987, Wilson, North Carolina.
 - v. FALELA E. PARRISH, b. 28 Feb 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina.

182. THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS⁵ LANGDON, SR. (*JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Aug 1901, and died 15 Jun 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) NELLIE VIDA COATS 28 Feb 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of RUFUS COATS and ETTA BARBOUR. She was born 13 Aug 1902, and died 01 Nov 1943. He married (2) BESSIE STEWART Aft. 1943, daughter of LUTHER STEWART and MACKIE BAREFOOT. She was born 07 May 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Aug 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS LANGDON, SR.: LANGDON, THOMAS

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: General Hospital Death Date: June 15, 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 70 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30401 Name (Age): LANGDON, Thomas S. (Tommy) (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/16/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Benson

More About THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS LANGDON, SR.: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for NELLIE VIDA COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30370 Name (Age): LANGDON, Nellie (41) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/05/1943 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Tommie, d/o Rufus and Florence Coates -- Sunset Mem. Pk. -- Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About NELLIE VIDA COATS: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for THOMAS LANGDON and NELLIE COATS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Tommie Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Nellie Coats Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 28 Feb 1923 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About THOMAS LANGDON and NELLIE COATS: Marriage: 28 Feb 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BESSIE STEWART: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 9, 2000

BENSON -- Mrs. Bessie Stewart Langdon of 12669 N.C. 210 Benson died Monday at Smithfield Manor. Mrs. Langdon was born on May 7, 1914 to Luther D. and Macke Barefoot Stewart. Funeral services will be Thursday 11 a.m. at St. Mary's FWB Church with Rev. Aubry Williamson officiating. Burial will follow in Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield.

Surviving: step-daughter, Loleta Matthews of Smithfield; sisters, Hazel Stewart Hayes of Four Oaks; Ila Stewart Wrenn of Manning, SC, Edna Stewart Dresen of Wilmington, stepgrandchildren, T. Mitchell Langdon of Chrean, SC, R. Keith Langdon, Tim Langdon, and Pamela Langdon Sorrell, all of Angier Thomas Franklin Matthews of Benson; several greatgrandchildren.

In lieu of flowers memorials may be made to the Cancer Society, Johnston Co. Unit. American Cancer Society, Johnston Co. Unit, 116 South 4th St., Smithfield, NC 27577.

Visitation for Mrs. Langdon will be at Minshew Funeral Home Wednesday from 7-9 p.m.

More About BESSIE STEWART:

Burial: 10 Aug 2000, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Lung

More About THOMAS LANGDON and BESSIE STEWART: Marriage: Aft. 1943

Children of THOMAS LANGDON and NELLIE COATS are:

- LOLETA⁶ LANGDON, b. 28 Apr 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Jun 2007.
- 390. ii. THOMAS SHELTON LANGDON, b. 31 Jul 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jun 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

183. NEWTON B. "BALDY"⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD F.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Sep 1882, and died 02 Mar 1943. He married MINNIE PARRISH 09 Nov 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of PASCALL PARRISH and LISA CLIFTON. She was born 1899, and died 02 Jan 1952.

Notes for NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30367 Name (Age): LANGDON, N. B. Obit. Pub. Date: 03/05/1943 More About NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON: Burial: 02 Mar 1943, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MINNIE PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NEWTON LANGDON and MINNIE PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Minnie Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Spouse: N B Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Marriage Date: 9 Nov 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NEWTON LANGDON and MINNIE PARRISH: Marriage: 09 Nov 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of NEWTON LANGDON and MINNIE PARRISH is:

i. JIMMIE ROSEWELL⁶ LANGDON, b. 29 Sep 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JIMMIE ROSEWELL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jimmie Rosewell Langdon Date of Birth: 29 Sep 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bowley Parent2 Name: Minnie Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 1162

184. ELLA BOOKER⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD F.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28

Nov 1886 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Dec 1964 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. She married JOHN RUFUS LANGDON 01 Mar 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of MCDANIEL LANGDON and DORCAS STEPHENSON. He was born 25 Aug 1879 in North Carolina, and died 25 Dec 1954 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELLA BOOKER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30260 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ella B. (Mrs.) (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/04/1964 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

More About ELLA BOOKER LANGDON: Burial: 04 Dec 1964, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease

Notes for JOHN RUFUS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30311 Name (Age): LANGDON, John Rufus (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: John R Langdon Age: 75 Date of Birth: 1879 Date of Death: 25 Dec 1954 Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN RUFUS LANGDON: Burial: 27 Dec 1954, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Congestive Heart Failure Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ELLA LANGDON and JOHN LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: John R Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Spouse: Ella B Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1905

Marriage Date: 1 Mar 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN LANGDON and ELLA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Mar 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (84) John Rufus Langdon.

185. RICHARD L.⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD F*.⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Mar 1894. He married BERTHA G. HONEYCUTT, daughter of WOODY HONEYCUTT and MARY RAYNOR. She was born 23 Jan 1899 in North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About BERTHA G. HONEYCUTT:

Burial: 04 Sep 1973, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

Child of RICHARD LANGDON and BERTHA HONEYCUTT is:

 i. HAYWOOD YOUNG⁶ LANGDON, b. 10 Apr 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 May 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina.

186. LENA R.⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD F.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Mar 1900, and died 24 Nov 1919. She married HENRY E. HARPER.

More About LENA R. LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of LENA LANGDON and HENRY HARPER is:

i. LUCILE⁶ HARPER, b. 18 Nov 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUCILE HARPER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lucile Harper Date of Birth: 18 Nov 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry E Parent2 Name: Lena Rachel Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 819

187. PAUL B.⁵ LANGDON (*RICHARD F.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Oct 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Sep 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MYRTIE ZELEMA TEW, daughter of RANSOM TEW and CORA BEASLEY. She was born 24 Mar 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 May 1991 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL B. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30375 Name (Age): LANGDON, Paul B. (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/25/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 27 Oct 1902 JC, d. 23 Sep 1987, s/o Richard F. and Charity Penny -- h/o Myrtie Tew -- Old Fellowship PBCh -- Benson

Name: PAUL LANGDON Age: 81 Years Death Date: 23 September 1984 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 October 1902 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About PAUL B. LANGDON: Burial: 25 Sep 1984, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for MYRTIE ZELEMA TEW: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30366

Name (Age): LANGDON, Myrtie Tew (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/21/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3-24-1912 JC - d/o Ransom B./Cora Beasley Tew - wid/o Paul B. -- Old Fellowship PBC Cem.

Name: MYRTIE ZELEMA LANGDON Age: 79 Years Death Date: 17 May 1991 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 March 1912 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: TEW State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MYRTIE ZELEMA TEW: Burial: Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of PAUL LANGDON and MYRTIE TEW is:

i. RANSOM GLENN⁶ LANGDON, b. 02 Aug 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Apr 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About RANSOM GLENN LANGDON: Burial: 18 Apr 1981, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Construction/Dry Wall

188. JULIUS JENKINS⁵ COATS (*ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON, ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Jan 1878 in Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Apr 1958. He married ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" LASSITER Abt. 1900, daughter of WILLIS LASSITER and ELIZABETH LANGDON. She was born 23 Aug 1882, and died 13 Dec 1961.

More About JULIUS JENKINS COATS: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10914 Name (Age): COATS, Betsy Elizabeth (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/15/1961 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Julius J.Coats, d/o Willis C. and Elizabeth Langdon Lassiter

More About ELIZABETH EMILY "BETSY" LASSITER: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JULIUS COATS and ELIZABETH LASSITER: Marriage: Abt. 1900

Children are listed above under (159) Elizabeth Emily "Betsy" Lassiter.

189. THOMAS DANIEL⁵ COATS (*ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON, ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Nov 1884, and died 06 Jun 1934. He married SARAH COATS, daughter of GEORGE COATS and LOVIE BARBOUR. She was born 04 Jul 1884, and died Aug 1952.

More About THOMAS DANIEL COATS: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Freewill Baptist Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SARAH COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11086 Name (Age): COATS, Sarah (Mrs.) (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/29/1952 Other Pub. Info.: d/o George and Cornelia Coats, St. Mary's Grove Cemetery

More About SARAH COATS: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Freewill Baptist Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THOMAS COATS and SARAH COATS are:

i. THOMAS ALPHONZO "ALTON"⁶ COATS, b. Abt. 1906; d. Dec 1954; m. LUCY RYALS; b. Abt. 1908; d. Dec 1962.

Notes for THOMAS ALPHONZO "ALTON" COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11100 Name (Age): COATS, Thomas Alphonzo (Alton) (48) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/21/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Benson, s/o Thomas Daniel and Sarah Coats

Notes for LUCY RYALS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11035 Name (Age): COATS, Lucy (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/14/1962 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Wm. B and Penney Messer Ryals, w/o T. Alton, Rt. 3, Benson

- 392. ii. REUBEN OTIS COATS, b. 27 Jun 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Aug 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. DORY C. COATS, b. Abt. 1914.
- 393. iv. ZACK RANSOM COATS, b. Abt. 1916; d. 22 Jun 1974, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.
 - v. WILLIAM L. COATS, b. Abt. 1918.
- 394. vi. ROBINSON ATLEE COATS, b. 01 May 1920; d. 29 Mar 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vii. ZORA LUCILLE COATS, b. Abt. 1923.
 - viii. GEORGE COATS, b. Abt. 1925.
 - ix. BETTIE E. COATS, b. Abt. 1928.

190. OZELIA "ZILIA"⁵ COATS (*ELEANOR "ELLA"⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 31 Jul 1892, and died 13 Feb 1920. She married JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON 19 Oct 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WYATT JOHNSON and ELLA PARKER. He was born 14 Sep 1892, and died 23 Sep 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About OZELIA "ZILIA" COATS:

Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27360 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Joel Andrew (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/26/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, NC, heart attack, Rehobeth Church Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joel Johnson Death Date: 23 Sep 1972 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Sep 1962 Death Age: 80

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Johnston

Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Joel Johnson SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 14 Sep 1892 Died: Sep 1972 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

More About JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for OZELIA COATS and JOEL JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Joel A Johnson Gender: Male

Spouse: Ozelia Coats Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 19 Oct 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOEL JOHNSON and OZELIA COATS: Marriage: 19 Oct 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of OZELIA COATS and JOEL JOHNSON are:

- 395. i. THELMA COATES⁶ JOHNSON, b. 03 Oct 1914; d. 09 Mar 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. THERON JOHNSON, b. Abt. 1917.
- 396. iii. LEAWON FOCHE JOHNSON, b. 31 May 1918; d. 11 Aug 1989, Chapel Hill,

Orange County, North Carolina.

iv. EDITH JOHNSON, b. 12 Feb 1920; d. 24 Jan 1985; m. JOEL OLIVE.

Notes for EDITH JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38522 Name (Age): OLIVE, Edith Johnson (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/25/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Feb 1920, JC, d. 24 Jan 1985, d/o Joel and Edith, w/o Joel Olive, Montlawn Mem. Pk

Social Security Death Index

Name: Edith Olive SSN: Last Residence: 33308 Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida, United States of America Born: 11 Feb 1920 Died: Jan 1985 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About EDITH JOHNSON: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

191. BENJAMIN AARON⁵ COATS (*ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON, ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Nov 1893, and died 28 Nov 1951. He married EVA LORENE COATS, daughter of WILLIAM COATS and EMMA GOWER. She was born 06 Aug 1893, and died 19 May 1980 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

More About BENJAMIN AARON COATS: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EVA LORENE COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10952 Name (Age): COATS, Eva L. (Mrs.) (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/20/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-6-1893 d/o William and Emma Gower, w/o Benjamin Aaron, Rehobeth Primitive Bapt. Ch. Cem.

Name: EVA LORENE COATS Age: 86 Years Death Date: 19 May 1980 Place of Death: Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 06 August 1893 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COATS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About EVA LORENE COATS: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Child of BENJAMIN COATS and EVA COATS is:397.i. EDNA IRIS⁶ COATS, b. 17 Nov 1916; d. 04 Mar 1988.

192. GERTIE O.⁵ COATS (*ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1895, and died May 1965. She married JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON 17 Dec 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WYATT JOHNSON and ELLA PARKER. He was born 14 Sep 1892, and died 23 Sep 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GERTIE O. COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27090 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Gertie C. (69) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/18/1965 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, d/o B. A. and Ellie Langdon Coats, w/o Joel Johnson

More About GERTIE O. COATS: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27360 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Joel Andrew (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/26/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, NC, heart attack, Rehobeth Church Cem. North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joel Johnson Death Date: 23 Sep 1972 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Sep 1962 Death Age: 80

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Joel Johnson SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 14 Sep 1892 Died: Sep 1972 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

More About JOEL ANDREW JOHNSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for GERTIE COATS and JOEL JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Gertie O Coats Gender: Female

Spouse: Joel A Johnson Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 17 Dec 1922 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOEL JOHNSON and GERTIE COATS: Marriage: 17 Dec 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of GERTIE COATS and JOEL JOHNSON are:

- i. JOEL ANDREW⁶ JOHNSON, JR., b. Abt. 1925.
- ii. ELIZABETH W. JOHNSON, b. Abt. 1927.
- iii. WYATT BENJAMIN JOHNSON, b. 05 Sep 1931; d. 20 Apr 1990, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. JEWELL LASSITER.

Notes for WYATT BENJAMIN JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 28135 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Wyatt Benjamin Obit. Pub. Date: 04/24/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5 Sep 1931, s/o Joel Andrew and Gertie Coats Johnson, h/o Jewell Lassiter Johnson

Name: WYATT BENJAMIN JOHNSON Age: 58 Years Death Date: 20 April 1990 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 September 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: JOHNSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

iv. JUANITA JOHNSON, m. ? HONEYCUTT.

193. GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Dec 1873 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Jan 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES HENRY STEPHENSON 30 Sep 1894 in Home of John Stephenson, JP - Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ALLEN STEPHENSON and JANETTA WILSON. He was born 22 May 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Feb 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GILLIE GREEN PARRISH: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JAMES HENRY STEPHENSON:

Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About JAMES STEPHENSON and GILLIE PARRISH: Marriage: 30 Sep 1894, Home of John Stephenson, JP - Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of GILLIE PARRISH and JAMES STEPHENSON are:

398.	i.	JAMES HOWARD ⁶ STEPHENSON, b. 20 Sep 1895, Johnston County, North
		Carolina; d. 05 Dec 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
200	••	NEXT C

- 399. ii. NELLIE GREEN STEPHENSON, b. 31 May 1897; d. 03 Apr 1985, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.
- 400. iii. WILLIAM LESTER STEPHENSON, b. Abt. 1899, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Aug 1947, Greensboro, North Carolina.
- 401. iv. FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED" STEPHENSON, b. 16 Oct 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Aug 1976, St. Vincents Hospital, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- 402. v. ADA NETTIE STEPHENSON, b. 03 Oct 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Mar 1992, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 403. vi. LETTIE VIOLA STEPHENSON, b. 16 Aug 1904, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jul 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 404. vii. AARON JASPER STEPHENSON, SR., b. 22 Jun 1907; d. 20 May 1969, Greensboro, North Carolina.
- 405. viii. LOUIS ALTON STEPHENSON, SR., b. 16 Jan 1911; d. 29 Dec 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ix. RUTH LILLIE STEPHENSON, b. 01 Nov 1912; d. 11 Jan 1980, Durham, North Carolina; m. DUKE TEW.

Notes for RUTH LILLIE STEPHENSON: TEW, RUTH LILLIE

Death Date: 11 January 1980 Gender: Female Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Age: 67 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 01 November 1912 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: STEPHENSON Social Security Number: 238074800

x. GLADYS STEPHENSON, b. 25 Jan 1915; d. May 1992, Patterson, New Jersey; m. ? SLOUGH.

Notes for GLADYS STEPHENSON: Name: GLADYS SLOUGH SSN: 238-09-5718 Last Residence: 07503 Paterson, Passaic, NJ Born: 25 Jan 1915 Died: May 1992 State (Year) SSN issued: NC (Before 1951)

406. xi. LETHA MOZELLE STEPHENSON, b. 04 Feb 1917; d. 08 Mar 2000, Virginia. xii. IRWIN STEPHENSON.

Notes for IRWIN STEPHENSON: Died as an infant.

194. MARTHA JANE⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1875. She married WILLIAM N. HARPER. He was born 30 May 1874 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Apr 1941 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM N. HARPER: Burial: 17 Apr 1941, Angier Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Child of MARTHA PARRISH and WILLIAM HARPER is:

407. i. LEON JACKSON⁶ HARPER, b. 26 Sep 1901, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 18 Oct 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina.

195. LEWIS HENRY⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Jan 1887 in North Carolina, and died 14 Jul 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NELLIE GREEN JOHNSON 13 Jan 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 17 Apr 1880, and died 28 Aug 1946.

Notes for LEWIS HENRY PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40573 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lewis Henry (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/15/1952 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o Dock/Smithy Parrish, Godwin Cemetery More About LEWIS HENRY PARRISH: Burial: 15 Jul 1952, Godwin Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion Occupation: Farmer

Notes for NELLIE GREEN JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40815 Name (Age): PARRISH, Nellie (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/30/1946 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, w/o L. H. Parrish, Godwin Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Nellie G Parrish Death Date: 28 Aug 1946 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 67

Birth Date: abt. 1879

Race: W

More About NELLIE GREEN JOHNSON: Burial: Godwin Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEWIS PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Henry Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Spouse: Nellie Johnson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1903

Marriage Date: 13 Jan 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEWIS PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON: Marriage: 13 Jan 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEWIS PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON are:

- i. VIOLA⁶ PARRISH, b. Abt. 1906.
- ii. ALONZA PARRISH, b. 20 Sep 1907; d. 29 Dec 1919.

More About ALONZA PARRISH: Burial: Godwin Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

- 408. iii. LEXIE CALVIN PARRISH, b. 09 Sep 1912; d. 27 Mar 1960, Virginia.
 - iv. STELLA PARRISH, b. 05 Sep 1915; d. 25 Oct 1916.

More About STELLA PARRISH: Burial: Godwin Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

- v. EULA E. PARRISH, b. 18 Apr 1918.
- vi. DALLAS ELMOND PARRISH, b. 24 Aug 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Sep 1975, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DALLAS ELMOND PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40174 Name (Age): PARRISH, Dallas E. Obit. Pub. Date: 09/26/1975 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Henry/Nellie Johnson Parrish, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: DALLAS ELMOND PARRISH Death Date: 25 September 1975 Place of Death: Harnett Marriage: Never Married Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Institution: Never Married Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state

More About DALLAS ELMOND PARRISH: Burial: 27 Sep 1975, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Construction

196. RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, *BRITTON*², JAMES¹) was born 16 Aug 1879 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jun 1951 in Willow Springs, Black River, Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BENNETTE WILSON IVEY, son of DANIEL IVEY and MEADIE MCLAMB. He was born 31 Aug 1879 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 1939.

More About RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH PARRISH: Burial: 03 Jun 1951, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Cerebral Apoplexy

More About BENNETTE WILSON IVEY: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of RHODA PARRISH and BENNETTE IVEY are:

- 409. i. EVA GREEN⁶ IVEY, b. 19 Dec 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Jun 1947.
- 410. ii. CRAWFORD CARSON IVEY, b. 30 Nov 1905; d. 11 Nov 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 411. iii. JOEL WILSON IVEY, b. 05 Jul 1907, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Apr 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. BRUEL CALVIN IVEY, b. 27 Oct 1909; d. 30 Mar 1976, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. GRACE JONES; b. 21 Aug 1912; d. 14 Apr 2001.

Notes for BRUEL CALVIN IVEY: IVEY, BRUEL CALVIN

Birth Date: 27 October 1909 Death Date: 30 March 1976 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 66 Years Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Residence: Selma, Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over

More About BRUEL CALVIN IVEY: Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Selma, North Carolina Social Security Number: 242-30-4480

Notes for GRACE JONES: Last Residence: Grifton, Pitt, North Carolina

More About GRACE JONES: Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Selma, North Carolina Social Security Number: 242-60-0115

v. WILEY IVEY, b. 26 Sep 1911; d. 30 Mar 1986, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILEY IVEY: Name: WILEY IVEY Age: 74 Years Death Date: 30 March 1986 Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 September 1911 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: IVEY State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Fuguay Varina, Wake, North Carolina

- 412. vi. VADA A. IVEY, b. 04 Nov 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Aug 2003, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vii. MAY IVEY, b. Abt. 1916.
 - viii. Leta Gold Ivey, b. 10 Jul 1918; m. ? Honeycutt.
- 413. ix. LUNETTE IVEY, b. 19 Jul 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Dec 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.

197. BERNICE HERMAN⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Apr 1882, and died 18 Jan 1938. He married LINA BYRD 19 Dec 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 22 Dec 1891.

More About BERNICE HERMAN PARRISH:

Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About LINA BYRD:

Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BERNICE PARRISH and LINA BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: B H Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Spouse: Lina Byrd Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1909

Marriage Date: 19 Dec 1909 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BERNICE PARRISH and LINA BYRD: Marriage: 19 Dec 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of BERNICE PARRISH and LINA BYRD is:

414. i. RUTH ILENE⁶ PARRISH, b. 27 Jun 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Nov 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina.

198. JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"⁵ PARRISH (*SMITHY GREEN*⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, *BRITTON*², JAMES¹) was born 28 Jul 1884, and died 19 May 1950. He married ESTELLE "HESSIE" PARRISH. She was born 03 May 1890, and died 09 Oct 1963.

Notes for JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 40477 Name (Age): PARRISH, James C. (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/23/1950 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ESTELLE "HESSIE" PARRISH: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES PARRISH and ESTELLE PARRISH are:

- 415. i. JUNIUS DELMA⁶ PARRISH, b. Abt. 1908; d. 1964.
- 416. ii. CLYDA DIXIE PARRISH, b. 05 Sep 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Aug 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 417. iii. LECTOR VIOLA PARRISH, b. 02 Sep 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 20 May 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. THURMAN WILLARD PARRISH, b. 19 Sep 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Dec 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About THURMAN WILLARD PARRISH: Burial: 19 Dec 1955, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Suicide/Gunshot Wound Lower Chest Occupation: Farmer

- 418. v. PAULINE PARRISH, b. Abt. 1923; d. 05 May 2005.
- 419. vi. JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH, JR., b. 23 Mar 1928; d. 22 Jul 1999.

vii. MACK PARRISH.

199. BERTIE DIXIE⁵ PARRISH (*NANCY J.*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1888, and died 30 Jun 1929. She married WILLIAM RAINEY HARGIS 12 Jul 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES HARGIS and MARY HARRIS. He was born 12 Jul 1894 in North Carolina, and died 20 Dec 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM RAINEY HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21395 Name (Age): HARGIS, William Raney (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/22/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, NC

More About WILLIAM RAINEY HARGIS: Burial: 22 Dec 1970, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for BERTIE PARRISH and WILLIAM HARGIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: W R Hargis Gender: Male

Spouse: Bertie Parrish Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 12 Jul 1911 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM HARGIS and BERTIE PARRISH: Marriage: 12 Jul 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BERTIE PARRISH and WILLIAM HARGIS are:

i. PEARL MAE⁶ HARGIS, b. 12 Aug 1912; d. 15 Dec 1978, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PEARL MAE HARGIS: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 21381 Name (Age): HARGIS, Pearl Mae (Miss) (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/19/1978 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, b.8-6-1912, d/o W. Raney/Bertie Parrish Hargis

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Pearl Mae Hargis Death Date: 15 Dec 1978 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 66 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 6 Aug 1912

Residence County: Wake Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1978

 NELLIE NANCY HARGIS, b. 17 Sep 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Nov 1914.

Notes for NELLIE NANCY HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nettie Nancy Hargis Date of Birth: 17 Sep 1914 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie D Parrish Parent2 Name: W R Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 651

More About NELLIE NANCY HARGIS: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

- 420. iii. JULIA IRENE HARGIS, b. 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jul 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. ANNIE RUTH HARGIS, b. 11 Sep 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE RUTH HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Annie Ruth Hargis Date of Birth: 11 Sep 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie Parrish Parent2 Name: W R Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 281

v. MARY EDITH HARGIS, b. 22 Oct 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY EDITH HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Edith Hargis Date of Birth: 22 Oct 1924 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie Parrish Parent2 Name: W R Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 816

vi. VERGIE D. HARGIS, b. 07 May 1926; d. 27 Oct 1926.

More About VERGIE D. HARGIS: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

vii. ESTHER GRAY HARGIS, b. 07 Oct 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ESTHER GRAY HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ester Gray Hargis Date of Birth: 7 Oct 1927 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie Parrish Parent2 Name: W R Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 768

200. ESTHER⁵ PARRISH (*NANCY J.*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 May 1896, and died 05 Apr 1923. She married WALTER FRANKLIN HARGIS 30 Aug 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES HARGIS and MARY HARRIS. He was born 22 Sep 1897 in North Carolina, and died 24 Aug 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ESTHER PARRISH: Burial: Benson's Grove Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About WALTER FRANKLIN HARGIS: Burial: 26 Aug 1971, Benson's Grove Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Prostate with Bone Metastases Occupation: State Employee/Dorothea Dix

Marriage Notes for ESTHER PARRISH and WALTER HARGIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1500073 Date Filed: 08/30/1915 12:00:00 AM Groom: HARGIS, WALTER Bride: PARRISH, ESTHER Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 08/30/1915 Volume: 1915 Page: 73

More About WALTER HARGIS and ESTHER PARRISH: Marriage: 30 Aug 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of ESTHER PARRISH and WALTER HARGIS is:

i. ROY FRANKLIN⁶ HARGIS, b. 29 Apr 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Mar 1960.

More About ROY FRANKLIN HARGIS: Burial: Benson's Grove Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina **201.** ETTA FLORENCE⁵ YOUNG (*EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON, BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Apr 1882, and died 20 Aug 1966. She married ALONZO SANFORD "SANDY" ADAMS, son of JOSEPH ADAMS and ADA PLEASANT. He was born 25 Dec 1882 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 May 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ETTA FLORENCE YOUNG:

Burial: Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

More About ALONZO SANFORD "SANDY" ADAMS: Burial: 29 May 1934, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Heart Attack Occupation: Farmer

Children of ETTA YOUNG and ALONZO ADAMS are:

i. FLOSSIE F.⁶ ADAMS, b. 09 Dec 1906, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 18 Jan 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About FLOSSIE F. ADAMS: Burial: 19 Jan 1927, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

- 421. ii. LOTTIE ANN ADAMS, b. 29 Oct 1914; d. 28 Dec 1980, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 422. iii. ORIE BELLE ADAMS, b. 03 Apr 1921; d. 12 May 1988, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. Melba Lee Adams, b. 11 Jul 1925.

202. BENTON LESTER⁵ YOUNG (*EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Jul 1886 in North Carolina, and died 08 Sep 1937 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married SARAH THOMAS PLEASANT 28 Feb 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN PLEASANT and LOUISA ADAMS. She was born 30 Jun 1890 in North Carolina, and died 07 Feb 1962 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENTON LESTER YOUNG: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lester Young Death Date: 8 Sep 1937 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 51

Birth Date: 1886

Race: White

More About BENTON LESTER YOUNG: Burial: Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for SARAH THOMAS PLEASANT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59377 Name (Age): YOUNG, Sarah Pleasant (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/09/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Angier, NC

More About SARAH THOMAS PLEASANT: Burial: 09 Feb 1962, Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BENTON YOUNG and SARAH PLEASANT: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1908186 Date Filed: 02/21/1908 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, B L Bride: PLESENT, S T Maiden Surname: PLESENT Date of Marriage: 02/28/1908 Volume: 1908 Page: 186

More About BENTON YOUNG and SARAH PLEASANT: Marriage: 28 Feb 1908, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of BENTON YOUNG and SARAH PLEASANT are:

423.	i.	MILLARD FILLMORE ⁶ YOUNG, b. 14 Dec 1908, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 28 Dec 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.
424.	ii.	CLYDA YOUNG, b. 19 Dec 1911, North Carolina; d. 25 May 1985, Raleigh,
		Wake County, North Carolina.
425.	iii.	LETHA MAVIS YOUNG, b. 21 May 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.
		07 Oct 2006, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.
426.	iv.	COLON THOMAS YOUNG, b. 09 Feb 1914, North Carolina; d. 30 Dec 1985.
	v.	CLEO ANN YOUNG, b. 23 Aug 1921, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNSON.
427.	vi.	BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG, b. 31 Mar 1924, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 18 Aug 2007, Lillington, Harnett County, North Carolina.
428.	vii.	EDNA EARL YOUNG, b. North Carolina.
	viii.	WELDON YOUNG, b. North Carolina.

203. LUNDY BERNARD⁵ YOUNG (*EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 31 Mar 1897 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Sep 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married FRANKIE ELIZABETH PRICE 23 Dec 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of SAMUEL PRICE and MARY CLAYTON. She was born 26 Dec 1908, and died 06 Sep 1976 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUNDY BERNARD YOUNG: Name: LUNDY YOUNG Age: 82 Years Death Date: 20 September 1979 Place of Death: Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 31 March 1897 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: YOUNG State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About LUNDY BERNARD YOUNG: Burial: 22 Sep 1979, Montlawn Memorial Gardens, Raleigh, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Occlusion Occupation: Farmer

Notes for FRANKIE ELIZABETH PRICE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Frankie Elizabeth Young Death Date: 9 Sep 1976 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 67 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 26 Dec 1908

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Marriage Notes for LUNDY YOUNG and FRANKIE PRICE: Harnet County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3300303 Date Filed: 12/23/1933 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, L B Bride: PRICE, FRANKIE Maiden Surname: PRICE Date of Marriage: 12/23/1933 Volume: 1933 Page: 303

More About LUNDY YOUNG and FRANKIE PRICE: Marriage: 23 Dec 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LUNDY YOUNG and FRANKIE PRICE are:

- i. WILDA MAE⁶ YOUNG, b. 01 Jul 1936.
- ii. ARTHUR BAZIL YOUNG, b. 15 Jan 1935; m. MARY JOYCE LANGDON, 04 May 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for ARTHUR YOUNG and MARY LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5800212 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, ARTHUR BAZIL Bride: LANGDON, MARY JOYCE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/04/1958 Volume: 1958 Page: 212

More About ARTHUR YOUNG and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 04 May 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 429. iii. BERNARD FRANKLIN YOUNG, b. 20 May 1938.
 - iv. ELEANOR FRANCIS YOUNG, b. 11 Sep 1939; m. GERALD EDWARD WHITTINGTON, 17 Jul 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 16 Feb 1940.

Marriage Notes for ELEANOR YOUNG and GERALD WHITTINGTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5900196 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: WHITTINGTON, GERALD EDWARD Bride: YOUNG, ELEANOR FRANCES Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/17/1959 Volume: 1959 Page: 196

More About GERALD WHITTINGTON and ELEANOR YOUNG: Marriage: 17 Jul 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina

204. LILLA MAE⁵ YOUNG (*EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 28 May 1899 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jun 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CLARENCE CEPHUS ADAMS 23 Dec 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES ADAMS and MAMIE MATTHEWS. He was born Abt. 1902.

More About LILLA MAE YOUNG: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Cardiac Death

More About CLARENCE CEPHUS ADAMS: Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for LILLA YOUNG and CLARENCE ADAMS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2200001 Date Filed: 12/23/1922 12:00:00 AM Groom: ADAMS, C C Bride: YOUNG, LILLA Maiden Surname: YOUNG Date of Marriage: 12/23/1922 Volume: 1922 Page: 1

More About CLARENCE ADAMS and LILLA YOUNG: Marriage: 23 Dec 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LILLA YOUNG and CLARENCE ADAMS are:

- i. ELLEN MAXINE⁶ ADAMS, b. 30 Sep 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. EDITH EARL ADAMS, b. 26 Mar 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. MINNIE F. ADAMS, b. 03 Aug 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. HILDA MAE ADAMS, b. 28 Feb 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- V. CURTIS FRANKLIN ADAMS, b. 12 Oct 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 m. JUDITH JACKSON WHEELER, 27 Jun 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 b. 07 May 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for CURTIS ADAMS and JUDITH WHEELER:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6500002 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: ADAMS, CURTIS FRANKLIN Bride: WHEELER, JUDITH JACKSON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/27/1965 Volume: 1965 Page: 2

More About CURTIS ADAMS and JUDITH WHEELER: Marriage: 27 Jun 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina

205. JAMES ALLISON⁵ LANGDON, SR. (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1883 in North Carolina, and died 23 Nov 1960. He married (1) ELLA GREEN MCGEE 19 Mar 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of YOUNG MCGEE and CATHERINE JOHNSON. She was born 1883, and died 1908. He married (2) ALICE A. PLEASANT 24 Feb 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOSEPH PLEASANT and SARAH STEPHENSON. She was born 27 Oct 1889, and died 31 Aug 1960.

More About JAMES ALLISON LANGDON, SR.: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and ELLA MCGEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Allison Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Ella G Mcgee Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 19 Mar 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archiv

More About JAMES LANGDON and ELLA MCGEE: Marriage: 19 Mar 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ALICE A. PLEASANT: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and ALICE PLEASANT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000 Name: J A Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Alice Pleasant Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 24 Feb 1909 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and ALICE PLEASANT: Marriage: 24 Feb 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES LANGDON and ELLA MCGEE is:

430. i. JOSEPH CLAYBORN⁶ LANGDON, SR., b. 17 Apr 1906, North Carolina; d. 09 Sep 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of JAMES LANGDON and ALICE PLEASANT are:

- 431. ii. SUSAN ELSIE⁶ LANGDON, b. 13 Dec 1909, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 27 Aug 1994, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JAMES ROY LANGDON, b. 15 Oct 1911, Johnston County, North Carolina; d.
 12 Dec 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ELMA BOOTH; b. 24 Sep
 1922, Wayne County, North Carolina; d. 05 Apr 2002, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ROY LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record December 12, 2003

J. Roy Langdon, 92

James Roy Langdon, 92, of 2695 Johnston County Road, Coats, died Friday at Good Hope Hospital in Erwin.

He was born Oct. 15, 1911, to the late James Allison and Alice Pleasant Langdon. He was preceded in death by his wife, Elma Booth Langdon. Mr. Langdon retired in the retail store business. He was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II. He was a member of Banner Post 109 American Legion and Angier 686 Masonic Lodge.

Funeral services will be held Sunday at 2 p.m. at Coats Baptist Church by the Rev. Jesse Mooney. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Survivors include a brother, J.A. Langdon and wife Laura of Dunn; a sister,

Josephine L. Bullard of Angier; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends Saturday from 6 to 8 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats and other times at the home of J.A. and Laura Langdon, 1474 Turlington Road, Dunn.

More About JAMES ROY LANGDON: Burial: 14 Dec 2003, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Military service: WW II Veteran Occupation: Retail Store Owner

Notes for ELMA BOOTH: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 7, 2002

COATS -- Mrs. Elma Booth Langdon, 79, of 2695 County Line Road, died Friday in her home. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker and a member of Coats Baptist Church where she was a member of the choir for 38 years.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Coats Baptist Church by the Rev. Jesse Mooney. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by her husband, James R. Langdon. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats.

Copyright 2002, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 780671

More About ELMA BOOTH: Burial: 08 Apr 2002, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

432.	iv.	MERCHANT COLON LANGDON, b. 17 Aug 1914, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 18 Apr 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- v. CLYDA LANGDON, d. Infancy.
- 433. vi. JUDD LEE LANGDON, b. 15 Apr 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 23 Aug 1978, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 434. vii. MAVIS AILEEN LANGDON, b. 05 Dec 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Sep 1983, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 435. viii. ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH" LANGDON, b. 16 Feb 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 10 Aug 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 436. ix. JOSEPHINE LANGDON, b. 26 Feb 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 15 Sep 2004, Durham County, North Carolina.
- 437. x. RUTH ELDER LANGDON, b. 01 Sep 1927; d. 13 Jun 2000, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 438. xi. JAMES ALLISON LANGDON, JR., b. 05 Jul 1929.

206. CARRIE A.⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 May 1885 in North Carolina, and died 05 Dec 1968 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married RILEY MELVIN PLEASANTS 08 Nov 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOHN PLEASANT and MARGARET CUTTS. He was born 23 Aug 1879, and died 03 Jul 1966 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARRIE A. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41837 Name (Age): PLEASANTS, Carrie Langdon (Mrs.) (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/10/1968 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

Name: PLEASANTS, CARRIE

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Date of Death: December 05, 1968 Sex: Female Race: White Age: 83 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1968

More About CARRIE A. LANGDON: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for RILEY MELVIN PLEASANTS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41232 Name (Age): PLEASANT, Riley Melvin (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/05/1966 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. John Pleasant - Pleasant Grove Twp. -- Angier

Unknown Newspaper 07/1966

Riley Melvin Pleasant, 86, died Sunday at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. He was a retired farmer and had served five terms on the Board of Commissioners of Johnston County. Funeral services will be conducted Monday at 4 p.m. at the Bethel Primitive Baptist Church by Elder T. Floyd Adams and Elder Jack Hawkins. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Carrie Langdon Pleasants; four sons, Jarvis M. Pleasants of Angier, J. Gerald Pleasants of Durham, R. Clyde Pleasants of Raleigh, and Alton B. Pleasants of South Boston, Va.; three daughters, Mrs. Marie P. Stephenson of Angier, Mrs. Ada P. Mooneyham of Raleigh, and Mrs. Olene P. Book of Mt. Dora, Fla.; 13 grandchildren and two great grandchildren.

More About RILEY MELVIN PLEASANTS: Burial: 04 Jul 1966, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CARRIE LANGDON and RILEY PLEASANTS: Document Detail

Certificate Number: 1903144 Date Filed: 11/05/1903 12:00:00 AM Groom: PLEASANT, R M Bride: LANGDON, CARO A Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 11/08/1903 Volume: 1903 Page: 144 Image: Not Avail.

439.

More About RILEY PLEASANTS and CARRIE LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Nov 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CARRIE LANGDON and RILEY PLEASANTS are:

- i. JARVIS MARION⁶ PLEASANTS, b. 01 Nov 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 29 Jun 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JOHN GERALD PLEASANTS, b. 09 Nov 1906; d. 23 Nov 1980, Durham, North Carolina; m. MACIE WILLIAMS, 28 Dec 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN GERALD PLEASANTS: Name: JOHN GERALD PLEASANTS Age: 74 Years Death Date: 23 November 1980 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 09 November 1906 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PLEASANTS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Chapel Hill (P), Orange, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN PLEASANTS and MACIE WILLIAMS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3200065 Date Filed: 12/27/1932 12:00:00 AM Groom: PLEASANT, JOHN GERALD Bride: WILLIAMS, MACIE Maiden Surname: WILLIAMS Date of Marriage: 12/28/1932 Volume: 1932 Page: 65

More About JOHN PLEASANTS and MACIE WILLIAMS: Marriage: 28 Dec 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina

- iii. RILEY CLYDE PLEASANTS, b. Abt. 1909.
- iv. CLAUDIA ELEANOR PLEASANTS, b. Abt. 1911; d. Jun 1919.

Notes for CLAUDIA ELEANOR PLEASANTS: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 41188 Name (Age): PLEASANT, Claudia Eleanor (8) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/27/1919 Other Pub. Info.: d/o R.M./Carrie Pleasant -- Family Cemetery in Pleasant Grove Twp.

More About CLAUDIA ELEANOR PLEASANTS: Burial: Family Cemetery

- v. ALTON B. PLEASANTS, b. Abt. 1918.
- 440. vi. CARRIE MARIE PLEASANTS, b. Abt. 1922.
- 441. vii. ADA PLEASANTS, b. 03 Jan 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Sep 1993, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - viii. SUSIE OLENE PLEASANTS, b. Abt. 1928; m. KENNETH WILLIAM BOOK.

207. MARY IDA⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Sep

1887 in North Carolina, and died 1921. She married WILLIAM WALTER STEWART 17 Dec 1905 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 12 Mar 1884, and died 04 Jul 1973 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

More About MARY IDA LANGDON: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIAM WALTER STEWART: STEWART, WILLIAM

Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: Other Institutions Death Date: July 04, 1973 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 89 Years 00 Months 00 Days Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

More About WILLIAM WALTER STEWART: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About WILLIAM STEWART and MARY LANGDON: Marriage: 17 Dec 1905, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MARY LANGDON and WILLIAM STEWART are:

i. INFANT SON⁶ STEWART, b. 13 Mar 1907; d. 13 Mar 1907.

More About INFANT SON STEWART: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. INFANT DAUGHTER STEWART.

More About INFANT DAUGHTER STEWART: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 442. iii. PEARL STEWART, b. 15 Sep 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Dec 2004, Goldsboro, North Carolina.
 - iv. WADE H. STEWART, b. 08 Mar 1912; d. May 1980, Newport News, Virginia.

Notes for WADE H. STEWART: Social Security Death Index

Name: Wade Stewart SSN:

Last Residence: 23605 Newport News, Newport News City, Virginia, United States of America Born: 8 Mar 1912 Last Benefit: 23605 Newport News, Newport News City, Virginia, United States of America Died: May 1980 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About WADE H. STEWART: Burial: Parklawn Memorial Park, Hampton, Virginia

443. v. JOSEPH DAILEY STEWART, b. 18 Nov 1915; d. 27 Jan 1997.

444. vi. CARLIS CALVIN STEWART, b. 03 Mar 1918; d. 18 Mar 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

208. JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Nov 1889 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Mar 1965 in Wake Memorial Hospital, Wake County, Raleigh, North Carolina. She married MARION BENTON PLEASANT, SR. 14 Feb 1909 in At home of bride's father, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH PLEASANT and SARAH STEPHENSON. He was born 17 Apr 1887 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Feb 1967 in In Home near Angier, Johnston Co., North Carolina.

Notes for JULIA FRANCES LANGDON: Unknown Newspaper 03/1965

Mrs. Julia Frances Langdon Pleasant, 75, of Angier, died Monday. Funeral services were held at 3 p.m., Tuesday at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church, of which she was a member, with Elder C. P. Harward officiating, assisted by Elder T. F. Adams. Burial was in Montlawn Memorial Park in Raleigh.

Surviviors include her husband, M. B. Pleasant; seven daughters, Mrs. Gladys langdon and Mrs. Leola Lassiter, both of Smithfield, Mrs. Susan Ogburn and Mrs. Maxine Denning, both of Angier, Miss Christine Pleasant of the home, Mrs. Rachel Peterson of Harrell and Mrs. Doris Barnes of Fayetteville; three sons, Willard Pleasant of Raleigh, Joseph and M. B. Pleasant, Jr., both of Angier; two brothers, Lexie and Delma Langdon, both of Angier; two sisters, Mrs. Carrie Pleasant and Mrs. Ethel Parrish, both of Angier; and 29 grandchildren.

More About JULIA FRANCES LANGDON: Burial: 22 Mar 1965, Montlawn Memorial Park Cemetery, Wake Co., Raleigh, North Carolina

Notes for MARION BENTON PLEASANT, SR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41223 Name (Age): PLEASANT, Marion Benton (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/17/1967 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James Joseph/Sarah Stephenson -- Angier (P.G. Twp.)

Name: MARION PLEASANT Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, NC Born: 17 Apr 1887 Died: Feb 1967 State (Year) SSN issued: NC (Before 1951)

More About MARION BENTON PLEASANT, SR.: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park Cemetery, Wake Co., Raleigh, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JULIA LANGDON and MARION PLEASANT: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1909136 Date Filed: 01/15/1909 12:00:00 AM Groom: PLEASANT, M B Bride: LANGDON, JULIA Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 02/14/1909 Volume: 1909 Page: 136

More About MARION PLEASANT and JULIA LANGDON: Marriage: 14 Feb 1909, At home of bride's father, North Carolina

Children of JULIA LANGDON and MARION PLEASANT are:

445.	i.	LELA GLADYS ⁶ PLEASANT, b. 27 Sep 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina;
		d. 08 Aug 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.
446.	ii.	LEOLA FRANCES "BILLIE" PLEASANT, b. 03 Aug 1914, Johnston County,
		North Carolina; d. 27 May 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
447.	iii.	WILLIARD CORBETT PLEASANT, b. 08 Jun 1916.
	iv.	SUSAN GERTRUDE PLEASANT, b. 11 May 1918; m. LEONARD IRA OGBURN,
		25 Dec 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 12 Nov 1915; d. 20 Aug
		1985, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
		Notes for LEONARD IRA OGBURN:
		North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996
		Name: Leonard Ira Ogburn
		Death Date: 20 Aug 1985
		Death City: Raleigh
		Death County: Wake
		Death State: North Carolina
		Death Age: 69
		Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 12 Nov 1915 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: O Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Marriage Notes for SUSAN PLEASANT and LEONARD OGBURN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Leonard Ogburn Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Spouse: Susan Pleasant Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1940

Marriage Date: 25 Dec 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEONARD OGBURN and SUSAN PLEASANT: Marriage: 25 Dec 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

- v. MABEL CHRISTINE PLEASANT, b. 29 Jun 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 448. vi. JOSEPH MARION PLEASANT, b. 22 Aug 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 449. vii. MARY MAXINE PLEASANT, b. 17 May 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Aug 1978.
- 450. viii. RACHEL ELIZABETH PLEASANT, b. 23 Apr 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 13 Nov 2004, Wilmington, North Carolina.
 - ix. DORIS ETHELYNE PLEASANT, b. 06 Aug 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JAMES JASPER BARNES, JR., 24 Sep 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DORIS PLEASANT and JAMES BARNES:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5400007 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BARNES JR, JAMES JASPER Bride: PLEASANT, DORIS ETHELYNE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/24/1954 Volume: 1954 Page: 7

More About JAMES BARNES and DORIS PLEASANT: Marriage: 24 Sep 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina

451. x. MARION BENTON PLEASANT, JR., b. 14 Jun 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Jul 2006, Harnett County, North Carolina.

209. MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 May 1892 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 21 Dec 1982 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married EDDIE LESTER PARRISH 13 Nov 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of CALVIN PARRISH and MARY BYRD. He was born 23 Aug 1886 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Oct 1965 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARGARET ETHEL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40382 Name (Age): PARRISH, Ethel L. (Mrs.) (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1982 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, Bethel PBC Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Margaret Ethel Parrish Death Date: 21 Dec 1982 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 90 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 27 May 1892 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett

Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

Unknown Newspaper 12/1982

Mrs. Ethel L. Parrish, 90, died Tuesday. Funeral 2:30 p.m. Thursday, Overby-Johnson Funeral Home Chapel. Burial, Bethel Primitive Church cemetery, Route 2, Angier.

Surviving: daughters, Mrs. Rebeth P. Mitchell and Mrs. Joyce Carter, both of Route 2, Angier, Mrs. Thelma P. Mason of Coats, Mrs. Audrey Burchette and Mrs. Marva Lee Whittington, both of Raleigh; sons, Raeford Parrish of Route 1, Angier, Rupert Parrish of Route 1, Benson; 20 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren.

Family at funeral home, 7-9 p.m. today, and at other times at the home of Mrs. Rebeth Mitchell, Route 2, Angier.

More About MARGARET ETHEL LANGDON: Burial: 23 Dec 1982, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About EDDIE LESTER PARRISH: Burial: 13 Oct 1965, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for MARGARET LANGDON and EDDIE PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: E L Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Ethel Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 13 Nov 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

452.

More About EDDIE PARRISH and MARGARET LANGDON: Marriage: 13 Nov 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARGARET LANGDON and EDDIE PARRISH are:

- i. INFANT⁶ PARRISH, b. 25 Aug 1911, North Carolina; d. 25 Aug 1911.
- ii. REBETH ARA PARRISH, b. 20 Aug 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. GOLDA MAY PARRISH, b. 14 Jun 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 10 Mar 1924, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

More About GOLDA MAY PARRISH: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Septicemia following Intestinal Obstruction/Pneumonia/Appendicitis

- 453. iv. THELMA ELIZABETH PARRISH, b. 16 Apr 1916, North Carolina; d. 21 Jan 1994, Raleigh, North Carolina / Rex Hospital.
- 454. v. JOSEPH RUPERT PARRISH, b. 07 Dec 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 May 1999, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 455. vi. EDDIE RAEFORD PARRISH, b. 07 Dec 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 22 Mar 2007, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 456. vii. ETHEL AUDREY PARRISH, b. 01 Dec 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 29 May 1998, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 457. viii. MARVA LEE PARRISH, b. 21 Jun 1926, North Carolina.
- 458. ix. HELEN JOYCE PARRISH, b. 17 Oct 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina.

210. DESTER ALONZO⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Mar 1900 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LECTOR CORINA MATTHEWS 22 Apr 1918 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of AUGUSTUN MATTHEWS and LOUISA PLEASANT. She was born 25 Apr 1900 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 02 Dec 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DESTER ALONZO LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30255 Name (Age): LANGDON, Dester A. (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/01/1955 Other Pub. Info.: s/o J. M./Sallie Ann Cobb -- Angier

Dunn Daily Record 8/25/2004

Couples Celebrate 62 Years

Approximately 75 members of the Dester and Lector Langdon families of Barclaysville gathered to honor three family members on their 62nd wedding anniversaries. Honored were Brookie and Elbert Tripp who were married on April 11, 1942, Daywood and Frances Langdon who were married on June 21, 1942 and Berlene and Earl Ennis who were married on Aug. 12, 1942. Mrs. Tripp, Mr. Langdon and Mrs. Ennis are siblings. A short program on 1942, a song by Angela Oliver and a video of Langdon memories were presented.

More About DESTER ALONZO LANGDON: Burial: 01 Apr 1955, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cancer Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LECTOR CORINA MATTHEWS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lector Corina Langdon Death Date: 2 Dec 1995 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 95 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 25 Apr 1900

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Matthews Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About LECTOR CORINA MATTHEWS: Burial: Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About DESTER LANGDON and LECTOR MATTHEWS: Marriage: 22 Apr 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina Children of DESTER LANGDON and LECTOR MATTHEWS are:

- 459. i. DREXAL ALONZO "BUD"⁶ LANGDON, b. 16 Apr 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Nov 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 460. ii. BROOKIE ALLENE LANGDON, b. 16 Nov 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 11 Oct 2007, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 461. iii. DAYWOOD EARN LANGDON, b. 16 Nov 1922.
- 462. iv. BERLENE LECTOR LANGDON, b. 23 Jan 1926.
- 463. v. DEVAUL GUSTON LANGDON, b. 22 Dec 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Aug 2004, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 464. vi. DANVILLE JOSEPH LANGDON, b. 22 Dec 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Feb 1999, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - Vii. DON RAY LANGDON, b. 05 Jun 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. REVA CAROL BROADWELL, 27 Sep 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DON LANGDON and REVA BROADWELL: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5200074 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DON RAY Bride: BROADWELL, REVA CAROL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/27/1952 Volume: 1952 Page: 74

More About DON LANGDON and REVA BROADWELL: Marriage: 27 Sep 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina

viii. BRENDA JOYCE LANGDON, b. 10 Nov 1941.

211. LEXIE BRITTON⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Jul 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 26 Mar 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MABEL BARNES 24 Dec 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN BARNES and FLORA WEEKS. She was born 12 Sep 1906 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jan 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEXIE BRITTON LANGDON: LANGDON, LEXIE BRITTON

Death Date: 26 March 1981 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 77 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 02 July 1903 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About LEXIE BRITTON LANGDON: Burial: 28 Mar 1981, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for MABEL BARNES: News and Observer

January 29, 2003

Mrs. Mabel Barnes Langdon, 96, of Langdon Road, died Monday at Good Hope Hospital in Erwin. Funeral services will be 11 a.m. Thursday at Plainview Presbyterian Church, Angier. Officiating will be Pastor John Meacham and Dr. Jamie Ashmore. Burial will follow in Lakeside Memorial Gardens. Mrs. Langdon was born September 12, 1906 in Harnett County to the late Lewis and Flora Weeks Barnes. She was preceded in death by her husband, Lexie B. Langdon, and sons, Cecil Langdon and O. Max Langdon. Mrs. Langdon was a member of Plainview Presbyterian Church and was a homemaker. Surviving: daughter and son-inlaw, Sue L. and Ken Johnson of Angier; seven grandchildren, Marilyn Woodell, Amelia Pleasant, Todd Johnson, Troy Johnson, Drew Langdon, Steve Langdon, and Penny Hoglund; five greatgrandchildren, Lisa Phillips, Langdon Pleasant, Brittany Langdon, Carmen Langdon, and Alek Wimberly. Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats 7-9 p.m. Wednesday and other times at the home of Ken and Sue L. Johnson, Langdon Road, Angier, NC.

More About MABEL BARNES: Burial: 30 Jan 2003, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEXIE LANGDON and MABEL BARNES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2500134 Date Filed: 12/24/1925 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, LEXIE Bride: BARNES, MABEL Maiden Surname: BARNES Date of Marriage: 12/24/1925 Volume: 1925 Page: 134 More About LEXIE LANGDON and MABEL BARNES: Marriage: 24 Dec 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LEXIE LANGDON and MABEL BARNES are:

i. CECIL EDWARD⁶ LANGDON, b. 15 Mar 1928; d. 30 Aug 1992, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina; m. BOBBIE KING, 05 Mar 1949; b. 16 Sep 1932.

Notes for CECIL EDWARD LANGDON: Name: CECIL EDWARD LANGDON Age: 64 Years Death Date: 30 August 1992 Place of Death: Garner, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 March 1928 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Garner, Wake, North Carolina

More About CECIL EDWARD LANGDON: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CECIL LANGDON and BOBBIE KING: Marriage: 05 Mar 1949

ii. OMAX LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1930; d. 18 Jul 1981, Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for OMAX LANGDON: LANGDON, OMAX

Death Date: 18 July 1981 Gender: Male Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 50 Years Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 19 July 1930 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON Place of Injury: Resident Institution

More About OMAX LANGDON: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

465. iii. FANNIE SUE LANGDON, b. 22 May 1934.

212. DELMA SAMUEL⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 May 1906 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 17 Aug 1973 in Raleigh, North Carolina. He married ALVA MAE PARTIN, daughter of CHARLIE PARTIN and TEMPIE YOUNG. She was born 01 Dec 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 11 Feb 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DELMA SAMUEL LANGDON: LANGDON, DELMA

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: , Harnett Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: August 17, 1973 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 67 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

More About DELMA SAMUEL LANGDON: Burial: 19 Aug 1973, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Hepatic Failure Occupation: Merchant/Farmer

Notes for ALVA MAE PARTIN: LANGDON, ALVA

Death Date: 05 February 1995 Gender: Female Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 86 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 01 December 1908 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARTIN

More About ALVA MAE PARTIN: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DELMA LANGDON and ALVA PARTIN are:

i. WALTER LEE⁶ LANGDON, b. 01 Dec 1930; d. 25 Jan 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WALTER LEE LANGDON: Cause of Death: Unknown - Found dead in bed.

- 466. ii. SMITH FLEMING LANGDON, b. 17 Aug 1932.
- 467. iii. TEMPIE ANN LANGDON, b. 15 Mar 1934; d. 06 Mar 1993, Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina.
- 468. iv. JOSEPH MONROE LANGDON, b. 15 Dec 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina;d. 19 Mar 1986, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

213. ELLIS⁵ LANGDON (*BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Aug 1882 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Oct 1962 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BESSIE FLORENCE STEWART 13 Sep 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of HINTON STEWART and LOUCHESTER STEWART. She was born 17 Mar 1887 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 16 Feb 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ELLIS LANGDON: Burial: 11 Oct 1962, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for BESSIE FLORENCE STEWART: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30261 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ellis (Mrs.) (93) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/20/1981 Other Pub. Info.: native: Harnett Co. - d/o Hinton/Louchester Stewart -- Bethsaida Ch Cem --Coats

LANGDON, BESSIE FLORENCE

Death Date: 16 February 1981 Gender: Female Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 93 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 17 March 1887 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: STEWART

More About BESSIE FLORENCE STEWART: Burial: 19 Feb 1981, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELLIS LANGDON and BESSIE STEWART: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ellis Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Spouse: Bessie F Stewart Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1903

Marriage Date: 13 Sep 1903 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ELLIS LANGDON and BESSIE STEWART: Marriage: 13 Sep 1903, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ELLIS LANGDON and BESSIE STEWART are:

469. i. BERTHA MAE⁶ LANGDON, b. 12 Jul 1904; d. 23 Sep 1988.

470. ii. NORA LEE LANGDON, b. 09 Feb 1906; d. 29 Jul 1998.

iii. TALMAGE H. LANGDON, b. 01 Jul 1908, North Carolina; d. 02 Sep 1982, Silver Creek, Floyd County, Georgia; m. INEZ WILKINS, 22 Dec 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 22 Dec 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Feb 1987, Silver Creek, Floyd County, Georgia.

Notes for TALMAGE H. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30399

Name (Age): LANGDON, Talmadge H. (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/03/1982 Other Pub. Info.: d. Silver Creek, Ga --- h/o Inez Wilkins -- Oakland Hgts. Cem., Smithfield -- Georgia

Social Security Death Index

Name: Talmadge Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 30173 Silver Creek, Floyd, Georgia, United States of America Born: 1 Jul 1908 Last Benefit: 30173 Silver Creek, Floyd, Georgia, United States of America Died: Sep 1982 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Georgia Deaths, 1919-98

Name: Talmadge H Langdon Death Date: 02 Sep 1982 County of Death: Floyd Gender: M Race: W Age: 74 years County of Residence: Floyd Certificate: 029964 Date Filed: 03 Sep 1982

More About TALMAGE H. LANGDON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for INEZ WILKINS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30286 Name (Age): LANGDON, Inea Wilkins (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/20/1987 Other Pub. Info.: b. JC -- d/o James Thomas/Corrina Wilkins -- Oakland Heights Cem., Smithfield -- Rome, Ga

Social Security Death Index

Name: Inez W. Langdon

SSN: Last Residence: 30173 Silver Creek, Floyd, Georgia, United States of America Born: 22 Dec 1913 Died: 17 Feb 1987 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

Georgia Deaths, 1919-98

Name: Inez W Langdon Death Date: 17 Feb 1987 County of Death: Floyd Gender: F Race: W Age: 73 years County of Residence: Floyd Certificate: 007470 Date Filed: 09 Mar 1987

More About INEZ WILKINS: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for TALMAGE LANGDON and INEZ WILKINS: Johnston County Register of Deeds, Smithfield, NC (Info from Virgiia Monday)

Certificate of Marriage: Book 1933, page 873 Husband's Full Name: T. H. Langdon Date and place of birth: not indicated, age 25 Residence: Dunn, NC Husband's Father: Ellis Langdon the father living and resident of Coats, NC Husband's Mother: Bessie Langdon the mother living and resident of Coats, NC Bride's Full Name: Inez Wilkins Date and place of birth: not indicated, age 20 Residence: Selma, NC Bride's Father: J.T. Wilkins the father living and resident of Selma, NC Bride's Mother: the mother living and resident of Selma, NC Date of marriage: 22 Dec 1933 Place of marriage: Selma, Johnston County, NC Name and title of person performing ceremony: William J. Crain, Baptist Minister Witnesses: J.T. Wilkins, Mildred Perkins and Mrs. W.J. Crain (all of Selma, NC)

(Written consent of J.T. Wilkins, the father of Inez Wilkins---:signed 19 Dec 1933 by Christine Brody, Deputy Register of Deeds)

More About TALMAGE LANGDON and INEZ WILKINS: Marriage: 22 Dec 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. ALVIS HINTON LANGDON, b. 08 Nov 1910; d. 02 Sep 1994, Fayetteville, North Carolina.

Notes for ALVIS HINTON LANGDON: Name: ALVIS HINTON LANGDON Age: 83 Years Death Date: 02 September 1994 Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 08 November 1910 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 3, 1994

OBITUARIES

Deceased Name: Alvis Hinton Langdon of Fayetteville, died Friday. He was the former owner of T&L Auto Parts.

Copyright 1994, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 456798

- 471. v. MYRTLE LANGDON, b. 02 Feb 1913; d. 07 Oct 2000.
 - vi. JARVIS H. LANGDON, b. 04 Mar 1915; d. 12 Dec 2003, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. MARGUERITE "GEET" JOHNSON; b. 06 Jan 1913; d. 09 Oct 2003.

Notes for JARVIS H. LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 14, 2003 Jarvis Langdon, 88, of Fayetteville, died Friday, Dec. 12, 2003, in Highland House Nursing Home. Mr. Langdon formerly owned and operated T and L Auto Parts. He was a member of First Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. today in Rogers and Breece Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. A. Edward Beddingfield Jr. Burial will be in Lafayette Memorial Park.

Mr. Langdon is survived by two brothers, Ernis Langdon of Dunn and Roy Stewart of Fayetteville. The family will receive friends today from 12:45 to 1:45 p.m. at the funeral home. Memorials may be made to First Baptist Church, 201 Anderson St., Fayetteville, NC 28301.

Copyright 2003, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 916208

More About JARVIS H. LANGDON: Burial: 14 Dec 2003, Lafayette Memorial Park

Notes for MARGUERITE "GEET" JOHNSON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 10, 2003

Mrs. Marguerite Johnson "Geet" Langdon, 90, of Fayetteville, died Thursday, Oct. 9, 2003. Mrs. Langdon was a member of First Baptist Church and Highland Garden Club. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Saturday in Rogers and Breece Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. A. Edward Beddingfield Jr. Burial will be in Lafayette Memorial Park.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by her husband, Jarvis H. Langdon of Fayetteville; and two brothers, Ellis Johnson of Fayetteville and Caswell Johnson of Lillington.

Copyright 2003, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 903963

More About MARGUERITE "GEET" JOHNSON: Burial: 11 Oct 2003, Lafayette Memorial Park

- vii. LOLA ALICE LANGDON, b. 30 May 1917.
- 472. viii. OLLIE KARON LANGDON, b. 02 Jun 1919; d. 29 Nov 1992, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 473. ix. RALPH HARDING LANGDON, b. 01 Mar 1921; d. 15 Sep 1997.
- 474. x. ERNIS HARMON LANGDON, b. 17 Mar 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Dec 2007, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 475. xi. GERALDINE LANGDON, b. 24 Jul 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 25 Aug 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 476. xii. ROY STEWART LANGDON, b. 23 Aug 1927.

214. MALCOM THOMAS⁵ LANGDON (*BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Oct 1885, and died 03 Aug 1971 in Wake County North Carolina. He married ADA FRANCES BYRD. She was born 16 Aug 1896, and died 26 Dec 1960 in Surry County, North Carolina.

Notes for MALCOM THOMAS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30343 Name (Age): LANGDON, Malcom Thomas (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/06/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Malcolm Langdon Death Date: 3 Aug 1971 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1961 Death Age: 85

Birth Date: 1886

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MALCOM THOMAS LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ADA FRANCES BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30213 Name (Age): LANGDON, Ada Frances Byrd (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/30/1960 Other Pub. Info.: w/o M. Thomas, Angier NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ada F Langdon Death Date: 26 Dec 1960 Death County: Surry Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 64

Birth Date: 1896

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ADA FRANCES BYRD: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of MALCOM LANGDON and ADA BYRD is:

477. i. GRAHAM MALCOM⁶ LANGDON, b. 21 May 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.

215. MERRITT ELDRIDGE⁵ LANGDON (*BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Mar 1888, and died 19 Sep 1949. He married ROSA STEPHENSON. She was born Abt. 1894, and died 18 Jan 1922.

Notes for MERRITT ELDRIDGE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30337 Name (Age): LANGDON, M. E. (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/20/1949 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery -- Willow Spring

More About MERRITT ELDRIDGE LANGDON: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1313/SR 1312, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Saw Mill Laborer

Notes for ROSA STEPHENSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rosa Langdon Death Date: 18 Jan 1922 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 28

Birth Date: 1894

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Children of MERRITT LANGDON and ROSA STEPHENSON are:

- 478. i. ALTON WADE⁶ LANGDON, b. 25 Jun 1913; d. 15 Dec 1969, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 479. ii. ELMER ELDRIDGE LANGDON, b. 18 Aug 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ALMA EDNA LANGDON, b. 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALMA EDNA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alma Edna Langdon Date of Birth: 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Merritt Parent2 Name: Rosa Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1640

216. DESSIE R.⁵ LANGDON (*BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Jul 1894, and died 09 Feb 1947. She married JESSE E. STEPHENSON 30 Jan 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of NEWITT STEPHENSON and ELLA HOLLAND. He was born 12 Nov 1888, and died 06 Oct 1952.

Notes for DESSIE R. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48642 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Dessie R. (52) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/11/1947 Other Pub. Info.: nr. Benson, d/o D.H. and Pollyanna Stephenson, St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery

More About DESSIE R. LANGDON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JESSE E. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48776 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Jesse E. (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/07/1952 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Grove Twp., s/o Newitt and Hawkins Stephenson, bur. St. Mary's Ch. Cem.

More About JESSE E. STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for DESSIE LANGDON and JESSE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: J E Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1910

Spouse: Dessie Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1910

Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JESSE STEPHENSON and DESSIE LANGDON: Marriage: 30 Jan 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of DESSIE LANGDON and JESSE STEPHENSON are:

 ESTHER⁶ STEPHENSON, b. 25 Jun 1911; d. 23 Jun 1990, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD, 30 Jan 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 17 Mar 1905; d. 23 Nov 1973, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ESTHER STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41891 Name (Age): POLLARD, Esther S. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/26/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-25-1911 JC - d/o Jesse/Bessie Langdon Stephenson wid/o Arthur E. - St. Mary's Grove Ch Cem

Name: ESTHER STEPHENSON POLLARD Age: 78 Years Death Date: 23 June 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 June 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ESTHER STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41868 Name (Age): POLLARD, Arthur Elmond Obit. Pub. Date: 11/27/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o R.R./Betty Parrish Pollard

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Arthur Pollard Death Date: 23 Nov 1973 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1963 Death Age: 68

Birth Date: 1905

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Institution: Mental Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Arthur Pollard SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 17 Mar 1905 Died: Nov 1973 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About ARTHUR ELMOND POLLARD: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ESTHER STEPHENSON and ARTHUR POLLARD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A E Pollard Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: Esther Stephenson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARTHUR POLLARD and ESTHER STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Jan 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

480.	ii.	ELSIE IRENE STEPHENSON, b. 01 May 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina;
		d. 23 Mar 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.

- 481. iii. PAULINE STEPHENSON, b. 14 Mar 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Aug 2006, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. HERSEL E. STEPHENSON, b. 12 May 1926; d. 03 May 1927.

More About HERSEL E. STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. MAXINE STEPHENSON, b. 17 Dec 1928; d. 02 Jul 1929.

More About MAXINE STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

217. VADA BELL⁵ LANGDON (*BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Nov 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Aug 1985 in Harnett County,

North Carolina. She married FLOYD GRIMES HARDEE 21 Nov 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN HARDEE and DELIA GRIMES. He was born 16 Apr 1901, and died 07 Oct 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VADA BELL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21278 Name (Age): HARDEE, Vada Langdon (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/09/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-4-1905, d/o Bernice H/Lou Chester Stewart Langdon, Roselawn Cemetery

Name: VADA BELL HARDEE Age: 79 Years Death Date: 05 August 1985 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 04 November 1905 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About VADA BELL LANGDON: Burial: 07 Aug 1985, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for FLOYD GRIMES HARDEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 24841 Name (Age): HARDEE, Floyd G. Obit. Pub. Date: 10/12/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John Columbus and Delia Ann Grimes Hardee, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Floyd Grimes Hardee Death Date: 7 Oct 1976 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 16 Apr 1901

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About FLOYD GRIMES HARDEE: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, NOrth Carolina

Marriage Notes for VADA LANGDON and FLOYD HARDEE: NC Marriages ancestry.com

Name: Floyd G Hardee Gender: Male

Spouse: Vada Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Nov 1923 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FLOYD HARDEE and VADA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Nov 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VADA LANGDON and FLOYD HARDEE are:

i. LAWRENCE GRIMES⁶ HARDEE, b. 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LAWRENCE GRIMES HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lawrence Grimes Hardee Date of Birth: 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: F G Parent2 Name: Vada Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 1367

ii. LARRY JENNINGS HARDEE, b. 25 Apr 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY JENNINGS HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Larry Jennings Hardee Date of Birth: 25 Apr 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Floyd Parent2 Name: Vada Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1145

- 482. iii. ETHOLEA HARDEE, b. 15 Feb 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Jun 2006.
- 483. iv. VENNIE ROSE HARDEE, b. 26 Feb 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Apr 2001, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. DELIA BELLE HARDEE, b. 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DELIA BELLE HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Delia Belle Hardee Date of Birth: 1935 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Floyd Grimes Parent2 Name: Vada Belle Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 1122

- vi. PENNY HARDEE, m. ? DIXON.
- vii. NORMA HARDEE, m. WILSON WILBURN STEPHENSON; b. 12 Jan 1935; d. 09

Apr 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILSON WILBURN STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49097 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Wilson Wilburn (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/10/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Jan. 1935 Jo.Co., d. 9 Apr. 1984, s/o D. Wilburn Stephenson, h/o Norma Hardee Stephenson, Roselawn cem., Benson

Name: WILSON WILBURN STEPHENSON Age: 49 Years Death Date: 09 April 1984 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 January 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

218. CHESTER ODELL⁵ LANGDON (*BENNET E.*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Dec 1911, and died 12 Mar 1971 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ARAH MAY TART 11 Mar 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM TART and PENNIE NORRIS. She was born 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHESTER ODELL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30248 Name (Age): LANGDON, Chester O. (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/16/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Willow Spring

Name: CHESTER LANGDON Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: March 12, 1971 Gender: Male Age: 59 Years Attendant: Medical Examiner Marital Status: Married Race: White

Notes for ARAH MAY TART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Aara May Tart Date of Birth: 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: W J Parent2 Name: Pennie E Norris Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 797

Marriage Notes for CHESTER LANGDON and ARAH TART: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Arah May Tart Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1932

Spouse: Chester Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1932

Marriage Date: 11 Mar 1932 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

484.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHESTER LANGDON and ARAH TART: Marriage: 11 Mar 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CHESTER LANGDON and ARAH TART are:

- i. LOIS⁶ LANGDON, b. 26 Sep 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Feb 2005, Zebulon, North Carolina.
 - ii. PENNY SUE LANGDON, b. 16 Sep 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. W. M. BOYETTE.

Notes for PENNY SUE LANGDON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Penny Sue Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Sep 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Chester Odell Parent2 Name: Arah Mae Tart Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1099

iii. LARRY DOUGLAS LANGDON, b. 25 Mar 1945; d. 02 Dec 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY DOUGLAS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30323 Name (Age): LANGDON, Larry Douglas (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/05/1995 Other Pub. Info.: Friendship Bapt. Ch. Cem., Clayton, NC

Name: LARRY DOUGLAS LANGDON Age: 50 Years Death Date: 02 December 1995 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 March 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Bed Code: Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina

More About LARRY DOUGLAS LANGDON: Burial: Friendship Baptist Church Cemetery

- iv. BETTY LANGDON, m. RAY MYERS.
- v. GLENDA FAYE LANGDON, m. PAUL SANDY.

vi. EARL LANGDON, m. DOT ?.

219. ARBIE R.⁵ LANGDON (*BENNET E.*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Jun 1914, and died 10 Sep 2001 in Garner, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CARSON C. TART 03 Mar 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM TART and PENNIE NORRIS. He was born 25 Dec 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Nov 1978 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARBIE R. LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) September 11, 2001

Arbie Langdon Tart 87, Laurels of Forest Glenn Health Care Center, formerly of Willow Springs, died Monday, September 10, 2001. Funeral, 2 p.m. Wednesday, September 12, Fellowship Baptist Church, Willow Springs. Burial church cemetery. Mrs. Tart was preceded in death by her husband, Carson Tart, and a grandson, Billy Harr, Jr.

Surviving: daughters, Pearlene Evans and husband Leo of Raleigh, Geraldine Tart and friend Glenn of Willow Springs, Judy Harr and husband, Bill of Angier, Helen Stancil and husband Russell of Willow Springs; sons, Randolph Tart and wife, Patricia of Clayton, Donald Tart and wife Peggy of Knightdale, nine grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends 7 p.m. to 9 p.m. today at Sugg Funeral Home. Arrangements by Sugg Funeral Home, Fuquay-Varina.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Arbie Tart SSN: Last Residence: 27529 Garner, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 5 Jun 1914 Died: 10 Sep 2001 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1961)

More About ARBIE R. LANGDON: Burial: 12 Sep 2001, Fellowship Baptist Church Cemetery, Willow Springs, North Carolina

Notes for CARSON C. TART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carson C Tart Date of Birth: 25 Dec 1913 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 16 Page: 508

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 52898 Name (Age): TART, Carson C. (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/14/1978 Other Pub. Info.: Fuquay-Varina, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Carson Tart Death Date: 10 Nov 1978 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 64 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 25 Dec 1913

Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

More About CARSON C. TART: Burial: Fellowship Baptist Church Cemetery, Willow Springs, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ARBIE LANGDON and CARSON TART: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Carson Tart Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1934

Spouse: Arbie Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1934

Marriage Date: 3 Mar 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CARSON TART and ARBIE LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Mar 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ARBIE LANGDON and CARSON TART are:

i. JUDY FAY⁶ TART, b. 16 Feb 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. BILL HARR.

Notes for JUDY FAY TART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judy Fay Tart Date of Birth: 16 Feb 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carson C Parent2 Name: Orbie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 154

ii. HELEN GRAY TART, b. 28 Nov 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RUSSELL STANCIL.

Notes for HELEN GRAY TART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Helen Gray Tart Date of Birth: 28 Nov 1947 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Carson C Tart Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 277

- iii. PEARLENE TART, m. LEO EVANS.
- iv. GERALDINE TART.
- v. RANDOLPH TART, m. PATRICIA ?.
- vi. DONALD TART, m. PEGGY ?.

220. LOLA⁵ HONEYCUTT (*FRANCIS C.*⁴ *LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Dec 1891 in North Carolina, and died 21 May 1969 in Harnett County, North

Carolina. She married JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE Abt. 1910, son of ALDRIDGE MCGEE and MARTICIA LANGDON. He was born 30 Apr 1881 in North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 1944.

Notes for LOLA HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34304 Name (Age): McGEE, Lola Honeycutt (Mrs.) (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/23/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Benson

More About LOLA HONEYCUTT: Burial: 23 May 1969, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34290 Name (Age): McGEE, John A. (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1944 Other Pub. Info.: s/o M/M Aldridge McGee, Pleasant Grove Twp. -- Family Cemetery --Benson

More About JOHN ALDRIDGE MCGEE: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About JOHN MCGEE and LOLA HONEYCUTT: Marriage: Abt. 1910

Children are listed above under (167) John Aldridge McGee.

221. EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT (*FRANCIS C.*⁴ *LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Aug 1896 in North Carolina, and died 18 Nov 1970 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH 30 Mar 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of CALVIN PARRISH and MARY BYRD. He was born 30 Aug 1883 in North Carolina, and died 07 Nov 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for EULA HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40385 Name (Age): PARRISH, Eula H. (Mrs.) (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, NC

PARRISH, EULA

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: , Harnett Institution: General Hospital Death Date: November 18, 1970 Gender: Female Race: White Age: 74 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician

More About EULA HONEYCUTT: Burial: 20 Nov 1970, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction

Notes for GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40415 Name (Age): PARRISH, George Leonard (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/11/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: George Parrish Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Age: 86 Date of Birth: 1883 Residence County: Harnett Date of Death: 7 Nov 1969 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: 1969 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH: Burial: 09 Nov 1969, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebro Vascular Accident Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for EULA HONEYCUTT and GEORGE PARRISH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1200157 Date Filed: 06/19/1912 12:00:00 AM Groom: PARRISH, LENARD Bride: HONEYCUTT, EULA Maiden Surname: HONEYCUTT Date of Marriage: 03/20/1912 Volume: 1912 Page: 157

More About GEORGE PARRISH and EULA HONEYCUTT: Marriage: 30 Mar 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of EULA HONEYCUTT and GEORGE PARRISH are:

- 485. i. MABEL LORENE⁶ PARRISH, b. 02 May 1913, North Carolina; d. 23 Aug 1981, Raleigh, North Carolina.
- 486. ii. LOIS ESTELLE PARRISH, b. 28 Feb 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 487. iii. CARL GLENWOOD PARRISH, b. 01 Apr 1922, North Carolina; d. 07 Jan 1976, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. EDSEL HAYWOOD PARRISH, b. 05 Jul 1925, North Carolina; d. 04 Jan 1982, Fayetteville, North Carolina.

Notes for EDSEL HAYWOOD PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40363 Name (Age): PARRISH, Edsel Haywood (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1982 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Angier, b. 7-5-1925, s/o George Leonard/Eula Honeycutt Parrish, Bethel PBC Cemetery

PARRISH, EDSEL HAYWOOD

Death Date: 04 January 1982 Gender: Male Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 56 Years Autopsy: Yes Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: Veterans Hospital Bed Code: Under 20 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 05 July 1925 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARRISH

		More About EDSEL HAYWOOD PARRISH:
		Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery
		Military service: Cpl U.S. Army WWII
488.	v.	CHARLES DWIGHT PARRISH, b. 04 Apr 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina;
		d. 24 May 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.
489.	vi.	GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH, JR., b. 10 Feb 1933, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 21 Feb 1990, Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.

222. WILLIE EDWARD⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³*, *BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Dec 1896 in North Carolina, and died 23 Dec 1973 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ADA THOMAS COATS 16 Nov 1919 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM COATS and EMMA GOWER. She was born 28 Aug 1901 in North Carolina, and died 07 Feb 1993 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE EDWARD CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10823 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Willie Edward Obit. Pub. Date: 12/28/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ellis and Emma Langdon Clifton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willie Clifton Death Date: 23 Dec 1973 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1963 Death Age: 77

Birth Date: 1896

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Willie Clifton SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 3 Dec 1896 Died: Dec 1973 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

More About WILLIE EDWARD CLIFTON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ADA THOMAS COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10758 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Ada C. (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/09/1993 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 8-28-1901, d/o Bill and Emma Gower Coats

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Ada Coats Clifton Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Coats Age: 91 Date of Birth: 28 Aug 1901 **Residence County: Johnston Residence State:** North Carolina Date of Death: 7 Feb 1993 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state

More About ADA THOMAS COATS: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIE CLIFTON and ADA COATS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1900063 Date Filed: 11/08/1919 12:00:00 AM Groom: CLIFTON, WE Bride: COATS, ADA Maiden Surname: COATS Date of Marriage: 11/16/1919 Volume: 1919 Page: 63

More About WILLIE CLIFTON and ADA COATS: Marriage: 16 Nov 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIE CLIFTON and ADA COATS are:

i. WORTH LEE⁶ CLIFTON, b. 04 Sep 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Dec 1991, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. MOZELLE ?.

Notes for WORTH LEE CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Worth Clifton Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Thomas Coats Parent2 Name: Willie Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1702

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10824 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Worth Lee (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/27/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b/o Beeler, Eloise, and Dwight Clifton of Jo. Co., h/o Mozelle L. Clifton, Roselawn Cemetery, Raleigh, NC North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Worth Lee Clifton Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Clifton Age: 71 Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1920 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake **Residence State: North Carolina** Date of Death: 22 Dec 1991 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About WORTH LEE CLIFTON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina 490. ii. DWIGHT EDWARD CLIFTON, b. 04 Sep 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Nov 2002, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. 491. WILLIAM RAY CLIFTON, b. 08 Oct 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. iii. 09 Mar 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina. 492. iv. BEELER EDSEL CLIFTON, b. 20 Aug 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Dec 2007, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. VERGIE THOMAS CLIFTON, b. 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? v. WHITT. Notes for VERGIE THOMAS CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Virgie Thomas Clifton Date of Birth: 1923

362

Gender: Female

Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Thomas Coates Parent2 Name: Willie Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 10 Page: 1458

vi. ADA ELOISE CLIFTON, b. 30 Jul 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.

Notes for ADA ELOISE CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ada Eloise Clifton Date of Birth: 30 Jul 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 18 Page: 72

223. PAUL LINCOLN⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1899 in North Carolina, and died 19 Mar 1952 in North Carolina. He married FLOY LEONA STEPHENSON, daughter of ISAIAH STEPHENSON and PHARABY DEANS. She was born 20 Sep 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Dec 1982 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL LINCOLN CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10813 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Paul L. (53) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/21/1952 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Paul L Clifton Death Date: Mar 1952 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 53

Birth Date: 1899

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About PAUL LINCOLN CLIFTON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for FLOY LEONA STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49307 Name (Age): STEWART, Floy S. Clifton (Mrs.) (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/21/1982 Other Pub. Info.: d. 21 Dec 1982, Sunset Mem. Park, Rt. 3, Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Floy Clifton Stewart Death Date: 21 Dec 1982 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Sep 1911 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About FLOY LEONA STEPHENSON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PAUL CLIFTON and FLOY STEPHENSON are:

- 493. i. EARTHUL GATAS⁶ CLIFTON, b. 13 Aug 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07 Feb 2002, Fayetteville, North Carolina.
 - ii. PAUL LINCLON CLIFTON, JR..
 - iii. HAROLD CLIFTON.
 - iv. EMOGENE CLIFTON, m. ? LAMBERT.

494. v. MARJORIE LEONA CLIFTON.

vi. JUDY CLIFTON, m. ? SMITH.

224. LILLIE PEARL⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 Sep 1900 in North Carolina, and died 16 Nov 1987 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married WILLIE LEONARD BARBOUR 16 Nov 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of LYNN BARBOUR and MARY SMITH. He was born 08 Oct 1893, and died 31 Mar 1974 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILLIE PEARL CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3437 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Lillie Pearl (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1987 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Sep 1900, d/o Ellis and Dorcas Langdon Clifton, Rehobeth Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lillie Pearl Barbour Death Date: 16 Nov 1987 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 87 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 11 Sep 1900 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: C Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About LILLIE PEARL CLIFTON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE LEONARD BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3653 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Willie L. Obit. Pub. Date: 04/02/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lynn B. and Mary Etta Smith Barbour, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willie Barbour Death Date: 31 Mar 1974 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Mar 1964 Death Age: 80

Birth Date: abt. 1894

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About WILLIE LEONARD BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LILLIE CLIFTON and WILLIE BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Pearl Clifton Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1919

Spouse: Willie L Barbour Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1919

Marriage Date: 16 Nov 1919 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE BARBOUR and LILLIE CLIFTON: Marriage: 16 Nov 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE CLIFTON and WILLIE BARBOUR are: i. AYDEN L.⁶ BARBOUR, b. 1921, 7/1938.

> Notes for AYDEN L. BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 9321 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Alden C. (18) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/19/1938 Other Pub. Info.: child of Mr. and Mrs. W. L. Barbour, Rehobeth Church Cemetery

More About AYDEN L. BARBOUR: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. HILDA F. BARBOUR, b. Abt. 1926.iii. BETTY SUE BARBOUR, b. 05 Nov 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY SUE BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Betty Sue Barbour Date of Birth: 5 Nov 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Willie Leonard Parent2 Name: Lillie Pearl Clifton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 29 Page: 605

225. CLYDA MAE⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 01 Oct 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Mar 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ELDER RENZIE BRITT PARRISH 13 Feb 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of LANGDON PARRISH and FLORENCE CLIFTON. He was born 07 May 1900, and died 03 Feb 1944.

Notes for CLYDA MAE CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40170

Name (Age): PARRISH, CLyda C. (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/08/1996 Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Ellis and Dorcas E. Langdon Clifton, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 7, 1996 Section: Local & State

MRS. CLYDA C. PARRISH

BENSON -- Mrs. Clyda Clifton Parrish, 91, of 567 S. Pleasant-Coats Road died Wednesday. She had been a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church since 1939. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Friday in Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church by Elders James Denning, Robert Peedin and Thomas Whitley. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Parrish is survived by two daughters, Ruthalae Ryals of Angier and Nadine P. Langdon of Benson; three sons, R.B. Parrish Jr. and Jacob Parrish, both of Benson, and Johnny Parrish of Dunn; two sisters, Josie Walton of Four Oaks and Ava King of Fuquay-Varina; 15 grandchildren; and 24 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clyda Clifton Parrish Death Date: 6 Mar 1996 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 91 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Oct 1904

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Clifton Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About CLYDA MAE CLIFTON:

Burial: 08 Mar 1996, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Disease with Sudden Death

More About ELDER RENZIE BRITT PARRISH:

Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RENZIE PARRISH and CLYDA CLIFTON: Marriage: 13 Feb 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CLYDA CLIFTON and RENZIE PARRISH are:

- 495. i. RUTHALAE⁶ PARRISH.
- 496. ii. ELDER CURTIS BRITTAIN PARRISH, b. 08 Jun 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 May 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 497. iii. NADINE PARRISH, b. 30 Jul 1933.
- 498. iv. REV. RENZIE BRITTAIN PARRISH, JR., b. 13 Apr 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 499. v. THOMAS JACOB PARRISH, b. 15 Jul 1940; d. 23 Dec 1997, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - vi. JOHN D. "JOHNNY" PARRISH, b. 02 Dec 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jan 2004, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. BRENDA JOHNSON.

Notes for JOHN D. "JOHNNY" PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parrish Date of Birth: 2 Dec 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clyda Mae Clifton Parent2 Name: Renzie Britton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1120

Dunn Daily Record 1/26/2005

John D. "Johnny" Parrish, 62, of the Spivey's Corner Community, died Monday at Duke Health Care of Raleigh. The Johnston County native was a son of the late Elder Renzie B. and Clyda Clifton Parrish. He was a retired farmer and dry wall subcontractor. Mr. Parrish was preceded in death by brothers, Elder Curtis Parrish and Jacob Parrish. He was a member of Smyrna OFWB Church.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home by the Revs. Ronnie Hayes, Richard Whitman and Elder R.B. Parrish Jr. Burial will be at Devotional Gardens Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Brenda Johnson Parrish; a brother, Elder R. B. Parrish Jr. of Benson; and sisters, Ruthalae P. Ryals of Angier, Nadine Langdon and husband Jonas of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home of Dunn.

More About JOHN D. "JOHNNY" PARRISH: Burial: 27 Jan 2004, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Drywall Subcontractor

226. VIOLA IDA⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 25 Sep 1906 in North Carolina, and died 29 Oct 1995 in Garner, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON 15 Oct 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES LANGDON and LOUDELLER HONEYCUTT. He was born 05 Jan 1896, and died 04 Aug 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLA IDA CLIFTON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 30, 1995

Deceased Name: MRS. IDA C. LANGDON

BENSON -- Mrs. Ida Clifton Langdon, 89, of Route 1, Angier, died Sunday. She was a homemaker and a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Old Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church, Route 1, Angier, by Elders Thomas Whitley and R.L. Fish. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a daughter, Mable L. Coats of Angier; three sisters, Josie Walton of Four Oaks, Clyda Parrish of Benson and Ava King of Fuquay-Varina; seven grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson and other times at the home of Johnny R. Wiggins, 9610-D N.C. 40 N., Angier.

Copyright 1995, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 423878

Name: IDA CLIFTON LANGDON Age: 89 Years Death Date: 29 October 1995 Place of Death: Garner, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 September 1906 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CLIFTON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About VIOLA IDA CLIFTON: Burial: 31 Oct 1995, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON: Name: CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON

Birth Date: 05 January 1896 Death Date: 04 August 1977 Gender: Male Age: 81 Years Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

More About CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army WWI

More About CHARLIE LANGDON and VIOLA CLIFTON: Marriage: 15 Oct 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VIOLA CLIFTON and CHARLIE LANGDON are:

- 500. i. MABEL LEE⁶ LANGDON, b. 15 Oct 1923; d. 26 Mar 2002, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 501. ii. MELVIN COOLIDGE LANGDON, b. 24 May 1926; d. 31 Jan 1977, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

227. AVA⁵ CLIFTON (DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹)

was born 04 Oct 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Feb 1998 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married ELMON PRINCE KING 24 Dec 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of CHARLES KING and EMILY MATTHEWS. He was born 26 Feb 1909 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Nov 1991 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for AVA CLIFTON: The News & Observer February 9, 1998 Edition: Final Section: Obit Page: B4

AVA CLIFTON KING OCT. 4, 1908 - FEB. 4, 1998

GARNER - Ava Clifton King, 89, of Senters Rest Home, Fuquay-Varina, died Sunday. Funeral service 2 p.m. Tuesday, at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson.

Surviving: daughter, Rachel K. Stewart of Garner; sons, Robert King of Benson, Dorsey King of Garner, and Larry King of Jacksonville, Fla.; 10 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Elmon Prince King; daughters, Doris Algene King and Margaret Ava King and sons, Bruce Wayne King and James Elmon King.

The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner, 7-9 p.m. today and at other times at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Walter Stewart.

More About AVA CLIFTON: Burial: 06 Feb 1998, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ELMON PRINCE KING: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Elmon Prince King Death Date: 24 Nov 1991 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 82 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 26 Feb 1909 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: King Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About ELMON KING and AVA CLIFTON: Marriage: 24 Dec 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of AVA CLIFTON and ELMON KING are:

i. DORIS ALGENE⁶ KING, b. 10 Oct 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 15 Oct 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About DORIS ALGENE KING: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. MARGARET AVA KING.
- iii. RACHEL KING, m. ? STEWART.
- iv. BRUCE WAYNE KING, b. 22 Oct 1946, North Carolina; d. 10 Sep 1980, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRUCE WAYNE KING: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 29492 Name (Age): KING, Bruce Wayne (33) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/12/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b/o Dorsey V. King, Garner -- Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield

Name: BRUCE WAYNE KING Age: 33 Years Death Date: 10 September 1980 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 22 October 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: Yes Hospital: Other Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: KING State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wake, North Carolina

More About BRUCE WAYNE KING: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

- v. JAMES ELMON KING.
- vi. ROBERT KING.
- vii. DORSEY V. KING.
- viii. LARRY KING.

228. JOSIE CHELSTER⁵ CLIFTON (*DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Dec 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Oct 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JACOB LINLEY WALTON 27 Dec 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1913, and died 12 Mar 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSIE CHELSTER CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 54959 Name (Age): WALTON, Josie Clifton Obit. Pub. Date: 10/10/1997 Other Pub. Info.: Widow of Jacob L. Walton

The News & Observer October 8, 1997

JOSIE C. WALTON FOUR OAKS - Josie Clifton Walton, 82, of Four Oaks died Tuesday. Mrs. Walton was the widow of the late Jacob L. Walton and was preceded in death by a grandson Terry Creech. Funeral service has been scheduled for Thursday at 2 p.m. in the chapel of Minshew Funeral Home. Burial will follow in the Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Old Fairgrounds Rd., Willow Springs. The Revs. Eddie Franks, R.B. Parrish (her nephew) and Jerry Hopkins will officiate over the service.

Surviving: two daughters, Helen Creech and husband, Lynwood of Raleigh, Janie Holloway of Four Oaks; two sons, Charles L. Walton and wife, Jeanette of Raleigh; Glen E. Walton and wife, Alene of Garner; grandchildren, Charles L. Walton Jr., Mitchell K. Holloway, Cindy W. Ingle, Sharon H. Fogleman, Barry Creech, Timothy Walton, Marty Walton, Kevin Walton, Jill W. Norris; 15 great-grandchildren; sister, Ava King of Fuquay-Varina.

Visitation will be held at Minshew Funeral Home on Wednesday evening from 7-9 and at other times the family will be at the home of Janie Holloway.

In lieu of flowers, donations are suggested to Johnston Memorial Home Care and Hospice, P.O. Box 1376, Smithfield, N.C. 27577 or Johnston County Cancer Society c/o Jackie Parrish,

Four Oaks, N.C. 27524.

More About JOSIE CHELSTER CLIFTON: Burial: 09 Oct 1997, Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Willow Springs, North Carolina Cause of Death: Adenocarcinoma of Lung

Notes for JACOB LINLEY WALTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 54958 Name (Age): WALTON, Jacob L. (Jake) (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/16/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Grove Twsp

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: JACOB WALTON Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: March 12, 1971 Gender: Male Age: 58 Years Attendant: Coroner Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

Marriage Notes for JOSIE CLIFTON and JACOB WALTON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Jacob Walton Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: Josie Clifton Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 27 Dec 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JACOB WALTON and JOSIE CLIFTON: Marriage: 27 Dec 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSIE CLIFTON and JACOB WALTON are:

- 502. i. CHARLES LINLEY⁶ WALTON, b. 09 Jan 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. HELEN ELAINE WALTON, b. 07 Sep 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LYNWOOD CREECH.

Notes for HELEN ELAINE WALTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Helen Elaine Walton Date of Birth: 7 Sep 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jacob L Parent2 Name: Josie Clifton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 1293

- iii. JANIE WALTON, m. ? HOLLOWAY.
- iv. GLEN E. WALTON, m. ALENE ?.

229. MACK VERNON⁵ LANGDON (*SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Oct 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 May 1988 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MARY REBON HARGIS, daughter of JOHN HARGIS and MARY GODWIN. She was born 04 Apr 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Dec 2006.

Notes for MACK VERNON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30339 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mack Vernon (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/17/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-12-1909 JC -- s/o Tommy and Alma Lassiter - wife/Rebon Hargis --Fellowship P B Cem -- W.Sprs

Name: MACK VERNON LANGDON Age: 78 Years Death Date: 13 May 1988 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 October 1909 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BUNN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Franklin, North Carolina

More About MACK VERNON LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARY REBON HARGIS: Dunn Daily Record 12/13/2006

Mary Rebon Hargis Langdon, 94, of Willow Spring died Monday, Dec. 11, 2006. She was born April 4, 1912, in Johnston County to the late John and Edith Godwin Hargis. She was preceded in death by her husband, Vernon Langdon; a grandson, Edsel Ty Langdon; and sisters, Onease H. Westbrook and Retha Hargis. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church by the Revs. Steve Morris and Tim Bunn. Burial will follow at Fellowship Community Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include children and spouses, Vernon Edsel and Orpha Langdon of Raleigh, Harold R. and Ina Langdon of Willow Spring, Shirley and José Almaraz of Raleigh, John Maxton and Jane Langdon of Raleigh, Genevieve and Dennis Garoutte of Garner, Edith and Tim Bunn of Garner; a sister, Neta H. Byrd of Benson; 13 grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About MARY REBON HARGIS:

Burial: 14 Dec 2006, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MACK LANGDON and MARY HARGIS are:

503. i. VERNON EDSEL⁶ LANGDON, b. 20 Mar 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina.

504.

- ii. HAROLD RAY LANGDON, b. 13 Feb 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JOHN MAXTON LANGDON, b. 24 May 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JANE ?.

Notes for JOHN MAXTON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Maxton Langdon Date of Birth: 24 May 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mack Vernon Parent2 Name: Mary Rebon Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 1149

- iv. SHIRLEY LANGDON, m. JOSE ALMARAZ.
- v. GENEVIEVE LANGDON, m. DENNIS GAROUTTE.
- vi. EDITH LANGDON, m. TIM BUNN.

230. MELBA RANDOLPH⁵ LANGDON (*SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 May 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Oct 1963 in Maryland. She married ISAAC HINTON KING 27 Dec 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of CHARLES KING and EMILY MATTHEWS. He was born 02 Sep 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Dec 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MELBA RANDOLPH LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 29571 Name (Age): KING, Melba Langdon (Mrs.) (48) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/18/1963 Other Pub. Info.: d/o S.T./Alma Lassiter Langdon - sis/o Vernon and Aaron Langdon -J.C.native -- Baltimore, Md

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Melba Randolph Langdon Date of Birth: 15 May 1914 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alma Lassiter Parent2 Name: S T Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 625

More About MELBA RANDOLPH LANGDON: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ISAAC HINTON KING: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 29536 Name (Age): KING, Isaac Hinton (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/23/1997 Other Pub. Info.: funeral at Rehobeth PBC, near Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Isaac Hinton King Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: King Age: 86 Years Date of Birth: 2 Sep 1911 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27529 Education: 8th grade Occupation: Farmers, except horticultural Industry: Agricultural production, crops Date of Death: 21 Dec 1997 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Cause of Death: Malignant neoplasm of liver and intrahepatic bile ducts: Intrahepatic bile ducts Other Cause of Death: Septicemia: Unspecified septicemia Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Residence Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 29 Dec 1997 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) December 23, 1997

Isaac Hinton King, 86, of 15528 Highway N.C. 50 West, died Sunday. Funeral service 2 p.m. Wednesday at Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church, Benson. Burial, church cemetery.

Surviving: wife, Mary Parker King; daughters, Gerry King of Durham, Patricia K. Rimmer of Garner; sons, Hinton Douglas King of Raleigh, Isaac Craig King of Garner; sisters, Viola Clifton of Garner, Letha King of Kinston, Lina Roberts of Raleigh, Grace Stephenson of

Angier; brother, Johnny King of Raleigh; 12 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. He was pre-deceased by a son, Charles Thomas King.

Visitation 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Garner.

More About ISAAC HINTON KING: Burial: 24 Dec 1997, Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sepsis Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for MELBA LANGDON and ISAAC KING: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Melba R Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1930

Spouse: I H King Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 27 Dec 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

505.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ISAAC KING and MELBA LANGDON: Marriage: 27 Dec 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MELBA LANGDON and ISAAC KING are:

- CHARLES THOMAS⁶ KING, b. 25 Aug 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 25 Sep 1964.
 - ii. HINTON DOUGLAS KING, b. 01 Nov 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HINTON DOUGLAS KING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hinton Douglas King Date of Birth: 1 Nov 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hinton Parent2 Name: Melba Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1234

- iii. PATRICIA KING, b. Abt. 1939, North Carolina; m. ? RIMMER.
- iv. ALMA GERALDINE KING, b. 18 Sep 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 24 Aug 2002, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for ALMA GERALDINE KING: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 62529 Name (Age): King, Geraldine (Gerry) (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/27/2002 Other Pub. Info.: Died 8/24/02. Born 9/18/1942. Daughter of Isaac Hinton & Melba Langdon.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 25, 2002

DURHAM -- Ms. Geraldine "Gerry" King, 60, of Durham died Saturday, August 24 at Durham Regional Hospital. She was born September 18, 1942 in Johnston County. Ms. King retired from the University of North Carolina School of Nursing after 20 years of dedicated service.

Gerry was preceded in death by her father, Isaac Hinton King, mother, Melba Langdon King, step-mother, Mary Parker King, niece, Brenda Massengill Tucker, and beloved pet "McDuffy".

She is survived by sister, Patricia King Rimmer of Clayton; brother, Craig Isaac King of Four Oaks; brother, Hinton Douglas King of Raleigh; long time friend, Linda Prather; seven nieces; three nephews; one great-nephew; and beloved pets Millie and Murphy.

A memorial service will be held Tuesday, August 27, 2002 at 4 p.m. at Highland Baptist Church on Crowder Road in Raleigh. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the American Cancer Society in Ms. King's name.

231. SHADERICK AARON⁵ LANGDON (*SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Nov 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Jul 1990 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married WILLIE JOSEPHINE ALLEN 26 Jan 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOSEPH ALLEN and NANCY BYRD. She was born 26 Jul 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 May 2002 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHADERICK AARON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30392 Name (Age): LANGDON, S. Aaron (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/20/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-18-1916 JC -- s/o Seth Tomas/Lama Lassiter - wife/Josephine A. --Roselawn Cem., Benson

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 18, 1990

LOCAL, AREA DEATHS Section: Local & State

Deceased Name: S. Aaron Langdon of Route 1, Angier, died Tuesday.

Copyright 1990, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 551988

Name: SHADERICK AARON LANGDON Age: 73 Years Death Date: 17 July 1990 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 18 November 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About SHADERICK AARON LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE JOSEPHINE ALLEN: The News & Observer May 18, 2002

McGEE'S CROSSROADS -- Mrs. Josephine Allen Langdon, 83, of 2125 Stephenson Road, Angier, died Thursday, May 16th at her home. Funeral service will be at Johnson Memorial Church, 8208 NC Hwy 50 North, Sunday, May 19, 2002, at 2 p.m. Dr. Herbert Carter will offici- ate. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is a graduate of Benson High School and attended East Carolina Teacher's College. She is a retired homemaker and farmer. She was active in Johnson Memorial Church,

the Lillie Johnson Ladies Auxiliary, the Pleasant Grove Home Extension Club, the 50-210 Firemen's Auxiliary and Republican Politics, serving as a poll judge and election official for many years.

Surviving: daughters, Nancy L. Cobb (Jerrel) of Clayton, Betty L. Stephenson (Judd) of Raleigh, Charlene L. Lee of McGee's Crossroads; grandchildren, Monica Lee, Jessica Lee, Pamela S. Smith (David), Tammy S. Braswell (Gene), Jerry Cobb (Sarah), Jeff Cobb (Penny); great- grandchildren, Jonathan Braswell, Diana Smith, Jaime Smith, Shannon Cobb, Trey Cobb, Jeffrey Cobb and Austin Cobb.

She was predeceased by her husband, S. Aaron Langdon and her parents, Joseph and Nancy Byrd Allen.

Memorials may be made to Johnston County Council on Aging, Hospice of Johnston County or Johnson Memorial Church. The family will receive visitors at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. Saturday at other times at home.

More About WILLIE JOSEPHINE ALLEN: Burial: 19 May 2002, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Gastric Carcinoma Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SHADERICK LANGDON and WILLIE ALLEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: S Aaron Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Spouse: Willie Josephine Allen Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Marriage Date: 26 Jan 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SHADERICK LANGDON and WILLIE ALLEN: Marriage: 26 Jan 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SHADERICK LANGDON and WILLIE ALLEN are:

- i. NANCY⁶ LANGDON, m. JERREL COBB.
- ii. BETTY LANGDON, m. JUDD STEPHENSON.
- 506. iii. Charlene Langdon.

232. DWIGHT MOODY⁵ MCGEE (*GEORGE WILLIAM⁵*, *MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 27 Sep 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Sep 1982. He married MAE NORDAN.

Notes for DWIGHT MOODY MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dwight Moody McGee Date of Birth: 27 Sep 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George William Parent2 Name: Lettie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 1074

Social Security Death Index

507.

Name: Dwight McGee SSN: Last Residence: 25302 Charleston, Kanawha, West Virginia, United States of America Born: 27 Sep 1915 Last Benefit: 25302 Charleston, Kanawha, West Virginia, United States of America Died: Sep 1982 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Children of DWIGHT MCGEE and MAE NORDAN are:

- i. LINDA SUE⁶ MCGEE, b. 20 Nov 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Apr 2008.
 - ii. GAYLE WHITE MCGEE, b. 21 Jun 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? QUINN.

Notes for GAYLE WHITE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gayle White McGee Date of Birth: 21 Jun 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dwight Moody Parent2 Name: Mae Nordan Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1191

iii. PATRICK MCGEE.

233. HAROLD BLEDSOE⁵ MCGEE (*GEORGE WILLIAM*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Dec 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Apr 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MAUDIE LEE HONEYCUTT, daughter of JAMES HONEYCUTT and BERTIE STEPHENSON. She was born 08 Aug 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jan 1999 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAROLD BLEDSOE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Harold Bledsoe McGee Date of Birth: 21 Dec 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George W Parent2 Name: Lettie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1628

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Harold Bledsoe McGee Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: McGee Age: 80 Years Date of Birth: 22 Dec 1919 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27501 Education: 12th grade Date of Death: 25 Apr 2000 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: WAKE COUNTY MED CTR Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 28 Apr 2000 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) April 26, 2000

ANGIER -- Harold Bledsoe McGee, 80, of Old Fairground Road a retired tobacco and produce farmer, died Tuesday. He was preceded in death by his wife Maudie Lee Honeycutt McGee in 1999.

He was a Deacon and Elder of Providence Presbyterian Church and former member of the West Johnston Volunteer Fire Department. A US Army veteran of World War II, he was a member of American Legion Banner Post @#109 in Benson and a member of the Disabled American Veterans. Funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial, Devotional Gardens, Dunn.

Surviving: sons, Gary McGee of Hickory, Ray McGee of Garner and Ken McGee of Benson; grandchildren, Keri McGee, Scott McGee, Jeffrey McGee, Amber McGee, Lauren McGee, Mackenzie McGee and Madison McGee.

Memorial contributions may be made to Providence Presbyterian Church, 14664 NC 210 Highway, Angier, N.C. 27501 or to the Alzheimers Association, 400 Oberlin Road, Raleigh, N.C. 27605. The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner, 7-9 p.m. today and at other times at the home Ken McGee, 137 Lakeshore Drive Benson.

More About HAROLD BLEDSOE MCGEE: Burial: 27 Apr 2000, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for MAUDIE LEE HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Maude Lee Honeycutt Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie C Stephenson Parent2 Name: James Fred Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 1333

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Maudie Honeycutt McGee Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Honeycutt Age: 76 Years Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1922 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Johnston** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27501 Education: 2 years of college Date of Death: 22 Jan 1999 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death **Institution: Hospital Inpatient** Hospital Name: REX HEALTH CARE CENTER Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 26 Jan 1999 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 23, 1999

Maudie Honeycutt McGee, 76, of 3867 Old Fairground Road, died Friday. Funeral service 2 p.m. Sunday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial, Devotional Gardens, Dunn.

Surviving: husband, Harold Bledsoe McGee; sons, Gary McGee of Hickory, Ray McGee of Garner, Ken McGee of Benson; grandchildren, Keri McGee, Scott McGee, Jeffrey McGee, Amber McGee, Lauren McGee, Mackenzie McGee and Madison McGee; sisters, Edna H. McLamb and Pauline H. Jones, both of Angier; brothers, Leonard Honeycutt of Benson and Clarence Honeycutt of Angier.

The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner, 7-9 p.m. today and other times at the

home. Contributions may be made to the American Diabetes Assn., 3109 Poplarwood Ct., Raleigh, NC 27604.

More About MAUDIE LEE HONEYCUTT:

Burial: 24 Jan 1999, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of HAROLD MCGEE and MAUDIE HONEYCUTT are:

- i. GARY⁶ MCGEE.
- ii. RAY MCGEE.
- iii. KEN MCGEE.

234. NEWTON VILAS⁵ LANGDON (*JOHN RUFUS*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Aug 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Dec 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LORENA HOLLAND Abt. 1926. She was born 1906, and died 24 Feb 1956 in Orange County, North Carolina.

More About NEWTON VILAS LANGDON: Burial: 13 Dec 1949, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Chronic Alcoholism Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LORENA HOLLAND: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30329 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lorena Holland (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/28/1956 Other Pub. Info.: w/o N. Vilas, Angier

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lorena H Langdon Death Date: 24 Feb 1956 Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 49

Birth Date: abt. 1907

Race: 1

More About LORENA HOLLAND: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About NEWTON LANGDON and LORENA HOLLAND:

Marriage: Abt. 1926

Children of NEWTON LANGDON and LORENA HOLLAND are:

i. WADE⁶ LANGDON, b. 15 Mar 1927; d. 30 May 1979, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for WADE LANGDON: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Wade Langdon Birth Year: 1927 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 29 Jun 1945 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: 1 year of high school Civil Occupation: Geographer Marital Status: Single, without dependents Height: 60 Weight: 100

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wade Langdon Death Date: 30 May 1979 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 52 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 15 Mar 1927 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Durham

Residence County: Durham
Residence State: North Carolina
Gender: Male
Race: White
Marital Status: Married
Autopsy: Yes
Institution: General Hospital
Attendant: Medical Examiner

More About WADE LANGDON: Burial: Oak Grove Memorial Gardens, Durham, North Carolina

- ii. GENEVA LANGDON, b. 24 Nov 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jul 2006.
 - iii. DORIS ANNE LANGDON, b. 06 Mar 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DORIS ANNE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Doris Anne Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Mar 1936 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Newton Vilas Parent2 Name: Lorena Holland Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 1197

iv. DONALD RAY LANGDON, b. 21 Nov 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. PATSY ?.

Notes for DONALD RAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donald Ray Langdon Date of Birth: 21 Nov 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Newton Vilas Parent2 Name: Lorena Holland Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 200

508.

v. JOYCE LANGDON, m. ? JONES.

235. GRACE ELIZABETH⁵ LANGDON (*CHARLES BOOKER*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1920. She married ? BRADSHAW.

Child of GRACE LANGDON and ? BRADSHAW is:

i. GARLAND⁶ BRADSHAW.

236. EVA⁵ MCGEE (*JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Nov 1907, and died 01 Mar 1996 in Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JUNIUS GUY MCGEE, son of BENJAMIN MCGEE and ADDIE CLIFTON. He was born 14 Oct 1908, and died 03 Sep 1981 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for EVA MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34280 Name (Age): McGEE, Eva M. (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/05/1996 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Nov 1907, d/o James F. and Mamie Langdon McGee, Roselawn Cemetery

Name: EVA MCGEE MCGEE Age: 88 Years Death Date: 01 March 1996 Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 November 1907 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MCGEE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 3, 1996

BENSON -- Mrs. Eva M. McGee, 88, of 340 McGee Road died Friday in Senters Rest Home in Fuquay-Varina. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. today in the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by Elders Henry Byrd and A.D. McGee. Burial will be in Roselawn

Cemetery.

Mrs. McGee is survived by two daughters, Doris Cook of Angier and Faye Massengill of Benson; two sons, Floyd McGee of Raleigh and Danford L. McGee of North Olmsted, Ohio; two sisters, Thelma Byrd of Benson and Alene Cook of Clayton; two brothers, J.C. McGee of Swansboro and James F. McGee of Garner; 13 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-granddaughter.

The family will receive friends at the home.

More About EVA MCGEE: Burial: 03 Mar 1996, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for JUNIUS GUY MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34298 Name (Age): McGEE, Junius Guy (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/04/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-14-1908 -- s/o Ben Frank/Addie Clifton McGee -- Roselawn Cem., Benson

Name: JUNIUS GUY MCGEE Age: 72 Years Death Date: 03 September 1981 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 14 October 1908 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: MCGEE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JUNIUS GUY MCGEE: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Children of EVA MCGEE and JUNIUS MCGEE are:

- i. DORIS⁶ MCGEE, m. ? COOK.
- ii. FAYE MCGEE, m. ? MASSENGILL.

- 509. iii. ELDRIDGE GUY MCGEE, b. 13 Feb 1932; d. 30 Dec 1994, Durham, North Carolina.
- 510. iv. FLOYD GRAHAM MCGEE, b. 07 Oct 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jul 2005, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. BILLY RAY MCGEE, b. 19 Mar 1939; d. 04 Jan 1977, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLY RAY MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34272 Name (Age): McGEE, Billy Ray (37) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/07/1977 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Junius G. McGee, buried in Raleigh

Name: BILLY RAY MCGEE Birth Date: 19 March 1939 Death Date Date: 04 January 1977 Gender: Male Age: 37 Years Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Residence: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

511. vi. DANFORD LAYTON MCGEE, b. 12 Feb 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Jun 2004, Harnett County, North Carolina.

237. FLOY VELMA⁵ MCGEE (*JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Aug 1909, and died 18 Jan 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ALTON MCGEE 15 Jan 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of BENJAMIN MCGEE and ADDIE CLIFTON. He was born 15 Jan 1904, and died 11 Jan 1978 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLOY VELMA MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34282 Name (Age): McGEE, Floy Velma (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/20/1995 Other Pub. Info.: d/o James Floyd and Mamie Langdon McGee, b. 24 Aug 1909, JC, Devotional Gardens, Benson North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Floy Velma Mcgee Death Date: 18 Jan 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 85 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 24 Aug 1909

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Mcgee Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About FLOY VELMA MCGEE: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

Notes for ALTON MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34269 Name (Age): McGEE, Alton (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/13/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ben Frank/Addie Belle Clifton McGee, Devotional Gardens

Name: ALTON MCGEE Death Date: 11 January 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Age: 73 Years Birth Date: 15 January 1904 Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Race: White State of Birth: North Carolina

More About ALTON MCGEE: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for FLOY MCGEE and ALTON MCGEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Floy Mcgee Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Alton Mcgee Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1927

Marriage Date: 15 Jan 1927 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALTON MCGEE and FLOY MCGEE: Marriage: 15 Jan 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FLOY MCGEE and ALTON MCGEE are:

- 512.
- i. JAMES EARL⁶ MCGEE, b. 27 Sep 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Jan 2008.
 - ii. ROBERT SHERRILL MCGEE, b. 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT SHERRILL MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Robert Sherrill Mcgee Date of Birth: 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Parent2 Name: May Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 1205

- 513. iii. ALTON DERLE MCGEE, b. 21 Jun 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Apr 2006, Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 514. iv. BRENDA VERLE MCGEE, b. 14 Sep 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Oct 2006, Snellville, Georgia.
 - v. EUGENE HAROLD MCGEE.
 - vi. KENNETH TERLE MCGEE.
 - vii. ANNIE MERLE MCGEE, m. ? HODGES.
 - viii. ALICE GERLE MCGEE, m. ? COX.
 - ix. JOYCE FERLE MCGEE, m. ? SOUTHERLAND.
 - x. MAVIS PEARL MCGEE, m. ? JOHNSON.

238. JAMES COLON⁵ MCGEE (*JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Aug 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Feb 2000 in Williamston, North Carolina. He married ANNIE ENNIS, daughter of DELNO ENNIS and ARA JOHNSON. She was born 13 Apr 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Dec 2000 in Williamston, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES COLON MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 36896 Name (Age): McGEE, James Colon (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/25/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 13 Aug 1911, s/o James Floyd and Mamie Langdon McGee, Devotional Gardens Cem. Dunn

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 26, 2000

WILLIAMSTON - James Colon McGee, 89, of 409 E. Simmons Street died Thursday at Martin General Hospital. He was native of Johnston County, born August 13, 1911, to the late James Floyd and Mamie Langdon McGee. He was a former resident of Benson, a retired auto salesman for Ford Dealerships and a member of Memorial Baptist Church in Williamston.

Funeral services will be Sunday at 3 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Chapel in Benson. Officiating will be Revs. Robbie Parker, Kevin Clubb and Elder Worth Stephenson. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Surviving: wife, Annie Ennis McGee; son, Connie Mac McGee of Williamston; brother, J. Floyd McGee of Garner; sisters, Thelma M. Byrd of Benson, Alene M. Cook of Angier; grandchildren, Michael O'Neal McGee, Melissa M. Smith, Patrick Sean McGee, Jonathan Floyd McGee, Shannon M. Ward, great-grandchildren, Jesse M. Smith, Hannah Colleene Smith, and Dylan Paul McGee.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Benson from 6:30-8:30 p.m. Saturday. The family suggests that memorials may be made to Memorial Baptist Church, 109 W. Church Street Williamston, NC 27892.

More About JAMES COLON MCGEE: Burial: 27 Feb 2000, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Auto Salesman

Notes for ANNIE ENNIS: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) December 14, 2000

BENSON - Mrs. Annie Ennis McGee, 88, formerly of Benson, died Sunday at Vintage Inn Retirement Center in Williamston. Funeral service will be 11 a.m. Friday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson. Officiating will be the Elders Worth Stephenson and Johnny Ray Gardner. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens, Dunn.

Mrs. McGee was born April 13, 1912 in Johnston County to the late Dell and Ara Irma Johnson Ennis. She was preceded in death by her husband, James Colon McGee. She was a homemaker.

Surviving: son, Connie Mac McGee of Williamston; sisters, Fannie Grace Barbour-Corey of Raleigh, Larue Proctor of Lincolnton; brother, Wilbert Ray Ennis of Charlotte; grandchildren, Michael O'Neal McGee, Melissa M. Smith, Patrick Shawn McGee, Jonathan Floyd McGee, and Shannon W. Ward; great-grandchildren, Jesse McGee Smith, Hannah Colleene Smith and Dylan Paul McGee.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, from 6:30-8:30 p.m. Thursday. The family suggests memorials to be made to Vintage Inn Retirement Center, 826 E. Blvd. Hwy. 17, Williamston, NC 27892.

More About ANNIE ENNIS:

Burial: 15 Dec 2000, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

Child of JAMES MCGEE and ANNIE ENNIS is: 515. i. CONNIE⁶ MAC MCGEE, b. 10 Dec 1934; d. 13 Sep 2001.

239. WILLIAM MAXIE⁵ MCGEE (*JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jul 1914 in North Carolina, and died 26 Jun 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NAOMI HIGGINS, daughter of JAMES HIGGINS and EDITH JOHNSON. She was born Abt. 1914.

Notes for WILLIAM MAXIE MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34316 Name (Age): McGEE, William Maxie (53) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/28/1968 More About WILLIAM MAXIE MCGEE: Burial: 28 Jun 1968, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1319, Pleasant Grove Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Farmer

Child of WILLIAM MCGEE and NAOMI HIGGINS is: i. LOIS ANN⁶ MCGEE, b. 04 Aug 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.

240. THELMA LORENE⁵ MCGEE (*JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Oct 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Sep 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HENRY HOLT BYRD, son of HENRY BYRD and CALLIE BYRD. He was born 13 May 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 Dec 1999 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for THELMA LORENE MCGEE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) September 29, 2003

BENSON -- Thelma M. Byrd, 83, of 101 E. Morgan Street, passed away Sunday September 28, 2003. Funeral service will be held at 2:00 pm Tuesday at West and Dunn Funeral Home Chapel, with Elder Ray King, Elder A.D. McGee, Elder Harold Pittman, Elder Harvey Holland and Elder Wallis Smith officiating. Burial will follow in Old Fellowship P.B. Church Cemetery.

Surviving are son, Eddie H. Byrd of Willow Spring; daughters, Ruth Byrd of Burlington and Judy B. Bishop of Benson; sister, Alene Cook of Clayton; brother, J.F. McGee of Garner; four grandchildren and one great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends at West and Dunn Funeral Home, Monday, September 29, 7 to 9 pm. Arrangements by West and Dunn Funeral Home, Benson.

More About THELMA LORENE MCGEE:

Burial: 30 Sep 2003, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Exsanguination due to Rupture of Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm

Notes for HENRY HOLT BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7545 Name (Age): BYRD, Henry (Elder) (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/04/2000 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Thelma M. Byrd, Old Fellowship Primitive Bapist Church Cemetery Name: Henry Holt Byrd Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Byrd Age: 79 Years Date of Birth: 13 May 1920 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina **Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27504 Education: 12th grade Occupation: Miscellaneous electrical and electronic equipment repairers Industry: Not specified electric machinery, equipment, and supplies Date of Death: 31 Dec 1999 Death City: Durham Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Performed Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: DUKE UNIVERSITY MED CENTER Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 11 Jan 2000 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 3, 2000

JOHNSTON COUNTY - Elder Henry Byrd, age 79, died December 31, 1999. Funeral service will be Tuesday at 3 p.m. at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel with Elder Wallace Smith, Elder Harold Pittman and Elder A.D. McGee officiating. Burial will be at Old Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

He is survived by his wife, Thelma M. Byrd; daughters, Judy Bishop of Benson, Ruth Maria Byrd of Gibsonville; son, Eddie H. Byrd of Benson sisters, Callie Mae Dayringer of Benson, and Alice Alta Byrd of Benson four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

Family will receive friends Monday night from 7 to 9 p.m. and at other times at the home of Eddie Byrd. Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Home of Benson.

More About HENRY HOLT BYRD:

Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THELMA MCGEE and HENRY BYRD are:

- 516. i. EDDIE HOLT⁶ BYRD, b. 19 May 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JUDY BYRD, m. ? BISHOP.
 - iii. RUTH MARIA BYRD, b. 28 May 1961.

241. ESTHER R.⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH ANDREW*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Aug 1897, and died 27 Oct 1957. She married WILLIE SHEPHERD CARROLL 08 Oct 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN CARROLL and POLLY JONES. He was born 18 Apr 1895, and died 31 Dec 1963.

Notes for ESTHER R. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10198 Name (Age): CARROLL, Ester (Mrs. W.S.) (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/29/1957 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Mr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Langdon, w/o W. S. Carroll, Rt. 1, Benson

More About ESTHER R. LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE SHEPHERD CARROLL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10265 Name (Age): CARROLL, W. Sheperd (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/03/1964 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

More About WILLIE SHEPHERD CARROLL: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ESTHER LANGDON and WILLIE CARROLL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Sheppard Carroll Gender: Male

Spouse: Esther Langdon Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 8 Oct 1914 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina More About WILLIE CARROLL and ESTHER LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Oct 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ESTHER LANGDON and WILLIE CARROLL are:

- 517. i. JOSEPH HALLIE⁶ CARROLL, SR., b. 17 Dec 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Nov 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. WILLIE D. CARROLL, b. 22 May 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE D. CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carroll Date of Birth: 22 May 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Esther Langdon Parent2 Name: Sheppard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1110

iii. DONIE EDWARD CARROLL, b. 30 Dec 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONIE EDWARD CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carroll Date of Birth: 30 Dec 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Esther Langdon Parent2 Name: Shep Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 1392

242. JAMES BURTUS⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH ANDREW*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Sep 1907, and died 18 Aug 1938. He married LUCY GLADYS BARBOUR 26 Apr 1928 in Wayne County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID BARBER and BERTHA ?. She was born 13 Mar 1913 in North Carolina, and died 10 Dec 1946 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES BURTUS LANGDON: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LUCY GLADYS BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38983 Name (Age): OWENS, Gladys (33) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/13/1946 Other Pub. Info.: w/o T. B. Owens, St. Mary's FWB Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lucy G Owens Race: White Age: 33 Date of Birth: 1913 Date of Death: 10 Dec 1946 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LUCY GLADYS BARBOUR: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and LUCY BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Brutus Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Gladys Barbour Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 26 Apr 1928 Marriage County: Wayne Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and LUCY BARBOUR:

Marriage: 26 Apr 1928, Wayne County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and LUCY BARBOUR are:

- 518. i. DOUGLAS STEELE⁶ LANGDON, SR., b. 21 Aug 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. SHIRLEY LANGDON, m. SHELTON PARRISH.
 - iii. JUNE LANGDON, m. ? BARBOUR.

243. WILLIS CHESTER⁵ LANGDON (*JOSEPH ANDREW*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Jun 1914, and died 26 Dec 1993 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CLARA ALENE WALLACE 27 Oct 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID WALLACE and LILLIAN STEPHENSON. She was born 19 Jun 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 1999 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS CHESTER LANGDON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willis Chester Langdon Death Date: 26 Dec 1993 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 79 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Jun 1914

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About WILLIS CHESTER LANGDON: Burial: Pleasant Grove Church Cemetery, Erwin, North Carolina Occupation: Brick Mason/Furniture Uphoslterer

Notes for CLARA ALENE WALLACE: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 27, 1999 BENSON -- Mrs. Clara Alene Langdon, 80, of 986 BH Parrish Road died Sunday in her home. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker. She was a member of Pleasant Grove Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Wednesday in Pleasant Grove Baptist Church by the Revs. Steve Morris, Geary Walton and Chuck Linkston. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by two daughters, Brenda S. Brown of Black Mountain and Kay Langdon of the home; three sons, Earl Langdon of Smithfield, David G. Langdon of Raleigh and Roy W. Langdon of Clayton; a sister, Beatrice Stephenson of Benson; a brother, Delbert Wallace of Benson; five grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

More About CLARA ALENE WALLACE: Burial: 28 Jul 1999, Pleasant Grove Church Cemetery, Erwin, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Colon Cancer

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA WALLACE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Willis C Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1934

Spouse: Aleene Wallace Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1934

Marriage Date: 27 Oct 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA WALLACE: Marriage: 27 Oct 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA WALLACE are:

i. DAVID GERALD⁶ LANGDON, b. 17 Aug 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID GERALD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Gerald Langdon Date of Birth: 17 Aug 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Allene Wallace Parent2 Name: Willis Chester Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 1162

ii. JOSEPH EARL LANGDON, b. 17 Aug 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 03 Feb 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH EARL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Earl Langdon Date of Birth: 17 Aug 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Allene Wallace Parent2 Name: Willis Chester Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 1161

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) February 4, 2001

J. Earl Langdon, 65, of Benson died Saturday in Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. Mr. Langdon was a member of Pleasant Grove Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Pleasant Grove Baptist Church by the Rev. Steve Morris. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Arrangements are being handled by Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson.

Mr. Langdon is survived by two sisters, Brenda S. Brown of Black Mountain and Kay Langdon of Smithfield; and two brothers, David G. Langdon of Raleigh and Roy W. Langdon of Clayton.

More About JOSEPH EARL LANGDON: Burial: 05 Feb 2001, Pleasant Grove Church Cemetery, Erwin, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Failure

iii. DONNA KAY LANGDON, b. 10 Jan 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONNA KAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donna Kaye Langdon Date of Birth: 10 Jan 1949 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Allene Wallace Parent2 Name: Willis Chester Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 40 Page: 847

- iv. BRENDA LANGDON, m. ? BROWN.
- v. ROY W. LANGDON.

244. PAUL ABERTON⁵ AVERA (*MARY WINFORD⁴ LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Sep 1897, and died 30 Mar 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ANNA LANGDON 01 Nov 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIS LANGDON and DELIA THOMPSON. She was born 26 Sep 1901, and died 20 Feb 1998.

Notes for PAUL ABERTON AVERA: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1874 Name (Age): AVERA, Paul A. Obit. Pub. Date: 04/02/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John T. and Mary Langdon

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Paul Aberton Avera Death Date: 30 Mar 1976 Death City: Selma Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 78 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 27 Sep 1897

Residence City: Selma Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About PAUL ABERTON AVERA: Occupation: Farmer

Notes for ANNA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2230 Name (Age): AVERA, Anna Langdon (96) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/24/1998 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Willis Carroll and Delia Thompson Langdon, w/o Paul Avera

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 21, 1998

Anna Langdon Avera, 96, died Friday. Funeral services will be held Sunday at 2 p.m. in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Burial will be in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are: two sons, James Avera of Elm City and John Avera of Wilson; daughters, Mildred Bunn of Selma, Lorine Godwin of Tarboro, Lois Narron of Selma, Pauline Godwin of Pikeville, Doris Brown of Micro, Peggy Weaver of Micro, and Linda Williams of Rocky Mount; 17 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren, and three great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Saturday night from 7-9 p.m.

More About ANNA LANGDON: Burial: 22 Feb 1998, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for PAUL AVERA and ANNA LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Paul A Avera Gender: Male

Spouse: Anna Murchison Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 1 Nov 1924 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PAUL AVERA and ANNA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Nov 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (143) Anna Langdon.

245. MINNIE CARR⁵ COOKE (*ALICE REBECCA⁴ LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Jul 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 May 1965 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HERBERT RUFUS NORRIS 01 Jul 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM NORRIS and NANCY NORRIS. He was born 07 Feb 1896 in North Carolina, and died 02 Nov 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MINNIE CARR COOKE: Burial: 31 May 1965, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About HERBERT RUFUS NORRIS: Burial: 04 Nov 1970, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for MINNIE COOKE and HERBERT NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1700147 Date Filed: 06/28/1917 1:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS, HERBERT Bride: COOK, MINNIE Maiden Surname: COOK Date of Marriage: 07/01/1917 Volume: 1917 Page: 147

More About HERBERT NORRIS and MINNIE COOKE: Marriage: 01 Jul 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MINNIE COOKE and HERBERT NORRIS are:

- i. PAULINE⁶ NORRIS, b. 30 Sep 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. RUTH ALICE NORRIS, b. 16 Aug 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? TEMPLE.
- 519.
 - iii. WALTER RUFUS NORRIS, b. 01 Oct 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Apr 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. NANCY EVELYN NORRIS, b. 30 Oct 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? SMALL.
 - v. SHIRLEY MINNIE NORRIS, b. 08 May 1935; m. ? PAHL.

246. JOSEPH LEONARD⁵ COOKE (*SARAH E.*⁴ *LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1898, and died Mar 1978. He married MARY FLORENCE STEPHENSON, daughter of JOSEPH STEPHENSON and ALICE DIXON. She was born 07 Feb 1899, and died 26 Jan 1990 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH LEONARD COOKE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11608

Name (Age): COOKE, Joseph Leonard Obit. Pub. Date: 03/18/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lonnie/Sarah Langdon -- St. Mary's Grove

More About JOSEPH LEONARD COOKE: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for MARY FLORENCE STEPHENSON: Name: MARY FLORENCE COOKE Age: 90 Years Death Date: 26 January 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 07 February 1899 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Bed Code: Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARY FLORENCE STEPHENSON: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of JOSEPH COOKE and MARY STEPHENSON are:

- 520. i. JOSEPH LEONARD⁶ COOKE, JR., b. 07 Feb 1920; d. 22 Mar 2004.
- 521. ii. FLOY MAE COOKE.
 - iii. ROY E. COOKE, m. PEGGY ?.

247. QUINNIE JEFFERSON⁵ LANGDON (*MAJOR ERASTUS*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Sep 1908 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jul 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married KATIE POLLARD. She was born 30 Jun 1910, and died 10 Apr 1987.

More About QUINNIE JEFFERSON LANGDON: Burial: 10 Jul 1973, Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About KATIE POLLARD: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Child of QUINNIE LANGDON and KATIE POLLARD is:
522. i. DONALD EDWARD⁶ LANGDON, b. 29 Oct 1935, Johnston County, North

248. PAUL EDWARD⁵ LANGDON (*MAJOR ERASTUS*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Jul 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 May 1969 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ALMA LENA WOODALL.

Notes for PAUL EDWARD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Paul Edward Langdon Date of Birth: 18 Jul 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ella Byrd Parent2 Name: Major Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 44

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Paul Langdon Death Date: 2 May 1969 Death City: Raleigh Date Death Recorded: May 1969 Death Age: 53

Birth Date: 1916

Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About PAUL EDWARD LANGDON: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PAUL LANGDON and ALMA WOODALL are: i. ELLIE LENORA⁶ LANGDON, b. 25 Apr 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina. Notes for ELLIE LENORA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ellie Lenora Langdon Date of Birth: 25 Apr 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alma Lene Woodall Parent2 Name: Paul Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 58

ii. ANNIE SUE LANGDON, b. 17 Jan 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE SUE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Annie Sue Langdon Date of Birth: 17 Jan 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alma Woodall Parent2 Name: Paul Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 7

523. iii. PAUL EDWARD LANGDON, b. 20 Apr 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

249. FRED THOMAS⁵ LANGDON (*REUBEN ASHLEY*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Nov 1929, and died 06 May 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married HAZEL GREY PRICE, daughter of JOHN PRICE and JULIA WOODALL. She was born 23 May 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Jul 1983 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for FRED THOMAS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30269 Name (Age): LANGDON, Fred Thomas (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-16-1929 -- s/o Reuben Ashley/Mary Stephenson -- fell from tractor --Rehobeth Ch Cem -- Benson

Name: FRED THOMAS LANGDON

Age: 50 Years Death Date: 06 May 1980 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 16 November 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON Place of Injury: 9 State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About FRED THOMAS LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for HAZEL GREY PRICE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30279 Name (Age): LANGDON, Hazel Price (Mrs.) (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/02/1983 Other Pub. Info.: b. 23 May 1932, JC, d. 31 Jul 1983, - d/o John D. Price - -w/o Fred T. -Rehoboth P.B.Ch. -- Benson

Name: HAZEL GREY LANGDON Age: 51 Years Death Date: 31 July 1983 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 23 May 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PRICE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About HAZEL GREY PRICE:

Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FRED LANGDON and HAZEL PRICE are:

i. THOMAS HAROLD⁶ LANGDON, b. 08 Sep 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS HAROLD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Harold Langdon Date of Birth: 8 Sep 1948 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Fred Thomas Parent2 Name: Hazel Grey Price Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 39 Page: 556

ii. LARRY MICHAEL LANGDON, b. 07 May 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY MICHAEL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Larry Michael Langdon Date of Birth: 7 May 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hazel Grey Price Parent2 Name: Fred Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 281

iii. DANNY KIRK LANGDON, b. 03 Aug 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DANNY KIRK LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Danny Kirk Langdon Date of Birth: 3 Aug 1953 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hazel Grey Price Parent2 Name: Fred Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 50 Page: 510

iv. JOHNSON ASHLEY LANGDON, b. 15 Aug 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHNSON ASHLEY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Johnson Ashley Langdon Date of Birth: 15 Aug 1954 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hazel Grey Price Parent2 Name: Fred Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 474

524. v. WENDY GAIL LANGDON, b. 14 Jul 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

250. THELMA REBECCA⁵ BARBOUR (*BESSIE VIOLA⁴ LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 24 Aug 1913, and died 16 Apr 1985 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. She married CARLIE H. PARRISH 22 Dec 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of LEONIDAS PARRISH and SUSAN AUSTIN. He was born 12 Aug 1908, and died 21 Oct 1986 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40895 Name (Age): PARRISH, Thelma Barbour (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/19/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-24-1913 JC, d/o Johnny Alton/Bessie Langdon Barbour, w/o Carlie H. Parrish, Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Name: THELMA REBECCA PARRISH Age: 71 Years Death Date: 16 April 1985 Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 August 1913 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BARBOUR State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Cumberland, North Carolina

More About THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR: Burial: Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Notes for CARLIE H. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40117 Name (Age): PARRISH, Carlie H. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1986 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 8-12-1908 JC, s/o Lonnie Parrish, Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Name: CARLIE PARRISH Age: 78 Years Death Date: 21 October 1986 Place of Death: Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 August 1908 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: PARRISH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CARLIE H. PARRISH: Burial: Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for THELMA BARBOUR and CARLIE PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000 Name: Carlie Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Thelma Barbour Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CARLIE PARRISH and THELMA BARBOUR: Marriage: 22 Dec 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of THELMA BARBOUR and CARLIE PARRISH is: i. BRENDA KAY⁶ PARRISH, b. 24 Sep 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.

251. NATHAN BILL⁵ BARBOUR (*BESSIE VIOLA⁴ LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 29 Oct 1915, and died 02 Mar 2000. He married LEOLA S. ?.

Notes for NATHAN BILL BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7708 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Nathan Bill (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/03/2000 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Leola S. Barbour, Maplewood Cem, Clayton

The News & Observer March 3, 2000 Edition: Final Section: Obit Page: B6

NATHAN BILL BARBOUR

CLAYTON - Nathan Bill Barbour, 84, died March 2, 2000. Funeral service will be held at Hocutt Memorial Baptist Church, 2 p.m. Saturday. Burial to follow at Maplewood Cemetery. Dr. Lee Harris and Rev. Eddie Burroughs officiating. Bill was a member of Hocutt Memorial Baptist Church for over 30 years having served as a trustee. Bill was devoted and beloved family man, husband, father, grandfather and great-grandfather. He will be truly missed by all who knew and loved him.

Surviving: wife, Leola S. Barbour; son and daughter-in-law, Jerry Nathan and Queen S. Barbour of Garner; sister, Lucy Johnson of Clayton; brothers, Johnny Alton "J.A." Barbour, Jr. of Raleigh, Charles Ray Barbour of Clayton; grandchildren, Rhonda Barbour Strickland and

husband, Ken and Susan Denise Barbour; four great-grandchildren, Chad Kenneth Strickland, Blake Taylor Strickland, Robert Dustin Farmer and Ava Leola Hill.

The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Friday at McLaurin Funeral Home. Memorial donations may be made to: Hocutt Memorial Baptist Church, Robertson Street.

More About NATHAN BILL BARBOUR: Burial: Maplewood Cemetery

Child of NATHAN BARBOUR and LEOLA ? is: i. JERRY NATHAN⁶ BARBOUR, m. QUEEN S. ?.

252. OASSIE AUSTIN "MACK"⁵ PARRISH (*LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Apr 1892 in North Carolina, and died 12 Aug 1954 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) CALLIE MCCABE. She was born 1898, and died 1932. He married (2) MAUDE ESTHER HONEYCUTT Aft. 1932, daughter of FRANK HONEYCUTT and FANNY HALL. She was born 14 Feb 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Feb 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for OASSIE AUSTIN "MACK" PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40827 Name (Age): PARRISH, Ossie A. (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/17/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3, Benson, s/o Lonnie/Susie Parrish

More About OASSIE AUSTIN "MACK" PARRISH: Burial: 14 Aug 1954, St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ruptured Appendix Occupation: Farmer

More About CALLIE MCCABE: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MAUDE ESTHER HONEYCUTT: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 7, 1998

Mrs. Maude E. Parrish, 97, of Rt. 3 Box 1022, Angier, died February 5, 1998. Funeral, Sunday 3 p.m. at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel in Benson with the Rev. Steve Lawson and Rev. R.B. Parrish officiating. Burial to follow at St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery.

Survivors: daughters, Betsy Johnson of Angier, and Dora Mae Stewart of Fort Myers, FL; sons, Roy Parrish of Benson, and Graham Parrish of Pine Island, FL; step-sons, Alonzo

Parrish of Spring Hill, FL, and Bobby King of New Bern; sister, Nellie Hargis of Four Oaks; 12 step-grandchildren, 12 grandchildren, 20 greatgrandchildren, and one great-greatgrandchild.

Family to receive friends at the funeral home Saturday night from 7-9 p.m.

Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Home, Benson.

More About MAUDE ESTHER HONEYCUTT: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About OASSIE PARRISH and MAUDE HONEYCUTT: Marriage: Aft. 1932

Children of OASSIE PARRISH and CALLIE MCCABE are:

i. RALPH⁶ PARRISH, b. 01 Oct 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Feb 1968.

Notes for RALPH PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ralph Parrish Date of Birth: 1 Oct 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Aussie Parent2 Name: Callie Mccabe Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1130

More About RALPH PARRISH: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. JAMES ROSCOE PARRISH, b. 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Dec 1944.

Notes for JAMES ROSCOE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Roscoe Parrish Date of Birth: 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Callie Mccabe Parent2 Name: Ossie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 5 Page: 593

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40496 Name (Age): PARRISH, James R. (Pfc.) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/1944 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Benson, s/o O. A. Parrish

U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: James R Parrish Birth Year: 1918 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 22 Jul 1941 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Branch Code: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Three year enlistment Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Automobile Serviceman Marital Status: Single, without dependents Height: 72 Weight: 152

World War II and Korean Conflict Veterans Interred Overseas

Name: James R Parrish Inducted From: North Carolina Rank: Private First Class Combat Organization: 1522nd Army Air Force Base Unit Death Date: Nov 27 1944 Monument: Honolulu, Hawaii, United States Last Known Status: Buried iii. MELVIN PARRISH, b. 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MELVIN PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: Melvin Parrish Date of Birth: 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Aossie Parent2 Name: Callie Mccabe Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 249
- iv. GEORGE ALONZO PARRISH, b. 05 May 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE ALONZO PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: George Alonzo Parrish Date of Birth: 5 May 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alsie Parent2 Name: Callie Mccabe Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 775

v. LEVON PARRISH, b. 20 Sep 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Oct 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEVON PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Levon Parrish Date of Birth: 20 Sep 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Callie Mccabe Parent2 Name: Oassie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 676

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40572 Name (Age): PARRISH, Levon (Rev.) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/15/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Ossie/Callie McCabe Parrish, McLamb Family Cemetery, near Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Levon Parrish Death Date: 11 Oct 1976 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 50 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Sep 1926

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: -Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About LEVON PARRISH: Burial: McLamb Family Cemetery

Children of OASSIE PARRISH and MAUDE HONEYCUTT are:

- vi. BETSY ANN⁶ PARRISH, b. 19 Aug 1944; m. ? JOHNSON.
- vii. DORA MAE PARRISH, m. ? STEWART.
- viii. ROY PARRISH.
- ix. GRAHAM PARRISH.

253. GERTIE MAE⁵ PARRISH (*LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Feb 1894 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jan 1986 in Raleigh, Wake

County, North Carolina. She married (1) JAMES WALTER CARROLL 21 Feb 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN CARROLL and POLLY JONES. He was born 01 Mar 1891, and died 24 Dec 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) ? JONES Aft. 1941.

Notes for GERTIE MAE PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Gertrude Mae Jones Death Date: 8 Jan 1986 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 91 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 5 Feb 1894 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Wake Forest Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: P Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About GERTIE MAE PARRISH: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JAMES WALTER CARROLL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10220 Name (Age): CARROLL, James Walter (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/30/1941 Other Pub. Info.: Residence, Elevation Twp, h/o Gertie, hit and run auto, Pleasant Grove Twp., Rehoboth Prim. Bapt. Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: James W Carroll Race: White Age: 50 Date of Birth: 1891 Date of Death: 24 Dec 1941 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JAMES WALTER CARROLL: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GERTIE PARRISH and JAMES CARROLL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Gertie Parrish Gender: Female

Spouse: J W Carroll Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 21 Feb 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES CARROLL and GERTIE PARRISH: Marriage: 21 Feb 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ? JONES and GERTIE PARRISH: Marriage: Aft. 1941

Children of GERTIE PARRISH and JAMES CARROLL are:

i. WELDON BRUCE⁶ CARROLL, b. 31 Dec 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Jan 1985, New Bern, Craven County, North Carolina.

Notes for WELDON BRUCE CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Meldon Carroll Date of Birth: 31 Dec 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gertie Jane Parrish Parent2 Name: James Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 1101

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Weldon Bruce Carroll Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: C Age: 69 Date of Birth: 31 Dec 1915 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Carteret Residence State: North Carolina** Date of Death: 16 Jan 1985 Death City: New Bern Death County: Craven Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

- 525.
- ii. VONNIE LEE CARROLL, b. 12 Apr 1920, North Carolina; d. 27 Aug 1963.
 - iii. SAMUEL SHELTON CARROLL, b. Abt. 1925, North Carolina.

Notes for SAMUEL SHELTON CARROLL: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Samuel S Carroll Birth Year: 1924 Race: White, citizen (White) Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 27 May 1943 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Tracktor Driver* or Truck Driver, Heavy or Chauffeur or Truck Driver, Light An asterisk (*) appearing after a job title indicates that a trade test for the particular occupation will be found in the United States Employment Service Manual, Oral Trade Test Marital Status: Single, without dependents Height: 88 Weight: 090

- 526. iv. CHARLIE CURTIS CARROLL, b. 23 Aug 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Apr 2008, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.
- 527. v. RUTH CARROLL, b. 01 Sep 1930, North Carolina; d. 05 Oct 1999, Burnsville, Nevada.
 - vi. ELSIE ROSE CARROLL, b. 11 Nov 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELSIE ROSE CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elsie Rose Carroll Date of Birth: 11 Nov 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gertie Parrish Parent2 Name: James Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1241

254. ARCHIE LONZO⁵ PARRISH (*LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 May 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Feb 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NELLIE EVA JOHNSON 26 Dec 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID JOHNSON and LUCY BYRD. She was born 29 Dec 1903 in North Carolina, and died 20 Nov 1954 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARCHIE LONZO PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Archie Lonzo Parrish

Death Date: 27 Feb 1993 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 96 Burial Location: Cremation in state

Birth Date: 11 May 1896

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Parrish Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ARCHIE LONZO PARRISH: Occupation: Farmer

Notes for NELLIE EVA JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40816 Name (Age): PARRISH, Nellie Eva (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/23/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 4, Dunn, d/o David/Lucy Byrd Johnson, w/o Archie L. Parrish

More About NELLIE EVA JOHNSON: Burial: 22 Nov 1954, Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for ARCHIE PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Archie Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1922

Spouse: Nellie Johnson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1922 Marriage Date: 26 Dec 1922 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARCHIE PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON: Marriage: 26 Dec 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ARCHIE PARRISH and NELLIE JOHNSON are:

i. JACQUELINE INEZ⁶ PARRISH, b. 05 Dec 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JACQUELINE INEZ PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jacqueline Inez Parrish Date of Birth: 5 Dec 1923 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Archie Alonzo Parent2 Name: Nellie Eva Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 10 Page: 724

ii. JARVIS DEMPSEY PARRISH, b. 09 Oct 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JARVIS DEMPSEY PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jarvis Dempsey Parrish Date of Birth: 9 Oct 1927 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Archie Parent2 Name: Nellie Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 14 Page: 707

iii. JESSE LEE PARRISH, b. 08 Sep 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSE LEE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Jesse Lee Parrish Date of Birth: 8 Sep 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Archie Parent2 Name: Nellie Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 688

255. RASSIE BERKERIDGE⁵ PARRISH (*LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Mar 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Apr 1998 in Cary, North Carolina. He married ILA LETTIE STEPHENSON 08 Oct 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of AMOS STEPHENSON and LENORA PARRISH. She was born 08 Oct 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Aug 2000 in Cary, North Carolina.

Notes for RASSIE BERKERIDGE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4084 Name (Age): PARRISH, Rassie Berkeridge (94) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/14/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b.3-19-1904, s/o Lonnie/Nancy Parrish

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - April 13, 1998

Mr. Rassie Berkeridge Parrish, 94, of Angier, died Sunday at the Cary Health & Rehabilitation Center in Cary. A Graveside Service will be 11 a.m. Tuesday at Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery. The Rev. Mark Scott will officiate.

Mr. Parrish was born March 19, 1904 in Johnston County to the late Lonnie and Nancy Parrish. He was a retired Farmer and Brick Mason. Mr. Parrish was also a member of Benson Grove Baptist Church.

Surviving include wife, Ila Stephenson Parrish of theCary Health & Rehabilitation Center; daughters, Grace Bowden of Willow Springs and Carolyn Stuart of Benson; sons, Rayvon Parrish of Willow Spring, Leon Parrish of Angier, Glenwood Parrish of Garner, and Andy Parrish of Benson; 10 grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. Mr. Parrish was preceded in death by a son, Charles B. Parrish.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson, 7-9 p.m. Monday and at other times at the home of Jimmy and Carolyn Stuart; 2076 Zack's Mill Rd., Angier, NC.

More About RASSIE BERKERIDGE PARRISH:

Burial: 14 Apr 1998, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Brick Mason

Notes for ILA LETTIE STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40452 Name (Age): PARRISH, Ila Stephenson (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/29/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8 Oct 1909, d/o Andrew and Lenore Parrish Stephenson, wid/o Rassie B. Parrish

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - August 27, 2000

ANGIER - Mrs. Ila Stephenson Parrish, 90, died Friday at Cary Health & Rehab Center. Graveside Service will be 2 p.m. Sunday at Fellowship Community Cemetery. The Rev. Mark Scott will officiate.

Mrs. Parrish was born October 8 1909 in Johnston County to the late Andrew and Lenore Parrish Stephenson. She was preceded in death by her husband, Rassie B. Parrish and a son, Charles B. Parrish. Mrs. Parrish was a homemaker and a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church.

Surviving include, daughters Grace Bowden of Willow Spring, and Carolyn Stuart of Benson; sons, Ray Von Parrish of Supply, NC, Leon Parrish of Angier, Glenwood Parrish of Garner, and Andy Parrish of Benson; sister, Callie Johnson of Wendell; 10 grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends in Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church immediately following the Graveside service. Arrangements by Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About ILA LETTIE STEPHENSON:

Burial: 27 Aug 2000, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RASSIE PARRISH and ILA STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Rassie Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Ila Stephsnson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1927

Marriage Date: 8 Oct 1927

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RASSIE PARRISH and ILA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 08 Oct 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RASSIE PARRISH and ILA STEPHENSON are:

i. LENORA GRACE⁶ PARRISH, b. 06 Aug 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TYSON DAVID BOWDEN, 30 Sep 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LENORA GRACE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lenora Grace Parrish Date of Birth: 6 Aug 1931 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ila Stephenson Parent2 Name: Rassil Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 1105

Marriage Notes for LENORA PARRISH and TYSON BOWDEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lenora Grace Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1949

Spouse: Tyson David Bowden Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1949

Marriage Date: 30 Sep 1949 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About TYSON BOWDEN and LENORA PARRISH: Marriage: 30 Sep 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina ii. CHARLES B. PARRISH, b. 12 Jun 1938; d. 07 Mar 1992, Nash County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHARLES B. PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Charles Parrish Death Date: 7 Mar 1992 Death County: Nash Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 53 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 12 Jun 1938 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Nash Residence State: North Carolina Father: Parrish Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: Yes Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

More About CHARLES B. PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 528. iii. JOAN CAROLYN PARRISH, b. 01 Sep 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. RAYVON PARRISH.
 - v. LEON PARRISH.
 - vi. GLENWOOD PARRISH.
- 529. vii. ANDY ARNOLD PARRISH, b. 27 Oct 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.

256. CARLIE H.⁵ PARRISH (*LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Aug 1908, and died 21 Oct 1986 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR 22 Dec 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHNNIE BARBOUR and BESSIE LANGDON. She was born 24 Aug 1913, and died 16 Apr 1985 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARLIE H. PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40117 Name (Age): PARRISH, Carlie H. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1986 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 8-12-1908 JC, s/o Lonnie Parrish, Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Name: CARLIE PARRISH Age: 78 Years Death Date: 21 October 1986 Place of Death: Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 August 1908 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: PARRISH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CARLIE H. PARRISH: Burial: Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Notes for THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40895 Name (Age): PARRISH, Thelma Barbour (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/19/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-24-1913 JC, d/o Johnny Alton/Bessie Langdon Barbour, w/o Carlie H. Parrish, Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Name: THELMA REBECCA PARRISH Age: 71 Years Death Date: 16 April 1985 Place of Death: Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 August 1913 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BARBOUR State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Cumberland, North Carolina

More About THELMA REBECCA BARBOUR: Burial: Stevens Chapel Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for CARLIE PARRISH and THELMA BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Carlie Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Thelma Barbour Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CARLIE PARRISH and THELMA BARBOUR: Marriage: 22 Dec 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child is listed above under (250) Thelma Rebecca Barbour.

257. ELDER RENZIE BRITT⁵ PARRISH (*LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 May 1900, and died 03 Feb 1944. He married CLYDA MAE CLIFTON 13 Feb 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM CLIFTON and DORCAS LANGDON. She was born 01 Oct 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Mar 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About ELDER RENZIE BRITT PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CLYDA MAE CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40170 Name (Age): PARRISH, CLyda C. (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/08/1996 Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Ellis and Dorcas E. Langdon Clifton, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 7, 1996 Section: Local & State

MRS. CLYDA C. PARRISH

BENSON -- Mrs. Clyda Clifton Parrish, 91, of 567 S. Pleasant-Coats Road died Wednesday. She had been a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church since 1939. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Friday in Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church by Elders James Denning, Robert Peedin and Thomas Whitley. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Parrish is survived by two daughters, Ruthalae Ryals of Angier and Nadine P. Langdon of Benson; three sons, R.B. Parrish Jr. and Jacob Parrish, both of Benson, and Johnny Parrish of Dunn; two sisters, Josie Walton of Four Oaks and Ava King of Fuquay-Varina; 15 grandchildren; and 24 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clyda Clifton Parrish Death Date: 6 Mar 1996 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 91 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Oct 1904

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Clifton Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About CLYDA MAE CLIFTON: Burial: 08 Mar 1996, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Disease with Sudden Death

More About RENZIE PARRISH and CLYDA CLIFTON: Marriage: 13 Feb 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (225) Clyda Mae Clifton.

258. MAYO MAGDALENE⁵ PARRISH (*LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Dec 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Dec 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON, son of HADRICK LANGDON and ADDIE BENSON. He was born 13 Dec 1911, and died 13 Jul 1984 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30357 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mayo Parrish (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/29/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Dec 1912, d/o Langdon and Florence Clifton Parrish

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 25, 1998

BENSON -- Mrs. Mayo Parrish Langdon, 86, of 9668 N.C. 50 North died Wednesday in Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker and a farmer. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Saturday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by the Revs. R.B. Parrish and Mark Yates. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a son, Jerry M. Langdon of the home; two grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. The family will receive friends Saturday from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH: Burial: 26 Dec 1998, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arrythmia

Notes for HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30283 Name (Age): LANGDON, Hubert H. ((73) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/17/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b.13 Dec 1911, JC, d.13 Jul 1984, s/o Hadrick and Addie Benson--h/o Mayo Parrish -- Roselawn Cem, Benson--Clayton

LANGDON, HUBERT HUTCHINS

Death Date: 14 July 1984 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 72 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 13 December 1911 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Children of MAYO PARRISH and HUBERT LANGDON are:

i. JANICE GREY⁶ LANGDON, b. 14 May 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JANICE GREY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Janice Grey Langdon Date of Birth: 14 May 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hubert H Parent2 Name: Mayo Magdoline Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 941

ii. JERRY MACK LANGDON, b. 30 Oct 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Jan 2003, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. FRANCES MCCABE.

Notes for JERRY MACK LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record January 31, 2003

Jerry Mack Langdon, 63, of 9668 N.C. 50 North, Benson, died Thursday at his home after an extended illness. He was born Oct. 30, 1939, in Johnston County to the late Hubert H. and Mayo Parrish Langdon. He was a retired farmer. Graveside services will be held Saturday at 11 a.m. at Roselawn Cemetery in Benson by the Revs. R.B. Parrish and Mark Yates.

Survivors include his wife, Frances McCabe Langdon.

The family will receive friends Saturday from 9 to 10:30 a.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About JERRY MACK LANGDON: Burial: 01 Feb 2003, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Small Cell Lung Cancer Occupation: Farmer

259. CELLIE CARL⁵ PARRISH (*PASCALL B.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 May 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 May 1942. He married LUCY BERTIE LANGDON 31 Mar 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES LANGDON and ELIZA COATS. She was born 25 May 1897, and died 25 Jun 1948.

More About CELLIE CARL PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LUCY BERTIE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40589 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lucy B. (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/29/1948 Other Pub. Info.: nee: Langdon, w/o C. C. Parrish, Fellowship P.B. Church Cemetery

More About LUCY BERTIE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CELLIE PARRISH and LUCY LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: C C Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1918

Spouse: Lucy Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1918

Marriage Date: 31 Mar 1918 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CELLIE PARRISH and LUCY LANGDON:

Marriage: 31 Mar 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (181) Lucy Bertie Langdon.

260. MINNIE⁵ PARRISH (*PASCALL B.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1899, and died 02 Jan 1952. She married NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON 09 Nov 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of RICHARD LANGDON and CHARITY PENNY. He was born 03 Sep 1882, and died 02 Mar 1943.

More About MINNIE PARRISH: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30367 Name (Age): LANGDON, N. B. Obit. Pub. Date: 03/05/1943 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Richard/Charity Langdon -- Fellowship PBCh Cem -- Benson

More About NEWTON B. "BALDY" LANGDON: Burial: 02 Mar 1943, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MINNIE PARRISH and NEWTON LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Minnie Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Spouse: N B Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1913

Marriage Date: 9 Nov 1913 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NEWTON LANGDON and MINNIE PARRISH: Marriage: 09 Nov 1913, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child is listed above under (183) Newton B. "Baldy" Langdon.

261. ROSA LENA⁵ POLLARD (*ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA⁴ PARRISH, NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Dec 1899, and died 08 Oct 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) ROBERT LEE HARGIS Abt. 1916, son of JAMES HARGIS and MARY

HARRIS. He was born 1900, and died 08 Dec 1931 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married (2) ZENNIE MILTON STEPHENSON Aft. 1931, son of CALVIN STEPHENSON and EMILY ?. He was born 05 Nov 1883.

Notes for ROSA LENA POLLARD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48821 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Lena Hargis (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/10/1980 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3 Benson, b. 7 Dec. 1899, d/o Roscoe Ruffin and Betty Cornelia Parrish Pollard, bur. Benson Grove Bapt. Ch. Cem.

Name: ROSA LENA STEPHENSON Age: 80 Years Death Date: 08 October 1980 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 07 December 1899 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: POLLARD State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ROSA LENA POLLARD: Burial: Benson's Grove Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROBERT LEE HARGIS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Robert Hargis Death Date: 8 Dec 1931 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 31

Birth Date: abt. 1900

Race: W

More About ROBERT LEE HARGIS: Burial: Benson's Grove Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ROBERT HARGIS and ROSA POLLARD: Marriage: Abt. 1916

More About ZENNIE MILTON STEPHENSON: Occupation: Farmer

More About ZENNIE STEPHENSON and ROSA POLLARD: Marriage: Aft. 1931

Children of ROSA POLLARD and ROBERT HARGIS are:

- i. ROSA BEATRICE⁶ HARGIS, b. 05 Jan 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 14 Jun 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 531. ii. ROBERT SHERRILL HARGIS, b. 09 Oct 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jun 1994, Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JAMES EDWARD HARGIS, b. 03 Jun 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jan 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. EDNA PENDER.

Notes for JAMES EDWARD HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21369 Name (Age): HARGIS, James E. (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/25/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-3-1927, s/o Robert Lee/Lena Pollard Hargis, Benson Grove Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Edward Hargis Death Date: 22 Jan 1991 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 63 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Jun 1927 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hargis Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: 243300395 Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About JAMES EDWARD HARGIS: Burial: Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cirrhosis of Liver Occupation: Air Force/Electrician

- iv. BUDDIE HARGIS, b. Abt. 1928.
- v. HOOVER T. HARGIS, b. Abt. 1929; m. ANN ?.
- 532. vi. ROBERT LEE HARGIS, JR..

Children of ROSA POLLARD and ZENNIE STEPHENSON are:

vii. BETTY JANE⁶ STEPHENSON, m. FRANK BRALEY, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BETTY STEPHENSON and FRANK BRALEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Betty Jane Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1952

Spouse: Frank Braley Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1952

Marriage Date: 13 Sep 1952 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FRANK BRALEY and BETTY STEPHENSON: Marriage: Johnston County, North Carolina

viii. JULIA ANN STEPHENSON, m. KENNETH HUBERT WOOD, 05 Jun 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JULIA STEPHENSON and KENNETH WOOD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000 Name: Julia Ann Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1954

Spouse: Kenneth Hubert Wood Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1954

Marriage Date: 5 Jun 1954 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About KENNETH WOOD and JULIA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 05 Jun 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina

262. BEULAH⁵ PARRISH (*MACK RUFFIN*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Oct 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Dec 2004 in Forsyth County, North Carolina. She married WADE MCCLINE WEST 03 Mar 1934 in Forsyth County, North Carolina. He was born 21 Mar 1907, and died 20 Feb 1977 in Forsyth County, North Carolina.

Notes for BEULAH PARRISH: Social Security Death Index

Name: Beulah P. West SSN: Last Residence: 27284 Kernersville, Forsyth, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 17 Oct 1908 Died: 9 Dec 2004 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Winston-Salem Journal (NC) December 11, 2004

KERNERSVILLE - Beulah Parrish West, 96, of Linville Road died Thursday, Dec. 9, 2004, at Forsyth Medical Center. She was born Oct. 17, 1908, in Johnston County, a daughter of Mack Ruffin and Rossie Stephenson Parrish. Mrs. West was a member of Sedge Garden United Methodist Church. She was a member of Glenn View Baptist Church Best Years Club, a member of the Loyal Wesley Class and Senior Adult Fellowship at Sedge Garden United Methodist Church, a charter member of Wesley Memorial United Methodist Church, and a former member of Mineral Springs Baptist Church Senior Citizens Group. She was a retiree of Hanes Hosiery.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Wade M. West; a daughter, Peggy W. Whitley; a

brother, Worth F. Parrish; and two sisters, Velma Fulp and Lether Smith.

Surviving are a daughter, Nancy Tuttle and husband, Bill, of Kernersville; two grandsons, Lee A. Tuttle Sr. and Craig S. Tuttle and wife, Sarah, all of Winston-Salem; six greatgrandchildren, Crystal Finney and husband, Rodney, of Pinnacle, Kymberly Tuttle of Wentworth and Amanda, Alan, Heather and Chris Tuttle, all of Winston-Salem; a great-greatgrandchild, Brandon Finney of Pinnacle; two sisters, Alene Flynn and Juanita Gilchrist and husband, Al, all of Winston-Salem; and a brother, Marvin T. Parrish and wife, Elizabeth Ann, of Hope Mills.

A funeral service will be conducted at 3 p.m. today, Dec. 11, at Sedge Garden United Methodist Church by the Rev. Ellis Rouse, the Rev. Jim Faggart and the Rev. Phil Bauguess. Burial will follow at Forsyth Memorial Park. In lieu of flowers, the family requests that memorials be directed to Sedge Garden United Methodist Church, 794 Sedge Garden Road, Kernersville, NC 27284.

More About BEULAH PARRISH: Burial: 11 Dec 2004, Forsyth Memorial Park, Forsyth County, North Carolina

Notes for WADE MCCLINE WEST: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wade Mccline West Death Date: 20 Feb 1977 Death City: Winston-Salem Death County: Forsyth Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 69 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 21 Mar 1907

Residence City: Winston-Salem Residence County: Forsyth Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

Marriage Notes for BEULAH PARRISH and WADE WEST: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Beulah Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1909 Age: 25 Race: White

Spouse: Wade West Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1908 Spouse Age: 26 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 3 Mar 1934 Marriage County: Forsyth Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WADE WEST and BEULAH PARRISH: Marriage: 03 Mar 1934, Forsyth County, North Carolina

Children of BEULAH PARRISH and WADE WEST are:

- i. PEGGY⁶ WEST, m. ? WHITLEY.
- ii. NANCY WEST, m. BILL TUTTLE.

263. LETHER⁵ PARRISH (*MACK RUFFIN*⁴, *NANCY E*.³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Apr 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Apr 2004. She married SAM C. SMITH.

Notes for LETHER PARRISH: Winston-Salem Journal (NC) April 6, 2004

Mrs. Lether Parrish Smith, 90, of Winston-Salem died at her home Saturday, April 3, 2004. She was born in Johnson County on April 29, 1913, to Mack Ruffin and Rossie Stephenson Parrish. She was a member of New Mount Vernon United Methodist Church. She was retired from Hanes Hosiery Co.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Sam C. Smith; her only child, D. Wayne Calloway; a sister, Velma Fulp; and a brother, Worth Parrish.

Surviving are a daughter-in-law, Jan Calloway of Greenwich, Conn.; a granddaughter, Jennifer (Ryan) Adams of New York City; three grandsons, Boyd (Sandi) Smythe of Dallas, Texas, Ross (Kris) Smythe of Cambridge, England, and David Calloway of Austin, Texas; five great-grandchildren; three sisters, Beulah West, Alene Flynn and Juanita Gilchrist, all of Winston-Salem; and a brother, Marvin T. Parrish of Fayetteville. The family would like to thank Lether's caregiver, Judy Gardner, for her special care.

The service will be conducted at 11 a.m. Thursday, April 8, at Westlawn Gardens of Memory Mausoleum Chapel in Clemmons by Pastor Lanny Lancaster. The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Vogler & Sons Main Street Chapel. Memorials may be made to the Methodist Children's Home, 1001 Reynolda Road, Winston-Salem, NC 27104.

More About LETHER PARRISH: Burial: 08 Apr 2004, Westlawn Gardens of Memory Mausoleum

Child of LETHER PARRISH and SAM SMITH is:

i. D. WAYNE⁶ CALLOWAY, m. JAN ?.

264. OLA⁵ PARRISH (*PARHAM PRIMROSE*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Jul 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Jul 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married SANFORD STEWART, son of W. STEWART and DELLA ?. He was born 05 Sep 1895 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 05 Nov 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About OLA PARRISH: Burial: 06 Jul 1984, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

More About SANFORD STEWART: Burial: 07 Nov 1986, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Children of OLA PARRISH and SANFORD STEWART are:

- i. WARREN⁶ STEWART.
- ii. WILLIS STEWART, b. 17 Sep 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 11 Mar 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. LILLIE TEW.

More About WILLIS STEWART: Burial: 13 Mar 1987, Tew Family Cemetery, Jonesboro Road, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Cabinet Maker

265. LILLY PEARL⁵ PARRISH (*PARHAM PRIMROSE*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Jun 1912, and died 23 Sep 1987 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CARLIE ANDREWS, son of JOSEPH ANDREWS and SARAH ANDERSON. He was born 24 Sep 1909, and died 17 Feb 1987 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILLY PEARL PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lilly Pearl Andrews Death Date: 23 Sep 1987 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state Birth Date: 29 Jun 1912 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: P Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Notes for CARLIE ANDREWS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1426 Name (Age): ANDREWS, Carlie (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/20/1987 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joe and Sarah Anderson Andrews

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Carlie Andrews Death Date: 17 Feb 1987 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 24 Sep 1909 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: A Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Mental Hospital Attendant: Physician Children of LILLY PARRISH and CARLIE ANDREWS are:

533.

- i. CARLIE WELDON⁶ ANDREWS, b. 08 Dec 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. DONAL RAY ANDREWS, b. 04 Sep 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONAL RAY ANDREWS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donal Ray Andrews Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlie Parent2 Name: Lilly Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1105

iii. JUDIE ANN ANDREWS, b. 23 Nov 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JUDIE ANN ANDREWS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judie Ann Andrews Date of Birth: 23 Nov 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlie Parent2 Name: Pearl Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 766

266. EDNA IRENE⁵ PARRISH (*PARHAM PRIMROSE*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Jul 1914, and died 05 Oct 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ROY SAMUEL MCLAMB. He was born 13 Apr 1909, and died 03 Jan 1980 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for EDNA IRENE PARRISH: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 6, 1998

FOUR OAKS -- Mrs. Edna Parrish McLamb, 84, of 1804 Allen's Crossroads Road died Monday in her home. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Wednesday in Unity Advent Christian Church by the Rev. Billy Keene. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery in Benson.

Mrs. McLamb is survived by two daughters, Shelby J. Naylor of Clinton and Joey Curtis of Brentwood, Md.; three sons, Billy R. McLamb of Roanoke Rapids, Sammy McLamb of Four Oaks and Kenneth McLamb of Newton Grove; a brother, Jasper C. Parrish of Roanoke Rapids; 13 grandchildren; and 16 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Memorials may be made to Home Health & Hospice Care, P.O. Box 1524, Smithfield, N.C. 27577.

More About EDNA IRENE PARRISH: Burial: 07 Oct 1998, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROY SAMUEL MCLAMB: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Roy Samuel Mclamb Death Date: 3 Jan 1980 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Apr 1909 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: 241202210 Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About ROY SAMUEL MCLAMB: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EDNA PARRISH and ROY MCLAMB are:

i. KEITHER WILLIAM⁶ MCLAMB, b. 16 Jan 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 May 1998, Roanoke Rapids, Halifax County, North Carolina.

Notes for KEITHER WILLIAM MCLAMB:

Social Security Death Index

Name: Keither W. McLamb SSN: Last Residence: 27870 Roanoke Rapids, Halifax, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 16 Jan 1931 Died: 15 May 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Keither William McLamb Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Divorced Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: McLamb Age: 67 Years Date of Birth: 16 Jan 1931 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Halifax **Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27870 Education: 10th grade Occupation: Painters, construction and maintenance **Industry: Construction** Date of Death: 15 May 1998 Death City: Roanoke Rapids Death County: Halifax Death State: North Carolina Cause of Death: Chronic airway obstruction, not elsewhere classified Other Cause of Death: Other ill-defined and unknown causes of morbidity and mortality: Respiratory arrest Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: HALIFAX REG.MED.CENTER INC Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 28 May 1998 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

KENNETH MCLAMB, b. 16 Jan 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina. ii.

Notes for KENNETH MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mclamb Date of Birth: 16 Jun 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Irene Parrish Parent2 Name: Ray Samuel Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 822

- 534. THELTON WAYNE MCLAMB, b. 17 Sep 1934, Johnston County, North iii. Carolina; d. 14 Sep 1977.
 - iv. BILLY RAY MCLAMB, b. 03 Dec 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLY RAY MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billy Ray Mclamb Date of Birth: 3 Dec 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Irene Parrish Parent2 Name: Roy Samuel Roll Number: B C056 66001 Volume: 22 Page: 109

v. SHELBY JEAN MCLAMB, b. 12 Oct 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? NAYLOR.

Notes for SHELBY JEAN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shelby Jean Mclamb Date of Birth: 12 Oct 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Irene Parrish Parent2 Name: Ray Samuel

Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 660

- 535. vi. JOANN MCLAMB, b. 26 Nov 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 May 2008, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - vii. SAMUEL DAVIS MCLAMB, b. 09 Jan 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SAMUEL DAVIS MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Samuel Davis Mclamb Date of Birth: 9 Jan 1947 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Parrish Parent2 Name: Roy S Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 36 Page: 4

267. JASPER CLARENCE⁵ PARRISH (*PARHAM PRIMROSE*⁴, *NANCY E*.³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Aug 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 15 Feb 2003 in Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina. He married CLARA BUTLER.

Notes for JASPER CLARENCE PARRISH: Daily Herald (Roanoke Rapids, NC) 2/18/2003

Mr. Jasper "Jack" Clarence Parrish, 77, of 107 Hamilton St., Roanoke Rapids, died Saturday, Feb. 15, 2003, at Halifax Regional Medical Center in Roanoke Rapids.

Mr. Parrish was born in Johnston County, the son of the late Parham Parrish and Ida Dixon Parrish. He served with the United States Merchant Marine during World War II. He was the former owner of the 3rd Street Bait Shop and had retired from security with The Burns Security Company.

He was preceded in death by his wife, Clara Butler Parrish; three brothers, Hubert, Vernon and Lawder Parrish; four sisters, Pearl Andrews, Edna McLamb, Littie Austin and Ola Stewart; and one granddaughter, Tracy Miles.

He is survived by a son, Dennis W. Parrish of Virginia Beach, Va.; two daughters, Tonya P. Claiborne and her husband, Thomas W., and Kathy P. Heath and her husband, Alton R. "Bud," all of Roanoke Rapids; five grandchildren, Brandon Heath, Tammy Strickland and her husband, Ty, Tim Nelson and his wife, Patti, Thad Nelson and Tina Lillibridge and her

husband, James, all of Roanoke Rapids; and 11 great-grandchildren and two great-great-grandchildren.

Wrenn Funeral Home in Roanoke Rapids is handling the arrangements, where funeral services will be held at 2 p.m., Wednesday, Feb. 16, in the chapel, with the Rev. Dennis Gregory officiating. Burial will follow in Crestview Memorial Cemetery.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 8:30 p.m., today, Feb. 18, at the funeral home, and other times at the home of Kathy and Bud Heath, 1133 Charlotte St., Roanoke Rapids.

More About JASPER CLARENCE PARRISH: Burial: 19 Feb 2003, Crestview Memorial Cemetery Military service: United States Merchant Marine WWII Occupation: Security

Children of JASPER PARRISH and CLARA BUTLER are:

- i. DENNIS W.⁶ PARRISH.
- ii. TONYA PARRISH, m. THOMAS W. CLAIBORNE.
- iii. KATHY PARRISH, m. ALTON R. HEATH.

Generation No. 6

268. VIRGINIA LOUISE⁶ HEFNER (*ZANA MAE*⁵ *TAYLOR, REBECCA ELIZABETH*⁴ *MOODY, MARTHA ANN*³ *BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"*² *LANGDON, JAMES*¹) She married TOM REED WATSON.

Child of VIRGINIA HEFNER and TOM WATSON is: 536. i. TOM⁷ WATSON, b. 19 Feb 1947, Hickory, North Carolina.

269. EZRA C.⁶ QUERY (*NANCY JANE⁵ STEVENS, RACHEL ELLEN⁴ PARRISH, NANCY J.³ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH², JAMES¹*) was born 24 May 1890 in Putnam County, Indiana, and died 18 Mar 1941 in Greencastle Hospital, Putnam County, Indiana. He married MELLIE LUCILLE COMER 27 Mar 1912, daughter of EMERY COMER. She was born 13 Sep 1891, and died 13 Mar 1957 in Greencastle Hospital, Putnam County, Indiana.

Notes for EZRA C. QUERY: While living in Cloverdale, Indiana (sometime before 1984), son Arthur C. wrote these words about his father and mother:

"Ezra C. Query, born 24 May 1890, married Mellie Lucille Comer on 27 March 1912. She was the daughter of Emery Comer who was a farmer in Western Owen County. Mellie (Comer) Query became a member of the Methodist Church at Cataract, Indiana and was active in the Ladies Aid. She was, also, active in home gardening. When the Monon railroad built a branch line to the coal strip mines, Ezra applied early and after a time became a section foreman. He worked on the railroad almost all of his life. He, however, became a Baptist rather than a Methodist. Ezra liked to hunt squirrels. Ezra Query bought a small place located near to the Monon tracks about one half mile south of Cataract, Indiana. This became his home place. He died at the Greencastle Hospital on 18 March 1941 and his wife Mellie died at the same hospital on 13 March 1957. Both are buried at Buckskin (now Mt. Pleasant). Ezra and Mellie Query had two sons, Arthur Clyde, born 4 May 1918 and Russell Maurice, Born 23 March 1920."

Both of these children were childless.

More About EZRA C. QUERY: Burial: Mount Pleasant Church Cemetery (Buckskin), Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About MELLIE LUCILLE COMER: Burial: Mount Pleasant Church Cemetery (Buckskin), Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

More About EZRA QUERY and MELLIE COMER: Marriage: 27 Mar 1912

Children of EZRA QUERY and MELLIE COMER are:

i. ARTHUR CLYDE⁷ QUERY, b. 04 May 1918, Owen County, Indiana; d. 27 Aug 2003, Palm Beach County, Florida.

Notes for ARTHUR CLYDE QUERY: Arthur Clyde Query, 85, West Palm Beach, Fla., died Wednesday at Hospice of Palm Beach County, Fla.

Born May 4, 1918 in Owen County, he was the son of Ezra C. Query and Millie Lucille (Comer Query Baldon). A graduate of Quincy High School and Indiana State Teachers College, he had been a timekeeper for International Harvester in Indianapolis. He was a member of the Methodist Church. Surviving are cousins, including Patricia Steele, Cloverdale, and Laurie Kammerer, Cloverdale. He was preceded in death by his parents and a brother, Russell Query. Graveside services will be at 3:30 p.m. Thursday at Buckskin Cemetery with Rev. Dick Poff officiating.

Whitaker Funeral Home, Cloverdale, is handling arrangements.

More About ARTHUR CLYDE QUERY: Burial: Mount Pleasant Church Cemetery (Buckskin), Jennings Township, Owen County, Indiana

ii. RUSSELL MAURICE QUERY, b. 23 Mar 1920; d. 18 Aug 1968.

270. ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES WILLIAM*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Jul 1897, and died 31 May 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIE ALTON MASSENGILL 1915, son of DAVID MASSENGILL and CAROLINE MORGAN. He was born 22 Jan 1893, and died 11 Aug 1974 in Johnston County, North

Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE BELLE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald (shown as printed with mistakes)

Obituary ID: 33347 Name (Age): MASSENGILL, Annie Belle (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/03/1975 Other Pub. Info.: d/o James William/Minnie Ellen Stanley Massengill, Four Oaks Cemetery

Name: ANNIE BELLE MASSENGILL Death Date: 31 May 1975 Place of Death: Johnston Marriage: Widowed Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state

More About ANNIE BELLE LANGDON: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE ALTON MASSENGILL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 33602 Name (Age): MASSENGILL, W. Alton Obit. Pub. Date: 08/13/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o David/Caroline Morgan -- Four Oaks Cemetery

Name: WILLIE MASSENGILL Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Other Institutions Death Date: August 11, 1974 Gender: Male Age: 81 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Race: White

More About WILLIE ALTON MASSENGILL: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About WILLIE MASSENGILL and ANNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 1915

Children of ANNIE LANGDON and WILLIE MASSENGILL are:

- 537. i. LEROY PATE⁷ MASSENGILL, b. Abt. 1918; d. May 1968, Hyannis Port, Massachusetts.
- 538. ii. WILLIAM THURMAN MASSENGILL, b. Abt. 1920; d. 27 Mar 1967, Dekalb County, Georgia.
- 539. iii. CARLTON DAVIS MASSENGILL, b. 31 Jan 1924; d. 30 Sep 1986.
- 540. iv. WADE ALTON MASSENGILL, b. 17 Nov 1930; d. 02 Feb 1984, Valdese, Burke County, North Carolina.

271. BERTHA MAE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES WILLIAM*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Jul 1900, and died 30 Sep 1991 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married BARHAM BRYAN CREECH 1922, son of JAMES CREECH and SALLY STRICKLAND. He was born 10 Jun 1897 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Oct 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTHA MAE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12097 Name (Age): CREECH, Bertha Langdon (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/04/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 18 Jul 1900 in JC, d/o James W and Minnie Stanley Langdon, wid/o Barham Bryan, Four Oaks City Cem.

Name: BERTHA MAE CREECH Age: 91 Years Death Date: 30 September 1991 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 18 July 1900 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About BERTHA MAE LANGDON: Burial: Four Oaks Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BARHAM BRYAN CREECH: Smithfield Herald Tuesday, October 5, 1971 Barham B. Creech Of Four Oaks Dies

Barham Bryan Creech, 74-year-old retired merchant of Four Oaks, died Friday in Johnston Memorial Hospital following a period of declining health. Mr. Creech was born in Johnston County. He was the son of the late James Benjamin and Stella Ann Strickland Creech. He was a graduate of Buies Creek Academy, now Campbell College, of which he was a benefactor. He was a U.S. Army veteran of World War I. For many years Mr. Creech was in the dry goods business in Four Oaks. Mr. Creech was a member of Four Oaks Baptist Church and was a member of the board of deacons. He had served as church treasurer and as a Sunday School teacher. The funeral was held at 4 o'clock Sunday afternoon at Four Oaks Baptist Church. The Rev. Robert L. Witherspoon Jr. officiated. Burial followed in Four Oaks City Cemetery. Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Bertha Langdon Creech; one son, James Bryan Creech of Four Oaks; one sister, Esther Creech Gibson of Rocky Mount.

More About BARHAM BRYAN CREECH:

Burial: 03 Oct 1971, Four Oaks Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Education: Graduate of Buies Creek Academy (later Campbell College) Military service: U.S. Army WWI Occupation: Market Clerk

More About BARHAM CREECH and BERTHA LANGDON: Marriage: 1922

Child of BERTHA LANGDON and BARHAM CREECH is:

i. JAMES BRYAN⁷ CREECH, b. 13 Dec 1925; d. 02 May 1993.

Notes for JAMES BRYAN CREECH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 12342 Name (Age): CREECH, James Bryan (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/04/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12-13-1925, s/o Byrum and Bertha Langdon Creech, Columnist, Historian, Teacher, Carpenter, and Friend

More About JAMES BRYAN CREECH: Burial: Four Oaks Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Navy/WWII

272. ARTHUR LITTLETON⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN A.*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Oct 1893 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Nov 1974 in Durham, North Carolina. He married LENZIE ALLEN 13 Mar 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID ALLEN and LOUENZY JOHNSON. She was born 29 Nov 1898, and died 28 Apr 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARTHUR LITTLETON LANGDON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30226 Name (Age): LANGDON, Arthur L. Obit. Pub. Date: 11/26/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John/Martha Parker -- Hannah's Creek P.B. Ch. Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Arthur Langdon Death Date: 23 Nov 1974 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1964 Death Age: 81

Birth Date: 1893

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Veterans Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ARTHUR LITTLETON LANGDON: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LENZIE ALLEN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30324 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lenzie Allen (Mrs.) (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/29/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-29-1898 - d/o David George/Lounca J. Allen -- wid/o Arthur -- Hannah Creek Ch Cem -- Smthfld

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lenzie Langdon Death Date: 28 Apr 1980 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 29 Nov 1898 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About LENZIE ALLEN: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ARTHUR LANGDON and LENZIE ALLEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lenzie Allen Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1921

Spouse: A L Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1921

Marriage Date: 13 Mar 1921 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARTHUR LANGDON and LENZIE ALLEN: Marriage: 13 Mar 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ARTHUR LANGDON and LENZIE ALLEN are:

i. ARTHUR HEWITT⁷ LANGDON, b. 03 Dec 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARTHUR HEWITT LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Arthur Hewitt Langdon Date of Birth: 3 Dec 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: A L Parent2 Name: Lenzie Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7-8 Page: 310

ii. HOWELL RUDOLPH LANGDON, b. 20 Apr 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 1950.

Notes for HOWELL RUDOLPH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Howell Rudolph Langdon Date of Birth: 20 Apr 1923 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: A L Parent2 Name: Lindsay Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 10 Page: 1755

More About HOWELL RUDOLPH LANGDON: Burial: Hannah's Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. PEARL KARENE LANGDON, b. 16 Dec 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PEARL KARENE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pearl Karene Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Dec 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Arthurl Parent2 Name: Lenzie Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 889 **273.** JOSEPH LEMUEL⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN A.*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Apr 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jan 1986 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ONIE LEE, daughter of JOHN LEE and AUTNEY STANLEY. She was born 22 Oct 1908, and died 20 Aug 1991 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH LEMUEL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30315 Name (Age): LANGDON, Joseph Lemuel (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/24/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Apr 1902 JC, d. 21 Jan 1986, s/o John A. and Martha Parker -- h/o Onie Lee -- Oakland Heights -- Smithfield

Name: JOSEPH LEMUEL LANGDON Age: 83 Years Death Date: 21 January 1986 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 April 1902 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH LEMUEL LANGDON: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery

Notes for ONIE LEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30373 Name (Age): LANGDON, Onie Lee (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/23/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-22-1908 JC -- d/o John M, Jr. and Autney Stanley Lee - wid/o Joseph Lemuel -- Oakland Hgts Cem

Name: ONIE LEE LANGDON Age: 82 Years Death Date: 20 August 1991 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 22 October 1908 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LEE JR State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ONIE LEE: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery

Child of JOSEPH LANGDON and ONIE LEE is:
541. i. MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT"⁷ LANGDON, b. 12 Jan 1932; d. 25 Dec 1987.

274. WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE"⁶ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Nov 1899 in North Carolina, and died 03 Dec 1963. He married NOLIE AUSTIN 30 Jun 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of CANNEL AUSTIN and LOU TEMPLE. She was born 06 Jul 1893, and died 08 Jun 1993 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30412 Name (Age): LANGDON, William Alonzo (Lonnie) (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/06/1963 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Bennie/Lou Holt Langdon -- Benson

More About WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE" LANGDON: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for NOLIE AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30371 Name (Age): LANGDON, Nolie A. (99) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/11/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 7-3-1893 J.C. - d/o Cannel and Lou Temple Austin -- Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Nolie Austin Langdon Death Date: 8 Jun 1993 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 99 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 6 Jul 1893

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Austin Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM LANGDON and NOLIE AUSTIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lonnie Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1917

Spouse: Nola Austin Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1917

Marriage Date: 30 Jun 1917 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and NOLIE AUSTIN: Marriage: 30 Jun 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and NOLIE AUSTIN are:

- 542. i. WILLIAM HUBERT⁷ LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 543. ii. RAYFORD ROSE LANGDON, b. 01 Feb 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 02 Sep 1994, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

iii. RUTH INEZ LANGDON, b. 14 Apr 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUTH INEZ LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ruth Inez Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Apr 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lonnie Parent2 Name: Nola Austin Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 811

iv. DOROTHY ELIZABETH LANGDON, b. 25 Oct 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOROTHY ELIZABETH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dorothy Elizabeth Langdon Date of Birth: 25 Oct 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lonnie Parent2 Name: Nolia Austin Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 551

275. LUCY⁶ LANGDON (*BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Nov 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 19 Oct 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married FLOYD WILLIAM "SON" WEAVER, son of JOHN WEAVER and L. SERCEY. He was born 12 Nov 1909, and died 16 Sep 1975.

Notes for LUCY LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - October 20, 2000

COATS -- Mrs. Lucy Langdon Weaver, 79, of 34 E. Washington St. died Thursday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Funeral service will be 11 a.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Coats. Elder Fred Williams and Rev. Ronnie Byrd will officiate. Burial will follow in the Byrd family cemetery.

Mrs. Weaver was born November 3, 1920 in Johnston County to the late Bennie Ray and Lou Holt Langdon. She was married to the late Floyd William Weaver. Mrs. Weaver was a retired

seamstress and owned and managed Weaver's Grocery with her husband for over 30 years. She attended the Primitive Baptist Church.

Surviving: daughters, Ann Miller of Currin Crossroads, Mary Frances Williams of Coats; sons, Kenneth "Tarpin" Weaver and Benny Weaver, both of Currins Crossroads; 10 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats 7-9 p.m. Friday and other times at the home of Benny and Pattie Weaver, Angier, NC.

More About LUCY LANGDON: Burial: 21 Oct 2000, Williams-Weaver Family Cemetery Occupation: Seamstress/Grocery Store Owner

More About FLOYD WILLIAM "SON" WEAVER: Burial: Williams-Weaver Family Cemetery Military service: United States Army/WWII

Children of LUCY LANGDON and FLOYD WEAVER are:

- i. ANN⁷ WEAVER, m. ? MILLER.
- ii. MARY FRANCIS WEAVER, m. ? WILLIAMS.
- iii. KENNETH WEAVER.
- iv. BENNY WEAVER.

276. FLORA ANNIE⁶ STRICKLAND (*TABITHA EVELYN⁵ LANGDON, LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1897 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Apr 1943 in Coats, Harnett County, North Carolina. She married WALTER MOORE KEENE 29 Mar 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOEL KEEN and ZILLAH STEPHENSON. He was born 22 Apr 1891 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Sep 1941 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLORA ANNIE STRICKLAND: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 29242 Name (Age): KEEN, Flora (46) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/30/1943 Other Pub. Info.: d/o M/M W.E.Strickland of Smithfield, w/o W. M. Keen, Coats Cemetery

More About FLORA ANNIE STRICKLAND: Burial: 28 Apr 1943, Coats Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About WALTER MOORE KEENE: Burial: 24 Sep 1941, Coats Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant

More About WALTER KEENE and FLORA STRICKLAND: Marriage: 29 Mar 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of FLORA STRICKLAND and WALTER KEENE is:
544.
i. WALTER MOORE⁷ KEENE, JR., b. 16 Sep 1918; d. 09 Nov 1984.

277. VARA⁶ LANGDON (*LEMUEL VANCE*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Dec 1905, and died 13 Dec 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ? STUCKEY.

Notes for VARA LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - December 15, 1995

GOLDSBORO -- Mrs. Vara Landgdon Stuckey, 89, of Goldsboro died Wednesday in Britthaven Nursing Home in Smithfield. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Nahunta Friends Meeting in Pikeville by Steve Lawrence. Burial will be in the Nahunta Cemetery in Pikeville.

Among her survivors is a daughter, Helen S. Duke of Fayetteville; and three sisters, Velma Byrd of Benson, and Estella Flowers and Louise Byrd, both of Four Oaks.

Name: VARA LANGDON STUCKEY Age: 89 Years Death Date: 13 December 1995 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 17 December 1905 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wayne, North Carolina

More About VARA LANGDON: Burial: 16 Dec 1995, Nahunta Cemetery, Pikeville, North Carolina

Child of VARA LANGDON and ? STUCKEY is: i. HELEN⁷ STUCKEY, m. ? DUKE. **278.** VIOLET⁶ LANGDON (*LEMUEL VANCE⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Mar 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 15 May 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married IRVIN JONES.

Notes for VIOLET LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 28725 Name (Age): JONES, Violet Langdon (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/18/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Violet Jones Death Date: 15 Jun 1971 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jun 1961 Death Age: 62

Birth Date: 1909

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Child of VIOLET LANGDON and IRVIN JONES is:

545. i. THOMAS IRVIN⁷ JONES, b. 13 Apr 1930; d. 07 Aug 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.

279. WILLARD VANCE⁶ LANGDON (*LEMUEL VANCE⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Aug 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Jun 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married VADA BELLE ADAMS 23 Dec 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ALFORD ADAMS and ALICE ?. She was born 19 Jun 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Nov 1990 in Portsmouth, Virginia.

Notes for WILLARD VANCE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30410 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willard Vance (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/23/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-15-1912 s/o Vance and Mary Lee Langdon

The News & Observer June 20, 1998

WILLARD V. LANGDON, 86, Smithfield, June 18. Graveside 2 p.m., Sunday, Oakland Presbyterian Church Cemetery. Arrangements by Underwood Funeral Home.

The News & Observer June 21, 1998

WILLARD V. LANGDON SMITHFIELD - Graveside services for Willard Vance Langdon will be held at 2 p.m. today at Oakland Presbyterian Church Cemetery located in the Cleveland Community. Arrangements by Underwood Funeral Home of Smithfield.

More About WILLARD VANCE LANGDON: Burial: 21 Jun 1998, Oakland Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Constructive Pericarditis Occupation: Construction

Notes for VADA BELLE ADAMS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30405 Name (Age): LANGDON, Vadie A. (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/27/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-19-1915 JC - d/o Alford and Alice J. Adams - w/o Willard Vance -Oakland Presb. Ch. Cem -- Four Oaks

More About VADA BELLE ADAMS: Burial: Oakland Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLARD LANGDON and VADA ADAMS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Willard V Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1933

Spouse: Vada Adams Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1933

Marriage Date: 23 Dec 1933 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLARD LANGDON and VADA ADAMS: Marriage: 23 Dec 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLARD LANGDON and VADA ADAMS are:

i. LOIS MAE⁷ LANGDON, b. 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? COATS.

Notes for LOIS MAE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lois Mae Langdon Date of Birth: 1935 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Willard Vance Parent2 Name: Vadie Adams Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 862

ii. WILLARD VANCE LANGDON, JR., b. 16 Sep 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLARD VANCE LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willard Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 16 Sep 1936 Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Willard Vance Parent2 Name: Vader Belle Adams Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 967

iii. JEAN ANNIE LANGDON, b. 18 Nov 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JEAN ANNIE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Jean Annie Langdon Date of Birth: 18 Nov 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Fadie Belle Adams Parent2 Name: Willard Vance Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 787

280. ANNIE VELMA⁶ LANGDON (*LEMUEL VANCE⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Nov 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM BAILEY BYRD, SR..

Children of ANNIE LANGDON and WILLIAM BYRD are:

- 546.
- i. WILLIAM BAILEY "BILLY"⁷ BYRD, JR., b. 20 Jun 1944; d. 31 Dec 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. DARLENE BYRD.
- iii. BARBARA BYRD, m. ? PARRISH.
- iv. JANICE BYRD, m. ? JACKSON.

281. ESTELLA BANKS⁶ LANGDON (*LEMUEL VANCE⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Jul 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Nov 2004. She married WILLIAM RANSOM FLOWERS, son of WILLIAM FLOWERS and LUCINDA JOHNSON. He was born 09 Nov 1912, and died 10 Jun 1954.

Notes for ESTELLA BANKS LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 11/30/2004

Estella Langdon Flowers, 89, of N.C. 210, Four Oaks, died Saturday evening. She was born in Johnston County on July 25, 1915, to the late Leunal Vance and Mary Catherine Langdon. She was a life-long member of St. Mary's Grove FWB Church and worked for 23 years in food service with the Johnston County School System.

She was preceded in death by her husband, William Ransom Flowers; a son, W. Jerry Flowers; and a son-in-law, Roy E. Benson.

Funeral services were Monday evening at 8 in the chapel of Minshew Funeral Home. Burial was this morning at 11 at Sunset Memorial Park.

Survivors include a daughter, Trudy Benson of Four Oaks; grandchildren, Tonya Messer of Four Oaks, Keith Flowers of Danville, Va., Cindy Howard of Selma and Teresa Smith of Smithfield; a stepgrandchild, Rusty Evans of Clayton; and great-grandchildren, Jordan Autry, Bray Autry, Blake Messer, Adam Evans and Anna Grace Evans. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to St. Mary's Grove FWB Church, 7987 Raleigh Road, Benson, N.C. 27504.

More About ESTELLA BANKS LANGDON: Burial: 30 Nov 2004, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ESTELLA LANGDON and WILLIAM FLOWERS are:

- i. W. JERRY⁷ FLOWERS.
- 547. ii. TRUDY FLOWERS.

282. CLARENCE GLENN⁶ LANGDON, SR. (*IRA JULIAN*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Sep 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Dec 1982 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MAUDE BLACKMAN, daughter of DAVID BLACKMAN and MINNIE INGRAM. She was born 04 Dec 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Nov 1988 in Virginia.

Notes for CLARENCE GLENN LANGDON, SR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30251 Name (Age): LANGDON, Clarence Glenn (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/03/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b.22 Sep 1904, JC, d.1 Dec 1982, s/o Ira Julian and Adelia Vinson, h/o Maude Blackman, Sunset Mem Pk--Smithfield

LANGDON SR, CLARENCE GLENN

Death Date: 01 December 1982 Gender: Male Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Age: 78 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 22 September 1904 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About CLARENCE GLENN LANGDON, SR.:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MAUDE BLACKMAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30356 Name (Age): LANGDON, Maude Blackman (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/22/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b.12-4-1908 JC - d/o David Bryant and Minnie I.Blackman - wid/o Clarence G. (1982) - Sunset Mem Pk.

LANGDON, MAUDE BLACKMAN

Death Date: 21 November 1988 Gender: Female Place of Death: , , Virginia Race: White Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Age: 80 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial out of state Birth Date: 04 December 1907 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: BLACKMAN

More About MAUDE BLACKMAN: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of CLARENCE LANGDON and MAUDE BLACKMAN is: i. CLARENCE GLENN⁷ LANGDON, JR..

283. JULIAN CARLTON⁶ LANGDON (*IRA JULIAN⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 10 Apr 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jan 1946 in Fort William McKinley, Manila, the Philipines. He married MAMIE EVELYN HANCOCK in Thomasville, Georgia.

Notes for JULIAN CARLTON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julian Carlton Langdon Date of Birth: 10 Apr 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Addie Vinson Parent2 Name: I J Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 1522

World War II and Korean Conflict Veterans Interred Overseas

Name: Julian C Langdon Inducted From: North Carolina Rank: Technical Sergeant Combat Organization: 20th Combat Mapping Squadron 6th Photo Death Date: Jan 12 1946 Monument: Fort William Mckinley, Manila, the Philippines Last Known Status: Missing U.S. Awards: Purple Heart Medal Air Medal

More About JULIAN LANGDON and MAMIE HANCOCK: Marriage: Thomasville, Georgia

Child of JULIAN LANGDON and MAMIE HANCOCK is:

i. JULIANNE⁷ LANGDON, b. Atlanta, Georgia; m. ? BELGER.

284. MARCIE ELIZABETH⁶ BYRD (*MARCIE DELLA⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1907. She married (1) EPPIE NETUS CLIFTON Aft. 1928, son of GEORGE CLIFTON and MANICY STEPHENSON. He was born 06 Oct 1885 in North Carolina, and died 24 Jul 1956 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) ? WILLIFORD Aft. 1956.

Notes for EPPIE NETUS CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 10776 Name (Age): CLIFTON, E. N. (Elder) (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/27/1956 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o Mr. and Mrs.George Clifton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Eppie N Clifton Race: White Age: 70 Date of Birth: 1886 Date of Death: 24 Jul 1956 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About EPPIE NETUS CLIFTON: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About EPPIE CLIFTON and MARCIE BYRD: Marriage: Aft. 1928

More About ? WILLIFORD and MARCIE BYRD: Marriage: Aft. 1956

Children of MARCIE BYRD and EPPIE CLIFTON are:

i. EPPIE NETUS⁷ CLIFTON, JR., b. 28 Mar 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Dec 1978.

Notes for EPPIE NETUS CLIFTON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Eppie Netus Clifton Clifton Jr. Date of Birth: 28 Mar 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eppie Netus Parent2 Name: Marcia Elizabeth Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 18

More About EPPIE NETUS CLIFTON, JR.: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. GLADYS ODELL CLIFTON, b. 20 Apr 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 06 Dec 2007, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. BARBARA JEAN CLIFTON, b. 18 Apr 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BARBARA JEAN CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barbara Jean Clifton Date of Birth: 18 Apr 1934 Gender: Female

548.

Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eppie Netus Parent2 Name: Marcie Elizabeth Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 34

iv. ELLA ELIZABETH CLIFTON, b. 03 Feb 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 27 Sep 1950.

Notes for ELLA ELIZABETH CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ella Elizabeth Clifton Date of Birth: 3 Feb 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eppy Netus Parent2 Name: Marcia Elizabeth Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 23

More About ELLA ELIZABETH CLIFTON: Burial: Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

285. JOSEPH ROGER⁶ BYRD (*MARCIE DELLA⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 May 1911, and died 27 Sep 1985. He married NETA CHELTON HARGIS, daughter of JOHN HARGIS and MARY GODWIN. She was born 22 Jul 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH ROGER BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9105 Name (Age): BYRD, Joseph Roger Obit. Pub. Date: 05/08/1911 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 3, Benson, s/o Joseph Edward and Marcia Langdon Byrd, h/o Neta Hargis Byrd, Fellowship Community Cemetery

More About JOSEPH ROGER BYRD: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Notes for NETA CHELTON HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Neta Hargis Date of Birth: 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edith Godwin Parent2 Name: John Daniel Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1114

- Children of JOSEPH BYRD and NETA HARGIS are:
 - i. BARBARA JEAN⁷ BYRD, b. 16 Feb 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BARBARA JEAN BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barbara Jean Byrd Date of Birth: 16 Feb 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joseph Roger Parent2 Name: Neta Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 1210

549.

- ii. JOSEPH WELDON BYRD, b. 31 Mar 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Mar 2004, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. BRENDA BYRD, b. 01 Jan 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? DUNN.

Notes for BRENDA BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Byrd Date of Birth: 1 Jan 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Neta Chelton Hargis Parent2 Name: Joseph Roger Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 1017 **286.** CHARLES VICTOR⁶ LANGDON (*HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Sep 1906, and died 02 Apr 1953 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LILLIE BULLOCK 22 Nov 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID BULLOCK and ALICE W.?. She was born 28 Jul 1913, and died 04 Jan 1997.

Notes for CHARLES VICTOR LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30244 Name (Age): LANGDON, Charles V. (46) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/03/1953 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Haddrick/Addie--Suicide--Benson Grove Bapt. Ch. Cem. -- Garner

More About CHARLES VICTOR LANGDON: Burial: Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Notes for LILLIE BULLOCK: Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) - January 6, 1997

WILLOW SPRINGS -- Lillie Langdon C. Kearney, 83, died Saturday, January 4, 1997. Funeral 2:00 PM Tuesday, January 7, 1997, at Willow Springs Primitive Baptist Church. Burial, church cemetery. She was preceded in death by her husband, Charlie V. Langdon, and sons, Charles W. Langdon and Victor Lloyd Langdon.

Surviving are daughters, Christine L. Byrd, of Angier, Peggy L. Williams, of Garner, and Frances L. Fletcher, of Durham; sons, Bruce Langdon, of Clayton, Roscoe Langdon and Thomas Langdon, both of Garner, and Bobby Langdon, of Matthews; sister, Shena Mason, of Raleigh; 19 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; and step-children, Van Coats and Lucille McGee, both of Garner, Edna C. Oliver, of Maysville, and Emma Mae Kearney Rouse, of Snow Hill.

The family will receive friends from 7:00 to 9:00 PM Monday, January 6, 1997, at Thomas Funeral Home, Fuquay-Varina. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the Willow Springs Primitive Baptist Church, c/o J.M. Mewborn, PO Box 1358, Coats NC 27521.

More About LILLIE BULLOCK: Burial: 07 Jan 1997, Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CHARLES LANGDON and LILLIE BULLOCK: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Charlie Victor Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1930 Spouse: Lillie Elizabeth Bullock Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1930

Marriage Date: 22 Nov 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHARLES LANGDON and LILLIE BULLOCK: Marriage: 22 Nov 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CHARLES LANGDON and LILLIE BULLOCK are:

i. CHARLES WINSTON⁷ LANGDON, b. 09 Jul 1933; d. 27 Aug 1981, Alachua, Florida.

Notes for CHARLES WINSTON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30245 Name (Age): LANGDON, Charles W. (48) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/01/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b/o Bruce Langdon, Clayton -- Daytona Beach, Fl

Florida Death Index, 1980-89

Name: Charles Winston Langdon Certificate: 67095 Death Place: Alachua Race: W Death Date: 27 Aug 1981 Birth Date: 09 Jul 1933

ii. THOMAS HAROLD LANGDON, b. 15 Sep 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS HAROLD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Harold Langdon Date of Birth: 15 Sep 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Charlie V Parent2 Name: Lillie Bullock Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 920

iii. MARY FRANCES LANGDON, b. 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? FLETCHER.

Notes for MARY FRANCES LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Frances Langdon Date of Birth: 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Charlie V Parent2 Name: Lillie Bullock Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 714

iv. ROSCOE LANGDON, b. 01 Mar 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROSCOE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Roscar Langdon Date of Birth: 1 Mar 1941 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: C V Parent2 Name: Lillie E Bullock Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 514

v. PEGGY ELIZABETH LANGDON, b. 06 Jan 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? WILLIAMS.

Notes for PEGGY ELIZABETH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Peggy Elizabeth Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Jan 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Charlie Victor Parent2 Name: Lillie Elizabeth Bullock Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 499

- 550. vi. ADDIE CHRISTINE LANGDON, b. 06 Jan 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 551. vii. DAVID BRUCE LANGDON, b. Abt. 1947; d. 31 May 2006.
 - viii. VICTOR LLOYD LANGDON.
 - ix. BOBBY LANGDON.

287. JAMES VERNON⁶ LANGDON (*HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 May 1908, and died 23 Aug 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married EDNA PENNY, daughter of LEMUEL PENNY and ESTHER BYRD. She was born 08 Apr 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 May 1978 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES VERNON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30305 Name (Age): LANGDON, James Vernon (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/24/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

Name: JAMES LANGDON Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: August 23, 1971 Gender: Male Age: 63 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

Notes for EDNA PENNY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30259

Name (Age): LANGDON, Edna Penny (Mrs.) (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/12/1978 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Lemuel S./Esther Byrd Penny - Angier

Name: EDNA PENNY LANGDON Death Date: 10 May 1978 Gender: Female Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Age: 59 Years Birth Date: 08 April 1919 Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Race: White State of Birth: North Carolina

More About EDNA PENNY: Burial: 12 May 1978, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and EDNA PENNY are:

552.	i.	RUTH MAE ⁷ LANGDON, b. 12 Mar 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d.
		09 Nov 2002, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

- 553. ii. HILDA FAY LANGDON, b. 07 Sep 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jan 2007, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. DEBORAH SUE LANGDON, b. 10 Apr 1955; m. ? HONEYCUTT.

288. HUBERT HUTCHINS⁶ LANGDON (HADRICK HUTCHINS⁵, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³,

*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Dec 1911, and died 13 Jul 1984 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH, daughter of LANGDON PARRISH and FLORENCE CLIFTON. She was born 09 Dec 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Dec 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30283 Name (Age): LANGDON, Hubert H. ((73) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/17/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b.13 Dec 1911, JC, d.13 Jul 1984, s/o Hadrick and Addie Benson--h/o Mayo Parrish -- Roselawn Cem, Benson--Clayton

LANGDON, HUBERT HUTCHINS

Death Date: 14 July 1984 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 72 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 13 December 1911 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About HUBERT HUTCHINS LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30357 Name (Age): LANGDON, Mayo Parrish (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/29/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Dec 1912, d/o Langdon and Florence Clifton Parrish

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 25, 1998

BENSON -- Mrs. Mayo Parrish Langdon, 86, of 9668 N.C. 50 North died Wednesday in Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker and a farmer. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Saturday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by the Revs. R.B. Parrish and Mark Yates. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a son, Jerry M. Langdon of the home; two grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. The family will receive friends Saturday from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About MAYO MAGDALENE PARRISH: Burial: 26 Dec 1998, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Arrythmia

Children are listed above under (258) Mayo Magdalene Parrish.

289. RICHARD NORWOOD⁶ LANGDON (*HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jan 1919, and died Sep 1987. He married RUBY LEE PARRISH, daughter of WILLIAM PARRISH and LILLIE THORNTON. She was born 27 Sep 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Oct 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD NORWOOD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30372 Name (Age): LANGDON, Norwood (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/11/1987 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-2-1919 JC -- s/o Haddrick and Addie Benson -- wife/Ruby Parrish --Roselawn Cem, Benson -- Angier

More About RICHARD NORWOOD LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for RUBY LEE PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record 11/2/2004

Ruby Parrish Langdon of 25 Langdon Road, Benson, died Sunday at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. She was born Sept. 27, 1921, in Johnston County to the late William Gaston and Lillie Thornton Parrish. She was preceded in death by her husband, R. Norwood Langdon. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Billy Cashwell and Jim Gurganus. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery.

Survivors include a daughter, Linda Wheeler and husband Billy Ray of Benson; a son, Jerome Langdon and wife Sue of Benson; grandchildren, Melissa Wheeler and David Wheeler; and a sister, Alease Parrish Barbour of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Jerome and Sue Langdon.

More About RUBY LEE PARRISH: Burial: 03 Nov 2004, Roselawn Cemetery

Children of RICHARD LANGDON and RUBY PARRISH are:

- i. JEROME D.⁷ LANGDON, b. 05 Nov 1943; m. SUE ?.
- 554. ii. LINDA SUSAN LANGDON, b. 21 Mar 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

290. DALLIE ELBERT⁶ LANGDON (BARTLEY HARPER⁵, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON²,

*JAMES*¹) was born 08 Jan 1902 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 May 1980 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BERTIE F. GODWIN 15 Jan 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES GODWIN and MARY LAWHON. She was born 23 Aug 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Mar 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DALLIE ELBERT LANGDON: Name: DALLIE ELBERT LANGDON Age: 78 Years Death Date: 19 May 1980 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 08 January 1902 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina

More About DALLIE ELBERT LANGDON: Burial: 21 May 1980, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Textile Worker

More About BERTIE F. GODWIN: Burial: 28 Mar 1981, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DALLIE LANGDON and BERTIE GODWIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Dallie Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1921

Spouse: Bertie Godwin Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1921

Marriage Date: 15 Jan 1921 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DALLIE LANGDON and BERTIE GODWIN: Marriage: 15 Jan 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of DALLIE LANGDON and BERTIE GODWIN are:

i. DALLIE ELBERT⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 08 Dec 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DALLIE ELBERT LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dallie Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 8 Dec 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dallie E Parent2 Name: Bertha Godwin Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 751

555. ii. BESSIE FRANKLIN LANGDON, b. 08 Dec 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 Dec 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.

iii. THOMAS HARPER LANGDON, b. 05 Nov 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Jul 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About THOMAS HARPER LANGDON: Burial: 08 Jul 1986, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Carpenter

iv. VIRGIE GRAY LANGDON, b. 1930; m. ? WEATHERMAN.

Notes for VIRGIE GRAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: Vergill Gray Langdon Date of Birth: 1933 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: D E Parent2 Name: Bertie Godwin Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 687
- v. NELLIE LANGDON, b. 01 Nov 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22

Jun 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MCDONALD.

More About NELLIE LANGDON: Burial: Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute MI Occupation: Executive Housekeeper/Nursing Home

 vi. CAROL JEAN LANGDON, b. 26 Oct 1937; m. (1) JOHN IRA NORRIS, 22 Dec 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (2) MALCOLM LEE KITCHEN, SR., 16 Oct 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for CAROL LANGDON and JOHN NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6300165 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS, JOHN IRA Bride: HUMBERT, CAROL JEAN LANGDON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/22/1963 Volume: 1963 Page: 165

More About JOHN NORRIS and CAROL LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Dec 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CAROL LANGDON and MALCOLM KITCHEN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8600178 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KITCHEN SR, MALCOLM LEE Bride: NORRIS, CAROL JEAN LANGDON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/16/1986 Volume: 1986 Page: 178

More About MALCOLM KITCHEN and CAROL LANGDON: Marriage: 16 Oct 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina

vii. PEGGIE ANNE LANGDON, b. 18 Sep 1940; m. CLARENCE ADDISON KIMREY, 25 Dec 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for PEGGIE LANGDON and CLARENCE KIMREY: Harnett County Register of Deeds Certificate Number: 6300129 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KIMREY, CLARENCE ADDISON Bride: LANGDON, PEGGIE ANNE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/25/1963 Volume: 1963 Page: 129

More About CLARENCE KIMREY and PEGGIE LANGDON: Marriage: 25 Dec 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina

291. GLENNIE WILLARD⁶ LANGDON (*BARTLEY HARPER*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Oct 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Aug 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married META MCLEAN, daughter of COLON MCLEAN and MARY MCDONALD. She was born 03 Oct 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jun 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GLENNIE WILLARD LANGDON: Burial: 05 Aug 1984, Erwin Memorial Park Occupation: Warping Tender/Burlington Industries

Notes for META MCLEAN: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - July 1, 2001

DUNN -- Mrs. Meta McLean Langdon, 90, of 711 Susan Tart Road, formerly of Erwin, died Friday in Integrated Health Service Nursing Home.

The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Monday in Price Funeral Home chapel in Erwin by the Revs. Donald Hairr, Freddie Britt and Weldon Byrd. Burial will be in Erwin Memorial Park.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a daughter, Inez Williams of Erwin; a son, Vance R. Langdon of Dunn; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About META MCLEAN: Burial: Erwin Memorial Park

Children of GLENNIE LANGDON and META MCLEAN are:

 GLENNIE WILLARD⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 25 May 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Aug 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. HAZEL EDWARDS.

More About GLENNIE WILLARD LANGDON, JR.: Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens Occupation: Drywall

- ii. INEZ LANGDON, m. ? WILLIAMS.
- 556. iii. VANCE RALPH LANGDON.

292. VERDIE⁶ BARBOUR (*LENORA B.⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 30 Dec 1909, and died 12 Aug 1999. She married VICTOR LEE HARGIS, son of BENJAMIN HARGIS and MARY HARDEE. He was born Abt. 1911, and died Feb 1952.

Notes for VERDIE BARBOUR: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - August 14, 1999

Verdie Barbour Hargis, 89, died Thursday, August 12, 1999. Funeral services 3 p.m. Sunday at Trinity Free Will Baptist Church with burial to follow in St. Mary Grove Baptist Church Cemetery. Rev. Lloyd Hargis and Rev. Tony Massey officiating. Arrangements by McLaurin Funeral Home.

She is survived by her sons, Rev. Lloyd Hargis and Durwood Hargis, both of Clayton; daughter, Muriel Deane Heath of Clayton; sister, Veron Hargis of Knightdale; ten grandchildren; ten great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Saturday at the funeral home.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Verdie B. Hargis SSN: Last Residence: 27520 Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 30 Dec 1909 Died: 15 Aug 1999 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1952)

More About VERDIE BARBOUR: Burial: 15 Aug 1999, St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for VICTOR LEE HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21393 Name (Age): HARGIS, Victor Lee (41) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/12/1952 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Berdie Hargis, St. Mary's Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

More About VICTOR LEE HARGIS: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VERDIE BARBOUR and VICTOR HARGIS are:

i. LEON EASON⁷ HARGIS, b. 20 Aug 1933; d. 01 Dec 1987, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. BETTY JEAN PERRY, 12 Jun 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEON EASON HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21372 Name (Age): HARGIS, Leon Eason (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/04/1987 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-20-1933, s/o Victor Lee Hargis, h/o Betty P. Hargis, Maplewood Cemetery, Clayton, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Leon Eason Hargis Death Date: 1 Dec 1987 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 54 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Aug 1933 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Clayton Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: H Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About LEON EASON HARGIS: Burial: Maplewood Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEON HARGIS and BETTY PERRY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Leon Eason Hargis

Gender: Male

Spouse: Betty Jean Perry Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 12 Jun 1954 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEON HARGIS and BETTY PERRY: Marriage: 12 Jun 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. LYNWOOD EARL HARGIS, b. 06 Jun 1942; d. 26 Mar 1992.

Notes for LYNWOOD EARL HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21374 Name (Age): HARGIS, Lynwood Earl (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/27/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Selma, b. 6-6-1942, s/o Victor/Verdie Barbour Hargis

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lynwood Earl Hargis Death Date: 26 Mar 1992 Death City: Selma Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 49 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 6 Jun 1942 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Selma Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hargis Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

- 557. iii. DURWOOD GRAHAM HARGIS, b. 11 Feb 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. LLOYD HARGIS.
 - v. MURIEL HARGIS, m. ? HEATH.

293. VERON⁶ BARBOUR (*LENORA B.⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 06 Nov 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Feb 2002 in Raleigh, North Carolina. She married URBIN C. HARGIS, son of BENJAMIN HARGIS and MARY HARDEE. He was born Abt. 1913.

Notes for VERON BARBOUR: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - February 28, 2002

KNIGHTDALE -- Veron Barbour Hargis, 89, of 1305 Old Knight Road, died Wednesday, February 27, 2002 at Sunnybrook of Raleigh. Veron was born November 6, 1912 in Johnston County to the late Eason Barbour and Lenora Langdon Barbour.

Graveside service 2 p.m. Friday, March 1, 2002 at St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery, 7987 Raleigh Road, Benson, with Reverend Lloyd Hargis officiating.

Surviving: daughter, Doris Woodard and her husband, Ray of Knightdale; grandchildren, Dale Woodard and his wife, Iris of Knightdale, Gayle W. Bowling and her husband, Randy of Knightdale; great-grandchildren, Sarah Woodard and Cheyenne Bowling; special devoted friend, Ruby S. Bailey and her family of Raleigh; two nieces and three nephews.

In addition to her parents, Veron was preceded in death by her husband, Urbin C. Hargis; one sister and two brothers.

The family will receive relatives and friends from 7-8:30 p.m., Thursday, February 28, 2002 at L. Harold Poole Funeral Service and Crematory, 944 Old Knight Road, Knightdale, NC 27545 and other times at the home of Doris and Ray Woodard.

More About VERON BARBOUR: Burial: 01 Mar 2002, St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery

Child of VERON BARBOUR and URBIN HARGIS is:

i. DORIS⁷ HARGIS, m. RAY WOODARD.

294. LELAH RACHEL⁶ BARBOUR (*SARAH SWANNOA⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Nov 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Oct 1987 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married GEORGE NELSON HARPER 05 Sep 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of RICHARD HARPER and CORNELIA CLIFTON.

He was born 17 Oct 1910, and died 30 Jul 1982 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LELAH RACHEL BARBOUR: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lelah Rachel Harper Death Date: 3 Oct 1987 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 73 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 22 Nov 1913 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: B Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

More About LELAH RACHEL BARBOUR: Burial: 05 Oct 1987, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

Notes for GEORGE NELSON HARPER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21439 Name (Age): HARPER, George N. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/03/1982 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 10-17-1910, s/o Cahuin/Cornella Clifton Harper, h/o Rachel B. Harper, Rehobeth PB Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: George Nelson Harper Death Date: 30 Jul 1982 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Oct 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About GEORGE NELSON HARPER: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LELAH BARBOUR and GEORGE HARPER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Rachel Barbour Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Spouse: George Harper Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1936

Marriage Date: 5 Sep 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GEORGE HARPER and LELAH BARBOUR: Marriage: 05 Sep 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LELAH BARBOUR and GEORGE HARPER are:

- 558. i. GEORGE GLENWOOD⁷ HARPER.
 - ii. JULIUS MANFORD HARPER, b. 10 Jun 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIUS MANFORD HARPER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Julius Manford Harper Date of Birth: 10 Jun 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George Nelson Parent2 Name: L Rachel Barbour Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 416

295. BETTY RUTH⁶ BARBOUR (*SARAH SWANNOA⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Oct 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Aug 2002 in Dunn, North Carolina. She married JOHN THURMAN BARBOUR Bef. 1938, son of WILLIE BARBOUR and FANNIE HOBBS. He was born 23 Mar 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 1989 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY RUTH BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 62495 Name (Age): Barbour, Betty Ruth (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/16/2002 Other Pub. Info.: Died 8/14/02. Born 10/1/1916. Daughter of Julius & Swannonoa Langdon Barbour. Roselawn Cemetery.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 15, 2002

BENSON -- Mrs. Betty Ruth Barbour, 85, a resident of Britthaven of Dunn, formerly of Benson, died Wednesday at Betsy Johnson Hospital in Dunn. Graveside service will be 11 a.m. Friday at Roselawn Cemetery. Officiating will be Rev. R.B. Parrish. Mrs. Barbour was born October 1, 1916 in Johnston County to the late Julius and Swananoa Langdon Barbour. She was preceded in death by her sister, Rachel Harper and her brother, Melvin Barbour, and son-in-law, Carlos Ennis. She was a member of St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church and was a homemaker.

Surviving: daughters and son-in-law, Betty Faye Ennis of Benson, Sylvia and Ivey Johnson of Four Oaks; sons and daughters-in-law, Gradford and Peggy Barbour of Willow Spring and Tony and Wanda Barbour of Raleigh; seven grandchildren, Mark Ennis, Ryan Barbour, Pam Higgins, Natalie Gurley, Adam Barbour, Trey Johnson, and Jessica Barbour; two greatgrandchildren, Blake Ennis and Lauren Higgins.

Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson 7-9 p.m. Thursday and other times at the home of Betty Faye Ennis, 1294 NC Hwy 27, Benson.

More About BETTY RUTH BARBOUR: Burial: 16 Aug 2002, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest

More About JOHN THURMAN BARBOUR: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: Drywall Contractor

More About JOHN BARBOUR and BETTY BARBOUR: Marriage: Bef. 1938

Children of BETTY BARBOUR and JOHN BARBOUR are:

559. i. BETTY FAYE⁷ BARBOUR, b. 23 Jul 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

 MARCUS GRADFORD BARBOUR, b. 27 Jul 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. PEGGY SUE BENSON, 11 Aug 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 12 Feb 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARCUS GRADFORD BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Marcus Gradford Barbour Date of Birth: 27 Jul 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bettie Ruth Parent2 Name: John Thurman Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 629

Notes for PEGGY SUE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Peggy Sue Benson Date of Birth: 12 Feb 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gerold Calvin Parent2 Name: Lottie Adams Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 542 Marriage Notes for MARCUS BARBOUR and PEGGY BENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Marcus Gradford Barbour Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1963

Spouse: Peggy Sue Benson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1963

Marriage Date: 11 Aug 1963 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MARCUS BARBOUR and PEGGY BENSON: Marriage: 11 Aug 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. SYLVIA ANN BARBOUR, b. 01 Mar 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. IVEY JOHNSON.

Notes for SYLVIA ANN BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sylvia Ann Barbour Date of Birth: 1 Mar 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J T Parent2 Name: Ruth Barbour Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 406

iv. TONY BARBOUR, m. WANDA ?.

296. WILLIE ALFRED⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER "MACK"*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Jul 1894 in North Carolina, and died 12 Aug 1973 in Durham, North Carolina. He married MARY CATHERINE "MAMIE" JOHNSON 06 Dec 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 27 Jul 1893, and died 22 Dec 1938.

Notes for WILLIE ALFRED LANGDON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30414 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willie A. Obit. Pub. Date: 08/14/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James W./Rebecca Lassiter Langdon

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willie Langdon Death Date: 12 Aug 1973 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1963 Death Age: 79

Birth Date: 1894

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Willie Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 27 Jul 1894 Died: Aug 1973 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

More About WILLIE ALFRED LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MARY CATHERINE "MAMIE" JOHNSON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for WILLIE LANGDON and MARY JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: W A Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1914

Spouse: Mayme Johnson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1914

Marriage Date: 6 Dec 1914 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE LANGDON and MARY JOHNSON: Marriage: 06 Dec 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIE LANGDON and MARY JOHNSON are:

- 560.
- i. WILLIE HORACE⁷ LANGDON, b. 31 Aug 1917; d. 17 Mar 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. INFANT LANGDON, b. 07 May 1920; d. 07 May 1920.

More About INFANT LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 561. iii. GEORGE RAY LANGDON, b. 27 Nov 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 10 Jan 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. MARY LOIS LANGDON, b. 22 Feb 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? COOKE.

Notes for MARY LOIS LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Lois Langdon Date of Birth: 22 Feb 1924 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mamie Johnson Parent2 Name: Willie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 759

v. INFANT LANGDON, b. 24 Dec 1926; d. 04 Jan 1927.

More About INFANT LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. INFANT LANGDON, b. 08 Aug 1927; d. 30 Aug 1927.

More About INFANT LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

vii. FREDA ANETTE LANGDON, b. 23 Nov 1933; d. 25 Nov 1933.

More About FREDA ANETTE LANGDON: Burial: Jacob Mack Langdon Family Cemetery, SR 1333, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

297. PAUL HAMPTON⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER "MACK"*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Oct 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Jul 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SALLIE JANE BYRD 25 Jun 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of TROY BYRD and LETTIE JOHNSON. She was born 20 Sep 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Dec 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL HAMPTON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32845 Name (Age): LANGDON, Paul Hampton (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/10/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Oct 1909, s/o James Washington and Rebecca Lassiter Langdon, wid/o Sally Jane Byrd Langdon, Clement Church Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) July 8, 2001

FOUR OAKS - Paul Hampton Langdon, 91, of 755 King Mill Road died Saturday at Johnston Memorial Hospital. A native of Johnston County, he was the son of the late James Washington and Rebecca Lassiter Langdon. Funeral service will be conducted Tuesday at 11 a.m. in the Minshew Funeral Home Chapel. Officiating will be the Rev. John I. Norman. Burial will be in the Clement Church Cemetery.

Surviving are four sons, Hampton F. Langdon and wife, Gene R. Langdon of Kernersville, NC, Carl B. Langdon and wife, Nancy J. Langdon of Four Oaks, Thel H. Langdon and wife, Jean P. Langdon of Four Oaks, Donald R. Langdon and wife Sue Langdon of Newport, Va; six grandchildren; four great-grand-children.

The family will receive friends Monday from 7-9 p.m. at Minshew Funeral Home of Four Oaks.

More About PAUL HAMPTON LANGDON: Burial: 09 Jul 2001, Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Dessiminated Intra Abdominal Malignancy Occupation: Farmer

Notes for SALLIE JANE BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30394 Name (Age): LANGDON, Sallie Byrd (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/15/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-20-1910 -- d/o Troy/Lettie Johnson Byrd

Smithfield Herald 12/15/1998

Sallie Byrd Langdon, 88, of 755 King Mill Road, Four Oaks, died Monday. Born Sept. 20, 1910, in Johnston County, she was a daughter of the late Troy and Lettie Johnson Byrd. The funeral will be at 11 a.m. Wednesday at Minshew Funeral Home in Four Oaks. Elder James Denning will officiate. Burial will follow in the cemetery at Clements Primitive Baptist Church.

Surviving are her husband, Paul H. Langdon; four sons, Hampton Langdon of Kernersville, Carl Langdon and Thel Langdon, both of Four Oaks, and Donald Langdon of Newport, Va.; a brother, Troy Byrd Jr. of Four Oaks; a sister, Mary Reaves of Smithfield; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7 till 8:30 p.m. today (Tuesday) at the funeral home. The family suggests memorial contributions to charity.

More About SALLIE JANE BYRD: Burial: 16 Dec 1998, Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: ASCVD/Coronary Artery Disease

Marriage Notes for PAUL LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Paul Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1929

Spouse: Sallie Byrd

Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1929

Marriage Date: 25 Jun 1929 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

562.

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PAUL LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD: Marriage: 25 Jun 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PAUL LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD are:

- i. CARL BERNNITH⁷ LANGDON, b. 05 Sep 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. HAMPTON F. LANGDON, m. GENE ?.
- 563. iii. THEL HOWARD LANGDON.
 - iv. DONALD R. LANGDON, m. SUE ?.

298. ELDER SHEPARD⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ROBERT*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Sep 1891 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Nov 1965 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) MAUDE JONES 05 Nov 1911 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 1897, and died 1960. He married (2) GERTRUDE E. ? Aft. 1930.

Notes for ELDER SHEPARD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30398 Name (Age): LANGDON, Shepherd (Elder) (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/16/1965 Other Pub. Info.: s/o J. R./Lulu Belle Honeycutt Langdon -- Angier

Social Security Death Index

Name: Shephard Langdon SSN: Last Residence: North Carolina Born: 13 Sep 1891 Died: Nov 1965 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

More About ELDER SHEPARD LANGDON: Burial: 16 Nov 1965, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Minister

More About MAUDE JONES:

Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SHEPARD LANGDON and MAUDE JONES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1100098 Date Filed: 10/31/1911 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, SHEPARD Bride: JONES, MAUD Maiden Surname: JONES Date of Marriage: 11/05/1911 Volume: 1911 Page: 98

More About SHEPARD LANGDON and MAUDE JONES: Marriage: 05 Nov 1911, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About SHEPARD LANGDON and GERTRUDE ?: Marriage: Aft. 1930

Children of SHEPARD LANGDON and MAUDE JONES are:

i. RUBY L.⁷ LANGDON, b. 16 Oct 1912; d. 11 Dec 1987, Durham, North Carolina; m. ? JONES.

Notes for RUBY L. LANGDON: Name: RUBY LANGDON JONES Age: 75 Years Death Date: 11 December 1987 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 16 October 1912 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina

564.

- ii. LILLIE G. LANGDON, b. 14 Nov 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Mar 1998.
 - iii. JAMES HUGH LANGDON, b. 06 Jun 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Dec 1981.

Notes for JAMES HUGH LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30303 Name (Age): LANGDON, James Hugh (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/18/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-6-1917 JC -- s/o Elder Shepherd H. and Mrs. Maude Jones -- Durham

iv. ROSALIE LANGDON, b. 09 Aug 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Jan 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON; b. 04 Jan 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Nov 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROSALIE LANGDON: Name: ROSALIE LANGDON BENSON Age: 61 Years Death Date: 11 January 1988 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 09 August 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina

More About ROSALIE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Electronics Assembler

Notes for BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8068 Name (Age): BENSON, Odell (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/11/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. JC, s/o Lundy and Liza Parrish Brown (sic)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - November 11, 1997

BENSON -- Odell Benson, 71, of Benson died Sunday in his home. He was a retired carpenter. A graveside service will be conducted at 11 a.m. today in Fellowship Community Cemetery by the Rev. Billy Cashwell. Arrangements are being handled by Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Mr. Benson is survived by two brothers, Bennie R. Benson of Angier and Jasper D. Benson of Durham; and three sisters, Willa D. Byrd of Angier, and Shirley F. Byrd and Gertrude Wright, both of Durham.

More About BENJAMIN ODELL BENSON: Burial: 11 Nov 1997, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Self-Inflicted Gunshot Wound to the Head Occupation: Carpenter

v. SHEPARD LANGDON, JR., b. 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHEPARD LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shepard Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Maude Jones Parent2 Name: Shepard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 1201

299. CHARLIE ZELPHER⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ROBERT⁵*, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Jan 1896, and died 04 Aug 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married VIOLA IDA CLIFTON 15 Oct 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM CLIFTON and DORCAS LANGDON. She was born 25 Sep 1906 in North Carolina, and died 29 Oct 1995 in Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON: Name: CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON

Birth Date: 05 January 1896 Death Date: 04 August 1977 Gender: Male Age: 81 Years Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

More About CHARLIE ZELPHER LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army WWI

Notes for VIOLA IDA CLIFTON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 30, 1995

Deceased Name: MRS. IDA C. LANGDON

BENSON -- Mrs. Ida Clifton Langdon, 89, of Route 1, Angier, died Sunday. She was a homemaker and a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Old Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church, Route 1, Angier, by Elders Thomas Whitley and R.L. Fish. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a daughter, Mable L. Coats of Angier; three sisters, Josie Walton of Four Oaks, Clyda Parrish of Benson and Ava King of Fuquay-Varina; seven grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson and other times at the home of Johnny R. Wiggins, 9610-D N.C. 40 N., Angier.

Copyright 1995, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 423878

Name: IDA CLIFTON LANGDON Age: 89 Years Death Date: 29 October 1995 Place of Death: Garner, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 September 1906 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CLIFTON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About VIOLA IDA CLIFTON: Burial: 31 Oct 1995, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina More About CHARLIE LANGDON and VIOLA CLIFTON: Marriage: 15 Oct 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (226) Viola Ida Clifton.

300. CARLIE ROBINSON⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ROBERT⁵*, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Oct 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Jun 1991 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BERTHA HARGIS. She was born 29 May 1906, and died 11 Apr 1984.

Notes for CARLIE ROBINSON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30240 Name (Age): LANGDON, Carlie R. (Rev.) (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/02/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b.10-25-1902 J.C. - s/o James Robert and Loudella Honeycutt -- Williams Fam Cem, Coats -- Angier

Name: CARLIE ROBINSON LANGDON

Age: 88 Years Death Date: 30 June 1991 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 October 1902 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CARLIE ROBINSON LANGDON: Burial: Williams Family Cemetery, Coats, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for BERTHA HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30232 Name (Age): LANGDON, Bertha (Mrs.) (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/13/1984 Other Pub. Info.: d.11 Apr 1984, w/o Rev. Carlie R. Langdon -- Williams Cem., Coats --Angier

Name: BERTHA LANGDON Age: 77 Years Death Date: 11 April 1984 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 29 May 1906 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HARGIS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About BERTHA HARGIS: Burial: Williams Family Cemetery, Coats, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of CARLIE LANGDON and BERTHA HARGIS is:

i. CLARA MAE⁷ LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1925; d. 15 Dec 1994; m. BILLY RAY WILKERSON, 01 Mar 1974; b. 16 Jan 1933.

Notes for CLARA MAE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 56724 Name (Age): WILKERSON, Clara Mae (69) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/16/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 29 Jul 1925, d/o Carlie and Berthie Hargis Langdon, Lakeside Memorial Gardens in Angier, NC

Name: CLARA MAE WILKERSON Age: 69 Years Death Date: 15 December 1994 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 29 July 1925 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CLARA MAE LANGDON: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens

More About BILLY WILKERSON and CLARA LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Mar 1974

301. JASPER "JACK"⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN WILLIS*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Aug 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Aug 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married HERMIE CLEO BARBOUR, daughter of SAMUEL BARBOUR and ZORA BENSON. She was born 13 Mar 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Aug 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JASPER "JACK" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30307 Name (Age): LANGDON, Jasper "Jack" (94) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b.8-27-1903 -- s/o Willis/Sally Byrd Langdon

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) August 18, 1998

BENSON -- Jasper "Jack" Langdon, 94, of Benson died Sunday in his home. Mr. Langdon owned and operated Jack Langdon's Store for more than 40 years before retiring. He was a deacon at Johnson Memorial Church.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Wednesday in Johnson Memorial Church by Drs. Billy Cashwell and Herbert Carter. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Hermie B. Langdon; a son, Robert "Bobby" Langdon of Benson; two brothers, Frank Langdon and Garland Langdon, both of Benson; two grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home and at other times at the home.

Memorials may be made to the Jack Langdon Memorial Fund, P.O. Box 1309, Garner, N.C. 27529.

Copyright 1998, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 624359

The News & Observer August 19, 1998

JASPER "JACK" LANGDON BENSON - Mr. Jasper "Jack" Langdon, died at his home on Sunday, August 16, 1998, at the age of 94. Funeral service will be 2 p.m. Wednesday at Johnson Memorial Church. Drs. Billy Cashwell and Hebert Carter will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

A native of Johnston County, Mr. Langdon was born August 27, 1903, the son of the late Willis Langdon and Sally Byrd Langdon and was one of six children. He was married to Hermie Cleo Barbour on December 31, 1924.

Jack and Hermie owned and operated Jack Langdon's Store located on Highway 50 North of Benson. The business was established in 1925 and was an important part of the community for more than 40 years until their retirement. The store continues to bear his name is operated by his family. In addition to the store, Jack and Hermie managed a family farming business.

Jack was a member, Deacon and Trustee of Johnson Memorial Church where he earned 60 years of perfect attendance, served as Sunday School Superintendent and Sunday School teacher. He was very instrumental in the establishment and growth of this church and several other area churches.

Jack had a positive influence on many people in his church, professional, and personal life. Several generations were affected by his kindness; from the children who received pieces of bubble gum to their parents that remember his many acts of brotherhood.

Surviving are his wife, Hermie Cleo Barbour Langdon; son and daughter-in-law, Robert "Bobby" Langdon and Lee Johnson Langdon of Benson; brothers, Frank Langdon and Garland Langdon, both of Benson; grandchildren, Debra and Donald Warren, both of Fuquay-Varina, Robert and Jan Langdon, II, both of Raleigh; great-grandchildren, Donald Warren, Jr., David Warren, Meagan Langdon and Rob Langdon; sister-in-law, Lula Barbour Merritt of the home.

Mr. Langdon was preceded in death by sisters, Callie Langdon Byrd, Ada Langdon Barbour and Ida Langdon Pollard.

Flowers will be accepted and Jack Langdon Memorial Fund has been established to assist young people in the divinity studies at Campbell Uni- versity. Contributions may be mailed to Jack Langdon Memorial Fund, P.O. Box 1309, Garner, North Carolina 27529.

Arrangements by Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson.

More About JASPER "JACK" LANGDON: Burial: 19 Aug 1998, Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery Notes for HERMIE CLEO BARBOUR: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 2, 1998

BENSON -- Mrs. Hermie Barbour Langdon, 95, of Benson died Monday in her home. Mrs. Langdon and her late husband, Jasper Langdon, owned and operated Jack Langdon's Store for more than 40 years before retiring. She was a member of Johnson Memorial Church.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Thursday in Johnson Memorial Church by Drs. Herbert Carter and Billy Cashwell and the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a son, Robert "Bobby" Langdon of Benson; a sister, Lula B. Merritt of the home; a brother, S. Blight Barbour of Angier; two grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Memorials may be made to the Jack and Hermie Langdon Memorial Fund, P.O. Box 1309, Garner, N.C. 27529.

Copyright 1998, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 627771

The News & Observer September 3, 1998

HERMIE B. LANGDON BENSON - Mrs. Hermie Barbour Langdon, died at her home on Monday, August 31 at the age of 95. Funeral service will be 2 p.m. Thursday at Johnson Memorial Church. Officiating will be the Drs. Herbert Carter, Billy Cashwell, and Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon, a native of Johnston County, was born March 13, 1903, the daughter of the late Samuel Festus Barbour and Zora Elizabeth Benson Barbour and was one of six children. She was married to Jasper "Jack" Langdon on December 31, 1924.

Jack and Hermie owned and operated "Jack Langdon's Store" located on Highway 50 North of Benson. The business was established in 1925 and was an important part of the community for more than 40 years until their retirement. The store continues to bear his name and is operated by their family. In addition to the store, Jack and Hermie managed a family farming business.

Hermie was a member of Johnson Memorial Church and in 1926, she was ordained as Deaconess of the church. She was a secretary of the Mission Society in 1943 and remained active in the Ladies's Auxiliary.

The kindness, thoughtfulness, and generosity to those in sickness and in need have endeared her to the hearts of many in the church and community. Her acts of compassion touched the young and old, as she gave guidance, love, and encouragement to unselfishly. Her neighbors

and friends will always remember and cherish the gifts they received on the special occasions in their childhood, such as births, birthdays, and Christmas. She was affectionately called Ma or Aunt Hermie by those whose lives she touched in a very special way.

Surviving are son and daughter-in- law, Robert "Bobby" Langdon and Lee Johnson Langdon of Benson; sister, Lula Barbour Merritt of the home; brother, S. Blight Barbour of Angier; grandchildren, Debra and Donald Warren, both of Fuquay-Varina, Robert and Jan Langdon II, both of Raleigh; great-grandchildren, Donald Warren, Jr., David Warren, Meagen Langdon and Rob Langdon.

Mrs. Langdon was preceded in death by her husband, Jasper, "Jack" Langdon; brothers, Foster Barbour, Colon Barbour, and Earl Barbour.

Flowers are welcomed or donations may be made to the Jack and Hermie Langdon Memorial Fund that was established to assist young people in their divinity studies at Campbell University. Contributions can be mailed to the Jack and Hermie Langdon Memorial Fund, P.O. Box 1309, Garner, NC 27529.

More About HERMIE CLEO BARBOUR: Burial: 03 Sep 1998, Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Stroke

Child of JASPER LANGDON and HERMIE BARBOUR is: 565. i. ROBERT "BOBBY"⁷ LANGDON.

302. ADA⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN WILLIS⁵*, *PERRY BYRD⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 05 Sep 1908, and died 28 May 1982 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ALFONZO LARKIN BARBOUR, son of LARKIN BARBOUR and ANNA MEDLIN. He was born 27 Dec 1906, and died 11 Apr 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADA LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3105 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Ada Langdon (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/01/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. Sep 5, 1908, d/o J. Willis and Sally Byrd Langdon, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, NC

Name: ADA LANGDON BARBOUR Age: 73 Years Death Date: 28 May 1982 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 September 1908 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ADA LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALFONZO LARKIN BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3111 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Alfonzo "Fonzo" (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/14/1995 Other Pub. Info.: s/o L.E. and Anna Medlin Barbour, Sunset Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Alfonzo Larkin Barbour Death Date: 11 Apr 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 88 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 27 Dec 1906

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Barbour Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 13, 1995

ANGIER -- Alfonzo Larkin "Fonzo" Barbour, 88, formerly of Johnston County, died Tuesday in Rex Hospital in Raleigh. The funeral will be conducted at 4:30 p.m. today in Rose &

Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Rev. Horace Johnson and Elder Sexton Pope. Entombment will follow in Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield.

Mr. Barbour is survived by his wife, Ruby L. Barbour; two daughters, Helen Langley and Lena Langdon, both of Angier; two stepsons, Phil Langdon of Garner and Melvin Langdon of Angier; two brothers, Holton Barbour and Carmen Barbour, both of Angier; a sister, Grace B. Parrish of Garner; three grandchildren; three step-grandchildren; and a great-grandson.

Memorials may be made to the U.S.50-210 Rescue Squad, Greenleaf Road, Angier, N.C. 27501.

More About ALFONZO LARKIN BARBOUR: Burial: 13 Apr 1995, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ADA LANGDON and ALFONZO BARBOUR are:

i. HELEN GRAY⁷ BARBOUR, b. 15 Jul 1932; m. JAMES FLOYD LANGLEY, 03 Mar 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for HELEN BARBOUR and JAMES LANGLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Helen Gray Barbour Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1953

Spouse: James Floyd Langley Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1953

Marriage Date: 3 Mar 1953 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGLEY and HELEN BARBOUR: Marriage: 03 Mar 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. LENA FAYE BARBOUR, b. 28 Sep 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.

303. FRANK⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN WILLIS⁵*, *PERRY BYRD⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 14 May 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Apr 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ROSA BEATRICE HARGIS 25 Jun 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ROBERT HARGIS and ROSA POLLARD. She was born 05 Jan 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Jun 2006 in Johnston County,

North Carolina.

Notes for FRANK LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frank Langdon Date of Birth: 14 May 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Willis Parent2 Name: Sallie Woodall Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 1153

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32956 Name (Age): LANGDON, Frank (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/24/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 May 1914, s/o Willis and Sally Byrd Langdon, h/o Beatrice Hargis Langdon, Johnston Memorial Church Cemetery

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 21, 2001

BENSON -- Frank Langdon, 86, of 11896 N.C. 210 died Friday in his home. Mr. Langdon was a farmer and a member of Barbourtown Church of God. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Johnson Memorial Church by Dr. Herbert Carter and the Revs. Billy Ballard and R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Beatrice H. Langdon; two daughters, Lottie L. Hall and Sally L. Thomas, both of Benson; a son, Glen N. Langdon of Angier; a brother, Garland Langdon of Benson; 12 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

Copyright 2001, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 697312

More About FRANK LANGDON: Burial: 22 Apr 2001, Johnson Memorial Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sepsis Occupation: Farmer Notes for ROSA BEATRICE HARGIS: Dunn Daily Record 6/16/2006

Beatrice Hargis Langdon, 86, of 11896 N.C. 210, Benson, died Wednesday, June 14, 2006, at Smithfield Manor. She was born Jan. 5, 1920, in Johnston County to the late Robert Lee and Lena Pollard Hargis. She was preceded in death by her husband, Frank Langdon. She was a homemaker and a member of Barbourtown Church of God. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Barbourtown Church of God by the Revs. Billy Ballard, R.B. Parrish and Fred Pleasant. Burial will follow at Johnston Memorial Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Lottie L. Harrington and husband William of Dunn, Sally L. Thomas and husband Aubrey of Benson; a son, Glenn Nelson Langdon and wife Maxine of Benson; 12 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren; eight great-great-grandchildren; brothers, Hoover Hargis and wife Ann of Angier, Bobby Hargis and wife Ellen of Benson; a stepbrother, Carlie Stephenson and wife Jane of Smithfield; and sisters, Betty Jane Braley and husband Frank of Garner, and Julie Ann Wood of Smithfield.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About ROSA BEATRICE HARGIS: Burial: 17 Jun 2006, Johnson Memorial Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease

Marriage Notes for FRANK LANGDON and ROSA HARGIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Beatrice Hargis Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Spouse: Frank Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1938

Marriage Date: 25 Jun 1938 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FRANK LANGDON and ROSA HARGIS: Marriage: 25 Jun 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FRANK LANGDON and ROSA HARGIS are:

i. GLENN NELSON⁷ LANGDON, b. 10 Mar 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MAXINE ?.

Notes for GLENN NELSON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Glenn Nelsom Langdon Date of Birth: 10 Mar 1939 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beatrice Hargis Parent2 Name: Frank Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 1108

ii. LOTTIE LANGDON, b. 04 Sep 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. WILLIAM HARRINGTON.

Notes for LOTTIE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Langdon Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1940 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank Beatrice Parent2 Name: Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 1119

iii. SALLY KAY LANGDON, b. 29 Apr 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. AUBREY THOMAS.

Notes for SALLY KAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sally Kay Langdon Date of Birth: 29 Apr 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank Parent2 Name: Rosa Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 179

304. GARLAND HARDING⁶ LANGDON (*JOHN WILLIS⁵, PERRY BYRD⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Nov 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Mar 2005 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married VIRGINIA ULDINE BENSON, daughter of GEORGE BENSON and LILLIE PARRISH. She was born 13 Aug 1922, and died 13 Jun 1978 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for GARLAND HARDING LANGDON: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Garland H Langdon Birth Year: 1920 Race: White, citizen (White) Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 14 Oct 1942 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Branch Code: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Geographer Marital Status: Single, with dependents Height: 64 Weight: 119

Entered Service – 10/28/1942 U. S. Army, Pfc. Son of John Willis & Sallie Byrd Langdon Husband of Uldine Benson Langdon

Dunn Daily Record 3/22/2005

Garland Harding Langdon, 84, of 10036 N.C. 50, Benson, died Monday at Wake Medical

Center in Raleigh. He was born Nov. 14, 1920, in Johnston County to the late J. Willis and Sally Byrd Langdon. He was preceded in death by his wife, Uldine Benson Langdon.

Mr. Langdon was a retired farmer and painter. He attended Benson Grove Baptist Church, was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II, member of of Banner Post 109 American Legion and was a charter member of the 50-210 Fire Department. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Benson Grove Baptist Church by the Rev. Billy Cashwell. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Sylvia Barbour and husband Mitchell of McGee's Crossroads, and Darlene Barbour of Clayton; sons, Keith Langdon and wife Cyndy, Kent Langdon and wife Derusha, all of Benson; a sister-in-law, Beatrice Langdon of McGee's Crossroads; nine grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Sylvia and Mitchell Barbour, 10034 N.C. 50 North, Angier. Flowers are welcome, however, the family suggests memorials be made to Benson Grove Baptist Church, 6963 N.C. 50 North, Benson, N.C. 27504; or to the 50-210 Fire & Rescue, 52 Greenleaf Road, Angier, N.C. 27501.

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Garland Harding Langdon Service Info.: PFC US ARMY WORLD WAR II Birth Date: 14 Nov 1920 Death Date: 21 Mar 2005 Cemetery: Benson City Cemet Cemetery Address: Benson, NC 27504

More About GARLAND HARDING LANGDON: Burial: 23 Mar 2005, Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Painter

Notes for VIRGINIA ULDINE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30404 Name (Age): LANGDON, Uldine (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/16/1978 Other Pub. Info.: d/o George Preston/Lillie Ann Benson - w/o Garland - Benson Grove Bapt. Ch. -- Angier

Name: VIRGINIA ULDINE LANGDON Death Date: 13 June 1978 Gender: Female Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina Age: 55 Years Birth Date: 13 August 1922 Autopsy: Yes Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Race: White State of Birth: North Carolina

More About VIRGINIA ULDINE BENSON: Burial: Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of GARLAND LANGDON and VIRGINIA BENSON are:

- i. SYLVIA CAROLINE⁷ LANGDON, b. 18 Dec 1945; m. MITCHELL BARBOUR.
- ii. STEPHANIE DARLENE LANGDON, b. 05 Nov 1962; m. ? BARBOUR.
- 566. iii. KEITH LANGDON.
 - iv. KENT LANGDON, m. DERUSHA ?.

305. JAMES ALTON "SNOOK"⁶ BARBOUR (*CARROLL LANGDON*⁵, *ZADY E*.⁴ *LANGDON*, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 30 May 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Nov 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ELLIE MAE RYALS, daughter of JOHN RYALS and LILLY BEASLEY. She was born 24 Jul 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Aug 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ALTON "SNOOK" BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Alton Barbour Date of Birth: 30 May 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carroll Parent2 Name: Tinker Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 609

Social Security Death Index

Name: James A. Barbour

SSN: Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 30 May 1915 Died: 17 Nov 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1966)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 18, 1998

James Alton "Snook" Barbour, age 83 of Raleigh Rd., Benson died Tuesday at Johnston Memorial Hospital. Mr. Barbour was born in Johnston County on May 24, 1915 to the late Carroll and Aldonia Barbour. He was a retired farmer and sheet rock hanger, as well as a member of St. Mary's Grove FWB Church. Funeral is scheduled for Thursday 2 p.m. at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel with burial following at Devotional Gardens of Dunn.

Surviving: wife, Ellie Mae Ryals Barbour; daughters, Neta Womble of Four Oaks, Brenda Stickney of Clayton, Betty Horne of Autryville; sons, Brad Barbour of Four Oaks, Billy Barbour of Angier; sisters, Talitha Skinner of VA, Mildred Adams of Smithfield; brothers, Joe Barbour of Houston, TX, James Barbour of TN, Milton Barbour of Arlington, VA; 11 grandchildren; 13 greatgrandchildren.

Mr. Barbour was preceded in death by a son, Preston Barbour.

Visitation will be held Wednesday night from 7-9 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About JAMES ALTON "SNOOK" BARBOUR: Burial: 19 Nov 1998, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Occupation: Farmer/Sheet Rock Hanger

Notes for ELLIE MAE RYALS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63819 Name (Age): Barbour, Annie Mae (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/05/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Benson. Died 8/2/05. Born 7/24/1918, Johnston Co. Daughter of the late John B. & Lilly Beasley Ryals. Widow of James Alton (Snook) Barbour. Harnett Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Dunn Daily Record 08/04/2005

Ellie Mae Barbour, 87, of Raleigh Road, Benson, died Tuesday evening, Aug. 2, 2005, at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was born July 24, 1918, in Johnston County to the late John B. and Lilly Beasley Ryals. She was preceded in death by her husband, James Alton "Snook"

Barbour; and a son, Preston Barbour. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Friday at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel by the Revs. Billy Nowell and Aubry Williamson. Burial will be at Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Survivors include daughters, Nita Womble of Four Oaks, Brenda Barbour of Benson and Betty Horne of Autryville; sons, Brad Barbour of Four Oaks and Billy Barbour of Angier; 11 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren.

Visitation will be tonight from 7 to 9 at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About ELLIE MAE RYALS: Burial: 05 Aug 2005, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Urosepsis Occupation: Clothing Store Slaes Clerk

Children of JAMES BARBOUR and ELLIE RYALS are:

568.

- 567. i. RILEY PRESTON⁷ BARBOUR, b. 25 Oct 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 May 1996, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. NETA LEE BARBOUR, b. 20 Mar 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JAMES BRADFORD BARBOUR, b. 14 Feb 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES BRADFORD BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Bradford Barbour Date of Birth: 14 Feb 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ella Mae Ryals Parent2 Name: Alton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 601

iv. BRENDA FAY BARBOUR, b. 04 Sep 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? SLICKNEY.

Notes for BRENDA FAY BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Fay Barbour Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Parent2 Name: Ellie Ryals Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 497

v. BETTY ELAINE BARBOUR, b. 08 May 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (1) ? HORNE; m. (2) ? CAPPS.

Notes for BETTY ELAINE BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Betty Elaine Barbour Date of Birth: 8 May 1949 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ellie Mae Ryals Parent2 Name: James Alton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 40 Page: 697

vi. BILLY WAYNE BARBOUR, b. 08 May 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLY WAYNE BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billy Wayne Barbour Date of Birth: 8 May 1949 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ellie Mae Ryals Parent2 Name: James Alton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 40 Page: 698

306. HENRY CLAY⁶ BYRD (*NOLA⁵ JONES, TABITHA E.⁴ LANGDON, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 20 Sep 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 May 1979 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married FLORENCE THOMPSON Abt. 1926. She was born 20 Sep 1909 in North Carolina, and died 04 Jul 1973 in Johnston County, North

Carolina.

Notes for HENRY CLAY BYRD: Smithfield Herald 05/08/1979

Henry Clay Byrd, a retired farmer of Route 1, Smithfield, died Sunday in Johnston Memorial Hospital following a period of declining health. He was 80 years of age. Mr. Byrd was born in Johnston County on september 20, 1898. He was a son of the late William Ira and Nola Jones Byrd. His wife, Florence Thompson Byrd, died in 1973.

The funeral was scheduled for 3 p.m. Tuesday in Pisgah baptist church with the Rev. Bill Whitlatch, pastor, and the Rev. Bill Poole, a former pastor, officiating and burial following in the church cemetery.

Surviving are five sons, Hugh Byrd, Henry C. Byrd Jr., Douglas Byrd, Leon Byrd, and William Otis Byrd of Route 1, Smithfield; six half sisters, Mrs Martha Capps, Miss Edna Earle Byrd, Mrs. Ruby Stanley, and Mrs. Katherine Stanley of Selma, Mrs. Elsie West of Benson, and Mrs. Lucy Stanley of Coats; and 11 grandchildren.

Name: HENRY CLAY BYRD Age: 80 Years Death Date: 06 May 1979 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 20 September 1898 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BYRD Place of Injury: 9 State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About HENRY CLAY BYRD: Burial: 08 May 1979, Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for FLORENCE THOMPSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9048 Name (Age): BYRD, Florence Thompson Obit. Pub. Date: 07/17/1973 Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Oscar and Betty Stanley Byrd

Name: FLORENCE BYRD Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: July 14, 1973 Gender: Female Age: 63 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Race: White

More About HENRY BYRD and FLORENCE THOMPSON: Marriage: Abt. 1926

Children of HENRY BYRD and FLORENCE THOMPSON are:

i. BETTY BEATRICE⁷ BYRD, b. 1928; d. 1931.

More About BETTY BEATRICE BYRD: Burial: Langdon Family Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

 LACY VELTON BYRD, b. 30 Dec 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 Mar 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LACY VELTON BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lacy Velton Byrd Date of Birth: 30 Dec 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Florence Thompson Parent2 Name: Henry Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1392

Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 9241 Name (Age): BYRD, L. Velton Obit. Pub. Date: 03/16/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Henry C. Byrd, Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lacy Velton Byrd Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Age: 43 Date of Birth: 30 Dec 1932 Residence County: Johnston Date of Death: 15 Mar 1976 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

- 569. iii. HUGH OSCAR BYRD, SR., b. 06 Feb 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Jan 2008, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. ADAM LEON BYRD, b. 04 Sep 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADAM LEON BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Adam Leon Byrd Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry Clay Parent2 Name: Florence Thompson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 1174

v. WILLIAM OTIS BYRD, b. 25 Jul 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM OTIS BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wm Otis Byrd Date of Birth: 25 Jul 1949 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry Clay Parent2 Name: Dile Florence Thompson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 41 Page: 465

- vi. DOUGLAS BYRD.
- vii. THEL BYRD.
- viii. HENRY CLAY BYRD, JR..

307. FLOSSIE⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Oct 1910 in North Carolina, and died 12 Dec 1973 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JOHN WORTH MOORE. He was born 14 Jul 1909, and died 17 May 1972 in Hyde County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLOSSIE DUPREE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Flossie Moore Death Date: 12 Dec 1973 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1963 Death Age: 63

Birth Date: 1910

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About FLOSSIE DUPREE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN WORTH MOORE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John Moore Death Date: 17 May 1972 Death County: Hyde Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: May 1962 Death Age: 62

Birth Date: 1910

Residence County: Hyde Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About JOHN WORTH MOORE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of FLOSSIE DUPREE and JOHN MOORE is: i. JOHN⁷ MOORE.

308. EUNICE⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 25 Jun 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) WAYNE YEARGIN. He was born 14 Aug 1916, and died 08 Feb 1968 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. She married (2) ? HACKNEY Aft. 1968.

Notes for EUNICE DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Eunice Dupree Date of Birth: 25 Jun 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alex Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 1167

Notes for WAYNE YEARGIN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wayne Yeargin

Death Date: 6 Feb 1968 Death City: Fuquay Varina Date Death Recorded: Feb 1968 Death Age: 51

Birth Date: 1917

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About WAYNE YEARGIN: Burial: Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

More About ? HACKNEY and EUNICE DUPREE: Marriage: Aft. 1968

Children of EUNICE DUPREE and WAYNE YEARGIN are:

i. DAVID ROBERT⁷ YEARGIN, b. 05 May 1936; d. 25 Feb 1991.

More About DAVID ROBERT YEARGIN: Burial: Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

- ii. BILLY RAY YEARGIN, b. 23 Jul 1938.
- iii. DOROTHY MAY YEARGIN, b. 1940; d. 29 Nov 1942, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOROTHY MAY YEARGIN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Dorothy M Yeargin Death Date: 29 Nov 1942 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 2

Birth Date: 1940

Race: White

More About DOROTHY MAY YEARGIN: Burial: Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

iv. CAROLYN ANN YEARGIN, b. 1945; d. 11 May 1946, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for CAROLYN ANN YEARGIN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Caraly A Yeargin Death Date: 11 May 1946 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 1

Birth Date: 1945

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CAROLYN ANN YEARGIN: Burial: Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

309. WILLIS HUGHES⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 08 Sep 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Apr 1986 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BERNICE MEDLIN 23 Dec 1939. She was born 12 Sep 1920, and died 11 Aug 1994 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS HUGHES DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willis Hughes Dupree Date of Birth: 15 Sep 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alex Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1131

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15444 Name (Age): DUPREE, W. Hughes (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/02/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8 Sep 1916, JC, d. 30 Apr 1986, s/o Alexander and Caroline Langdon, h/o Bernice M. Sandy Grove PB Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willis Hughes Dupree Death Date: 30 Apr 1986 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 69 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 8 Sep 1916 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: D Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About WILLIS HUGHES DUPREE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BERNICE MEDLIN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996 Name: Bernice Dupree Death Date: 11 Aug 1994 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 73 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 12 Sep 1920

Residence City: Fuquay Varina Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: Medlin Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About BERNICE MEDLIN: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About WILLIS DUPREE and BERNICE MEDLIN: Marriage: 23 Dec 1939

Children of WILLIS DUPREE and BERNICE MEDLIN are:

570.	i.	JANICE FAYE ⁷ DUPREE, b. 01 Aug 1941.
571.	ii.	JERRY HUGHES DUPREE, b. 16 Dec 1944; d. 01 May 1998.
	iii.	BETTY SUE DUPREE, m. DONNIE BARNES.

310. ALEXANDER WALTON⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Sep 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Jun 2001. He married MALLIE M. PLEASANT 10 Dec 1938, daughter of EDDIE PLEASANT and LELA STEPHENSON. She was born 05 Feb 1920.

Notes for ALEXANDER WALTON DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 28 Sep 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alex Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 5 Page: 1135

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 6, 2001

CLAYTON - Alex Walton Dupree 82, June 5, 2001. Funeral services will be held on Thursday at 2 p.m. at Middle Creek Primitive Baptist Church. Burial will follow at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church cemetery.

He is survived by his wife of 62 years, Mallie M. Dupree; daughter Judy Nappier and husband Jim of Clayton; sons, Alex W. Dupree Jr. and wife Ruth of Garner, Larry Dupree and wife Elmerine of Zebulon, Danny Dupree and wife Valerie of Clayton; eight grandchildren, Wayne Dupree, Melanie Policke, Leasa Peele, Tammy Penny, Jason Nappier, Mary Whitney Dupree, Matthew Dupree and Richard Dupree; great-grandchildren, Stephen and Rachel Policke, Hunter and Justin Peele, Savannah Dupree and Nicholas Penny; sisters, Eunice Hackney of Fuquay, Vida Parrish of Benson, Clara Denning of Coats, brothers, Clyde Dupree, J.C. Dupree and Gerald Dupree of Willow Springs.

The family will receive friends Wednesday night from 7-8:30 at McLaurin Funeral Home; other times at 3131 Covered Bridge Road, Clayton. Flowers are welcomed or memorials may be made to Middle Creek Primitive Baptist Church, c/o Rebecca Coleman, Clerk, 1603 Lakeside Drive, Garner, NC 27529 or to the Clayton Rescue Squad, 231 E. Second Street, Clayton, NC 27520.

The Dupree family is being served by McLaurin Funeral Home, Clayton.

More About ALEXANDER WALTON DUPREE: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ALEXANDER DUPREE and MALLIE PLEASANT: Marriage: 10 Dec 1938

Children of ALEXANDER DUPREE and MALLIE PLEASANT are:

- i. ALEXANDER WALTON⁷ DUPREE, JR., m. RUTH ?.
- ii. LARRY DUPREE, m. ELMERINE ?.
- iii. JUDY DUPREE, m. JIM NAPPIER.
- iv. DANNY DUPREE, m. VALERIE ?.

311. CLYDE YOUNG⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Jul 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Jan 2003 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG 20

Dec 1941, daughter of BENTON YOUNG and SARAH PLEASANT. She was born 31 Mar 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 2007 in Lillington, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alex Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1681

Dunn Daily Record 01/08/2003

Clyde Young Dupree, 82, of 944 Dupree Road, Willow Spring, died Tuesday at Rex Hospital. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 2 p.m. at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel, Angier. Burial will be at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include his wife, Christine Young Dupree; daughters, Cathy D. Snipes and husband Larry of Dunn, and Teresa D. Parrish and husband Gordon of Willow Spring; a son, Jimmy Ray Dupree of Willow Spring; sisters, Eunice Hackney of Fuquay-Varina, Vida Parrish of Benson and Clara Denning of Coats; brothers, J.C. Dupree and Gerald Dupree, both of Willow Spring; grandchildren, Kevin D. Snipes, Suzanne S. Stewart, Ryan Dupree, Chris Dupree, Brandon Parrish, Travis Parrish; great-grandchildren, Christopher and Trevor.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE: Burial: 09 Jan 2003, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG: Dunn Daily Record 08/20/2007

Christine Young Dupree, 83, of 944 Dupree Road, Willow Spring, died Saturday, Aug. 18, 2007, at E. Carlton Powell Hospice Center. The Harnett County native was born March 31, 1924, to the late Lester and Sarah Pleasant Young. She was preceded in death by her husband, Clyde Young Dupree. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel in Angier. Burial will follow at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Cathy Snipes and husband Larry of Dunn, Teresa Stauffer and husband Ross of Garner; a son, Jimmy Dupree of Willow Spring; sisters, Edna Earl Kelly of Fuquay-Varina and Cleo Johnson of Angier; former daughter-in-law, Barbara Dupree; grandchildren, Ryan and Chris Dupree, Kevin Snipes, Suzanne McCall, Brandon and Travis Parrish; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. Flowers are appreciated or memorials may be made to the E. Carlton Powell Hospice Center, 185 Pine State St., Lillington, NC 27546.

More About BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG: Burial: 21 Aug 2007, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Advanced Alzheimer's Disease

More About CLYDE DUPREE and BERTHA YOUNG: Marriage: 20 Dec 1941

Children of CLYDE DUPREE and BERTHA YOUNG are:

- i. CATHY⁷ DUPREE, m. LARRY SNIPES.
- ii. TERESA DUPREE, m. (1) ROSS STAUFFER; m. (2) GORDON PARRISH.
- iii. JIMMY DUPREE.

312. VIDA MAE⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 04 Jul 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ESTON MANDLEY PARRISH, son of ANDREW PARRISH and ADA DORMAN. He was born 07 Aug 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Sep 2002.

Notes for VIDA MAE DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alexander Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 1336

Notes for ESTON MANDLEY PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record

Eston Mandley Parrish, 83, of 7005 Benson-Hardee Road, Benson, died Wednesday at his

home. He was born Aug. 7, 1919, in Johnston County to the late Andrew and Ada Dorman Parrish. He was preceded in death by a son, Donnie Glenn Parrish; a sister, Royaline Clayton; and a brother, Vernon Parrish.

Mr. Parrish was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II and was a member of Banner Post 109 American Legion. He had retired from farming and Chicopee.

Funeral services will be held Saturday at 2 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by Elder Danny Carroll. Burial will follow at Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Survivors include his wife, Vida Mae Dupree Parrish; daughters, Patricia "Pat" Parrish of Garner and Brenda P. Lee and husband Stacy of Four Oaks; a son, E. Harold Parrish and wife Teresa of Wilson; a sister, Adna Parrish of Benson; brothers, Berlon Parrish and Leron Parrish, both of Benson, and Clelton Parrish of Raleigh; five grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About ESTON MANDLEY PARRISH: Burial: 07 Sep 2002, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of VIDA DUPREE and ESTON PARRISH are:

i. BRENDA JEAN⁷ PARRISH, b. 21 Jul 1947; m. PAUL STACY LEE, 27 Jan 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 31 Jan 1946.

Marriage Notes for BRENDA PARRISH and PAUL LEE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6800144 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LEE, PAUL STACY Bride: PARRISH, BRENDA JEAN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 01/27/1968 Volume: 1968 Page: 144

More About PAUL LEE and BRENDA PARRISH: Marriage: 27 Jan 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. ESTON HAROLD PARRISH, b. 31 Mar 1950; m. TERESA.
- iii. DONNIE GLENN PARRISH, b. 12 Apr 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 29 Mar 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONNIE GLENN PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Parrish Date of Birth: 12 Apr 1957 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eston Mandley Parent2 Name: Vida Mae Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 61 Page: 285

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Donnie Parrish Death Date: 29 Mar 1974 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Mar 1964 Death Age: 16

Birth Date: abt. 1958

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

iv. PATRICIA PARRISH.

313. JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C."⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 Dec 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Feb 2007. He married EDNA EARL YOUNG 31 Oct 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BENTON YOUNG and SARAH PLEASANT. She was born in North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 17 Dec 1925 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alexander Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1124

Bryan - Lee Funeral Home Notice 02/03/2007

WILLOW SPRINGS - Joseph Coolidge "J.C." Dupree, 81, of 30 Alex St., died Friday. A native of Johnston County, retired tobacco farmer, rental property owner and manager, he was the son of the late Alexander and Caroline Langdon Dupree. Funeral Services will be held on Monday at 10:00 AM at Kennebec Baptist Church. Burial will follow in the Sandy Grove Baptist Church cemetery.

Surviving, sons, Cecil Dupree and wife, Geraldine of Raleigh, Tony Dupree of West Palm Beach, FL.; daughter, Sylvia Ashworth and husband, Tommy of Fuquay-Varina; sisters, Eunice Hackney of Fuquay-Varina, Vida Mae Parrish of Willow Springs, and Clara Denning of Coats; brother, Gerald Dupree of Willow Springs; seven grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren.

He was predeceased in death by brothers, Hughes Dupree, Walton Dupree, Clyde Dupree; sisters, Linnie Dupree and Flosie Dupree.

The family will receive friends Sunday 7:00 - 9:00 PM at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE: Burial: 05 Feb 2007, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetry, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH DUPREE and EDNA YOUNG: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joseph C Dupree Gender: Male Estimated birth year: 1944

Spouse: Edna Earl Young Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1944

Marriage Date: 31 Oct 1944 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH DUPREE and EDNA YOUNG: Marriage: 31 Oct 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH DUPREE and EDNA YOUNG are:

i. TONY EARL⁷ DUPREE, b. 23 Sep 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TONY EARL DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tony Earl Dupree Date of Birth: 23 Sep 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Earl Adams Parent2 Name: J C Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 792

ii. JOSEPH CECIL DUPREE, b. 19 Oct 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. GERALDINE ?.

Notes for JOSEPH CECIL DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Cecil Dupree Date of Birth: 19 Oct 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Early Young Parent2 Name: Joseph Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 42 Page: 662

iii. SYLVIA DAWN DUPREE, b. 01 Jun 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TOMMY ASHWORTH.

Notes for SYLVIA DAWN DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sylvia Dawn Dupree Date of Birth: 1 Jun 1957 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Earle Young Parent2 Name: Joseph Cooledge Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 61 Page: 119

314. CLARA JANE⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 15 Dec 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES STEPHENSON DENNING 24 May 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIS DENNING and BESSIE STEPHENSON. He was born 10 Oct 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Feb 2008 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLARA JANE DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Clara Jane Dupree Date of Birth: 5 Dec 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alexander Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1079

Notes for JAMES STEPHENSON DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Stephenson Denning Date of Birth: 10 Oct 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bessie Lena Stephenson Parent2 Name: Willis Eli Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1126

Dunn Daily Record 02/04/2008

Elder James S. Denning, 86, of 278 Railroad St., Coats, died Saturday, Feb. 2, 2008, at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. He was born Oct. 10, 1921, in Johnston County to the late Willis E. and Bessie Stephenson Denning. He was a retired funeral director, having served with three

local funeral homes - Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Coats Funeral Home and the former Overby Funeral Home of Coats. He was the owner of Denning Flower Shop in Coats.

Elder Denning was a veteran of the U.S. Army in World War II and fought in the European Theater and the Battle of the Bulge. He was a Bronze Star medal recipient. He was a member of Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church and served as pastor. He also served as pastor of Clement Primitive Baptist Church, Bethany Primitive Baptist Church and Sapony Primitive Baptist Church in Rocky Mount.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Coats by Elders R.L. Fish and Virgil Davis. Burial will follow at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include his wife of 60 years, Clara Dupree Denning; daughters, Linda Byrd and husband Ron of Coats, Diane Barefoot and husband Larry of Dunn; son, Ron Denning and wife Joan of Fayetteville; sister, Lena Sambataro of New Jersey; brother, Bobby Denning of Atlanta, Ga.; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at the funeral home.

More About JAMES STEPHENSON DENNING: Burial: 05 Feb 2008, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/WWII Occupation: Funeral Director/Denning Flower Shop Owner

Marriage Notes for CLARA DUPREE and JAMES DENNING: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4700065 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: DENNING, JAMES STEPHENSON Bride: DUPREE, CLARA JANE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/24/1947 Volume: 1947 Page: 65

More About JAMES DENNING and CLARA DUPREE: Marriage: 24 May 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CLARA DUPREE and JAMES DENNING are:

- i. JAMES RONALD⁷ DENNING, b. 25 Aug 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JOAN ?.
- LINDA KAY DENNING, b. 28 Nov 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RONNIE MACK BYRD, 15 Aug 1970, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 22 Dec 1950.

Marriage Notes for LINDA DENNING and RONNIE BYRD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7000036 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BYRD, RONNIE MACK Bride: DENNING, LINDA KAY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/15/1970 Volume: 1970 Page: 36

More About RONNIE BYRD and LINDA DENNING: Marriage: 15 Aug 1970, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DIANE CAROL DENNING, b. 10 Mar 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. LARRY BAREFOOT.

315. GERALD RAY⁶ DUPREE (*NANCY CAROLINE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 Oct 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married NORMA GREY RYALS.

Notes for GERALD RAY DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gerald Ray Dupree Date of Birth: 11 Oct 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 17 Page: 344

Children of GERALD DUPREE and NORMA RYALS are:

i. PHILLIP RAY⁷ DUPREE, b. 01 Nov 1961; d. 05 Apr 1993, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PHILLIP RAY DUPREE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15433 Name (Age): DUPREE, Phillip Ray (41) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/06/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1 Nov 1961, s/o Gerald R. and Norma Grey Rawls -- Willow Spring

Name: PHILLIP RAY DUPREE Age: 41 Years Death Date: 05 April 1993 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 November 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: DUPREE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

- ii. JANET DUPREE.
- iii. WANDA DUPREE.

316. FLORENCE ANN⁶ WILLIAMS (*KITTIE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 13 Mar 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Sep 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LATHAN ELIAS PHILLIPS 10 Nov 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of GEORGE PHILLIPS and REPSIE DAUGHTRY. He was born 14 Feb 1910 in North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 1990 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLORENCE ANN WILLIAMS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39742 Name (Age): PHILLIPS, Florence Williams (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/29/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 13 Mar 1910, d/o Millard and Kitty Langdon Williams, Sunset Mem. Park, Smithfield

More About FLORENCE ANN WILLIAMS: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolia Cause of Death: Arteriosclerotic Cardiovascular Disease

Notes for LATHAN ELIAS PHILLIPS: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 39801 Name (Age): PHILLIPS, Lathan Elias (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/03/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-14-1910, s/o George/Repsie Daughtry Phillips, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: LATHAN ELIAS PHILLIPS Age: 80 Years Death Date: 30 March 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 14 February 1910 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: PHILLIPS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About LATHAN ELIAS PHILLIPS: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolia

Marriage Notes for FLORENCE WILLIAMS and LATHAN PHILLIPS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Florence Ann Williams Gender: Female

Spouse: Lathan E Phillips Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 10 Nov 1928 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LATHAN PHILLIPS and FLORENCE WILLIAMS: Marriage: 10 Nov 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of FLORENCE WILLIAMS and LATHAN PHILLIPS is:

i. FLORENCE MAXINE⁷ PHILLIPS, b. 11 Aug 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLORENCE MAXINE PHILLIPS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Florence Maxine Phillips Date of Birth: 11 Aug 1929 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Florence Williams Parent2 Name: Lathan Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1397

317. FLOY DELIA⁶ WILLIAMS (*KITTIE⁵ LANGDON*, *WILLIS CARROLL⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 06 Oct 1912, and died 18 Aug 1998. She married (1) CARL E. PHILLIPS, son of GEORGE PHILLIPS and REPSIE DAUGHTRY. He was born 08 Nov 1912, and died Jun 1981 in Charleston, South Carolina. She married (2) GLENN EIDSON Aft. 1945.

Notes for FLOY DELIA WILLIAMS: Social Security Death Index

Name: Floy D. Eidson SSN: Last Residence: 28406 Wilmington, New Hanover, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 6 Oct 1912 Died: 18 Aug 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

Notes for CARL E. PHILLIPS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 43397 Name (Age): PHILLIPS, Carl E. (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/16/1981 Other Pub. Info.: Charleston, SC, b. 11-8-1912, Smithfield native, s/o George D./Repsie Daughtry Phillips, Sunset Memorial Park

More About CARL E. PHILLIPS: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

More About GLENN EIDSON and FLOY WILLIAMS: Marriage: Aft. 1945

Children of FLOY WILLIAMS and CARL PHILLIPS are:

- i. SHERWOOD⁷ PHILLIPS.
- ii. DIANNA FABIAN PHILLIPS, b. 19 Jan 1945, New Hanover.

Notes for DIANNA FABIAN PHILLIPS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dianna Fabian Phillips Date of Birth: 19 Jan 1945 Gender: Female Birth County: New Hanover Parent1 Name: Carl E Phillips Parent2 Name: Floy Delia Williams Roll Number: B_C070_66007C Volume: 54 Page: 141

318. JAMES MYETT⁶ WILLIAMS (*KITTIE⁵ LANGDON*, *WILLIS CARROLL⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 25 Apr 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Jan 1998 in Portland, Washington. He married HAZEL ?.

Notes for JAMES MYETT WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Myett Williams Date of Birth: 25 Apr 1922 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Millard Parent2 Name: Kittie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 1649

Columbian, The (Vancouver, WA) January 11, 1998

A graveside service will begin at 1 p.m. Tuesday at Evergreen Memorial Gardens Cemetery for James M. Williams, 75, who died of cancer Thursday, January 8, 1998, at Portland Veterans Affairs Medical Center.

Mr. Williams was born April 25, 1922, in Smithfield, N.C. and had lived in Vancouver since 1952. A U.S. Navy veteran who served in World War II and Korea, Mr. Williams was a life member of the Disabled American Veterans. A retired salesman, he enjoyed gardening, fishing and attending events with his grandchildren.

Survivors include his wife, Hazel, at home; one son, Rod Williams of Hot Springs, Ark.; one stepson; three daughters, Elaine Kramm, Brenda Pratt and Joanne Harris, all of Vancouver; three stepdaughters; three brothers, Leroy, Gilbert and Robert all of Smithfield, N.C.; three sisters, Floy Eidson of Willmington, N.C., Florence Phillips of Smithfield, N.C. and Mary Sellers of Whiteville, N.C.; nine grandchildren, six step-grandchildren, four great-grandchildren and eight step great-grandchildren.

The casket will be open from 5 to 9 p.m. on Monday at Memorial Gardens Funeral Home.

More About JAMES MYETT WILLIAMS: Burial: 13 Jan 1998, Evergreen Memorial Gardens Cemetery Military service: United States Navy/WWII & Korea Occupation: Salesman

Children of JAMES WILLIAMS and HAZEL ? are:

- i. ROD⁷ WILLIAMS.
- ii. ELAINE WILLIAMS, m. ? KRAMM.
- iii. BRENDA WILLIAMS, m. ? PRATT.
- iv. JOANNE WILLIAMS, m. ? HARRIS.

319. LEROY⁶ WILLIAMS (*KITTIE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Oct 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Nov 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married AMANDA CATHERINE WALLACE 20 Jan 1949 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of VICTOR WALLACE and MANEVAH BARBOUR. She was born 28 Dec 1931, and died 31 Oct 1996 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEROY WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Williams Date of Birth: 9 Oct 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Millard Parent2 Name: Kittie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 1594

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 64201 Name (Age): Williams, Leroy (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/25/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield. Died 11/21/05. Born 10/9/1924, Johnston Co. Son of the late Millard & Kitty Langdon Williams. Widower of Catherine Wallace Williams. U.S. Army veteran WWII. Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 23, 2005

SMITHFIELD -- Leroy Williams, 81, retired farmer of NC 210 Highway, died Monday. Born in Johnston County on October 9,1924, he was the son of the late Millard and Kitty Langdon Williams. His wife was the late Catherine Wallace Williams. He was also preceded in death by his brothers, Wilbert, Albert, Gilbert, and James Williams, and his sisters, Mary Sellers, Florence Phillips, Floy Eidison, and Martha Baker. Leroy was a US Army veteran of World War II.

Funeral service will be held 6 p.m. Wednesday in the chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. A private family burial will be on Friday in Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Surviving are: two daughters, Becky Davis and husband, Jimmy of Smithfield, Carolyn Baker and husband, Willis of Louisburg; a brother, Robert Williams of Smithfield; two grandchildren, Tommy Davis and wife, Sabrina of Smithfield, Jonathan Baker of Raleigh; one greatgrandchild, Halley Davis of Smithfield.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Wednesday night immediately following the funeral service. Flowers are appreciated or memorials may be made to the Alzheimer's Association.

More About LEROY WILLIAMS: Burial: 23 Nov 2005, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Military service: United States Army/WWII Occupation: Farmer

Notes for AMANDA CATHERINE WALLACE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58785 Name (Age): WILLIAMS, Catherine (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/01/1996 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Victor and Manevah Barbour Wallace, Hills of the Neuse Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Catherine Wallace Williams Death Date: 31 Oct 1996 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 64 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Dec 1931

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Wallace Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About AMANDA CATHERINE WALLACE: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEROY WILLIAMS and AMANDA WALLACE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Amanda Catherine Wallace Gender: Female

Spouse: Leroy Williams Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 20 Jan 1949 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEROY WILLIAMS and AMANDA WALLACE: Marriage: 20 Jan 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEROY WILLIAMS and AMANDA WALLACE are:

- i. REBECCA⁷ WILLIAMS, m. JIMMY DAVIS.
- ii. CAROLYN WILLIAMS, m. WILLIS BAKER.

320. MARTHA MARGARET⁶ WILLIAMS (*KITTIE⁵ LANGDON, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 06 Jun 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Sep 1955. She married WILLIAM M. BAKER.

Notes for MARTHA MARGARET WILLIAMS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Martha Margaret Williams Date of Birth: 6 Jun 1929 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Millard Parent2 Name: Kittie Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1388

More About MARTHA MARGARET WILLIAMS: Burial: Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of MARTHA WILLIAMS and WILLIAM BAKER is:

i. WILLIAM M.⁷ BAKER, JR., b. 26 Mar 1948; d. 26 Sep 1955.

Notes for WILLIAM M. BAKER, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9542 Name (Age): BAKER, William M. Baker, Jr. (8) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/27/1955 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Smithfield, ,s/o William M. Baker, Sr.

More About WILLIAM M. BAKER, JR.: Burial: Pisgah Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

321. PEARL⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS CLEVELAND*⁵, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Jun 1915 in North Carolina, and died 16 Sep 1981 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ROBERT PERSON DENNING, son of ALLEN DENNING and BESSIE WOODARD. He was born 28 Dec 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Jul 1990 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for PEARL LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 14650 Name (Age): DENNING, Pearl Langdon (Mrs.) (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/18/1981 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton, b. 6-4-1915, d/o W. C. and Mattie Johnson Langdon, Fellowship PB Church Cemetery North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Pearl Langdon Denning Death Date: 16 Sep 1981 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 66 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Jun 1915 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Clayton Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About PEARL LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROBERT PERSON DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Robt P Denning Date of Birth: 28 Dec 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Allen Parent2 Name: Lissie Woodard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 5 Page: 518

U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Robert P Denning Birth Year: 1918 Race: White, citizen (White) Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 25 Oct 1944 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Geographer Marital Status: Married Height: 99 Weight: 186

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Robert Person Denning Death Date: 14 Jul 1990 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Dec 1918 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Denning Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital

Attendant: Physician

572.

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About ROBERT PERSON DENNING: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/World War II

Children of PEARL LANGDON and ROBERT DENNING are:

- i. BESSIE EMOGENE⁷ DENNING, b. 26 Aug 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. BETTIE ANN DENNING, b. 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTIE ANN DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bettie Ann Denning Date of Birth: 1940 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Pearl Langdon Parent2 Name: Robert Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 507

iii. MATTIE LEE DENNING, b. 09 Mar 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MATTIE LEE DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mattie Lee Denning Date of Birth: 9 Mar 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Pearl Langdon Parent2 Name: Robert Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 526

573. iv. RALPH PERSON DENNING, b. 04 Nov 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

322. WILLIS HOLTON⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS CLEVELAND*⁵, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 31 Aug 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 May 1998. He married CLARA BELLE BEASLEY 28 Nov 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS HOLTON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willis Holton Langdon Date of Birth: 31 Aug 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clevland Parent2 Name: Mattie F Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4-5 Page: 106

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30422 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willis Holton (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/08/1998 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willis Cleveland and Mattie Johnson--Garner

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - May 8, 1998

Willis Holton Langdon died Wednesday May 6, 1998 at age 79, the son of the late Willis Cleveland Langdon and the late Mattie Johnson Langdon.

Friends were welcome to show their condolences at McLaurin Funeral Home between the hours of 5-9 p.m. Thursday, May 7, 1998. Graveside service will be held 2 p.m. Friday, May 8, 1998 at Restlawn Memorial Park (between Raleigh and Durham). He was a World War II veteran, retired farmer and retired from The News & Observer in 1984.

He is survived by his wife, Clara Beasley Langdon; two brothers, John and Carroll Langdon, both of Garner; four children and their spouses, daughter, Faye Langdon Stephenson, husband, Wade Stephenson, of Clayton; daughter, Shirley Langdon Baldwin, husband, Ron Baldwin of Scotland Neck, daughter, Julia and fiance, J.B. Arthur of Scotland Neck; son, Tyra Langdon and wife, Wendy Langdon of Garner. He is also survived by 13 grandchildren, Tammie Williams and husband, Joe Williams; Julie Cantu, Sam S. Clark Jr., Teresa Clark, Mitchell Stephenson, Stanley Stephenson, Jason Stephenson, Patrick Stephenson, Kelly Langdon, Tyson Langdon, Connie Godwin, Chris Stephenson, Eric Baldwin; five great-grandchildren, Tyler Williams, Holton Williams, Skyler Langdon, Sherry Stephenson, Leah Godwin. He is also survived by many friends and loved ones.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Willis H. Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 27529 Garner, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 31 Aug 1918 Died: 6 May 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Willis Holton Langdon Service Info.: PFC US ARMY WORLD WAR II Birth Date: 31 Aug 1918 Death Date: 6 May 1998 Cemetery: Oak Grove Memorial Gardens Cemetery Address: 3712 Cheek Road Durham, NC 27704

More About WILLIS HOLTON LANGDON: Burial: Restlawn Memorial Park Cemetery

Marriage Notes for WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Willis Holton Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Spouse: Clara Belle Beasley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1940

Marriage Date: 28 Nov 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA BEASLEY: Marriage: 28 Nov 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA BEASLEY are:

i. CLARA FAYE⁷ LANGDON, b. 10 Apr 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. WADE STEPHENSON.

Notes for CLARA FAYE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Clara Fay Langdon Date of Birth: 10 Apr 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Bell Beasley Parent2 Name: W Holton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 565

SHIRLEY MAE LANGDON, b. 19 Apr 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. RON BALDWIN.

Notes for SHIRLEY MAE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shirley Mae Langdon Date of Birth: 19 Apr 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Belle Beasley Parent2 Name: Willie Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 538

iii. JULIA GRAY LANGDON, b. 27 Oct 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIA GRAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julia Gray Langdon Date of Birth: 27 Oct 1947 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Beasley Parent2 Name: Willis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 36 Page: 434

574. iv. TYRA HOLTON LANGDON, b. 11 Feb 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

323. CLEVELAND RALPH⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS CLEVELAND*⁵, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Sep 1924, and died 25 Nov 1975 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MAVIS BELL STANLEY, daughter of EDMOND STANLEY and CORA STANLEY. She was born 05 Oct 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Feb 2003 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLEVELAND RALPH LANGDON: U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946

Name: Cleveland R Langdon Birth Year: 1924 Race: White, citizen Nativity State or Country: North Carolina State: North Carolina County or City: Johnston

Enlistment Date: 25 Oct 1944 Enlistment State: North Carolina Enlistment City: Fort Bragg Branch: No branch assignment Branch Code: No branch assignment Grade: Private Grade Code: Private Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men) Source: Civil Life

Education: Grammar school Civil Occupation: Geographer Marital Status: Single, without dependents Height: 99 Weight: 199

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30252 Name (Age): LANGDON, Cleveland Ralph Obit. Pub. Date: 11/28/1975 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willis/Mattie Langdon -- Pinecrest Memorial Gardens Smithfield Herald November 25, 1975

Cleveland Langdon, 51 Clayton Plant Worker

Cleveland Ralph Langdon, 51 year old resident of Clayton, died Tuesday. Mr. Langdon was an employee of Clayton Spinning Company. He was a native of Johnston County, a son of the late Willis and Mattie Langdon. Mr. Langdon was a US Army vetern of World War II.

The funeral was held at 11 o'clock Thursday morning in the chapel of McLaurin Funeral Home. The Rev. Eddie Brinks and the Rev. Richard Boger officiated. Entombment followed at Pinecrest Memorial Gardens.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Mrs. Mavis Stanley Langdon, one daughter, Mrs. Phyllis Moore of California, three sons; William R, Nuitt B, and Perry M. Langdon of Clayton; one brother Willis H. Langdon of Garner; two sisters, Miss Alice Langdon of Smithfield and Mrs. Pearl Denning of Rt. 1 Garner; and four grandchildren.

Name: CLEVELAND RALPH LANGDON Death Date: 25 November 1975 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Marriage: Married Residence: Johnston, North Carolina Institution: Married Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state Autopsy: No

More About CLEVELAND RALPH LANGDON: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MAVIS BELL STANLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mavis Bell Stanley Date of Birth: 5 Oct 1930 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 18 Page: 227 More About MAVIS BELL STANLEY: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Textile Worker

Children of CLEVELAND LANGDON and MAVIS STANLEY are:

 CORA PHYLLIS⁷ LANGDON, b. 01 Nov 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (1) GLENN STANLEY, 28 Nov 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (2) GROVER EARL MOORE, 21 Feb 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CORA PHYLLIS LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cora Phyllis Langdon Date of Birth: 1 Nov 1950 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cleveland Ralph Parent2 Name: Mavis Bell Stanley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 42 Page: 296

Marriage Notes for CORA LANGDON and GLENN STANLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Cora Phyllis Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1966

Spouse: Glenn Stanley Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1966

Marriage Date: 28 Nov 1966 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GLENN STANLEY and CORA LANGDON: Marriage: 28 Nov 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CORA LANGDON and GROVER MOORE: Name: Grover Earl Moore

Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1953 Age: 21 Race: White

Spouse: Cora Phyllis Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1951 Spouse Age: 23

Marriage Date: 21 Feb 1974 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GROVER MOORE and CORA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Feb 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina

575. ii. NUITT EDMOND LANGDON, b. 13 Jun 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.iii. PERRY MASON LANGDON, b. 23 Jan 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PERRY MASON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Perry Mason Langdon Date of Birth: 23 Jan 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cleveland Ralph Parent2 Name: Mavis Belle Stanley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 46

iv. WILLIAM R. LANGDON.

324. LOSSIE LORINE⁶ AVERA (*PAUL ABERTON⁵*, *MARY WINFORD⁴ LANGDON*, *MAJOR JORDAN³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 22 Dec 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Oct 2005. She married ROYCE GODWIN 24 Aug 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOSSIE LORINE AVERA: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lossie Lorine Avera

Date of Birth: 22 Dec 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 15 Page: 192

Social Security Death Index

Name: Lorine A. Godwin SSN: Last Residence: 27886 Tarboro, Edgecombe, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 22 Dec 1922 Died: 6 Oct 2005 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Daily Southerner newspaper, Tarboro, NC 10/06/2005

Lorine Avera Godwin, 82, of Tarboro, died Thursday, Oct. 6, 2005. Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Saturday at the First Freewill Baptist Church with the Rev. Stanley Buck officiating. Burial will follow in the Greenwood Cemetery in Tarboro. Godwin was preceded in death by her husband, Royce Godwin; a son Keith Godwin; and a brother, Vick Avera.

She is survived by two sons, Larry Godwin of Rich Square and Danny Godwin of Tarboro; six sisters, Mildred Bunn, Doris Brown and Peggy Weaver, all of Micro, Lois Narron of Wilson, Pauline Godwin of Pikeville and Linda Williams of Rocky Mount; two brothers, James Avera of Elm City and John Avera of Black Creek; three grandchildren, Todd Shannon and Chelley Godwin; two great-grandchildren, Jenna Sydney Godwin.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m., Friday at Carlisle Funeral Home. Funeral arrangements are by Hemby-Willoughby Mortuary, Tarboro.

More About LOSSIE LORINE AVERA: Burial: 08 Oct 2006, Greenwood Cemetery, Tarboro, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LOSSIE AVERA and ROYCE GODWIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Royce Godwin Gender: Male

Spouse: Lorine Avera Spouse Gender: Female Marriage Date: 24 Aug 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROYCE GODWIN and LOSSIE AVERA: Marriage: 24 Aug 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LOSSIE AVERA and ROYCE GODWIN are:

- i. KEITH⁷ GODWIN.
- ii. LARRY GODWIN.
- iii. DANNY GODWIN.

325. JAMES ABERTON⁶ AVERA (*PAUL ABERTON⁵*, *MARY WINFORD⁴ LANGDON*, *MAJOR JORDAN³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 02 May 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 May 2007. He married (1) SHIRLEY GLENN COCKRELL. He married (2) ALMA THORNE.

Notes for JAMES ABERTON AVERA: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Aberton Avera Date of Birth: 2 May 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Anna Langdon Parent2 Name: Paul Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 299

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 05/31/2007

James Aberton Avera, 75, of Elm City, died peacefully surrounded by his family on May 29, 2007. Funeral service 7:00 p.m. Thursday, Elm City Baptist Church. Visitation will be at the church immediately following the funeral. Interment will be for and at the convenience of the family.

James was born in Johnston County to the late Paul and Anna Langdon Avera and was preceded in death by a brother, Vick Avera and a sister, Lorine Godwin. He was a 1950 graduate of Selma High School and was a Navy veteran. He owned Avera Auto Parts and retired in 1999. Throughout his 35 years in auto parts he owned several stores in Eastern North Carolina and had served on the Automotive Advisory Board at Wilson Tech and had received numerous awards for his achievements in the automotive business. He was an active member in the Elm City Rotary Club and was a recipient of the Paul Harris Fellowship Award in 1991.

He was a former deacon at Calvary FWB Church and a present member of Elm City Baptist Church. James was a devoted husband, father, grandfather and was dearly loved by his family. He was a kind and gentle man that never complained and was always content. His favorite quote was "If life hands you lemons, make lemonade".

He is survived by his loving wife of 37 years, Alma Thorne Avera; daughters, Faith Wheeler (Bobby) of Wilson, Tamara Heacox of Nashville, Phyllis Halloran (Charlie) of Cary, and Marty Bass (Sam) of Wilson; seven grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; sisters, Mildred Bunn of Micro, Lois Narron of Wilson, Doris Brown of Micro, Pauline Godwin of Pikeville, Peggy Weaver of Selma, and Linda Williams of Rocky Mount; brother, John Avera of Wilson.

Memorials are suggested to: the Elm City Baptist Church, Building Fund, c/o Hester Tyson, PO Box 667, Elm City NC 27822. Arrangements by Wilson Memorial Service, 2811 Fieldstream Drive, N, Wilson, (252) 237-7171, www.wilsonmemorialservice.com.

Children of JAMES AVERA and SHIRLEY COCKRELL are:

i. SUSAN FAITH⁷ AVERA, b. 21 Mar 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. BOBBY WHEELER.

Notes for SUSAN FAITH AVERA: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Susan Faith Avera Date of Birth: 21 Mar 1953 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Aberton Parent2 Name: Shirley Glenn Cockrell Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 50 Page: 224

- ii. TAMARA AVERA, m. ? HEACOX.
- iii. PHYLLIS AVERA, m. CHARLIE HALLORAN.
- iv. MARTY AVERA, m. SAM BASS.

326. THOMAS BENTON⁶ AUSTIN (*LOUIE C.⁵ LANGDON, RICHARD C.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Feb 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Mar 1985 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married FLORA MAE PARRISH 24 Dec 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JULIAN PARRISH and FLEETER HOUSE. She was born 14 Jul 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Oct 2000.

Notes for THOMAS BENTON AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Benton Austin Date of Birth: 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lonnie Benton Parent2 Name: Louie Kathrine Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 577

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1816 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Thomas B. Obit. Pub. Date: 03/26/1985 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lonnie B. and Louie Langdon Austin, h/o Flora Mae Parrish, Sunset Mem. Park

Name: THOMAS BENTON AUSTIN Age: 70 Years Death Date: 23 March 1985 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 14 February 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: AUSTIN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About THOMAS BENTON AUSTIN: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for FLORA MAE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2190 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Flora Mae (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/06/2000 Other Pub. Info.: d/o J. Bartley and Fleeter House Parrish, w/o Thomas Benton Austin, Sunset Memorial Park

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Flora May Parrish Date of Birth: 14 Jul 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Fleeter Jane Parent2 Name: Julian Bartley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 1505

More About FLORA MAE PARRISH: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for THOMAS AUSTIN and FLORA PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Flora Mae Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Spouse: Thomas B Austin Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1936

Marriage Date: 24 Dec 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About THOMAS AUSTIN and FLORA PARRISH: Marriage: 24 Dec 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THOMAS AUSTIN and FLORA PARRISH are:

i. MARGARET LEE⁷ AUSTIN, b. 12 Oct 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARGARET LEE AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Margaret Lee Austin

Date of Birth: 12 Oct 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flora Mae Parrish Parent2 Name: Thomas Benton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 1501

ii. MELBA JANE AUSTIN, b. 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MELBA JANE AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Melba Jane Austin Date of Birth: 1940 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flora Mae Parrish Parent2 Name: Thomas Benton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 244

iii. LARRY THOMAS AUSTIN, b. 23 Oct 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY THOMAS AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Larry Thomas Austin Date of Birth: 23 Oct 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flora Mae Parrish Parent2 Name: Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 652

iv. FLETA MAE AUSTIN, b. 21 Jun 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FLETA MAE AUSTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Fleta Mae Austin Date of Birth: 21 Jun 1949 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flora Mae Parrish Parent2 Name: Thomas Benton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 41 Page: 423

327. VIOLA⁶ BARBOUR (*LAURA E.⁵ LANGDON, RICHARD C.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 19 Apr 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jan 1994 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) HARVEY PERREN COBB 03 Nov 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN COBB and LAURA STEPHENSON. He was born 1901, and died Dec 1953. She married (2) WILLIE MELVIN OVERMAN 06 Oct 1965 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 08 Aug 1902, and died 30 Jun 1983 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLA BARBOUR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38949 Name (Age): OVERMAN, Viola C. (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/14/1994 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, b. 19 Apr 1906 in JC, d/o David and Laura Langdon Barbour

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Viola Overman Death Date: 12 Jan 1994 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 87 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 19 Apr 1906

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Barbour Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About VIOLA BARBOUR: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Dehydration Occupation: Nurses Assistant

Notes for HARVEY PERREN COBB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11145 Name (Age): COBB, Harvey P. Obit. Pub. Date: 12/08/1953 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John Lucian and Laura Stevens Cobb, St Mary's Grove FBC Cemetery

More About HARVEY PERREN COBB: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for VIOLA BARBOUR and HARVEY COBB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Harvey Cobb Gender: Male Estimated birth year: 1920

Spouse: Viola Barbour Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1920

Marriage Date: 3 Nov Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HARVEY COBB and VIOLA BARBOUR: Marriage: 03 Nov 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE MELVIN OVERMAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38955

Name (Age): OVERMAN, Willie M. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/05/1983 Other Pub. Info.: d. 30 Jun 1983, h/o Viola Overman, St. Mary's Grove FWB Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Willie Melvin Overman Death Date: 30 Jun 1983 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 80 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 8 Aug 1902 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: O Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About WILLIE MELVIN OVERMAN: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for VIOLA BARBOUR and WILLIE OVERMAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Viola Barbour Cobb Gender: Female Estimated birth year: 1965

Spouse: Willie Melvin Overman Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1965

Marriage Date: 6 Oct 1965

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE OVERMAN and VIOLA BARBOUR: Marriage: 06 Oct 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VIOLA BARBOUR and HARVEY COBB are:

i. CARLEY PERREN⁷ COBB, b. 12 Jul 1927; d. 01 Nov 1998; m. MAVIS HOLLAND; b. 22 Sep 1927.

Notes for CARLEY PERREN COBB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11132 Name (Age): COBB, Carley Perren (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/06/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b.7-12-1927, s/o Harvey Perren and Viola Barbour Cobb

More About CARLEY PERREN COBB: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. HARVEY PERREN COBB, JR., b. 21 Jan 1931; d. Oct 1990; m. JACKIE ?.

Notes for HARVEY PERREN COBB, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11146 Name (Age): COBB, Harvey Perren, Jr. (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/23/1990 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Viola Barbour Cobb Overman, h/o Jackie Cobb, St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery

More About HARVEY PERREN COBB, JR.: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

328. BEATRICE⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Sep 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Dec 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) JAMES THOMAS STEPHENSON 24 Nov 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES STEPHENSON and LULA AUSTIN. He was born 1908, and died Oct 1962. She married (2) LONNIE PASCHAL HARE 01 Feb 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH HARE and LOUISE GODWIN. He was born 17 Oct 1892, and died 28 Dec 1974 in Wilson, North Carolina.

Notes for BEATRICE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 12/22/2006

Beatrice Langdon Stephenson Hare, 98, of Lassiter Road, Four Oaks, died Wednesday, Dec. 20, 2006, at Smithfield Manor. She was born on Sept. 25, 1908, in Johnston County to the late Willis Lester and Juliane Lassiter Langdon. She was preceded in death by her first husband, James T. Stephenson; her second husband, Lonnie P. Hare; and a daughter, Alice Langdon Stephenson. Funeral services will be held 3 p.m. Saturday at Hopewell FWB Church by the Revs. Scott Casey and Edmund Gonzalez. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Hazel S. Creech of Smithfield and Larue S. Whitley of Dunn; sons, Fred T. Stephenson of Culpepper, Va., and Don W. Stephenson of Clayton; a sister, Ophellia L. Crumpler of Smithfield; a brother, Rudolph Langdon of Four Oaks; six grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About BEATRICE LANGDON: Burial: 23 Dec 2006, Hopewell Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JAMES THOMAS STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48763 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, James T. (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/05/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, Rt. 3, s/o James E. and Lula Austin Stephenson, grs/o Alfred and Winneford Stephenson

More About JAMES THOMAS STEPHENSON: Burial: Hopewell Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BEATRICE LANGDON and JAMES STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: James T Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Beatrice Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1927 Marriage Date: 24 Nov 1927 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES STEPHENSON and BEATRICE LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Nov 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LONNIE PASCHAL HARE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21341 Name (Age): HARE, Lonnie P. Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joseph/Louise Godwin Hare -- Oak Grove Presbyterian Church Cem., Middlesex, NC, Rt. 1

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lonnie Hare Death Date: 28 Dec 1974 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jan 1965 Death Age: 82

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Wilson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Lonnie Hare SSN: Last Residence: 27557 Middlesex, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 17 Oct 1892 Died: Dec 1974 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About LONNIE PASCHAL HARE: Burial: Oak Grove Presbyterian Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for BEATRICE LANGDON and LONNIE HARE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Beatrice Langdon Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1969

Spouse: Lonnie Paschal Hare Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1969

Marriage Date: 1 Feb 1969 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LONNIE HARE and BEATRICE LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Feb 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BEATRICE LANGDON and JAMES STEPHENSON are:

i. HAZEL GREY⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 09 Sep 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? CREECH.

Notes for HAZEL GREY STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hazel Grey Stephenson Date of Birth: 9 Sep 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beatrice Langdon Parent2 Name: J T Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 841

ii. JAMES LEONARD STEPHENSON, b. 28 Apr 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LEONARD STEPHENSON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: James Leonard Stephenson Date of Birth: 28 Apr 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beatrice Langdon Parent2 Name: Jimmie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 785
- iii. ALICE LANGDON STEPHENSON.
- iv. LARUE STEPHENSON, m. ? WHITLEY.
- v. FRED T. STEPHENSON.
- vi. DON W. STEPHENSON.

329. THEODORE⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Sep 1910 in North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 1964. He married RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON 11 Dec 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of MELLIE JOHNSON and ETHEL TART. She was born 14 Jan 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Aug 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THEODORE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30400 Name (Age): LANGDON, Theodore (53) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/06/1964 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Ruby Johnson Langdon, Sunset Memorial Park

More About THEODORE LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27812 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Ruby Langdon (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 Jan 1912, d/o Mellie and Ethel Tart Johnson

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC)

August 18, 1998

Ruby Langdon Johnson, 86, of 4692, NC Hwy. 210, Smithfield, died Sunday, August 16, 1998 at her residence. Born in Johnston County, on January 14, 1912, she was the daughter of the late Mellie and Ethel Tart Johnson. Mrs. Johnson was retired from Norwich Mills where she worked as a seamstress.

Surviving: husband, Walter E. Johnson of Smithfield; son, Braxton Langdon of Smithfield; daughters, Shirley Davis of Tampa, FL, Jelynn Hall of Dallas, TX, Doreann Smith of Reidsville; sisters, Mary J. Benson of Smithfield, Bessie Warrick of Selma, Susie Barbour of Smithfield, Diamond Matthews of Buies Creek, Margaret Waggoner of Raleigh. Also surviving are 10 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren.

Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church. Officiating will be Rev. Scott Casey and Rev. Jim Waggoner. Interment will follow in Sunset Memorial Park.

Memorial contributions may be made to Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church c/o Ralph Parker, Post Office Box 42, Four Oaks, North Carolina 27524. The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Tuesday evening at Hopewell Freewill Baptist Church. Underwood Funeral Home is assisting the family with arrangements.

More About RUBY ALLENE JOHNSON: Burial: 19 Aug 1998, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Breast Cancer Occupation: Seamtress/Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for THEODORE LANGDON and RUBY JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Ruby Johnson Gender: Female

Spouse: Theodore Langdon Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 11 Dec 1930 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About THEODORE LANGDON and RUBY JOHNSON: Marriage: 11 Dec 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THEODORE LANGDON and RUBY JOHNSON are:

i. RUBY JELYNN⁷ LANGDON, b. 27 Jul 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? HALL.

Notes for RUBY JELYNN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rubie Jelynn Langdon Date of Birth: 27 Jul 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Rubie Johnson Parent2 Name: Theodore Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 689

ii. DOREANN LANGDON, b. 11 May 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? SMITH.

Notes for DOREANN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dora Ann Langdon Date of Birth: 11 May 1944 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ruby Johnson Parent2 Name: Theodore Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 491

- iii. SHIRLEY LANGDON, m. ? DAVIS.
- iv. BRAXTON LANGDON.

330. ALICE⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Oct 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Aug 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married RALPH STEPHENSON. He was born 22 Feb 1909, and died 11 Oct 1998.

Notes for ALICE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 45252 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Alice Langdon (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/22/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6 Oct 1912, d/o Lester and Julia Lassiter Langdon, Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - August 22, 2000

FOUR OAKS -- Alice Langdon Stephenson, 87, of 10172 NC Hwy 210 Four Oaks, NC died Sunday at home. Funeral 11:00 a.m. Wednesday at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel. Rev. Billy Nowell officiating. Burial Hills of The Neuse Memory Gardens.

She was born in Johnston County on Oct. 6, 1912 to the late Lester and Julia Lassiter Langdon.

Surviving: daughter, Grace E. Stephenson of Smithfield; daughter and son-in-law, Barbara S. and Hampton Lee of Benson; daughter-in-law, Leta Gray Stephenson of Four Oaks NC; sisters, Beatrice Hare of Smithfield, Ophelia Crumpler of Smithfield; brother, Rudolph Langdon of Four Oaks; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Ralph Stephenson and son Bill Stephenson.

Family at Minshew Funeral Home 7-9 p.m. Tuesday.

More About ALICE LANGDON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memorial Park

More About RALPH STEPHENSON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Park

Children of ALICE LANGDON and RALPH STEPHENSON are:

- i. GRACE E.⁷ STEPHENSON.
- ii. BARBARA STEPHENSON, m. HAMPTON LEE.
- iii. BILL STEPHENSON, b. 1929; d. 1978; m. LETA GRAY; b. 1934.

More About BILL STEPHENSON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens

331. AARON RICHARD⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER⁵*, *RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Dec 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Oct 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married EUNICE BARBOUR, daughter of WILLIAM BARBOUR and BETTIE STRICKLAND. She was born 01 May 1918.

Notes for AARON RICHARD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30212 Name (Age): LANGDON, Aaron Richard (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/03/1995 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willie Lester and Julia Lassiter Langdon, b. 11 Dec 1915, JC, Hills of the North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Aaron Richard Langdon Death Date: 1 Oct 1995 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 79 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 11 Dec 1915

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About AARON RICHARD LANGDON: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: Rural Mail Carrier

Child of AARON LANGDON and EUNICE BARBOUR is:
576.

NICKEY AARON⁷ LANGDON, b. 08 Nov 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

332. MARY MAGDALENE "MAGGIE"⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Aug 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 May 1983 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOSEPH ANDREW NORRIS, son of SETH NORRIS and ?. He was born 09 Dec 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jul 1984 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY MAGDALENE "MAGGIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38132 Name (Age): NORRIS, Maggie Langdon (Mrs.) (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/31/1983 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8 Aug 1918, JC, d. 28 May 1983, d/o Lester and Julia Ann Lassiter - w/o Joseph A. -- Lakeside Mem Gardens - Angier

Name: MAGGIE LANGDON NORRIS Age: 64 Years Death Date: 28 May 1983 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 08 August 1918 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARY MAGDALENE "MAGGIE" LANGDON: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for JOSEPH ANDREW NORRIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38098 Name (Age): NORRIS, Joseph Andrew (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/27/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Dec 1918, JC, d. 24 Jul 1984, s/o Seth A. Norris -- Lakeside Mem Gardens -- Angier

Name: JOSEPH ANDREW NORRIS Age: 65 Years Death Date: 24 July 1984 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 09 December 1918 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: Yes Hospital: Veterans Hospital Bed Code: Under 20 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: NORRIS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH ANDREW NORRIS: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MARY LANGDON and JOSEPH NORRIS are:

i. LESTER ANDREW⁷ NORRIS, b. 11 Feb 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Jul 1979.

Notes for LESTER ANDREW NORRIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38119 Name (Age): NORRIS, Lester Andrew (40) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/27/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-11-1939 - s/o M/M Joseph A.Norris, Angier - - Lakeside Mem Gard., Angier -- Va Beach -- b. J.C.

ii. STACY LEE NORRIS, b. 01 May 1941; d. 13 Mar 1979.

Notes for STACY LEE NORRIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38188 Name (Age): NORRIS, Stacy Lee (38) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/20/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5-1-1941 - s/o Joseph A. - gs/o Seth A. -- Lakeside Mem Gardens - Benson

More About STACY LEE NORRIS: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: United States Navy/Vietnam

iii. JOSEPH LARRY NORRIS, b. 19 Mar 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH LARRY NORRIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Larry Norris Date of Birth: 19 Mar 1943 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Maglene Langdon Parent2 Name: Joseph Andrew Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 1055

iv. BETTIE JO NORRIS, b. 30 Aug 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTIE JO NORRIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bettie Jo Norris Date of Birth: 30 Aug 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Magdlene Langdon Parent2 Name: Joseph Andrew Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 555

333. ANNIE OPHELIA⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER⁵, RICHARD C.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1922 in North Carolina. She married (1) WILLIE HORACE LANGDON 08 Jan 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIE LANGDON and MARY JOHNSON. He was born 31 Aug 1917, and died 17 Mar 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) CHARLES LEROY "ROY" CRUMPLER Aft. 1997, son of CHARLES CRUMPLER and LUCY PITTMAN. He was born 05 Jun 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Feb 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE HORACE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30415 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willie Horace (44) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/20/1962 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willie A./Mamie Johnson Langdon -- Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Willie H Langdon Race: White Age: 44 Date of Birth: 1918 Date of Death: 17 Mar 1962 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WILLIE HORACE LANGDON: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ANNIE LANGDON and WILLIE LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Horace Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Spouse: Ophelia Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Marriage Date: 8 Jan 1938 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE LANGDON and ANNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Jan 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CHARLES LEROY "ROY" CRUMPLER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13419 Name (Age): CRUMPLER, Charles L. "Roy" (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/06/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5 Jun 1920, s/o Charles and Lucy Pittman Crumpler, h/o Ophelia L. Crumpler

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 4, 2001

SMITHFIELD - Charles L. "Roy" Crumpler, 80, died Saturday morning in Johnston Memorial Hospital. Born June 5, 1920 in Johnston County to the late Charles Leroy and Lucy Pittman Crumpler he was preceded in death by his wife of 52 years Vivian Price Crumpler in 1997 and a brother Tom Crumpler.

A member of the First Free Will Baptist Church in Smithfield, he was also a US Navy veteran of WWII. He was a member of the Pearl Harbor Survivors Association, the Smithfield American Legion and the Smithfield V.F.W. Funeral service will be conducted at 2 p.m.

Monday in the Chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma with the Rev. Sam Weeks to officiate. Burial will follow in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are his wife, Ophelia L. Crumpler of Smithfield; daughters and sons-in-law, Shelia C. and Roland Johnson of Selma and Phyllis C. and Mike Brown of Smithfield; grandchildren, Allison Parrish and her husband, Joe, Jonathan Brown, Christopher Brown and Kelsey Brown; and two great-grandchildren, Dylan Parrish and Kaitlyn Parrish.

The family will receive friends from 4-6 p.m. Sunday at the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the First Free Will Baptist Church, 529 South Third Street Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About CHARLES LEROY "ROY" CRUMPLER: Burial: 05 Feb 2001, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CHARLES CRUMPLER and ANNIE LANGDON: Marriage: Aft. 1997

Children of ANNIE LANGDON and WILLIE LANGDON are:

i. KATHERINE ANN⁷ LANGDON, b. 29 Apr 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KATHERINE ANN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Katherine Ann Langdon Date of Birth: 29 Apr 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Ophelia Parent2 Name: Willie Horace Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 1076

ii. JUDY RAY LANGDON, b. 03 Apr 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JUDY RAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judy Ray Langdon Date of Birth: 3 Apr 1947 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Ophelia Parent2 Name: Willie Horace Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 37 Page: 355

577. iii. FRANCES OPHELIA LANGDON, b. 26 Sep 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

334. WILLIAM RUDOLPH⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Oct 1923 in North Carolina. He married FLOY MAE COOKE, daughter of JOSEPH COOKE and MARY STEPHENSON.

Child of WILLIAM LANGDON and FLOY COOKE is: 578. i. PATSY LYNN⁷ LANGDON, b. 19 Nov 1946.

335. CALLIE E.⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Oct 1901 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Sep 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married SILAS RANSOM YOUNG 28 Nov 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 25 Jan 1902, and died 21 Feb 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CALLIE E. BENSON: Name: CALLIE YOUNG Birth Date: 01 October 1901 Death Date Date: 23 September 1977 Gender: Female Age: 75 Years Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Other Institutions Race: White

More About CALLIE E. BENSON: Burial: 25 Sep 1977, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

Notes for SILAS RANSOM YOUNG: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Silas Young Death Date: 21 Feb 1969 Death City: Smithfield Date Death Recorded: Feb 1969 Death Age: 67

Birth Date: 1902

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About SILAS RANSOM YOUNG: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CALLIE BENSON and SILAS YOUNG: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2300256 Date Filed: 11/27/1923 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, SILAS R Bride: BENSON, CALLIE E Maiden Surname: BENSON Date of Marriage: 11/28/1923 Volume: 1923 Page: 256

More About SILAS YOUNG and CALLIE BENSON: Marriage: 28 Nov 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of CALLIE BENSON and SILAS YOUNG is:
579. i. LINDA MAE⁷ YOUNG, b. 25 Aug 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina.

336. CARLIE PRESTON⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON*, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Sep 1902, and died 22 Jan 1973 in Durham, North Carolina. He married VELMA ALICE PARRISH 05 Dec 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of STEPHEN PARRISH and SADIE ADAMS. She was born 19 Apr 1909, and died 24 Nov 1981 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for CARLIE PRESTON BENSON: Name: CARLIE BENSON Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham Place of Residence: Durham Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: January 22, 1973 Gender: Male Age: 70 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

More About CARLIE PRESTON BENSON: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for VELMA ALICE PARRISH: Name: VELMA PARRISH BENSON Age: 72 Years Death Date: 24 November 1981 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 19 April 1909 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PARRISH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina

More About VELMA ALICE PARRISH: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CARLIE BENSON and VELMA PARRISH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2500021 Date Filed: 12/04/1925 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, CARLIE PRESTON Bride: PARRISH, VELMA ALICE Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 12/05/1925 Volume: 1925 Page: 21

More About CARLIE BENSON and VELMA PARRISH: Marriage: 05 Dec 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina Children of CARLIE BENSON and VELMA PARRISH are:

- 580. i. THURLDEAN⁷ BENSON, b. 12 Jan 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Nov 2000, Durham, North Carolina.
 - ii. MARY BENSON, m. ? DOMINICK.
 - iii. LEONA BENSON, m. ? MALLICK.
 - iv. PEGGY BENSON, m. ? CARDEN.
 - v. PRESTON GARFIELD BENSON, b. 09 May 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vi. RONALD C. BENSON, b. 17 May 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.

337. WILLIAM CHESTER⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 May 1906 in North Carolina, and died 02 Apr 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married VIRGINIA DARE YOUNG 18 Dec 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of HOSEA YOUNG and HUMANIZA JONES. She was born 29 Oct 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Sep 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM CHESTER BENSON:

Burial: 04 Apr 1969, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage

Occupation: Farmer

Occupation. Farmer

More About VIRGINIA DARE YOUNG: Burial: 15 Sep 1984, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM BENSON and VIRGINIA YOUNG: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2600024 Date Filed: 12/17/1926 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, WM CHESTER Bride: YOUNG, VIRGINIA DARE Maiden Surname: YOUNG Date of Marriage: 12/18/1926 Volume: 1926 Page: 24

More About WILLIAM BENSON and VIRGINIA YOUNG: Marriage: 18 Dec 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM BENSON and VIRGINIA YOUNG are:

- 581.
 i. MARVA LEE⁷ BENSON, b. 20 Sep 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Dec 1999, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. HAZEL BENSON, b. Abt. 1929.

- iii. WILLIAM MAYNARD BENSON, b. 29 Aug 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. JESSE MONROE BENSON, b. 07 Apr 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. ERIC O'NEAL BENSON, b. 21 May 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina.

338. BEN LESTER⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Feb 1911, and died 06 Jul 1986 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LEAH ELIZABETH OGBURN, daughter of LOYD OGBURN and ADDIE KING. She was born 14 Apr 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Jan 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for BEN LESTER BENSON: Smithfield Herald

582.

Obituary ID: 5316 Name (Age): BENSON, Ben Lester (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/08/1986 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Leah Ogburn Benson, Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, NC

Name: BEN LESTER BENSON Age: 75 Years Death Date: 06 July 1986 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 14 February 1911 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wake, North Carolina

More About BEN LESTER BENSON: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

Notes for LEAH ELIZABETH OGBURN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Leah Elizabeth Ogburn Date of Birth: 14 Apr 1912 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 9 Page: 544

Dunn Daily Record 01/16/2006

Leah Ogburn Benson, 93, of Raleigh died Friday, Jan. 13, 2006, at Wake Medical Center. She was a member of Friendship Baptist Church in Angier. She was preceded in death by her husband, Ben Lester Benson; a daughter, Jeanne B. Scallon; a grandson, Larry Aiken; brothers, Lloyd Melvin Ogburn Jr. and John D. Ogburn; and sisters, May Ogburn Carter and Mary Lillie Ogburn.

Funeral services will be held noon today at Montlawn Funeral Home. Burial will follow at Montlawn Memorial Park.

Survivors include sons, Jimmy G. Benson of Raleigh, Jackie L. Benson and wife Barbara of Dunn; sister, Vera Ogburn Bridges of Raleigh; grandchildren, Leonard and Johanna Aiken of Cary, Tamara and Michael Wicker of Pinehurst, Teresa and Peter Figueroa of Raleigh, Shannon and Scott James of Knightdale, Carla Benson of Benson, Deanna and Mark Kleiss of Raleigh; six great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild; and several nieces and nephews.

More About LEAH ELIZABETH OGBURN: Burial: 16 Jan 2006, Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

Children of BEN BENSON and LEAH OGBURN are:

- 583.
- i. JEANNE⁷ BENSON, b. 07 Sep 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Oct 2001, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JIMMY GLENN BENSON, b. 04 Oct 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ALICE GWENDOLYN RAY, 28 Jan 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JIMMY GLENN BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jimmy Glenn Benson Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leah Ogburn Parent2 Name: Ben Lester Lester Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 1159 Marriage Notes for JIMMY BENSON and ALICE RAY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Jimmy Glenn Benson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1967

Spouse: Alice Gwyndolyn Ray Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1967

Marriage Date: 28 Jan 1967 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JIMMY BENSON and ALICE RAY: Marriage: 28 Jan 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. JACKIE L. BENSON, m. BARBARA ?.

339. WADE⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Feb 1917, and died 17 Nov 1984 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married GLADYS MAE BENSON, daughter of WILLIAM BENSON and ESTELLA JOHNSON. She was born Abt. 1923.

Notes for WADE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5471 Name (Age): BENSON, Wade Obit. Pub. Date: 11/20/1984 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9 Feb 1917, JC, d. 17 Nov 1984, s/o S. M. and Emma Parrish Benson, h/o Gladys, Benson Grove

Name: WADE BENSON Age: 67 Years Death Date: 17 November 1984 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 09 February 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About WADE BENSON: Burial: Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WADE BENSON and GLADYS BENSON are:

i. DON LARRY⁷ BENSON, b. 21 Aug 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Apr 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DON LARRY BENSON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) April 27, 2001

Larry Benson, 58, of 7302 N.C. 50 N., Angier, NC died Thursday, April 26, 2001. Funeral 3:00 p.m. Saturday at Benson Grove Baptist Church with Rev. Billy Cashwell, Barry Barbour, Rev. Mike Courtney. Burial, Benson Grove Church Cemetery.

Surviving: mother, Gladys B. Benson of Benson; two brothers and sisters-inlaw, Freddie and Betty Benson of Oak Island, Michael and Sherry Benson of Lillington; several nieces and nephews.

Family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Friday night, April 27, 2001 at the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to Benson Grove Baptist Church Building Fund, P.O. Box 1 Benson, NC 27504.

Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Home, Benson, NC.

More About DON LARRY BENSON: Burial: 28 Apr 2001, Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Blunt Force Injury to the Head/Motor Vehicle Accident

584. ii. MICHAEL WADE BENSON, b. 29 Oct 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.iii. FREDDIE BENSON, m. BETTY ?.

340. PAULINE⁶ BENSON (*SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Jan 1919, and died 27 Feb 1991 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOHN LEWIS BENSON, son of WILLIAM BENSON and ESTELLA JOHNSON. He was born 28 Aug 1919, and died 27 Mar 1981 in Johnston County, North

Carolina.

Notes for PAULINE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5439 Name (Age): BENSON, Pauline B. (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/01/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 Jan 1919, JC, d/o Sim and Emma Parrish Benson, Benson Grove Bapt. Ch. Cem.

Name: PAULINE BENSON BENSON Age: 72 Years Death Date: 27 February 1991 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 14 January 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: **BENSON** State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About PAULINE BENSON: Burial: Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN LEWIS BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5388 Name (Age): BENSON, John Lewis (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/31/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 28 Aug 1919, s/o Booker and Stella Johnson Benson, Benson Grove Church Cemetery

Name: JOHN LEWIS BENSON Age: 61 Years Death Date: 27 March 1981 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 28 August 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JOHN LEWIS BENSON: Burial: Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of PAULINE BENSON and JOHN BENSON is:

i. PATRICIA ANN⁷ BENSON, b. 21 Mar 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

341. PENNIE LOU⁶ PARRISH (*LELA ANN⁵ BENSON, MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 30 Aug 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LAWRENCE ELIJAH MASSENGILL 23 Dec 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM MASSENGILL and SARAH PARKER. He was born Abt. 1918.

Notes for PENNIE LOU PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pennie Lou Parrish Date of Birth: 30 Aug 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edwin Stanton Parent2 Name: Lela Benson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1164

Marriage Notes for PENNIE PARRISH and LAWRENCE MASSENGILL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lawrence E Massengill Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1944

Spouse: Pennie Lou Parrish Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1944 Marriage Date: 23 Dec 1944 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LAWRENCE MASSENGILL and PENNIE PARRISH: Marriage: 23 Dec 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PENNIE PARRISH and LAWRENCE MASSENGILL are:

- i. LARRY WAYNE⁷ MASSENGILL, b. 07 Feb 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. WILLIAM STANTON MASSENGILL, b. 25 Mar 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM STANTON MASSENGILL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Stanton Massengill Date of Birth: 25 Mar 1953 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lawrence Elijah Parent2 Name: Pennie Lou Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 51 Page: 276

342. GERTRUDE INEZ⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵, MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 02 Apr 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 May 2005 in Durham, North Carolina. She married (1) EVIS ROY BOWDEN, son of DALLAS BOWDEN and ONA HALE. He was born 10 Nov 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Feb 1975 in Durham, North Carolina. She married (2) ? WRIGHT Aft. 1975.

Notes for GERTRUDE INEZ BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gertrude Inez Benson Date of Birth: 2 Apr 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eliza Parrish Parent2 Name: Lunda Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1092

Dunn Daily Record May 4, 2005

Gertrude Bowden Wright, 89, of 814 Carter Ave., Durham, died Monday, May 2, 2005, at Duke University Medical Center. She was born in Johnston County but had lived most of her life in Durham. She was the daughter of the late Lunda Lawrence Benson and Eliza Parrish Benson. Mrs. Wright retired from American Tobacco Company and was a member of First Advent Christian Church. Funeral services will be held 1 p.m. Friday at Hudson Chapel by the Revs. Bill Harrington and Joe Hicks. Burial will be 3:30 p.m. Friday at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include a son, Earl Bowden; daughters, Diane Clark and Joyce Richardson; brothers, Jasper D. Benson and Bennie Ray Benson; a sister, Shirley Byrd; four grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; and five step-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Thursday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Hudson Funeral Home. Flowers are acceptable.

More About GERTRUDE INEZ BENSON: Burial: 06 May 2005, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EVIS ROY BOWDEN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 6284 Name (Age): BOWDEN, Evis R. Obit. Pub. Date: 01/31/1975 Other Pub. Info.: h/o Gertrude Benson Bowden

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Evis Bowden Death Date: 27 Jan 1975 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 7 Feb 1975 Death Age: 58 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: abt. 1917

Residence City: Durham Residence County: Durham Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About ? WRIGHT and GERTRUDE BENSON: Marriage: Aft. 1975

Children of GERTRUDE BENSON and EVIS BOWDEN are:

i. STACY LEROY⁷ BOWDEN, b. 14 Dec 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for STACY LEROY BOWDEN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Stacy Le Roy Bowden Date of Birth: 14 Dec 1941 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gertrude Inez Benson Parent2 Name: Ennie Roy Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1133

- ii. EARL BOWDEN.
- iii. DIANE BOWDEN, m. ? CLARK.
- iv. JOYCE INEZ BOWDEN, b. 21 Mar 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? RICHARDSON.

343. LAWRENCE COLON⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 25 Apr 1920, and died 21 Oct 1982 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married VIRGINIA STEPHENSON.

Notes for LAWRENCE COLON BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5398 Name (Age): BENSON, Lawrence Colon (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/22/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 25 Apr 1920, s/o Lunday and Eliza Parrish Benson, Fellowship PB Church Cemetery Name: LAWRENCE COLON BENSON Age: 62 Years Death Date: 21 October 1982 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 April 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: **BENSON** State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About LAWRENCE COLON BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LAWRENCE BENSON and VIRGINIA STEPHENSON are:

i. JERRY LAWRENCE⁷ BENSON, b. 06 Dec 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JERRY LAWRENCE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: Jerry Lawrence Benson Date of Birth: 6 Dec 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lawrence Colon Parent2 Name: Virginia Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1121
- ii. BRENDA FAY BENSON, b. 27 Dec 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRENDA FAY BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Fay Benson Date of Birth: 27 Dec 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lawrence Colon Parent2 Name: Virginia Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 204

344. GERALD CALVIN⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 22 May 1922, and died 30 Mar 1974 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LETTIE BERNICE ADAMS.

Notes for GERALD CALVIN BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5361 Name (Age): BENSON, Gerald Obit. Pub. Date: 04/02/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lundy L. and Liza Parrish Benson, Johnston Memorial Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Gerald Benson Death Date: 30 Mar 1974 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Mar 1964 Death Age: 51

Birth Date: abt. 1923

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital

More About GERALD CALVIN BENSON: Burial: Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery Children of GERALD BENSON and LETTIE ADAMS are:

i. PEGGY SUE⁷ BENSON, b. 12 Feb 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MARCUS GRADFORD BARBOUR, 11 Aug 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 27 Jul 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PEGGY SUE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Peggy Sue Benson Date of Birth: 12 Feb 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Gerold Calvin Parent2 Name: Lottie Adams Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 542

Notes for MARCUS GRADFORD BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Marcus Gradford Barbour Date of Birth: 27 Jul 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bettie Ruth Parent2 Name: John Thurman Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 629

Marriage Notes for PEGGY BENSON and MARCUS BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Marcus Gradford Barbour Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1963

Spouse: Peggy Sue Benson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1963

Marriage Date: 11 Aug 1963 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MARCUS BARBOUR and PEGGY BENSON: Marriage: 11 Aug 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina

GERALD LAVON BENSON, b. 30 Jun 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina; m.
 WILLA DEAN BARBOUR, 03 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 24
 Aug 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for GERALD BENSON and WILLA BARBOUR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Gerald Lavon Benson Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1950 Age: 21 Race: White

Spouse: Willa Dean Barbour Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Age: 20

Marriage Date: 3 Oct 1971 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GERALD BENSON and WILLA BARBOUR: Marriage: 03 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. RANDY CALVIN BENSON, b. 15 Nov 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.

345. MARY WILLADEAN⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 30 Aug 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD, son of WILLIE BYRD and BERTHA LANGDON. He was born 11 Mar 1922, and died 19 Oct 1989 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY WILLADEAN BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7788 Name (Age): BYRD, Mory Willadean (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/06/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 30 Aug 1924, d/o Lundy and Elizabeth Parrish, w/o Shepard Rudolph Byrd, Fellowship Community Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - March 6, 2001

BENSON - Mrs. Mary Willadean Benson Byrd, 76, formerly of Benson, died at the home of Pat and Larry Barbour (daughter and son-in-law), where she resided for the last three years. Funeral service will be 3 p.m. Wednesday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Officiating will be the Revs. Billy Nowell and Aubrey Williamson. Burial will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mrs. Byrd was born August 30, 1924 in Johnston County to the late Lundy L. and Eliza Parrish Benson. She was preceded in death by her husband, Shepard Rudolph Byrd and a daughter, Willa Mae B. Sorrell. Mrs. Byrd was a homemaker and a longtime member of Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church in Benson until after her husband's death, when she became a member of St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church.

Surviving: daughter and son-in-law, Pat and Larry Barbour of Clayton; son, Kenneth R. Byrd, Sr. of Potecasi; sisters, Shirley Faye Byrd and Gertrude Wright, both of Durham; brothers, Bennie Ray Benson of Angier, Jasper Denton Benson of Durham; grandchildren, James Barbour, Jason Barbour, Yvette S. Davis, Shannon B. Stephenson, and Kenneth R. Byrd, Jr.; great-grand-sons, Shepard Barbour and Christian Davis.

The family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. Tuesday and other times at the home of Pat and Larry Barbour. Flowers are welcome, however memorials may be made to Johnston Home Care & Hospice, 509 N. Bright Leaf Blvd., Smithfield, NC 27577 or to St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Building Fund.

More About MARY WILLADEAN BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9141 Name (Age): BYRD, S. Rudolph (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1989 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 11 Mar 1922, s/o Willie S. and Bertha Langdon Byrd, h/o Willadean Byrd, Fellowship Cemetery

Name: SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD Age: 67 Years Death Date: 19 October 1989 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 March 1922 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BYRD State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

585.

More About SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY BENSON and SHEPARD BYRD are:

- i. PATRICIA ANNE⁷ BYRD, b. 27 Nov 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. KENNETH RUDOLPH BYRD, SR., b. 20 Oct 1947.
- iii. MARY WILLAMAE BYRD, b. 16 Oct 1948; d. 20 Dec 1982, Durham, North Carolina; m. ? SORRELL.

Notes for MARY WILLAMAE BYRD: Name: MARY WILLA SORRELL Age: 34 Years Death Date: 20 December 1982 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 20 October 1948 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: **BYRD** State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About MARY WILLAMAE BYRD: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

346. JASPER DENTON⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 17 Sep 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SALLIE ?.

Notes for JASPER DENTON BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Jasper Denton Benson Date of Birth: 17 Sep 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eliza Parrish Parent2 Name: Lunda Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1114

Child of JASPER BENSON and SALLIE ? is:

i. JO ANNE⁷ BENSON, b. 29 Nov 1948; d. 04 Jul 1954.

Notes for JO ANNE BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9535 Name (Age): BENSON, JoAnne (5) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/09/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Durham, d/o Mr. and Mrs. J. Denton Benson, Fellowship Church Cemetery, Angier, NC

More About JO ANNE BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

347. BENNIE RAY⁶ BENSON (*LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 10 May 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DELORES ODELL BARBOUR, daughter of HOLTON BARBOUR and VIRA EASON.

Notes for BENNIE RAY BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bennie Ray Benson Date of Birth: 10 May 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eliza Parrish Parent2 Name: Lunda Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1213 Children of BENNIE BENSON and DELORES BARBOUR are:

- i. SHERRY ELAINE⁷ BENSON, b. 27 Nov 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. KAREN RAY BENSON, b. 15 May 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.

348. JESSE EASTWOOD⁶ LANGDON (*EASTWOOD DALLAS*⁵, *BENJAMIN FARO*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Nov 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Jul 1991 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. He married WILLIE MAE SMITH, daughter of JOSEPH SMITH and SUSAN JONES. She was born 13 Nov 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Feb 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSE EASTWOOD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30291 Name (Age): LANGDON, J. Eastwood (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/23/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11-4-1915 Harnett Co. - s/o Eastwood Dallas/Mary Morgan - h/o Willia Mae - USArmy WWII - Rslwn

Name: JESSE LANGDON Age: 75 Years Death Date: 19 July 1991 Place of Death: Chapel Hill (P), Orange, North Carolina Birth Date: 04 November 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Benson, Johnston, North Carolina

More About JESSE EASTWOOD LANGDON: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army World War II

Notes for WILLIE MAE SMITH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30416 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willie Mae (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/13/1996 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Joseph and Susan Jane Jones Smith, b. 13 Nov 1920, Roselawn Cem, Benson

Name: WILLIE MAE LANGDON Age: 75 Years Death Date: 11 February 1996 Place of Death: Benson, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 November 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: SMITH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Benson, Johnston, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) February 13, 1996

BENSON -- Mrs. Willie Mae Smith Langdon, 75, of 603 E. Hill St. died Sunday. She was the owner and operator of Willie's Beauty Shop and was a member of Benson Presbyterian Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. today in the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. Floyd Benfield. Burial will be in the Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by a daughter, Patricia Carter of Linden; a sister, Mildred Mozingo of Kenley; a brother, J.T. Smith of Clayton; and two grandchildren.

More About WILLIE MAE SMITH: Burial: 13 Feb 1996, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Lung Cancer Occupation: Beauty Shop Owner/Operator

Child of JESSE LANGDON and WILLIE SMITH is:

i. PATRICIA ANN⁷ LANGDON, b. 23 Jan 1951; m. ROBERT LOVE CARTER, 08 Jun 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for PATRICIA LANGDON and ROBERT CARTER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Robert Love Carter Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1968

Spouse: Patricia Ann Langdon

Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1968

Marriage Date: 8 Jun 1968 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROBERT CARTER and PATRICIA LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Jun 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina

349. WILLIAM RANDALL⁶ HARDEE, SR. (*LILLIE GRACE⁵ LANGDON, BENJAMIN FARO⁴*, *CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Aug 1930, and died 26 May 1994 in Durham, North Carolina. He married NELLIE MAE HUMPHREY, daughter of HARVEY HUMPHREY and BESSIE GREGORY. She was born 20 Aug 1932 in Robeson County, North Carolina, and died 18 Oct 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM RANDALL HARDEE, SR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21281 Name (Age): HARDEE, W.R. "Randall" (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/27/1994 Other Pub. Info.: s/o J. Clarence and Lillie Langdon Hardee, Erwin Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Randall Hardee Sr. Death Date: 26 May 1994 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 63 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 27 Aug 1930

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hardee Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital More About WILLIAM RANDALL HARDEE, SR.: Burial: Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for NELLIE MAE HUMPHREY: Dunn Daily Record 10/19/2005

Nellie Mae Humphrey Hardee, 73, of 476 Gregory Circle, Lillington, died Tuesday, Oct. 18, 2005, at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. She was born Aug. 20, 1932, in Robeson County to the late Harvey Blanchard and Bessie Mae Gregory Humphrey. She was preceded in death by her husband, William Randall Hardee; and a brother, Harvey Blanchard Humphrey Jr.

Mrs. Hardee was a homemaker and a member of Pleasant Memory Baptist Church. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Friday at Pleasant Memory Baptist Church in Coats by the Revs. R. Blair Little and Stancil Baucom. Burial will follow at Erwin Memorial Park.

Survivors include daughters, Brenda Carol Nutt of Buies Creek, Debra Ann Byrd and husband Delma of Dunn; sons, William R. Hardee Jr. and wife Ann of Willow Spring, James Fredrick Hardee and wife Elaine of Watertown, S.D., Jonathan M. Hardee and wife Vanessa of Dunn; 14 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Thursday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats and other times at the home. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About NELLIE MAE HUMPHREY: Burial: 21 Oct 2005, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sepsis

Children of WILLIAM HARDEE and NELLIE HUMPHREY are:

- i. WILLIAM RANDALL⁷ HARDEE, JR., b. 11 Jul 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ANN ?.
- ii. BRENDA CAROL HARDEE, b. 05 Jan 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JOSEPH EDWARD NUTT, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BRENDA HARDEE and JOSEPH NUTT: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300192 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: NUTT, JOSEPH EDWARD Bride: HARDEE, BRENDA CAROL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 04/13/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 192

More About JOSEPH NUTT and BRENDA HARDEE: Marriage: Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DEBRA ANN HARDEE, m. DELMA PEARSON BYRD, 21 Sep 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 12 Oct 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DEBRA HARDEE and DELMA BYRD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300039 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BYRD, DELMA PEARSON Bride: HARDEE, DEBRA ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/21/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 39

More About DELMA BYRD and DEBRA HARDEE: Marriage: 21 Sep 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

- iv. JAMES FREDRICK HARDEE, m. ELAINE ?.
- v. JONATHAN M. HARDEE, m. VANESSA ?.

350. NASSIE MONROE⁶ LANGDON (*ROMMIE MONROE⁵*, *CASWELL MONROE⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 23 Oct 1911 in North Carolina, and died 17 Sep 1950 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CALLIE LOUNETTE ENNIS 16 Nov 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NASSIE MONROE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30369 Name (Age): LANGDON, Nassar M. (38) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/19/1950 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mrs. Hattie B. Langdon -- Suicide -- St. Mary's Grove FWB Ch Cem --McGee's Cross Roads

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Nassie M Langdon Death Date: 17 Sep 1950 Death County: Hertford Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 38

Birth Date: abt. 1912

Race: 1

More About NASSIE MONROE LANGDON: Burial: 19 Sep 1950, St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Shotgun Wound in the Head/Suicide Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for NASSIE LANGDON and CALLIE ENNIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Nassie Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1935

Spouse: Lou Nettie Ennis Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1935

Marriage Date: 16 Nov 1935 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NASSIE LANGDON and CALLIE ENNIS: Marriage: 16 Nov 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of NASSIE LANGDON and CALLIE ENNIS is:

i. SUE ANNETTE⁷ LANGDON, b. 11 Feb 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for SUE ANNETTE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sue Annette Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Feb 1950 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Nassie Monroe Langdon Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 750 **351.** LETHA JANE⁶ LANGDON (*ROMMIE MONROE⁵*, *CASWELL MONROE⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 02 Jun 1915. She married WILLIAM MURCHISON BYRD, son of JOSIAH BYRD and NANCY ?. He was born 01 Sep 1913 in North Carolina, and died 28 Feb 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LETHA JANE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Letha Jane Langdon Date of Birth: 2 Jun 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hattie Beasley Parent2 Name: Romy Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 610

Notes for WILLIAM MURCHISON BYRD: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Byrd Death Date: 28 Feb 1971 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Feb 1961 Death Age: 57

Birth Date: abt. 1914

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

More About WILLIAM MURCHISON BYRD: Burial: 01 Mar 1971, Bunnlevel Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Thrombosis Occupation: Carpenter

Child of LETHA LANGDON and WILLIAM BYRD is:

BONNIE JO⁷ BYRD, b. 09 Nov 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JONATHAN DARRELL TEMPLE, 22 Dec 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 09 Jul 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BONNIE BYRD and JONATHAN TEMPLE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7200259 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TEMPLE, JONATHAN DARRELL Bride: BYRD, BONNIE JO Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/22/1972 Volume: 1972 Page: 259

More About JONATHAN TEMPLE and BONNIE BYRD: Marriage: 22 Dec 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina

352. ELIZABETH "LIZZIE"⁶ LANGDON (*ROMMIE MONROE*⁵, *CASWELL MONROE*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Aug 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Apr 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JACK MORGAN.

Notes for ELIZABETH "LIZZIE" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald 04/18/2006

Elizabeth Langdon "Lizzie" Morgan, 88, of 1201 Maggie Way, Wendell, died Sunday, April 16, at her home. Born Aug. 29, 1917, in Johnston County, Mrs. Morgan was a daughter of the late Hattie Beasley and Romie Langdon. She was the widow of Jack Morgan. The funeral will be at 3 p.m. Wednesday at Strickland Funeral Home, 211 W. 3rd St., Wendell. Burial will follow in Gethsemane Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are her children, Carolyn Calicutt of Troy, Barbara Jones and Patsy Coates, both of Wendell, Jackie Tapp of Bailey, Ronnie Morgan of Oxford, Richard Morgan of Zebulon and Randy Morgan of the home; two sisters, Letha Byrd of Bunnlevel and Nina Lee of Lillington; 20 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; and three great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7 till 9 p.m. today (Tuesday) at the funeral home and other times at the home.

More About ELIZABETH "LIZZIE" LANGDON: Burial: 19 Apr 2006, Gethsemane Memorial Gardens Children of ELIZABETH LANGDON and JACK MORGAN are:

- i. CAROLYN⁷ MORGAN, m. ? CALICUTT.
- ii. PATSY MORGAN, m. ? COATES.
- iii. JACKIE MORGAN, m. ? TAPP.
- iv. RONNIE MORGAN.
- v. RICHARD MORGAN.
- vi. RANDY MORGAN.
- vii. BARBARA NELL MORGAN, b. 17 Aug 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BARBARA NELL MORGAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barbara Nell Morgan Date of Birth: 17 Aug 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elizabeth Langdon Parent2 Name: Jack Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 37 Page: 733

353. RUPERT COOLIDGE⁶ LANGDON (*ROMMIE MONROE⁵*, *CASWELL MONROE⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 14 Feb 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Jun 1983 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ANNIE MAE HOWINGTON. She was born 16 Aug 1932.

More About RUPERT COOLIDGE LANGDON:

586.

Burial: 25 Jun 1983, Summerville Presbyterian Church Cemetery Occupation: Carpenter

Children of RUPERT LANGDON and ANNIE HOWINGTON are:

- i. RUPERT COOLIDGE⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 08 Jan 1951, Lee County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JOHNNIE MONROE LANGDON, b. 03 Jan 1955, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHNNIE MONROE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Johnnie Monroe Langdon Date of Birth: 3 Jan 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Rupert C Langdon Parent2 Name: Annie M Howington Roll Number: B_C058_66002 Volume: 39 Page: 436

iii. CORNELIA ANN LANGDON, b. 20 May 1960, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for CORNELIA ANN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cornelia Ann Langdon Date of Birth: 20 May 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Rupert C Langdon Parent2 Name: Annie M Howington Roll Number: B_C058_66002 Volume: 44 Page: 466

354. WILLIS CALVIN⁶ LANGDON (*ROMMIE MONROE⁵*, *CASWELL MONROE⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 23 Mar 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Jan 2006 in Durham, North Carolina. He married DOROTHA DORIS COLEMAN, daughter of WILLIAM COLEMAN and BLANCHE BOLTON. She was born 03 Dec 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willis Calvin Langdon Date of Birth: 23 Mar 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Addie Cornelia Beasley Parent2 Name: Romie Monroe Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1139

Dunn Daily Record 01/20/2006

Willis Langdon, 79, of Bunnlevel died Wednesday, Jan. 18, 2006, at Duke Medical Center in Durham. He was the son of the late Romie Monroe and Hattie Beasley Langdon. A veteran of World War II, he served in the Philippines during his tour of duty. Mr. Langdon was a tobacco farmer and later retired from Civil Service at Fort Bragg. Funeral services will be held 3 p.m.

Saturday at Lillington Baptist Church by the Rev. Jeff Roberts and the Rev. Dr. Dennis Bazemore. Burial will be at Harnett Memorial Park.

Survivors include his wife, Doris Coleman Langdon; daughters, Dianne L. Hatley and husband Sammy, and Becky L. Sturgill, all of Lillington; a son, Donald Ray Langdon and wife Lydia of Lillington; sisters, Letha Byrd of Bunnlevel, Nina Lee of Lillington and Lizzie Morgan of Wendell; grandchildren, Will Langdon, Gabe Langdon, Ashley Smith, Chad Hatley, Chase Hatley and Meredith Sturgill; and great-grandchildren, Madelyn Norris, Mia Norris and Alex Smith.

The family will receive friends this evening from 5 to 7 at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home in Lillington and other times at his home. Memorials may be made to the Alzheimer's Association of the Piedmont, 200 N. Cherry St., Winston-Salem, NC 27101.

More About WILLIS CALVIN LANGDON: Burial: 21 Jan 2006, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Civil Service

Children of WILLIS LANGDON and DOROTHA COLEMAN are:

 DONALD RAY⁷ LANGDON, b. 26 Jun 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 m. LYDIA JOHN SENTER, 27 May 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 15 Apr 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DONALD LANGDON and LYDIA SENTER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7200146 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DONALD RAY Bride: SENTER, LYDIA JOHN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/27/1972 Volume: 1972 Page: 146

More About DONALD LANGDON and LYDIA SENTER: Marriage: 27 May 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. BECKY LYNN LANGDON, b. 16 Apr 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RANDY EUGENE STURGILL, 09 Dec 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BECKY LANGDON and RANDY STURGILL: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300248 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STURGILL, RANDY EUGENE Bride: LANGDON, BECKY LYNN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/09/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 248

More About RANDY STURGILL and BECKY LANGDON: Marriage: 09 Dec 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DIANNE LANGDON, b. 24 Apr 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SAMUEL CLYDE HATLEY, 11 Sep 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DIANNE LANGDON and SAMUEL HATLEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7700094 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HATLEY, SAMUEL CLYDE Bride: LANGDON, DIANNE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/11/1977 Volume: 1977 Page: 94

More About SAMUEL HATLEY and DIANNE LANGDON: Marriage: 11 Sep 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina

355. ROMIE MONROE⁶ LANGDON, JR. (*ROMMIE MONROE⁵*, *CASWELL MONROE⁴*, *CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 30 Jul 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Jan 1988 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CAROLYN JEAN BASS, daughter of ROY BASS and LILA TURLINGTON. She was born 14 Oct 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROMIE MONROE LANGDON, JR.: Name: ROMIE MONROE LANGDON JR Age: 59 Years Death Date: 26 January 1988 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 30 July 1928 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON SR State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About ROMIE MONROE LANGDON, JR.: Burial: Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/Korea Occupation: Pulp Wood Cutter/Logging

Children of ROMIE LANGDON and CAROLYN BASS are:

- i. PAMELA JEAN⁷ LANGDON, b. 30 Apr 1958.
- ii. ROMIE MONROE LANGDON III, b. 27 Mar 1964.

356. BEULAH⁶ MCGEE (*JOHN ALDRIDGE⁵*, *MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 16 Feb 1911, and died 06 May 1970 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JASPER S. STEPHENSON 19 Feb 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILLIS STEPHENSON and MARY LANGDON. He was born 1906, and died Nov 1943.

Notes for BEULAH MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48586 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Beulah McGee (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/08/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

Name: BEULAH STEPHENSON Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: May 06, 1970 Gender: Female Age: 59 Years Attendant: Coroner Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Race: White

More About BEULAH MCGEE: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JASPER S. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48769

Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Jasper S. (38) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/30/1943 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Gr. Twp., s/o Albert and Fannie Langdon, bro. of Mrs. S. S. Sauls, bur. Fellowship Prim. Bap. Ch. Cem.

More About JASPER S. STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BEULAH MCGEE and JASPER STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Asper Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Beulah Mcgee Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1927

Marriage Date: 19 Feb 1927 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JASPER STEPHENSON and BEULAH MCGEE: Marriage: 19 Feb 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BEULAH MCGEE and JASPER STEPHENSON are:

i. INFANT⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 1930; d. 1930.

More About INFANT STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 587. ii. GRADY OMAX STEPHENSON, b. 30 May 1931; d. 15 May 1978, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 588. iii. JOHN ALBERT STEPHENSON, b. 22 Jul 1933; d. 17 Jan 2000, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. LARRY C. STEPHENSON, b. 21 Nov 1943; d. 23 Nov 1992, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY C. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48816 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Larry C. (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/24/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Garner, b. 21 Nov. 1943, s/o Jasper S. and Beulah McGee Stephenson

Name: LARRY STEPHENSON Age: 49 Years Death Date: 23 November 1992 Place of Death: Chapel Hill (P), Orange, North Carolina Birth Date: 23 November 1943 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wake, North Carolina

589. v. HELEN DALE ?. vi. J. S. STEPHENSON.

357. DOLORES ANN⁶ MCGEE (*JOHN ALDRIDGE⁵, MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 22 Sep 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 May 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES LEON MCLAMB.

Notes for DOLORES ANN MCGEE: Dunn Daily Record 5/18/2004

Dolores Ann McGee McLamb, 72, of 1891 N.C. 55 West, Coats, died Monday at her home. Mrs. McLamb, a native of Johnston County, was born Sept. 22, 1931, to the late John Aldridge and Lola Honeycutt McGee. She was a 1951 graduate of Campbell College and was an administrative assistant in the Planning Department with the City of Raleigh. She was a member of Coats Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Coats Baptist Church by the Revs. Jesse Mooney and Chris Wroten. Burial will follow in Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier.

Survivors include her husband, James Leon McLamb; daughters, Jacqui M. Stewart and husband William, and Trisha M. Tripp and husband Derek, all of Coats; a sister, Jean M. Stephenson of Angier; grandchildren, Brad Stewart, Brooke Stewart, Matthew Tripp and Joshua Tripp; and mother-in-law, Agatha McLamb of Coats.

The family will receive friends Wednesday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats. Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to the Alzheimer's

More About DOLORES ANN MCGEE: Burial: 20 May 2004, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Alzheimer's Disease Occupation: Administrative Assistant

Children of DOLORES MCGEE and JAMES MCLAMB are:

- i. JACQUI⁷ MCLAMB, m. WILLIAM STEWART.
- ii. TRISHA MCLAMB, m. DEREK TRIPP.

358. REBA THERA⁶ MCGEE (*ZACHARIAH R.⁵*, *MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 1912. She married CLAUDE VADEN HONEYCUTT. He was born 26 Aug 1906, and died 05 Aug 1973 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLAUDE VADEN HONEYCUTT: Name: CLAUDE HONEYCUTT Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: August 05, 1973 Gender: Male Age: 66 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Race: White

More About CLAUDE VADEN HONEYCUTT: Burial: McGee Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of REBA MCGEE and CLAUDE HONEYCUTT are:

- 590. i. WILLIAM KERMIT⁷ HONEYCUTT, b. 06 Oct 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 14 Feb 2005, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. BARBARA ANN HONEYCUTT, b. 30 Sep 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BENSON.

Notes for BARBARA ANN HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barbara Anne Honeycutt Date of Birth: 30 Sep 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Vaden Parent2 Name: Reba Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 1090

iii. MACK EDWARD HONEYCUTT, b. 09 Jul 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MACK EDWARD HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mack Edward Honeycutt Date of Birth: 9 Jul 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claudius Vaden Parent2 Name: Reba Thera Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 1167

iv. JANICE FAYE HONEYCUTT, b. 06 Jun 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNSON.

Notes for JANICE FAYE HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Janice Faye Honeycutt Date of Birth: 6 Jun 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claudius Vaden Parent2 Name: Reba Thera Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1177

v. BILLY HONEYCUTT.

359. WILSON⁶ MCGEE (*ZACHARIAH R.⁵*, *MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 12 Aug 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 2003 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LILLIE MAE STANLEY, daughter of PRIMROSE STANLEY and ZORA THORNTON. She was born 22 Aug 1914 in Johnston County, North, Carolina, Stanley, Stanley,

North Carolina, and died 02 Dec 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILSON MCGEE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) July 26, 2003

ANGIER -- Mr. Wilson McGee, age 89, of 6277 Zack's Mill Road died Friday at Raleigh Community Hospital in Raleigh. Funeral Service will be 3 p.m. Sunday at Johnson Memorial Church. Rev. J. Dan Hudson and Grandson Mark Dean will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mr. McGee was a native of Johnston County, born on August 12, 1913 to the late Zachariah and Lucy Allen McGee. He owned and operated Wilson McGee Grocery Store and was a retired farmer. Mr. McGee was a member of Johnson Memorial Church.

Survivors include: wife, Lillie Stanley McGee; daughters and sonsin-law, Athelene Langdon of Angier, Margie Baker of Smithfield, Mary Edith "Boodie" McLamb of Wilmington, Brenda and Ronald Johnson of Zebulon, Malinda and Charles Pope of Angier, and Kay and Donald Dean of Garner; sisters, Reba Honeycutt and Vera Beasley, both of Angier; brother, R. Z. McGee of Angier; 10 grandchildren; 13 greatgrandchildren; one great-great grandson. Mr. McGee was preceded in death by his parents and three grandsons.

The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59825 Name (Age): McGee, Wilson (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/29/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 7/25/03. Born 8/12/13. Son of the late Zachariah & Lucy Allen McGee. Husband of Lillie Stanley McGee. Buried at Johnson Memorial Church cemetery.

More About WILSON MCGEE: Burial: 27 Jul 2003, Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Grocery Store Owner

Notes for LILLIE MAE STANLEY: Dunn Daily Record 12/4/2006

Lillie Stanley McGee, 92, of 6277 Zack's Mill Road, Angier, died Saturday, Dec. 2, 2006, at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. The Johnston County native was born on Aug. 22, 1914, to the late Primrose and Zora Mae Stanley. She was preceded in death by her husband, Wilson McGee; and a daughter, Athelene Langdon. She was a homemaker and a member of Johnson Memorial Church. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Tuesday at Johnson Memorial Church in Benson by the Rev. J. Dan Hudson and Dr. Ron Byrd. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Margie Baker of Smithfield, Mary Edith McLamb of Wilmington, Brenda Johnson and husband Ronald of Zebulon, Malinda Pope and husband Charles of Angier, Kay Dean and husband Donald of Garner; 13 grandchildren; and four greatgrandchildren.

Mrs. McGee will lie is state at Johnson Memorial Church from 11 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. and the family will receive friends immediately following the service. Arrangements by Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

More About LILLIE MAE STANLEY:

Burial: 05 Dec 2006, Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILSON MCGEE and LILLIE STANLEY are:

- i. LUCY ATHELENE⁷ MCGEE, b. 27 Oct 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 23 Feb 2006, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 592. ii. MARGIE LEE MCGEE, b. 26 Sep 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 593. iii. MARY EDITH "BOODIE" MCGEE, b. 17 Apr 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. BRENDA JOYCE MCGEE, b. 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RONALD JOHNSON.

Notes for BRENDA JOYCE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Joyce Mcgee Date of Birth: 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lillie Mae Stanley Parent2 Name: Wilson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 1054

v. MALINDA MCGEE, m. CHARLES EDWARD POPE, 06 Dec 1964, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MALINDA MCGEE and CHARLES POPE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Malinda Mcgee Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1964

Spouse: Charles Edward Pope Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1964

Marriage Date: 6 Dec 1964 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHARLES POPE and MALINDA MCGEE: Marriage: 06 Dec 1964, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. KAY WILSON MCGEE, b. 05 Sep 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DONALD RAY DEAN, 06 Aug 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for KAY MCGEE and DONALD DEAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Kay Wilson Mcgee Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1965

Spouse: Donald Ray Dean Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1965

Marriage Date: 6 Aug 1965 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DONALD DEAN and KAY MCGEE: Marriage: 06 Aug 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina

360. VERA⁶ MCGEE (*ZACHARIAH R.⁵*, *MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1916. She married JAMES VERMON BEASLEY, son of WESLEY BEASLEY and PHEBY LEE. He was born 06 Nov 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jan 1994 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES VERMON BEASLEY:

Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Lung w/Diffuse Metastatic Chest Wall Involvement Occupation: Farmer

Children of VERA MCGEE and JAMES BEASLEY are: i. MELVIN EUGENE⁷ BEASLEY, b. 31 Jul 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Nov 2003, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. DORIS ELLEN MCLAMB; b. 22 Jan 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Nov 2003, North Carolina.

Notes for MELVIN EUGENE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Melvin Eugene Beasley Date of Birth: 31 Jul 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Vernon Parent2 Name: Vera McGee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 1077

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60337 Name (Age): Beasley, Melvin Eugene "Gene" (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/02/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 11/28/2003. Born 7/31/1931. Son of Vera McGee Beasley & the late James Vernon Beasley. Husband of Doris McLamb Beasley. Buried at Sunset Memorial Park.

Dunn Daily Record 12/01/2003

Melvin Eugene "Gene" Beasley, 72, and his wife Doris McLamb Beasley, 70, of 1115 Greenleaf Road, McGee's Crossroads, died Friday from injuries received in an auto accident.

Mr. Beasley was born July 31, 1931, in Johnston County. He was preceded in death by his father, James Vermon Beasley. He served in the U.S. Army. Mrs. Beasley was born Jan. 22, 1933, in Johnston County to the late David and Flonnie Morgan McLamb.

They both retired from operating the 210 Grocery near McGee's Crossroads. Funeral services were held this morning at 11 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Entombment followed in Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield.

Mr. Beasley is survived by his mother, Vera McGee Beasley; brothers, Jamie Beasley of Durham, Tommie Beasley of Angier and Donnie Beasley and wife Diane of Angier; and sisters, LoReta Beasley of Four Oaks and Sue Johnson of

Angier.

Mrs. Beasley is survived by sisters, Rachel Raynor, Geraldine Surles and husband Pat of Raleigh; brothers, Willard McLamb and wife Margalee of Dunn, Carlyle McLamb and wife Ida Mae of Dunn, Billie McLamb and wife Faye of Benson, and Clayton McLamb and wife Louie Belle of Dunn.

More About MELVIN EUGENE BEASLEY: Burial: 01 Dec 2003, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Traumatic Head Injuries/Passenger in a jeep struck by a tree Occupation: Farmer/Store Operator

Notes for DORIS ELLEN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Doris Ellen McLamb Date of Birth: 22 Jan 1933 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Parent2 Name: Flonnie Morgan Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 5Dunn Daily Record 12/01/2003

Melvin Eugene "Gene" Beasley, 72, and his wife Doris McLamb Beasley, 70, of 1115 Greenleaf Road, McGee's Crossroads, died Friday from injuries received in an auto accident.

Mr. Beasley was born July 31, 1931, in Johnston County. He was preceded in death by his father, James Vermon Beasley. He served in the U.S. Army. Mrs. Beasley was born Jan. 22, 1933, in Johnston County to the late David and Flonnie Morgan McLamb.

They both retired from operating the 210 Grocery near McGee's Crossroads. Funeral services were held this morning at 11 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Entombment followed in Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield.

Mr. Beasley is survived by his mother, Vera McGee Beasley; brothers, Jamie Beasley of Durham, Tommie Beasley of Angier and Donnie Beasley and wife Diane of Angier; and sisters, LoReta Beasley of Four Oaks and Sue Johnson of Angier.

Mrs. Beasley is survived by sisters, Rachel Raynor, Geraldine Surles and

husband Pat of Raleigh; brothers, Willard McLamb and wife Margalee of Dunn, Carlyle McLamb and wife Ida Mae of Dunn, Billie McLamb and wife Faye of Benson, and Clayton McLamb and wife Louie Belle of Dunn.

More About DORIS ELLEN MCLAMB: Burial: 01 Dec 2003, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. JAMES LINWOOD BEASLEY, b. 06 Nov 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LINWOOD BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Linwood Beasley Date of Birth: 6 Nov 1936 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Vernon Parent2 Name: Vera McGee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 1232

- iii. TOMMIE BEASLEY.
- iv. DONNIE BEASLEY, m. DIANE ?.
- v. LORETA BEASLEY.
- vi. SUE BEASLEY, m. JOHNSON.

361. ROGER RAEFORD⁶ LANGDON (*LLOYD ROGER⁵*, *RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Nov 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jun 1990 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BESSIE OGBURN, daughter of ROBERT OGBURN and ROXIE COLLINS. She was born 15 Jan 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Apr 1993.

Notes for ROGER RAEFORD LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30378 Name (Age): LANGDON, R. Raeford (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/12/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b.11-3-1902 JC -- s/o Lloyd Roger/Ruth Lassiter - wife/Bessie Ogburn --Sunset Mem Pk - Smithfield

LANGDON, ROGER RAEFORD

Death Date: 10 June 1990 Gender: Male Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Age: 87 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial: Other in state Birth Date: 03 November 1902 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About ROGER RAEFORD LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BESSIE OGBURN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30234 Name (Age): LANGDON, Bessie O.(88) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/06/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-15-1905 J.C. -- d/o Robert and Roxie Collins Ogburn -- Smithfield

Name: BESSIE OGBURN LANGDON Age: 88 Years Death Date: 05 April 1993 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 January 1905 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: OGBURN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

More About BESSIE OGBURN: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Children of ROGER LANGDON and BESSIE OGBURN are:

- 594. i. FRANCES⁷ LANGDON, b. 26 Aug 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 May 2004.
 - ii. EARL LANGDON.
 - iii. ANNA RUTH LANGDON, m. ? PARKER.

362. IRVING LASSITER⁶ LANGDON (*LLOYD ROGER⁵*, *RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Apr 1908 in North Carolina, and died 16 Mar 1968 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LELA GLADYS PLEASANT 01 Apr 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of MARION PLEASANT and JULIA LANGDON. She was born 27 Sep 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Aug 1989 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRVING LASSITER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30290 Name (Age): LANGDON, Irving Lassiter (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/19/1968 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lloyd Roger/Ruth Lassiter -- Smithfield

Name: IRVING LANGDON Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Death Date: 16 March 1968 Sex: Male Race: White Age: 59 Years Marital Status: Married Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Autopsy: Yes Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1968

More About IRVING LASSITER LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LELA GLADYS PLEASANT: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Gladys Pleasant Langdon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Pleasant Age: 78 Date of Birth: 27 Sep 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 8 Aug 1989 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Unknown Newspaper 08/1989

Mrs. Gladys Pleasant Langdon, age 78, of Route 1, Smithfield, died in Johnston Memorial Hospital on Tuesday, August 8, 1989, following a period of declining health. She was born in Johnston County on September 27, 1910, a daughter of the late Marion Benton Pleasant and Julia Langdon Pleasant. She was married to Irving L. Langdon who preceded her in death on March 16, 1968. Gladys taught the fourth grade at Selma School for 29 years. She was a member of the First Presbyterian Church in Smithfield, the Joy Club at Pisgah Baptist Church and the Retired Teachers Association.

Funeral Services will be held Thursday, August 10, 1989, at 11:00 A.M., at the First Presbyterian Church. Services will be conducted by Dr. William A. Leist. Interment will follow in Sunset Memorial Park.

The Family: A son, Harold Langdon of Rt. 1, Smithfield; 3 brothers, Willard Pleasant of Wrightsville Beach, Joseph Pleasant and M. B. Pleasant, Jr. of Angier; 5 Sisters, Mrs. Leola Lassiter of Smithfield, Mrs. Sue Ogburn and Miss Christine Pleasant of Angier, Mrs. Rachel Peterson of Harrells and Mrs. Doris Barnes of Fayetteville; 4 grandchildren.

More About LELA GLADYS PLEASANT: Burial: 10 Aug 1989, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for IRVING LANGDON and LELA PLEASANT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Irving L Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Lela Gladys Pleasant Spouse Gender: Female Marriage Date: 1 Apr 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About IRVING LANGDON and LELA PLEASANT: Marriage: 01 Apr 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of IRVING LANGDON and LELA PLEASANT are:

i. HAROLD IRVING⁷ LANGDON, b. 09 Sep 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAROLD IRVING LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Harold Irving Langdon Date of Birth: 9 Sep 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Irving Lassiter Parent2 Name: Lela Gladys Pleasant Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 97

595. ii. JERRY PLEASANT LANGDON, b. 02 May 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Dec 1980, Pender, North Carolina.

363. JAMES MCDONALD⁶ LANGDON (*ARLANDER MALTON "BUDDIE"*⁵, *RUFUS C.*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Apr 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Jul 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LEONE WATKINS 21 Sep 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of THOMAS WATKINS and BETTY PARRISH.

Notes for JAMES MCDONALD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Langdon Date of Birth: 26 Apr 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Arland Matlon Parent2 Name: Gertie Barbour Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 527

Living with grandparents Marcellus and Laura Barbour in 1930 census.

Name: JAMES MCDONALD LANGDON Age: 76 Years Death Date: 03 July 1990 Place of Death: Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 April 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About JAMES MCDONALD LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Woodcrafter

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and LEONE WATKINS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Donald Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Leone Watkins Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Sep 1934 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES LANGDON and LEONE WATKINS: Marriage: 21 Sep 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES LANGDON and LEONE WATKINS is:

i. JIMMIE MCDONALD⁷ LANGDON, b. 26 Mar 1939; d. 27 Mar 1939.

More About JIMMIE MCDONALD LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

364. GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL"⁶ STEPHENSON (*DELLA MARCEY⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jan 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Mar 1988 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married KITTY ELEANOR BYRD 12 Mar 1927 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN BYRD and CORNELIA ?. She was born 26 Apr 1911, and died 07 Apr 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL" STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48687 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, G.W. "Bill" (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/11/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Jan 1904 JC,s/o George Leonard/Dellie Langdon Stephenson, h/o Kitty Byrd Stephenson,Fellowship PB Ch Cem

Name: GEORGE WILLIAM STEPHENSON Age: 84 Years Death Date: 09 March 1988 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 January 1904 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL" STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for KITTY ELEANOR BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 45278 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Kitty Eleanor (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/10/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 26 Apr 1911, d/o John Ira and Cornelia Byrd, wid/o G. W. Stephenson, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Harnett County

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 8, 2001 Section: Local & State

COATS -- Mrs. Kitty Eleanor Stephenson, 89, of Coats died Saturday in Integrated Health Services in Dunn. Mrs. Stephenson was a homemaker and a member of Gift Primitive Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Gift Primitive Baptist Church by Elder Fred Williams. Burial will be in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mrs. Stephenson is survived by two sons, Donahue Stephenson of Coats and Levern Stephenson of Benson; a sister, Glenna B. Holt of Erwin; seven grandchildren; 12 greatgrandchildren; and three great-great-grandsons.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and at other times at the home of Donahue and Edna Stephenson, 35 Denise St., Coats.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - April 8, 2001

COATS - Mrs. Kitty Eleanor Stephenson age 89, of Coats died Saturday at IHS of Dunn. Funeral services will be 11 a.m. Monday at Gift Primitive Baptist Church in Coats. Elder Fred Williams will officiate. Burial will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mrs. Stephenson was born April 26, 1911 in Harnett County to the late John Ira and Cornelia Byrd. She was preceded in death by her husband G.W. "Bill" Stephenson; sons, Denzil M. Stephenson and Billy Stephenson; daughter, Janice Stephenson and two infant daughters. Mrs. Stephenson was a member of Gift Primitive Baptist Church and was a homemaker.

Surviving: sons and daughters-in-law, Donahue and Edna Stephenson of Coats, and Levern and Shelby Stephenson of Benson; sister, Glenna B. Holt of Erwin; seven grand-children; twelve great-grandchildren and three great-great-grand-sons.

The family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats from 7-9 p.m. Sunday and at other times at the home of Donahue and Edna Stephenson.

More About KITTY ELEANOR BYRD: Burial: 09 Apr 2001, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GEORGE STEPHENSON and KITTY BYRD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2700219 Date Filed: 03/12/1927 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, GEO W Bride: BYRD, KITTIE E Maiden Surname: BYRD Date of Marriage: 03/12/1927 Volume: 1927 Page: 219

More About GEORGE STEPHENSON and KITTY BYRD: Marriage: 12 Mar 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of GEORGE STEPHENSON and KITTY BYRD are:

- i. DOROTHY BALINDA⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 22 Jun 1928.
- 596. ii. DONAHUE STEPHENSON.
 - iii. LEVERN B. STEPHENSON, b. 26 Jan 1932.
- 597. iv. DENZIL MURIEL STEPHENSON, b. 27 Mar 1937; d. 27 Dec 1983, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - v. BILLY WELLINGTON STEPHENSON, b. 02 May 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.

365. ILA ASKEW⁶ STEPHENSON (*DELLA MARCEY⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 31 Oct 1908, and died 02 Mar 2002. She married (1) JOHN KIRK BYRD 12 Mar 1927 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) STEPHEN MILES JACKSON Bet. 1956 - 1968, son of WILEY JACKSON and ARAMATHA NAYLOR. He was born 14 Feb 1889 in North Carolina, and died 04 May 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (3) ZENNIE MOORE STEPHENSON 13 Jul 1980 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES STEPHENSON and MARTHA ROBERTS. He was born 01 Dec 1900, and died 12 May 1989 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ILA ASKEW STEPHENSON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) March 4, 2002

GARNER -- Ila Jackson Stephenson, 93, formerly of Benson, died Saturday. She was a wonderful Christian mother, grandmother and cherished by all who knew her. An inspiration to her family and friends, she lived every day of her life according to her Christian convictions. Funeral 3 p.m. Monday at Bryan- Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial at Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Surviving: daughters, Hilda Harvell Young of Willow Spring and Orpha B. Langdon and her husband Edsel Langdon of Garner; sons, Johnny A. Byrd and his wife Kay Byrd of Raleigh and Jerry A. Byrd of Boca Raton, FL; granddaughters, Debora L. Mann, Diane H. Wentz, Darlene Harvell, Cindy Harvell, Sonja B. Puryear and Amy B. Burnett; grandsons, Ty Langdon, Steve Harvell and Dr. Allan Byrd; seven great- grandchildren; and special friend, Steven Stephenson.

She was predeceased by her parents, George Leonard Stephenson and Della B. Langdon Stephenson; two sisters and five brothers.

More About ILA ASKEW STEPHENSON: Burial: 05 Mar 2002, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ILA STEPHENSON and JOHN BYRD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2700048 Date Filed: 03/12/1927 12:00:00 AM Groom: BYRD, JOHN K Bride: STEPHENSON, ILA A Maiden Surname: STEPHENSON Date of Marriage: 03/12/1927 Volume: 1927 Page: 48

More About JOHN BYRD and ILA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 12 Mar 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About STEPHEN MILES JACKSON: Burial: 06 May 1968, Mingo Baptist Church Cemetery, Sampson County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio-Vascular Accident Occupation: Farmer

More About STEPHEN JACKSON and ILA STEPHENSON: Marriage: Bet. 1956 - 1968

Notes for ZENNIE MOORE STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 49102 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Zennie M. (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/16/1989 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 1 Dec 1900 Jo. Co., s/o Tom and Martha Roberts Stephenson, h/o Illa Stephenson, bur - Lakeside Mem. Gardens

Name: ZENNIE MOORE STEPHENSON Age: 88 Years Death Date: 12 May 1989 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 01 December 1900 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ZENNIE MOORE STEPHENSON: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ILA STEPHENSON and ZENNIE STEPHENSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8000275 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, ZENNIE MORE Bride: JACKSON, ILA ASKEW STEPHENSON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/13/1980 Volume: 1980 Page: 275

More About ZENNIE STEPHENSON and ILA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 13 Jul 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ILA STEPHENSON and JOHN BYRD are:

i. JOHNNY ASKEW⁷ BYRD, b. 28 Oct 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. KAY FRANCES CLIFTON, 05 Sep 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About JOHNNY BYRD and KAY CLIFTON: Marriage: 05 Sep 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. HILDA BYRD, m. ? YOUNG.
- iii. JERRY AQUILLA BYRD, b. 24 Jan 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 598. iv. ORPHA BELINDA BYRD.

366. JAMES RUFUS⁶ OLIVE (*ELIZABETH J. "BET"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Nov 1899, and died 03 Feb 1960. He married MARY ISABELLE STEPHENSON.

Notes for JAMES RUFUS OLIVE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38539 Name (Age): OLIVE, James Rufus (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/05/1960 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mrs. Betsy Jane Olive, Clayton

Children of JAMES OLIVE and MARY STEPHENSON are:

- 599. i. JAMES CLEE⁷ OLIVE, b. 04 Sep 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 Mar 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 600. ii. RICHARD FAYTON OLIVE, b. 27 Sep 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Sep 2006, Durham, North Carolina.

367. JASPER S.⁶ STEPHENSON (*MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1906, and died Nov 1943. He married BEULAH MCGEE 19 Feb 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN MCGEE and LOLA HONEYCUTT. She was born 16 Feb 1911, and died 06 May 1970 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JASPER S. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48769 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Jasper S. (38) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/30/1943 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Gr. Twp., s/o Albert and Fannie Langdon, bro. of Mrs. S. S. Sauls, bur. Fellowship Prim. Bap. Ch. Cem.

More About JASPER S. STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BEULAH MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48586 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Beulah McGee (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/08/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

Name: BEULAH STEPHENSON Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: May 06, 1970 Gender: Female Age: 59 Years Attendant: Coroner Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Race: White

More About BEULAH MCGEE: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for JASPER STEPHENSON and BEULAH MCGEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Asper Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Beulah Mcgee Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1927

Marriage Date: 19 Feb 1927 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JASPER STEPHENSON and BEULAH MCGEE: Marriage: 19 Feb 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (356) Beulah McGee.

368. JAMES MYATT⁶ STEPHENSON (*MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Apr 1909, and died 31 Jul 1991 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married FLOSSIE OLA COATS 10 May 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of DAVID COATS and FANNIE KELLY. She was born 24 Feb 1909, and died 17 Jan 1999 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES MYATT STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48735 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, J. Myatt (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/02/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 15 Apr 1909, s/o Albert/Fannie Langdon Stephenson, h/o Flossie Coats Stephenson, White Memorial P. Ch. Cem.

Name: JAMES MYATT STEPHENSON Age: 82 Years Death Date: 31 July 1991 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 April 1909 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

More About JAMES MYATT STEPHENSON: Burial: White Memorial Church Cemetery

Notes for FLOSSIE OLA COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48681 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Flossie Coats (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/19/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-24-1909, d/o David Edgar/Fanny Kelly Coats, wid/o James Myatt Stephenson

The News & Observer January 18, 1999

FLOSSIE C. STEPHENSON WILLOW SPRING - Mrs. Flossie Coats Stephenson, 89, of Oakhill Assisted Living Center, died Sunday at Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. A Celebration of Life and Worship Service will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church, Willow Spring. Officiating will be the Revs. Danny Stephenson, Kenneth Haines and Aubrey Williamson. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Stephenson was born February 24, 1909 in Johnston County to the late David Edgar and Fannie Kelly Coats. Mrs. Stephenson was preceded in death by her husband, James Myatt Stephenson and her son, Bobby Ray Stephenson. She was a member of St. Mary's Grove Free Will Baptist Church and Ladies Auxiliary. Mrs. Stephenson was also very active in the Johnston County Home Extension Club.

Surviving include daughter, Linda S. Strickland of Four Oaks; sons, James E. Stephenson of Dunn, L. Jay Stephenson of Willow Spring, Coy Max Stephenson of Garner, Randy Stephenson of Alpharetta, Ga.; sisters, Alice Stephenson and Alene Stephenson, both of Garner, Zula Ennis of Raleigh, Georgia Coats of Raleigh and Shirley Grissom of Garner; 13 grandchildren and 26 great- grandchildren; one great-great- grandson.

Family will receive friends in the White Memorial Presbyterian Church Fellowship Hall following the graveside service.

Family suggests memorials to be made to the Debbie Strickland Library Fund, % White Memorial Church, 1459 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring, N.C.

More About FLOSSIE OLA COATS: Burial: 19 Jan 1999, White Memorial Presbyterian Church Marriage Notes for JAMES STEPHENSON and FLOSSIE COATS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Myatt Stephenson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1928

Spouse: Flossie Coats Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1928

Marriage Date: 10 May 1928 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES STEPHENSON and FLOSSIE COATS: Marriage: 10 May 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES STEPHENSON and FLOSSIE COATS are:

i. JAMES ERCELL⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 28 Feb 1929.

Notes for JAMES ERCELL STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Ercell Stephenson Date of Birth: 28 Feb 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flossie Coats Parent2 Name: Myatt Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1083

ii. BOBBY RAY STEPHENSON, b. 15 Aug 1933; d. 12 Feb 1983, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. SHIRLEY JOHNSON.

Notes for BOBBY RAY STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48591 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Bobby Ray Obit. Pub. Date: 02/15/1983 Other Pub. Info.: b. 15 Aug 1933 JC, s/o J. Myatt Stephenson, h/o Shirley Johnson Stephenson, White Memorial Presbyterian Ch. Cem.

Name: BOBBY RAY STEPHENSON Age: 49 Years Death Date: 12 February 1983 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 August 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About BOBBY RAY STEPHENSON: Burial: White Memorial Presbyterian Church Cemetery

iii. COY MAX STEPHENSON, b. 04 Oct 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for COY MAX STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Coy Max Stephenson Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flossie Coats Parent2 Name: J Myatt Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 1169

iv. RANDY CARNEL STEPHENSON, b. 26 Sep 1951.

Notes for RANDY CARNEL STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Randy Carnel Stephenson Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flossie Ola Coats Parent2 Name: James Myatt Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 46 Page: 500

- v. LINDA STEPHENSON, m. ? STRICKLAND.
- vi. L. JAY STEPHENSON.

369. MARY IVA⁶ STEPHENSON (*MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jan 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married SILAS SIDNEY "BILL" SAULS, son of JAMES SAULS and MAMIE VINSON. He was born 27 May 1909, and died 05 Mar 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY IVA STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 45990 Name (Age): SAULS, Iva Stephenson (Mrs.) (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/23/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-23-1911 - d/o Willis Albert/Fannie Langdon Stephenson -- Fellowship Comm. Cem. - Benson

Name: MARY IVA SAULS Age: 67 Years Death Date: 22 January 1979 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 23 August 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARY IVA STEPHENSON: Burial: 24 Jan 1979, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Basal Pneumonia

Notes for SILAS SIDNEY "BILL" SAULS:

Smithfield Herald

601.

Obituary ID: 46000 Name (Age): SAULS, S.S. "Bill" (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/07/1995 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James B. and Mamie Vinson Sauls, b. 27 May 1909. Fellowship Prim. Bapt. Ch. Cem.

Name: SILAS SIDNEY SAULS Age: 85 Years Death Date: 05 March 1995 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 May 1909 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: SAULS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About SILAS SIDNEY "BILL" SAULS: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY STEPHENSON and SILAS SAULS are:

- i. BEVERLY JUNE⁷ SAULS, b. 28 Nov 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Dec 2005, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. SIDNEY ERNEST SAULS, b. 24 Jan 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ANNETTE WALL; b. 26 Jan 1947.
 - iii. NORMA SAULS, m. ? PARSONS.

370. ALBERT HUGH⁶ STEPHENSON (*MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 30 Nov 1916, and died 08 Oct 1993 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY RYALS 05 Oct 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of HARVEY RYALS and CORA LASSITER. She was born 15 Dec 1916 in South Carolina, and died 22 Nov 1992 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALBERT HUGH STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48549 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, A. Hugh (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/12/1993 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 30 Nov 1916 in JC, s/o Albert and Mary Langdon Stephenson

Name: ALBERT HUGH STEPHENSON Age: 76 Years Death Date: 08 October 1993 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 30 November 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Notes for MARY RYALS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48879 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Mary R. (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/24/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Benson; B. 15 Dec 1916 in S.C.; d/o Harvey and Cara Lassiter Ryals

Name: MARY RYALS STEPHENSON Age: 75 Years Death Date: 22 November 1992 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 December 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: RYALS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ALBERT STEPHENSON and MARY RYALS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3500273 Date Filed: 10/05/1935 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, HUGH Bride: RYALS, MARY Maiden Surname: RYALS Date of Marriage: 10/05/1935 Volume: 1935 Page: 273

602.

More About ALBERT STEPHENSON and MARY RYALS: Marriage: 05 Oct 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ALBERT STEPHENSON and MARY RYALS are:

- i. KENNETH HUGH⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 11 May 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Apr 1999.
 - ii. SUE STEPHENSON, m. ? WARD.
 - iii. NADINE STEPHENSON, m. ? WELLS.
 - iv. JUDITH STEPHENSON, m. ? ROLLINS.

371. JAMES HECTOR⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Sep 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Sep 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) MAUDE AVA ADAMS 29 Jan 1931, daughter of PURVIS ADAMS and ANNIE STEPHENSON. She was born 30 Jul 1907 in Wake County, North Carolina, and died 03 Mar 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) MARGARET ELIZABETH HIGHSMITH 29 Sep 1935, daughter of BARRY HIGHSMITH and MARGARET OVERTON. She was born 04 Oct 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jul 1988 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES HECTOR LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30292 Name (Age): LANGDON, J. Hector Obit. Pub. Date: 09/10/1976 Other Pub. Info.: native: Harnett County -- Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: JAMES HECTOR LANGDON Birth Date: 23 September 1908 Death Date Date: 08 September 1976 Gender: Male Age: 67 Years Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

More About JAMES HECTOR LANGDON: Burial: Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for MAUDE AVA ADAMS: Bryan - Lee Funeral Home 03/06/2003

Maude Adams Langdon, 98, of Angier, died Friday. A native of Wake Co., she was the daughter of the late Purvis and Annie Stephenson Adams. She was preceded in death by her sisters, Naomi Smith and Ruth Dupree. Graveside Services will be held at 11:00 AM Monday at Chalybeate Springs Baptist Church Cemetery.

Surviving: a daughter, Annie Lee Andrews and her husband, Joe; a grandson, Lewis Andrews of Fuquay-Varina; a sister, Ruby Jones of Angier and a brother, Harland Adams of Garner.

The family will be at the home of Joe and Annie Lee Andrews, US Hwy 401 North and will receive friends after the graveside service in the Chalybeate Springs Baptist Church Fellowship Hall. Arrangement by Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About MAUDE AVA ADAMS: Burial: 06 Mar 2006, Chalybeate Springs Baptist Church Cemetery, Fuquay Varina, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio-Respiratory Arrest

More About JAMES LANGDON and MAUDE ADAMS: Marriage: 29 Jan 1931

Notes for MARGARET ELIZABETH HIGHSMITH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30347 Name (Age): LANGDON, Margaret Highsmith (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/26/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10-4-1911 JC -- d/o Barry Alphonzo/Margaret Overton Highsmith -- wid/o Hector -- P.G.B. Ch Cem

Name: MARGARET HIGHSMITH LANGDON Age: 76 Years Death Date: 21 July 1988 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 04 October 1911 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HIGHSMITH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARGARET ELIZABETH HIGHSMITH: Burial: Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

More About JAMES LANGDON and MARGARET HIGHSMITH: Marriage: 29 Sep 1935

Child of JAMES LANGDON and MAUDE ADAMS is:

i. ANNIE LEE⁷ LANGDON, m. ? ANDREWS.

Children of JAMES LANGDON and MARGARET HIGHSMITH are:

- 603. ii. JANICE HELEN⁷ LANGDON, b. 30 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 22 Jun 2000, Raleigh, North Carolina.
- 604. iii. JAMES HECTOR LANGDON, JR., b. 1938.
 - iv. MARGARET KATHERINE LANGDON, b. 08 Sep 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? SPAIN.
 - v. BARBARA JOAN LANGDON, b. 09 May 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? WHITE.

372. IRIS JEAN⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Feb 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Dec 1989 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HOWARD BENJAMIN BARNES 28 Sep 1933, son of BURL BARNES and SALLIE JOHNSON. He was born 30 Mar 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 May 1978 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRIS JEAN LANGDON: BARNES, IRIS JEAN

Death Date: 07 December 1989 Gender: Female Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 79 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 28 February 1910 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 9, 1989

LOCAL, AREA DEATHS Section: Local & State

Deceased Name: Iris Langdon Barnes of Route 1, Coats, died Thursday.

Copyright 1989, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 567616

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4212 Name (Age): BARNES, Iris Langdon (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/12/1989 Other Pub. Info.: w/o Howard B.Barnes, sis/o Grover Langdon of Four Oaks, Coats City Cem.

More About IRIS JEAN LANGDON: Burial: Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for HOWARD BENJAMIN BARNES: BARNES, HOWARD BENJAMIN

Death Date: 04 May 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 66 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 30 March 1912 State of Birth: North Carolina

More About HOWARD BENJAMIN BARNES: Burial: 06 May 1978, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Grocery Store/Merchant More About HOWARD BARNES and IRIS LANGDON: Marriage: 28 Sep 1933

605.

Children of IRIS LANGDON and HOWARD BARNES are:

- i. DOROTHY JEAN⁷ BARNES, b. 14 Jun 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Oct 2005.
 - ii. ALLIE MAE BARNES, b. 25 Feb 1936; m. HORACE DEWEY HERRING, 12 Feb 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for ALLIE BARNES and HORACE HERRING: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6100095 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HERRING, HORACE DEWEY Bride: BARNES, ALLIE MAE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 02/12/1961 Volume: 1961 Page: 95

More About HORACE HERRING and ALLIE BARNES: Marriage: 12 Feb 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina

373. GROVER NIMROD⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Mar 1911 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Oct 1990 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married IVA LASSITER 04 Feb 1933, daughter of JAMES LASSITER and KATIE BARBOUR. She was born 30 Apr 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Dec 2004 in Arizona.

Notes for GROVER NIMROD LANGDON: LANGDON, GROVER NIMROD

Death Date: 23 October 1990 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 79 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 27 March 1911 State of Birth: North Carolina More About GROVER NIMROD LANGDON: Burial: Pisgah Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for IVA LASSITER: The News and Observer Tuesday, Sep 21 2004

IVA LANGDON 93, went home to be with the Lord and her beloved husband, Grover, on Sunday, September 12, 2004. Mrs. Langdon was born in Four Oaks and was the only daughter and middle child of James and Kathy Barbour Lassiter. She was preceded in death by her parents and her brothers, Bert, Blake, Jesse and Russell.

Mrs. Langdon was a dedicated member of Pisgah Baptist Church and an active member of the Joy Club prior to her moving to Arizona to be with her son, Hurley and his wife, Pat (deceased), and their family following the death of her husband of 57 years. She loved flowers and gardening, quilting, watching "Carolina" compete in sports, church and her family.

She is survived by her son, Hurley Langdon, and three granddaughters, Pam (Langdon) Kozel, Jennifer Langdon and Kelly Langdon. She also had nine great-grandchildren, James, Terrence and Narissa Kozel, Sterling Dillow (deceased) and Nichole, John, Katy, Holly and Max Wilt. She is also lovingly remembered by her grandson-in-law, Kevin Kozel; great-granddaughter-in-law, Vanna Kozel; family friend, Brian Troxel; sisters-in-law, Alma and Carrie Lassiter and Mary, Edna, Eunice, and Valle and Ruth Langdon; brother-in-law, Sherwood Langdon and his wife, Helen; 10 nieces and nephews and numerous other family members and friends whom she loved to call to mind when remembering her joyous times spent in their company.

Memorial services for Mrs. Langdon will be Saturday, September 25, 2004 at 2 p.m. at Pisgah Baptist Church in Four Oaks. In lieu of flowers, the family requests that contributions be made in her memory to the church. Arrangements are being handled by Minshew Funeral Home.

More About GROVER LANGDON and IVA LASSITER: Marriage: 04 Feb 1933

Child of GROVER LANGDON and IVA LASSITER is: 606. i. HURLEY⁷ LANGDON.

374. WOODROW R.⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Nov 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 02 May 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MARY ELIZABETH WHITEFIELD 19 Nov 1938. She was born 18 Nov 1917.

Notes for WOODROW R. LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32848 Name (Age): LANGDON, Woodrow R. (87) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/05/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 Nov 1912, s/o Grover Cleveland and Kitty Stephenson Langdon, Devotional Gardens, Dunn

Greensboro News & Record (NC) May 3, 2000

COATS - Mr. Woodrow R. Langdon, 87, of 2025 Cane Mill Road, died Tuesday, May 2, 2000, at Rex Hospital, Raleigh.

The funeral will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, May 4, 2000, at Coats Baptist Church. Officiating will be the Rev. Jesse Mooney and Elder J.M. Mewborne. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens, Dunn.

Mr. Langdon was born Nov. 14, 1912, in Harnett County, to the late Grover Cleveland and Kitty Stephenson Langdon. He was also preceded in death by a son, Dr. William C. "Billy" Langdon; brothers, Hector, Grover and Gerald Langdon; and sisters, Iris Barnes and Rosa Rambeau. Mr. Langdon was a retired farmer. He was a member of Coats Baptist Church, Coats Lions Club and Coats Senior Citizens Center.

Surviving are his wife of 61 years, Mary Whitefield Langdon; sons and wife, Ronald E. and Jean H. Langdon of Pleasant Garden and Dr. Charles W. Langdon of Greensboro; daughter-inlaw, Ruth M. Langdon of Richmond, Va.; sisters, Eurice Martin of Fuquay-Varina, Edna Ogburn of Willow Spring, Vallie Sauls of Garner, and Ruth McNeil of Sanford; brother, S.W. Langdon of Coats; nine grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday, May 3, 2000, at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Coats.

Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to the Coats Baptist Church Building Fund, P.O. Box 297, Coats, N.C. 27521.

Copyright (c) 2000 Greensboro News & Record Record Number: 0005030053

More About WOODROW R. LANGDON: Burial: 04 May 2000, Devotional Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About WOODROW LANGDON and MARY WHITEFIELD: Marriage: 19 Nov 1938

Children of WOODROW LANGDON and MARY WHITEFIELD are:

i. DR. WILLIAM CLEVELAND "BILLY"⁷ LANGDON, b. 30 Sep 1939; d. Jun 1980.

Notes for DR. WILLIAM CLEVELAND "BILLY" LANGDON:

Social Security Death Index

Name: William Langdon SSN: Last Residence: 23226 Richmond, Henrico, Virginia, United States of America Born: 30 Sep 1939 Died: Jun 1980 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

ii. RONALD EARL LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1941; m. JEAN H. ?.

Notes for RONALD EARL LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds Military Discharge

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 6600189 Date Filed: 01/20/2004 3:03:59 PM Discharge Date: 09/08/1966 12:00:00 AM Name: LANGDON, RONALD EARL Branch: AIR FORCE Volume: 11 Page: 189

More About RONALD EARL LANGDON: Military service: 08 Sep 1966, Discharged from United States Air Force

iii. DR. CHARLES W. LANGDON.

375. EURICE AMANDA⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Mar 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Oct 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) CHARLES LEE OGBURN 16 Feb 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 25 Mar 1915, and died 22 Oct 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) GORRELL WILBUR MARTIN 29 Jan 1977. He was born 22 Aug 1912.

Notes for EURICE AMANDA LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 11, 2004

WILLOW SPRING -- Eurice Langdon Ogburn Martin, 90, of Willow Spring, died Friday at home. She was the daughter of the late Grover Cleveland Langdon and Mittie Catherine Stephenson Langdon.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Charles Lee Ogburn; sisters, Rosa Rambeau, Iris Barnes, and Cleo Langdon; brothers, Hector Langdon, Grover Langdon, Woodrow Langdon, Vernon Langdon and Gerald Langdon.

Funeral services will be held at 2:00 p.m. Monday in the chapel of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier, with Elder Calvin T. Harward and Elder J.M. Mewborn officiating. Burial will follow at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Angier, NC.

Mrs. Martin is survived by her husband, Gorrell Wilbur Martin of the home; her three daughters, Shirley Ogburn McLaurin and husband, Ottis, Jo Anne Ogburn Myers and husband, Leamon, and Joy Ogburn Dry and husband, Jesse, all of Willow Spring; stepson, James Martin and wife, Barbara of South Salem, NY; grandchildren, Rodney Coates and wife, Annette, Eric Coates and wife, Tammy, Eugene Myers and wife, Britta, Barry Myers and wife, Sally, Kevin Myers and wife, Laura, Joel Myers and wife, Pennie, Jessica Beth Dry, Frederick Dry and wife, Kim; step-grandchildren, Craig Martin, Robert Martin, Deborah Martin Adamo and husband, Gregory, and David Martin and wife, Kate; and 17 great-grandchildren. Mrs. Martin is also survived by sisters, Vallie Sauls, Edna Ogburn and Ruth McNeil; and brother, Sherwood Langdon.

The family received friends from 2:00 to 4:00 p.m., Sunday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier. Flowers are welcomed or memorial gifts may be made to Home Health and Hospice Care, 3125 Poplarwood Court, Suite 200, Raleigh, NC 27604 or Lamm's Grove Primitive Baptist Church, c/o Elder Calvin T. Harward, 4636 Cox Mill Road, Sanford, NC 27332.

More About EURICE AMANDA LANGDON: Burial: 11 Oct 2004, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CHARLES LEE OGBURN: Name: OGBURN, CHARLES

Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: Home Date of Death: October 22, 1969 Sex: Male Race: White Age: 54 Years 07 Months 00 Days Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1969

More About CHARLES LEE OGBURN: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for EURICE LANGDON and CHARLES OGBURN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3900113 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: OGBURN, CHARLES LEE Bride: LANGDON, EURICE MANDA Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 02/16/1939 Volume: 1939 Page: 113

More About CHARLES OGBURN and EURICE LANGDON: Marriage: 16 Feb 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About GORRELL MARTIN and EURICE LANGDON: Marriage: 29 Jan 1977

Children of EURICE LANGDON and CHARLES OGBURN are:

- i. SHIRLEY⁷ OGBURN, m. OTTIS MCLAURIN.
- ii. JO ANNE OGBURN, m. LEAMON MYERS.
- iii. JOY OGBURN, m. JESSE DRY.

376. SHERWOOD⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Jan 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Apr 2006 in Cary, Wake County, North Carolina. He married HELEN RUTH BARNES 12 Jul 1953. She was born 11 Sep 1920.

Notes for SHERWOOD LANGDON: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 04/19/2006

Mr. Sherwood Langdon, age 85, of 1881 Cane Mill Road died Wednesday at Western Wake Medical Center in Cary. Funeral Services will be 11:00AM Saturday at Coats United Methodist Church. Officiating will be Rev. Tommy Smith and Elder J. M. Mewborn. Burial will follow in Coats City Cemetery.

Mr. Langdon was born January 27, 1921 in Harnett County to the late Grover Cleveland and Catherine Stephenson Langdon. He was also preceded in death by sisters, Rosa L. Rambeau, Iris L. Barnes, Eurice L. Martin, and Cleo Langdon; and brothers, J. Hector Langdon, Grover N. Langdon, Woodrow Langdon, Gerald Langdon, and Vurner Langdon.

Mr. Langdon was a farmer, accountant, land developer, and business owner. He established Tabulated Accounting Service in Dunn in 1955 and continued in business there for 51 years. Mr. Langdon was highly respected in the business community and was dearly loved by his family. He attended Coats United Methodist Church. Survivors include Wife, Helen Barnes Langdon; Daughter & Son-in-Law, Ann & George Kaneklides of Coats; Son & Daughter-in-Law, John & Sandi Langdon of Charlotte; Grandchildren, Mary Elizabeth Kaneklides, Alexander Langdon Kaneklides, and Caroline Langdon; Sisters, Vallie L. Sauls of Garner, Edna L. Ogburn of Willow Spring, and Ruth L. McNeill of Sanford.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Coats, from 6:00PM to 8:00PM Friday.

More About SHERWOOD LANGDON: Burial: 22 Apr 2006, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Businessman

More About SHERWOOD LANGDON and HELEN BARNES: Marriage: 12 Jul 1953

Children of SHERWOOD LANGDON and HELEN BARNES are:

- i. ANN BARNES⁷ LANGDON, b. 20 Dec 1955.
 - ii. JOHN SHERWOOD LANGDON, b. 18 Oct 1959; m. SANDI ?.

377. GERALD A.⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Dec 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 16 Apr 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CLARA RUTH DAVIS 29 Aug 1953. She was born 21 Nov 1927 in Chesterfield, South Carolina.

Notes for GERALD A. LANGDON: LANGDON, GERALD

607.

Death Date: 16 April 1995 Gender: Male Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 70 Years Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 13 December 1924 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 18, 1995

COATS -- Gerald A. Langdon, 70, of Route 1, Box 200 died Sunday in Betsy Johnson Hospital in Dunn.

He was the developer of Langdon Pine Park in Coats. Mr. Langdon donated the land to the Town of Coats for the Coats Recreation Park. He was a member of Coats United Methodist Church and was active in many community affairs.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Wednesday in Coats United Methodist Church by the Rev. Church Herring. Burial will be in Coats City Cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by a son, David G. Langdon; two brothers, W.R. Langdon and S.W. Langdon, both of Coats; four sisters, Eurice L. Martin and Edna L. Ogburn, both of Willow Spring, Vallie L. Sauls of Garner and Ruth L. McNeill of Sanford; and a grandson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Coats.

Copyright 1995, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 439250

More About GERALD A. LANGDON: Burial: 19 Apr 1995, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About GERALD LANGDON and CLARA DAVIS: Marriage: 29 Aug 1953

Children of GERALD LANGDON and CLARA DAVIS are:

SYLVIA DAVIS⁷ LANGDON, b. 29 Nov 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 29 Nov 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About SYLVIA DAVIS LANGDON: Burial: 30 Nov 1954, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Stillborn/Cord around neck

608. ii. DAVID GERALD LANGDON, b. 12 Mar 1956.

378. MITTIE RUTH⁶ LANGDON (*GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Nov 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married EARL MCNEILL 28 Dec 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 25 Apr 1923, and died 11 Dec 1994.

Notes for EARL MCNEILL: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 12, 1994

OBITUARIES Section: Local & State Deceased Name: EARL MCNEILL

SANFORD -- Earl McNeill, 71, of 708 Spring Lane died Sunday.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m Tuesday in Rogers Memorial Chapel by the Rev. Douglas Hix. Burial will be in Buffalo Cemetery.

Mr. McNeill is survived by his wife, Ruth L. McNeill of the home; a son, Terry McNeill of Sanford; a daughter, Teresa McNeill of Raleigh; and three sisters, Mary M. Crater and Edith M. Adams, both of Sanford, and Myrtle M. Minor of West Palm Beach, Fla.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rogers-Pickard Funeral Home.

Copyright 1994, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 448834

Name: EARL MCNEILL Age: 71 Years Death Date: 11 December 1994 Place of Death: Sanford, Lee, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 April 1923 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: MCNEILL Place of Injury: 9 State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Sanford, Lee, North Carolina

More About EARL MCNEILL: Burial: Buffalo Cemetery

Marriage Notes for MITTIE LANGDON and EARL MCNEILL: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5200104 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MCNEILL, EARL Bride: LANGDON, MITTIE RUTH Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/28/1952 Volume: 1952 More About EARL MCNEILL and MITTIE LANGDON: Marriage: 28 Dec 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MITTIE LANGDON and EARL MCNEILL are:

- i. TERRY⁷ MCNEILL.
- ii. TERESA MCNEILL.

379. ROY BRITT⁶ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH "ZACK" R*.⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Oct 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Mar 1996 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ALEEN MANESS.

Notes for ROY BRITT LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30387 Name (Age): LANGDON, Roy Britt (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/15/1996 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Zack R. and Mildred Dupree Langdon, b.11 Oct 1914, JC, Roselawn Cem.

LANGDON, ROY BRITT

Death Date: 14 March 1996 Gender: Male Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Benson, Johnston, North Carolina Age: 81 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 11 October 1914 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 15, 1996

BENSON -- Roy Britt Langdon, 81, of 1359 N.C. 50 N. died Thursday in Betsy Johnson Memorial Hospital in Dunn.

He was a retired farmer. Mr. Langdon was a member of Benson Baptist Church, Benson Lions Club and Benson Junior Order.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Benson Baptist Church by the Revs. Larry Glover-Wetherington and Don Price. Burial will be in the Roselawn Cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Aleen M. Langdon; a daughter, Deborah L. Turner of Benson; a son, Tracy B. Langdon of Benson; two sisters, Catherine L. Warren of Dunn and Rebecca L. Hunt of Garner, and a grandson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Copyright 1996, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 412793

More About ROY BRITT LANGDON: Burial: 16 May 1996, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Children of ROY LANGDON and ALEEN MANESS are:

- i. DEBORAH⁷ LANGDON, m. ? TURNER.
- ii. TRACY BRITT LANGDON, m. SHEILA ANN NORRIS, 18 Jan 1982, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for TRACY LANGDON and SHEILA NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8200170 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, TRACY BRITT Bride: NORRIS, SHELIA ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 01/18/1982 Volume: 1982 Page: 170

More About TRACY LANGDON and SHEILA NORRIS: Marriage: 18 Jan 1982, Harnett County, North Carolina

380. CATHERINE A.⁶ LANGDON (*ZACHARIAH* "*ZACK*" *R*.⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Sep 1919, and died 24 Nov 1996 in Clinton, Sampson County, North Carolina. She married LUBY S. WARREN.

Notes for CATHERINE A. LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - November 25, 1996

DUNN -- Mrs. Catherine Langdon Warren, 77, of 5450 Green Path Road died Sunday in

Sampson Regional Medical Center. She was a member of First Baptist Church, the Creative Homemakers Club and Dunn Chapter No. 59 Order of the Eastern Star. She had worked at Midway School and the Campbell University alumni office.

The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Tuesday in First Baptist Church by the Rev. Rick McDuffie. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery.

Mrs. Warren is survived by her husband, Luby S. Warren; two daughters, Phylis Lawrence of Dunn and Lynda Naylor of Clinton; a sister, Rebecca Hunt of Garner; and four grandchildren. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Skinner Funeral Home.

Name: CATHERINE LANGDON WARREN Age: 77 Years Death Date: 24 November 1996 Place of Death: Clinton, Sampson, North Carolina Birth Date: 17 September 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Sampson, North Carolina

More About CATHERINE A. LANGDON: Burial: 26 Nov 1996, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CATHERINE LANGDON and LUBY WARREN are:

- i. PHYLLIS⁷ WARREN, m. ? LAWRENCE.
- ii. LYNDA WARREN, m. ? NAYLOR.

381. DOROTHY LEE⁶ JOHNSON (*ELIZA "LIZA" ASKEW⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 May 1924. She married VIOLUS LAWRENCE PLEASANT, son of EDDIE PLEASANT and LELA STEPHENSON. He was born 04 Sep 1917, and died 02 May 1989 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for VIOLUS LAWRENCE PLEASANT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 41828 Name (Age): PLEASANT, Violus L. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/05/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 9-4-1917 JC - s/o Eddie Lawrence/Lela Stephenson - wife/Dorothy Johnson - Fellowship Ch Cem

PLEASANT, VIOLUS LAWRENCE

Death Date: 02 May 1989 Gender: Male Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 71 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 04 September 1917 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PLEASANT

More About VIOLUS LAWRENCE PLEASANT: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of DOROTHY JOHNSON and VIOLUS PLEASANT is: i. PHILLIP GENE⁷ PLEASANT, b. 03 Apr 1953.

382. JAMES RAY⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES "JIM" CARL⁵*, *JAMES MONROE⁴*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 10 Jan 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jun 1987 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BETTIE RACHEL STEWART 01 Jun 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES RAY LANGDON: Burial: 12 Jun 1987, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Automobile Service Manager

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and BETTIE STEWART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3900069 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, JAMES RAY Bride: STEWART, BETTIE RACHEL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/01/1939 Volume: 1939

More About JAMES LANGDON and BETTIE STEWART: Marriage: 01 Jun 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES LANGDON and BETTIE STEWART is:

i. BETTY RAY⁷ LANGDON, b. 15 May 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina.

383. WILLIAM MONROE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES "JIM" CARL*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Dec 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 May 2007 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) MELBA BERNICE NORDAN, daughter of DEBROW NORDAN and CORA WILSON. She was born 24 Jul 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Mar 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) FRANCES LOUISE JONES 16 Feb 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM MONROE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 05/14/2007

DUNN - Mr. William "Bill" Monroe Langdon, age 84, of 108 Ammons Road, Dunn, died Saturday evening, May 12, 2007, at his residence. Mr. Langdon was born in Harnett County on Dec. 27, 1922, the son of the late James and Mayme Lee Langdon and was preceded in death by five brothers, Carl, Ray, John, Ben and Fred Langdon.

Mr. Langdon was a U.S. Army veteran and owned and operated Langdon's Produce on U.S. 421 between Dunn and Plain View. He was a member of North Clinton Avenue Baptist Church. A funeral service will be held Tuesday, May 15, 2007, at 11 a.m. at North Clinton Avenue Baptist Church with the Rev. Billy Stines officiating. Burial will follow in the Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Old Fairground Road, Angier.

He is survived by his wife, Louise Bryant Langdon of the home; five daughters, Brenda L. Puhl of Morehead City, N.C., Teri L. Martin and husband Fred of Biscoe, N.C., Kay L. Tart and husband Casper of Cameron, N.C., Joan L. Norris and husband Danny of Dunn, N.C., Jan L. Norris and husband Dennis of Coats, N.C.; three stepdaughters, Joyce Norris and husband Ronnie of Dunn, N.C., Janet Byrd of Clayton, N.C., Sandra Williams and husband Danny of Bunnlevel, N.C.; a brother, Marcus Langdon of Orlando, Fla.; a Border Collie, Casey; 12 grandchildren, Mitch Blalock of Sanford, N.C., Michele Cunningham of Hampstead, N.C., Nicole Brown of Greenville, N.C., Sara Woolley of Duluth, Ga., David Martin of Colorado Springs, Colo., Kathy Martin of Knightdale, N.C., Cass Tart and Kara Briggs of Cameron, N.C., Jason and Matt Norris of Dunn, Daniel Norris of Dunn, N.C., and Megan Norris of Coats, N.C.; five stepgrandchildren, Joy Mullins, Lynn Norris, Kathy Etheridge, Kim Williams and Beth Smith; 14 great-grandchildren, Danielle Blalock, Salem Blalock, Christian, Madison, Casey, Colby and Canon Cunningham, Landon and Harrison Brown, Rylie Martin, Trey and Maggie Woolley, Olivia Tart and Jarrod Norris; and six stepgreat-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Monday evening, May 14, 2007, from 6 to 8 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home and other times at the home, 108 Ammons Road, Dunn. Memorials may be made to Liberty Hospice of Dunn, 105 Hunt Valley Drive, Dunn, NC 28334; or to North Clinton Avenue Baptist Church (Chair Fund), P.O. Box 1243, Dunn, NC 28334. Condolences may be made to www.cromartiemillerandlee.com.

More About WILLIAM MONROE LANGDON: Burial: 15 May 2007, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army Occupation: Owner/Operator Langdon's Produce

Notes for MELBA BERNICE NORDAN: Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Notice 03/28/2006

ANGIER - Melba Nordan Langdon Godwin, 82, died Monday at Oak Hill Living Center, surrounded by her loving family. A native of Harnett County, she was the daughter of the late Deb and Cora Wilson Nordan. She retired from Belk's Department Store in Dunn and in her later years was employed with Bryan-Lee Funeral Home as a receptionist. Funeral Services will be held Thursday at 11:00 AM at Angier United Methodist Church with Rev. Thomas Newman officiating. Burial to follow at Harnett Memorial Park, Lillington.

Surviving: daughters, Brenda Puhl, and husband, Bill of Oriental; Teri Martin and husband, Fred, of Biscoe; Kay Tart and husband, Casper, of Cameron; Joan Norris and husband, Danny, of Dunn; Jan Norris and husband, Dennis, of Coats; sister, Thelma Isom and husband, Bill, of Wilkesboro; twelve grandchildren, thirteen great-grandchildren, and many nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by sisters, Eloise Guy, Eva Dowd, Naomi Matthews, Maude Bennett, Liller Johnson, brothers, Alan Nordan and Richard Norris.

The family will receive friends Wednesday 6:00 – 8:00PM at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier, and other times at the home of Dennis and Jan Norris, 460 Mann Road, Coats, NC. In lieu of flowers contributions may be made to Angier United Methodist Church, P.O. Box 1748, Angier, NC 27501 or to Hospice of Harnett County, P. O. Box 373, Erwin, NC 28339.

More About MELBA BERNICE NORDAN: Burial: 30 Mar 2006, Harnett Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Belk's Department Store/Funeral Home Receptionist

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM LANGDON and FRANCES JONES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7900149 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, WILLIAM MONROE Bride: BRYANT, FRANCES LOUISE JONES Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 02/16/1979 Volume: 1979 Page: 149

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and FRANCES JONES: Marriage: 16 Feb 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and MELBA NORDAN are:

 BRENDA CAROLYN⁷ LANGDON, b. 18 Dec 1943; m. (1) WILLIAM CLARENCE BLALOCK, 23 Dec 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (2) JEROME ARTHUR MALINSKI, 18 Mar 1984, Carteret County, North Carolina; m. (3) BILL PUHL, Aft. 1984.

Marriage Notes for BRENDA LANGDON and WILLIAM BLALOCK: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6200017 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BLALOCK, WILLIAM CLARENCE Bride: LANGDON, BRENDA CAROLYN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/23/1962 Volume: 1962 Page: 17

More About WILLIAM BLALOCK and BRENDA LANGDON: Marriage: 23 Dec 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BRENDA LANGDON and JEROME MALINSKI: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Brenda Langdon Blalock Gender: Female Age: 40

Spouse: Jerome Arthur Malinski Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Age: 38

Marriage Date: 18 Mar 84 Marriage Location: Beaufort Marriage County: Carteret Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JEROME MALINSKI and BRENDA LANGDON: Marriage: 18 Mar 1984, Carteret County, North Carolina More About BILL PUHL and BRENDA LANGDON: Marriage: Aft. 1984

 THERESA ELAINE LANGDON, b. 09 Oct 1948; m. FRED EUGENE MARTIN, 28 Jul 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for THERESA LANGDON and FRED MARTIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6700140 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MARTIN, FRED EUGENE Bride: LANGDON, THERESA ELAINE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/28/1967 Volume: 1967 Page: 140

More About FRED MARTIN and THERESA LANGDON: Marriage: 28 Jul 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 609. iii. KAREN LEE LANGDON, b. 31 Mar 1953.
 - iv. JOAN MAGALYN LANGDON, b. 24 Dec 1957; m. DANNY EARL NORRIS, 18 Sep 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 26 Jul 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOAN LANGDON and DANNY NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7600191 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS, DANNY EARL Bride: LANGDON, JOAN MAGALYN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/18/1976 Volume: 1976 Page: 191

More About DANNY NORRIS and JOAN LANGDON: Marriage: 18 Sep 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina

610. v. Sharon Jan Langdon, b. 19 May 1959.

384. JAMES ROBERT "BOB"⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER⁵*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Nov 1921, and died 10 Jan 2003 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for JAMES ROBERT "BOB" LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record January 13, 2003

James R. "Bob" Langdon, 81

James Robert "Bob" Langdon, 81, of 7728 Raleigh Road, Benson, died Friday at Wake Medical Center.

He was born Nov. 4, 1921, in Johnston County to the late William Jasper and Lula Mae Creech Langdon.

Funeral services were held Sunday at 3 p.m. at St. Mary's Grove FWB Church by the Revs. Steve Lawson, Aubrey Williamson and Billy Nowell. Burial will be in Sunset Memorial Park.

Survivors include a daughter, Barbara Hockaday and Ronnie of Four Oaks; a son, John M. Langdon and Eileen of Benson; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. A service of Minshew Funeral Home of Four Oaks.

More About JAMES ROBERT "BOB" LANGDON: Burial: 12 Jan 2003, St. Mary's Grove Freewill Baptist Church

Children of JAMES LANGDON and ? are:

- i. BARBARA⁷ LANGDON, m. RONNIE HOCKADAY.
- ii. JOHN MICHAEL LANGDON, m. EILEEN PORTER RAY, 20 Jun 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOHN LANGDON and EILEEN RAY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8700193 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, JOHN MICHAEL Bride: RAY, EILEEN PORTER Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/20/1987 Volume: 1987 Page: 193

More About JOHN LANGDON and EILEEN RAY: Marriage: 20 Jun 1987, Harnett County, North Carolina

385. HILDA MAE⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER⁵, JAMES MONROE⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 25 Feb 1924, and died 07 Sep 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married CHARLES EVERETTE LOWERY.

Notes for HILDA MAE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32417 Name (Age): LOWERY, Hilda Mae (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/08/1995 Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Jasper and Lula Mae Langdon, Sunset Memorial Park

Name: HILDA MAE LOWERY Age: 71 Years Death Date: 07 September 1995 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 25 February 1924 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About HILDA MAE LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park

Children of HILDA LANGDON and CHARLES LOWERY are:

- i. JO ANNE⁷ LOWERY, b. 12 Jul 1943.
- ii. PEGGY JEAN LOWERY, b. 05 Jun 1947.

386. MARVIN RAY⁶ LANGDON (*WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER⁵*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 May 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 19 May 1986 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married AVA MELVERINE PARRISH, daughter of THOMAS PARRISH and AVA JOHNSON. She was born 08 Dec 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARVIN RAY LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30350 Name (Age): LANGDON, Marvin R. (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/20/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b.28 May 1927JC, d.19 May 1986, s/o William Jasper/Lula Creech, h/o Melverine Parrish -- Sunset Mem Pk--Benson

LANGDON, MARVIN RAY

Death Date: 19 May 1986 Gender: Male Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 58 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 28 May 1927 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About MARVIN RAY LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for AVA MELVERINE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parrish Date of Birth: 8 Dec 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ava Lena Johnson Parent2 Name: Thomas Miles Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 860

Children of MARVIN LANGDON and AVA PARRISH are:

- i. STEVE RANDALL⁷ LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. ANDY WILLIAM LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- iii. RAY ANTHONY LANGDON, b. 20 Sep 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 611. iv. PHILLIP LAMAR LANGDON, b. 14 Jun 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

387. ROSCOE DURWOOD⁶ PARRISH (*CELLIE CARL⁵*, *PASCALL B.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Apr 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married REBA FRANCES BARNES, daughter of NASSIE BARNES and FLONNIE GODWIN. She was born 27 Jan 1926, and died 07 Jun 1972 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for REBA FRANCES BARNES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40853 Name (Age): PARRISH, Reba Frances Barnes (Mrs.) (46) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/09/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Reba Parrish Death Date: 7 Jun 1972 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jun 1962 Death Age: 46

Birth Date: abt. 1926

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Social Security Death Index

Name: Reba Parrish SSN: Born: 27 Jan 1926 Died: Jun 1972 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Children of ROSCOE PARRISH and REBA BARNES are:

- i. REBA CAROLYN⁷ PARRISH, b. 14 Jan 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. TERESA GAY PARRISH, b. 16 Jun 1956.

388. JAMES PASCAL⁶ PARRISH (*CELLIE CARL*⁵, *PASCALL B*.⁴, *NANCY E*.³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Jun 1928, and died 14 Dec 1987 in Wilson, North Carolina. He married MAY DELL STEPHENSON.

Notes for JAMES PASCAL PARRISH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Pascal Parrish Death Date: 14 Dec 1987 Death City: Wilson Death County: Wilson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 59 Burial Location: Cremation in state

Birth Date: 23 Jun 1928 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Wilson Residence County: Wilson Residence State: North Carolina Father: P Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Children of JAMES PARRISH and MAY STEPHENSON are:

- i. Ellen Dale⁷ Parrish, b. 19 Apr 1951.
- ii. JAMES PASCAL PARRISH, JR., b. 19 Apr 1955.

389. LOLETA⁶ LANGDON (*THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS⁵*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Apr 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Jun 2007. She married DANIEL GRAY MATTHEWS 03 Jul 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH MATTHEWS and NAOMI NORDAN.

Notes for LOLETA LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 06/23/2007

Loleta Langdon Matthews, age 83, of NC 210 Highway near Benson died Thursday. Born in Johnston County on April 28, 1924, she was the daughter of the late Thomas Sirous and Nellie Coats Langdon.

Mrs. Matthews assisted her husband in his business, Daniel G. Matthews and Associates. She was a lifetime member of St. Mary's Grove Church. Funeral services will be held Sunday at 3:00 p.m. in St. Mary's Grove Church with burial following in Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield.

Surviving are her husband, Daniel Gray Matthews; her son, Frank Matthews and his wife, Mary of Benson; and two grandsons, Thomas Daniel Matthews and Joshua Gray Matthews.

The family will receive friends at the residence located at 12700 NC 210, Benson, NC from 5:00 to 9:00 p.m. on Saturday. Memorial contributions may be made to the American Cancer Society. Arrangements are being handled by Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Condolences may be sent to the family at mailparrishfh.com.

More About LOLETA LANGDON: Burial: 24 Jun 2007, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LOLETA LANGDON and DANIEL MATTHEWS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Loleta Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: Daniel G Matthews Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 3 Jul 1951 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DANIEL MATTHEWS and LOLETA LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Jul 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of LOLETA LANGDON and DANIEL MATTHEWS is:

i. THOMAS FRANKLIN⁷ MATTHEWS, b. 08 Mar 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MARY ?.

Notes for THOMAS FRANKLIN MATTHEWS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Franklin Matthews Date of Birth: 8 Mar 1957 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Daniel Gray Parent2 Name: Loleta Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 59 Page: 219

390. THOMAS SHELTON⁶ LANGDON (*THOMAS "TOM" SIROUS⁵*, JAMES MONROE⁴,

ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 31 Jul 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jun 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married WERNETH ROSE STEPHENSON, daughter of ZENNIE STEPHENSON and BEULAH YOUNG. She was born 27 Jul 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS SHELTON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30402 Name (Age): LANGDON, Thomas Shelton Obit. Pub. Date: 06/25/1974 Other Pub. Info.: Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Thomas Langdon Death Date: 22 Jun 1974 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jun 1964 Death Age Days: 11 Death Age: 43

Birth Date: 1931

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About THOMAS SHELTON LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WERNETH ROSE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wernett Rose Stephenson Date of Birth: 27 Jul 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beulah Young Parent2 Name: Zanie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 1227

Children of THOMAS LANGDON and WERNETH STEPHENSON are:

i. THOMAS MITCHELL⁷ LANGDON, b. 09 Oct 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS MITCHELL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Mitchell Langdon Date of Birth: 9 Oct 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Thomas Shelton Parent2 Name: Werneth Rose Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 46 Page: 318

RODNEY KEITH LANGDON, b. 09 Aug 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 m. TAMMY MCCORMICK, 22 Jun 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina; b.
 08 Mar 1963, Lee County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for RODNEY LANGDON and TAMMY MCCORMICK: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 6/7/1996 Event Date: 6/22/1996 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, RODNEY KEITH (6/7/1996 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): PENNY, TAMMY MCCORMICK (6/7/1996 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1996 / 377 # of Pages: 1

More About RODNEY LANGDON and TAMMY MCCORMICK: Marriage: 22 Jun 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. TIMOTHY CRAIG LANGDON, b. 22 Jun 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

391. HAYWOOD YOUNG⁶ LANGDON (*RICHARD L.⁵, RICHARD F.⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Apr 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 May 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LUCY ATHELENE MCGEE, daughter of WILSON MCGEE and LILLIE STANLEY. She was born 27 Oct 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Feb 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for HAYWOOD YOUNG LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 26, 1996

ANGIER -- Haywood Young Langdon, 68, of 310 Graham Pond Road died Saturday in his home. He was a retired farmer and firefighter. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Rev. Timmy Blair and R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Athalene M. Langdon; two sons, Gaylon Langdon and Jody Langdon, both of Angier; and two granddaughters.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. Memorial may be made to Johnston Memorial Home Care and Hospice, P.O. Box 1376, Smithfield, N.C. 27577.

More About HAYWOOD YOUNG LANGDON: Burial: 27 May 1996, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Liver Metastasis/Pancreatic Cancer Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LUCY ATHELENE MCGEE: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 02/23/2006

Angier, NC: Mrs. Athelene McGee Langdon, age 72, of 310 Graham Pond Road died Thursday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Funeral Services will be 2:00PM Sunday, February 26, at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. Officiating will be Brother Mack Fowler. Burial will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery, Angier.

Mrs. Langdon was born October 27, 1933 in Johnston County to Lillie Stanley McGee of Angier and the late Wilson McGee. She was also preceded in death by her husband, Haywood Young Langdon, and a son, Neal Langdon. She retired with the Department of Motor Vehicles and worked part-time with Four Seasons Florist in Benson.

Surviving, in addition to her mother, include Sons & Daughters-in-Law, Gaylon & Sharon Langdon and Jody & Amy Langdon, all of Angier; Sisters, Margie Baker of Smithfield, Mary Edith McLamb of Wilmington, Brenda Johnson of Zebulon, Malinda Pope of Angier, and Kay Dean of Garner; 4 Grandchildren; and 1 Great Grandchild.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 6:00PM to 8:00PM Saturday.

More About LUCY ATHELENE MCGEE:

Burial: 26 Feb 2006, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Division of Motor Vehicles

Children of HAYWOOD LANGDON and LUCY MCGEE are:

i. HAYWOOD NEAL⁷ LANGDON, b. 29 Oct 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28 Mar 1976.

More About HAYWOOD NEAL LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. SHERWOOD GAYLON LANGDON, b. 30 Jan 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SHARON ?.
- iii. JODY ANDREW LANGDON, b. 08 Sep 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. AMY ?.

Notes for JODY ANDREW LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jody Andrew Langdon Date of Birth: 8 Sep 1966 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Haywood Young Parent2 Name: Lucy Athelene Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 81 Page: 326

392. REUBEN OTIS⁶ COATS (*THOMAS DANIEL*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Jun 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Aug 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NANCY JANE WEST, daughter of CHESTER WEST and MITTIE RYALS. She was born 02 Dec 1913 in North Carolina, and died 29 Aug 1975 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for REUBEN OTIS COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11071 Name (Age): COATS, Reuben O. (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/14/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 27 Jun 1911, JC, s/o Thomas Daniel and Sarah, h/o Nancy J West, Coats City Cem. Name: REUBEN COATS Age: 70 Years Death Date: 12 August 1981 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 June 1911 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COATS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About REUBEN OTIS COATS: Burial: 14 Aug 1981, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of the Lung Occupation: Farmer

More About NANCY JANE WEST: Burial: 31 Aug 1975, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of REUBEN COATS and NANCY WEST are:

- i. BETTY SUE⁷ COATS, b. 05 Aug 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JO ANN COATS, b. 29 Jul 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. PATSY FAY COATS, b. 02 Mar 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

393. ZACK RANSOM⁶ COATS (*THOMAS DANIEL*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1916, and died 22 Jun 1974 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina. He married EDNA MOZELLE ?.

Notes for ZACK RANSOM COATS: Smithfield Herald

612.

Obituary ID: 11121 Name (Age): COATS, Zack Ransom Obit. Pub. Date: 06/25/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Tom and Sarah, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, NC

Name: ZACK COATS Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: June 22, 1974 Gender: Male Age: 58 Years Attendant: Medical Examiner Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Race: White

More About ZACK RANSOM COATS: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery

Child of ZACK COATS and EDNA ? is: i. LARUE D.⁷ COATS, b. 30 Jul 1948.

394. ROBINSON ATLEE⁶ COATS (*THOMAS DANIEL*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 May 1920, and died 29 Mar 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARTHA JANE HORTON, daughter of JIMMIE HORTON and SARAH YOUNG. She was born 20 Jan 1929, and died 28 May 1999 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBINSON ATLEE COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 11068 Name (Age): COATS, R. Atlee Obit. Pub. Date: 04/02/1976 Other Pub. Info.: St. Mary's Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: ROBINSON ATLEE COATS Birth Date: 01 May 1920 Death Date Date: 29 March 1976 Gender: Male Age: 55 Years Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: Home Race: White

More About ROBINSON ATLEE COATS: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery Notes for MARTHA JANE HORTON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - May 30, 1999

FOUR OAKS -- Mrs. Martha Horton Coats, 70, of 670 Berea Church Road died Friday in Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Mrs. Coats was a retired dietitian and nurse's aide. She was a member of Sr. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church by the Revs. Aubrey Williamson and Billy Nowell. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Coats is survived by two daughters, Lesia C. Raynor of Dunn and Wanda C. Norris of Charleston, S.C.; a son, Robbie A. Coats Jr. of Raleigh; four sisters, Agnes H. Ingram of Benson, Eula Mae H. Allen of Four Oaks, Bobbie H. Ammons of Roseboro and Faye H. Brooks of Bennettsville, S.C.; a brother, C. Sherrill Horton of Four Oaks; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson. Memorials may be made to St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church, care of Cathy Langdon, Benson, N.C. 27504.

More About MARTHA JANE HORTON:

Burial: 31 May 1999, St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Dietician/Nurse's Aide

Children of ROBINSON COATS and MARTHA HORTON are:

- 613. i. LESIA⁷ COATS.
 - ii. WANDA LOU COATS, b. 13 Nov 1952; m. ? NORRIS.
 - iii. ROBINSON ATLEE COATS, JR., b. 21 Feb 1955.

395. THELMA COATES⁶ JOHNSON (*OZELIA "ZILIA"⁵ COATS, ELEANOR "ELLA"⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Oct 1914, and died 09 Mar 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM ARTHUR BARNES, SR.. He was born 24 Aug 1911.

Notes for THELMA COATES JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63324 Name (Age): Barnes, Thelma J. (90) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/15/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/8/05. Daughter of the late Joel A. & Ozella Coates Johnson. Wife of Wiliam A. Barnes for 65 years. Mother of William Arthurn Barnes, Jr. & Bette Carpenter.

Dunn Daily Record 3/11/2005

Thelma Johnson Barnes, 90, died Wednesday at Smithfield Manor. She was the daughter of the late Joel A. Johnson and Ozelia Coates-Johnson. She was preceded in death by siblings,

Leawon Johnson, Theron Johnson, Edith Johnson Olive, Joel A. Johnson Jr. and Wyatt B. Johnson.

Mrs. Barnes attended East Carolina Teacher's College, now East Carolina University, and Hardbarger's Business College in Raleigh. She worked for many years in bookkeeping and accounting for local firms and for 25 years was administrator of Colonial Rest Home. Mrs. Barnes was a member of Smithfield First Baptist Church. She was a member of the choir and teacher of her Sunday school class. She also served in the Women's Missionary Union, as a director of the Baptist Women for the Johnston Baptist Association and was a member of the program planning committee of the N.C. State Baptist Convention.

Her civic contributions included being instrumental in preserving and moving The Hasting's House, Smithfield's oldest dwelling, and was an officer and director in The Hasting's House Association. Mrs. Barnes was a past president of the Smithfield Junior Women's Club and Smithfield Woman's Club. She was past president of the Johnston County Heart Association and the Smithfield Business and Professional Woman's Club. She was a member of the Year Round Garden Club, the Smithfield Garden Club, the Aeolin Music Club and the Johnston County Arts Council. In 1970, she received the Outstanding Clubwoman Award from District 13 of the N.C. Federation of Women's Clubs. Mrs. Barnes was named one of the "Distinguished Citizens" by the Greater Smithfield-Selma Area Chamber of Commerce. She was the first woman to serve as chairman of the Salvation Army Advisory Board at Smithfield, where she was a board member for 22 years. She served on the old Smithfield School District Committee and was the first woman president of the Johnston County Mental Health Association. She was also a volunteer worker for Contact Teleministry of Johnston County.

A memorial service will be held 6 p.m. Saturday at Minshew Funeral Home in Four Oaks. Visitation will be at 5 p.m. A private interment will be held.

Survivors include her husband of more than 65 years, William A. Barnes Sr.; children, William Arthur Barnes Jr. of Weaverville and Bette Barnes Carpenter and husband William of Smithfield; grandchildren, William Christian Carpenter, Rebecca Barnes, Elizabeth Barnes, William A. Barnes III, John-Tyler Barnes and Hunter Barnes; stepgrandchildren, Lorie Marie Shoulders and William Rodney Carpenter; and a sister, Juanita Johnson Honeycutt.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Thelma J. Barnes SSN: Last Residence: 27577 Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Born: 3 Oct 1914 Died: 9 Mar 2005 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Children of THELMA JOHNSON and WILLIAM BARNES are:

i. BETTE JEAN⁷ BARNES, b. 08 Apr 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. WILLIAM CARPENTER.

Notes for BETTE JEAN BARNES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bette Jeanne Barnes Date of Birth: 8 Apr 1951 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: William Arthur Parent2 Name: Thelma Coates Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 46 Page: 52

ii. WILLIAM ARTHUR BARNES, JR..

396. LEAWON FOCHE⁶ JOHNSON (*OZELIA "ZILIA"⁵ COATS, ELEANOR "ELLA"⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 31 May 1918, and died 11 Aug 1989 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. He married PAULINE STEPHENSON 30 Jan 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JESSE STEPHENSON and DESSIE LANGDON. She was born 14 Mar 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEAWON FOCHE JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27422 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Leawon (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/15/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 31 May 1918, s/o Joel Andrews and Zilia Coats Johnson, h/o Pauline Stephenson Johnson, Sunset Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Leawon Foche Johnson Death Date: 11 Aug 1989 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 31 May 1918 Birth Location: North Carolina Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Johnson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Other Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Notes for PAULINE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pauline Stephenson Date of Birth: 14 Mar 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dessie Langdon Parent2 Name: Jesse Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1082

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 08/20/2006

Pauline Stephenson Johnson, 85, of Springmoor Lifecare Retirement Community in Raleigh, formerly of Smithfield, died on Friday. Born in Johnston County on March 14, 1921, she was the daughter of the late Jesse and Dessie Langdon Stephenson.

Pauline was a principal and interior decorator at the family business Johnson Paint & Wallpaper for many years. She was a member of Smithfield First Baptist Church until moving to Raleigh and joining Greystone Baptist Church. She had a strong religious faith and was an accomplished pianist.

Pauline was preceded in death by her husband, Leawon Johnson, and her son, Stephen F. "Butch" Johnson. A graveside service will be held Monday at 11:00 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield with Rev. Lee Colbert officiating.

Surviving are: a son, J. Keith Johnson and wife, Staton of Smithfield; a daughter, Karen F. Johnson of Raleigh; a daughter-in-law, Pat Johnson Horvath of San Antonio, TX; grandchildren, William A. Johnson and wife, Deborah of Overland Park, KS, Kevin M.

Johnson and wife, Neger of San Antonio, TX, James B. Johnson and wife, Melissa of San Antonio, TX, Mary Margaret Howard and husband, John of San Antonio, TX, Joel Keith Johnson, Jr. of Bangkok, Thailand, Jon E. Johnson and wife, Jennifer of Atlantic Beach, Mary Louise Karstens and husband, Alexander of Clayton, John H. Flake III and wife, Kristin of Sparta, NJ; and 11 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at Underwood Funeral Home in Smithfield Sunday from 6 to 8 p.m. Memorial contributions may be made to First Baptist Church, 202 S. Fourth St., Smithfield, NC 27577, Greystone Baptist Church, 7509 Lead Mine Rd., Raleigh, NC 27615, or the Springmoor Endowment Fund, 1500 Sawmill Rd., Raleigh, NC 27615.

More About PAULINE STEPHENSON: Burial: 21 Aug 2006, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEAWON JOHNSON and PAULINE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Pauline Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Spouse: Leamon Johnson Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1940

Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEAWON JOHNSON and PAULINE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Jan 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEAWON JOHNSON and PAULINE STEPHENSON are:

i. STEPHEN F.⁷ JOHNSON, b. 06 Jan 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. Apr 1981.

Notes for STEPHEN F. JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Stephen Fock Johnson Date of Birth: 6 Jan 1941 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Pauline Stephenson Parent2 Name: Lemon Foch Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1427

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27987 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Stephen F. (Lt. Col.) (40) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/21/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6 Jan 1941, s/o Mr. and Mrs. Leawon F. Johnson, Sunset Memorial Park

Social Security Death Index

Name: Stephen Johnson SSN: Born: 6 Jan 1941 Died: Apr 1981 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

More About STEPHEN F. JOHNSON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. J. KEITH JOHNSON, m. STATON ?.
- iii. KAREN F. JOHNSON.

397. EDNA IRIS⁶ COATS (*BENJAMIN AARON*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Nov 1916, and died 04 Mar 1988. She married JAMES JUDSON BENSON, son of JAMES BENSON and SALLIE GRIMES. He was born 28 Jul 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Feb 1956.

More About EDNA IRIS COATS: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for JAMES JUDSON BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5379 Name (Age): BENSON, James Jordan (41) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/21/1956 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Benson, s/o J. Oscar and Sallie Benson North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Judson Benson Date of Birth: 28 Jul 1913 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 2 Page: 59

More About JAMES JUDSON BENSON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Child of EDNA COATS and JAMES BENSON is:

i. JIMMY DEAN⁷ BENSON, b. 05 Aug 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JIMMY DEAN BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jimmy Dean Benson Date of Birth: 5 Aug 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Iris Coats Parent2 Name: James Judson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 46 Page: 73

398. JAMES HOWARD⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 20 Sep 1895 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Dec 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) ADDIE BYRD. He married (2) MILDRED MASON 15 Feb 1920 in In home of Walter Blake, Erwin, Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of CHARLES MASON and LONIE NORRIS. She was born 16 Feb 1903 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina, and died 06 Aug 1980 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

More About JAMES HOWARD STEPHENSON: Burial: 07 Dec 1966, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: U.S. Army, WWI

Notes for MILDRED MASON: STEPHENSON, MILDRED MASON

Death Date: 06 August 1980 Gender: Female Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Age: 77 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 16 February 1903 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: MASON Social Security Number: 237141782

More About JAMES STEPHENSON and MILDRED MASON: Marriage: 15 Feb 1920, In home of Walter Blake, Erwin, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES STEPHENSON and MILDRED MASON are:

- 614. i. JAMES RUPERT⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 26 Mar 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Jul 1995, Cheltenham, Maryland.
- 615. ii. HORACE MILBURN STEPHENSON, SR., b. 04 Jul 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 22 Feb 1965.
 - iii. LEON WESLEY STEPHENSON, b. 20 Jul 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 m. CALLIE BEATRICE HAMILTON, 16 Jun 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 27 Feb 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LEON STEPHENSON and CALLIE HAMILTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4500101 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, LEON WESLEY Bride: HAMILTON, CALLIE BEATRICE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/16/1945 Volume: 1945 Page: 101

More About LEON STEPHENSON and CALLIE HAMILTON: Marriage: 16 Jun 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina

616.	iv.	DAPHNE GRAY "LADY" STEPHENSON, b. 22 Oct 1928, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 08 Aug 1997, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- 617. v. RAYMOND "PETER PAN" CHANNING STEPHENSON, b. 14 Jul 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Sep 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 618. vi. GORDON "GORDY" FRANKLIN STEPHENSON, b. 18 Jan 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Jun 2001, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 619. vii. MILDRED JOANN STEPHENSON, b. 08 Jul 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.

399. NELLIE GREEN⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 31 May 1897, and died 03 Apr 1985 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina. She married CHARLIE MCKINLEY HODGES 23 Jun 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for NELLIE GREEN STEPHENSON: Name: NELLIE GREENE HODGES Age: 87 Years Death Date: 03 April 1985 Place of Death: Greensboro, Guilford, North Carolina Birth Date: 31 May 1897 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Greensboro, Guilford, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NELLIE STEPHENSON and CHARLIE HODGES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2000101 Date Filed: 06/23/1920 12:00:00 AM Groom: HODGES, CHARLIE Bride: STEPHENSON, NELLIE Maiden Surname: STEPHENSON Date of Marriage: 06/23/1920 Volume: 1920 Page: 101

More About CHARLIE HODGES and NELLIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 23 Jun 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of NELLIE STEPHENSON and CHARLIE HODGES are:

i. EARL MCKINLEY⁷ HODGES, b. 19 Dec 1920; d. 29 Oct 1988, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.

Notes for EARL MCKINLEY HODGES: Name: EARL MCKINLEY HODGES Age: 67 Years Death Date: 29 October 1988 Place of Death: Greensboro, Guilford, North Carolina Birth Date: 19 December 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HODGES State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Greensboro, Guilford, North Carolina

- ii. YVONNE NELLIE HODGES, b. 17 Oct 1923.
- iii. Christine Elizabeth Hodges, b. 29 Apr 1926.

400. WILLIAM LESTER⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1899 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died Aug 1947 in Greensboro, North Carolina. He married SUDIE CLYDE MASON 23 Nov 1921, daughter of CHARLES MASON and LONIE NORRIS. She was born 21 Sep 1905 in North Carolina, and died Aug 1993 in Rockingham, Richmond County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM STEPHENSON and SUDIE MASON: Marriage: 23 Nov 1921

Children of WILLIAM STEPHENSON and SUDIE MASON are:

- i. WILLIAM MELTON "STEVE"⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 27 Aug 1922.
- ii. VERNIE O'NEIL STEPHENSON, b. 06 Oct 1924.
- iii. JAMES RALPH STEPHENSON, b. 03 Dec 1926.
- iv. CHARLES WILBURN "CHOKE" STEPHENSON, b. 03 May 1929.
- v. HAZEL CLYDE "JEANNIE" STEPHENSON, b. 1932; m. LEVI TURNER.
- 620. vi. LOYD EDWIN "TOMMY" STEPHENSON, b. 20 Jul 1934, Lexington, North Carolina.

401. FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 Oct 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 1976 in St. Vincents Hospital, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. He married GLADYS RUTH LEGGETT 16 Aug 1924 in Bennettsville, Marlboro County, South Carolina, daughter of MILTON LEGGETT and PEARL BAREFOOT. She was born 02 Sep 1908 in Honea Path, South Carolina, and died 20 Nov 1977 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.

More About FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED" STEPHENSON: Burial: 20 Aug 1976, Riverside Memorial Park, Garden of the Apostles, Jacksonville, Florida More About GLADYS RUTH LEGGETT:

621.

Burial: 22 Nov 1977, Riverside Memorial Park, Garden of the Apostles, Jacksonville, Florida

More About FLETCHER STEPHENSON and GLADYS LEGGETT: Marriage: 16 Aug 1924, Bennettsville, Marlboro County, South Carolina

Children of FLETCHER STEPHENSON and GLADYS LEGGETT are:

- i. JACK CALVIN⁷ STEPHENSON, SR., b. 19 Aug 1925, Durham, North Carolina;
 d. 21 May 2005.
 - ii. DOROTHY PEARL "DOT" STEPHENSON, b. 15 Apr 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 17 Aug 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About DOROTHY PEARL "DOT" STEPHENSON: Cause of Death: Chronic Myocarditis

- 622. iii. JERRY FLETCHER STEPHENSON, b. 18 Apr 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 623. iv. PATSY LEIGH STEPHENSON, b. 21 Jan 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. RICHARD PAUL STEPHENSON, b. 31 Jan 1949, Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina; m. MAJORIE OLA COLEMAN, 14 Feb 1991, Conway, South Carolina; b. 14 Apr 1956, Detroit, Michigan.

More About RICHARD STEPHENSON and MAJORIE COLEMAN: Marriage: 14 Feb 1991, Conway, South Carolina

402. ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Oct 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Mar 1992 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married DOMINICK GEORGE GOMEDELLA, SR., son of NICOLAS GOMEDELLA and MARIA. He was born 23 Jan 1885, and died 26 Oct 1959 in North Carolina.

Notes for ADA NETTIE STEPHENSON: GOMEDELLA, ADA STEPHENSON

Death Date: 01 March 1992 Gender: Female Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Age: 87 Years Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 03 October 1904 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: STEPHENSON Social Security Number: 242161911 More About ADA NETTIE STEPHENSON:

Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About DOMINICK GEORGE GOMEDELLA, SR.: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ADA STEPHENSON and DOMINICK GOMEDELLA are:

- 624. i. DOMINICK GEORGE⁷ GOMEDELLA, JR., b. 02 Oct 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 625. ii. EDWARD GOMEDELLA, b. 28 Sep 1922; d. 04 Nov 2001, Newton, Catawba, North Carolina.
- 626. iii. BRUCE BOYD GOMEDELLA, b. 09 Sep 1924.
- 627. iv. DONALD KEITH GOMEDELLA, b. 02 Aug 1928; d. 06 Jun 1989, Talcott, Summers, West Virginia.
- 628. v. HELEN RUTH GOMEDELLA, b. Feb 1931; d. Columbia, South Carolina.

403. LETTIE VIOLA⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 Aug 1904 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 03 Jul 1985 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married MAYLON FESTUS MCLAMB 16 Apr 1925, son of CHARLES MCLAMB and CLYDA ROYAL. He was born 27 Oct 1904, and died 21 Mar 1975 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LETTIE VIOLA STEPHENSON: MCLAMB, LETTIE STEPHENSON

Death Date: 03 July 1985 Gender: Female Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Age: 78 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 16 August 1906 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: STEPHENSON Social Security Number: 238095707

Notes for MAYLON FESTUS MCLAMB: MCLAMB, FESTUS MAYLON

Death Date: 01 March 1975 Place of Death: , Harnett, Marriage: Married Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Autopsy: No

More About MAYLON MCLAMB and LETTIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 16 Apr 1925

Child of LETTIE STEPHENSON and MAYLON MCLAMB is: i. HELEN EILEEN⁷ MCLAMB, b. 10 Mar 1926.

404. AARON JASPER⁶ STEPHENSON, SR. (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 22 Jun 1907, and died 20 May 1969 in Greensboro, North Carolina. He married THELMA YOUNG 09 Apr 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of LARKIN YOUNG and DORA DENNING. She was born 18 Oct 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 10 Nov 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for AARON JASPER STEPHENSON, SR.: Name: STEPHENSON, AARON

Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham Place of Residence: Greensboro, Guilford Institution: Veterans Hospital Date of Death: May 20, 1969 Sex: Male Race: White Age: 61 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: Yes Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1969

Notes for THELMA YOUNG: STEPHENSON, THELMA

Death Date: 10 November 1986 Gender: Female Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Age: 72 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 09 October 1914 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: YOUNG Social Security Number: 240324926

More About THELMA YOUNG: Burial: 12 Nov 1986, Buies Creek Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for AARON STEPHENSON and THELMA YOUNG: Harnett County Certificate Number: 3100112 Date Filed: 04/09/1931 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, AARON Bride: YOUNG, THELMA Maiden Surname: YOUNG Date of Marriage: 04/09/1931 Volume: 1931 Page: 112

More About AARON STEPHENSON and THELMA YOUNG: Marriage: 09 Apr 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of AARON STEPHENSON and THELMA YOUNG are:

- i. AARON JASPER⁷ STEPHENSON, JR..
 - ii. BETTIE STEPHENSON, b. 22 Jul 1933.

405. LOUIS ALTON⁶ STEPHENSON, SR. (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 Jan 1911, and died 29 Dec 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married KATHLEEN GAUTIER 27 Mar 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN GAUTIER and LILLIE BRADSHAW. She was born 11 Dec 1921 in North Carolina, and died 13 Aug 1975 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOUIS ALTON STEPHENSON, SR.: STEPHENSON, ALTON

Place of Death: Place of Residence: Erwin, Harnett Institution: Veterans Hospital Death Date: December 29, 1973 Gender: Male

629.

Race: White Age: 62 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Medical Examiner

Notes for KATHLEEN GAUTIER: STEPHENSON, GAUTIER KATHLEEN

Death Date: 13 August 1975 Place of Death: , Harnett, Marriage: Widowed Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina

More About KATHLEEN GAUTIER: Burial: 15 Aug 1975, Erwin Memorial Park Occupation: Seamstress

Marriage Notes for LOUIS STEPHENSON and KATHLEEN GAUTIER: Harnett County

Certificate Number: 3700250 Date Filed: 03/27/1937 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, ALLON L Bride: GAUTIER, KATHLEEN Maiden Surname: GAUTIER Date of Marriage: 03/27/1937 Volume: 1937 Page: 250

More About LOUIS STEPHENSON and KATHLEEN GAUTIER: Marriage: 27 Mar 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of LOUIS STEPHENSON and KATHLEEN GAUTIER is:

630. i. LOUIS ALTON⁷ STEPHENSON, JR., b. 05 Dec 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Sep 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina.

406. LETHA MOZELLE⁶ STEPHENSON (*GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 04 Feb 1917, and died 08 Mar 2000 in Virginia. She married DELMAS LASHLEY 31 Aug 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LETHA MOZELLE STEPHENSON: Virginian-Pilot, The (Norfolk, VA) - March 10, 2000 Letha Mozelle Lashley, 83, passed away March 8, 2000, at her residence.

She was a former member of Lake Jackson Free Will Baptist Church of Tallahassee, Fla.; a member of Virginia Beach Free Will Baptist Church; a member of the Order of the Eastern Star and a former Christian School teacher. Mrs. Lashley was predeceased by her husband, Delmas Lashley.

Survivors include a daughter, Beverly Lashley Norris and her husband, J.D.; four grandchildren, Tammy Purcell, John Norris III, Letha Norris and Michael Norris; 10 great-grandchildren; three nephews and one niece.

A funeral will be conducted at 10 a.m. Saturday at Altmeyer Funeral Home, Virginia Beach, with the Rev. J.D. Norris officiating. Visitation will be from 7 to 9 p.m. today at the funeral home. A graveside service will be held at 3 p.m. Monday at Tallahassee Memory Gardens, Tallahassee, Fla. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the Virginia Beach Free Will Baptist Church Building Fund, 210 S. Witchduck Road, Virginia Beach, VA 23462.

Marriage Notes for LETHA STEPHENSON and DELMAS LASHLEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3500153 Date Filed: 08/31/1935 12:00:00 AM Groom: LASHLEY, DELMAS Bride: STEPHENSON, MOZELLE Maiden Surname: STEPHENSON Date of Marriage: 08/31/1935 Volume: 1935 Page: 153

More About DELMAS LASHLEY and LETHA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 31 Aug 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of LETHA STEPHENSON and DELMAS LASHLEY is: 631. i. BEVERLY GREEN⁷ LASHLEY.

407. LEON JACKSON⁶ HARPER (*MARTHA JANE⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 26 Sep 1901 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Oct 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married RUTH PARTIN 03 Feb 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of GEORGE PARTIN and WINNIE JONES. She was born 25 Mar 1902 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Sep 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About LEON JACKSON HARPER: Burial: 20 Oct 1981, Angier Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About RUTH PARTIN:

Burial: Angier Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for LEON HARPER and RUTH PARTIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2200080 Date Filed: 02/03/1922 12:00:00 AM Groom: HARPER, LEON J Bride: PARTIN, RUTH Maiden Surname: PARTIN Date of Marriage: 02/03/1922 Volume: 1922 Page: 80

More About LEON HARPER and RUTH PARTIN: Marriage: 03 Feb 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LEON HARPER and RUTH PARTIN are:

- i. LEON JACKSON⁷ HARPER, JR..
- ii. MARJORIE RUTH HARPER, b. 25 Mar 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina.

408. LEXIE CALVIN⁶ PARRISH (*LEWIS HENRY*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Sep 1912, and died 27 Mar 1960 in Virginia. He married ELSIE JEWEL OLIVE, daughter of JOHN OLIVE and ROXIE BAKER. She was born 13 Oct 1920 in North Carolina, and died 02 May 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEXIE CALVIN PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40574 Name (Age): PARRISH, Lexie (47) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/01/1960 Other Pub. Info.: Richmond, Va. and Benson

More About LEXIE CALVIN PARRISH: Burial: Godwin Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

More About ELSIE JEWEL OLIVE:

632.

Burial: 06 May 1970, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Alcoholism

Children of LEXIE PARRISH and ELSIE OLIVE are:

- i. LEXIE CALVIN⁷ PARRISH, JR., b. Abt. 1940; d. 13 Feb 2004, Washington, D.C..
 - ii. PHYLLIS PARRISH, m. LARRY HERRING.
 - iii. DONAL PARRISH.

iv. LEONARD MONROE PARRISH, b. 26 Mar 1950; d. 14 Aug 1968, Vietnam.

Notes for LEONARD MONROE PARRISH: Vietnam Casualty Index

Name: Parrish Leonard Monroe Birth Date: 03/26/50 Death Date: 08/14/68 Race: Caucasian Home City: Lillington State: North Carolina Date Tour Began: 680717 Length of Service: 00 SSN/Service #: 2339290 Casualty Type: Hostile - Killed Branch of Service: Marine Corps Religion: Protestant - No Denominational Preference Sex: Male Marital Status: Single Posthumous Promotion: No

409. EVA GREEN⁶ IVEY (*RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 19 Dec 1903 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Jun 1947. She married ALTON JAMES WEEKS 30 Aug 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ISAAC WEEKS and SALLY GRIMES. He was born 17 Aug 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Dec 1986 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

More About EVA GREEN IVEY: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALTON JAMES WEEKS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55492 Name (Age): WEEKS, Alton James (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/16/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b. 17 Aug 1904, s/o Ike and Sallie Grimes Weeks, Mt. Herman Church Cemetery, Wake County

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Alton James Weeks Death Date: 13 Dec 1986 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 82 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Aug 1904 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: W Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Marriage Notes for EVA IVEY and ALTON WEEKS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Alton Weeks Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1922

Spouse: Eva G Ivey Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1922

Marriage Date: 30 Aug 1922 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALTON WEEKS and EVA IVEY: Marriage: 30 Aug 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EVA IVEY and ALTON WEEKS are:

- i. ELVA⁷ WEEKS, b. 25 Jul 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. ESTELL WEEKS, b. 1925, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- iii. GRAHAM WEEKS, b. 27 Oct 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Nov 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About GRAHAM WEEKS: Burial: 21 Nov 1944, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Exposure

iv. MAVENE WEEKS, b. Sep 1929.

v. ESMOND COUNCIL WEEKS, b. 07 Apr 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 16 Oct 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ESMOND COUNCIL WEEKS: Burial: 17 Oct 1931, Family Cemetery Cause of Death: Chronic colitis

410. CRAWFORD CARSON⁶ IVEY (*RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 30 Nov 1905, and died 11 Nov 1978 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ANNIE.

Notes for CRAWFORD CARSON IVEY: IVEY, CRAWFORD CARSON

Death Date: 11 November 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Johnston, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 72 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 30 November 1905 State of Birth: North Carolina

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 25655 Name (Age): IVEY, Crawford C. (72) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/14/1978 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Bennett/Elizabeth Parrish Ivey, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson

More About CRAWFORD CARSON IVEY: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Children of CRAWFORD IVEY and ANNIE are:

- i. CATHERINE⁷ IVEY.
- ii. HILDA IVEY.
- iii. RUBY IVEY.

411. JOEL WILSON⁶ IVEY (*RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ HARPER, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Jul 1907 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LENA MAE

MATTHEWS 31 Dec 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM MATTHEWS and LOUISA TURLINGTON. She was born Abt. 1908.

Notes for JOEL WILSON IVEY: Killed in traffic accident.

More About JOEL WILSON IVEY: Burial: 07 Apr 1949, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Fractured Skull/Auto Accident Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for JOEL IVEY and LENA MATTHEWS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joel Wilson Ivey Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Spouse: Lena Matthews Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1927

Marriage Date: 31 Dec 1927 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOEL IVEY and LENA MATTHEWS: Marriage: 31 Dec 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOEL IVEY and LENA MATTHEWS are:

i. DOROTHY MAE⁷ IVEY, b. 09 Dec 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOROTHY MAE IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dorthy Mae Ivey Date of Birth: 9 Dec 1929 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Joel Wilson Ivey Roll Number: B_C048_66003 Volume: 16 Page: 800

633. ii. HELEN CHRISTINE IVEY, b. 05 May 1932.
iii. SHIRLEY FAYE IVEY, b. 06 Apr 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ?

PARTIN.

- 634. iv. SARAH ELLEN IVEY, b. 29 Jul 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Feb 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. JOEL R. IVEY, b. 18 Sep 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOEL R. IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joel R Ivey Date of Birth: 18 Sep 1940 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J W Parent2 Name: Lina Matthews Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 724

vi. GLENDA KAY IVEY, b. 02 Oct 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNSON.

412. VADA A.⁶ IVEY (*RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 04 Nov 1913 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Aug 2003 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married PARSON COY MCLAMB. He was born 22 Sep 1916, and died 30 Oct 1977 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for VADA A. IVEY: Dunn Daily Record Thursday, August 28, 2003

Vada Ivey McLamb, 89, of Four Oaks died Wednesday morning at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was born in Johnston County to the late Bennett W. and Lizzie Ivey on Nov. 4, 1913. Funeral services will be held Friday at 2 p.m. at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel. Burial will follow at Lee's Chapel Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Peggy M. Hockaday and Carolyn M. Byrd, both of Four Oaks, and Susan M. Tadlock of the Pleasant Grove community of Johnston County; sons, William B. McLamb and Parson McLamb Jr., both of Four Oaks; a sister, Leta Honeycutt of Marietta, Ga.; 13 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Minshew Funeral Home.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60077

Name (Age): McLamb, Vada Ivey (89) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/29/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 8/27/03. Daughter of the late Bennell W. & Lizzie Ivey. Buried at Lee's Chapel Church cemetery.

More About VADA A. IVEY: Burial: 29 Aug 2003, Lee's Chapel Church Cemetery

Notes for PARSON COY MCLAMB: Name: PARSON COY MCLAMB Birth Date: 22 September 1916 Death Date Date: 30 October 1977 Gender: Male Age: 61 Years Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

Children of VADA IVEY and PARSON MCLAMB are:

635.

- i. WILLIAM BENNETTE⁷ MCLAMB, b. 29 Oct 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jul 2004, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. JUDY CAROLYN MCLAMB, b. 23 Mar 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BYRD.

Notes for JUDY CAROLYN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judy Carolyn Mclamb Date of Birth: 23 Mar 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Parent2 Name: Vada May Mclamb Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 454

- 636. iii. PARSON COY MCLAMB, JR., b. 08 Aug 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iv. SUSAN FLORENCE MCLAMB, b. 05 Dec 1957, Wayne County, North Carolina;

m. ? TADLOCK.

Notes for SUSAN FLORENCE MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Susan Florence Mclamb Date of Birth: 5 Dec 1957 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Parent2 Name: Uada Almire Ivey Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 61 Page: 249

v. PEGGY MCLAMB, m. ? HOCKADAY.

413. LUNETTE⁶ IVEY (*RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 19 Jul 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Dec 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married HUBERT W. LEE.

Notes for LUNETTE IVEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32884 Name (Age): LEE, Lunette Ivey (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/22/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 19 Jul 1920, d/o Bennett and Elizabeth Parrish Ivey, Lee's Chapel Church Cemetery

The News & Observer December 22, 2000

CLAYTON - Lunette Ivey Lee, 80, of 2171 Medlin Rd., died Thursday, December 21, 2000, at her home. Funeral services 11 a.m. Saturday at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel with Rev. Floyd Turlington officiating. Burial Lees Chapel Church Cemetery.

Mrs. Lee was born July 19, 1920, in Johnston County to the late Bennett and Elizabeth Parrish Ivey. Survivors: husband, Hubert W. Lee of Clayton; sons, Hubert Deleon Lee of Zebulon and Wayne Lee of Four Oaks; daughters, Jennifer Medlin and Cynthia Barbour, both of Clayton, and Wilma Coats of Four Oaks; sisters, Vada McLamb of Four Oaks and Leta Honeycutt of Dunn; 15 grandchildren; eight great-grand-children.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Friday at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About LUNETTE IVEY: Burial: 23 Dec 2000, Lee's Chapel Church Cemetery

Children of LUNETTE IVEY and HUBERT LEE are:

- i. HUBERT DELEON⁷ LEE.
- ii. WAYNE LEE.
- iii. JENNIFER LEE, m. ? MEDLIN.
- iv. CYNTHIA LEE, m. ? BARBOUR.
- v. WILMA LEE, m. BILLY RAY COATS; b. 12 Dec 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Feb 1997, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLY RAY COATS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 13328 Name (Age): COATS, Billy Ray (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/21/1997 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, b. 12 Dec 1941, JC, s/o Ruby King and Howard Coats, Piney Grove Ch. Cem.

More About BILLY RAY COATS: Burial: Piney Grove Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Recurrent Metastatic Cancer of Rectum Occupation: Automotive Transmission Specialist

414. RUTH ILENE⁶ PARRISH (*BERNICE HERMAN*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Jun 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Nov 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married MARVIN MILTON CLIFTON, son of JESSE CLIFTON and ELIZABETH STEPHENSON. He was born 29 Jul 1917, and died 01 Dec 1988 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUTH ILENE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ruth Ellen Parrish Date of Birth: 27 Jun 1917 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: B H Parent2 Name: Lina Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 683

More About RUTH ILENE PARRISH:

Burial: 29 Nov 1977, St. Mary's Grove Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Hypostatic Pneumonia

Notes for MARVIN MILTON CLIFTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10806 Name (Age): CLIFTON, Marvin M. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/02/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 7-29-1917, s/o Jesse R. and Betty Stephenson Clifton, h/o Leona Grimes Clifton, St. Mary's Grove Church Cemetery

Name: MARVIN MILTON CLIFTON Age: 71 Years Death Date: 01 December 1988 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 02 July 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: CLIFTON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARVIN MILTON CLIFTON: Burial: St. Mary's Grove Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RUTH PARRISH and MARVIN CLIFTON are:

i. DELORES⁷ CLIFTON, m. LARRY STEPHENSON, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About LARRY STEPHENSON and DELORES CLIFTON: Marriage: Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. B. J. CLIFTON, m. SHELBY ?.
- iii. MARVIN BRADFORD CLIFTON, b. 09 Feb 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CINDY ?.

Notes for MARVIN BRADFORD CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Marvin Bradford Clifton Date of Birth: 9 Feb 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Marvin Milton Parent2 Name: Ruthlean Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 462

- iv. BRENDA CLIFTON, m. RON BLANCHARD.
- v. BECKY RUTH CLIFTON, b. 14 Apr 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RICK HILEMAN.

415. JUNIUS DELMA⁶ PARRISH (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1908, and died 1964. He married (1) ALICE JANE JOHNSON, daughter of RUFUS JOHNSON and ZILPHIA YOUNG. She was born 17 Dec 1909 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 03 Mar 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) NOVELLA BURTON 27 Apr 1946. She was born 06 Dec 1916, and died 06 May 1997 in Chapel Hill, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE JANE JOHNSON: Dunn Daily Record Wednesday, March 05, 2003

Alice J. Parrish, 93, of Brookfield Retirement Center in Angier, died Monday. Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel in Angier with burial to follow at Johnson Family Cemetary.

Survivors include three sons, Buddy Parrish and his wife Rachel of Angier, Bobby Parrish and his wife Polly of Walkertown, and Bennie G. Parrish and his wife Elizabeth of Angier; a sister, Flonnie Holland of Angier; 10 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. The family will receive friends tonight from 7-9 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home.

More About ALICE JANE JOHNSON: Burial: 06 Mar 2003, Johnson Family Cemetery

Notes for NOVELLA BURTON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - May 9, 1997

Mrs. Novella Burton Parrish, 80, resident of 709 Wise Ave., died Tuesday in the NC Memorial Hospital, Chapel Hill. Mrs. Parrish was born December 6, 1916 in Guilford County, a daughter of George and Mollie Straughn Burton. She had lived all her life in High Point and was professional nanny to many local children whom she loved as her own. Mrs. Parrish was a member of Springfield Friends Meeting and the Martha Jay Sunday School Class of the church. On April 27, 1946 she was married to Junius Delma Parrish who died in 1964.

Surviving: daughter, Rochelle "Cookie" Kirkpatrick of Ft. Pierce, FL; sons, Bobby Lee Parrish

of Walkertown, Jeffrey Yates Parrish of the home; nine grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren. She was predeceased by two sons, Philip Owen Parrish and Joseph Craig Parrish.

Funeral service will be conducted 3 p.m. Saturday at the Springfield Friends Meeting by the Rev. Wallace Sills. Interment will be in the Meeting House Cemetery. The family will receive friends at the Cumby Mortuary on Eastchester Drive Friday evening from 7-8:30 p.m.

Memorials may be directed to Springfield Friends Meeting, Mar- tha Jay Sunday School Class, 55 E. Springfield Rd., High Point, NC 27263.

More About NOVELLA BURTON: Burial: 10 May 1997, The Meeting House Cemetery

More About JUNIUS PARRISH and NOVELLA BURTON: Marriage: 27 Apr 1946

Children of JUNIUS PARRISH and ALICE JOHNSON are:

637.

- i. BILLY RAY⁷ PARRISH, b. 30 Sep 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Oct 1985, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.
 - ii. BUDDY W. PARRISH, m. RACHEL ?.
 - iii. BENNIE JESSE PARRISH, b. 14 May 1944; m. ELIZABETH ?.

Children of JUNIUS PARRISH and NOVELLA BURTON are:

- iv. PHILIP OWEN⁷ PARRISH, b. 24 Oct 1946; d. 02 Jun 1967.
- v. JOSEPH CRAIG PARRISH, b. 26 Nov 1949; d. 14 Apr 1992, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH CRAIG PARRISH: Name: JOSEPH CRAIG PARRISH Age: 42 Years Death Date: 14 April 1992 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 26 November 1949 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: PARRISH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Thomasville, Davidson, North Carolina

vi. ROCHELLE PARRISH, m. ? KIRKPATRICK.

- vii. BOBBY LEE PARRISH.
- viii. JEFFREY YATES PARRISH.

416. CLYDA DIXIE⁶ PARRISH (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Sep 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Aug 1964 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married NORMAN C. MATTHEWS.

More About CLYDA DIXIE PARRISH: Burial: 22 Aug 1964, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction

Children of CLYDA PARRISH and NORMAN MATTHEWS are:

- i. LENWOOD C.⁷ MATTHEWS, b. 07 May 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. STELLA KATHRYN MATTHEWS, b. 28 Feb 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? DIXON.
- iii. JAMES CALVIN MATTHEWS, b. 23 May 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina.

417. LECTOR VIOLA⁶ PARRISH (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Sep 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 May 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ROY THOMAS MCGEE. He was born 16 Jan 1916, and died 14 Sep 1970.

More About LECTOR VIOLA PARRISH: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Church Day Care Attendant

Notes for ROY THOMAS MCGEE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) May 23, 2004

IN LOVING MEMORY

Roy Thomas McGee JAN. 16, 1916 SEPT. 14, 1970

Lector Parrish McGee SEPT. 2, 1916 MAY 20, 1995

WHEN I'M GONE

When I come to the end of my journey And I travel my last weary mile Just forget if you can, that I ever frowned And only remember the smile,

Forget unkind words I have spoken; Remember some good I have done, Forget that I ever had heartache And remember I've had lots of fun.

Forget that I've stumbled and blundered And sometimes fell by the way. Remember I have fought some hard battles And won, ere the close of day.

But remember the place where I lay. And come in the shade of evening When the sun paints the sky in the west. Stand for a few moments beside me And remember only my best.

We will always remember,

Your children, Priscilla, Roy Thomas, Jr., Kay, Randy and Trent

More About ROY THOMAS MCGEE: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of LECTOR PARRISH and ROY MCGEE are:

- i. PRISCILLA LANE⁷ MCGEE, b. 23 Jul 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MCKINNIE.
- ii. ROY THOMAS MCGEE, JR..
- iii. KAY MCGEE.
- iv. RANDY MCGEE.
- v. TRENT MCGEE.

418. PAULINE⁶ PARRISH (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1923, and died 05 May 2005. She married RUSSELL LEE STARLING, son of MILFORD STARLING and MARY WILSON. He was born 08 Jan 1920 in North Carolina, and died 21 Aug 1972 in Fuquay-Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAULINE PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record 5/9/2005

Pauline Parrish Starling, 82, of 1119 CCC Road, Sneads Ferry, formerly of Angier, died Thursday, May 5, 2005, at the Meadows of Holly Ridge. She was the daughter of the late Hessie Parrish and James Calvin Parrish. She was preceded in death by her husband, Russell Starling; a daughter-in-law, Frances Starling; and granddaughter, Stephanie Renee Starling. Graveside services were held 3 p.m Sunday at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include a daughter, Paulette Starling of Sneads Ferry; sons, Steve Starling of Sneads Ferry, Rudy Starling and wife Janie of Benson, and Gary Starling of Coats; a brother, Mack

Parrish of High Point; five grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; and one great-great-grandchild.

A service of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Angier.

Notes for RUSSELL LEE STARLING: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Russell Starling Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Age: 52 Date of Birth: 1920 **Residence County: Harnett** Date of Death: 21 Aug 1972 Death City: Fuguay Varina Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Recorded date: Aug 1962 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Children of PAULINE PARRISH and RUSSELL STARLING are:

- i. PAULETTE⁷ STARLING, b. 31 Aug 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 638.
- ii. STEVEN RANDALL STARLING, b. 03 Mar 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. RUDY LEE STARLING, b. 02 Jan 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JANIE ?.
- iv. JAMES GARY STARLING, b. 21 Feb 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

419. JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"⁶ PARRISH, JR. (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Mar 1928, and died 22 Jul 1999. He married AGNES EVA BELLE TUTOR, daughter of JAMES TUTOR and MARY PARTIN. She was born 06 Aug 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH, JR.: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - July 24, 1999

March 23, 1928 - July 22, 1999 ANGIER- Jimmie Calvin "J.C." Parrish, 71, of 18460 Hwy 210 East, a retired employee with the Town of Angier, died Thursday. Funeral service 3 p.m. Sunday at Kennebec Baptist Church. Burial, church cemetery.

Surviving: his wife of 50 years, Eva Tutor Parrish; a son, Byron L. Par- rish and his wife, Carol Parrish of Angier; a granddaughter, Tabitha Parrish; sister, Pauline P. Howard of Smithfield and a brother, Mack Parrish of Archdale.

Visitation, 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE" PARRISH, JR.: Burial: 25 Jul 1999, Kennebec Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES PARRISH and AGNES TUTOR is: 639. i. BYRON L.⁷ PARRISH.

420. JULIA IRENE⁶ HARGIS (*BERTIE DIXIE⁵ PARRISH, NANCY J.*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married BATTLE RANSOM BALLANCE, son of HENRY BALLANCE and ADA POOLE. He was born 03 Dec 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Mar 1999 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIA IRENE HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julia Irene Hargis Date of Birth: 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bertie Parrish Parent2 Name: W R Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 767

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2907 Name (Age): BALLANCE, Julia Hargis (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/30/1996 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Julia Irene Ballance Death Date: 25 Jul 1996 Death City: Clayton Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 76 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Jul 1919

Residence City: Clayton Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hargis Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About JULIA IRENE HARGIS: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Generalized Arteriosclerosis (Sudden Death)

More About BATTLE RANSOM BALLANCE: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pyelonephritis Occupation: Truck Driver

Children of JULIA HARGIS and BATTLE BALLANCE are:

i. WILLIAM ROSCOE⁷ BALLANCE, b. 22 Dec 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM ROSCOE BALLANCE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Roscoe Ballance Date of Birth: 22 Dec 1943 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J R Parent2 Name: Julia Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 562

ii. ANNA GERALDINE BALLANCE, b. 05 Nov 1946, Johnston County, North

Carolina.

Notes for ANNA GERALDINE BALLANCE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Anna Geraldine Ballance Date of Birth: 5 Nov 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Battle Ransome Parent2 Name: Julia Irene Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 584

iii. BILLY RANSOM BALLANCE, b. 14 Apr 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLY RANSOM BALLANCE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billy Ransom Ballance Date of Birth: 14 Apr 1948 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Battle Parent2 Name: Julia Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 459

iv. GEORGE FRANKLIN BALLANCE, b. 23 May 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE FRANKLIN BALLANCE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: George Franklin Ballance Date of Birth: 23 May 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Battle Ransom Parent2 Name: Julia Irene Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 90 Page: 15

421. LOTTIE ANN⁶ ADAMS (*ETTA FLORENCE⁵ YOUNG, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 29 Oct 1914, and died 28 Dec 1980 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married LEVANDER V. STEPHENSON 23 Dec 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES STEPHENSON and HARRIET STEWART. He was born 04 Nov 1911, and died 13 Aug 1970 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOTTIE ANN ADAMS: Name: LOTTIE ADAMS STEPHENSON Age: 65 Years Death Date: 28 December 1980 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 29 October 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: ADAMS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wake, North Carolina

Notes for LEVANDER V. STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48547 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, LeVander V. (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/18/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Fuquay-Varina, NC

Name: LEVANDER STEPHENSON Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: Wake Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: August 13, 1970 Gender: Male Age: 58 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White Marriage Notes for LOTTIE ADAMS and LEVANDER STEPHENSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3300258 Date Filed: 12/23/1933 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, LEVANDER Bride: ADAMS, LOTTIE Maiden Surname: ADAMS Date of Marriage: 12/23/1933 Volume: 1933 Page: 258

More About LEVANDER STEPHENSON and LOTTIE ADAMS: Marriage: 23 Dec 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LOTTIE ADAMS and LEVANDER STEPHENSON are:

- i. DONALD SANFORD⁷ STEPHENSON, b. 04 Apr 1935.
- ii. PATRICIA ANN STEPHENSON, b. 29 Jul 1937.
- iii. SUE CAROLYN STEPHENSON, b. 06 Sep 1941.

422. ORIE BELLE⁶ ADAMS (*ETTA FLORENCE⁵ YOUNG, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Apr 1921, and died 12 May 1988 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JOHN RALPH PARTIN 18 Dec 1943 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOHN PARTIN and BERTHA BRYANT. He was born 05 Jan 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Aug 1988 in Fuquay - Varina, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ORIE BELLE ADAMS: Name: ORIE BELLE PARTIN Age: 66 Years Death Date: 12 May 1988 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 03 August 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: ADAMS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN RALPH PARTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40991 Name (Age): PARTIN, J. Ralph (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/30/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-5-1914-b/o Mrs. Mamie Vause, Clayton -- Lakeside Mem Gardens --Angier

Name: JOHN RALPH PARTIN Age: 74 Years Death Date: 28 August 1988 Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 January 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PARTIN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About JOHN RALPH PARTIN: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ORIE ADAMS and JOHN PARTIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4300079 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PARTIN, JOHN RALPH Bride: ADAMS, ORIE BELL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/18/1943 Volume: 1943 Page: 79

More About JOHN PARTIN and ORIE ADAMS: Marriage: 18 Dec 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of ORIE ADAMS and JOHN PARTIN is: i. DIANE⁷ PARTIN. **423.** MILLARD FILLMORE⁶ YOUNG (*BENTON LESTER*⁵, *EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Dec 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Dec 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MATTIE VARINA HOLLAND 16 Jan 1929 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 06 Feb 1908, and died 12 Sep 1982 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

More About MILLARD FILLMORE YOUNG: Burial: 30 Dec 1986, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Carpenter

Notes for MATTIE VARINA HOLLAND: Name: MATTIE VARINA YOUNG Age: 74 Years Death Date: 12 September 1982 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 06 February 1908 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HOLLAND Place of Injury: 9 State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MATTIE VARINA HOLLAND: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MILLARD YOUNG and MATTIE HOLLAND: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2900202 Date Filed: 01/16/1929 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, MILLARD TELMARE Bride: HOLLAND, MATTIE VERENA Maiden Surname: HOLLAND Date of Marriage: 01/16/1929 Volume: 1929 Page: 202

More About MILLARD YOUNG and MATTIE HOLLAND: Marriage: 16 Jan 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MILLARD YOUNG and MATTIE HOLLAND are:

- 640. i. MATTIE FAYE⁷ YOUNG, b. 09 Oct 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Aug 2004, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 641. ii. MILLARD LEEVON YOUNG, b. 05 Aug 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Dec 2001, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. FRANCES JEANETTE YOUNG, b. 12 Oct 1939; m. (1) MILES EDWARD REESE;
 b. 26 Aug 1942; d. 05 Feb 1993; m. (2) ? MCLEAN.

More About MILES EDWARD REESE: Burial: Young Family Cemetery on County Line Rd., Harnett County, North Carolina

iv. JUDITH ALICE YOUNG, b. 05 Jan 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MILLS.

424. CLYDA⁶ YOUNG (*BENTON LESTER*⁵, *EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Dec 1911 in North Carolina, and died 25 May 1985 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ALVIS HOLTON DUPREE, son of HENRY DUPREE and LALAH GARDNER. He was born 24 Dec 1911 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Mar 1967 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLYDA YOUNG: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15376 Name (Age): DUPREE, Clyda Young (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/28/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 19 Dec 1911, JC, d. 25 May 1985, d/o Lester and Sarah Plesant Young, Sandy Grove PB Ch. Angier

Name: CLYDA YOUNG DUPREE Age: 74 Years Death Date: 25 May 1985 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 19 December 1910 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: YOUNG State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About CLYDA YOUNG: Burial: Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALVIS HOLTON DUPREE: Smithfiled Herald

Obituary ID: 15357 Name (Age): DUPREE, A. Holton (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/24/1967 Other Pub. Info.: Angier

More About ALVIS HOLTON DUPREE: Burial: 24 Mar 1967, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Farmer/Merchant

Children of CLYDA YOUNG and ALVIS DUPREE are:

i. DONNA KAY⁷ DUPREE, b. 13 Feb 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. LAVERN EARL GASKIN, 17 Oct 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 21 Feb 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DONNA DUPREE and LAVERN GASKIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6300075 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: GASKIN, LAVERN EARL Bride: DUPREE, DONNA KAY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/17/1963 Volume: 1963 Page: 75

More About LAVERN GASKIN and DONNA DUPREE: Marriage: 17 Oct 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. RONALD HOLTON DUPREE, b. 17 May 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. JOHNNY LEE DUPREE, b. 28 Aug 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. JANET DOONE DUPREE, b. 29 Dec 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.

425. LETHA MAVIS⁶ YOUNG (BENTON LESTER⁵, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON²,

*JAMES*¹) was born 21 May 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Oct 2006 in Garner, Wake County, North Carolina. She married LESTER HAYWOOD KING.

Notes for LETHA MAVIS YOUNG: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 65239 Name (Age): King, Letha Young (94) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/10/2006 Other Pub. Info.: Garner. Died 10/7/06. Born 5/21/1912, Harnett Co. Daughter of the late Lester & Sarah Pleasant Young. Widow of Lester King (m. 44 yrs.). Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Dunn Daily Record 10/09/2006

Letha Young King, 94, of 145 Nicklaus Drive, Garner, died Saturday, Oct. 7, 2006, at her home. She was born in Harnett County on May 21, 1912. She was the third of eight children born to the late Lester and Sarah Pleasant Young.

She was preceded in death by her husband of 44 years, Lester King; sons, Leawood King and Lee Roy King; daughter, Doris Jean K. Hobby; brothers, Colon, Weldon and Millard Young; sister, Clyda Dupree; and three grandchildren.

A celebration of life will be held today at 3:30 p.m. at Lakeside Memorial Gardens in Angier by the Rev. David Sutphin. Visitation will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson today from 1:30 to 3 p.m and other times at the home.

Survivors include daughters, Elaine K. Ellis of the home, Peggy K. Tucker and husband Junior of Willow Spring; sisters, Christine Dupree of Willow Spring, Cleo Johnson of Angier and Edna Earl Kelly of Fuquay-Varina; sister-in-law, Ridley Young of Angier; 14 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; nine great-great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews.

More About LETHA MAVIS YOUNG:

Burial: 09 Oct 2006, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LETHA YOUNG and LESTER KING are:

- 642. i. LEAWOOD YOUNG⁷ KING, b. 20 Jul 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 15 Apr 1974, Durham, North Carolina.
- 643. ii. DORIS JEAN KING, b. 30 Jan 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 30 Aug 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 644. iii. LEE ROY KING, b. 03 Feb 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 17 Sep 2002, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. ELAINE KING, m. ? ELLIS.
 - v. PEGGY KING, m. JUNIOR TUCKER.

426. COLON THOMAS⁶ YOUNG (BENTON LESTER⁵, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³,

*BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Feb 1914 in North Carolina, and died 30 Dec 1985. He married (1) SALLIE LUCY WILLIAMS 21 Dec 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 17 Mar 1914, and died 27 Mar 1951. He married (2) MABLE ANN SANDERFORD Aft. 1951. She was born 09 May 1928.

More About COLON THOMAS YOUNG: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About SALLIE LUCY WILLIAMS: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for COLON YOUNG and SALLIE WILLIAMS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3500328 Date Filed: 12/21/1935 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, COLON Bride: WILLIAMS, SALLIE Maiden Surname: WILLIAMS Date of Marriage: 12/21/1935 Volume: 1935 Page: 328

More About COLON YOUNG and SALLIE WILLIAMS: Marriage: 21 Dec 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About COLON YOUNG and MABLE SANDERFORD: Marriage: Aft. 1951

Child of COLON YOUNG and MABLE SANDERFORD is:

i. CHARLES LEE⁷ YOUNG, b. 22 Jun 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 22 Jun 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CHARLES LEE YOUNG: Burial: 24 Jun 1958, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Unknown

427. BERTHA CHRISTINE⁶ YOUNG (*BENTON LESTER⁵*, *EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 31 Mar 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 2007 in Lillington, Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE 20 Dec 1941, son of ALEXANDER DUPREE and NANCY LANGDON. He was born 09 Jul 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Jan 2003 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG: Dunn Daily Record

08/20/2007

Christine Young Dupree, 83, of 944 Dupree Road, Willow Spring, died Saturday, Aug. 18, 2007, at E. Carlton Powell Hospice Center. The Harnett County native was born March 31, 1924, to the late Lester and Sarah Pleasant Young. She was preceded in death by her husband, Clyde Young Dupree. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel in Angier. Burial will follow at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Cathy Snipes and husband Larry of Dunn, Teresa Stauffer and husband Ross of Garner; a son, Jimmy Dupree of Willow Spring; sisters, Edna Earl Kelly of Fuquay-Varina and Cleo Johnson of Angier; former daughter-in-law, Barbara Dupree; grandchildren, Ryan and Chris Dupree, Kevin Snipes, Suzanne McCall, Brandon and Travis Parrish; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. Flowers are appreciated or memorials may be made to the E. Carlton Powell Hospice Center, 185 Pine State St., Lillington, NC 27546.

More About BERTHA CHRISTINE YOUNG: Burial: 21 Aug 2007, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Advanced Alzheimer's Disease

Notes for CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 1920 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alex Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1681

Dunn Daily Record 01/08/2003

Clyde Young Dupree, 82, of 944 Dupree Road, Willow Spring, died Tuesday at Rex Hospital. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 2 p.m. at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel, Angier. Burial will be at Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include his wife, Christine Young Dupree; daughters, Cathy D. Snipes and husband Larry of Dunn, and Teresa D. Parrish and husband Gordon of Willow Spring; a son, Jimmy Ray Dupree of Willow Spring; sisters, Eunice Hackney of Fuquay-Varina, Vida Parrish of Benson and Clara Denning of Coats; brothers, J.C. Dupree and Gerald Dupree, both of Willow Spring; grandchildren, Kevin D. Snipes, Suzanne S. Stewart, Ryan Dupree, Chris Dupree, Brandon Parrish, Travis Parrish; great-grandchildren, Christopher and Trevor.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About CLYDE YOUNG DUPREE: Burial: 09 Jan 2003, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CLYDE DUPREE and BERTHA YOUNG: Marriage: 20 Dec 1941

Children are listed above under (311) Clyde Young Dupree.

428. EDNA EARL⁶ YOUNG (*BENTON LESTER⁵*, *EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born in North Carolina. She married (1) JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE 31 Oct 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ALEXANDER DUPREE and NANCY LANGDON. He was born 17 Dec 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Feb 2007. She married (2) ? KELLY Aft. 1957.

Notes for JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dupree Date of Birth: 17 Dec 1925 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alexander Parent2 Name: Caroline Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1124

Bryan - Lee Funeral Home Notice 02/03/2007

WILLOW SPRINGS - Joseph Coolidge "J.C." Dupree, 81, of 30 Alex St., died Friday. A native of Johnston County, retired tobacco farmer, rental property owner and manager, he was the son of the late Alexander and Caroline Langdon Dupree. Funeral Services will be held on Monday at 10:00 AM at Kennebec Baptist Church. Burial will follow in the Sandy Grove Baptist Church cemetery.

Surviving, sons, Cecil Dupree and wife, Geraldine of Raleigh, Tony Dupree of West Palm Beach, FL.; daughter, Sylvia Ashworth and husband, Tommy of Fuquay-Varina; sisters, Eunice Hackney of Fuquay-Varina, Vida Mae Parrish of Willow Springs, and Clara Denning of Coats; brother, Gerald Dupree of Willow Springs; seven grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren.

He was predeceased in death by brothers, Hughes Dupree, Walton Dupree, Clyde Dupree; sisters, Linnie Dupree and Flosie Dupree.

The family will receive friends Sunday 7:00 - 9:00 PM at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About JOSEPH COOLIDGE "J. C." DUPREE: Burial: 05 Feb 2007, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetry, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EDNA YOUNG and JOSEPH DUPREE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joseph C Dupree Gender: Male Estimated birth year: 1944

Spouse: Edna Earl Young Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1944

Marriage Date: 31 Oct 1944 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH DUPREE and EDNA YOUNG: Marriage: 31 Oct 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ? KELLY and EDNA YOUNG: Marriage: Aft. 1957

Children are listed above under (313) Joseph Coolidge "J. C." Dupree.

429. BERNARD FRANKLIN⁶ YOUNG (*LUNDY BERNARD⁵*, *EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 20 May 1938. He married JOYCE KAYE BEASLEY, daughter of WILLIAM BEASLEY and EVELYN DEAL.

Child of BERNARD YOUNG and JOYCE BEASLEY is:

i. SHARON JEAN⁷ YOUNG, b. 25 Jun 1965.

430. JOSEPH CLAYBORN⁶ LANGDON, SR. (*JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Apr 1906 in North Carolina, and died 09 Sep 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married VELMA MAE WEEKS, daughter of JAMES WEEKS and MARY THORNTON. She was born 22 Aug 1910, and died 11 Jan 1993.

Notes for JOSEPH CLAYBORN LANGDON, SR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30314 Name (Age): LANGDON, Joseph Clayborne (43) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/09/1949 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. J. A. Langdon, h/o Velma Weeks Langdon, Suicide --Elevation Township

More About JOSEPH CLAYBORN LANGDON, SR.: Burial: 13 Sep 1949, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Suicide/Gunshot to the head Occupation: Farmer

More About VELMA MAE WEEKS: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and VELMA WEEKS are:

i. JOSEPH CLAYBORN "J. C."⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 29 Mar 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 May 1993, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH CLAYBORN "J. C." LANGDON, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30313 Name (Age): LANGDON, Joseph C., Jr. (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/14/1993 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3-29-1930 JC -- s/o Joseph C./Velma Weeks -- Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joseph Clayborn Langdon Jr. Death Date: 11 May 1993 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 63 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 29 Mar 1930

Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Sr Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Joseph C Jr Langdon Service Info.: PFC US ARMY Birth Date: 29 Mar 1930 Death Date: 11 May 1993 Cemetery: Bethel Ch. Cem. Cemetery Address: Benson, NC 27504

- 645. ii. JONAS ADDISON LANGDON, b. 12 Jan 1932.
 - iii. SHIRLEY LANGDON, m. BERNICE MILLER.
 - iv. LARRY FRANKLIN LANGDON, b. 28 Jun 1940, North Carolina; d. 07 Dec 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY FRANKLIN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30268 Name (Age): LANGDON, Frank (16) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/11/1956 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o Clayburn/Velma Langdon, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About LARRY FRANKLIN LANGDON: Burial: 09 Dec 1956, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Car Accident/Fractured Skull

- v. WADE LANGDON, m. LINDA ?.
- vi. Ellie Jean Langdon, b. 26 Apr 1946; m. ? Myatt.
- 646. vii. JOSEPH NEAL LANGDON, b. 25 Jul 1949; d. 17 Aug 2004.

431. SUSAN ELSIE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 13 Dec 1909 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Aug 1994 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CARVIS EARL BARNES, son of JOHN BARNES

and FLORA WEEKS. He was born 08 Sep 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 02 Oct 1994 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for SUSAN ELSIE LANGDON: Name: ELSIE LANGDON BARNES Age: 84 Years Death Date: 27 August 1994 Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 December 1909 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) August 28, 1994

Deceased Name: Elsie Langdon Barnes of Angier died Saturday.

Copyright 1994, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 457168

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4164 Name (Age): BARNES, Elsie L. (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/30/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. JC, d/o James Allison and Alice Pleasant Langdon, Bethel Prim. Bapt. Ch. Cem.

More About SUSAN ELSIE LANGDON: Burial: 29 Aug 1994, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for CARVIS EARL BARNES: Name: CARVIS EARL BARNES Age: 86 Years Death Date: 02 October 1994 Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 08 September 1908 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BARNES State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 4, 1994

OBITUARIES Section: Local & State

Deceased Name: Carvis E. Barnes of Angier died Sunday.

Copyright 1994, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 454441

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4123 Name (Age): BARNES, Carvis E. (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/04/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8 Sep 1908, s/o John Lewis and Flora Weeks Barnes, Bethel Church Cem. Angier

More About CARVIS EARL BARNES: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Farmer

Children of SUSAN LANGDON and CARVIS BARNES are:

- 647. i. MAYNARD EARL⁷ BARNES, b. 13 Oct 1929.
- 648. ii. PHYLLIS BARNES, b. 28 Sep 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 13 Sep 1996, Durham, North Carolina.
 - iii. HANK AUSTIN BARNES, b. 14 Aug 1950.

432. MERCHANT COLON⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 17 Aug 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Apr 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LOIS ESTELLE PARRISH 11 Jan 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of GEORGE PARRISH and EULA HONEYCUTT. She was born 28 Feb 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MERCHANT COLON LANGDON: LANGDON, MERCHANT COLON

Death Date: 18 April 1993 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 78 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 17 August 1914 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About MERCHANT COLON LANGDON: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for LOIS ESTELLE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lady Estelle Parrish Date of Birth: 28 Feb 1917 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eula Honeycutt Parent2 Name: Leonard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 1186

Marriage Notes for MERCHANT LANGDON and LOIS PARRISH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3600117 Date Filed: 01/11/1936 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, MERCHANT C Bride: PARRISH, ESTELLE Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 01/11/1936 Volume: 1936 Page: 117 More About MERCHANT LANGDON and LOIS PARRISH: Marriage: 11 Jan 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MERCHANT LANGDON and LOIS PARRISH are:

- 649. i. LACY FLEMING⁷ LANGDON, SR., b. 20 Oct 1937; d. 29 Mar 1996, Greenville, Pitt County, North Carolina.
 - ii. BARBARA ANN LANGDON, b. Abt. 1944; m. MICHAEL WAYNE KELLER, 20 Nov 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BARBARA LANGDON and MICHAEL KELLER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6600123 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KELLER, MICHAEL WAYNNE Bride: LANGDON, BARBARA ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/20/1966 Volume: 1966 Page: 123

More About MICHAEL KELLER and BARBARA LANGDON: Marriage: 20 Nov 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. FREDERICK CLARK LANGDON, b. 01 Jul 1950; m. SHARON JOY PARKER, 31 Dec 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for FREDERICK LANGDON and SHARON PARKER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9000182 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, FREDERICK CLARK Bride: BROWN, SHARON JOY PARKER Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/31/1990 Volume: 1990 Page: 182

More About FREDERICK LANGDON and SHARON PARKER: Marriage: 31 Dec 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina

433. JUDD LEE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Apr 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Aug 1978 in

Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) VERA LEE WEEKS, daughter of GEORGE WEEKS and MONNIE GODWIN. She was born 20 Jan 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) KATHLENE SMITH Aft. 1943.

More About JUDD LEE LANGDON: Burial: 25 Aug 1978, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant

More About JUDD LANGDON and KATHLENE SMITH: Marriage: Aft. 1943

Child of JUDD LANGDON and VERA WEEKS is:

i. DONNIE DALE⁷ LANGDON, b. 14 Jan 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. MYRA FUTRAL; b. 23 Feb 1951.

434. MAVIS AILEEN⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Dec 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1983 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CHESTER THOMAS HAYES, son of RICHARD HAYES and ALMA WEEKS. He was born 10 Jun 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Apr 1987 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAVIS AILEEN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mavis Aileen Langdon Date of Birth: 5 Dec 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Allison Parent2 Name: Allice Pleasant Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1715

Name: MAVIS LANGDON HAYES Age: 62 Years Death Date: 02 September 1983 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 December 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About MAVIS AILEEN LANGDON: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CHESTER THOMAS HAYES: Burial: 22 Apr 1987, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Child of MAVIS LANGDON and CHESTER HAYES is: i. BONNIE LYNN⁷ HAYES.

435. ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH"⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Feb 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 10 Aug 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JOYCE CORNELIA CATHERINE LEE 27 Dec 1947, daughter of SETH LEE and LENORA JOHNSON. She was born 1930, and died 02 Jan 1972 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH" LANGDON: LANGDON, ERVIN

Place of Death: , Johnston Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: August 10, 1974 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 51 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Widowed Attendant: Coroner

Smithfield Herald Tuesday, August 13, 1974

Farmer Killed in Wreck

Ervin Beacher Langdon of Route 2, Angier, 51-year-old Johnston County farmer, was killed instantly when the 1974 Chevrolet he was driving overturned several times Saturday at 5:45 a.m. on Secondary Road 1309 about 13 miles north of Benson.

Langdon, who suffered massive chest injuries, was pronounced dead on arrival at Johnston Memorial Hospital.

State Trooper M. G. Tew reported that the car in a left curve skidded off the road on the right

side and struck a ditch bank and fence before overturning.

Property damage was estimated at \$3,000 to the car and \$100 to the fence owned by W. J. Honeycutt of Route 1, Willow Springs.

Mr. Langdon was the 15th person to die of injuries received in motor vehicle accidents in JOhnston County this year. Seven of the deaths have occurred since June 25.

Born in Harnett County, Mr. Langdon was a son of the late J. Alton and Alice Pleasant Langdon. He resided in Johnston just across the line from Harnett. He was a veteran of World War II. Mr. Langdon was a member of the Angier Masonic Lodge and the Junior Order.

He was a member of Coats Baptist Church where the funeral was held Monday afternoon at 3 o'clock. The Rev. Howard Beard officiated. Burial followed in Devotional Gardens.

Mr. Langdon is survived by a son, Jerry A. Langdon of Route 2, Angier; four brothers, Roy, Merchant, and Lee Langdon of Route 2, Angier and J. A. Langdon of Route 3, Dunn; and four sisters, Mrs. Elsie Barnes, Mrs. Josephine Bullard, and Mrs. Ruth Barefoot of Route 2, Angier and Mrs. Mavis Hayes of Route 1, Coats.

More About ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH" LANGDON: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Military service: PFC US Army

Notes for JOYCE CORNELIA CATHERINE LEE: LANGDON, JOYCE

Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: January 02, 1972 Gender: Female Race: White Age: 41 Years Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

More About JOYCE CORNELIA CATHERINE LEE: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

More About ERVIN LANGDON and JOYCE LEE: Marriage: 27 Dec 1947

Children of ERVIN LANGDON and JOYCE LEE are:

i. ERVIN DURAND "RANDY"⁷ LANGDON, b. 14 May 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 13 May 1966.

More About ERVIN DURAND "RANDY" LANGDON:

Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

650. ii. JERRY ALLISON LANGDON, b. 15 Jun 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina;d. 28 Aug 2003.

436. JOSEPHINE⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 26 Feb 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 15 Sep 2004 in Durham County, North Carolina. She married TAFT BULLARD. He was born 08 Jun 1932, and died 19 Sep 1994.

Notes for JOSEPHINE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 9/17/2004

Josephine Langdon Bullard, 79, of 2405 County Line Road, Angier, died Wednesday at Duke Medical Center in Durham. She was born Feb. 26, 1925, in Harnett County to the late J.A. Sr. and Alice Pleasant Langdon. She was a homemaker.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Coats by the Revs. Jesse Mooney and Ishmael "Mac" McDonald. Burial will follow in Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include sons, Robert Taft Bullard and wife June, and Mark Alexander Bullard and wife Natalie, all of Angier; a brother, J.A. Barlow Langdon Jr. of Dunn; and grandchildren, Jared, Jessica and Rose.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats.

More About JOSEPHINE LANGDON: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About TAFT BULLARD:

Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/Korea

Children of JOSEPHINE LANGDON and TAFT BULLARD are:

- i. ROBERT TAFT⁷ BULLARD, m. JUNE ?.
- ii. MARK ALEXANDER BULLARD, m. NATALIE ?.

437. RUTH ELDER⁶ LANGDON (*JAMES ALLISON⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 01 Sep 1927, and died 13 Jun 2000 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HARVEY LEON BAREFOOT 09 Nov 1946, son of HARVEY BAREFOOT and ADA JACKSON. He was born 13 Sep 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUTH ELDER LANGDON:

The News & Observer June 14, 2000

ANGIER -- Mrs. Ruth Langdon Barefoot, 72, of 3343 Langdon Road, died Tuesday at her home. Funeral service will be 3 p.m. Thursday at Coats Baptist Church. Officiating will be Rev. Jesse Mooney. Burial will follow in Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Mrs. Barefoot was born September 1, 1927 in Harnett County to the late James Allison and Alice Pleasant Langdon. She was a homemaker and cake decorator. She was a member of the Coats Baptist Church and the Ladies Auxiliary of Banner Post 109, American Legion.

Surviving are husband, Leon Barefoot; daughters and sons-in-law, Linda Lunney of Raleigh, Carol and Donald Barefoot of Benson, Cathy and Danny Adams of Angier; son and daughterin-law, Larry V. and Joy Barefoot of Angier; sister, Josephine Bullard of Angier; brothers, Roy Langdon of Angier, J. A. Langdon Jr. of Dunn; grandchildren, Patrick Lunney, Brice Barefoot, Joanna Holmes, Bret Barefoot, Skylar Barefoot and Landon Holmes.

Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson, 7-9 p.m. Wednesday.

More About RUTH ELDER LANGDON: Burial: 15 Jun 2000, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for HARVEY LEON BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barefoot Date of Birth: 13 Sep 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Harvey Parent2 Name: Ada Jackson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 779

Dunn Daily Record 05/26/2006

Harvey Leon Barefoot, 79, of 3343 Langdon Road, Angier, died Wednesday, May 24, 2006, at his home. Mr. Barefoot was born Sept. 13, 1926, in Harnett County to the late Harvey Vinson and Ada Jackson Barefoot. He was also preceded in death by his wife, Ruth Langdon Barefoot; brothers, James Barefoot, Warren Barefoot and Johnnie Barefoot; and a sister, Mavis Naylor.

He was a retired general contractor and was an Army World War II veteran and served as a master sergeant medic. Mr. Barefoot was a member of the American Legion Banner Post 109

and a member of Coats Baptist Church. He was caretaker of Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery for many years. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Coats Baptist Church by the Rev. Jesse Mooney. Burial will follow at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include daughters, Linda Lunney of Raleigh, Carol Barefoot and husband Donald of Benson, Cathy Adams and husband Danny of Angier; a son, Larry Barefoot and wife Joy of Angier; a brother, Robert Barefoot of Raleigh; sisters, Gladys Pope of Dunn, Annie Mae Pleasant of Garner and Judy Joyner of Reisterstown, Md.; grandchildren, Patrick Lunney, Brice Barefoot, Joanna Jones and husband Kevin, Bret Barefoot, Skylar Barefoot and Landon Holmes; and a great-granddaughter, Kenzie Lee Tart.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery Fund, c/o First Citizens Bank, P.O. Box 307, Coats, NC 27521. Condolences may be sent to www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About HARVEY LEON BAREFOOT: Burial: 27 May 2006, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: Home Construction Contractor

More About HARVEY BAREFOOT and RUTH LANGDON: Marriage: 09 Nov 1946

Children of RUTH LANGDON and HARVEY BAREFOOT are:

- i. LINDA RUTH⁷ BAREFOOT, m. EDWARD JOSEPH LUNNEY III.
- ii. LARRY VINSON BAREFOOT, b. 08 Nov 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JOY ?.
- iii. CAROL JEAN BAREFOOT, b. 30 Jul 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DONALD BAREFOOT.

Notes for CAROL JEAN BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carol Jean Barefoot Date of Birth: 30 Jul 1955 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Harvey Leon Barefoot Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 43-A Page: 77

651. iv. CATHY JO BAREFOOT, b. 13 Apr 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina.

438. JAMES ALLISON⁶ LANGDON, JR. (*JAMES ALLISON⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 05 Jul 1929. He married LAURA FRANCES SORRELL 24 Sep 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIE SORRELL and LULA JACKSON. She was born 21 Oct 1927.

Marriage Notes for JAMES LANGDON and LAURA SORRELL: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4900095 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON JR, JAMES ALISON Bride: SORRELL, LAURA FRANCIS Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/24/1949 Volume: 1949 Page: 95

More About JAMES LANGDON and LAURA SORRELL: Marriage: 24 Sep 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES LANGDON and LAURA SORRELL are:

i. TERESA FRANCES⁷ LANGDON, b. 01 Sep 1953; m. GARY MICHAEL ENNIS, 28 May 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for TERESA LANGDON and GARY ENNIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7200073 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: ENNIS, GARY MICHAEL Bride: LANGDON, TERESA FRANCES Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/28/1972 Volume: 1972 Page: 73

More About GARY ENNIS and TERESA LANGDON: Marriage: 28 May 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina

 SANDY ALLISON LANGDON, b. 02 Apr 1963; m. TAMMY LYNN JOHNSON, 13 Feb 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for SANDY LANGDON and TAMMY JOHNSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8500190

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, SANDY ALLISON Bride: JOHNSON, TAMMY LYNN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 02/13/1985 Volume: 1985 Page: 190

More About SANDY LANGDON and TAMMY JOHNSON: Marriage: 13 Feb 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina

439. JARVIS MARION⁶ PLEASANTS (*CARRIE A.⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 01 Nov 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jun 1984 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MINNIE BERTHA COLLINS 25 Dec 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of DALLAS COLLINS and MOLISSIE KELLY. She was born 07 Aug 1905 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 Mar 1993 in High Point, Guilford County, North Carolina.

Notes for JARVIS MARION PLEASANTS: PLEASANTS, JARVIS MARION

Death Date: 29 June 1984 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 79 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 01 November 1904 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PLEASANTS

Jarvis Marion Pleasants

Unknown Newspaper 06/1984

Jarvis M. Pleasants, 79, of Angier died Friday at his home. Mr. Pleasants was a retired farmer and employee of the department of Agriculture USDA. He was a former county commissioner, third degree mason of the Angier Lodge No. 686. He was a Director Emeritus Dunn Production Credit Association, director of Farmers County Mutual Fire Insurance Company, Inc., of Smithfield and director of the Harnett County Farm Bureau. Funeral services were held 2 p.m. today from the Angier Methodist Church of which he was a member. Dr. Rev. John Harwood officiated. Burial followed in Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Rt. 2, Angier with Masonic rites.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Bertha Collins Pleasants; a daughter, Mrs. Ann P. Blalock of Colfax; three sisters, Mrs. Marie Stephenson of Angier, Mrs. Ada Mooneyham of Raleigh and Mrs. Olene Book of Mount Dora, Fla.; two brothers, R. Clyde Pleasants of Raleigh and Alton B. Pleasants of South Boston, Va.; two grandsons.

Arrangements were made by Overby-Johnson Funeral Home. Memorials may be made to the Angier Memorial United Methodist Church.

More About JARVIS MARION PLEASANTS: Burial: 01 Jul 1984, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for MINNIE BERTHA COLLINS: Name: MINNIE BERTHA PLEASANTS Age: 87 Years Death Date: 31 March 1993 Place of Death: High Point (P), Guilford, North Carolina Birth Date: 07 August 1905 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COLLINS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: High Point (P), Guilford, North Carolina

Unknown Newspaper 04/1993

Mrs. Minnie Bertha Collins Pleasants, 87, of 571 s. Bunker Hill Road, died Wednesday, March 31, 1993 at the Maryfield Nursing home in High Point. Mrs. Pleasants was born in Harnett County, daughter of Dallas F. and Zorrah Kelly Collins. She attended the Greensboro Woman's College in 1925.

Surviving: daughter, Mrs. Ann Blalock of Colfax; seven sisters, Mrs. Inez Stephens, Mrs. Mary Gilliam, Mrs. Sara Weis, Mrs. Peggy Johnson, Mrs. Lou Lawrence and Mrs. Betty Sue Upchurch, all of Angier, Mrs. Velma Myatt of Willow Spring; two brothers, Dallas J. Collins of Willow Spring, Richard A. Collins of Angier; two grandsons, Flay Blalock of Kernersville, Doyle Blalock of Colfax. Funeral service will be conducted 2 p.m. Friday in the Angier Memorial Untied Methodist Church with interment in the Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Thursday at the Overby-Johnson Funeral Home in Angier. Memorials may be directed to the Angier Memorial United Methodist Church.

More About MINNIE BERTHA COLLINS: Burial: 02 Apr 1993, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JARVIS PLEASANTS and MINNIE COLLINS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2600215 Date Filed: 12/23/1926 12:00:00 AM Groom: PLEASANT, JARVIS M Bride: COLLINS, MINNIE BERTHA Maiden Surname: COLLINS Date of Marriage: 12/25/1926 Volume: 1926 Page: 215

More About JARVIS PLEASANTS and MINNIE COLLINS: Marriage: 25 Dec 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JARVIS PLEASANTS and MINNIE COLLINS is: 652. i. ANN ELIZABETH⁷ PLEASANTS.

440. CARRIE MARIE⁶ PLEASANTS (*CARRIE A.⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1922. She married TELPHER HUGHES STEPHENSON, son of JAMES STEPHENSON and MARY OGBURN. He was born 10 Feb 1916 in Wake County, North Carolina, and died 27 Nov 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for TELPHER HUGHES STEPHENSON: Dunn Daily Record 11/29/2004

Telfer Hughes Stephenson, 88, of 2940 Plainview Church Road, Angier, died Saturday. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel in Angier. Burial will be in Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Survivors include his wife of 52 years, Marie Pleasants Stephenson; a daughter, Phyllis S. Turner and husband Elmer of Virginia Beach, Va.; sons, Gerald Stephenson and wife Cindy of Alexandria, Va., Ray Stephenson and wife Sonja of Fuquay-Varina, Gary Stephenson and wife Faye of Angier and John Roderick and wife Linda of Angier; eight grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren.

Visitation will be tonight from 7 to 9 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home.

Memorials may be made to the American Parkinson's Disease Association, c/o Duke Medical Center, Morene Road, Durham, N.C.; Hospice of Harnett County, 111-A N. Ellis Ave., Dunn, N.C. 28334; or to the church of one's choice.

More About TELPHER HUGHES STEPHENSON: Burial: 30 Nov 2004, Lakeside Memorial Gardens Occupation: Automotive Mechanic

Children of CARRIE PLEASANTS and TELPHER STEPHENSON are:

- i. PHYLLIS⁷ STEPHENSON, m. ELMER TURNER.
- ii. GERALD HUGHES STEPHENSON, b. 11 Dec 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CINDY ?.
- iii. RAY STEPHENSON, m. SONJA ?.
- iv. GARY LEE STEPHENSON, b. 05 Dec 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. FAYE ?.

441. ADA⁶ PLEASANTS (*CARRIE A.⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Jan 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Sep 1993 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married GRAHAM BATTLE MOONEYHAM. He died 01 Jan 1980.

Notes for ADA PLEASANTS: Name: ADA PLEASANTS MOONEYHAM Age: 68 Years Death Date: 14 September 1993 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 03 January 1925 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: Yes Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PLEASANTS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

Unknown Newspaper 09/1993

Ada P. Mooneyham, 68, of Raleigh, died early Tuesday morning at her home. A native of Johnston County, she was a graduate of the University of North Carolina, Greensboro. Mrs. Mooneyham was a retired federal employee, having served on the staffs of former U.S.

Senators, Robert Morgan and Terry Sanford. She was a member of Trinity Baptist Church where she served as a member of both choirs. She was active in the Sunday School Department, Forever young Club and participated in the Sunday Morning Registrar.

Mrs. Mooneyham was the widow of Graham Battle Mooneyham who died, January 1, 1980. She is survived by two sons, Brantley Mooneyham of Houston, Texas, Graham Mooneyham, Jr. of DuBois, Pa.; two grandchildren, Caitlyn and Patrick Mooneyham; brothers, Clyde Pleasants of Raleigh, Alton Pleasants of S. Boston, Va.; sisters, Marie Stephenson of Angier, Olene Book of Solvang, Calif.

Funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday, Trinity Baptist Church. Burial will follow at Montlawn Memorial Park, with Dr. William Furr officiating.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Thursday, Brown-Wynne Funeral Home, St. Mary's Street and will be at the home at other times.

More About ADA PLEASANTS: Burial: 17 Sep 1993, Montlawn Memorial Park

Children of ADA PLEASANTS and GRAHAM MOONEYHAM are:

- i. BRANTLEY⁷ MOONEYHAM.
- ii. GRAHAM BATTLE MOONEYHAM, JR..

442. PEARL⁶ STEWART (*MARY IDA*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Sep 1908 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Dec 2004 in Goldsboro, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM DAVID MCROY, SR.. He was born 24 May 1908, and died 05 Feb 1983 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for PEARL STEWART: Goldsboro News-Argus 12/7/2004

Pearl Stewart McRoy, 96, went to be with her Lord on December 4, 2004. She died at her home in Goldsboro, NC.

Mrs. McRoy was born in Johnston County to the late William Walter and Mary Langdon Stewart. She was married for 52 years to the late William David McRoy Sr. For those who knew her, Pearl will be remembered as a generous, caring, compassionate woman and a beloved friend to many. The love of her life was God, family and friends. Even during her declining health, she never gave up or let go of her firm belief of the power of prayer. Pearl's determination to let it be God's will was an inspiration to all who knew her. She will be greatly missed.

Mrs. McRoy was a faithful member of The First Pentecostal Holiness Church. For 40 years she served as the church secretary-treasurer, taught the Sunbeam Sunday School Class and sang in the choir. Along with Pearl's tireless commitment to help people come to know the Lord, she was very active in the Tuesday Morning Prayer Group. This group intercedes in

prayer for all of the needs of the church and of its members. Following this meeting, she and others ministered to shut-ins and nursing home residents. She was dedicated to her Circle and the church's Women's Ministries.

Her community involvement included memberships in the Wayne County Home Extension Club, the WCTU and the AARP.

Mrs. McRoy was a graduate of King's Business College. For all the years of its operation, she was the secretary-treasurer of Elliot Packing Company.

Funeral services will be Wednesday, December 8, 2004, at 2 p.m. at The First Pentecostal Holiness Church with the Rev. Jimmy Whitfield and the Rev. Bill Rose officiating. Burial will follow in Wayne Memorial Park. Pearl is survived by her son, W.D. McRoy Jr. and his wife, Jerri, of Goldsboro; her grandchildren, Larry McRoy of Mount Olive, David McRoy of Goldsboro, Leigh Edwards of Mount Olive, Ginny Vickery and husband, John, of Greenville, and Rebekah McRoy of Raleigh; her great-grandchildren, Alise Edwards, Sarah Edwards, Anna Edwards, Chelsea Vickery, Jacob Vickery, and Casey Vickery; her brother, Stanley Stewart of Four Oaks; and her sisters, Catherine Talton of Smithfield and Lena Rose Braswell of Cherryville.

In addition to her husband, her stepmother, Pearl Lee Stewart, and seven brothers and two sisters preceded her in death.

In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to The First Pentecostal Holiness Church, 1101 The First Church Road, Goldsboro, N.C., 27534, or the charity of one's choice.

The family will receive friends Tuesday (today) from 5 until 7 p.m. at Seymour Funeral Home.

(Written & Paid by the Family)

Social Security Death Index

Name: Pearl S. McRoy SSN: Last Residence: 27530 Goldsboro, Wayne, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 15 Sep 1908 Died: 5 Dec 2004 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About PEARL STEWART: Burial: 08 Dec 2004, Wayne Memorial Park Occupation: Secretary/Treasurer for Elliot Packing Company

Notes for WILLIAM DAVID MCROY, SR.: Name: WILLIAM DAVID MCROY SR Age: 74 Years Death Date: 05 February 1983 Place of Death: Goldsboro, Wayne, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 May 1908 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MCROY State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Goldsboro, Wayne, North Carolina

Child of PEARL STEWART and WILLIAM MCROY is: i. WILLIAM DAVID⁷ MCROY, JR., m. JERRI ?.

443. JOSEPH DAILEY⁶ STEWART (*MARY IDA⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 18 Nov 1915, and died 27 Jan 1997. He married CALLIE BELLE LEE, daughter of DANIEL LEE and MARTHA ALLEN. She was born 15 Sep 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Apr 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH DAILEY STEWART: Social Security Death Index

Name: Joseph D. Stewart SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 18 Nov 1915 Died: 27 Jan 1997 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About JOSEPH DAILEY STEWART: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CALLIE BELLE LEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63484 Name (Age): Stewart, Callie Belle Lee (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/26/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks. Died 4/25/05. Born 9/15/1918, Johnston Co. Dau. of the late Daniel & Martha A. Lee. Widow of J. Dailey Stewart. Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens. Dunn Daily Record 04/26/2005

Callie Belle Lee Stewart, 86, of Rose Dairy Road, Four Oaks, died Monday morning at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was a homemaker. She was born Sept. 15, 1918, in Johnston County to the late Daniel and Martha A. Lee. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Wednesday at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel by the Revs. Freddie Langston and Glenn McCullen. Burial will be at Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens in Smithfield.

Survivors include a daughter, Jean Edwards and husband Wayne of Four Oaks; a foster son, Lauston Beasley and wife Ann of Four Oaks; grandchildren, John Adams and wife Cindy of Benson, Stewart Adams and Jennifer Jones of China Grove; and a great-grandchild, Lance Adams.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About CALLIE BELLE LEE: Burial: 27 Apr 2005, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JOSEPH STEWART and CALLIE LEE is:

i. JEAN⁷ STEWART, m. WAYNE EDWARDS.

444. CARLIS CALVIN⁶ STEWART (*MARY IDA⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Mar 1918, and died 18 Mar 1993 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ANNA RUTH STRICKLAND. She was born 24 May 1914, and died 18 Dec 2005.

Notes for CARLIS CALVIN STEWART: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Carlis Calvin Stewart Death Date: 18 Mar 1993 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Mar 1918

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Stewart Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Other Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About CARLIS CALVIN STEWART: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ANNA RUTH STRICKLAND: The Smithfield Herald 12/20/2005

Anna Ruth Strickland Stewart, 91, of Four Oaks died Sunday, Dec. 18. Mrs. Stewart was the widow of Carlis Calvin Stewart. She was a member of the Goldsboro Seventh-Day Adventist Church for almost 50 years. A memorial service will be held at 7:30 p.m. today (Tuesday) at Minshew Funeral Home in Four Oaks. A graveside service will be held at 3:30 p.m. Wednesday in Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens near Smithfield.

Surviving are a son, Danny Stewart of Raleigh; a daughter, Sylvia Gregory of North Fort Meyers, Fla.; two sisters, Camilla Carter of Atlanta, Ga., and Belle Beasley of Moncks Corner, S.C.; two brothers, Pete Strickland of Charleston, S.C., and Waldo Strickland of Robbinsville; five grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 6 till 7:30 p.m. today at the funeral home. The family suggests memorial contributions to the Building Fund at Goldsboro Seventh-Day Adventist Church, P.O. Box 271, Goldsboro, N.C. 27533.

More About ANNA RUTH STRICKLAND: Burial: 21 Dec 2005, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CARLIS STEWART and ANNA STRICKLAND are:

i. DANNY CARL⁷ STEWART, b. 19 Mar 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DANNY CARL STEWART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Danny Carl Stewart Date of Birth: 19 Mar 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlis Calvin Parent2 Name: Anna Ruth Strickland Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 236

ii. Sylvia Stewart.

445. LELA GLADYS⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Sep 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Aug 1989 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married IRVING LASSITER LANGDON 01 Apr 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of LLOYD LANGDON and RUTH LASSITER. He was born 04 Apr 1908 in North Carolina, and died 16 Mar 1968 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LELA GLADYS PLEASANT: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Gladys Pleasant Langdon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Pleasant Age: 78 Date of Birth: 27 Sep 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 8 Aug 1989 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Unknown Newspaper 08/1989

Mrs. Gladys Pleasant Langdon, age 78, of Route 1, Smithfield, died in Johnston Memorial Hospital on Tuesday, August 8, 1989, following a period of declining health. She was born in Johnston County on September 27, 1910, a daughter of the late Marion Benton Pleasant and Julia Langdon Pleasant. She was married to Irving L. Langdon who preceded her in death on March 16, 1968. Gladys taught the fourth grade at Selma School for 29 years. She was a member of the First Presbyterian Church in Smithfield, the Joy Club at Pisgah Baptist Church and the Retired Teachers Association.

Funeral Services will be held Thursday, August 10, 1989, at 11:00 A.M., at the First Presbyterian Church. Services will be conducted by Dr. William A. Leist. Interment will follow in Sunset Memorial Park.

The Family: A son, Harold Langdon of Rt. 1, Smithfield; 3 brothers, Willard Pleasant of Wrightsville Beach, Joseph Pleasant and M. B. Pleasant, Jr. of Angier; 5 Sisters, Mrs. Leola Lassiter of Smithfield, Mrs. Sue Ogburn and Miss Christine Pleasant of Angier, Mrs. Rachel Peterson of Harrells and Mrs. Doris Barnes of Fayetteville; 4 grandchildren.

More About LELA GLADYS PLEASANT: Burial: 10 Aug 1989, Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, North Carolina

Notes for IRVING LASSITER LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30290 Name (Age): LANGDON, Irving Lassiter (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/19/1968 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lloyd Roger/Ruth Lassiter -- Smithfield

Name: IRVING LANGDON Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Death Date: 16 March 1968 Sex: Male Race: White Age: 59 Years Marital Status: Married Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Autopsy: Yes Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1968

More About IRVING LASSITER LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LELA PLEASANT and IRVING LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Irving L Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Lela Gladys Pleasant Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 1 Apr 1934

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About IRVING LANGDON and LELA PLEASANT: Marriage: 01 Apr 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (362) Irving Lassiter Langdon.

446. LEOLA FRANCES "BILLIE"⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Aug 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 May 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JOHN YELVINGTON LASSITER 16 Jul 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ABRAM LASSITER and AVA YELVINGTON. He was born 27 Nov 1913 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Feb 1983.

Notes for LEOLA FRANCES "BILLIE" PLEASANT: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Leola Pleasant Lassiter Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Pleasant Age: 80 Date of Birth: 3 Aug 1914 Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 27 May 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30768 Name (Age): LASSITER, Leola "Billie" (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/30/1995 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Marion B. and Julia Denning Langdon Pleasant, b. 3 Aug 1914, JC, Raleigh Notes for JOHN YELVINGTON LASSITER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30744 Name (Age): LASSITER, John Yelvington (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/08/1983 Other Pub. Info.: b. 27 Nov 1913, Harnett Co., d. 8 Feb 1983, s/o Abram Troy and Ava, h/o Leola Pleasant, Sunset Mem Pk -- Smithfield

More About JOHN YELVINGTON LASSITER: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LEOLA PLEASANT and JOHN LASSITER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Leola Pleasant Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Spouse: John Yelvington Lassiter Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1936

Marriage Date: 16 Jul 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN LASSITER and LEOLA PLEASANT: Marriage: 16 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LEOLA PLEASANT and JOHN LASSITER are:

i. BILLIE FRANCES⁷ LASSITER, b. 12 Jan 1938, Scotland County, North Carolina.

Notes for BILLIE FRANCES LASSITER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Billy Frances Lassiter Date of Birth: 12 Jan 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Scotland Parent1 Name: John Yelvington Lassiter Parent2 Name: Leola Frances P Lassiter Roll Number: B_C088_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 32

ii. DOTTIE LASSITER.

447. WILLIARD CORBETT⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Jun 1916. He married HAZEL ?.

Child of WILLIARD PLEASANT and HAZEL ? is:

i. JUDY CORBETT⁷ PLEASANT, b. 27 Apr 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

448. JOSEPH MARION⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 22 Aug 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married APSEY WILMAR KEARNEY, daughter of W. KEARNEY and ?. She was born 14 Feb 1925 in Greene County, North Carolina.

Notes for APSEY WILMAR KEARNEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Apsey Wilmar Kearney Date of Birth: 14 Feb 1925 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Greene Parent1 Name: W Clarence Kearney Parent2 Name: Anna Dora Ginn Roll Number: B_C044_68001 Volume: 7 Page: 511

Children of JOSEPH PLEASANT and APSEY KEARNEY are:

i. JOSEPH MARION⁷ PLEASANT, JR., m. VICKIE GALE SMITH, 09 Jun 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH PLEASANT and VICKIE SMITH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300207 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PLEASANT JR, JOSEPH MARION Bride: SMITH, VICKI GALE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/09/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 207

More About JOSEPH PLEASANT and VICKIE SMITH: Marriage: 09 Jun 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. RAY KEARNEY PLEASANT, b. 18 Jan 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. WILLIAM KENNETH PLEASANT, b. 21 Jul 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

449. MARY MAXINE⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 May 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Aug 1978. She married JAMES WALTER DENNING 28 May 1960 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH DENNING and MEDDIE GODWIN. He was born 03 Oct 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jul 1972 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY MAXINE PLEASANT: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mary Maxine Denning Death Date: 22 Aug 1978 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 54 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 May 1924

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner

Social Security Death Index

Name: Maxine Denning SSN: Born: 17 May 1924 Last Benefit: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Died: Aug 1978 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1952)

Notes for JAMES WALTER DENNING: Name: JAMES DENNING Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake Place of Residence: Harnett Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: July 29, 1972 Gender: Male Age: 55 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

Unknown Newspaper

North Carolina Civil Defense Director James Walter Denning, 56, died Saturday at Rex Hospital here.

Denning had been Director since July, 1969, when he was appointed by Gov. Bob Scott. When informed of Denning's death, Scott said, "Jim Denning was a quiet and capable man. He was dedicated to his job and to the cause of Civil Defense. He set an example in his service to the people of North Carolina that will be a tribute to his memory."

Denning was a native of Angier, He enlisted as a private in the U. S. Army in April 1941. He was later commissioned as an officer in the 101st Airborne Division in World War II. He parachuted behind the German lines in Normandy, France, the day before the D-Day invasion, to cut communication lines. In June, 1950, he joined the North Carolina National Guard, and in September, 1953, was promoted to lieutenant colonel. He retired from the Guard in 1965. Denning served as operations officer for Civil Defense for 14 years before succeeding William M. Hodge as director.

Surviving are his wife, the former Maxine Pleasant of Angier, and one daughter, Jan. A graveside funeral service will be held at Montlawn Cemetery in Raleigh at 11 a.m. Monday.

More About JAMES WALTER DENNING: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MARY PLEASANT and JAMES DENNING: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6000036 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: DENNING, JAMES WALTER Bride: PLEASANT, MARY MAXINE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/28/1960 Volume: 1960 Page: 36

More About JAMES DENNING and MARY PLEASANT: Marriage: 28 May 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of MARY PLEASANT and JAMES DENNING is:

i. JAN P.⁷ DENNING.

450. RACHEL ELIZABETH⁶ PLEASANT (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Apr 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 13 Nov 2004 in Wilmington, North Carolina. She married STEPHEN FRANKLIN PETERSON 18 Dec 1953 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RACHEL ELIZABETH PLEASANT: Star-News (Wilmington, NC) November 14, 2004

HARRELLS - Mrs. Rachel Elizabeth Pleasant Peterson, age 78, of 572 Belvin Maynard Road, Harrells, died Saturday morning at New Hanover Regional Medical Center in Wilmington.

Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Monday, November 15, 2004, at Centenary United Methodist Church conducted by Rev. John M. Barns, III and Dr. John Speight. Burial will follow in Rockfish Memorial Cemetery.

She is survived by one daughter, Mrs. Joan Lanier and husband Kenneth, Jr. of Maple Hill; one son, Stephen Franklin Peterson, Jr. of Harrells; three brothers, Willard Pleasant and wife Hazel of Smithfield, Joe Pleasant and wife Wilma and M.B Pleasant and wife Betty, both of Angier; three sisters, Mrs. Sue Ogburn and Mrs. Christine Pleasant, both of Angier and Mrs. Doris Barnes and husband Jack of Linden; and three grandsons, Kenneth Issac (Tripp) Lanier, III, Stephen Hunter Lanier and Michael Benton Lanier. Mrs. Peterson was preceded in death by her husband, Stephen Franklin Peterson; and three sisters, Gladys Langdon, Leola Lassiter and Maxine Denning.

Born in Angier, N.C., Mrs. Peterson was the daughter of the late Marion Benton and Julia Langdon Pleasant, Jr., and was a member of Centenary United Methodist Church.

The family will receive at their residence, 572 Belvin Maynard Road, Harrells.

More About RACHEL ELIZABETH PLEASANT: Burial: 15 Nov 2004, Rockfish Memorial Cemetery

Marriage Notes for RACHEL PLEASANT and STEPHEN PETERSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5300124

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PETERSON, STEPHEN FRANKLIN Bride: PLEASANT, RACHEL ELIZABETH Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/18/1953 Volume: 1953 Page: 124

More About STEPHEN PETERSON and RACHEL PLEASANT: Marriage: 18 Dec 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of RACHEL PLEASANT and STEPHEN PETERSON are:

- i. JOAN⁷ PETERSON, m. KENNETH LANIER, JR..
- ii. STEPHEN FRANKLIN PETERSON, JR..

451. MARION BENTON⁶ PLEASANT, JR. (*JULIA FRANCES⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Jun 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Jul 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BETTY TALLEY.

Notes for MARION BENTON PLEASANT, JR.: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 07/11/2006

Marion Benton "M.B." Pleasant, Jr., 75, died Tuesday. A native of Johnston County, he was the son of the late Marion Benton and Julia Langdon Pleasant.

He graduated from Angier High School and attended Edwards Military Institute and North Carolina State University. He attended the Lee Institute Real Estate in 1965, Realtors Institute at UNC and Lee Institute Real Estate Management and Appraisal. He was a member of the Harnett Board of Realtors, and received the Longest Continued Member Award in 1975-76. He also received the Certificate of Achievement.

He was the owner and operator of Pleasant Realty and a licensed auctioneer. He was partner in several ventures, such as P.M. Land Co., Pleasant Enterprise, DAMP Investment, and Fortune Five Enterprise. A member of the Angier Medical Authority, he was a partner in the Angier Medical Center, a member of the Board of Directors for BB&T, and was active in getting the Carolina Bank, which is now BB&T in Angier. He received the service award from BB&T in 2001. He was on the Angier Black River Rescue Board of Directors at the time it was organized in 1973 until 2003. He was the Angier Chamber of Commerce president in 1972-73 and received the Citation for Meritorious Service Award in 1973 and was the Angier Man of the Year in 1976.

A member of Angier Baptist Church and the Marshall Morgan Sunday School Class, he was active with the Baptist Men and cooked the ham on Sunday morning. An active member of the Kiwanis Club of Angier, he served as president on many committees. He was awarded the Legion of Honors for 50 years of service, Kiwanian of the year in 1970, the George F. Hixson Fellow Award in 1997 and the Fundraising Award in 1995.

He served in the U.S. Air Force in Germany 36th Motor Vehicle Squadron and attended the Fursty- Bitburg Reunions. He was always active with his sons in church, boy scouts, school, horses and all other activities and fundraisers. His hobbies included flying, as he was a licensed pilot and the owner of his own plane. A member of the Southern Kingfish Association; he participated and caught some award winning fish. He was the Senior Angler of the year in 1996. His other hobbies included golf, hunting, boating, motorcycling, traveling on his "Rolling Condominium" and camping.

Funeral service will be held at 1:00 p.m. Thursday at Angier Baptist Church with Rev. Grover K. Blackurn, Jr. officiating. Burial will follow in Montlawn Memorial Park.

Surviving: his wife, Betty Talley Pleasant; sons, Ben Pleasant and his wife, Janice of Angier; Henry Pleasant of Angier; grandson, Langdon Pleasant of Angier; sisters, Sue P. Ogburn of Angier, Christine Pleasant of Angier, Doris P. Barnes of Linden; brothers, Willard Pleasant of Fuquay-Varina and Joseph M. Pleasant of Angier.

He was predeceased by his sisters, Gladys Langdon, Leola Lassiter, Maxine Denning and Rachel Peterson.

The family will receive friends 6-8 p.m. Wednesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier. Flowers will be appreciated or contributions may be made to Community Hospice, 226 Ashville Ave., Suite 10, Cary, NC 27511; or buy a raffle ticket from the Angier Kiwanis Club in memory of M.B. as he has always been the top ticket salesman. Condolences may be made to the family at www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com

More About MARION BENTON PLEASANT, JR.:

Burial: 13 Jul 2006, Montlawn Memorial Park Cemetery, Wake Co., Raleigh, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Lung Cancer

Children of MARION PLEASANT and BETTY TALLEY are:

- i. MARION BENTON⁷ PLEASANT III, b. 21 Feb 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JANICE ?.
- 653. ii. HENRY MILTON PLEASANT, b. 07 Mar 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

452. REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Aug 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BURNICE "BUNNIE" MITCHELL 07 Apr 1928 in Dillon, South Carolina, son of WILLIAM MITCHELL and LOU ?. He was born 20 Jan 1906 in Chatham County, North Carolina, and died 08 Jan 1977 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for REBETH ARA PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rebeth Ara Parrish Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Eddie Lester Parrish Roll Number: B_C048_68001 Volume: 55 Page: 257

Notes for BURNICE "BUNNIE" MITCHELL: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Burnice Mitchell Death Date: 8 Jan 1977 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Jan 1906

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About BURNICE "BUNNIE" MITCHELL: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About BURNICE MITCHELL and REBETH PARRISH: Marriage: 07 Apr 1928, Dillon, South Carolina

Children of REBETH PARRISH and BURNICE MITCHELL are:

- 654. i. GAYNELLE⁷ MITCHELL, b. 17 Feb 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 655. ii. ETHEL LOU MITCHELL, b. 08 Jan 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.

453. THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Apr 1916 in North Carolina, and died 21 Jan 1994 in Raleigh, North Carolina / Rex Hospital. She married VIRGIL MASON 06 Oct 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of ADOLPHUS MASON and VALLIE HAIRE. He was born 28 Jul 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 26 Jan 1978 in Erwin, North Carolina / Good Hope Hospital.

Notes for THELMA ELIZABETH PARRISH: MASON, THELMA ELIZABETH

Death Date: 21 January 1994 Gender: Female Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Garner, Wake, North Carolina Age: 77 Years Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 16 April 1916 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARRISH

Unknown Newspaper

Mrs. Thelma Parrish Mason, 77, formerly of Angier, and a resident of Forest Glenn Health Care Center, died Friday. Funeral service 2 p.m. Sunday at Overby-Johnson Funeral Home chapel. Burial, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Route 2, Angier.

Surviving: one daughter, Carol Holmes of Chesapeake, Va.; two sons, Virgil C. Mason of Garner and Curtis J. Mason of Charlotte; sisters, Rebeth P. Mitchell and Joyce P. Carter, both of Angier, Marva Lee P. Whittington and Audrey P. Burchette, both of Raleigh; brothers, Rupert Parrish of Benson and Rayford Parrish of Angier; nine grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren.

The family will receive relatives and friends at the funeral home from 7-9 p.m. today.

More About THELMA ELIZABETH PARRISH: Burial: 24 Jan 1994, Lakeside Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for VIRGIL MASON: MASON, VIRGIL

Death Date: 27 January 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 61 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 28 July 1916 State of Birth: North Carolina More About VIRGIL MASON: Burial: 28 Jan 1978, Lakeside Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Coronary Occlusion

Marriage Notes for THELMA PARRISH and VIRGIL MASON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3400194 Date Filed: 10/06/1934 12:00:00 AM Groom: MASON, VIRGIL Bride: PARRISH, THELMA Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 10/06/1934 Volume: 1934 Page: 194

More About VIRGIL MASON and THELMA PARRISH: Marriage: 06 Oct 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of THELMA PARRISH and VIRGIL MASON are:

656.	i.	VIRGIL CONNIE ⁷ MASON, b. 21 Dec 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
657.	ii.	CURTIS JUDD MASON, b. 02 Mar 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina.
658.	iii.	ELIZABETH CAROL MASON, b. 12 Jan 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.

454. JOSEPH RUPERT⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 07 Dec 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 May 1999 in Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) JUNIOUS AGNES DENNING 20 Sep 1946 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JUNIOUS DENNING and EMILY DIXON. She was born 14 Feb 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) WILMA CHRISTINE STEWART 28 Dec 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of CHARLES STEWART and ESTELLE COLLIER. She was born 23 Mar 1924.

Notes for JOSEPH RUPERT PARRISH: Attending Physician at time of death was Dr. Linda M. Robinson. Place of death was Good Hope Hospital, Erwin, North Carolina. Time of death was 1:47 p.m.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40518 Name (Age): PARRISH, Joseph Rupert (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/07/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 7 Dec 1921, Harnett Co, s/o Eddie Lester and Ethel Langdon Parrish Harnett County Register of Deeds Military Discharge

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 6400010 Date Filed: 01/15/2004 3:16:40 PM Discharge Date: 03/16/1946 12:00:00 AM Name: PARRISH, JOSEPH R Branch: ARMY Volume: 11 Page: 10

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 5, 1999

Obituaries Section: Local & State

Deceased Name: Joseph R. Parrish

BENSON -- Joseph Rupert Parrish, 77, of 1469 Johnston County Road died Tuesday in Good Hope Hospital in Erwin.

Mr. Parrish was a farmer. He was an Army veteran of World War II. He was a member of Ebenzer Presbyterian Church, American Legion Banner Post No. 109, Angier Masonic Lodge No. 686, the Scottish Rites and the Amran Shriners. Mr. Parrish was a 32nd degree Mason.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Thursday in Ebenezer Presbyterian Church by the Rev. Warren Bock. Burial with Masonic rites will be in Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Mr. Parrish is survived by his wife, Christine A. Parrish; three sons, Ronnie Parrish and Dwight Parrish, both of Angier, and Keith Parrish of Benson; a stepson, Stewart Akerman of Seattle; three sisters, Rebeth Mitchell and Joyce Carter, both of Angier, and Marva Whittington of Garner; a twin brother, Raeford Parrish of Angier; and five grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Memorials may be made to Ebenezer Presbyterian Church, care of Juanita Hudson, 2981 Ebenezer Church Road, Benson, N.C. 27504.

Copyright 1999, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 164279

The News & Observer May 5, 1999 J. RUPERT PARRISH BENSON - Mr. Joseph Rupert Parrish, age 77, of 1469 Johnston County Road died Tuesday at Good Hope Hospital in Erwin. Funeral service will be 11 a.m. Thursday at Ebenezer Presbyterian Church, Benson. Officiating will be Rev. Warren Bock. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens, Dunn, with Masonic Rites.

Mr. Parrish was born December 7, 1921, in Harnett County to the late Eddie Lester and Ethel Langdon Parrish. He was a farmer and a member of Ebenezer Presbyterian Church. Mr. Parrish served in World War II with the U.S. Army, was a member of American Legion Banner Post 109, a member of the 40 & 8, and served in many other capacities. He was a member of the Angier Masonic Lodge 686, was a 32nd degree Mason, a member of the Scottish Rites, and was an Amran Shriner. Mr. Parrish served on the Harnett County Board of Directors for Farm Bureau for over twenty-five years. He was preceded in death by his first wife, Agnes Denning Parrish and sisters, Thelma Mason and Audrey Burtchette.

Surviving include wife, Christine Stewart Akerman Parrish; sons and daughters-in-law, Ronnie and Sue Parrish, of Angier, Keith and Martha Parrish of Benson, Dwight and Janice Parrish, of Angier and; step- son, Stewart Akerman of Seattle, WA; sisters, Rebeth Mitchell and Joyce Carter, both of Angier, and Marva Whittington of Garner; twin brother, Raeford Parrish of Angier; grandchildren, Mandy Parrish, Kristy Parrish, Kevin Parrish, Jason Parrish and Todd Parrish.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson 7-9 p.m. Wednesday.

Family suggests memorials be made to Ebenezer Presbyterian Church, c/o Juanita Hudson, 2981 Ebenezer Church Road, Benson, NC 27504.

More About JOSEPH RUPERT PARRISH: Burial: 06 May 1999, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Cardiac Death due to Cardiac Arrthymia Medical Information: Probable ischemic heart disease Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Sleep Apnea Chronic Brachycardia Military service: 16 Mar 1946, Discharged from United States Army Occupation: Farmer

Notes for JUNIOUS AGNES DENNING: PARRISH, JUNIOUS AGNES

Death Date: 30 March 1990 Gender: Female Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 66 Years Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 14 February 1924 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: DENNING

Obituary ID: 40042 Name (Age): PARRISH, Agnes D. (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/03/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-14-1924, d/o Juniour Franklin/Emily Florence Dixon Denning, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, NC

More About JUNIOUS AGNES DENNING: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH PARRISH and JUNIOUS DENNING: Marriage: 20 Sep 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JOSEPH PARRISH and WILMA STEWART: Marriage: 28 Dec 1990, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH PARRISH and JUNIOUS DENNING are:

- 659. i. JOSEPH RONALD⁷ PARRISH, b. 07 Sep 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 660. ii. DENNIE KEITH PARRISH, b. 09 Jan 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.

661. iii. DWIGHT RAY PARRISH, b. Abt. 1956.

455. EDDIE RAEFORD⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 07 Dec 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Mar 2007 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MACY L. STEPHENSON 17 May 1942, daughter of WILLIAM STEPHENSON and KIZZIE DENNING. She was born 13 May 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Oct 2002 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for EDDIE RAEFORD PARRISH: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 03/22/2007

Angier, NC - Mr. E. Raeford Parrish, age 85, of 17031 NC 210 Hwy, died Thursday. Funeral services will be 11:00AM Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. Burial will follow in the Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Angier with Masonic Rites.

Mr. Parrish was born on December 7, 1921 in Harnett County to the late Eddie Lester and Ethel Langdon Parrish. He was a retired Chief Building Inspector for the city of Raleigh. He was a member of Angier Masonic Lodge 686, Scottish Rite Mason and a member of Amran Shrines. Mr. Parrish was a veteran of WW II and a member of American Legion Banner Post 109 in Benson. He was also a member of Providence Presbyterian Church. Mr. Parrish was preceded in death by his wife, Macy S. Parrish, twin brother J. Rupert Parrish, sisters, Thelma Mason and Audrey Burtchette.

Survivors include Daughters and Sons-In-Law, Raye P. & Jack Miklas of Angier, Joy P. & Rodney Johnson of Elizabeth City, and Ginger S. Parrish of Elizabeth City; Sisters, Rebeth

Mitchell & Joyce Carter both of Angier, and Marva Whittington of Garner; Granddaughters, Jessica J. Johnson & Wendy B. Johnson; and Great-Grandson, Dylan B. Jordan; Special Cousin, Melvin Parrish of Newport News, VA, and Special Friend, Louisa Wilkins of Oxford.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 6:00 to 8:00 PM Friday and other times at the home. Family suggests that memorials be made to the Providence Presbyterian Church, 14664 NC 210 Hwy, Angier, NC 27501 or to one's favorite charity.

More About EDDIE RAEFORD PARRISH: Burial: 24 Mar 2007, Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease Occupation: Farmer/Building Inspector

Notes for MACY L. STEPHENSON: Dunn Daily Record Monday, October 28, 2002

Macy Stephenson Parrish, 80, of 17031 N.C. 210, Angier, died Sunday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh.

She was born May 13, 1922, in Johnston County to the late William Lawrence and Kizzie Denning Stephenson. She was a homemaker and a member of Providence Presbyterian Church and the Providence Presbyterian Ladies' Circle. She was also a member of American Legion Banner Post 109 Ladies Auxiliary.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 11 a.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Rev. Mark Scott. Burial will follow in Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery in Angier.

Survivors include her husband, E. Raeford Parrish; daughters, J. Raye P. Miklas and husband Jack of Angier, Joy P. Johnson and husband Rodney of Elizabeth City and Ginger S. Parrish of Elizabeth City; a sister, Edith S. Stephenson of Dunn; granddaughters, Jessica J. Johnson and Wendy B. Johnson; and a great-grandson, Dylan B. Jordan. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

The family suggests memorials be made to Providence Presbyterian Church, 14664 N.C. 210, Angier, N.C. 27501, or to one's favorite charity.

More About MACY L. STEPHENSON: Burial: Providence Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About EDDIE PARRISH and MACY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 17 May 1942

Children of EDDIE PARRISH and MACY STEPHENSON are: i. JUDY RAYE⁷ PARRISH, b. 28 Mar 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JACK MIKLAS, 07 Apr 1975.

Notes for JUDY RAYE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judy Raye Parrish Date of Birth: 28 Mar 1945 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Eddie Rayford Parrish Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 895

More About JACK MIKLAS and JUDY PARRISH: Marriage: 07 Apr 1975

662. ii. JOY DALE PARRISH, b. 20 Jan 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.iii. GINGER SUE PARRISH, b. 08 Jan 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GINGER SUE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ginger Sue Parrish Date of Birth: 8 Jan 1955 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eddie Rayford Parent2 Name: Macy Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 56

456. ETHEL AUDREY⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 01 Dec 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 May 1998 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married WILLIE LEE BURTCHETTE 08 Jul 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of ALVIS BURCHETTE and METTIE JONES. He was born 19 Mar 1923, and died 19 Nov 2000 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for ETHEL AUDREY PARRISH: Social Security Death Index: U.S., 1937-1999

Burtchette, AudreyBirth date : Dec 1, 1924 Issued in : North Carolina Death date : May 29, 1998 Zip code of last known residence : 27603 The News & Observer May 31, 1998

DEC. 1, 1924 - MAY 29, 1998

RALEIGH - Audrey Parrish Burtchette, 73, of 2500 Newbold St., died Friday. A native of Harnett Co., Mrs. Burtchette was a member of Layden Memorial United Methodist Church and a Precinct Registrar for 20 years. Funeral service 11 a.m. Monday at Byran-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial, Montlawn Memorial Park.

Surviving: husband of 54 years, Willie L. Burtchette: daughters, Elaine Wilder and fiance, James Smith of Garner and Vicky Davis and husband, Robert of Raleigh; son, Donald Burtchette and wife Shyrl of Port Tobacco, MD; sisters, Rebeth Mitchell and Joyce Carter, both of Angier and Marva Lee Whittington of Raleigh; brothers, Raeford Parish of Angier, Rupert Parrish of Benson and Melvin Parrish of Newport News, VA; granddaughters, Melanie Kraft, Kim Tressler, Sharon Wilder, and Jennifer Burtchette; great-granddaughters, Karley Brown and Shayna Tressler.

Visitation, 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Garner. Contributions may be made to Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, 2607 S. Wilmington St., Raleigh, NC 27603.

More About ETHEL AUDREY PARRISH: Burial: 01 Jun 1998, Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest, Arteriosclerosis, Diabetes Mellitus Medical Information: Developed BiPolar Disorder at age of 53 coincident with "change of life".

Notes for WILLIE LEE BURTCHETTE: The News & Observer November 21, 2000

MARCH 19, 1923 - NOV. 19, 2000

RALEIGH - Willie Lee Burtchette, 77, of 2500 Newbold St. a retired employee of Belvedere Building Co., died Sunday. A veteran of WWII, he served in the US Army Air Corp. Mr. Burtchette was a faithful member of Layden Memorial United Methodist Church since 1958 and a charter and honor key member and Foundation Fellow of the South Raleigh Civitan Club.

He was preceded in death by his wife of 54 years, Audrey Parrish Burtchette in May, 1998. Funeral service 11 a.m. Wednesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral chapel, Garner. Burial, Montlawn Memorial Park.

Surviving: daughters, Elaine Wilder and fiancee, James Smith of Garner and Vicky Davis and husband, Robert of Raleigh; son, Donald Burtchette and wife, Shryl of Port Tobacco, MD; sisters, Jeanette B. Flynn of Norfolk, VA and Violet B. Hillard of Raleigh; brothers, Zeb

Burchette of Torrence, CA, Clarence Burchette of Raleigh and Lynton Burchette of Belhaven; granddaughters, Melanie Kraft, Kim Tressler, Sharon Wilder and Jennifer Burtchette; great-granddaughters, Karley Brown, Shayna Tressler, and Hannah Kraft.

The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner, 7-9 p.m. Tuesday. Memorial contributions may be made to Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, 2607 S. Wilmington St., Raleigh, NC 27603 or to the South Raleigh Civitan Club, 1020 Harper St., Raleigh, NC 27603.

More About WILLIE LEE BURTCHETTE: Burial: Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ruptured Aortic Aneurysm

Marriage Notes for ETHEL PARRISH and WILLIE BURTCHETTE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4400011 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BURTCHETTE, WILLIE LEE Bride: PARRISH, ETHEL AUDREY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/08/1944 Volume: 1944 Page: 11

More About WILLIE BURTCHETTE and ETHEL PARRISH: Marriage: 08 Jul 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ETHEL PARRISH and WILLIE BURTCHETTE are:

663. i. DONALD EDDIE⁷ BURTCHETTE, b. 15 Jul 1950, Raleigh, North Carolina.

664.

ii. EMILY ELAINE BURTCHETTE, b. 05 Oct 1953, Raleigh, North Carolina.
iii. VICKY LEE BURTCHETTE, b. 12 Nov 1956; m. ROBERT JEFFERSON DAVIS, 08 Nov 1980, Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, Raleigh, North Carolina.

More About ROBERT DAVIS and VICKY BURTCHETTE: Marriage: 08 Nov 1980, Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, Raleigh, North Carolina

457. MARVA LEE⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Jun 1926 in North Carolina. She married PHILLIP TYSON WHITTINGTON 25 Oct 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH WHITTINGTON and RENA WILLIAMS. He was born 25 Oct 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 13 Jun 2008 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for PHILLIP TYSON WHITTINGTON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) Phillip Tyson Whittington, 82, of 4912 Cindy Dr., a retired printing manager for Capital Printing Co., with over 35 years of service, died Friday at Rex Hospital. A native of Harnett Co., he was the son of the late Joseph and Rena Williams Whittington.

He was a dedicated member of St. Andrews United Methodist Church, a member of Hiram #40 Masonic Lodge and a charter member of Amran Shrine Temple. A U.S. Navy WW II Veteran, he was a member of the American Legion for over 60 years.

He was a devoted family man who will be missed by his family and friends and memories of him will always fill our hearts with love. Funeral service will be held at 2:00 p.m. Monday at St. Andrews United Methodist Church. Burial will follow at Montlawn Memorial Park.

Surviving his wife of 63 years, Marva Lee Parrish Whittington; sons, Phillip T. Whittington, Jr. and his wife, Tricia of Wilmington and Eddie J. Whittington and his wife, Sarah of Cary; sisters, Agatha McLamb of Coats, Christine Fish of Angier and Marie Honeycutt of Raleigh; brothers, Billy Whittington and McKinley Whittington both of Coats; six grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends 6:00-8:00 p.m. Sunday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner. Memorial contributions may be made to St. Andrews United Methodist Church, Building Fund, 1201 Maxwell Drive, Raleigh, NC 27603.

The family would like to offer thanks to Dr. Gregory Rose, Marian Uy and Hospice of Wake Co. for the special care given to Mr. Whittington during his illness. Condolences may be made to the family at www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About PHILLIP TYSON WHITTINGTON: Burial: 16 Jun 2008, Montlawn Memorial Park Cemetery, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina Military service: United States Navy/WWII Occupation: Printing Manager

Marriage Notes for MARVA PARRISH and PHILLIP WHITTINGTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4400051 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: WHITTINGTON, PHILLIP Bride: PARRISH, MARVIN LEE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/25/1944 Volume: 1944 Page: 51

More About PHILLIP WHITTINGTON and MARVA PARRISH: Marriage: 25 Oct 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina Children of MARVA PARRISH and PHILLIP WHITTINGTON are:

- 665. i. PHILLIP TYSON⁷ WHITTINGTON, JR., b. 10 Jun 1949, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 666. ii. EDDIE JOE WHITTINGTON, b. Abt. 1952.

458. HELEN JOYCE⁶ PARRISH (*MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Oct 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES CARSON CARTER 18 Jun 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES CARTER and SALLIE ASHWORTH. He was born 28 Sep 1927 in Angier, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 1991 in Erwin, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES CARSON CARTER: CARTER, JAMES CARSON

Death Date: 25 July 1991 Gender: Male Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 63 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 28 September 1927 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: CARTER

Unknown Newspaper

J. Carson Carter, 63, a retired farmer, died July 25. Funeral services were held at 11 a.m. on July 27 at Plainview Presbyterian Church on Rt. 2, Angier. Burial was in Lakeside Memorial Gardens with full Masonic rites by the Angier Masonic Lodge # 686.

Surviving are his wife, Joyce P. Carter; daughters, Peggy Banks and Amy Carter, both of Angier, Lou Ann Beasley and Cathy Dunn, both of Coats; sisters, Mozelle Price and Kathleen Dupree, both of Angier, and Elsa L. Davis of Fuquay-Varina; brother, Clemuel Carter of West Palm Beach, Fla.; four grandchildren.

Arrangements by Overby-Johnson Funeral Home.

More About JAMES CARSON CARTER: Burial: 27 Jul 1991, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for HELEN PARRISH and JAMES CARTER:

Harnet County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4900031 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: CARTER, JAMES CARSON Bride: PARRISH, HELEN JOYCE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/18/1949 Volume: 1949 Page: 31

More About JAMES CARTER and HELEN PARRISH: Marriage: 18 Jun 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of HELEN PARRISH and JAMES CARTER are:

- 667. i. PEGGY JOYCE⁷ CARTER, b. 03 Jun 1954.
- 668. ii. LOU ANN CARTER, b. 06 Feb 1958.
- 669. iii. CATHY LYNN CARTER, b. 11 Dec 1960.
- 670. iv. AMY HELEN CARTER, b. 16 May 1969.

459. DREXAL ALONZO "BUD"⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Apr 1919 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Nov 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married INEZ ZELPHIA RYAN, daughter of JOHN RYAN and NANCY PORTER. She was born 15 Mar 1929 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jan 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DREXAL ALONZO "BUD" LANGDON: LANGDON, DREXAL ALONZO

Death Date: 09 November 1995 Gender: Male Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 76 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 16 April 1919 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) November 11, 1995 ANGIER -- Drexal Alonzo "Bud" Langdon, 76, of Route 3 died Thursday. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in the Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home chapel in Dunn by the Rev. Jerome Pope. Burial will be in Harnett Memorial Park in Lillington.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Inez R. Langdon of the home; two daughters, Sharon Gaskins of Dunn and Sheila McGill of Winter Garden, Fla.; his mother, Lector C.M. Langdon of Lillington; four brothers, Daywood Langdon of Coats, and Devaul Langdon, Danville Langdon and Don R. Langdon, all of Angier; three sisters, Brookie Tripp of Dunn, Burlene Ennis of Coats and Brenda Langdon of Sanford; three grandchildren; and four step-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

Copyright 1995, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 422995

More About DREXAL ALONZO "BUD" LANGDON: Burial: 12 Nov 1995, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for INEZ ZELPHIA RYAN: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - January 6, 2002

BENSON -- Mrs. Inez Ryan Langdon Smith, 72, of Baileys Crossroads Road, formerly of Spring Lake, died Wednesday in Good Hope Hospital in Erwin.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home chapel in Dunn by the Revs. Jerome Pope and Kevin Edwards. Burial will be in Harnett Memorial Park in Lillington.

Mrs. Smith is survived by her husband, C. Thurman Smith of the home; two daughters, Sharon Gaskins of Dunn and Shelia McGill of Orlando, Fla.; two stepdaughters, Kathy Capps of Smithfield and Janice Slaughter of Four Oaks; two stepsons, Charlie Smith and Danny E. Smith, both of the home; her parents, John A. and Nancy P. Ryan of Spring Lake; five brothers, John P. Ryan of Four Oaks and John T. Ryan, Alexander Ryan, William Ryan and Bill E. Ryan, all of Spring Lake; four sisters, Geraldine Byrd of Angier, Christine Ryan, Dorothy Ryan and Sarah Cornell, all of Spring Lake; three grandchildren; eight stepgrandchildren; and nine stepgreat-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Monday from 7 to 9 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About INEZ ZELPHIA RYAN: Burial: 08 Jan 2002, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DREXAL LANGDON and INEZ RYAN are:

- i. SHEILA ANN⁷ LANGDON, b. 01 Nov 1954; m. ? MCGILL.
- ii. SHARON LEE LANGDON, b. 30 Nov 1958; m. (1) ? WESTBROOK, Bef. 1992;
 m. (2) ELLORY RANDOLPH GASKINS, 07 Jun 1992, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ? WESTBROOK and SHARON LANGDON: Marriage: Bef. 1992

Marriage Notes for SHARON LANGDON and ELLORY GASKINS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9200114 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: GASKINS, ELLORY RANDOLPH Bride: WESTBROOK, SHARON LEE LANGDON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/07/1992 Volume: 1992 Page: 114

More About ELLORY GASKINS and SHARON LANGDON: Marriage: 07 Jun 1992, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. GARY E. LANGDON, b. 1962; d. 1962.

More About GARY E. LANGDON: Burial: Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

460. BROOKIE ALLENE⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Nov 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 11 Oct 2007 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JAMES ELBERT TRIPP 11 Apr 1942, son of JAMES TRIPP and PEARL HODGES. He was born 15 Sep 1919 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 Nov 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BROOKIE ALLENE LANGDON: News & Observer, The (NC) 10/13/2007

Mrs. Brookie Langdon Tripp, 86, of 5630 Old Fairground Rd died Thursday October 11, 2007 at Rex Healthcare. Funeral services will be 3:00 p.m. Sunday October 14, 2007 at Hodges Chapel Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church in Benson. Officiating will be the Revs. Condary Ellis, Curtis Tatum, and Kelvin Blackmon. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens.

Mrs. Tripp was born November 16, 1920 in Harnett County to the late Dester A. and Lector M. Langdon. She retired from Belk Department Store. Mrs. Tripp was a member of Hodges Chapel PFWB Church. A homemaker, she was preceded in death by her husband of 62 years, J. Elbert Tripp. She was also preceded in death by her son-in- law, Gardner Foushee and three brothers, Drexel, Danville and DeVaul Langdon.

Surviving are: daughters, Bonnie T. Foushee of Rougemont, Juanita T. Upchurch and husband, James of Angier, Pam Tripp and Steve Genetti of Asheville; sisters, Berline Ennis of Coats, Brenda Langdon of Sanford; brothers, Don Langdon of Angier, Daywood Langdon of Angier; five grandchildren; nine great- grandchildren; five step grandchildren; eight step-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends 5:00-7:00 p.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

Mrs. Tripp will always be remembered for her love and commitment to God, her family, and friends. She will be greatly missed for her generosity and loving concern for others. The family wishes to express special thanks to all the loving caregivers who have been a part of our lives these past years.

Flowers are welcomed; however memorials may be made to the Hodges Chapel PFWB Church Building Fund or Youth Ministry, 780 Hodges Chapel Rd., Dunn, NC 28334. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About BROOKIE ALLENE LANGDON: Burial: 14 Oct 2007, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Belk Department Store

Notes for JAMES ELBERT TRIPP: Dunn Daily Record 11/8/2004

James Elbert Tripp, 85, of 5630 Fairground Road, Dunn, died Saturday at his home.

He was born Sept. 15, 1919, in Harnett County to the late James Arthur and Pearl Irene Hodges Tripp. He was a farmer and insurance salesman. Mr. Tripp was a member of Hodges Chapel PFWB Church where he was a former clerk and deacon. He served in the U.S. Army during World War II and was a member of the American Legion Banner Post 109. Mr. Tripp was a member of the Mary Stewart Lions Club and was the recipient of the Melvin Jones Fellowship Award.

Funeral services will be held 3 p.m. Tuesday at Hodges Chapel PFWB Church by the Revs. Kelvin Blackmon, Curtiss Tatum and Willard Hardison. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens.

Survivors include his wife of 62 years, Brookie Langdon Tripp; daughters, Bonnie T. Foushee and husband Gardner of Rougemont, N.C., Juanita T. Upchurch and husband Jim D. of Angier, and Pam Tripp of Asheville; a sister, Rachel T. Turlington of Dunn; a brother, Dwight Tripp of Angier; five grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; five stepgrandchildren; and five stepgreat-grandchildren.

Visitation will be tonight from 6:30 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to Hodges Chapel PFWB Church Building Fund, 780 Hodges Chapel Road, Dunn, N.C. 28334; or to Hospice of Harnett County, 111-A N. Ellis Ave., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

More About JAMES ELBERT TRIPP:

Burial: 09 Nov 2004, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Insurance Salesman

More About JAMES TRIPP and BROOKIE LANGDON: Marriage: 11 Apr 1942

Children of BROOKIE LANGDON and JAMES TRIPP are:

- i. PAMELA JEAN⁷ TRIPP, b. 03 Nov 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 671. ii. BONNIE LOU TRIPP.
 - iii. JUANITA TRIPP, m. JAMES UPCHURCH.

461. DAYWOOD EARN⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Nov 1922. He married FRANCES KELLY 21 Jun 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 1922.

Notes for DAYWOOD EARN LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds Military Discharge

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 4500184 Date Filed: 11/21/2003 12:28:16 PM Discharge Date: 12/07/1944 12:00:00 AM Name: LANGDON, DAYWOOD EARN Branch: NAVY Volume: 2 Page: 184

More About DAYWOOD EARN LANGDON: Military service: 07 Dec 1944, Discharged from United States Navy

Marriage Notes for DAYWOOD LANGDON and FRANCES KELLY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4200040 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DAYWOOD Bride: KELLY, FRANCIS Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/21/1942 Volume: 1942 Page: 40

More About DAYWOOD LANGDON and FRANCES KELLY:

Marriage: 21 Jun 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina

672.

Children of DAYWOOD LANGDON and FRANCES KELLY are:

- i. DAYWOOD KENT⁷ LANGDON, b. 04 Sep 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. BEVERLY LECTOR LANGDON, b. 24 Feb 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CECIL WAYNE STEPHENSON, 29 Oct 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 09 May 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BEVERLY LECTOR LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Beverly Leeton Langdon Date of Birth: 24 Feb 1947 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Daywood E Langdon Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 362

Marriage Notes for BEVERLY LANGDON and CECIL STEPHENSON: Harnett County Certificate Number: 6700220 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, CECIL WAYNE Bride: LANGDON, BEVERLY LECTOR Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/29/1967 Volume: 1967 Page: 220

More About CECIL STEPHENSON and BEVERLY LANGDON: Marriage: 29 Oct 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DOUGLAS WILLIAM LANGDON, b. 16 Nov 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. TERESA ANN LEE.

Notes for DOUGLAS WILLIAM LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Douglas Will Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Nov 1952 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Daywood Earn Langdon Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 40-B Page: 836 iv. BETHANY FRANCES LANGDON, b. 12 Jul 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. GREGG YOUNG STEVENS, 13 Jun 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 08 Dec 1952.

Notes for BETHANY FRANCES LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bethany Frances Langdon Date of Birth: 12 Jul 1954 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Daywood Earn Langdon Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 42-B Page: 708

Marriage Notes for BETHANY LANGDON and GREGG STEVENS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7600256 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEVENS, GREGG YOUNG Bride: LANGDON, BETHANY FRANCES Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/13/1976 Volume: 1976 Page: 256

More About GREGG STEVENS and BETHANY LANGDON: Marriage: 13 Jun 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina

462. BERLENE LECTOR⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 23 Jan 1926. She married MARTIN EARL ENNIS 12 Aug 1942 in South Mills, North Carolina, son of MARTIN ENNIS and MINNIE LEE. He was born 26 Apr 1922 in Coats, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MARTIN ENNIS and BERLENE LANGDON: Marriage: 12 Aug 1942, South Mills, North Carolina

Children of BERLENE LANGDON and MARTIN ENNIS are:

- 673. i. SONDRA LYNN⁷ ENNIS, b. 22 Apr 1947.
- 674. ii. MARTIN DALE ENNIS, b. 27 May 1952.
- 675. iii. DONNA GALE ENNIS, b. 27 May 1952.

463. DEVAUL GUSTON⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Dec 1927 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Aug 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LILLIAN RUTH WILSON, daughter of CARSON WILSON and BERTIE POWELL. She was born 23 Jan 1932 in Wake County, North Carolina, and died 02 Dec 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DEVAUL GUSTON LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds Military Discharge Document Detail

Certificate Number: 5300067 Date Filed: 01/07/2004 9:10:12 AM Discharge Date: 09/18/1952 12:00:00 AM Name: LANGDON, DEVAUL CUSTAN Branch: ARMY Volume: 8 Page: 67

Dunn Daily Record 8/23/2004

Devaul Langdon, 76, of Angier died Friday at his home. He was born Dec. 22, 1927, and lived his life in the community of Barclaysville where he was a farmer and owned a landscaping company with his two sons. He served in the Korean War as a master sergeant from 1950-1952. He was preceded in death by his parents, Dester and Lector Langdon; and brothers, Drexel and Danville Langdon.

Funeral services were held at 11 this morning in the chapel of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Angier. Burial was in Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Survivors include his wife of 51 years, Lillian Wilson Langdon; sons, Dee Langdon and wife Teresa, and Dess Langdon and wife Deborah; a daughter, Lydia Chisenhall and husband Pat; grandchildren, Danielle Langdon, Patrick Chisenhall, Dustin Langdon and Katie Chisenhall; brothers, Daywood Langdon of Coats and Don Ray Langdon of Angier; and sisters, Berlene Ennis of Coats, Brookie Tripp of Dunn and Brenda Langdon of Sanford.

More About DEVAUL GUSTON LANGDON: Burial: 23 Aug 2004, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: 18 Sep 1952, Discharged from United States Army/Served in the Korean Conflict Occupation: Farmer/Landscaper

Notes for LILLIAN RUTH WILSON: Dunn Daily Record 12/5/2005 Lillian Wilson Langdon, 73, of 221 Pope Lake Road, Angier, died Friday, Dec. 2, 2005, at her home. She went to work for the Town of Angier on June 19, 1984, and retired July 1, 1997, after 13 years of service. Mrs. Langdon was the daughter of the late Carson and Bertie Powell Wilson. She was preceded in death by her husband, Devaul Langdon; brothers, Ed Wilson and Thurman Wilson; and sisters-in-law, Maude Wilson and Pat Wilson. Funeral services were held this morning at 11 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Angier. Burial followed at Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Survivors include a daughter, Lydia L. Chisenhall and husband Pat; sons, Dess Langdon and wife Deborah, Dee Langdon and wife Teresa, all of Angier; a sister, Hilda Daughtry of Etheridge, Tenn.; and grandchildren, Danielle Langdon, Patrick Chisenhall, Dustin Langdon and Katie Chisenhall.

Condolences may be sent to the family at www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About LILLIAN RUTH WILSON: Burial: 05 Dec 2005, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Multiple Myeloma Occupation: Librarian

Children of DEVAUL LANGDON and LILLIAN WILSON are:

i. LYDIA FLORENCE⁷ LANGDON, b. 02 Nov 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. WILLIAM PAT CHISENHALL, 21 Dec 1975, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 11 Apr 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LYDIA LANGDON and WILLIAM CHISENHALL: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7500044 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: CHISENHALL, WILLIAM PAT Bride: LANGDON, LYDIA FLORANCE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/21/1975 Volume: 1975 Page: 44

More About WILLIAM CHISENHALL and LYDIA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Dec 1975, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. DEVAUL DESS LANGDON, b. 16 Jan 1959; m. DEBORAH RUTH STEWART, 31 Oct 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 03 Jul 1960.

Marriage Notes for DEVAUL LANGDON and DEBORAH STEWART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8100167

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DEVAUL DESS Bride: STEWART, DEBORAH RUTH Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/31/1981 Volume: 1981 Page: 167

More About DEVAUL LANGDON and DEBORAH STEWART: Marriage: 31 Oct 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. DEE CARSON LANGDON, b. 09 Apr 1961; m. TERESA ?.

464. DANVILLE JOSEPH⁶ LANGDON (*DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Dec 1927 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Feb 1999 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BONNIE JEAN STEPHENSON, daughter of FLETCHER STEPHENSON and VALLIE BAREFOOT. She was born 09 Sep 1931, and died 22 May 1988 in Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for DANVILLE JOSEPH LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - February 9, 1999

Danville Joseph Langdon DEC. 22, 1927 - FEB. 7, 1999 ANGIER

Danville Joseph Langdon, 71, of 4085 Benson Road, a retired builder and farmer, died Sunday, at his home. He was preceded in death by his wife, Bonnie S. Langdon.

Graveside service 11 a.m. Tuesday at The Langdon family cemetery, located on the Langdon family farm by Rev. Max Eller.

Surviving: daughters, Angela L. Scurry of Angier, Patrice and her husband, Michael Broadwell of Benson, Dana and her husband, Daniel McClure of Beulah, CO; son, Ashley and his wife, Donna Langdon of Angier; 11 cherished grandchildren; sisters, Brookie L. Tripp of Dunn, Berlene L. Ennis of Coats and Brenda Langdon of Sanford; brothers, Daywood Langdon of Coats, Devaul Langdon and Don Ray Langdon, both of Angier.

In lieu of flowers, please give to a children's charity of your choice.

Service by Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier.

More About DANVILLE JOSEPH LANGDON: Burial: 09 Feb 1999, Family Cemetery Cause of Death: Cancer Occupation: Builder/Farmer

Notes for BONNIE JEAN STEPHENSON:

LANGDON, BONNIE JEAN

Death Date: 22 May 1988 Gender: Female Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 56 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 09 September 1931 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: STEPHENSON

Children of DANVILLE LANGDON and BONNIE STEPHENSON are:

- 676. i. ANGELA⁷ LANGDON.
 - ii. PATRICE LANGDON, m. MICHAEL BROADWELL.
 - iii. DANA LANGDON, m. DANIEL MCCLURE.
 - iv. ASHLEY LANGDON, m. DONNA ?.

465. FANNIE SUE⁶ LANGDON (*LEXIE BRITTON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 May 1934. She married FRED KENNETH JOHNSON 24 Mar 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of FRED JOHNSON and ?.

Marriage Notes for FANNIE LANGDON and FRED JOHNSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5700069 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: JOHNSON, FRED KENNETH Bride: LANGDON, FANNIE SUE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/24/1957 Volume: 1957 Page: 69

More About FRED JOHNSON and FANNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Mar 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of FANNIE LANGDON and FRED JOHNSON are:

- i. FREDERICK TODD⁷ JOHNSON.
- ii. TROY BRITTON JOHNSON.

466. SMITH FLEMING⁶ LANGDON (*DELMA SAMUEL⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 17 Aug 1932. He married HENRIETTA SPENCER 17 Jul 1956 in Randolph County, North Carolina, daughter of CHARLES SPENCER and EMMA HOOVER. She was born in Randolph County, North Carolina, and died 26 May 2006 in Greensboro, North Carolina.

Notes for HENRIETTA SPENCER: Pugh Funeral Home Announcement 05/27/2006

Mrs. Henrietta Spencer Langdon of 133 Shamrock Rd., Asheboro died Friday, May 26, 2006 at Moses H. Cone Memorial Hospital, Greensboro. Funeral services will be held on Monday, May 29, 2006 at 2:00 PM at the Pugh Funeral Home Chapel with Pastor Johnny R. Henderson and Rev. Bob Dowling officiating. Burial will follow in the Back Creek Friends Meeting Cemetery, Asheboro.

Mrs. Langdon was a native of Randolph County and was a member of Oakhurst Baptist Church. She was retired from Sara Lee Corporation and formerly operated the Sew Special Outlet Store.

She is survived by her husband, Smith Langdon; daughter, Tammy L. Nooner of Clemmons, NC; son, Sam Langdon and his wife Julie of Asheboro, NC; granddaughters, Cloie and Caroline Langdon of both Asheboro, NC; grandson, Ben Nooner of Clemmons, NC; sisters, Maggie Bibb of Richmond, VA, Ruby Carr of Sophia, NC, and Hilda Bulla of Sophia, NC.

The family will receive friends Sunday, May 28, 2006 from 6:00 - 8:00 PM at Pugh Funeral Home, 437 Sunset Avenue, Asheboro, NC. Memorials may be made to The National Kidney Foundation of North Carolina, 5950 Fairview Rd., Suite 550, Charlotte, NC 28210.

More About HENRIETTA SPENCER: Burial: 29 May 2006, Back Creek Friends Meeting Cemetery, Asheboro, North Carolina Occupation: Sara Lee Corporation

Marriage Notes for SMITH LANGDON and HENRIETTA SPENCER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Smith Fleming Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1956

Spouse: Henrietta Spencer Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1956

Marriage Date: 17 Jul 1956 Marriage County: Randolph Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SMITH LANGDON and HENRIETTA SPENCER: Marriage: 17 Jul 1956, Randolph County, North Carolina

Children of SMITH LANGDON and HENRIETTA SPENCER are:

i. TAMELA JO⁷ LANGDON, b. 07 Nov 1957, Randolph County, North Carolina; m. ? NOONER.

Notes for TAMELA JO LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tamelo Jo Langdon Date of Birth: 7 Nov 1957 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Randolph Parent1 Name: Smith Fleming Langdon Parent2 Name: Henrietta Spencer Roll Number: B_C081_66002 Volume: 44a Page: 729

ii. SAMUEL SMITH LANGDON, b. 09 Aug 1961, Randolph County, North Carolina; m. JULIE ?.

Notes for SAMUEL SMITH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Samuel Smith Langdon Date of Birth: 9 Aug 1961 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Randolph Parent1 Name: Smith Fleming Langdon Parent2 Name: Henrietta Spencer Roll Number: B_C081_66002 Volume: 48a Page: 775

467. TEMPIE ANN⁶ LANGDON (*DELMA SAMUEL⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 15 Mar 1934, and died 06 Mar 1993 in Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina. She married JIMMY LEE TILLEY 01 Dec 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for TEMPIE ANN LANGDON: Name: ANN LANGDON TILLEY Age: 58 Years Death Date: 06 March 1993 Place of Death: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 15 March 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for TEMPIE LANGDON and JIMMY TILLEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5700142 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TILLEY, JIMMY LEE Bride: LANGDON, TEMPIE ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/01/1957 Volume: 1957 Page: 142

More About JIMMY TILLEY and TEMPIE LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Dec 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of TEMPIE LANGDON and JIMMY TILLEY are:

- i. KIMBERLY⁷ TILLEY.
- ii. CINDY TILLEY.
- iii. JIM TILLEY.

468. JOSEPH MONROE⁶ LANGDON (*DELMA SAMUEL*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Dec 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Mar 1986 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) FRANCES SYLVIA GREGORY. He married (2) JEAN BLALOCK.

Notes for JOSEPH MONROE LANGDON: LANGDON, JOSEPH

Death Date: 19 March 1986

Gender: Male Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 48 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 15 December 1937 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

Wake County Register of Deeds, Raleigh, NC

Certificate of Death: Book 1986, page 470 Name: Joseph Monroe Langdon Date of Birth: December 15, 1937 Place of Birth: Harnett County, NC Surviving Spouse: Jean Blalock Usual Residence: Angier, Harnett County, NC Usual Occupation: Tobacconist, Tobacco Warehouse Parents: Delma Langdon and Alva Partin Date of Death: March 19, 1986 Place of Death: Wake Medical Center, Raleigh, Wake County, NC Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest, Hypertension and ???, Hepatic and Renal Failure Other Significant Conditions: none indicated Date of Burial: March 22, 1986 Place of Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier, NC Informant: Mrs. Jean B. Langdon, Angier, NC, Wife

More About JOSEPH MONROE LANGDON: Burial: 22 Mar 1986, Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemeteiry, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Salesman/Tobacco Company

Child of JOSEPH LANGDON and FRANCES GREGORY is:

i. JOSEPH MONROE⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 10 Apr 1965.

469. BERTHA MAE⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jul 1904, and died 23 Sep 1988. She married WILLIE SHEPARD BYRD 21 Dec 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of J. BYRD and TEMPIE BARBOUR. He was born 15 Nov 1897, and died 31 Aug 1973 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTHA MAE LANGDON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9014 Name (Age): BYRD, Bertha Langdon (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/27/1988 Other Pub. Info.: b. 12 Jul 1904, w/o Willie S. Byrd, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery

Name: BERTHA LANGDON BYRD Age: 84 Years Death Date: 23 September 1988 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 July 1904 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About BERTHA MAE LANGDON: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WILLIE SHEPARD BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9172 Name (Age): BYRD, Willie Shepard Obit. Pub. Date: 09/04/1973 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Anderson and Tempie Barbour Byrd

Name: WILLIE BYRD Place of Death: Johnston Place of Residence: Johnston Institution: Home Death Date: August 31, 1973 Gender: Male Age: 75 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White Marriage Notes for BERTHA LANGDON and WILLIE BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Willie Sheppard Byrd Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1919

Spouse: Bertha May Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1919

Marriage Date: 21 Dec 1919 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE BYRD and BERTHA LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BERTHA LANGDON and WILLIE BYRD are:

- 677. i. SHEPARD RUDOLPH⁷ BYRD, b. 11 Mar 1922; d. 19 Oct 1989, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 678. ii. WILLARD BIRCHEL BYRD, b. 02 Jul 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 13 Dec 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - CLYDE ETHERIDGE BYRD, b. 25 Dec 1924; m. META BELL CLIFTON, 21 Nov 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About CLYDE BYRD and META CLIFTON: Marriage: 21 Nov 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. ROSCOE ANDERSON BYRD, b. 29 Nov 1932; d. 29 Dec 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RUTH ?.

Notes for ROSCOE ANDERSON BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9136 Name (Age): BYRD, Roscoe A. (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/10/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b. 29 Nov 1932, s/o Willie Shepherd and Bertha L. Byrd, h/o Ruth Byrd, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, NC

Name:ROSCOE ANDERSON BYRDAge:54 Years

Death Date: 29 December 1986 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 29 November 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Coroner Burial: Burial in state Father: BYRD State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About ROSCOE ANDERSON BYRD: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

- v. RUPERT BYRD.
- vi. BETTY LOU BYRD, b. 14 Nov 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.

470. NORA LEE⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Feb 1906, and died 29 Jul 1998. She married BENNIE BUCK JONES, son of JAMES JONES and SOPHRONIA BENSON. He was born 27 Mar 1901, and died 29 Aug 1974.

Notes for NORA LEE LANGDON: Social Security Death Index

Name: Nora L. Jones SSN: Last Residence: 27704 Durham, Durham, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 9 Feb 1906 Died: 29 Jul 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About NORA LEE LANGDON: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About BENNIE BUCK JONES: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of NORA LANGDON and BENNIE JONES is:

i. ETHERIDGE LEE⁷ JONES, b. 07 Jan 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ETHERIDGE LEE JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Etheridge Lee Jones Date of Birth: 7 Jan 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bennie Buck Parent2 Name: Nora Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1073

471. MYRTLE⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.⁴*, *MERRITT NEWTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 02 Feb 1913, and died 07 Oct 2000. She married (1) SIDNEY CLYDE TURLINGTON 04 Jul 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of OSCAR TURLINGTON and VIRGINIA SORRELL. He was born 24 Nov 1906, and died 07 Feb 1975 in Orange County, North Carolina. She married (2) JAMES D. BROGLIN Bef. 1950. He was born 25 Jun 1909 in Tennessee, and died 05 Dec 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MYRTLE LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 9, 2000

HOPE MILLS -- Mrs. Myrtle Langdon Broglin, 87, of Hope Mills died Saturday in Village Green Nursing Center. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Tuesday in Reeves Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. John Turlington. Burial will be in Bethsaida Baptist Church cemetery in Benson.

Mrs. Broglin is survived by three sons, Mac Turlington and Jimmy Broglin, both of Fayetteville, and Tony Broglin of Gastonia; three brothers, Jarvis Langdon and Stewart Langdon, both of Fayetteville, and Ernest Langdon of Dunn; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About MYRTLE LANGDON: Burial: 10 Oct 2000, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for SIDNEY CLYDE TURLINGTON: Name: SIDNEY CLYDE TURLINGTON Death Date: 07 February 1975 Place of Death: Orange Marriage: Divorced Residence: Harnett, North Carolina Institution: Other Institutions Attendant: Physician Method of Burial: Burial in state Autopsy: No

More About SIDNEY CLYDE TURLINGTON: Burial: Dunn Devotional Gardens

Marriage Notes for MYRTLE LANGDON and SIDNEY TURLINGTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3500288 Date Filed: 07/04/1935 12:00:00 AM Groom: TURLINGTON, SIDNER Bride: LANGDON, MYRTLE Maiden Surname: LANGDON Date of Marriage: 07/04/1935 Volume: 1935 Page: 288

More About SIDNEY TURLINGTON and MYRTLE LANGDON: Marriage: 04 Jul 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JAMES D. BROGLIN: Burial: 07 Dec 1961, Veteran's Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis Military service: United States Air Force Occupation: M/SGT United States Air Force

More About JAMES BROGLIN and MYRTLE LANGDON: Marriage: Bef. 1950

Child of MYRTLE LANGDON and SIDNEY TURLINGTON is:

i. CLYDE MCRAE⁷ TURLINGTON, b. 17 Feb 1936.

Children of MYRTLE LANGDON and JAMES BROGLIN are:

- ii. LYNN ANTHONY⁷ BROGLIN, b. 28 Apr 1950.
- iii. JIMMY BROGLIN.

472. OLLIE KARON⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Jun 1919, and died 29 Nov 1992 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married CHARLES BRANTLEY PENNY, son of RUFUS PENNY and EULA HARDEE. He was born 11 Feb 1913, and died 26 Feb 1990.

Notes for OLLIE KARON LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 42643 Name (Age): PENNY, Ollie Langdon (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/01/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b.6-2-1919, d/o Ellis/Bessie Stewart Langdon

Name: OLLIE LANGDON PENNY Age: 73 Years Death Date: 29 November 1992 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 02 June 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 1, 1992

Local, Area Deaths Section: Local & State

Deceased Name: Ollie Langdon Penny of Benson, died Sunday.

Copyright 1992, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 501224

Notes for CHARLES BRANTLEY PENNY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 42535 Name (Age): PENNY, Brantley (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/27/1990 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-11-1913, s/o Rufus Leonard/Ella Hardee Penny, h/o Ollie Langdon Penny, Roselawn Cemetery

Name: CHARLES BRANTLEY PENNY Age: 77 Years Death Date: 26 February 1990 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 February 1913 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PENNY State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CHARLES BRANTLEY PENNY: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery

Child of OLLIE LANGDON and CHARLES PENNY is: i. BRANTLEY GALE⁷ PENNY, b. 05 Feb 1956.

473. RALPH HARDING⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Mar 1921, and died 15 Sep 1997. He married JERUBY KATHERINE MORRISON, daughter of MALCOLM MORRISON and JERONIA TEW. She was born 24 Dec 1921.

Notes for RALPH HARDING LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 30, 1997

Ralph Harding Langdon, 76, of Fayetteville died Monday in Cape Fear Valley Medical Center. He was former owner and operator of Motor Parts & Machine Co. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Wednesday in Rogers & Breece Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. Sherrill Boykin. Burial will be in Cumberland Memorial Gardens.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Jeruby Langdon of the home; two daughters, Kathy A. Saye of Fayetteville and Becky L. Reynolds of Goldsboro; a son, Ralph H. Langdon of Fayetteville; two sisters, Myrtle Broglin of Hope Mills and Nora Jones of Durham; three brothers, Ernest Langdon of Dunn, and Jarvis Langdon and Roy Langdon, both of Fayetteville; seven grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Wednesday from 10 to 11 a.m. at the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to a favorite charity.

Copyright 1997, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 363717

More About RALPH HARDING LANGDON: Burial: 17 Sep 1997, Cumberland Memorial Gardens Children of RALPH LANGDON and JERUBY MORRISON are:

- i. KATHY⁷ LANGDON.
- ii. BECKY LANGDON.
- iii. RALPH HARRY LANGDON, b. 05 Dec 1955.

474. ERNIS HARMON⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Mar 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Dec 2007 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) ETTA JOSEPHINE PAGE, daughter of PERCY PAGE and BESSIE BENNETT. She was born 19 Aug 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 03 Apr 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) INA MORRISON Aft. 1988.

Notes for ERNIS HARMON LANGDON: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 12/09/2007

Mr. Ernis Harmon Langdon, 84, of 1755 Langdon Rd in Angier died December 8, 2007 at his residence. Funeral Services will be 2:00PM Monday at Rose & Graham Chapel. Officiating will be Rev. Stancil Baucom. Burial will follow in Lakeside Memorial Gardens in Angier.

Mr. Langdon was born March 17, 1923 in Johnston County to the late Ellis and Bessie Stewart Langdon. Mr. Langdon was a retired auto parts salesman, a furniture salesman with Johnson Furniture Co. and a farmer.

Survivors include, Wife, Ina Stewart Langdon; Daughters & Son-In-Law, Sylvia L. Phillips of Coats, JoAnn and Freddie Reynolds of Angier, Gloria L. and Joe Lee of Angier, Janice L. and Dwight Parrish of Angier; Son and Daughter-In-Law, Ellis H. and Linda Langdon of Benson; Brother, Roy Stewart Langdon of Fayetteville; 9 Grandchildren; 10 Great-Grandchildren.

Family will receive friends 12:30PM to 1:30PM Monday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats.

More About ERNIS HARMON LANGDON: Burial: 10 Dec 2007, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Auto Parts Salesman/Furniture Salesman

Notes for ETTA JOSEPHINE PAGE: Dunn Daily Record 4/2002

Josephine Page Langdon, 77, of 1755 Langdon Road, Coats, died Wednesday at her home. She was born Aug. 19, 1924, in Harnett County to the late Percy and Bessie Bennett Page. She was also preceded in death by a brother, Melvin Page. Mrs. Langdon was a homemaker and was a member of Angier Primitive Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Coats by Elder Devon Harris and the Rev. Stancil Baucom. Burial will follow in the Coats City Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters and sons-in-law, Sylvia Phillips of Coats, Jo-Ann and Freddie Reynolds of Angier, Gloria and Joe Lee of Fuquay-Varina and Janice and Dwight Parrish of Angier; a son and daughter-in-law, Ellis and Linda Langdon of Benson; sisters, Geraldine Stephenson of Dunn, Anne Brotzman and Sue Fincannon, both of North Myrtle Beach, Carol Elliott of Cary and Becky Ennis of North Myrtle Beach; brothers, Millard Page of Coats and John Page of Myrtle Beach; nine grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Friday from 9 to 10:30 a.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats, prior to the service. Flowers are welcome, however memorials may be made to Hospice of Harnett County, P.O. Box 373, Erwin, N.C. 28339.

More About ETTA JOSEPHINE PAGE: Burial: 05 Apr 2002, Coats Cemetery, Coats, North Carolina

More About ERNIS LANGDON and INA MORRISON: Marriage: Aft. 1988

Children of ERNIS LANGDON and ETTA PAGE are:

i. SYLVIA ELAINE⁷ LANGDON, b. 30 Jul 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? PHILLIPS.

Notes for SYLVIA ELAINE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sylvia Elaine Langdon Date of Birth: 30 Jul 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ernest Harmon Parent2 Name: Josephine Page Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1095

- 679. ii. ELLIS HARMON LANGDON, b. 29 May 1946, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - iii. GLORIA GAYE LANGDON, b. 28 May 1952; m. JOE LEE.
 - iv. JANICE SUE LANGDON, b. 03 Mar 1954.

680.

v. JO ANN LANGDON, m. FREDDIE REYNOLDS.

475. GERALDINE⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Jul 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 25 Aug 1985 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) CHARLES RAYVAUGHN STEWART 22 Jan 1946 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of FELIX STEWART and LEOLA THORNTON. He was born 30 Dec 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Dec 1987 in Harnett

County, North Carolina. She married (2) CEDRIC BATTLE CAPPS 21 Dec 1965 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 17 Dec 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Dec 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GERALDINE LANGDON: Name: GERALDINE CAPPS Age: 60 Years Death Date: 25 August 1985 Place of Death: Harnett, North Carolina Birth Date: 24 July 1925 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About GERALDINE LANGDON: Burial: 27 Aug 1985, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

More About CHARLES RAYVAUGHN STEWART: Burial: 23 Dec 1987, Williams Family Cemetery, Water Tower, Coats, North Carolina Occupation: Saw Mill Operator

Marriage Notes for GERALDINE LANGDON and CHARLES STEWART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4600207 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEWART, CHARLES RAYVAUGHN Bride: LANGDON, GERALDINE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 01/22/1946 Volume: 1946 Page: 207

More About CHARLES STEWART and GERALDINE LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Jan 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for CEDRIC BATTLE CAPPS: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - December 23, 1995

DUNN - Cedric Battle Capps, 69, of 130 Joy St. died Friday in Betsy Johnson Memorial

Hospital. He was owner and manager of Capps Locksmith Service. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Sampson Community Church by the Rev. Jerome Pope. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery.

Mr. Capps is survived by his wife, Louise J. Capps of Dunn; two daughters, Marilyn Beasley and Sheila Manning, both of Dunn; a stepdaughter, Karen Klass of Dunn; a stepson, Stephpen D. Kass of Dunn; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren.

The family will receive frinds tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home.

More About CEDRIC BATTLE CAPPS: Burial: 24 Dec 1995, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GERALDINE LANGDON and CEDRIC CAPPS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6500049 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: CAPPS, CEDRIC BATTLE Bride: STEWART, GERALDINE LANGDON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/21/1965 Volume: 1965 Page: 49

More About CEDRIC CAPPS and GERALDINE LANGDON: Marriage: 21 Dec 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of GERALDINE LANGDON and CHARLES STEWART are:

i. LOU HOPE⁷ STEWART, b. 09 Dec 1947; m. BICKETT WADE TURLINGTON, JR., 28 Aug 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for LOU STEWART and BICKETT TURLINGTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6600250 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TURLINGTON JR, BICKETT WADE Bride: STEWART, LOU HOPE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/28/1966 Volume: 1966 Page: 250

More About BICKETT TURLINGTON and LOU STEWART: Marriage: 28 Aug 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. CONNIE YVONNE STEWART, b. 20 Jan 1950; m. ? JOHNSON.
- iii. RHONDA FAYE STEWART, b. 24 Jul 1960; m. ? SHEFFIELD.

476. ROY STEWART⁶ LANGDON (*ELLIS⁵*, *BERNICE H.⁴*, *MERRITT NEWTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 23 Aug 1927. He married CLATIE FAYE WHITMAN Aft. 1948, daughter of EVERETTE WHITMAN and LULA BRYANT. She was born 22 Jul 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ROY LANGDON and CLATIE WHITMAN: Marriage: Aft. 1948

Child of ROY LANGDON and CLATIE WHITMAN is: i. GARY STEWART⁷ LANGDON, b. 30 Jul 1958.

477. GRAHAM MALCOM⁶ LANGDON (*MALCOM THOMAS*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 May 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DORIS MAXALINE PARKER.

Notes for GRAHAM MALCOM LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Graham Malcom Langdon Date of Birth: 21 May 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Byrd Parent2 Name: M T Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 105

681.

Children of GRAHAM LANGDON and DORIS PARKER are:

- i. RONNY GRAHAM⁷ LANGDON, SR., b. 16 Nov 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28 Mar 1976, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.
 - ii. FRANCES ANN LANGDON, b. 15 Aug 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. TERESA LANGDON, b. 04 Mar 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. DORIS MARIE LANGDON, b. 01 Jun 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BRIAN ORBIE COLLINS, 17 Aug 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 15 Nov 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DORIS LANGDON and BRIAN COLLINS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Doris Marie Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1985 Spouse: Brian Orbie Collins Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1985

Marriage Date: 17 Aug 1985 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BRIAN COLLINS and DORIS LANGDON: Marriage: 17 Aug 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina

478. ALTON WADE⁶ LANGDON (*MERRITT ELDRIDGE⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Jun 1913, and died 15 Dec 1969 in Fuquay Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. He married LISSIE LUNETTE STEPHENSON 18 Jul 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ALEXANDER STEPHENSON and BETTY ?. She was born 13 Aug 1919, and died 25 Mar 1980 in Fuquay Varina, North Carolina.

Notes for ALTON WADE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30223 Name (Age): LANGDON, Alton W. (56) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/19/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Pleasant Grove Township

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Alton Langdon Death Date: 15 Dec 1969 Death City: Fuquay Varina Death County: Wake Date Death Recorded: 1969 Death Age Days: 5 Death Age: 56 Burial Type:

Birth Date: 1913

Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

Social Security Death Index

Name: Alton Langdon SSN: Born: 25 Jun 1913 Died: Dec 1969 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Notes for LISSIE LUNETTE STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30336 Name (Age): LANGDON, Lunette Stephenson (Mrs.) (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/28/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-13-1919, - d/o Klingman and Betty Stephenson -- wid/o Alton W. --White Mem Presb Ch Cem - W.Spr

Name: LUNETTE LANGDON Age: 60 Years Death Date: 25 March 1980 Place of Death: Fuguay Varina, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 August 1919 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About LISSIE LUNETTE STEPHENSON: Burial: White Memorial Presbyterian Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for ALTON LANGDON and LISSIE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Alton Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1936 Spouse: Lunette Stephenson Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Marriage Date: 18 Jul 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALTON LANGDON and LISSIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 18 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ALTON LANGDON and LISSIE STEPHENSON are:

- 682. i. ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C."⁷ LANGDON, b. 25 May 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Jun 2001, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. CAROL SUE LANGDON, b. 02 Mar 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CURTIS PRICE.

Notes for CAROL SUE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carol Sue Langdon Date of Birth: 2 Mar 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Wade Parent2 Name: Lunette Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1149

 iii. NANCY LUNETTE LANGDON, b. 27 Sep 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. FRANKLIN DANIEL ANDERSON, 20 Nov 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NANCY LUNETTE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nancy Lunette Langdon Date of Birth: 27 Sep 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton W Parent2 Name: Lunette Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 185

Marriage Notes for NANCY LANGDON and FRANKLIN ANDERSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Nancy Lunette Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1967

Spouse: Franklin Daniel Anderson Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1967

Marriage Date: 20 Nov 1967 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FRANKLIN ANDERSON and NANCY LANGDON: Marriage: 20 Nov 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. PATRICIA ANN LANGDON, b. 24 Nov 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. WILSON LEE.

Notes for PATRICIA ANN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Patricia Ann Langdon Date of Birth: 24 Nov 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: A W Parent2 Name: Lunette Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 48 Page: 732

 V. EVELYN DALE LANGDON, b. 10 Aug 1954; m. (1) THOMAS LOUIS STONE, 17 Oct 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 02 Jun 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (2) LOUIE TAYLOE SLAUGHTER, JR., 11 Sep 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for EVELYN LANGDON and THOMAS STONE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7100276

Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STONE, THOMAS LOUIS Bride: LANGDON, EVELYN DALE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/17/1971 Volume: 1971 Page: 276

More About THOMAS STONE and EVELYN LANGDON: Marriage: 17 Oct 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EVELYN LANGDON and LOUIE SLAUGHTER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Evelyn Dale Stone Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1976

Spouse: Louie Tayloe Slaughter Jr. Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1976

Marriage Date: 11 Sep 1976 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LOUIE SLAUGHTER and EVELYN LANGDON: Marriage: 11 Sep 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina

- vi. JEAN LANGDON, m. GLENN WILSON.
- vii. BETTY LANGDON, m. WALLACE ASHWORTH.
- viii. TOMMY LANGDON, m. DORIS ?.

479. ELMER ELDRIDGE⁶ LANGDON (*MERRITT ELDRIDGE⁵*, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Aug 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married TEMPY MAGDALENE BARBOUR.

Notes for ELMER ELDRIDGE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elmer Eldridge Langdon Date of Birth: 18 Aug 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: M E Parent2 Name: Rosa B Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 1070

Children of ELMER LANGDON and TEMPY BARBOUR are:

DORIS ELAINE⁷ LANGDON, b. 01 May 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 07 Mar 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DORIS ELAINE LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) March 8, 1998

Doris Elaine Langdon, 58, died Saturday. Funeral service, 2 p.m. Monday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner.

Surviving: daughters, Catherine Walker and husband, Wayne of Garner, Wanda Bradley and husband, James of Louisanna; son, David Stephenson of Garner; brother, David Rayvon Langdon and wife, Brenda of Clayton; mother, Magdalene Langdon of SouthPort; grandchildren, Dennis W. and Crystal Walker, Stephine and Lee Stephenson, Dana Cabler; great-grandchild, Zachary Cabler. She was preceded in death by a son, Michael Stephenson of Garner.

Visitation, 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Garner and other times at the home of Catherine Walker, 4317 Benson Road, in Garner.

More About DORIS ELAINE LANGDON: Burial: 09 Mar 1998, Hayes Chapel Christian Church Cemetery, Garner, North Carolina

- ii. ELMER GLENN LANGDON, b. 29 Dec 1942, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 29 Jul 1975, Wake County North Carolina.
 - iii. DAVID RAYVON LANGDON, b. 24 Sep 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. BRENDA ?.

Notes for DAVID RAYVON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Rayvon Langdon Date of Birth: 24 Sep 1947 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elmer Eldridge Parent2 Name: Tempie Barbour Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 37 Page: 46

683.

480. ELSIE IRENE⁶ STEPHENSON (*DESSIE R.⁵ LANGDON, BERNICE H.⁴, MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 May 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Mar 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married CLARENCE PRESTON TRADER 26 Aug 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 30 Aug 1909, and died 18 Nov 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELSIE IRENE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elsie Stephenson Date of Birth: 1 May 1916 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dessie Langdon Parent2 Name: Jesse Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 3 Page: 1139

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 51029 Name (Age): TRADER, Elsie S. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/25/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1 May 1916, d/o Jesse E. and Bessie Langdon Stephenson, donated body for medical research

Social Security Death Index

Name: Elsie S. Trader SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 1 May 1916 Died: 23 Mar 1997 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 24, 1997

BENSON -- Mrs. Elsie Stephenson Trader, 80, of 3072 Stephenson Road died Sunday in her home. She was a retired registered nurse and a member of Lou Parrish of Providence Presbyterian Church and Lou Eastern Star. A memorial service will be held at 3 p.m. Tuesday in Mrs. Traders' garden at her home by the Rev. Warren Bock. Arrangements are being handled by Rose & Graham Funeral Home.

Mrs. Trader is survived by two daughters, Barbara T. Faires of Pulaski, Pa., and Becky T. Raynor of Elizabethtown; three sons, Michael S. Trader and Kent T. Trader, both of Angier, and Lyle D. Trader of Raleigh; a sister, Pauline S. Johnson of Raleigh; and seven grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the home. Memorials may be made to Lou Parrish Chapter of the Eastern Star, N.C. 50-210, or to Fire & Rescue, or to Providence Presbyterian Church.

Notes for CLARENCE PRESTON TRADER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 52080 Name (Age): TRADER, Clarence P. (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/21/1969 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1 Angier, Pleasant Grove Township, h/o Elsie, 3 sons, 2 daugs, former Judge, Roselawn Cem. Benson

Social Security Death Index

Name: Clarence Trader SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 30 Aug 1909 Died: Nov 1969 State (Year) SSN issued: Virginia (Before 1951)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clarence Trader Death Date: 18 Nov 1969 Death County: Johnston Date Death Recorded: 1969 Death Age: 59 Burial Type:

Birth Date: 1910

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About CLARENCE PRESTON TRADER: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Judge

Marriage Notes for ELSIE STEPHENSON and CLARENCE TRADER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Elsie Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Spouse: Clarence P Trader Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Marriage Date: 26 Aug 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CLARENCE TRADER and ELSIE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 26 Aug 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ELSIE STEPHENSON and CLARENCE TRADER are:

i. REBECCA JEAN⁷ TRADER, b. 03 Sep 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? RAYNOR.

Notes for REBECCA JEAN TRADER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rebecca Jean Trader Date of Birth: 3 Sep 1949 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clarence Preston Parent2 Name: Elsie Irene Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 41 Page: 856

- ii. LYLE DAUGHERTY TRADER, b. 08 Apr 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. BARBARA TRADER, m. ? FAIRES.
- iv. MICHAEL S. TRADER.
- v. KENT T. TRADER.

481. PAULINE⁶ STEPHENSON (*DESSIE R.⁵ LANGDON, BERNICE H.⁴, MERRITT NEWTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Mar 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Aug 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married LEAWON FOCHE JOHNSON 30 Jan 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOEL JOHNSON and OZELIA COATS. He was born 31 May 1918, and died 11 Aug 1989 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAULINE STEPHENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pauline Stephenson Date of Birth: 14 Mar 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dessie Langdon Parent2 Name: Jesse Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 1082

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 08/20/2006

Pauline Stephenson Johnson, 85, of Springmoor Lifecare Retirement Community in Raleigh, formerly of Smithfield, died on Friday. Born in Johnston County on March 14, 1921, she was the daughter of the late Jesse and Dessie Langdon Stephenson.

Pauline was a principal and interior decorator at the family business Johnson Paint & Wallpaper for many years. She was a member of Smithfield First Baptist Church until moving to Raleigh and joining Greystone Baptist Church. She had a strong religious faith and was an accomplished pianist.

Pauline was preceded in death by her husband, Leawon Johnson, and her son, Stephen F. "Butch" Johnson. A graveside service will be held Monday at 11:00 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield with Rev. Lee Colbert officiating.

Surviving are: a son, J. Keith Johnson and wife, Staton of Smithfield; a daughter, Karen F. Johnson of Raleigh; a daughter-in-law, Pat Johnson Horvath of San Antonio, TX; grandchildren, William A. Johnson and wife, Deborah of Overland Park, KS, Kevin M. Johnson and wife, Neger of San Antonio, TX, James B. Johnson and wife, Melissa of San Antonio, TX, Mary Margaret Howard and husband, John of San Antonio, TX, Joel Keith Johnson, Jr. of Bangkok, Thailand, Jon E. Johnson and wife, Jennifer of Atlantic Beach, Mary Louise Karstens and husband, Alexander of Clayton, John H. Flake III and wife, Kristin of Sparta, NJ; and 11 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at Underwood Funeral Home in Smithfield Sunday from 6 to 8

p.m. Memorial contributions may be made to First Baptist Church, 202 S. Fourth St., Smithfield, NC 27577, Greystone Baptist Church, 7509 Lead Mine Rd., Raleigh, NC 27615, or the Springmoor Endowment Fund, 1500 Sawmill Rd., Raleigh, NC 27615.

More About PAULINE STEPHENSON: Burial: 21 Aug 2006, Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LEAWON FOCHE JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27422 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Leawon (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/15/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 31 May 1918, s/o Joel Andrews and Zilia Coats Johnson, h/o Pauline Stephenson Johnson, Sunset Memorial Park

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Leawon Foche Johnson Death Date: 11 Aug 1989 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 31 May 1918 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Johnson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Other Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Marriage Notes for PAULINE STEPHENSON and LEAWON JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Pauline Stephenson

Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1940

Spouse: Leamon Johnson Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1940

Marriage Date: 30 Jan 1940 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LEAWON JOHNSON and PAULINE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Jan 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (396) Leawon Foche Johnson.

482. ETHOLEA⁶ HARDEE (*VADA BELL⁵ LANGDON, BERNICE H.⁴, MERRITT NEWTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 15 Feb 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jun 2006. She married JAMES WILBURN DUPREE 13 Nov 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of DORSEY DUPREE and MALLIE ENNIS. He was born 15 May 1922, and died 17 Feb 1998.

Notes for ETHOLEA HARDEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Etholea Hardee Date of Birth: 15 Feb 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Floyd Grimes Parent2 Name: Vada Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 1448

Dunn Daily Record 06/09/2006

Etholea Dupree, 78, of Angier died Friday, June 9, 2006. She was preceded in death by her husband, James Wilburn Dupree; her parents, Floyd and Vada Hardee; sisters, Vennie Whittenton, Norma Stephenson; a brother, Larry Hardee and Lawrence Hardee. A memorial service Sunday at 3 p.m. at Piney Grove Baptist Church, Angier. The Rev. Timmy Blair will officiate.

Survivors include a daughter, Elaine Price and husband Mark of Angier; granddaughters,

Kelly Thomas and husband Chad of Elizabeth City, and Allison Stephenson and husband Tracy of Angier; grandson, Brandon Price of Greenville; three great-granddaughters; sister, Penny Dixon of Benson; and numerous nieces and nephews.

Notes for JAMES WILBURN DUPREE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 18, 1998

J. Wilburn Dupree, age 75, a retired farmer and carpenter and veteran of World War II, son of the late Dorsey B. Dupree and Mattie Ennis Dupree, died Tuesday. Memorial service will be Thursday at 11 a.m. at Neill's Creek Baptist Church. Rev. Joe Zimmerman and Layman Chad D. Thomas officiating. His body was donated to science.

Surviving are his wife, Etholen Hardie; one daughter, Elaine D. Price and husband Mark Price; two sisters, Evelyn D. O'Neal and husband Jim of Raleigh and Ms. Patsy D. O'Neal of Angier; brother, T. Layton Dupree and wife Mary; grandchildren, Kelly Thomas and husband Chad, Allison Young and Brandon Price; one great-grandchild, Kendall Thomas.

Visitation will be from 7-9 p.m. Wednesday at the home of Mark and Elaine Price, 470 Chisenhall Road, Angier. In lieu of flowers donations may be made to your favorite charity.

Social Security Death Index

Name: James W. Dupree SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 15 May 1922 Last Benefit: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Died: 17 Feb 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About JAMES WILBURN DUPREE: Occupation: Carpenter

Marriage Notes for ETHOLEA HARDEE and JAMES DUPREE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4800046 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: DUPREE, JAMES WILBURN Bride: HARDEE, ETHOLEA Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/13/1948 Volume: 1948 More About JAMES DUPREE and ETHOLEA HARDEE: Marriage: 13 Nov 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of ETHOLEA HARDEE and JAMES DUPREE is:

i. SUSAN ELAINE⁷ DUPREE, b. 31 Mar 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. MARK PRICE.

483. VENNIE ROSE⁶ HARDEE (*VADA BELL⁵ LANGDON, BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Feb 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Apr 2001 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CLARENCE THOMAS WHITTENTON, son of CLARENCE WHITTINGTON and LILLIE GRIMES. He was born 17 Oct 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 21 Apr 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for VENNIE ROSE HARDEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 58647 Name (Age): WHITTENTON, Vennie Rose (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/17/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 26 Feb 1933, d. 16 Apr 2001, d/o Floyd Grimes and Zada l. Hardee, w/o Clarence Thomas, Roselawn Cem.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) April 18, 2001

ANGIER - Mrs. Vennie Rose Hardee Whittenton age 68 of 231 Whittington Rd., died Monday at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. Funeral service will be 11 A.M. Thursday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel. The Revs. Jamie Ashmore and John Meacham will officiate. Entombment will follow in Roselawn Cemetery, Benson.

Mrs. Whittenton was born February 26, 1933 in Johnston County to the late Floyd Grimes and Zada Langdon Hardee. She was preceded in death by her husband, Clarence Thomas Whittenton. Mrs. Whittenton was a homemaker and a member of Plainview Presbyterian Church.

Surviving: daughters, Sandra Tart of Wendell, and Debbie Whittenton of Raleigh; sisters, Etholea Dupree of Angier, and Penny Dixon of Benson, granddaughter, Amanda Tart of Wendell.

The family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson 7-9 PM Wednesday. Memorials may be made to Plainview Presbyterian Church, 2712 Plainview Presbyterian Church Rd. Angier, NC 27501; HWY 50 - 210 Fire & Rescue, 52 Greenleaf Rd., Angier, NC 27501, or one's favorite charity. More About VENNIE ROSE HARDEE: Burial: 19 Apr 2001, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for CLARENCE THOMAS WHITTENTON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - April 22, 1998

Mr. Clarence Thomas Whittenton, 67, of 231 Whittington Rd., died Tuesday at Betsy Johnson Hospital in Dunn. Funeral service will be 2 p.m. Thursday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. The Revs. Tim Batten and Jamie Ashmore will officiate. Entombment will follow in Roselawn Cemetery, Benson.

Mr. Whittenton was born October 17, 1930 in Harnett County to the late Clarence and Lillie Grimes Whittington. He was a retired Tobacco and Livestock Farmer, and welder. Mr. Whittenton was a US Air Force Veteran of the Korean Conflict. He was also a member of the Plainview Presbyterian Church.

Surviving include wife, Vennie Hardee Whittenton; daughters, Sandra W. Tart of Zebulon and Debbie Whittenton of Raleigh; granddaughter, Amanda Tart; sister, Barbara W. Denning of Benson; brothers, Leonard Whittington of Coats, Richard Whittington of Pittsboro and Gerald E. Whittington of Greensboro.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson 7-9 p.m. Wednesday. Family prefers memorials to be made to the American Heart Association or Plainview Presbyterian Church, 2712 Plainview Church Rd. Angier, NC 27501; or one's favorite charity.

More About CLARENCE THOMAS WHITTENTON: Burial: 23 Apr 1998, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Air Force/Korean Conflict Occupation: Farmer

Children of VENNIE HARDEE and CLARENCE WHITTENTON are:

- i. SANDRA⁷ WHITTENTON, m. ? TART.
- ii. DEBBIE WHITTENTON.

484. LOIS⁶ LANGDON (*CHESTER ODELL*⁵, *BENNET E.*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Sep 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Feb 2005 in Zebulon, North Carolina. She married (1) LEE DENTON. She married (2) ? CARROLL.

Notes for LOIS LANGDON: News and Observer 2/28/2005

Lois Langdon Denton, 69, passed away Sunday, February 27, 2005 at her home in Zebulon. She was born September 26, 1935 in Johnson County, daughter of Arah Tart Langdon and the late Chester Odell Langdon. She was preceded in death by one brother, Doug Langdon. Lois worked for 34 years at Westing House in the Meter Divison. She leaves to cherish her memory, her mother Arah Tart Langdon of Garner, her loving husband of 13 years Lee "Goat" Denton of the home; two sons, Dennis Shane Carroll of Knightdale, Jamie Kevin Carroll and wife Dawn of Clayton; two stepdaughters, Joni and Kimberly Denton of Belhaven; three sisters, Betty Myers and husband Ray of Clayton, Penny Boyette and husband W.M. of Scotland Neck, Glenda Faye Sandy and husband Paul of Clayton; one brother, Earl Langdon and wife Dot of Clayton; and eight grandchildren, Patrick, Carey, and Samantha Carroll, Dylan, Tyler, Brianna, and Micky Joyner and Daniel Adcock.

The family will receive friends Monday February 28, 2005 from 7:00-8:30 p.m. at Bowling Funeral Home, and other times at the home.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday, March 1, 2005 at 11:00 a.m. in the chapel of Bowling Funeral Home with Rev: Sonny Simpson officiating. Burial will follow at the Cotton Meade Cemetery, Lawrence.

Arrangements are entrusted to Bowling Funeral Home & Crematory, 661 English Road, Rocky Mount, NC 27804.

More About LOIS LANGDON: Burial: 01 Mar 2005, Cotton Meade Cemetery, Lawrence, North Carolina Occupation: Westing House

Children of LOIS LANGDON and ? CARROLL are:

- i. DENNIS SHANE⁷ CARROLL.
- ii. JAMIE KEVIN CARROLL, m. DAWN ?.

485. MABEL LORENE⁶ PARRISH (*EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 May 1913 in North Carolina, and died 23 Aug 1981 in Raleigh, North Carolina. She married THOMAS JEFFERSON BARNES, son of NEILL BARNES and LAURA FLOWERS. He was born 21 Nov 1909, and died 11 Jun 1949.

Notes for MABEL LORENE PARRISH: BARNES, MABEL LORENE

Death Date: 23 August 1981 Gender: Female Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 68 Years Marital Status: Widowed Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 02 May 1913 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARRISH Obituary ID: 4307 Name (Age): BARNES, Mabel Parrish (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/25/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2 May 1913, d/o George Leonard and Eula Honeycutt Parrish, Harnett Memorial Park, Lillington, NC

Unknown Newspaper

684.

Mrs. Mabel Parrish Barnes, 68, of Benson, died Sunday. Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday at Benson Baptist Church. Burial will follow in Harnett Memorial Park, Lillington.

Surviving are two daughters, Mrs. Johnny Stephenson of Benson, Mrs. Billy Caldwell of Cary; a son, T. J. Barnes of Fayetteville; a sister, Mrs. Merchant Langdon of ROute 2, Angier; three brothers, Edsel Parrish of Wake Forest, Charles Parrish of Route 2, Angier, G. L. Parrish of Charlotte; eight grandchildren; a great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends at Rose Funeral Home from 7-9 p.m. today; and other times at the home of Mrs. Johnny Stephenson.

More About MABEL LORENE PARRISH: Burial: 25 Aug 1981, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About THOMAS JEFFERSON BARNES: Burial: Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MABEL PARRISH and THOMAS BARNES are:

- i. ANNIE LAURIE⁷ BARNES, b. 28 Apr 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. WILMA LORENE BARNES, b. 17 Aug 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BILLY CALDWELL.
- 685. iii. THOMAS JEFFERSON BARNES, JR., b. 17 Mar 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.

486. LOIS ESTELLE⁶ PARRISH (EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL

"*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Feb 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married MERCHANT COLON LANGDON 11 Jan 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES LANGDON and ALICE PLEASANT. He was born 17 Aug 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Apr 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LOIS ESTELLE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lady Estelle Parrish Date of Birth: 28 Feb 1917 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eula Honeycutt Parent2 Name: Leonard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 1186

Notes for MERCHANT COLON LANGDON: LANGDON, MERCHANT COLON

Death Date: 18 April 1993 Gender: Male Place of Death: , Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 78 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 17 August 1914 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: LANGDON

More About MERCHANT COLON LANGDON: Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for LOIS PARRISH and MERCHANT LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3600117 Date Filed: 01/11/1936 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, MERCHANT C Bride: PARRISH, ESTELLE Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 01/11/1936 Volume: 1936 Page: 117

More About MERCHANT LANGDON and LOIS PARRISH: Marriage: 11 Jan 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina Children are listed above under (432) Merchant Colon Langdon.

487. CARL GLENWOOD⁶ PARRISH (*EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Apr 1922 in North Carolina, and died 07 Jan 1976 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married EMMA MAE REVELS.

Notes for CARL GLENWOOD PARRISH: Name: CARL GLENWOOD PARRISH Birth Date: 01 April 1922 Death Date Date: 07 January 1976 Gender: Male Age: 53 Years Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Residence: , Wake, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

Children of CARL PARRISH and EMMA REVELS are:

- i. BELINDA SUE⁷ PARRISH, b. 18 Mar 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. TERRY PARRISH.
- iii. PAM PARRISH.

488. CHARLES DWIGHT⁶ PARRISH (*EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Apr 1929 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARTHA W. ?.

Notes for CHARLES DWIGHT PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40146 Name (Age): PARRISH, Charles Dwight (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/27/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 4-4-1929 Harnett County, s/o George L/Eula Pender Parrish

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 26, 1997

ANGIER -- Charles Dwight Parrish, 68, of 2250 Stephenson Road died Saturday in Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. He was a retired teacher and a retired sergeant-at-arms of the N.C. House of Representatives.

A memorial service will be held at 3 p.m. today in Johnson Memorial Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church by J.H. Langdon, Sen. Dan Page, and the Revs. Billy Cashwell and Terry

Golden. Arrangements are being handled by Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson.

Mr. Parrish is survived by his wife, Martha W. Parrish; a daughter, Celeste Byrd of Four Oaks; a son, Scott Parrish of Angier; a sister, Estelle Langdon of Angier; and four grandchildren.

Memorials may be made to Benson Grove Baptist Church building fund, care of Lavone Ennis, 1867 Zack's Mill Road, Angier, N.C. 27501.

More About CHARLES DWIGHT PARRISH: Occupation: Teacher

Children of CHARLES PARRISH and MARTHA ? are:

- i. CELESTE⁷ PARRISH, m. ? BYRD.
- ii. SCOTT PARRISH.

489. GEORGE LEONARD⁶ PARRISH, JR. (*EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Feb 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 21 Feb 1990 in Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40416 Name (Age): PARRISH, George Leonard (G.L.) (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/23/1990 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 2-10-1933 Harnett Co, s/o George Leonard/Eula H. Parrish, Bethel PBC Cemetery

PARRISH, GEORGE LEONARD

Death Date: 21 February 1990 Gender: Male Place of Death: Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina Race: White Residence: Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina Age: 57 Years Marital Status: Divorced Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 10 February 1933 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARRISH SR Unknown Newspaper

George Leonard Parrish Jr., 57, of Charlotte, formerly of Benson, died Wednesday. Funeral will be Saturday, 11 a.m. from Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel, Benson. Burial, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church cemetery, Route 2, Angier.

Surviving: two daughters, Ms. Becky Parrish of Louisiana, Mrs. Kimberly P. Hudson of Clayton; brother, Charles Parrish of Route 1, Angier; sister, Mrs. Estelle P. Langdon of Route 2, Angier; special friend, Mrs. Mabel Cook of Charlotte.

Family at funeral home, 7-9 p.m. Friday; other times at the home of Mr. And Mrs. Merchant Langdon, Route 2, Angier.

More About GEORGE LEONARD PARRISH, JR.: Burial: 24 Feb 1990, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of GEORGE PARRISH and ? are:

- i. BECKY⁷ PARRISH.
- ii. KIMBERLY PARRISH, m. ? HUDSON.

490. DWIGHT EDWARD⁶ CLIFTON (*WILLIE EDWARD⁵*, *DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Sep 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Nov 2002 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married JOYCE ?.

Notes for DWIGHT EDWARD CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Edward Clifton {Note from Deb: Name should read "Dwight Edward Clifton"} Date of Birth: 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Thomas Coates Parent2 Name: Willie Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 1163

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 62730 Name (Age): Clifton, Dwight Edward (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/05/2002 Other Pub. Info.: Died 11/4/02. Born 9/4/1926. Son of Willie E. & Ada Coats Clifton. Husband of Joyce W. Clifton. USN veteran WW II. Roselawn Cemetery. North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Dwight Edward Clifton Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Clifton Age: 76 Years Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1926 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Johnston** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27520 Education: 12th grade Date of Death: 4 Nov 2002 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: REX HEALTH CARE CENTER Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 13 Nov 2002 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Dunn Daily Record 11/05/2002

Dwight Edward Clifton, 76, of 63 Watkins Road, Clayton, died Monday at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. He was born Sept. 4, 1926, in Johnston County to the late Willie E. and Ada Coats Clifton. He was a retired produce farmer. He was a U.S. Navy veteran of World War II and was a member of the Banner Post 109 American Legion.

He was preceded in death by a brother, Worth Clifton. Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 2 p.m. at Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church by the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow at Roselawn Cemetery with military honors.

Survivors include his wife of 54 years, Joyce W. Clifton; sons, Lanny K. Clifton and wife Diane, and Timmy Clifton and wife Amy, all of Clayton; a daughter, Tammie C. Medlin and husband Larry of Clayton; brothers, Beeler E. Clifton and Ray Clifton of Benson; sisters, Vergie C. Whitt and Eloise C. Lee of Garner; eight grandchildren, Keri C. Strickland, Brian

Clifton, Kristi Clifton, Jason Clifton, Kasey Clifton, Chase Langdon, Justin Clifton and Katie Pinion; and one great-granddaughter, Kyli K. Strickland.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Lanny K. and Diane Clifton, 2701 Polenta Road, Clayton.

More About DWIGHT EDWARD CLIFTON: Burial: 06 Nov 2002, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Navy/WWII

Children of DWIGHT CLIFTON and JOYCE ? are:

- i. LANNY K.⁷ CLIFTON, m. DIANE ?.
- ii. TIMMY CLIFTON, m. AMY ?.
- iii. TAMMIE CLIFTON, m. LARRY MEDLIN.

491. WILLIAM RAY⁶ CLIFTON (*WILLIE EDWARD⁵*, *DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 08 Oct 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Mar 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) LOUNETTE STRICKLAND. He married (2) MILDRED MEDLIN.

Notes for WILLIAM RAY CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Ray Clifton Date of Birth: 8 Oct 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Thomas Coates Parent2 Name: Willie Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1131

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63316 Name (Age): Clifton, William Ray (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/11/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/9/05. Born 10/8/(1929), Johnston Co. Son of the late Willie E. & Ada Coats Clifton. Husband of Mildred Clifton. Roselawn Cemetery.

Dunn Daily Record

03/10/2005

William Ray Clifton Sr., 75, of Pine Hill Farm, Benson, died Wednesday at his home. He was born Oct. 8, 1929, in Johnston County to the late Willie E. and Ada Coats Clifton.

He was preceded in death by brothers, Worth Clifton and Dwight Clifton. Mr. Clifton operated heavy equipment for construction. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Friday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow at Roselawn Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Mildred Clifton; a son, Willie Clifton and wife Leslie of Garner; a daughter, Sandra C. Brewer and husband Steve of Oxford; sisters, Vergie C. Whitt and Eloise Lee, both of Garner; a brother, Beeler Clifton of Benson; and grandchildren, Lyndsey Brewer, Jordan Clifton, Jacob Brewer, Kayley Clifton, Brooke Clifton and Ty Clifton.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Willie and Leslie Clifton, 489 Galaxy Drive, Garner.

More About WILLIAM RAY CLIFTON: Burial: 11 Mar 2005, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease Occupation: Heavy Equipment Operator

Children of WILLIAM CLIFTON and LOUNETTE STRICKLAND are:

i. WILLIAM RAY⁷ CLIFTON, JR., b. 16 Dec 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LESLIE ?.

Notes for WILLIAM RAY CLIFTON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Ray Clifton Jr. Date of Birth: 16 Dec 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lounette Strickland Parent2 Name: William Ray Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 78 Page: 385

ii. SANDRA LOU CLIFTON, b. 30 Dec 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. STEVE BREWER.

Notes for SANDRA LOU CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Sandra Lou Clifton Date of Birth: 30 Dec 1964 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: William Ray Clifton Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 52 Page: 174

492. BEELER EDSEL⁶ CLIFTON (*WILLIE EDWARD*⁵, *DORCAS EMMA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Aug 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Dec 2007 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ANN HUNT.

Notes for BEELER EDSEL CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Beeler Edsel Clifton Date of Birth: 20 Aug 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ada Thomas Coats Parent2 Name: William Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1226

Dunn Daily Record 12/14/2007

Beeler Edsel Clifton, 75, of 9393 N.C. 50 North, McGee's Crossroads, died Wednesday, Dec. 12, 2007, at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. He was born Aug. 20, 1932, in Johnston County to the late Willie E. and Ada Coats Clifton.

He was a retired superintendent for the J.M. Thompson Construction Company for more than 46 years. Mr. Clifton was a U.S. Army veteran of the Korean Conflict and was a member of Banner Post 109 American Legion. He was also a member of Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by Elder Tony Parker, Elder Joe Helms and the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow at Roselawn Cemetery in Benson.

Survivors include his wife, Ann Hunt Clifton; daughter, Teresa Clifton and husband Ronnie of Benson; sons, Taylor Clifton and wife Cindy of Garner, Terry Lee Clifton and wife Sherry of Benson; sisters, Vergie C. Whitt of Benson and Eloise Lee of Garner; six grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to Heartland Home Health, 3117 Poplarwood Court, Suite 114, Raleigh, NC 27604; or to Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church, c/o Dwight Roberts, 3171 Zack's Mill Road, Angier, NC 27501.

More About BEELER EDSEL CLIFTON:

Burial: 15 Dec 2007, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/Korean Conflict Occupation: Superintendent for the J.M. Thompson Construction Company

Children of BEELER CLIFTON and ANN HUNT are:

- i. TERESA⁷ CLIFTON, m. RONNIE CLIFTON.
- ii. TAYLOR CLIFTON, m. CINDY ?.
- iii. TERRY LEE CLIFTON, m. SHERRY ?.

493. EARTHUL GATAS⁶ CLIFTON (*PAUL LINCOLN*⁵, *DORCAS EMMA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Aug 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Feb 2002 in Fayetteville, North Carolina. He married SHIRLEY ?.

Notes for EARTHUL GATAS CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Earthel Gatis Clifton Date of Birth: 13 Aug 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Floy Leona Stephenson Parent2 Name: Paul Lincoln Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 889

Social Security Death Index

Name: Earthul G. Clifton SSN: Last Residence: 28304 Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 13 Aug 1935 Died: 7 Feb 2002 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1952)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) February 9, 2002 Earthul Gatas Clifton, 66, of Fayetteville, died Thursday in Cape Fear Valley Medical Center. Mr. Clifton was a member of Village Baptist Church. A memorial service will be held at 3 p.m. Sunday in Village Baptist Church by Dr. Bruce Martin. Arrangements are being handled by Cape Fear Crematory.

Mr. Clifton is survived by his wife, Shirley Clifton of Fayetteville; a daughter, Paula Munsey of Fayetteville; a son, Kelly Clifton of Fayetteville; two brothers, P.L. Clifton and Harold Clifton, both of Benson; three sisters, Emogene Lambert and Marjorie Wallace, both of Benson, and Judy Smith of Lillington; and three grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the home of Paula Munsey, 2325 Dartmouth Drive. Memorials may be made to Village Baptist Church building fund, 906 S. McPherson Church Road, Fayetteville, NC 28303.

Children of EARTHUL CLIFTON and SHIRLEY ? are:

- i. PAULA⁷ CLIFTON, m. ? MUNSEY.
- ii. KELLY CLIFTON.

494. MARJORIE LEONA⁶ CLIFTON (*PAUL LINCOLN⁵*, *DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON*, *MCDANIEL* "*MACK*"³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married DAVID WAVERLY WALLACE, son of DAVID WALLACE and LILLIAN STEPHENSON. He was born 01 Jul 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID WAVERLY WALLACE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Delbert Wavely Wallace Date of Birth: 1 Jul 1929 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Braxton Parent2 Name: Lillian Stephenson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 1102

Children of MARJORIE CLIFTON and DAVID WALLACE are:

i. DELBERT KEITH⁷ WALLACE, b. 25 Jan 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DELBERT KEITH WALLACE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Delbert Keith Wallace Date of Birth: 25 Jan 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Delbert Waverly Parent2 Name: Marjorie Leona Clifton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 49 Page: 478

ii. INFANT SON WALLACE, b. 04 Dec 1959; d. 04 Dec 1959.

More About INFANT SON WALLACE: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. DEBORAH GAY WALLACE, b. 22 Sep 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DEBORAH GAY WALLACE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Deborah Gay Wallace Date of Birth: 22 Sep 1965 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Delbert Waverly Parent2 Name: Marjorie Leona Clifton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 80 Page: 54

495. RUTHALAE⁶ PARRISH (*RENZIE BRITT⁵*, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married IRVING LEE RYALS.

Children of RUTHALAE PARRISH and IRVING RYALS are:

- i. TERRY LEE⁷ RYALS, b. 28 Feb 1960.
- ii. PATTY LYNN RYALS, b. 03 Jan 1964.

496. ELDER CURTIS BRITTAIN⁶ PARRISH (*RENZIE BRITT⁵*, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Jun 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 May 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married NORMA JEAN HALL, daughter of ARTHUR HALL and LUCY EDWARDS. She was born 18 Jul 1936.

Notes for ELDER CURTIS BRITTAIN PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40172 Name (Age): PARRISH, Curtis D. (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/19/1995 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, s/o Clyda Parrish, Primitive Baptist Elder, Fellowship PB Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Curtis Brittian Parrish Death Date: 16 May 1995 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 64 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 8 Jun 1930

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Parrish Sr Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ELDER CURTIS BRITTAIN PARRISH: Burial: 18 May 1995, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Progressive Encephalomalacia Occupation: Brick Mason

Children of CURTIS PARRISH and NORMA HALL are:

- i. BONNIE SUE⁷ PARRISH, b. 01 Sep 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. TONY CURTIS PARRISH, b. 27 Nov 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina; m.
 (1) CINDY ANNETTE BENSON, 21 Aug 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 20 Oct 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (2) VIOLET GRAY BASS, 30 Aug 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 14 Oct 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CINDY ANNETTE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cindy Annette Benson

Date of Birth: 20 Oct 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Andrew Mack Parent2 Name: Cynthia Ann Martin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 58 Page: 311

Also shown as born in Harnett County.

Marriage Notes for TONY PARRISH and CINDY BENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Tony Curtis Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Cindy Annette Benson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Aug 1976 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About TONY PARRISH and CINDY BENSON: Marriage: 21 Aug 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for TONY PARRISH and VIOLET BASS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Tony Curtis Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Violet Gray Bass Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 30 Aug 1980 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About TONY PARRISH and VIOLET BASS:

Marriage: 30 Aug 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. MICHAEL BRITTAIN PARRISH, b. 24 Apr 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. IRA JEAN DORMAN, 12 Aug 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 08 Feb 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MICHAEL PARRISH and IRA DORMAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Michael Brittian Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Ira Jean Dorman Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 12 Aug 1979 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MICHAEL PARRISH and IRA DORMAN: Marriage: 12 Aug 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. LISA DAWN PARRISH, b. 29 Oct 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina.

497. NADINE⁶ PARRISH (*RENZIE BRITT⁵*, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 30 Jul 1933. She married JONAS ADDISON LANGDON, son of JOSEPH LANGDON and VELMA WEEKS. He was born 12 Jan 1932.

Children of NADINE PARRISH and JONAS LANGDON are:

- i. JO ANN⁷ LANGDON, b. 07 Sep 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JAMES GLENN LANGDON, b. 29 Jul 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. LARRY WAYNE LANGDON, b. 08 Feb 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.

498. REV. RENZIE BRITTAIN⁶ PARRISH, JR. (*RENZIE BRITT⁵*, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Apr 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CHARLOTTE GLENDA HUMPHRIES.

Notes for REV. RENZIE BRITTAIN PARRISH, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Renzie Brittian Parrish Jr. Date of Birth: 13 Apr 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clyda Maie Clifton Parent2 Name: Renzie Brittian Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 682

Children of RENZIE PARRISH and CHARLOTTE HUMPHRIES are:

- i. RHONDA RENE⁷ PARRISH, b. 12 Aug 1959.
- ii. WANDA LYNN PARRISH, b. 12 Apr 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Apr 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WANDA LYNN PARRISH: Burial: 13 Apr 1960, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Prematurity

iii. RITA FAYE PARRISH, b. 17 Jul 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 17 Jul 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About RITA FAYE PARRISH: Burial: 18 Jul 1961, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

499. THOMAS JACOB⁶ PARRISH (*RENZIE BRITT*⁵, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Jul 1940, and died 23 Dec 1997 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married JANICE FAYE DUPREE, daughter of WILLIS DUPREE and BERNICE MEDLIN. She was born 01 Aug 1941.

Notes for THOMAS JACOB PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40898 Name (Age): PARRISH, Thomas Jacob (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/26/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 7-15-1940, s/o Elder Renzie B/Clyda Clifton Parrish

The News & Observer December 25, 1997

T. JACOB PARRISH BENSON - Mr. Thomas Jacob Parrish, 57, of 582 South Pleasant-Coates Road, died Tuesday at Rex Hospital, Raleigh. Funeral service will be 2:00 p.m. Saturday at Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church. Elders James S. Denning, Thomas Whitley, and Robert Peeden will officiate. Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery.

Mr. Parrish was born July 15, 1940, in Johnston County, NC, to the late Elder Renzie B. and Clyda Clifton Parrish. He was employed with Guildford Mills in Fuquay-Varina. Mr. Parrish

attended Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church.

Survivors include: wife, Janice Dupree Parrish; son and daughter-in- law, Thomas Randy and Pamela Parrish of Willow Spring; daughter and son-in-law, Kimberly P. and Gary D. Cole of Angier; brothers, Rev. R.B. Parrish, Jr. of Benson and Johnny D. Parrish of Dunn; sister, Ruthalae P. Ryals of Angier and Nadine P. Langdon of Benson; grandchildren, Allison Brittany Parrish, Matthew Thomas Parrish, Morgan Jan Cole, and Blake Parrish Cole.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, 7-9 p.m.,

More About THOMAS JACOB PARRISH: Burial: 27 Dec 1997, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THOMAS PARRISH and JANICE DUPREE are:

- i. THOMAS RANDY⁷ PARRISH, b. 02 Nov 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. PAMELA ?.
- 686. ii. KIMBERLY JAN PARRISH, b. 10 Sep 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.

500. MABEL LEE⁶ LANGDON (*CHARLIE ZELPHER*⁶, *JAMES ROBERT*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Oct 1923, and died 26 Mar 2002 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married LACY COATS, son of ZENNIE COATS and SARAH JOHNSON. He was born 22 Jan 1916, and died 09 Nov 1991 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MABEL LEE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record March 27, 2002

Mable Langdon Coats, 78, of 9710 N.C. 50 North, Benson, died Tuesday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. She was born Oct. 15, 1923, in Johnston County to the late Charlie Z. and Ida Clifton Langdon.

She was preceded in death by her husband, Lacy Coats. She was a homemaker and attended Berea Presbyterian Church.

Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by Pastor Jack F. Schurman and the Rev. R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery in Benson.

Survivors include daughters and son-in-law, Ann C. and Johnny Wiggins of Angier and Carolyn C. Knight of Garner; a son and daughter-in-law, Benjamin and Phyllis Coats of Clayton; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Ann and Johnny Wiggins, 9610-D N.C. 50 North, Angier.

More About MABEL LEE LANGDON: Burial: 27 Mar 2002, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for LACY COATS: Smithfiel Herald

Obituary ID: 11014 Name (Age): COATS, Lacy (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/12/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 22 Jan 1916, s/o Zennie L and Sallie Johnson, h/o Mabel Langston, Roselawn Cem.

Name: LACY COATS Age: 75 Years Death Date: 09 November 1991 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 22 January 1916 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: COATS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About LACY COATS: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

Children of MABEL LANGDON and LACY COATS are:

- i. BENJAMIN⁷ COATS, b. 25 Sep 1947; m. PHYLLIS ?.
- ii. ANN COATS, b. 23 Feb 1949; m. JOHNNY WIGGINS.
- iii. CAROLYN COATS, b. 23 Jun 1950; m. ? KNIGHT.

501. MELVIN COOLIDGE⁶ LANGDON (*CHARLIE ZELPHER*⁶, *JAMES ROBERT*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 May 1926, and died 31 Jan 1977 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married RUBY FRANCES POLLARD.

Notes for MELVIN COOLIDGE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30362 Name (Age): LANGDON, Melvin C. (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/01/1977 Other Pub. Info.: Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church

Name: MELVIN COOLIDGE LANGDON Birth Date: 24 May 1926 Death Date Date: 31 January 1977 Gender: Male Age: 50 Years Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Race: White

More About MELVIN COOLIDGE LANGDON: Burial: Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army WWII

Children of MELVIN LANGDON and RUBY POLLARD are:

- i. PHILLIP OWEN⁷ LANGDON, b. 18 Apr 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. MELVIN DOUGLAS LANGDON, b. 07 Mar 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina.

502. CHARLES LINLEY⁶ WALTON (*JOSIE CHELSTER⁵ CLIFTON, DORCAS EMMA⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Jan 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JEANETTE ?.

Notes for CHARLES LINLEY WALTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Charles Linley Walton Date of Birth: 9 Jan 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 20 Page: 21

Child of CHARLES WALTON and JEANETTE ? is: i. CHARLES L.⁷ WALTON, JR.. **503.** VERNON EDSEL⁶ LANGDON (*MACK VERNON*⁵, *SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Mar 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ORPHA BELINDA BYRD, daughter of JOHN BYRD and ILA STEPHENSON.

Notes for VERNON EDSEL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Vernon Edsel Langdon Date of Birth: 20 Mar 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mack Vernon Parent2 Name: Mary Rebon Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 1051

Children of VERNON LANGDON and ORPHA BYRD are:

687.

i. EDSEL TY⁷ LANGDON, b. 06 Jun 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 May 2006, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

688. ii. DEBORA LANGDON.

504. HAROLD RAY⁶ LANGDON (*MACK VERNON⁵*, *SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Feb 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married INA RUTH LEE 29 Sep 1954 in Dillon, South Carolina, daughter of FERNIE LEE and IVA STEVENS. She was born 29 Sep 1929.

Notes for HAROLD RAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Harold Ray Langdon Date of Birth: 13 Feb 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: M Vernon Parent2 Name: Reba Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 1204 Marriage Notes for HAROLD LANGDON and INA LEE: Dunn Daily Record 10/15/2004

Harold Ray and Ina Ruth Lee Langdon of the McGee's Crossroads community celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary on Sept. 29. The Langdons were married in Dillon, S.C., on Sept. 29, 1954.

Mr. Langdon is the son of Mary Rebon Hargis Langdon of Willow Spring and the late Mack Vernon Langdon. Mrs. Langdon is the daughter of the late Fernie B. and Iva Mae Stevens Lee.

The couple has three children, Jerry Richard Langdon and wife Lori Anne of Raleigh; Mack Ray and wife Jan Langdon of Willow Spring; and Karen and husband Johnny Stancil of Benson.

Their grandchildren are S. Keith Langdon of Simi Valley, Calif.; John William Stancil of Benson; and Edie Ashton and Erin MacKenzie Langdon, both of Willow Spring.

A private dinner party was held in the Langdons' honor, and they received a congratulatory letter from President and Mrs. George W. Bush. Their children and grandchildren presented them with a trip to a destination of their choice. The date also marked the occasion of Mrs. Langdon's 75th birthday.

More About HAROLD LANGDON and INA LEE: Marriage: 29 Sep 1954, Dillon, South Carolina

Children of HAROLD LANGDON and INA LEE are:

- i. JERRY RICHARD⁷ LANGDON, m. LORI ANNE ?.
- ii. MACK RAY LANGDON, m. JAN ?.
- iii. KAREN LANGDON, m. JOHNNY STANCIL.

505. CHARLES THOMAS⁶ KING (*MELBA RANDOLPH⁵ LANGDON, SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Aug 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Sep 1964. He married DORIS COATS, daughter of HOSEA COATS and CARA PARRISH.

Notes for CHARLES THOMAS KING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Charles Thomas King Date of Birth: 25 Aug 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hinnant Parent2 Name: Melba Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 1085

More About CHARLES THOMAS KING: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of CHARLES KING and DORIS COATS is:

i. WANDA DIANE⁷ KING, b. 13 Sep 1952, Wake County, North Carolina; d. 23 Jul 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? HONEYCUTT.

Notes for WANDA DIANE KING: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Obituary

Ms. Wanda Diane Honeycutt of E. Branch Street died Saturday at Liberty Commons Nursing & Rehabilitation Center. Funeral service will be 2:00PM Tuesday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel. Rev. R.B. Parrish will officiate.

Ms. Honeycutt was born in Wake County to Doris Coats Brown of Benson and the late Charles King. She was also preceded in death by maternal grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. Hosea Coats, and paternal grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. I. H. King. She was a nursing home assistant.

Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, immediately following the service and other times at the home of Mrs. Doris Brown.

More About WANDA DIANE KING: Burial: Rehoboth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Lung Cancer

506. CHARLENE⁶ LANGDON (*SHADERICK AARON*⁵, *SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married DR. JESSE GABRIEL LEE, son of JESSE LEE and ALLIE ?.

Children of CHARLENE LANGDON and JESSE LEE are:

i. MONICA LANGDON⁷ LEE, m. RONALD SCOTT JACKSON, 18 Jun 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MONICA LEE and RONALD JACKSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 20050271 Date Filed: 06/06/2005 12:00:00 AM Groom: JACKSON, RONALD SCOTT Bride: LEE, MONICA LANGDON Maiden Surname: LEE Date of Marriage: 06/18/2005 Volume: 0 Page: 0

Dunn Daily Record 7/28/2005

Monica Langdon Lee and Ronald Scott Jackson were united in marriage June 18 at First Presbyterian Church in Dunn. The Rev. Dr. David Sherrod officiated the ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Charlene Langdon Lee of McGee's Crossroads and Dr. Jesse Gabriel Lee of Meadow. She is the granddaughter of Allie Mae Lee of Four Oaks and the late Jesse Galaspa Lee, and the late Mr. and Mrs. Aaron Langdon. She is a graduate of North Carolina State University with a bachelor of arts degree and Campbell University with a juris doctorate. She is employed as an attorney by Yates, McLamb and Weyher LLP of Raleigh.

The groom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Ronald V. Jackson of Clinton. He is the grandson of Kathleen Jackson of Mingo and the late Vasco Jackson, Pauline Lee of Dunn and the late Emuel S. Lee. He holds bachelor and master of science degrees from N.C. State University, and is employed by SAS of Cary.

The bride was given in marriage by her parents.

Attendants

Attending the bride as maid of honor was her sister, Dr. Jessica Katherine Lee of Chapel Hill. Bridesmaids were Leanne Camp, sister of the groom, Tina Davis, Leigh Tyndall, Layne McDonald and Alexa Walker. Honorary bridesmaids were Letitia Maynor, Sherry McDonald and Alissa Watts.

Serving the groom as best man was his father, Ronald Jackson. Groomsmen were Daniel Camp, brother-in-law of the groom, Byron Tyndall, Clarence Ferguson, Jeffrey Diamond and Timothy King.

The wedding was directed by Jeffrey Surles. Program attendants were Daren Lee, cousin of the groom, and George Lee, uncle of the groom. Greeters were Shannon Cobb, cousin of the bride, and Bradley Tew. Wedding music was provided by organist Beverly Edwards and trumpeter Geoffrey Tart.

Following a wedding trip to Tahiti, the couple will reside in Raleigh.

Reception

A reception was held at Barclay Villa in Angier.

Rehearsal Dinner

A rehearsal dinner was hosted by the parents of the groom in the Bay Room of Humphreys Grille in Dunn.

Bridesmaids Brunch

A bridesmaids brunch was hosted by Cyndy Langdon, Sally Miller and Faye Gilbert at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Keith Langdon in Benson.

Prenuptial Events

A cocktail party was hosted by friends of the groom's parents at the home of Dr. and Mrs. John Surratt in Clinton on April 29.

On May 12, a lingerie shower was hosted by attorneys and staff at Yates, McLamb and Weyher, at the Sheraton Downtown in Raleigh.

A dinner party was hosted by Mr. and Mrs. Billy Lee, Mr. and Mrs. Harris Royal, Kathleen Jackson and Pauline Lee at Brass Lantern of Dunn on May 20.

A bridal shower was hosted by Mrs. Jerrel Cobb, aunt of the bride, and Pam Callahan at the home of Charlene Lee at McGee's Crossroads, on May 21.

More About RONALD JACKSON and MONICA LEE: Marriage: 18 Jun 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. JESSICA KATHERINE LEE.

507. LINDA SUE⁶ MCGEE (*DWIGHT MOODY*⁶, *GEORGE WILLIAM*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ LANGDON, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Nov 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Apr 2008. She married ? CHAMPION.

Notes for LINDA SUE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Linda Sue McGee Date of Birth: 20 Nov 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dwight Parent2 Name: Mae Nordan Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 04/06/2008

Linda McGee Champion, 70, died peacefully on Saturday, April 5, 2008. She was born November 20, 1937 in Johnston County to Mae Nordan McGee and the late Dwight McGee. Linda loved life, her family and had a great love for animals, especially horses. Memorial service, 11:00 a.m., Monday, April 7, 2008 at Wendell Baptist Church, 3651 Wendell Blvd., Wendell, NC 27591. The family will receive relatives and friends prior to the service from 10:00 to 11:00 a.m. at the church.

Surviving are sons, Monty Champion, of Raleigh, and Page Champion, and wife, Deanna, of Cary; daughters, Victoria Paige, of Wilmington, Carol Ramsey, and husband, Warren of Wendell; grandchildren, Les Ramsey, Audrey Ramsey, Robin Graf, Elan Perry, Shelby Champion, Seth Champion, Hannah Champion and Emma Champion; great-grandchildren, Warren Ramsey, III, and Crawford Ramsey; mother, Mae Nordan McGee, of Raleigh; sister, Gayle Quinn, of Arlington, TX; brother, Patrick McGee, of Astoria, OR.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Hospice of Wake County, 1300 St. Mary's Street, 4th Floor, Raleigh, NC 27605 or to Wake County Animal Shelter, 327 East US 70 Hwy, Garner, NC 27529. Condolences to the family may be made to the family at www.poolefuneral.com under Obituaries. Arrangements by L. Harold Poole Funeral Service and Crematory, Knightdale.

Children of LINDA MCGEE and ? CHAMPION are:

- i. MONTY⁷ CHAMPION.
- ii. PAGE CHAMPION, m. DEANNA ?.
- iii. VICTORIA CHAMPION, m. ? PAIGE.
- iv. CAROL CHAMPION, m. WARREN RAMSEY.

508. GENEVA⁶ LANGDON (*NEWTON VILAS*⁵, *JOHN RUFUS*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 24 Nov 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 2006. She married (1) WILLIS "BILLY" RAY PRICE 03 Sep 1949 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) ? CAUDLE Aft. 1954.

Notes for GENEVA LANGDON: The Cary News 07/26/2006

Geneva (Genny) Langdon Caudle, 76, died July 25, 2006. She was born on Nov. 24, 1929, in Johnston County to the late Vilas and Lorena Holland Langdon. Genny was a member of Greenwood Forest Baptist Church in Cary.

Surviving are her children, Glenda Price Jones and Willis Price, both of Raleigh; two grandchildren, Christopher and Cameron Baker; sister, Joyce Jones of Raleigh; and brother, Donald Langdon and wife, Patsy, of Pine Knoll Shores. She is also survived by one greatgrandchild and numerous nieces and nephews.

A funeral service will be held at noon on Friday, July 28, at Greenwood Forest Baptist Church, 110 S.E. Maynard Road, Cary. The family will receive friends prior to the service beginning at 10:30 a.m. in the narthex. Burial will follow at Raleigh Memorial Park. In lieu of flowers, the family requests memorial contributions be made to Greenwood Forest Baptist Church Building Fund or Preston Robert Tisch Brain Tumor Center at Duke University.

Arrangements by Brown-Wynne Funeral Home, 200 S.E. Maynard Road, Cary. Tributes may be sent to the family at www.brownwynne.com.

More About GENEVA LANGDON: Burial: 28 Jul 2006, Raleigh Memorial Park Cemetery, Raleigh, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GENEVA LANGDON and WILLIS PRICE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Geneva Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1949

Spouse: Billy Ray Price Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1949

Marriage Date: 3 Sep 1949 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIS PRICE and GENEVA LANGDON: Marriage: 03 Sep 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ? CAUDLE and GENEVA LANGDON: Marriage: Aft. 1954

Children of GENEVA LANGDON and WILLIS PRICE are:

i. GLENDA GALE⁷ PRICE, b. 23 Apr 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. BARRY WEAVER.

Notes for GLENDA GALE PRICE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Glenda Gale Price Date of Birth: 23 Apr 1950 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Billy Ray Parent2 Name: Geneva Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 268

WILLIS RAY PRICE, JR., b. 16 Jun 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Apr 2007.

Notes for WILLIS RAY PRICE, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willis Ray Price Jr. Date of Birth: 16 Jun 1954 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Geneva Langdon Parent2 Name: Willis Ray Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 338

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 04/12/2007

Willis R. Price, Jr., 52, died at home Thursday, April 05, 2007 after a lengthy illness. Willis is preceded in death by his parents, Willis R. Price, Sr. and Geneva L. Caudle.

He is survived by a sister, Glenda Price Weaver (Barry) of Raleigh. He leaves behind many other family members and special friends who he dearly loved including, Cynthia Ruble and his beloved, kitty Charlie.

Willis will always be remembered as a great human being and is loved by more people than we could possibly number. He made lifelong friends easily and naturally with his honesty, wit, sincerity and genuine consideration, all of which remained intact even as he battled the illness that eventually claimed him. His intelligence, curiosity, humor and compassion are remembered as inspirations and examples for all the friends he made.

Willis was a native of Raleigh and attended schools in the area. He graduated from Needham Broughton High School in 1972. He later attended Appalachian State and UNC - Chapel Hill. He moved to Atlanta, GA, where

he lived for 17 years. Formerly of McCann-Erickson/Atlanta, BBDO, Tucker Wayne, T.G. Madison, and French, West, and Vaughn, Willis, an intuitive thinker, excelled in working closely with all disciplines and levels in agency and client organizations within the advertising industry - some of his previous clients included Caterpillar (NASCAR Sponsorship), Coca-Cola Company, Atlanta Convention and Visitor's Bureau, Turner Broadcasting, Scottish Rite Children's Medical Center (SRCMC) and BellSouth. He particularly enjoyed serving as a member on the Scottish Rite Children's Medical Center Fund Raising Advisory Board from 1996 - 1999.

The family wishes to express their sincerest gratitude to the doctors and staff at the Preston Robert Tisch Brain Tumor Center at DUMC, HomeChoice Companions, Heartland Hospice (Tressie, Janet, Sharon, and Dr. Marsh), and William Murphy (CNA), for the attention, kindness, compassion, and care given to Willis. They also wish to thank all who have supported them and kept them lifted up in prayer over the course of Willis's illness.

In lieu of flowers, the family request memorial contributions be made to the Preston Robert Tisch Brain Tumor Center, DUMC Box 3624, Durham, NC 27710 or make an online donation at http://www.cancer.duke.edu/btc. A memorial service to celebrate Willis's life will be held 7:00 p.m. Friday, April 13, 2007 at Brown- Wynn Funeral Home, 1701 E. Millbrook Road. Visitation will follow immediately after the service. Other arrangements are being handled by National Cremation.

More About WILLIS RAY PRICE, JR.: Occupation: Advertising

509. ELDRIDGE GUY⁶ MCGEE (*EVA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Feb 1932, and died 30 Dec 1994 in Durham, North Carolina. He married GAYNELLE BEASLEY.

Notes for ELDRIDGE GUY MCGEE: Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) January 1, 1995

Mr. Eldridge Guy "Mac" McGee, 62, of Durham, died Friday, Dec. 30. A native of McGee's Crossroads in Johnston County, Mr. McGee was the son of the Junious Guy McGee and Mrs. Eva McGee. He had lived in Durham most of his life. Mr. McGee was an Air Force veteran of the Korean War and was retired from Sears, Roebuck & Co. with 22 years of service. He also had been employed by Erwin Mills, Meadow Gold Dairy and Liggett & Myers. He was a Primitive Baptist.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Monday at Hudson Funeral Home chapel by Elder Henry Byrd, the Rev. Fred Rivenbark, the Rev. Bill Watkins and the Rev. H.L. Mickle. Burial will be in Restlawn Memorial Gardens.

Mr. McGee is survived by his wife, Mrs. Gaynelle Beasley McGee; a son, Mr. Richard Guy

McGee of Durham; his mother, Mrs. Eva McGee of Fuquay-Varina; two brothers, Mr. Floyd G. McGee of Garner and Mr. Danford Layton McGee of North Olmstead, Ohio; two sisters, Mrs. Doris M. Cook and Mrs. Faye M. Massengill, both of Benson; and two grandchildren.

The family will receive visiotrs from 7 p.m. to 9 p.m. today at the Hudson Funeral Home and at other times at the home. Instead of flowers, memorials may be made to Triangle Hospice, 1804 W. Martin Luther King Parkway, Suite 112, Durham 27707.

Name: ELDRIDGE GUY MCGEE Age: 62 Years Death Date: 30 December 1994 Place of Death: Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 13 February 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MCGEE State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Durham, North Carolina

More About ELDRIDGE GUY MCGEE: Burial: 02 Jan 1995, Restlawn Memorial Gardens

Child of ELDRIDGE MCGEE and GAYNELLE BEASLEY is: i. RICHARD GUY⁷ MCGEE.

510. FLOYD GRAHAM⁶ MCGEE (*EVA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Oct 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jul 2005 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married BEVERLY ?.

Notes for FLOYD GRAHAM MCGEE: Smithfield Herald 7/26/2005

Floyd Graham McGee, 70, of 493 McGee Road, Benson, died Monday at WakeMed in Raleigh. Born Oct. 7, 1934, in Johnston County, Mr. McGee was the son of the late Junius Guy and Eva McGee. A retired state employee, he had last worked for the Governor Morehead School for the Blind. Mr. McGee was a veteran of the U.S. Air Force. The funeral will be at 2 p.m. Thursday at Brooks Avenue Church on Christ in Raleigh. Al Bergeron and Lancelot Bailey will officiate. Burial will follow in the McGee family cemetery on McGee Road.

Surviving are his wife, Beverly J. McGee; his children, Graham Dale McGee of Wilmington,

Melinda Holmes of Four Oaks, Marcia Daughtry of Smithfield and Jayme Jones, Joanna Bivins and Jim Harrison, all of Nashville, Tenn.; two sisters, Doris Cook of Angier and Faye Massengill of Benson; and 11 grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7 till 9 p.m. Wednesday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, 301 W. Main St., Benson. The family suggests memorial contributions to Brooks Avenue Church of Christ, 700 Brooks Ave., Raleigh, N.C. 27607; or to Day By Day Treatment Center, 1101 River Road, Selma, N.C. 27576.

Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About FLOYD GRAHAM MCGEE: Burial: 28 Jul 2005, McGee Family Cemetery, McGee Road

Children of FLOYD MCGEE and BEVERLY ? are:

- i. GRAHAM DALE⁷ MCGEE.
- ii. MELINDA MCGEE, m. ? HOLMES.
- iii. MARCIA MCGEE, m. ? DAUGHTRY.
- iv. JAYME MCGEE, m. ? JONES.
- v. JOANNA MCGEE, m. ? BIVINS.
- vi. JIM HARRISON MCGEE.

511. DANFORD LAYTON⁶ MCGEE (*EVA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Feb 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jun 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married VICTORIA KELLNER.

Notes for DANFORD LAYTON MCGEE: Dunn Daily Record 6/29/2004

Danford Layton McGee Sr., 59, of 13564 Shady Oak Blvd., Garfield Heights, Ohio, died Sunday at his niece's home in Angier. He was born Feb. 12, 1945, in Johnston County to the late Junius and Eva McGee of Benson. He served three years in the U.S. Army. Mr. McGee was discharged in Cleveland, Ohio, where he retired from 310 Local after 32 years of service as a commercial construction foreman. He was a member of St. John's Lutheran Church in Garfield Heights.

Funeral services will be held at St. John's Lutheran Church in Garfield Heights at a later date. A memorial service will be held at Friendship Baptist Church in Angier at a later date.

Survivors include his wife, Vicki Kellner McGee; a daughter, Bobbi McGee of Cleveland; sons, Danny McGee and Kelly McGee, both of Cleveland; stepchildren, Robert Adkins, Scott Adkins and Vincent Adkins, all of Cleveland; sisters, Doris Cook of Angier and Faye Massengill of Benson; a brother and sister-in-law, Floyd Graham and Beverly McGee of Benson; and seven grandchildren. The family suggests memorials be made to St. John's Lutheran Church, Garfield Heights, Ohio 44125. Local arrangements by Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About DANFORD LAYTON MCGEE: Burial: St. John's Lutheran Church Cemetery, Garfield Heights, Ohio Occupation: Commercial Construction

Children of DANFORD MCGEE and VICTORIA KELLNER are:

- i. BOBBI⁷ MCGEE.
- ii. DANNY MCGEE.
- iii. KELLY MCGEE.

512. JAMES EARL⁶ MCGEE (*FLOY VELMA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Sep 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Jan 2008. He married JOE ANN EASON, daughter of ROMLESS EASON and LYDA MCCABE.

Notes for JAMES EARL MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Earl Mcgee Date of Birth: 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Parent2 Name: Flora Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 1161

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 01/29/2008

Mr. James McGee, age 77, of 6390 Zack's Mill Road, died Monday, at his residence. Funeral service will be 11:00 a.m., Wednesday, at the Rose and Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. Officiating will be the Revs. Larry Myrick, Dorothy Rudd, and Bill Rudd. Burial will follow in Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh.

Mr. McGee was born September 27, 1930 in Johnston County to the late Alton and Floy McGee. Mr. McGee was also preceded in death by a sister, Brenda M. Taylor; and a brother, Elder Derle McGee. He had retired from the Merita Bread Company as a salesman after 35 years of service. Mr. McGee also served in the U.S. Army during the Korean Conflict, and was a member of the Banner Post 109. Mr. McGee was a member of McGee United Methodist Church.

Surviving are his wife of 53 years, Joe Ann Eason McGee; daughter, and son-in-law, Lisa McGee and Elton Pridgen, Jr. of Four Oaks; son, Scott McGee and Fiancee, Rhonda Stephenson of MeGee's Crossroads; grandchildren, Daniel Scott McGee, Hannah Jane McGee, Aaron James McGee, Linsey Ann Pridgen, and Elton Pridgen, III; sister, Annie Merle Hodges of Angier, Joyce Southerland of Wilson Mills, Alice Cox of Angier, and Mavis Johnson of Four Oaks; brothers, Robert S. McGee, Kenneth McGee, and Gene T. McGee, all of McGee's Crossroads.

Flowers are welcomed, however memorials may be made to Hospice of Wake County, 1300 St. Mary's Street, 4th floor, Raleigh, NC 27605. The family will receive friends at Rose and Graham Funeral Home in Benson, from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. Tuesday. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About JAMES EARL MCGEE: Burial: 30 Jan 2008, Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/Korean Conflict Occupation: Bread Salesman

Children of JAMES MCGEE and JOE EASON are:

i. LISA⁷ MCGEE, m. ELTON CLAUDE PRIDGEN, JR.; b. 09 Oct 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELTON CLAUDE PRIDGEN, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elton Claude Pridgen Jr. Date of Birth: 9 Oct 1958 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elton Claude Parent2 Name: Marjorie Roberts Lassiter Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 63 Page: 289

ii. SCOTT MCGEE.

513. ALTON DERLE⁶ MCGEE (*FLOY VELMA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Jun 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Apr 2006 in Fuquay - Varina, Wake County, North Carolina. He married FRANCES CAROL POPE.

Notes for ALTON DERLE MCGEE: Dunn Daily Record 04/13/2006 Elder Alton Derle McGee, 70, of 353 Willis Pope Road, Angier, died Wednesday, April 12, 2006, at Southern Wake Medical Center in Fuquay-Varina. He was born June 21, 1935, in Johnston County to the late Alton and Floy McGee. He was the retired owner of Mac's Sewing Center in Dunn and pastor of Little Fellowship and Greenford Primitive Baptist churches. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by Elders Walter Stewart, Stacy Pierce and Brother Mack Fowler. Entombment will follow at Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Survivors include his wife, Carol Pope McGee; sons, Robert Derle McGee of Four Oaks, Roger Lane McGee and wife Christa of Friendsville, Tenn.; daughters, Angela McGee-Platt and husband Skip of Angier, Ellen Elaine Castillo and husband Michael of Angier; brothers, James Earl McGee of Angier, Robert Sherrill McGee, Eugene Harold McGee and Kenneth Terle McGee, all of Benson; sisters, Merle Hodges and Alice Cox, both of Angier, Joyce Southerland of Wilson's Mills, Mavis Johnson of Four Oaks and Brenda Taylor of Snellville, Ga.; four grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Friday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Condolences may be sent to www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About ALTON DERLE MCGEE:

Burial: 15 Apr 2006, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Pastor/Sewing Center Owner

Children of ALTON MCGEE and FRANCES POPE are:

- i. ANGELA CAROLE⁷ MCGEE, b. 13 Oct 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SKIP PLATT.
- ii. ROBERT DERLE MCGEE, b. 09 May 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT DERLE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Robert Derle Mcgee Date of Birth: 9 May 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frances Carol Pope Parent2 Name: Alton Derle Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 78 Page: 503

- iii. ROGER LANE MCGEE, b. 06 Feb 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CHRISTA ?.
- iv. ELLEN ELAINE MCGEE, m. MICHAEL CASTILLO.

514. BRENDA VERLE⁶ MCGEE (*FLOY VELMA*⁶, *JAMES FLOYD*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Sep 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Oct 2006 in Snellville, Georgia. She married (1) FRED THOMPSON RAYNOR 02 Jun 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of FRANK RAYNOR and LATHA BAREFOOT. He was born 28 Jun 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) RICHARD A. TAYLOR 29 Aug 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRENDA VERLE MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Brenda Verle Mcgee Date of Birth: 14 Sep 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 19 Page: 23

Gwinnett Daily Post (Lawrenceville, GA) October 15, 2006

Brenda McGee Taylor (Pig) passed away October 14, 2006 in Snellville, GA, formerly of Benson, NC. She was born September 14, 1942 to the late Alton and Floy McGee and was preceded in death by brother, Elder Alton Derle McGee. She was the wife of Richard A. Taylor of Snellville, GA.

In addition to her husband, she is survived by children, Frank Raynor and wife, Lisa of Dunn, NC, Traci Browning, Stephanie Jones and husband, Tyler, of Snellville, GA; sisters, Annie Merle Hodges of Angier, Joyce Southerland of Wilson Mills, Alice Cox of Angier and Mavis Johnson of Four Oaks; brothers, James McGee of Angier, Robert McGee, Gene McGee and Ken McGee of Benson. Also loving grandchildren (Piglets), Ben Frank Raynor, Jr., Nicole Browning, Whitney Browning, Casey Raynor, Kayla Postelle, Philip A. Westberry and Terra E. Jones.

Brenda was a loving wife, mother and grandmother. II Samuel 22:33 "It is God who arms us with strength and makes our way perfect with love." From your loving family. The family will receive friends Sunday from 6-8 pm at Tom M. Wages Snellville Chapel. The family will receive friends Tuesday from 7-9 pm at West & Dunn Funeral Home in Benson, NC. Graveside services will be held at 3 pm on Wednesday, October 18, 2006 at the McGee Family Cemetery in Benson. In lieu of flowers, please make donations to Tom M. Wages Funeral Service, Inc. toward funeral expenses. Tom M. Wages Funeral Service, Inc., Snellville Chapel, 770-979-3200, www.wagesfuneralhome.com.

More About BRENDA VERLE MCGEE:

Burial: 18 Oct 2006, McGee Family Cemetery, SR 1519, Benson, North Carolina

Notes for FRED THOMPSON RAYNOR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Fred Thompson Raynor Date of Birth: 28 Jun 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Frank Wiley Parent2 Name: Latha Barefoot Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 72

Marriage Notes for BRENDA MCGEE and FRED RAYNOR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Brenda Verle Mcgee Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1962

Spouse: Fred Thompson Raynor Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1962

Marriage Date: 2 Jun 1962 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FRED RAYNOR and BRENDA MCGEE: Marriage: 02 Jun 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BRENDA MCGEE and RICHARD TAYLOR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Brenda Verle M Raynor Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1975

Spouse: Richard Allyn Taylor Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1975

Marriage Date: 29 Aug 1975 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RICHARD TAYLOR and BRENDA MCGEE: Marriage: 29 Aug 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BRENDA MCGEE and FRED RAYNOR are:

i. BEN FRANK⁷ RAYNOR, b. 17 Jul 1966, Granville County, North Carolina; m. LISA MICHELLE BLACKMAN, Abt. 1987, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for BEN FRANK RAYNOR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ben Frank Raynor Date of Birth: 17 Jul 1966 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Granville Parent1 Name: Fred Thompson Raynor Parent2 Name: Brenda Verle Mcgee Roll Number: B_C044_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 339

Marriage Notes for BEN RAYNOR and LISA BLACKMAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ben Frank Raynor Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1967 Age: 20 Race: White

Spouse: Lisa Michelle Blackman Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1968 Spouse Age: 19 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 15 Feb Marriage County: Sampson Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BEN RAYNOR and LISA BLACKMAN: Marriage: Abt. 1987, Sampson County, North Carolina ii. TRACI LYNN RAYNOR, b. 13 Jun 1970, Granville County, North Carolina; m. ? BROWNING.

Notes for TRACI LYNN RAYNOR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Traci Lynn Raynor Date of Birth: 13 Jun 1970 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Granville Parent1 Name: Fred Thompson Raynor Parent2 Name: Brenda Verle Mcghee Roll Number: B_C044_66003 Volume: 57 Page: 238

iii. STEPHANIE RAYNOR, m. TYLER JONES.

515. CONNIE⁶ MAC MCGEE (*JAMES COLON⁶ MCGEE, JAMES FLOYD⁵, MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Dec 1934, and died 13 Sep 2001. He married (1) PEGGY WOOD, daughter of P. WOOD and LOIS ?. He married (2) DONNA SPELLER Aft. 1968.

Notes for CONNIE MAC MCGEE: Smithfirld Herald

Obituary ID: 36850 Name (Age): MCGEE, Connie Mac (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/18/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10 Dec 1934, d. 13 Sep 2001, s/o James Colon and Annie Ennis, h/o Donner Speller, Tice Community Cem. Williamston

More About CONNIE MAC MCGEE: Burial: Tice Community Cemetery, Williamston, North Carolina

More About CONNIE MAC MCGEE and DONNA SPELLER: Marriage: Aft. 1968

Children of CONNIE MAC MCGEE and PEGGY WOOD are:

i. MICHAEL O'NEAL⁷ MCGEE, b. 13 Jul 1958, Charlotte, North Carolina; d. 28 Jul 2003, Daytona Beach, Florida.

Notes for MICHAEL O'NEAL MCGEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59824

Name (Age): McGee, Michael O'Neal (45) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/08/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 7/28/03. Son of the late Peggy Wood McGee Hall and the late Connie Mack McGee. Grandson of the late Colon & Annie McGee and the late P. B. & Lois Wood.

Daytona Beach News-Journal (FL) August 1, 2003

DAYTONA BEACH -Michael O'Neill McGee, 45, of Flushing Avenue, a cabinetmaker for Alfred's Cabinetry, Ormond Beach, died Monday at Halifax Medical Center. Mr. McGee, an Air Force veteran, was born in Charlotte, N.C., and moved here in 1989 from Sanford, N.C. He enjoyed fishing, woodworking and the beach.

Survivors include two brothers, Patrick, Raleigh, N.C., and Jonathan, St. Thomas, U.S. Virgin Islands; and two sisters, Shannon Ward, Williamston, N.C., and Melissa Smith, Hope Mills, N.C. Alavon Direct Cremation, South Daytona, is in charge.

More About MICHAEL O'NEAL MCGEE: Burial: Cremation

- ii. PATRICK MCGEE.
- iii. JOHNATHAN MCGEE.
- iv. SHANNON MCGEE, m. ? WARD.
- v. MELISSA MCGEE, m. ? SMITH.

516. EDDIE HOLT⁶ BYRD (*THELMA LORENE⁶ MCGEE, JAMES FLOYD⁵, MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 19 May 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DEBORAH LYNN KING, daughter of ALTON KING and RUTH YOUNG. She was born in Wake County, North Carolina.

Child of EDDIE BYRD and DEBORAH KING is:

i. BENJAMIN NEIL⁷ BYRD, b. 08 Mar 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.

517. JOSEPH HALLIE⁶ CARROLL, SR. (*ESTHER R.⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH ANDREW*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Dec 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Nov 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married FRANCES LUCILLE JONES, daughter of WILLIS JONES and HENRIETTA STEPHENSON. She was born 11 Apr 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Dec 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH HALLIE CARROLL, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Carroll Date of Birth: 17 Dec 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Esther Langdon Parent2 Name: Shephard Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4 Page: 1253

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 10230 Name (Age): CARROLL, Joseph H. (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/07/1995 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willie S. and Ester Langdon Carroll, Rehobeth Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Joseph Hallie Carroll Sr. Death Date: 3 Nov 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Dec 1917

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Carroll Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) November 4, 1995 BENSON -- Joseph Hallie Carroll Sr., 77, of 674 Church Road died Friday in Raleigh Community Hospital. He was a retired merchant. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Skinner Funeral Home. Burial will be in the Rehobeth Church cemetery.

Mr. Carroll is survived by his wife, Lucille J. Carroll of the home; a son, J.H. "Jay" Carroll Jr. of Dunn; two daughters, Eloise Barbour of Benson and Sue Wiggins of Durham; two brothers, Willie Carroll of Garner and Edward Carroll of New Bern; five grandchildren; a step-grandchild; three great-grandchildren; and a step-great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About JOSEPH HALLIE CARROLL, SR.: Burial: 05 Nov 1995, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Merchant

Notes for FRANCES LUCILLE JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Francis Lucile Jones Date of Birth: 11 Apr 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henrietta Stephenson Parent2 Name: Willis H Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 1662

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61779 Name (Age): Carroll, Frances Jones (Lucile) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/10/2004 Other Pub. Info.: Died 12/10/04. Daughter of the late Willis Henry & Henrietta Stephenson Jones. Widow of J. H. Carroll. Rehobeth Church Cemetery.

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 11, 2004

BENSON -- Mrs. Frances Jones "Lucille" Carroll, 84, of Benson, died Friday, Dec. 10, 2004, in Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. Services: Funeral, 2 p.m. Sunday in Skinner &

Smith Funeral home in Dunn. Burial in Rehobeth Church cemetery. Visitation: 7 to 9 tonight at the funeral home.

Survived by: Son, Jay; daughters, Eloise Barbour and Sue Wiggins; brother, Willie Jones; sister, Ophelia; five grandchildren; a step grandchild; 10 great-grandchildren; and seven stepgreat-grandchildren.

More About FRANCES LUCILLE JONES: Burial: 12 Dec 2004, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Urosepsis

Children of JOSEPH CARROLL and FRANCES JONES are:

- i. JOSEPH HALLIE "JAY"⁷ CARROLL, JR..
- ii. ELOISE CARROLL, m. ? BARBOUR.
- iii. SUE CARROLL, m. ? WIGGINS.

518. DOUGLAS STEELE⁶ LANGDON, SR. (*JAMES BURTUS*⁵, *JOSEPH ANDREW*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Aug 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DOROTHY JEAN BEASLEY, daughter of JAMES BEASLEY and LILLIE PRICE. She was born 04 Nov 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOROTHY JEAN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dorothy Jean Beasley Date of Birth: 4 Nov 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Chester Parent2 Name: Lillie Cornelia Price Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 979

Child of DOUGLAS LANGDON and DOROTHY BEASLEY is:

i. DOUGLAS STEELE⁷ LANGDON, JR., b. 05 May 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOUGLAS STEELE LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Douglas Steele Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 5 May 1953 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dorothy Jean Beasley Parent2 Name: Douglas Steele Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 51 Page: 251

519. WALTER RUFUS⁶ NORRIS (*MINNIE CARR⁵ COOKE, ALICE REBECCA⁴ LANGDON, MAJOR JORDAN³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 01 Oct 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Apr 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married REVA JANE RYALS, daughter of IVOR RYALS and BETTIE PATE. She was born 14 Jul 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 03 Dec 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WALTER RUFUS NORRIS: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 9, 1998

ERWIN -- Walter Rufus Norris, 72, of 111 Fourth St. died Monday in his home. He was a Navy veteran of World War II and the Korean War. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. today in East Erwin Baptist Church by the Revs. Charles Young and Ron Byrd. Burial will be in the Ryals family cemetery. Arrangements are being handled by Price Funeral Home.

Mr. Norris is survived by his wife, Reva R. Norris of the home; three sons, Jerry Norris and Michael Norris, both of Newberry, Fla., and Walter H. Norris of Erwin; three daughters, Donna Hair of Linden, Teressa Silvas of Angier and Cami Viganas of Erwin; three sisters, Shirley Pahl of Hebo, Ore., Evelyn Small of Clayton and Ruth Temple of Erwin; 15 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the American Cancer Society, 407 Ray Ave., Fayetteville, N.C. 28301, or to Hospice of Harnett County, 111-A Ellis Ave., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

More About WALTER RUFUS NORRIS: Burial: 09 Apr 1998, Ryals Family Cemetery, Rt. 3, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Lung Cancer Occupation: Maintenance Supervisor

Notes for REVA JANE RYALS: Dunn Daily Record December 5, 2005

Reva Jane Ryals Norris, 83, of Linden, formerly of Erwin, died Saturday evening, Dec. 3, 2005, at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. She was the daughter of the late Ivor Vernon and Betty Pate Ryals. She was preceded in death by her husband, Walter Norris. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Tuesday at Collier's Chapel Church by the Rev. Pete Morris. Burial will follow at the Ryals Family Cemetery in Erwin.

Survivors include sons, Jerry Norris, Michael Norris and Walter "Herbie" Norris, all of Erwin; daughters, Donna Hair of Linden, Teressa Silvas of Angier and Cami Viganas of Erwin; sisters, Vera Avery of Erwin and Peggy Glover of California; 19 grandchildren; 31 great-grandchildren; and one great-great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Price Funeral Home in Erwin and other times at the home of Donna Hair, 10701 Ramsey St., Linden.

More About REVA JANE RYALS:

Burial: 06 Dec 2005, Ryals Family Cemetery, Rt. 3, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Respiratory Failure

Children of WALTER NORRIS and REVA RYALS are:

- i. JERRY WAYNE⁷ NORRIS, b. 19 Jul 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DONNA LYNN NORRIS, b. 29 Oct 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? HAIR.
- iii. MICHAEL NORRIS.
- iv. WALTER H. NORRIS.
- v. TERESSA NORRIS, m. ? SILVAS.
- 689. vi. CAMI LORI NORRIS.

520. JOSEPH LEONARD⁶ COOKE, JR. (*JOSEPH LEONARD*⁵, *SARAH E.*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Feb 1920, and died 22 Mar 2004. He married MARY LOIS ?.

Notes for JOSEPH LEONARD COOKE, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60906 Name (Age): Cooke, Joseph Leonard "J.L." Jr. (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/23/2004 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/22/04. Born 2/7/1920. Son of the late Joseph Leonard & Mary Stephenson Cooke. Husband of Mary Lois Cooke. Decorated Veteran WWII. Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Dunn Daily Record 3/27/2004

Joseph L. "J.L." Cooke Jr., 84

Joseph Leonard "J.L." Cooke Jr., 84, of Lassiter Road, Four Oaks, died Monday night at his home.

He was born Feb. 7, 1920, in Johnston County to the late Joseph Leonard Cooke Sr. and Mary Stephenson Cooke. He worked for 18 years with Hook and Layne Tire Company and after that

with Johnston County Tax Supervisor?s Office in charge of the business property tax.

Mr. Cooke served in the South Pacific during World War II where he was awarded the Purple Heart and Bronze Star. He was a charter member of the Disabled American Veterans Johnston County Unit 44, as well as the American Legion and Veterans of Foreign Wars. He served Hopewell FWB Church since 1958, serving as deacon, Sunday school superintendent, Sunday school teacher and member of the finance committee.

Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel. Burial will follow at Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Survivors include his wife, Mary Lois Cooke; daughters, Gail Massengill and husband David, and Janet D. Cooke, all of Four Oaks; a son, Robert J. Cooke and wife Becky of Jamestown; a sister, Floy Langdon and husband Rudolph of Four Oaks; a brother, Roy E. Cooke and wife Peggy of Eugene, Ore.; four grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About JOSEPH LEONARD COOKE, JR.: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens Military service: WWII

Children of JOSEPH COOKE and MARY ? are:

- i. GAIL⁷ COOKE, m. DAVID MASSENGILL.
- ii. JANET D. COOKE.
- iii. ROBERT J. COOKE, m. BECKY ?.

521. FLOY MAE⁶ COOKE (*JOSEPH LEONARD*⁵, *SARAH E.*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married WILLIAM RUDOLPH LANGDON, son of WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER. He was born 24 Oct 1923 in North Carolina.

Child is listed above under (334) William Rudolph Langdon.

522. DONALD EDWARD⁶ LANGDON (*QUINNIE JEFFERSON⁵, MAJOR ERASTUS*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Oct 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Mar 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NANCY JANE PARKER, daughter of WILLIE PARKER and MARY ADAMS. She was born 13 May 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Nov 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About DONALD EDWARD LANGDON: Burial: 07 Mar 1968, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Occupation: Painter

Notes for NANCY JANE PARKER: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) November 27, 1996

Mrs. Nancy Parker Langdon, 60, of Benson died Tuesday in Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield. She was a supervisor at Oasis Rest Home in Benson. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. today in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Rev. Glenn McCullen. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Langdon is survived by four sons, Michael Langdon and David Langdon, both of Benson, Donald Langdon of Goldsboro, and Ronald Langdon of Wilson's Mills; three sisters, Dorothy West of Four Oaks, Joanne Langdon of Selma and Lorene Lee of Benson; four brothers, Leon E. Parker, James E. Parker and Johnny M. Parker, all of Four Oaks, and Bill J. Parker of Benson; and 10 grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Ernest Pope, 469 Gilbert Road, Benson.

More About NANCY JANE PARKER: Burial: 27 Nov 1996, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Progression of Lou Gehrig's Disease Occupation: Rest Home/Nurse's Aide/Supervisor

Children of DONALD LANGDON and NANCY PARKER are:

- i. ROSE MARIE⁷ LANGDON, b. 10 Jun 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DONALD WAYNE LANGDON, b. 07 Feb 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. RONALD PAYNE LANGDON, b. 07 Feb 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. MICHAEL LANGDON.
- v. DAVID LANGDON.

523. PAUL EDWARD⁶ LANGDON (*PAUL EDWARD⁵*, *MAJOR ERASTUS⁴*, *MAJOR JORDAN³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 20 Apr 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JOANNE PARKER, daughter of WILLIE PARKER and MARY ADAMS. She was born 24 Mar 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Nov 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAUL EDWARD LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Paul Edward Langdon Date of Birth: 20 Apr 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alma Lena Woodall Parent2 Name: Paul Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 112 Notes for JOANNE PARKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joanne Parker Date of Birth: 24 Mar 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Adams Parent2 Name: Willie E Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 526

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 20, 2000

SELMA - Joanne Parker Langdon, 54, of Phillips Road, died Saturday following a courageous battle with Lou Gehrig's disease. She was the daughter of the late Willie Elbert and Mary Adams Parker.

She is survived by her son, Tracy Lawrence Langdon of Selma; her granddaughter, Jessica Rae Langdon of Roseville; her special friends Paul and Barbara Langdon of Selma; her sisters, Dorothy West of Four Oaks and Lorene Lee of Benson; and her brothers, Lynn Elbert Parker, James Edward Parker, Bill Joe Parker, and Johnny Mack Parker, all of Four Oaks.

The family will receive friends at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma Tuesday night from 7-9 p.m. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the Johnston County Animal Control Office, P.O. Box 1809, Smithfield, NC 27577 to the attention of Vickie Braswell.

More About JOANNE PARKER: Burial: Cremated Cause of Death: ALS/Lou Gehrig's Disease Occupation: Supervisor/Automobile Parts Manufacturing

Child of PAUL LANGDON and JOANNE PARKER is:

i. TRACY LAWRENCE⁷ LANGDON, b. 19 Jul 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TRACY LAWRENCE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tracy Lawrence Langdon Date of Birth: 19 Jul 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jo Ann Parker Parent2 Name: Paul Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 79 Page: 406

524. WENDY GAIL⁶ LANGDON (*FRED THOMAS*⁵, *REUBEN ASHLEY*⁴, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Jul 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married TYRA HOLTON LANGDON, son of WILLIS LANGDON and CLARA BEASLEY. He was born 11 Feb 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WENDY GAIL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wendy Gail Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Jul 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hazel Grey Price Parent2 Name: Fred Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 449

Notes for TYRA HOLTON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tylie Holton Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Feb 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Belle Beasley Parent2 Name: Willis Holton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 44 Page: 258

Children of WENDY LANGDON and TYRA LANGDON are:

i. KELLY MARTIN⁷ LANGDON, b. 04 Oct 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KELLY MARTIN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kelly Martin Langdon

Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Tyra Holton Parent2 Name: Wendy Gail Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 96 Page: 272

 TYSON TYRA LANGDON, b. 22 Jul 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LISA SUE STEPHENSON, 26 Oct 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 19 Apr 1976, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for TYSON TYRA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tyson Tyra Langdon Date of Birth: 22 Jul 1976 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Tyra Holton Parent2 Name: Wendy Gail Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 103 Page: 66

Marriage Notes for TYSON LANGDON and LISA STEPHENSON: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 10/3/1996 Event Date: 10/26/1996 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, TYSON TYRA (10/3/1996 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): STEPHENSON, LISA SUE (10/3/1996 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1996 / 676 # of Pages: 1

More About TYSON LANGDON and LISA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 26 Oct 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina

525. VONNIE LEE⁶ CARROLL (*GERTIE MAE⁵ PARRISH, LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Apr 1920 in North Carolina, and died 27 Aug 1963. He married GLADYS JONES, daughter of WILLIS JONES and HENRIETTA STEPHENSON. She was born 04 Apr 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Feb 2002 in

Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for VONNIE LEE CARROLL: Social Security Death Index

Name: Vonnie Carroll SSN: Born: 12 Apr 1920 Died: Aug 1963 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About VONNIE LEE CARROLL: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for GLADYS JONES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lillia Gladys Carroll Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Jones Age: 91 Years Date of Birth: 4 Apr 1910 Birth County: Johnston Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Garner Residence County: Wake **Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27529 Education: 12th grade Date of Death: 21 Feb 2002 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: WAKE COUNTY MED CTR Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 22 Feb 2002 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 23, 2002

BENSON -- Gladys J. Carroll, 91, of Garner, formerly of Benson, died February 21, 2002. Funeral 2 p.m. Saturday, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church. Elder Worth Stephenson officiating. Burial Rehobeth church cemetery. Mrs. Carroll was preceded in death by her husband Vonnie Lee and daughter Linda Choate.

Surviving are, daughter and son-in- law, Lois and Jim Cline of Raleigh; grandsons, Jim Jr. and wife Sally Cline of Raleigh, Kevin and wife Valerie Cline of Baltimore MD; Jason Cline of Raleigh; granddaughter, Michelle Choate of Four Oaks; sisters, Ophelia Carroll of Garner, Lucille Carroll of McGees Crossroads; brother, Willie Jones of Florida.

Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Home, of Benson.

More About GLADYS JONES: Burial: 23 Feb 2002, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VONNIE CARROLL and GLADYS JONES are:

i. LINDA LEE⁷ CARROLL, b. 26 Jun 1940, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 Jun 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? CHOATE.

Notes for LINDA LEE CARROLL: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Linda Lee Choate Death Date: 13 Jun 1991 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 50 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 26 Jun 1940 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Lee Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician More About LINDA LEE CARROLL: Burial: Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Cardiac Arrest due to Carcinoma of the Lung Military service: United States Army Occupation: Military Nurse

ii. LOIS CARROLL, m. JIM CLINE.

526. CHARLIE CURTIS⁶ CARROLL (*GERTIE MAE⁵ PARRISH, LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Aug 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Apr 2008 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for CHARLIE CURTIS CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Charles Curtis Carroll Date of Birth: 23 Aug 1928 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 2 Page: 106

Bryan - Lee Funeral Home Notice 04/17/2008

BENSON - Charlie Curtis Carroll, Sr., 79, passed away Wednesday at UNC Hospital in Chapel Hill. Born in Johnston County, he was the son of the late James Walter Carroll and Gertie Mae Parrish Carroll. He served his country as a member of the United States Navy. Funeral services will be 11:00 AM Saturday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel in Garner. Burial will follow at Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson.

Survivors are daughter, Melanie Carroll McDowell and husband, Mike of Angier; sons, Charlie Curtis Carroll, Jr. and wife, Mickey of Benson and Mark Carroll and wife, Chris of Oxford; grandchildren, Shannon Butz, Kristen Satterfield, Brandon Carroll, Jennifer Newton, Emily Carroll, April McDowell, Chris McDowell, Tom McDowell, Scott McDowell, Jami Jernigan, Christy Creech and 12 great grandchildren.

In addition to his parents, Mr. Carroll was preceded in death by sisters, Ruth Morse and Elsie Rose Carroll and brothers Weldon, Vonnie Lee and Samuel Shelton Carroll.

The family will receive friends Friday from 7:00 - 9:00 PM at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home,

Garner. Memorial contributions may be made to the Alzheimer's Association, 400 Oberlin Road, Raleigh, NC 27605.

More About CHARLIE CURTIS CARROLL:

Burial: 19 Apr 2008, Rehobeth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Military service: United States Navy

Children of CHARLIE CARROLL and ? are:

- i. MELANIE⁷ CARROLL, m. MIKE MCDOWELL.
- ii. CHARLIE CURTIS CARROLL, JR., m. MICKEY ?.
- iii. MARK CARROLL, m. CHRIS ?.

527. RUTH⁶ CARROLL (*GERTIE MAE⁵ PARRISH, LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Sep 1930 in North Carolina, and died 05 Oct 1999 in Burnsville, Nevada. She married (1) C. PHILIP MORSE. She married (2) ? HOLLAND.

Notes for RUTH CARROLL: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Ruth C Morse [Ruth C Carroll] Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Carroll Age: 69 Years Date of Birth: 1 Sep 1930 Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Rocky Mount Residence County: Nash **Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27803 Education: 11th grade Occupation: Insurance sales occupations Industry: Insurance Date of Death: 5 Oct 1999 Death City: Burnsville Death State: Nevada Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Cremation in-state Recorded date: 12 Oct 1999 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 29, 1999

ROCKY MOUNT - Ruth Carroll Morse, 69, of 3004 Jason Dr., formerly of Raleigh, died Tuesday, October 5, 1999 in Las Vegas, Nevada. Memorial service 8 p.m. Saturday, October 30, 1999 at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel, Garner.

Surviving: husband, C. Philip Morse; daughters, Sylvia H. Blanchard and Carol H. Quast of Willow Spring; stepdaughters, Margie Conklin of Las Vegas, Brenda H. Burton of Raleigh; son, Stan Holland of Willow Spring; stepson, Don Morse of Raleigh; brother, Curtis Carroll of Benson; seven grandchildren.

The family will receive friends 7-9 p.m. Saturday until service time. In lieu of flowers, the family request contributions be made to National Parkinsons Foundation, Inc. Bob Hope Parkinson Research Center, 1501 N.W. 9th Ave., Bob Hope Rd., Miami, FL 33136-1494, or charity of choice. Arrangements by Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner.

More About RUTH CARROLL: Occupation: Insurance Sales

Children of RUTH CARROLL and ? HOLLAND are:

- i. Sylvia⁷ Holland, m. ? Blanchard.
- ii. CAROL HOLLAND, m. ? QUAST.
- iii. STAN HOLLAND.

528. JOAN CAROLYN⁶ PARRISH (*RASSIE BERKERIDGE⁵*, *LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Sep 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES DWIGHT STUART 13 May 1961 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOAN CAROLYN PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jane Carolyn Parrish Date of Birth: 1 Sep 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ila Stephenson Parent2 Name: Rassie Burkrige Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1107

Marriage Notes for JOAN PARRISH and JAMES STUART:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joan Carolyn Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1961

Spouse: James Dwight Stuart Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1961

Marriage Date: 13 May 1961 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES STUART and JOAN PARRISH: Marriage: 13 May 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JOAN PARRISH and JAMES STUART is:

i. JAMES DARREN⁷ STUART, b. 22 Nov 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES DARREN STUART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Darren Stuart Date of Birth: 22 Nov 1966 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joan Carolyn Parrish Parent2 Name: James Dwight Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 82 Page: 207

529. ANDY ARNOLD⁶ PARRISH (*RASSIE BERKERIDGE⁵*, *LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Oct 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DEBRA LYNN MCCABE 20 Oct 1973 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLARD MCCABE and VIRGINIA HIGGINS. She was born 07 Feb 1955 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANDY ARNOLD PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Andy Arnold Parrish

Date of Birth: 27 Oct 1952 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Rossie B Parrish Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 40 C Page: 1272

Notes for DEBRA LYNN MCCABE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Debra Lynn Mccabe Date of Birth: 7 Feb 1955 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Willard Rudolph Parent2 Name: Virginia Pearl Higgins Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 82

Marriage Notes for ANDY PARRISH and DEBRA MCCABE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Andy Arnold Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1953 Age: 20 Race: White

Spouse: Debra Lynn Mccabe Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1955 Spouse Age: 18

Marriage Date: 20 Oct 1973 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ANDY PARRISH and DEBRA MCCABE: Marriage: 20 Oct 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of ANDY PARRISH and DEBRA MCCABE is:

690. i. JASON⁷ PARRISH.

530. ROSA BEATRICE⁶ HARGIS (*ROSA LENA⁵ POLLARD, ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA⁴ PARRISH, NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 05 Jan 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Jun 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married FRANK LANGDON 25 Jun 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN LANGDON and SALLIE BYRD. He was born 14 May 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Apr 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROSA BEATRICE HARGIS: Dunn Daily Record 6/16/2006

Beatrice Hargis Langdon, 86, of 11896 N.C. 210, Benson, died Wednesday, June 14, 2006, at Smithfield Manor. She was born Jan. 5, 1920, in Johnston County to the late Robert Lee and Lena Pollard Hargis. She was preceded in death by her husband, Frank Langdon. She was a homemaker and a member of Barbourtown Church of God. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Barbourtown Church of God by the Revs. Billy Ballard, R.B. Parrish and Fred Pleasant. Burial will follow at Johnston Memorial Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughters, Lottie L. Harrington and husband William of Dunn, Sally L. Thomas and husband Aubrey of Benson; a son, Glenn Nelson Langdon and wife Maxine of Benson; 12 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren; eight great-great-grandchildren; brothers, Hoover Hargis and wife Ann of Angier, Bobby Hargis and wife Ellen of Benson; a stepbrother, Carlie Stephenson and wife Jane of Smithfield; and sisters, Betty Jane Braley and husband Frank of Garner, and Julie Ann Wood of Smithfield.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About ROSA BEATRICE HARGIS: Burial: 17 Jun 2006, Johnson Memorial Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease

Notes for FRANK LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frank Langdon Date of Birth: 14 May 1914 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Willis Parent2 Name: Sallie Woodall Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 1 Page: 1153

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32956 Name (Age): LANGDON, Frank (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/24/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 May 1914, s/o Willis and Sally Byrd Langdon, h/o Beatrice Hargis Langdon, Johnston Memorial Church Cemetery

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 21, 2001

BENSON -- Frank Langdon, 86, of 11896 N.C. 210 died Friday in his home. Mr. Langdon was a farmer and a member of Barbourtown Church of God. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Johnson Memorial Church by Dr. Herbert Carter and the Revs. Billy Ballard and R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Beatrice H. Langdon; two daughters, Lottie L. Hall and Sally L. Thomas, both of Benson; a son, Glen N. Langdon of Angier; a brother, Garland Langdon of Benson; 12 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

Copyright 2001, The Fayetteville (N.C.) Observer Record Number: 697312

More About FRANK LANGDON: Burial: 22 Apr 2001, Johnson Memorial Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sepsis Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ROSA HARGIS and FRANK LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Beatrice Hargis Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Spouse: Frank Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1938

Marriage Date: 25 Jun 1938 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FRANK LANGDON and ROSA HARGIS: Marriage: 25 Jun 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (303) Frank Langdon.

531. ROBERT SHERRILL⁶ HARGIS (*ROSA LENA⁵ POLLARD, ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA⁴ PARRISH, NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Oct 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jun 1994 in Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. He married VERA ?.

Notes for ROBERT SHERRILL HARGIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 21383 Name (Age): HARGIS, Robert Sherrill (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/14/1994 Other Pub. Info.: Huntersville, b. 9 Sep 1923, s/o Robert and Lena P. Hargis

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Robert Sherrill Hargis Death Date: 12 Jun 1994 Death City: Charlotte Death County: Mecklenburg Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 9 Oct 1923

Residence County: Mecklenburg Residence State: North Carolina Father: Hargis Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Charlotte Observer, The (NC) June 14, 1994 Mr. Robert Sherrill Hargis 70, of Huntersville died June 12, 1994, at University Hospital. Funeral is 11 a.m. Wednesday at Sunset Memory Gardens. Visitation is 7 to 9 tonight at Cavin-Cook Funeral Home, Huntersville. Mr. Hargis, a Johnston County native, was a retired Krispy Kreme Doughnut Co. truck driver and a member of Eastway Church of God.

Survivors are his wife, Vera of Huntersville; sons, Danny Hargis of Huntersville, Ray Hargis of Fort Mill, S.C.; daughter, Mrs. Sandra Allred; brothers, Bobby Hargis, Hoover Hargis, both of Benson; sister, Mrs. Beatrice Langdon of Benson; half sisters, Mrs. Julia Stevenson of Smithfield, Mrs. Betty Braley of Garner; three grandchildren.

Memorials may be made to First Baptist Church, 121 N. Old Statesville Rd., Huntersville, N.C. 28078.

Charlotte Observer, The (NC) Date: June 14, 1994 Edition: FOUR Page: 4C Record Number: 9406140147 Copyright (c) 1994 The Charlotte Observer

More About ROBERT SHERRILL HARGIS: Burial: 15 Jun 1994, Sunset Memory Gardens Occupation: Truck Driver

Children of ROBERT HARGIS and VERA ? are:

- i. SANDRA LYNN⁷ HARGIS, b. 26 Jan 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? ALLRED.
- ii. DANNY SHERRILL HARGIS, b. 12 Oct 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. RAY HARGIS.

532. ROBERT LEE⁶ HARGIS, JR. (*ROSA LENA⁵ POLLARD, ELIZABETH "BETTIE" CORNELIA⁴ PARRISH, NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) He married LILLIE ELLEN OVERMAN.

Children of ROBERT HARGIS and LILLIE OVERMAN are:

i. BONNIE GAIL⁷ HARGIS, b. 16 Jul 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BONNIE GAIL HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bonnie Gail Hargis Date of Birth: 16 Jul 1957 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lillie Ellen Overman Parent2 Name: Robert Lee Jr. Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 60 Page: 51

ii. CAROLYN RENEE HARGIS, b. 06 Jan 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CAROLYN RENEE HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carolyn Renee Hargis Date of Birth: 6 Jan 1961 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lillie Ellen Overman Parent2 Name: Robert Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 68 Page: 383

iii. DAVID WARREN HARGIS, b. 06 Sep 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID WARREN HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Warren Hargis Date of Birth: 6 Sep 1969 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lillie Ellen Overman Parent2 Name: Robert Lee Jr. Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 89 Page: 189

533. CARLIE WELDON⁶ ANDREWS (*LILLY PEARL⁵ PARRISH, PARHAM PRIMROSE⁴, NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 08 Dec 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BETTY LOU SMITH.

Notes for CARLIE WELDON ANDREWS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Carlie Weldon Andrews Date of Birth: 8 Dec 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlie Parent2 Name: Pearl Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 1157

Child of CARLIE ANDREWS and BETTY SMITH is:

i. VICKIE GALE⁷ ANDREWS, b. 04 Oct 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VICKIE GALE ANDREWS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Vickie Gale Andrews Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlie Weldon Parent2 Name: Betty Lou Smith Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 69 Page: 309

534. THELTON WAYNE⁶ MCLAMB (*EDNA IRENE⁵ PARRISH, PARHAM PRIMROSE⁴, NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Sep 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Sep 1977. He married ?.

Notes for THELTON WAYNE MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thelton Wayne Mclamb Date of Birth: 17 Sep 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Irene Parrish Parent2 Name: Roy Samuel Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 960

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 34778 Name (Age): McLAMB, Thelton Wayne Obit. Pub. Date: 09/16/1977 Other Pub. Info.: Banner Chapel Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Thelton Wayne Mclamb Death Date: 14 Sep 1977 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 41 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Sep 1935

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

More About THELTON WAYNE MCLAMB: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THELTON MCLAMB and ? are:

i. PATRICIA ANN⁷ MCLAMB, b. 23 Apr 1954, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for PATRICIA ANN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Patrica Ann Mclamb Date of Birth: 23 Apr 1954 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Thelton Wayne Mclamb Roll Number: B_C087_66002 Volume: 46a Page: 470

ii. TERRY WAYNE MCLAMB, b. 1955, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for TERRY WAYNE MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Terry Wayne Mclamb Date of Birth: 1955 Birth County: Wayne Parent1 Name: Thelton Wayne Mclamb Roll Number: B_C103_66004 Volume: 42 Page: 1205

535. JOANN⁶ MCLAMB (*EDNA IRENE⁵ PARRISH, PARHAM PRIMROSE⁴, NANCY E.³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 26 Nov 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 May 2008 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) RANSOM C. LOCKAMY. She married (2) DICK CURTIS Aft. 1964.

Notes for JOANN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jo Ann Mclamb Date of Birth: 26 Nov 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edna Parrish Parent2 Name: Roy S Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 840

Dunn Daily Record 05/30/2008

JoAnn McLamb "Joey" Curtis, 66, of 2353 Bailey's Crossroads Road, Coats, died Wednesday, May 28, 2008, at her home. She was born Nov. 26, 1941, to the late Roy Samuel and Edna Parrish McLamb. She was preceded in death by a daughter, Phyllis Goodman; and brothers, Keither McLamb and Thelton McLamb.

She was a retired bookkeeper. Graveside funeral services will be held 2 p.m. today at Roselawn Cemetery in Benson by the Rev. Billy Keene.

Survivors include her husband, Dick Curtis; a son, Rex Alan Lockamy of Benson; brothers, Sammy McLamb of Four Oaks, Kenneth McLamb of Newton Grove and Billy Ray McLamb of Roanoke Rapids; a sister, Shelby Jean Naylor of Clinton; grandchildren, Shavonne Parrish and Dustin Parrish; and one great-great-granddaughter. The family will receive friends from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. today at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About JOANN MCLAMB:

Burial: 30 May 2008, Roselawn Cemetery. Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Bookkeeper

More About DICK CURTIS and JOANN MCLAMB: Marriage: Aft. 1964

Children of JOANN MCLAMB and RANSOM LOCKAMY are:

691.

- i. PHYLLIS ANN⁷ LOCKAMY, b. 17 Mar 1962, North Carolina; d. 02 Jul 2006.
- ii. REX ALAN LOCKAMY, b. 11 Nov 1964, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for REX ALAN LOCKAMY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rex Alan Lockamy Date of Birth: 12 Nov 1964 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Ransom C Lockamy Roll Number: B_C087_66002 Volume: 56a Page: 396

Generation No. 7

536. TOM⁷ WATSON (*VIRGINIA LOUISE⁶ HEFNER, ZANA MAE⁵ TAYLOR, REBECCA ELIZABETH⁴ MOODY, MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹*) was born 19 Feb 1947 in Hickory, North Carolina. He married LYNNE JEANETTE ANDERSON 04 Oct 1974.

More About TOM WATSON and LYNNE ANDERSON: Marriage: 04 Oct 1974

Children of TOM WATSON and LYNNE ANDERSON are:

- 692. i. JOHN REED⁸ WATSON, b. 06 Sep 1975.
 - ii. SHANNON ELIZABETH WATSON, b. 03 Dec 1978.

537. LEROY PATE⁷ MASSENGILL (*ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES WILLIAM⁵, LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1918, and died May 1968 in Hyannis Port, Massachusetts. He married MARIE ELMS.

Notes for LEROY PATE MASSENGILL: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 33489 Name (Age): MASSENGILL, Leroy Pate (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/17/1968 Other Pub. Info.: s/o M/M W. Alton Massengill, Four Oaks native, Hyannis Port, MA

Children of LEROY MASSENGILL and MARIE ELMS are:

- i. LEROY PATE⁸ MASSENGILL, JR..
- ii. PRISCILLA MASSENGILL.
- iii. CRYSTAL MASSENGILL.

538. WILLIAM THURMAN⁷ MASSENGILL (*ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES WILLIAM⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1920, and died 27 Mar 1967 in Dekalb County, Georgia. He married BLANCHE BANKS. She was born 14 Sep 1918, and died 19 Jul 1999 in Dekalb County, Georgia.

Notes for WILLIAM THURMAN MASSENGILL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 33617 Name (Age): MASSENGILL, W. Thurman (48) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/28/1967 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mr. and Mrs. W. Alton Massengill, Four Oaks -- Decatur, Ga.

Name: William T Massengill Death Date: 27 Mar 1967 County of Death: DeKalb Gender: M Race: W Age: 47 years County of Residence: DeKalb Certificate: 011254

Children of WILLIAM MASSENGILL and BLANCHE BANKS are:

- i. MARY ANN⁸ MASSENGILL.
- ii. DEBBY MASSENGILL.
- iii. WILLIAM THURMAN MASSENGILL, JR..

539. CARLTON DAVIS⁷ MASSENGILL (*ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES WILLIAM⁵, LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 31 Jan 1924, and died 30 Sep 1986. He married IRENE LANGSTON.

Notes for CARLTON DAVIS MASSENGILL: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 33366 Name (Age): MASSENGILL, Carlton Davis (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/30/1986 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-31-1924 JC, s/o Willie Alton/Annie Bell Langdon Massengill, h/o Irene Langdon Massengill, Four Oaks Cemetery

Name: CARLTON DAVIS MASSENGILL SR Age: 62 Years Death Date: 30 September 1986 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 31 January 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MASSENGILL State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About CARLTON DAVIS MASSENGILL: Burial: Four Oaks Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CARLTON MASSENGILL and IRENE LANGSTON are:

i. CARLTON DAVIS⁸ MASSENGILL, JR., b. 19 Nov 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARLTON DAVIS MASSENGILL, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carlton Davis Massengill Jr. Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1958 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlton Davis Parent2 Name: Irene Langston Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 63 Page: 398

ii. PHILLIP LANGSTON MASSENGILL, b. 26 Oct 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PHILLIP LANGSTON MASSENGILL:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Phillip Langston Massengill Date of Birth: 26 Oct 1961 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carlton Davis Parent2 Name: Irene Langston Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 70 Page: 513

540. WADE ALTON⁷ MASSENGILL (*ANNIE BELLE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES WILLIAM⁵, LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 Nov 1930, and died 02 Feb 1984 in Valdese, Burke County, North Carolina. He married LINDA BERRY.

Notes for WADE ALTON MASSENGILL: Name: WADE ALTON MASSENGILL Age: 53 Years Death Date: 02 February 1984 Place of Death: Valdese, Burke, North Carolina Birth Date: 17 November 1930 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 50-99 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: MASSENGILL State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Valdese, Burke, North Carolina

Child of WADE MASSENGILL and LINDA BERRY is: i. LIBBY⁸ MASSENGILL.

541. MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT"⁷ LANGDON (*JOSEPH LEMUEL*⁶, *JOHN A*.⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jan 1932, and died 25 Dec 1987. She married WILBERT F. HERRING, son of LEON HERRING and ADDIE CREECH. He was born 21 Jul 1927, and died 20 Dec 2003.

Notes for MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT" LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 22167 Name (Age): HERRING, Marchetta (Dot) Langdon (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/29/1987 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1-12-1932 d/o Joseph Lemuel/Onie Lee Langdon w/o Wilbert F. -Knollwood Cem., Clayton

Name: MARCHETTA LADOSKA HERRING Age: 55 Years Death Date: 25 December 1987 Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 12 January 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About MARCHETTA LADOSKA "DOT" LANGDON: Burial: Knollwood Memorial Park

Notes for WILBERT F. HERRING: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60446 Name (Age): Herring, Wilbert F. (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/23/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 12/20/03. Born 7/21/1927. Son of the late Leon Franklin & Addie Creech Herring. Widower of Marchetta Ladoska Langdon Herring. Buried at Knollwood Memorial Park.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - December 21, 2003

SMITHFIELD -- Wilbert F. Herring, 76, died Saturday. He was the widow of Marchetta Ladoska "Dot" Langdon Herring. A graveside service will be conducted at 11:00 a.m. Monday in the Knollwood Memorial Park.

Surviving are his sons, Gene Herring of Willard and Joey Herring of Clayton; daughters, Alma Eason and Judy Price both of Garner; nine grandchildren and six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7:00 9:00 p.m. Sunday at the Parrish Funeral Home in

Selma. In lieu of flowers the family asks that memorial contributions be made to the American Cancer Society, 11 S. Boylan Ave., Raleigh, NC 27603.

More About WILBERT F. HERRING: Burial: 22 Dec 2003, Knollwood Memorial Park

Children of MARCHETTA LANGDON and WILBERT HERRING are:

- i. GENE⁸ HERRING.
- ii. JOEY HERRING.
- iii. Alma Herring, m. ? Eason.
- iv. JUDY HERRING, m. ? PRICE.

542. WILLIAM HUBERT⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE"*⁶, *BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Jul 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married IRIS MAE BEASLEY 04 Jul 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN BEASLEY and CORA DIXON. She was born 1913, and died 12 Sep 1957 in Surry County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM HUBERT LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hubert Langdon Date of Birth: 19 Jul 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie C Austin Parent2 Name: Wm Alonzo Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 777

Notes for IRIS MAE BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30289 Name (Age): LANGDON, Iris E. (44) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/17/1957 Other Pub. Info.: w/o W. Hubert, d/o Buddy and Cora Dixon Beasley -- Clayton

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Iris B Langdon Death Date: 12 Sep 1957 Death County: Surry Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 44 Birth Date: 1913

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM LANGDON and IRIS BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Hubert Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Spouse: Iris Beasley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1936

Marriage Date: 4 Jul 1936 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM LANGDON and IRIS BEASLEY: Marriage: 04 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM LANGDON and IRIS BEASLEY are:

i. WILLIAM ALONZO⁸ LANGDON, SR., b. 05 Jul 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 31 Jan 2002, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RHODA LAVON CRAIG.

Notes for WILLIAM ALONZO LANGDON, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Alonza Langdon Date of Birth: 5 Jul 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Iris Mae Beasley Parent2 Name: William Hubert Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 1258

More About WILLIAM ALONZO LANGDON, SR.: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Uremia Occupation: Cabinet Maker

ii. ALICE FAY LANGDON, b. 11 Nov 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALICE FAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alice Fay Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Nov 1939 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Iris May Beasley Parent2 Name: William Hubert Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 792

iii. CORA MAY LANGDON, b. 11 Nov 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CORA MAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cora May Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Nov 1939 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Iris May Beasley Parent2 Name: William Hubert Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 791

iv. NATHAN LEE LANGDON, b. 17 Apr 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NATHAN LEE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nathan Lee Langdon Date of Birth: 17 Apr 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Iris Mae Beasley Parent2 Name: William Hubert Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 410

693. v. BENNIE CARL LANGDON, b. 06 Jun 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.vi. PEGGY ANN LANGDON, b. 15 Feb 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PEGGY ANN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Peggy Ann Langdon Date of Birth: 15 Feb 1948 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hubert Parent2 Name: Iris Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 452

vii. J. C. LANGDON, b. 13 Sep 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for J. C. LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: J C Langdon Date of Birth: 13 Sep 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hubert Parent2 Name: Ira Mae Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 104

viii. KENNETH WAYNE LANGDON, b. 11 Apr 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KENNETH WAYNE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kenneth Wayne Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Apr 1953 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hubert Parent2 Name: Ira Mae Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 50 Page: 17

543. RAYFORD ROSE⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE"*⁶, *BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Feb 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Sep 1994 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married WILMA GRAY ELLIS, daughter of WILLIAM ELLIS and EDITH CAPPS. She was born 16 Feb 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RAYFORD ROSE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30381 Name (Age): LANGDON, Rayford R. (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/06/1994 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lonnie and Nolie Austin Langdon, b. 1 Feb 1924, JC. Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rayford Rose Langdon Death Date: 2 Sep 1994 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Feb 1924

Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Langdon Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Child of RAYFORD LANGDON and WILMA ELLIS is:

i. JIMMY RAY⁸ LANGDON, b. 07 Sep 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JIMMY RAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Jimmy Ray Langdon Date of Birth: 7 Sep 1971 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Rayford Ray Parent2 Name: Wilma Gray Ellis Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 94 Page: 197

544. WALTER MOORE⁷ KEENE, JR. (*FLORA ANNIE⁶ STRICKLAND, TABITHA EVELYN⁵ LANGDON, LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 Sep 1918, and died 09 Nov 1984. He married AUDREY MAE DORMAN 01 Jan 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ROBERT DORMAN and ESTHER LUCAS. She was born 16 Oct 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for WALTER KEENE and AUDREY DORMAN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4400033 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KEENE, WALTER MOORE Bride: DORMAN, AUDREY MAE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 01/01/1944 Volume: 1944 Page: 33

More About WALTER KEENE and AUDREY DORMAN: Marriage: 01 Jan 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of WALTER KEENE and AUDREY DORMAN are:

- i. MICHAEL⁸ KEENE.
- ii. DEBBIE KEENE.
- iii. MADELENE KEENE.

545. THOMAS IRVIN⁷ JONES (*VIOLET*⁶ *LANGDON, LEMUEL VANCE*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Apr 1930, and died 07 Aug 1982 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DORIS MARIE FERRELL, daughter of LEONARD FERRELL and LILLIE COBB. She was born 10 Jun 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jul 2007.

Notes for THOMAS IRVIN JONES:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 28808 Name (Age): JONES, Thomas Irvin (Tom) (52) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/10/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 13 Apr 1930, s/o Irvin and Violet Langdon Jones, h/o Doris Ferrell Jones, Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Thomas Irvin Jones Death Date: 7 Aug 1982 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 52 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Apr 1930 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Smithfield Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About THOMAS IRVIN JONES: Burial: Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens

Notes for DORIS MARIE FERRELL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ferrell Date of Birth: 1933 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leonard Lloyd Parent2 Name: Lillie Mae Cobb Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 1329

Parrish & Underwood Funeral Homes Notice 07/07/2007

SMITHFIELD- Doris Ferrell Jones, 74, died Friday. Born in Johnston County on June 10, 1933, she was the daughter of the late Leonard and Lillie Cobb Ferrell. Her husband was the late Thomas Irvin Jones. She was a member of the West Calvary FWB Church. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 11:00 AM in West Calvary FWB Church in Smithfield with burial following in Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Surviving are her children, Thomas Craig Jones and wife Marilyn of St. Louis, Missouri, Crystal M. Johnson and husband Tony of Four Oaks; grandchildren, David Jones, Sarah Jones, and Kathy Crank; sister, Pauline Byrd of Wilmington; special sister-in-law, Sue Davis and husband Dennis of Four Oaks.

The family will receive friends at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma Monday night from 7 to 9 PM. Condolences may be sent to the family at mail@parrishfh.com.

More About DORIS MARIE FERRELL:

Burial: 10 Jul 2007, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THOMAS JONES and DORIS FERRELL are:

i. THOMAS CRAIG⁸ JONES, b. 13 Aug 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MARILYN ?.

Notes for THOMAS CRAIG JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Thomas Craig Jones Date of Birth: 13 Aug 1954 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Doris Marie Ferrell Parent2 Name: Thomas Irvin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 471

ii. CRYSTAL MARIE JONES, b. 29 Feb 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TONY JOHNSON.

Notes for CRYSTAL MARIE JONES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Crystal Marie Jones Date of Birth: 29 Feb 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Doris Marie Ferrell Parent2 Name: Thomas Irvin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 140

546. WILLIAM BAILEY "BILLY"⁷ BYRD, JR. (*ANNIE VELMA⁶ LANGDON, LEMUEL VANCE⁵*, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 20 Jun 1944, and died 31 Dec 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married GAIL S. ?.

Notes for WILLIAM BAILEY "BILLY" BYRD, JR.: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7563 Name (Age): BYRD, William Bailey "Billy", Jr. (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/05/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 6-20-1944 -- s/o Velma Langdon Byrd and W. B. Byrd, Sr.

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - January 1, 1999

BENSON — William Bailey "Billy" Byrd Jr., 54, of 1169 Grace Road died Thursday in his home. Mr. Byrd was a farmer. He was a member of Johnson Memorial Church. He was a volunteer fireman for Cleveland and Elevation Fire Departments for 17 years and was a fire chief for the Elevation Fire Department for five years.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel by the Revs. R.B. Parrish and Aubrey Williamson. Entombment will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mr. Byrd is survived by his wife, Gail S. Byrd; two daughters, Gwen B. Rice of Smithfield and Sarah J. Byrd of the home; a son, James C. Byrd of the home; his mother, Velma L. Byrd of Angier; and three sisters, Darlene Byrd of Graham, Barbara Parrish of Clayton and Janice Jackson of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About WILLIAM BAILEY "BILLY" BYRD, JR.: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery Occupation: Farmer Children of WILLIAM BYRD and GAIL ? are:

- i. GWEN⁸ BYRD, m. ? RICE.
- ii. SARAH J. BYRD.
- iii. JAMES C. BYRD.

547. TRUDY⁷ FLOWERS (*ESTELLA BANKS*⁶ *LANGDON, LEMUEL VANCE*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married ROY EVERETTE BENSON, son of WALTER BENSON and ESTHER JOHNSON. He was born 11 Jan 1943 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Nov 2003 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROY EVERETTE BENSON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 12, 2003

BENSON -- Mr. Roy Everette Benson, age 60, of NC 210 South, died Tuesday morning at his home. He was born January 11, 1943 to Walter Gardner Benson and wife Esther Johnson Benson. Mr. Benson was a member of St. Mary's Grove FWB Church. Also a member of Crisp Hunting Club, Pinetops, NC.

The family will receive family and friends from 6:00 to 8:30 p.m. Wednesday. The funeral will be immediately after visitation at Minshew Funeral Home. Burial will be Thursday 11:00 a.m. in Sunset Memorial Park, Smithfield, NC. The Rev. Aubrey Williamson will officiate.

Survivors include wife, Trudy Flowers Benson; daughters Tonya Benson Messer and husband, Danny Bay; sisters, Neta B. Norris of Benson, NC, and Debra B. Norris of Four Oaks, NC; brothers, Walter L. Benson, Thomas E. Benson, both of Four Oaks, NC, and Lewis Dean Benson of Princeton, NC; stepgrandchildren, Hunter Messer, Blake Messer, and April Holt.

Memorials may be made to St. Mary's FWB Church or to Burnell Baptist Church. Memorials may also be made to Crisp Hunting Club, Pinetops, NC.

More About ROY EVERETTE BENSON: Burial: 13 Nov 2003, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease Occupation: Dry Waller/Construction

Child of TRUDY FLOWERS and ROY BENSON is: i. TONYA⁸ BENSON, m. DANNY BAY MESSER.

548. GLADYS ODELL⁷ CLIFTON (*MARCIE ELIZABETH⁶ BYRD, MARCIE DELLA⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 20 Apr 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Dec 2007 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM CHARLES STEWART.

Notes for GLADYS ODELL CLIFTON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Gladys Odell Clifton Date of Birth: 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eppie Nestus Parent2 Name: Marcia Elizabeth Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 497

Dunn Daily Record 12/07/2007

Gladys Clifton Stewart, 75, of 106 Hall St., Benson, died Thursday, Dec. 6, 2007, at her home. She was born April 20, 1932, in Johnston County. She was a retired pediatric nurse at Johnston Memorial Hospital in Smithfield and was a member of Benson PFWB Church.

She was preceded in death by her husband, William Charles Stewart; and her father, Eppie Netus Clifton. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. Glenn McCullen. Private burial will be at Benson City Cemetery.

Survivors include her mother, Elizabeth Byrd Clifton Williford; daughters, Jean Stewart Hudson and husband Roger of Benson, Patricia Charlene Stewart of Raleigh; son, Joseph Rollins Stewart and wife Marilyn of Clayton; sister, Hettie Mae Ennis of Coats; and grandchildren, Joseph Rollins Stewart II, Nathan Henry Stancil and Nicholas Brian Stancil.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About GLADYS ODELL CLIFTON:

Burial: 08 Dec 2007, Benson City Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Pediatric Nurse

Children of GLADYS CLIFTON and WILLIAM STEWART are:

- i. JEAN⁸ STEWART, m. ROGER HUDSON.
- ii. PATRICIA CHARLENE STEWART.
- iii. JOSEPH ROLLINS STEWART, m. MARILYN ?.

549. JOSEPH WELDON⁷ BYRD (*JOSEPH ROGER*⁶, *MARCIE DELLA*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 31 Mar 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JOY ESTELLE CLIFTON. She was born 17 Aug 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH WELDON BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Joseph Weldon Byrd Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1940 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joseph Roger Parent2 Name: Neta Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 1102

Smithfield Herald April 2, 2004

J. Weldon Byrd, 63, of 1722 Stephenson Road near Benson died Tuesday, March 30, at his home. Born March 31, 1940, in Johnston County, Mr. Byrd was the son of Neta Hargis Byrd of Benson and the late Joseph Roger Byrd. He was a retired drywall contractor. The funeral was at 2 p.m. Thursday, April 1, at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. The Rev. Tim Bunn officiated.

Surviving in addition to his mother are two sons, Joseph Michael Byrd of Benson and Sean Kelly Byrd of Roxboro; two sisters, Barbara Byrd of Garner and Brenda Dunn of Angier; and a grandson.

The family suggests memorial contributions to the charity of one's choice.

More About JOSEPH WELDON BYRD: Burial: 01 Apr 2004, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH BYRD and JOY CLIFTON are:

i. JOSEPH MICHAEL⁸ BYRD, b. 19 Jan 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH MICHAEL BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Michael Byrd Date of Birth: 19 Jan 1963 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joy Estelle Clifton Parent2 Name: Joseph Wldon Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 73 Page: 391 ii. SEAN KELLY BYRD, b. 17 May 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SEAN KELLY BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sean Kelly Byrd Date of Birth: 17 May 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Joy Estelle Clifton Parent2 Name: Joseph Weldon Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 78 Page: 377

550. ADDIE CHRISTINE⁷ LANGDON (*CHARLES VICTOR*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Jan 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married BOBBY DEAN BYRD 01 Jul 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADDIE CHRISTINE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Addie Christine Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Jan 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Charlie Victor Parent2 Name: Lillie Bullock Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 351

Marriage Notes for ADDIE LANGDON and BOBBY BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Addie Christine Langdon Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1962

Spouse: Bobby Dean Byrd Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1962

Marriage Date: 1 Jul 1962

Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BOBBY BYRD and ADDIE LANGDON: Marriage: 01 Jul 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ADDIE LANGDON and BOBBY BYRD are:

i. RICHARD DEAN⁸ BYRD, b. 04 Apr 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD DEAN BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Richard Dean Byrd Date of Birth: 4 Apr 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Addie Christine Langdon Parent2 Name: Bobby Dean Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 78 Page: 376

ii. KRISTEY CAROL BYRD, b. 03 Mar 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KRISTEY CAROL BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kristey Carol Byrd Date of Birth: 3 Mar 1971 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bobby Dean Parent2 Name: Addie Christine Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 92 Page: 290

551. DAVID BRUCE⁷ LANGDON (*CHARLES VICTOR*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1947, and died 31 May 2006. He married ELIZABETH ELAINE "BETSY" ELLIS.

Notes for DAVID BRUCE LANGDON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 06/02/2006

David B. Langdon, 59, May 31, 2006. Funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Shiloh Baptist Church. Rev. Mitch Lockamy will be officiating. Interment will follow at Pinecrest Memorial Park.

He is survived by his wife, Betsy E. Langdon; son, Shawn Langdon of Smithfield; daughter, Sharon Nolan and husband, Jeremy of Cleveland, TX; granddaughters, Kay Leigh Nolan and Kate Lynn Nolan, both of Cleveland, TX; brothers, Tom Langdon and Roscoe Langdon, both of Garner, Bobby Langdon of Matthews; sisters, Mary Frances Fletcher of Durham, Peggy Williams of Garner, Christine Byrd of Angier.

The family will receive friends and relatives 6:30-8 p.m. Friday evening at McLaurin Funeral Home. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Shiloh Baptist Church, Building Fund, 3514 N. Shiloh Road, Garner, NC 27529. Condolences may be made to the family at www.mclaurinatpinecrest.com. Arrangements by McLaurin at Pinecrest, Funerals & Cremations, Clayton.

More About DAVID BRUCE LANGDON: Burial: 03 Jun 2006, Pinecrest Memorial Park Cemetery

Children of DAVID LANGDON and ELIZABETH ELLIS are:

i. DAVID SHAWN⁸ LANGDON, b. 09 May 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID SHAWN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Shawn Langdon Date of Birth: 9 May 1971 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Bruce Parent2 Name: Elizabeth Elaine Ellis Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 92 Page: 355

694. ii. SHARON LANGDON.

552. RUTH MAE⁷ LANGDON (*JAMES VERNON*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Mar 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Nov 2002 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C." LANGDON, son of ALTON LANGDON and LISSIE STEPHENSON. He was born 25 May 1937 in

Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jun 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUTH MAE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record Monday, November 11, 2002

Ruth Mae L. Langdon, 65, of 1780 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring, died Saturday at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. She was born March 12, 1937, in Johnston County to the late Vernon and Edna Penny Langdon. She was preceded in death by her husband, A.C. Langdon. She was a homemaker and a member of White Memorial Presbyterian Church.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church by the Revs. Herbert Underwood and Mark Scott. Burial will follow in the church cemetery, Willow Spring.

Survivors include a daughter, Pam L. Denning and husband Richard of Willow Spring; two grandchildren, Adam Denning and Jessica Denning; sisters, Hilda L. Carter and Debbie L. Honeycutt, both of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson, and other times at the home of Richard and Pam Langdon Denning, 1530 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring.

More About RUTH MAE LANGDON: Burial: 12 Nov 2002, White Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C." LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32954 Name (Age): LANGDON, Alton Clingman "A. C." Obit. Pub. Date: 06/08/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 25 May 1937, s/o Alton and Lunette Stephenson Langdon, h/o Ruth L. Langdon, White Memorial Presbyterian Church Cemetery

The News & Observer June 7, 2001

WILLOW SPRING - Mr. Alton Clingman "A.C." Langdon, age 64, of 1780 White Memorial Church Rd, died Wednesday at his residence. Funeral Services will be 2 p.m. Friday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church. Officiating will be Revs. Ken Haines and Herbert Underwood.

Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery, Willow Spring. Mr. Langdon was born May 25, 1937 in Johnston County to the late Alton and Lunette Stephenson Langdon. He had retired after 30 years from Harris Wholesale in Raleigh and was employed with the North Carolina Department of Correction. Mr. Langdon was a member of White Memorial Presbyterian Church, served as a Deacon and Elder.

Survivors include his wife, Ruth L. Langdon; daughter and son-in-law, Pam and Richard Denning; two grandchildren, Adam and Jessica Denning; sisters and brothers-in-law, Betty L. and Wallace Ashworth, Jean L. and Glenn Wilson, Carol L. and Curtis Price, Patricia L. and Wilson Lee, all of Willow Spring, Dale L. Slaughter of Garner, and Nancy L. and Frankie Anderson of Fuquay-Varina; brother and sister-in-law, Tommy and Doris Langdon of Willow Spring.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. on Thursday.

More About ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C." LANGDON: Burial: 08 Jun 2001, White Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Small Cell Lung Cancer Occupation: Pharmacy/NC Prison System

Child of RUTH LANGDON and ALTON LANGDON is:695. i. PAMELA RUTH⁸ LANGDON, b. 16 Jan 1961.

553. HILDA FAY⁷ LANGDON (*JAMES VERNON*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Sep 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jan 2007 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) BOBBY RAY MCGEE. She married (2) MELVIN CARTER Aft. 1963.

Notes for HILDA FAY LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 01/26/2007

Hilda Langdon McGee Carter, 66, of 521 Langdon Road, Angier, died Wednesday, Jan. 24, 2007, at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. She was born Sept. 7, 1940, in Johnston County to the late James Vernon and Edna Penny Langdon. She was a homemaker and member of Benson Grove Baptist Church. She was preceded in death by her husband, Melvin Carter; and a sister, Ruth Langdon. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Saturday at Benson Grove Baptist Church by the Revs. Billy Cashwell and C.H. Lee. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include sons, Rickey Ray McGee and wife Becky of Angier, Randy Lee McGee and wife Sherry of Angier, James Danny McGee and wife Brenda of Goldsboro, Marty McGee and wife Jilda of Dunn; a sister, Debbie Langdon Honeycutt of Angier; six grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About HILDA FAY LANGDON: Burial: 27 Jan 2007, Benson Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

More About MELVIN CARTER and HILDA LANGDON:

Children of HILDA LANGDON and BOBBY MCGEE are:

- i. RICKEY RAY⁸ MCGEE, b. 05 Jan 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BECKY ?.
- ii. RANDY LEE MCGEE, b. 27 Sep 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SHERRY ?.
- iii. JAMES DANNY MCGEE, b. 13 Dec 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BRENDA ?.
- iv. WILLIAM MARK MCGEE, b. 12 Mar 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JILDA ?.

554. LINDA SUSAN⁷ LANGDON (*RICHARD NORWOOD*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Mar 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BILLY RAY WHEELER.

Children of LINDA LANGDON and BILLY WHEELER are:

- i. MELISSA⁸ WHEELER.
- ii. DAVID WHEELER.

555. BESSIE FRANKLIN⁷ LANGDON (*DALLIE ELBERT*⁶, *BARTLEY HARPER*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Dec 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Dec 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married EASKEL BRANSON WILLIAMS.

Notes for BESSIE FRANKLIN LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 14, 1995

DUNN -- Mrs. Bessie Langdon Williams, 74, of Route 4 died Wednesday in Harnett Manor Nursing Home. A graveside service will be conducted at 2 p.m. Friday in Erwin Memorial Park by the Rev. Jerome Pope.

Mrs. Williams is survived by her husband, Easkel Williams of the home; a daughter, Crystal L. Williams of Garner; three sisters, Virgie Weatherman of Garner, Carol Kitchen of Erwin and Peggy Kimrey of Hampton, Va.; two grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Price Funeral Home of Erwin and other times at the home.

More About BESSIE FRANKLIN LANGDON: Burial: 15 Dec 1995, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of BESSIE LANGDON and EASKEL WILLIAMS is:

i. CRYSTAL LYNN⁸ WILLIAMS, b. 16 Jan 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.

556. VANCE RALPH⁷ LANGDON (*GLENNIE WILLARD*⁶, *BARTLEY HARPER*⁵, *JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married FLORA ANN SMITH 11 Aug 1960 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for VANCE LANGDON and FLORA SMITH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6000079 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, VANCE RALPH Bride: SMITH, FLORA ANNE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/11/1960 Volume: 1960 Page: 79

More About VANCE LANGDON and FLORA SMITH: Marriage: 11 Aug 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of VANCE LANGDON and FLORA SMITH is: i. DAVID RALPH⁸ LANGDON, b. 28 Jul 1961.

557. DURWOOD GRAHAM⁷ HARGIS (*VERDIE⁶ BARBOUR, LENORA B.⁵ LANGDON, JAMES H.⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 Feb 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married FRANCES MARIE AIKEN 22 Apr 2006 in Hocutt Memorial Baptist Church, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DURWOOD GRAHAM HARGIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Derwood Graham Hargis Date of Birth: 11 Feb 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Verdie Mae Barbour Parent2 Name: Victor Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 223

More About DURWOOD HARGIS and FRANCES AIKEN: Marriage: 22 Apr 2006, Hocutt Memorial Baptist Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of DURWOOD HARGIS and FRANCES AIKEN is:

 DURWOOD GREGORY⁸ HARGIS, b. 25 Jan 1969, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina; m. ANNA REBECCA FERRELL; b. 05 Oct 1963, Wilson, North Carolina.

558. GEORGE GLENWOOD⁷ HARPER (*LELAH RACHEL*⁶ *BARBOUR, SARAH SWANNOA*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES H.*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married LINDA FAYE STANLEY.

Child of GEORGE HARPER and LINDA STANLEY is:

i. GLENN NELSON⁸ HARPER, b. 23 Aug 1964, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GLENN NELSON HARPER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Glenn Nelson Harper Date of Birth: 23 Aug 1964 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George Glenwood Parent2 Name: Linda Faye Stanley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 77 Page: 113

559. BETTY FAYE⁷ BARBOUR (*BETTY RUTH*⁶, *SARAH SWANNOA*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 23 Jul 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES CARLOS ENNIS 18 Jul 1959 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WILBERT ENNIS and VERDICE BAREFOOT. He was born 19 Sep 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Jul 1996 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY FAYE BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Betty Faye Barbour Date of Birth: 23 Jul 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 14 Page: 189

More About JAMES CARLOS ENNIS: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Cardiac Death

Occupation: Drywall Contractor

Marriage Notes for BETTY BARBOUR and JAMES ENNIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Betty Fay Barbour Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1959

Spouse: James Carlos Ennis Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1959

Marriage Date: 18 Jul 1959 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES ENNIS and BETTY BARBOUR: Marriage: 18 Jul 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BETTY BARBOUR and JAMES ENNIS are:

i. TERRY MARCUS⁸ ENNIS, b. 22 Aug 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TERRY MARCUS ENNIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Terry Marcus Ennis Date of Birth: 22 Aug 1961 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Betty Faye Barbour Parent2 Name: James Carlos Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 71 Page: 118

ii. PAMELA GAIL ENNIS, b. 26 Aug 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PAMELA GAIL ENNIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pamela Gail Ennis Date of Birth: 26 Aug 1969 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Betty B Barbour Parent2 Name: James Carlos Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 85 Page: 314

560. WILLIE HORACE⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIE ALFRED*⁶, *JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER* "*MACK*"⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 31 Aug 1917, and died 17 Mar 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ANNIE OPHELIA LANGDON 08 Jan 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIS LANGDON and JULIA LASSITER. She was born Abt. 1922 in North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE HORACE LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30415 Name (Age): LANGDON, Willie Horace (44) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/20/1962 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Willie A./Mamie Johnson Langdon -- Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Willie H Langdon Race: White Age: 44 Date of Birth: 1918 Date of Death: 17 Mar 1962 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About WILLIE HORACE LANGDON: Burial: Clement Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Elevation Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIE LANGDON and ANNIE LANGDON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Horace Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Spouse: Ophelia Langdon

Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1938

Marriage Date: 8 Jan 1938 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIE LANGDON and ANNIE LANGDON: Marriage: 08 Jan 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (333) Annie Ophelia Langdon.

561. GEORGE RAY⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIE ALFRED*⁶, *JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER* "*MACK*"⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Nov 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jan 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married HELEN ELAINE PARRISH, daughter of PARROTT PARRISH and BEULAH JOHNSON. She was born 26 Nov 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE RAY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Langdon Date of Birth: 27 Nov 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mamie Johnson Parent2 Name: Willie Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 304

Dunn Daily Record 01/11/2006

George Ray Langdon, 84, of Lassiter Road, Four Oaks, died Tuesday morning, Jan. 10, 2006, at his home. He was born Nov. 27, 1921, in Johnston County to the late Willie Alfred and Mamie Johnson Langdon. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel. Entombment will be at Sunset Memorial Park in Smithfield.

Survivors include his wife, Elaine Parrish Langdon; sons, George Michael Langdon and wife Barbara L. of Raleigh, Timonthy Ray Langdon and wife Renee K. of Four Oaks; a sister, Mary Lois Cooke of Four Oaks; three grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at Minshew Funeral Home.

More About GEORGE RAY LANGDON: Burial: 12 Jan 2006, Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: (Probable) Coronary Vascular Disease Occupation: Farmer

Children of GEORGE LANGDON and HELEN PARRISH are:

- i. GEORGE MICHAEL⁸ LANGDON, m. BARBARA ?.
- ii. TIMOTHY RAY LANGDON, m. RENEE ?.

562. CARL BERNNITH⁷ LANGDON (*PAUL HAMPTON*⁶, *JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER* "*MACK*"⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Sep 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married NANCY JOHNSON.

Notes for CARL BERNNITH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carl Berneth Langdon Date of Birth: 5 Sep 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Paul Parent2 Name: Sallie Byrd Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 888

Child of CARL LANGDON and NANCY JOHNSON is:

i. CARL BERNNITH⁸ LANGDON, JR., b. 05 Nov 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. KIMBERLY ROSE BEASLEY, 26 Nov 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 21 Oct 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KIMBERLY ROSE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kimberly Rose Beasley Date of Birth: 21 Oct 1970 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Graylon Everett Parent2 Name: Rosie Lee Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 91 Page: 296 Marriage Notes for CARL LANGDON and KIMBERLY BEASLEY: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 11/6/1995 Event Date: 11/26/1995 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, CARL BERNNITH JR (11/6/1995 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): BEASLEY, KIMBERLY ROSE (11/6/1995 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1995 / 746 # of Pages: 1

More About CARL LANGDON and KIMBERLY BEASLEY: Marriage: 26 Nov 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina

563. THEL HOWARD⁷ LANGDON (*PAUL HAMPTON*⁶, *JAMES WASHINGTON*⁵, *JACOB MILLER* "*MACK*"⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married EULA JEAN PARKER.

Children of THEL LANGDON and EULA PARKER are:

KAREN BETH⁸ LANGDON, b. 10 Jun 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. DANNY GRAYLON BEASLEY, 11 May 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 b. 19 May 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KAREN BETH LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Karen Beth Langdon Date of Birth: 10 Jun 1963 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eula Jean Parker Parent2 Name: Thel Howard Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 75 Page: 113

Notes for DANNY GRAYLON BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Danny Graylon Beasley Date of Birth: 19 May 1962 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Graylon Everett Parent2 Name: Rosie Lee Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 346

Marriage Notes for KAREN LANGDON and DANNY BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Danny Graylon Beasley Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1963 Age: 23 Race: White

Spouse: Karen Beth Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1964 Spouse Age: 22 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 11 May 1986 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DANNY BEASLEY and KAREN LANGDON: Marriage: 11 May 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. KEITH THEL LANGDON, b. 29 Apr 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KEITH THEL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Keith Thel Langdon Date of Birth: 29 Apr 1968 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eula Jean Parker Parent2 Name: Thel Howard Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 86 Page: 302

564. LILLIE G.⁷ LANGDON (*SHEPARD*⁶, *JAMES ROBERT*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Nov 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Mar 1998.

She married CARL J. EDWARDS.

Notes for LILLIE G. LANGDON: The News & Observer March 14, 1998

LILLIE LANGDON EDWARDS NOV. 14, 1914 - MAR. 12, 1998

RALEIGH - Lillie Langdon Edwards, 83, of 5305 Yates Pond Road, died Thursday. She was the daughter of the late Elder Sheppard and Maude Langdon of Benson. Graveside service 2 p.m. Sunday at Raleigh Memorial Park.

Surviving: husband, Carl J. Edwards; son, Delma C. Edwards of Raleigh; daughter and sons-inlaw, Frances and Jerry Honeycutt of New Hill, Faye and Donnie Wilson of Raleigh and Rachel and Darrell Gibbs of Raleigh; brother, Sheppard Langdon Jr. of Charlotte; three grandchildren and four great-grand- children.

She was preceded in death by a brother, James Langdon and sisters, Ruby Jones and Roselee Benson, all of Benson.

The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner, 7-9 p.m. today and at other times at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Donnie Wilson.

More About LILLIE G. LANGDON: Burial: 15 Mar 1998, Raleigh Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE LANGDON and CARL EDWARDS are:

- i. DELMA C.⁸ EDWARDS.
- ii. FRANCES EDWARDS, m. JERRY HONEYCUTT.
- iii. FAYE EDWARDS, m. DONNIE WILSON.
- iv. RACHEL EDWARDS, m. DARRELL GIBBS.

565. ROBERT "BOBBY"⁷ LANGDON (*JASPER "JACK"*⁶, *JOHN WILLIS*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married LEE JOHNSON.

Children of ROBERT LANGDON and LEE JOHNSON are:

- 696. i. ROBERT⁸ LANGDON II.
- 697. ii. DEBRA LANGDON.

566. KEITH⁷ LANGDON (*GARLAND HARDING*⁶, *JOHN WILLIS*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married CYNDY DENNING, daughter of DELEON DENNING and GLADYS ALLEN.

Child of KEITH LANGDON and CYNDY DENNING is:

i. ANGELA DIANE⁸ LANGDON, b. 26 Aug 1976, Johnston County, North

Carolina; m. JULIAN KEITH WALL, 22 Oct 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 22 Jan 1977, Wake County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for ANGELA LANGDON and JULIAN WALL: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 10/13/1995 Event Date: 10/22/1995 Groom (Last, First): WALL, JULIAN KEITH (10/13/1995 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): LANGDON, ANGELA DIANNE (10/13/1995 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1995 / 708 # of Pages: 1

More About JULIAN WALL and ANGELA LANGDON: Marriage: 22 Oct 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina

567. RILEY PRESTON⁷ BARBOUR (*JAMES ALTON "SNOOK"*⁶, *CARROLL LANGDON*⁵, *ZADY E*.⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Oct 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 May 1996 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married BOBBIE ANN PARKER.

Notes for RILEY PRESTON BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Riley Preston Barbour Date of Birth: 25 Oct 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Parent2 Name: Ellie Ryals Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 933

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Riley Preston Barbour Death Date: 26 May 1996 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 60 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 25 Oct 1935

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Barbour Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 28, 1996

DUNN -- Riley Preston Barbour, 60, of Route 2 died Sunday. Mr. Barbour was a former vice president of Beasley Broadcasting Co. He was associated with radio station WPYB, a member of the board of directors of the Benson Singing Convention and was active in several civic organizations.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. today in West Funeral Home in Benson by the Revs. Wade Massengill, Ken Pritchard and Roger Byrd. Entombment will be in Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Mr. Barbour is survived by his wife, Bobbie P, Barbour; a daughter, La Gall Oldenburg of Killeen, Texas; a son, Micky J. Barbour of Angier; his parents, James A. and Ellie M. Barbour of Benson; three sisters, Neta Womble and Brenda Slickney, both of Four Oaks, and Betty Capps of Autryville; and two brothers, Bradford Barbour of Four Oaks and Billy W. Barbour of Angier.

Memorials may be made to the American Cancer Society.

More About RILEY PRESTON BARBOUR:

Burial: 28 May 1996, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Broadcasting Company Vice President

Children of RILEY BARBOUR and BOBBIE PARKER are:

i. TERESA LA GALL⁸ BARBOUR, b. 25 Jan 1960, Randolph County, North Carolina; m. ? OLDENBURG.

Notes for TERESA LA GALL BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Teresa LA Gale Barbour Date of Birth: 25 Jan 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Randolph Parent1 Name: Riley Preston Barbour Parent2 Name: Bobbie Ann Parker Roll Number: B_C081_66001 Volume: 47 Page: 52

ii. MICKY BARBOUR.

568. NETA LEE⁷ BARBOUR (*JAMES ALTON "SNOOK"*⁶, *CARROLL LANGDON*⁵, *ZADY E*.⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Mar 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) TROY PINKNEY BYRD, JR. 06 Nov 1953 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of TROY BYRD and ANNIE MOORE. He was born 19 Dec 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) WYATT DONALD WOMBLE 24 Aug 1985 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NETA LEE BARBOUR: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Neta Lee Barbour Date of Birth: 20 Mar 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Parent2 Name: Ella May Ryals Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 622

Notes for TROY PINKNEY BYRD, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Troy Junior Byrd Date of Birth: 19 Dec 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Norris Parent2 Name: Troy Pinkney Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 990

Marriage Notes for NETA BARBOUR and TROY BYRD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Neta Lee Barbour Gender: Female

Spouse: Troy Junior Byrd Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 6 Nov 1953 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About TROY BYRD and NETA BARBOUR: Marriage: 06 Nov 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NETA BARBOUR and WYATT WOMBLE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Neta Lee Byrd Gender: Female

Spouse: Wyatt Donald Womble Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 24 Aug 1985 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WYATT WOMBLE and NETA BARBOUR: Marriage: 24 Aug 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NETA BARBOUR and TROY BYRD are:i. PANSY ARLENE⁸ BYRD, b. 05 May 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PANSY ARLENE BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Pansy Arlene Byrd Date of Birth: 5 May 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Neta Lee Barbour Parent2 Name: Troy Pinkney Jr. Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 67 Page: 334

ii. BERRY TODD BYRD, b. 03 Dec 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERRY TODD BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Berry Todd Byrd Date of Birth: 3 Dec 1963 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Neta Lee Barbour Parent2 Name: Troy Pinkney Jr. Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 75 Page: 590

569. HUGH OSCAR⁷ BYRD, SR. (*HENRY CLAY*⁶, *NOLA*⁵ *JONES, TABITHA E.*⁴ *LANGDON, CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Feb 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Jan 2008 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married PATRICIA SUE DUPREE 04 Feb 1961 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HUGH OSCAR BYRD, SR.: Parrish Funeral Home Notice 01/27/2008

SMITHFIELD – Hugh Oscar Byrd, Sr. age 69, died Saturday evening at his home. Born February 6, 1938 in Johnston County he was a son of the late Henry Clay Byrd, Sr. and Florence Thompson Byrd. Hugh was preceded in death by two brothers, Velton Byrd and Thel Byrd.

An active member of the Pisgah Baptist Church, he has served as a Deacon, a member of the Brotherhood and the Chairman of the Ushers for many years. Funeral services will be conducted at 2:00 p.m. Tuesday in the Pisgah Baptist Church with the Rev. William "Bill" Monroe officiating. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Surviving are his wife, Pat D. Byrd, daughter, Patti Gibson and husband Greg of Chantilly, VA, sons, Hugh Byrd, Jr. and wife Michelle of Raleigh, Clay Byrd and wife Kim and Daniel Byrd and wife Tabitha all of Smithfield, four brothers, Henry Byrd, Jr., Douglas Byrd, Lynn Byrd and Otis Byrd all of Smithfield and ten grandchildren, Zach Gibson, Cameron Gibson, Bret Gibson, Seth Byrd, Logan Byrd, Mary Kathryn Byrd, Matthew Byrd, Ashley Byrd, Jackson Byrd and Hailey Byrd.

The family will receive friends from 7:00 – 9:00 p.m. Monday at the Underwood Funeral Home in Smithfield. Flowers are acceptable or memorials may be made to the fund of one's choice at Pisgah Baptist Church, C/o Geraldine Murphy, 3580 Hwy 210, Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About HUGH OSCAR BYRD, SR.: Burial: 29 Jan 2008, Pisgah Baptist Church

Marriage Notes for HUGH BYRD and PATRICIA DUPREE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Hugh Oscar Byrd Gender: Male

Spouse: Patricia Sue Dupree Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 4 Feb 1961 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HUGH BYRD and PATRICIA DUPREE: Marriage: 04 Feb 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HUGH BYRD and PATRICIA DUPREE are:

i. PATTI SUSAN⁸ BYRD, b. 27 Mar 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. GREG GIBSON.

Notes for PATTI SUSAN BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Patti Susan Byrd Date of Birth: 27 Mar 1962 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Oscar Parent2 Name: Patricia Sue Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 233

ii. HUGH OSCAR BYRD, JR., b. 05 Jun 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MICHELLE ?.

Notes for HUGH OSCAR BYRD, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hugh Oscar Byrd Jr. Date of Birth: 5 Jun 1967 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Oscar Parent2 Name: Patricia Sue Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 83 Page: 381

iii. STEPHEN CLAY BYRD, b. 10 Dec 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. KIM ?.

Notes for STEPHEN CLAY BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Stephen Clay Byrd Date of Birth: 10 Dec 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Oscar Parent2 Name: Patricia Sue Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 96 Page: 418

iv. JON DANIEL BYRD, b. 05 Jun 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TABITHA ?.

Notes for JON DANIEL BYRD: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jon Daniel Byrd

Date of Birth: 5 Jun 1974 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Oscar Parent2 Name: Patricia Sue Dupree Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 99 Page: 297

570. JANICE FAYE⁷ DUPREE (*WILLIS HUGHES*⁶, *NANCY CAROLINE*⁵ *LANGDON*, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Aug 1941. She married THOMAS JACOB PARRISH, son of RENZIE PARRISH and CLYDA CLIFTON. He was born 15 Jul 1940, and died 23 Dec 1997 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for THOMAS JACOB PARRISH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40898 Name (Age): PARRISH, Thomas Jacob (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/26/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 7-15-1940, s/o Elder Renzie B/Clyda Clifton Parrish

The News & Observer December 25, 1997

T. JACOB PARRISH BENSON - Mr. Thomas Jacob Parrish, 57, of 582 South Pleasant-Coates Road, died Tuesday at Rex Hospital, Raleigh. Funeral service will be 2:00 p.m. Saturday at Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church. Elders James S. Denning, Thomas Whitley, and Robert Peeden will officiate. Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery.

Mr. Parrish was born July 15, 1940, in Johnston County, NC, to the late Elder Renzie B. and Clyda Clifton Parrish. He was employed with Guildford Mills in Fuquay-Varina. Mr. Parrish attended Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church.

Survivors include: wife, Janice Dupree Parrish; son and daughter-in- law, Thomas Randy and Pamela Parrish of Willow Spring; daughter and son-in-law, Kimberly P. and Gary D. Cole of Angier; brothers, Rev. R.B. Parrish, Jr. of Benson and Johnny D. Parrish of Dunn; sister, Ruthalae P. Ryals of Angier and Nadine P. Langdon of Benson; grandchildren, Allison Brittany Parrish, Matthew Thomas Parrish, Morgan Jan Cole, and Blake Parrish Cole.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, 7-9 p.m.,

More About THOMAS JACOB PARRISH: Burial: 27 Dec 1997, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (499) Thomas Jacob Parrish.

571. JERRY HUGHES⁷ DUPREE (*WILLIS HUGHES*⁶, *NANCY CAROLINE*⁵ *LANGDON*, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Dec 1944, and died 01 May 1998. He married CAROL L. PEEDE. She was born 11 May 1933.

Notes for JERRY HUGHES DUPREE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) May 3, 1998

DEC. 6, 1944 - MAY 1, 1998 WILLOW SPRINGS - Jerry Hughes Dupree, 53, of 548 Dupree Road, a retired farmer, died Friday after a long and courageous battle with diabetes. Funeral services, 2 p.m. Monday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Angier. Burial, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Surviving: wife, Carol Peede Dupree; daughter, Julie Cantu of North Hermitage, TN; stepdaughters, Pam Ellis and her husband, Doug Ellis of Apex and Diane Strickland and her husband, Terry Strickland of Knightdale; step-son, Dwaun Humphries and his wife, Kristy Humphries of Wake Forest; sisters, Janice Parrish of Benson and Betty Barnes and her husband, Donnie Barnes of Angier; and grandchildren, Ryan, Jonathan, Ashley, Amber, Laura, Michael, Chad, and Taylor.

Visitation, 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Angier. Contributions may be made to the American Diabetes Assn., 3109 Poplarwood Ct., Raleigh, N.C. 27604.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15401 Name (Age): DUPREE, Jerry Hughes (53) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/05/1998 Other Pub. Info.: s/o William Hughes and Bernice Medlin

More About JERRY HUGHES DUPREE: Burial: 04 May 1998, Sandy Grove Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JERRY DUPREE and CAROL PEEDE is: i. JULI⁸ DUPREE, m. ? CANTU.

572. BESSIE EMOGENE⁷ DENNING (*PEARL⁶ LANGDON, WILLIS CLEVELAND⁵, WILLIS CARROLL⁴, CARROLL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 26 Aug 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOHN WILLIE WEATHERS 18 Dec 1954 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BESSIE EMOGENE DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Bessie Emmagene Denning Date of Birth: 26 Aug 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Pearl Oneal Langdon Parent2 Name: Robert P Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 622

Marriage Notes for BESSIE DENNING and JOHN WEATHERS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Bessie Emogene Denning Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1954

Spouse: John Willie Weathers Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1954

Marriage Date: 18 Dec 1954 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN WEATHERS and BESSIE DENNING: Marriage: 18 Dec 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of BESSIE DENNING and JOHN WEATHERS is:

i. ALLEN CARSON⁸ WEATHERS, b. 23 Jun 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALLEN CARSON WEATHERS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Allen Carson Weathers Date of Birth: 23 Jun 1962 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bessie Emogene Denning Parent2 Name: John Willie Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 431

573. RALPH PERSON⁷ DENNING (*PEARL⁶ LANGDON*, *WILLIS CLEVELAND⁵*, *WILLIS CARROLL⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 04 Nov 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BRENDA FAYE JAMES 05 Mar 1965 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RALPH PERSON DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ralph Person Denning Date of Birth: 4 Nov 1944 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Pauline Langdon Parent2 Name: Robt P Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 473

Marriage Notes for RALPH DENNING and BRENDA JAMES: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Ralph Person Denning Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1965

Spouse: Brenda Faye James Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1965

Marriage Date: 5 Mar 1965 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RALPH DENNING and BRENDA JAMES: Marriage: 05 Mar 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RALPH DENNING and BRENDA JAMES are:

i. DONNA DARNELL⁸ DENNING, b. 21 Oct 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONNA DARNELL DENNING: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donna Darnell Denning Date of Birth: 21 Oct 1965 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Brenda Faye James Parent2 Name: Ralph Person Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 80 Page: 114

ii. ROBERT EARL DENNING, b. 01 Oct 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.

574. TYRA HOLTON⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIS HOLTON*⁶, *WILLIS CLEVELAND*⁵, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Feb 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married WENDY GAIL LANGDON, daughter of FRED LANGDON and HAZEL PRICE. She was born 14 Jul 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TYRA HOLTON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Tylie Holton Langdon Date of Birth: 11 Feb 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Belle Beasley Parent2 Name: Willis Holton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 44 Page: 258

Notes for WENDY GAIL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wendy Gail Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Jul 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hazel Grey Price Parent2 Name: Fred Thomas Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 449

Children are listed above under (524) Wendy Gail Langdon.

575. NUITT EDMOND⁷ LANGDON (*CLEVELAND RALPH*⁶, *WILLIS CLEVELAND*⁵, *WILLIS CARROLL*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Jun 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LILLIAN JACQUELINE AUTON, daughter of JOHN AUTON and MARY CRAWFORD. She was born 13 Feb 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NUITT EDMOND LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nuit Edmond Langdon Date of Birth: 13 Jun 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Cleveland Ralph Parent2 Name: Mavis Bell Standly Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 48 Page: 197

Children of NUITT LANGDON and LILLIAN AUTON are:

i. VALERIE ANITA⁸ LANGDON, b. 19 Oct 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VALERIE ANITA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Valerie Anita Langdon Date of Birth: 19 Oct 1969 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nuitt Edmond Parent2 Name: Lillian Jacqueline Auton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 89 Page: 281

ii. MARY JEANETTE LANGDON, b. 22 Dec 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY JEANETTE LANGDON:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Jeanette Langdon Date of Birth: 22 Dec 1972 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nuitt Edmond Parent2 Name: Lillian Jacqueline Auton Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 96 Page: 451

576. NICKEY AARON⁷ LANGDON (*AARON RICHARD*⁶, *WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Nov 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LINDA RUTH FAULKNER.

Notes for NICKEY AARON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nickie Aaron Langdon Date of Birth: 8 Nov 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Eunice Parent2 Name: Aaron Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 563

Children of NICKEY LANGDON and LINDA FAULKNER are:

i. KERRMELA FAE⁸ LANGDON, b. 16 Jun 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KERRMELA FAE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kerrmela Fae Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Jun 1971 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nickey Aaron Parent2 Name: Linda Ruth Faulkner Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 93 Page: 423

ii. JENNIFER KAYE LANGDON, b. 14 Feb 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JENNIFER KAYE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jennifer Kaye Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Feb 1976 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nickey Aaron Parent2 Name: Linda Ruth Faulkner Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 102 Page: 112

iii. NICKEY SUE LANGDON, b. 16 Aug 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NICKEY SUE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nickey Sue Langdon Date of Birth: 16 Aug 1978 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nickey Aaron Jr. Parent2 Name: Linda Ruth Faulkner Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 108 Page: 169

iv. KRISTY STARR LANGDON, b. 27 Nov 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KRISTY STARR LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kristy Starr Langdon Date of Birth: 27 Nov 1979 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nickey Aaron Parent2 Name: Linda Ruth Faulkner Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 111 Page: 95 **577.** FRANCES OPHELIA⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIE HORACE⁷*, *WILLIE ALFRED⁶*, *JAMES WASHINGTON⁵*, *JACOB MILLER "MACK"⁴*, *CARROLL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 26 Sep 1950 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married DURWOOD WAYNE BENSON, son of GASTON BENSON and BONNIE HAYES. He was born 31 Jan 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Oct 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FRANCES OPHELIA LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frances Ophelia Langdon Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1950 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Ophelia Langdon Parent2 Name: Willie Horace Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 467

Notes for DURWOOD WAYNE BENSON: Smithfield Herald 10/17/2006

Durwood W. Benson, 55, of Yelverton Grove Road near Smithfield died Friday, Oct. 13. Born Jan. 31, 1951, in Johnston County, Mr. Benson was a son of the late Gaston and Bonnie Hayes Benson. He was the owner and a member of the Clearwater Band. The funeral was at 2 p.m. Monday at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Burial followed in Selma Memorial Gardens.

Surviving are his wife, Frances Langdon Benson; two sons, Brent Wayne Benson and Shane Benson, both of Smithfield; two brothers, Bobby Benson of Pine Level and Ducle Benson of Selma; three sisters, JoAnn Hester and Vicky Edwards, both of Princeton, and Brenda House of Micro; and two grandchildren.

More About DURWOOD WAYNE BENSON: Burial: 16 Oct 2006, Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Artery Disease Occupation: Painter

Children of FRANCES LANGDON and DURWOOD BENSON are:

i. BRENT WAYNE⁸ BENSON, b. 01 May 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BRENT WAYNE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Brent Wayne Benson Date of Birth: 1 May 1970 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Durwood Wayne Parent2 Name: Frances Ophelia Benson Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 90 Page: 316

ii. MARTY SHANE BENSON, b. 08 Feb 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARTY SHANE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Marty Shane Benson Date of Birth: 8 Feb 1976 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Durwood Wayne Parent2 Name: Frances Ophelia Langdon Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 102 Page: 100

578. PATSY LYNN⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIAM RUDOLPH*⁶, *WILLIS LESTER*⁵, *RICHARD C*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Nov 1946. She married WILLIAM FREDERICK INGRAM 05 Nov 1965 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of HERM INGRAM and MARY BIZZELL. He was born 05 Nov 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM FREDERICK INGRAM: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Frederick Ingram Date of Birth: 5 Nov 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herm Parent2 Name: Mary Bizzell Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 581

Marriage Notes for PATSY LANGDON and WILLIAM INGRAM:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Patsy Lynn Langdon Gender: Female

Spouse: William Fredrick Ingram Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 5 Nov 1965 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM INGRAM and PATSY LANGDON: Marriage: 05 Nov 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of PATSY LANGDON and WILLIAM INGRAM is:

i. MARY MARVEL⁸ INGRAM, b. 15 Feb 1967, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY MARVEL INGRAM: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Marvel Ingram Date of Birth: 15 Feb 1967 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Patsy Lynn Langdon Parent2 Name: William Frederick Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 83 Page: 144

579. LINDA MAE⁷ YOUNG (*CALLIE E.⁶ BENSON, SIMEON⁵, MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 25 Aug 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married LINCOLN THURWOOD PARRISH 30 Nov 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH PARRISH and ALMA MATTHEWS. He was born 25 Mar 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Mar 2003 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LINCOLN THURWOOD PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record March 26, 2003

Lincoln T. Parrish, 77, of 4013 Benson-Hardee Road, Benson, died Monday. Funeral services

will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. Richard McKeel. Burial will be in Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Linda Young Parrish; daughters and son-in-law, Edith Mae Parrish of Raleigh and Ellender P. and Tracy Ammons of Benson; a son and daughter-in-law, Thurwood Ray and Wanda Parrish of Raleigh; sisters, Euvene Denning of Wake Forest and Margaret Marcom of Angier; and grandchildren, G. Allan Phillips, Tiffany Parrish, Wayne Ammons and Christa Ammons.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at West & Dunn Funeral Home in Benson.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59900 Name (Age): Parrish, Lincoln T. (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/25/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 3/24/03. Husband of Linda Young Parrish. Buried at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church cemetery.

More About LINCOLN THURWOOD PARRISH: Burial: 27 Mar 2003, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pancreatic Cancer Military service: United States Army Occupation: Carpenter

Marriage Notes for LINDA YOUNG and LINCOLN PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Lincoln Thurman Parrish Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1946

Spouse: Linda Mae Young Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1946

Marriage Date: 30 Nov 1946 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LINCOLN PARRISH and LINDA YOUNG: Marriage: 30 Nov 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LINDA YOUNG and LINCOLN PARRISH are:

- 698. i. EDITH MAE⁸ PARRISH, b. 23 Dec 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Sep 2006.
 - ii. THURWOOD RAY PARRISH, b. 11 Mar 1951; m. WANDA.
 - iii. ELLENDER ANN PARRISH, b. 22 Feb 1958; m. TRACY AMMONS.

580. THURLDEAN⁷ BENSON (*CARLIE PRESTON*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jan 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 Nov 2000 in Durham, North Carolina. She married (1) WALTER DENNING. She married (2) ? FERRELL.

Notes for THURLDEAN BENSON: The Herald-Sun Tuesday November 07, 2000

Mrs. Thurldean "Dean" Benson Ferrell, age 69, of 3903 Hanford Road, died Sunday morning at her residence. Mrs. Ferrell was born in Johnston Co. daughter of the late Preston C. and Velma Parrish Benson. She was educated in the Durham County Schools. She was employed as a waitress until her retirement. A memorial service will be held at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Hall-Wynne Funeral Chapel.

Surviving are two daughters Kay Barbee of Emerald Isle, and Ann Duncan of Wilmington; one son, Tony denning of Wilmington; three sisters, Mary Dominick and Leona Mallick both of Durham, and Peggy Carden of Bladenboro, two brothers, Ronald Benson and Preston Garfield Benson both of Durham; two grandchildren.

In lieu flowers memorials may be made to the American Cancer Society, 11 S. Boylan Ave., Raleigh, NC 27603. The family will receive friends after the service, and other times will be at 2313 Carver Street.

Arrangements are with Hall-Wynne Funeral Service.

More About THURLDEAN BENSON: Occupation: Waitress

Children of THURLDEAN BENSON and WALTER DENNING are:

- 699.
- i. ANTHONY KEITH "TONY"⁸ DENNING, b. 06 Feb 1965, Durham, North Carolina; d. 04 Nov 2003.
 - ii. KAY DENNING, m. ? BARBEE.
 - iii. ANN DENNING, m. ? DUNCAN.

581. MARVA LEE⁷ BENSON (*WILLIAM CHESTER*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Sep 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Dec 1999 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES LENWOOD TUTOR, son of JAMES TUTOR and MARY PARTIN. He was born 03 Sep 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Mar 2006 in Monroe, Union County, North Carolina.

More About MARVA LEE BENSON: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Assembly Line Worker

Notes for JAMES LENWOOD TUTOR: Dunn Daily Record 03/14/2006

James Lenwood Tutor, 81, of Monroe died Wednesday, March 8, 2006, at Hospice House II in Monroe. He was born Sept. 3, 1924, in Harnett County to the late James Braxton Tutor and Mary Caroline Partin Tutor. He retired from the Town of Angier Maintenance Department. Mr. Tutor was preceded in death by his wife, Marvalee Benson Tutor. Funeral services were held 3 p.m. March 11 at Kennebec Baptist Church in Angier by the Revs. Mark Howard, James Aycock and Phil McLean. Interment followed at the church cemetery.

Survivors include a daughter, Gloria McLean and husband the Rev. Phil McLean of Monroe; a grandchild, Lynn McLean and wife Martha of Monroe; great-grandchildren, Nathanael McLean and Daniel McLean, both of Monroe; brothers, Charles Carvelle Tutor of Hartford, Ala., Emitte Tutor and Jimmy Tutor, both of Fuquay-Varina; and sisters, Eva Belle Parrish and Ola Peed, both of Angier.

Memorials may be made to Mountain Springs Baptist Church, 2509 Mountain Springs Church Road, Monroe, NC 28112; or to Kennebec Baptist Church, P.O. Box 1690, Angier, NC 27501.

A service of Davis Funeral Home in Monroe.

More About JAMES LENWOOD TUTOR: Burial: 11 Mar 2006, Kennebec Baptist Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Child of MARVA BENSON and JAMES TUTOR is:

i. GLORIA⁸ TUTOR, m. PHIL MCLEAN.

582. JESSE MONROE⁷ BENSON (*WILLIAM CHESTER*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON, CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Apr 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married EMILY ROSE ASHLEY 29 Aug 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JESSE BENSON and EMILY ASHLEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5900012 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, JESSE MONROE Bride: ASHLEY, EMILY ROSE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/29/1959 Volume: 1959 Page: 12

More About JESSE BENSON and EMILY ASHLEY: Marriage: 29 Aug 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JESSE BENSON and EMILY ASHLEY are:

- i. DEBORAH ROSE⁸ BENSON, b. 04 Aug 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DENNIS WILLIAM BENSON, b. 06 Dec 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. DAVID MONROE BENSON, b. 16 Apr 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina.

583. JEANNE⁷ BENSON (*BEN LESTER*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Sep 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Oct 2001 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married (1) ? SCALLON. She married (2) ? AIKEN.

Notes for JEANNE BENSON: Social Security Death Index

Name: Jeanne B. Scallon SSN: Last Residence: 27613 Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 7 Sep 1933 Died: 1 Oct 2001 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 3, 2001

RALEIGH - Jeanne B. Scallon, 68 of 6808 Fairpoint Court, died Monday at her home after a courageous battle with cancer. She was born in Johnston County to Leah Ogburn Benson and the late Lester Benson. She was a graduate of Garner High School and was employed by Nationwide Insurance Company until her retirement in 1995 after 33 years of service.

She is survived by her son, Leonard Aiken and his wife, Johanna of Cary, daughter, Tamara Wicker and her husband, Michael of Pinehurst, daughter, Teresa Figueroa and her husband, Peter of Raleigh; grandchildren, Mark Aiken, Lucas Aiken, Joshua Sugg and Nathaniel Figueroa; brothers, Jimmy Benson of Raleigh and Jackie Benson of Benson. In addition to her father, her son Larry Aiken preceded her in death.

The family will receive friends Wednesday at 7-9 p.m. at Montlawn Funeral Home. A funeral service will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday at Montlawn Chapel. Interment will follow at Montlawn Memorial Park.

Arrangements by Montlawn Funeral Home 7721073.

More About JEANNE BENSON:

Burial: 03 Oct 2001, Montlawn Memorial Park, Raleigh, North Carolina

Children of JEANNE BENSON and ? AIKEN are:

- i. LEONARD⁸ AIKEN, m. JOHANNA ?.
- ii. LARRY AIKEN.
- iii. TAMARA AIKEN, m. MICHAEL WICKER.
- iv. TERESA AIKEN, m. PETER FIGUEROA.

584. MICHAEL WADE⁷ BENSON (*WADE*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Oct 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) SHARON ELIZABETH BLACKMON 14 Nov 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of CARL BLACKMON and ANNIE HOLMES. She was born 09 Aug 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) SHERRY LEE BEASLEY 18 Jun 1983 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of SHERWOOD BEASLEY and ELGIE ?. She was born 04 Oct 1956 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MICHAEL WADE BENSON:

Notes for SHARON ELIZABETH BLACKMON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sharon Elizabeth Blackmon Date of Birth: 9 Aug 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Gladys Holmes Parent2 Name: Carl Franklin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 49 Page: 56

Marriage Notes for MICHAEL BENSON and SHARON BLACKMON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Michael Wade Benson Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1969

Spouse: Sharon Elizabeth Blackmon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1969 Marriage Date: 14 Nov 1969 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MICHAEL BENSON and SHARON BLACKMON: Marriage: 14 Nov 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SHERRY LEE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sherry Lee Beasley Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1956 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Sherwood Arnold Beasley Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 44-A Page: 67

Marriage Notes for MICHAEL BENSON and SHERRY BEASLEY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8300027 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BENSON, MICHAEL WADE Bride: HOUSE, SHERRY LEE BEASLEY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/18/1983 Volume: 1983 Page: 27

More About MICHAEL BENSON and SHERRY BEASLEY: Marriage: 18 Jun 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MICHAEL BENSON and SHARON BLACKMON are:

i. MICHAEL RAY⁸ BENSON, b. 12 Jun 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MICHAEL RAY BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Michael Ray Benson Date of Birth: 12 Jun 1970 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Michael Wade Parent2 Name: Sharon Elizabeth Blackmon Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 90 Page: 404

ii. PAMELA GAY BENSON, b. 12 Jun 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Oct 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.

iii. DON RICHARD BENSON, b. 17 Apr 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DON RICHARD BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Don Richard Benson Date of Birth: 17 Apr 1974 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Michael Wade Parent2 Name: Sharon Elizabeth Blackmon Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 99 Page: 210

585. PATRICIA ANNE⁷ BYRD (*MARY WILLADEAN⁶ BENSON, LUNDA LAWRENCE⁵, MARGARET* "*PEGGA*" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 27 Nov 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married LARRY BARBOUR.

Child of PATRICIA BYRD and LARRY BARBOUR is:

i. JAMES SHEPARD⁸ BARBOUR.

586. RUPERT COOLIDGE⁷ LANGDON, JR. (*RUPERT COOLIDGE*⁶, *ROMMIE MONROE*⁵, *CASWELL MONROE*⁴, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Jan 1951 in Lee County, North Carolina. He married BRENDA SUE MURRAY 11 Jul 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of FRANK MURRAY and MARY SIMMONS. She was born 18 Apr 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUPERT COOLIDGE LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rupert Collige Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 8 Jan 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Rupert C Langdon Parent2 Name: Annie Harrington Roll Number: B_C058_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 496

Marriage Notes for RUPERT LANGDON and BRENDA MURRAY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7100155 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON JR, RUPERT COOLIDGE Bride: MURRAY, BRENDA SUE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/11/1971 Volume: 1971 Page: 155

More About RUPERT LANGDON and BRENDA MURRAY: Marriage: 11 Jul 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of RUPERT LANGDON and BRENDA MURRAY are:

i. CLAYTON COOLIDGE⁸ LANGDON, b. 12 Feb 1977, Lee County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLAYTON COOLIDGE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Clayton Coolidge Langdon Date of Birth: 12 Feb 1977 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Rupert Coolidge Langdon Parent2 Name: Brenda Sue Murray Roll Number: B_C058_66003 Volume: 61 Page: 401

ii. CHAD ASHLEY LANGDON, b. 14 Jun 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHAD ASHLEY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Chad Ashley Langdon Date of Birth: 14 Jun 1979 Gender: Male Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Rupert Coolidge Langdon Parent2 Name: Brenda Sue Murray Roll Number: B_C058_66003 Volume: 63 Page: 330

587. GRADY OMAX⁷ STEPHENSON (*JASPER S.⁶*, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE⁴*, *ZACHARIAH³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 30 May 1931, and died 15 May 1978 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married DELORIS ANN BOYD.

Notes for GRADY OMAX STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48698 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Grady O'Max (46) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/19/1978 Other Pub. Info.: Garner, s/o Jasper S. and Beulah McGee Stephenson, Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

Name: GRADY O'MAX STEPHENSON Death Date: 15 May 1978 Gender: Male Place of Death: Wake, North Carolina Residence: Wake, North Carolina Age: 46 Years Birth Date: 30 May 1931 Autopsy: Yes Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Race: White State of Birth: North Carolina

More About GRADY OMAX STEPHENSON: Burial: Fellowship Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of GRADY STEPHENSON and DELORIS BOYD are:

- i. SUSAN CAROL⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 06 Apr 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- ii. SHARON FRANCES STEPHENSON, b. 08 May 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina.

588. JOHN ALBERT⁷ STEPHENSON (*JASPER S.*⁶, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Jul 1933, and died 17 Jan 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married JANE LOCKAMY.

Notes for JOHN ALBERT STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 45326 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, John Albert (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/18/2000 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 22 Jul 1933, s/o Jasper S. and Beulah McGee Stephenson, Friendship Baptist Church Cemetery

The News & Observer January 18, 2000

ANGIER - Mr. John Albert Stephenson, age 66, of 14711 NC Hwy 210, died Monday at Wake Medical Center, Raleigh. Funeral service will be 2:00 p.m. Wednesday at Friendship Baptist Church. Brother Mack Fowler will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mr. Stephenson was born July 22, 1933, in Johnston County to the late Jasper S. and Beulah McGee Stephenson. He was also preceded in death by his brothers, Larry Stephenson and Grady Stephenson.

Mr. Stephenson was a retired electrical contractor and was a member of Friendship Baptist Church. He was a U.S. Army veteran, and a past commander and member of American Legion Banner Post 109.

Surviving include wife, Jane Lockamy Stephenson; daughter, Gina S. Norris of Virginia Beach; son, John

Ashley Stephenson of Lillington; step-daughters, Kathy Collins and Vicky Matthews, both of Sanford;

sister, Helen S. Stephenson of Angier; brother, J.S. Stephenson of Topsail Island; six grandchildren.

Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. Tuesday.

More About JOHN ALBERT STEPHENSON: Burial: 19 Jan 2000, Friendship Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Electrical Contractor

Children of JOHN STEPHENSON and JANE LOCKAMY are:

- i. GINA⁸ STEPHENSON, m. ? NORRIS.
- 701. ii. JOHN ASHLEY STEPHENSON.

589. HELEN DALE⁷ ? (*JASPER S.*⁶ *STEPHENSON, MARY FRANCES "FANNY"*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married JAMES WASHINGTON STEPHENSON, son of JAMES STEPHENSON and INA PARTIN. He was born 26 Sep 1925, and died 10 Mar 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES WASHINGTON STEPHENSON:

Dunn Daily Record 3/11/2002

James W. Stephenson, 76, of 14665 N.C. 210, Angier, died at home Sunday. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 11 a.m. at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church by the Revs. Steve Morris and Glenn McCullen. Burial will be in the church cemetery. He was born Sept. 26, 1925, to the late Milton and Ina Partin Stephenson. He was preceded in death by his won, Jerry W. Stephenson Sr. He was a member of Pleasant Grove Baptist Church where he served as a deacon and trustee.

Survivors include his wife, Helen S. Stephenson; daughters and sons-in-law, Teresa S. and Stuart Thompson of Hickory, Kimberly S. and Chris Auten of Conover; son and daughter-inlaw, Davey W. and Donna B. Stephenson of Benson and daughter-in-law, Becky M. Stephenson of Willow Spring; granddaughters, Chandra Williams of North Canton, Ohio, Helen Elmore of Charlotte, Jessie Black of Hickory, Heather Stephenson of Benson, Caitlin Auten of Conover; a grandson, Jerry W. Stephenson Jr. of Willow Spring; one great-grandson; one sister, Retha Ogburn of Fuquay-Varina; and a brother-in-law, J.S. Stephenson of North Topsail Island.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home.

Memorials may be made to Johnston Memorial Home Care and Hospice, P.O. Box 1376, Smithfield, N.C. 27577.

More About JAMES WASHINGTON STEPHENSON:

Burial: 12 Mar 2002, Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of HELEN ? and JAMES STEPHENSON are:

702.

- i. JERRY WAYNE⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 16 Jun 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 11 Dec 1994, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. TERESA STEPHENSON, b. 11 Jan 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. STUART THOMPSON.
- iii. KIMBERLY STEPHENSON, m. CHRIS AUTEN.
- iv. DAVEY W. STEPHENSON, m. DONNA BAREFOOT.

590. WILLIAM KERMIT⁷ HONEYCUTT (*REBA THERA⁶ MCGEE, ZACHARIAH R.⁵, MARTICIA ANN⁴ LANGDON, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 06 Oct 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Feb 2005 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) ALICE PAULINE RAYNOR. He married (2) JANICE MAE ? Aft. 1973.

Notes for WILLIAM KERMIT HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63207 Name (Age): Honeycutt, William Kermit (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/18/2005

Other Pub. Info.: Died 2/14/05. Born 10/6/1930, Johnston Co. Son of Reba McGee Honeycutt & the late Vaden Honeycutt. Husband of Janice J. Honeycutt. McGee Family Cemetery.

Dunn Daily Record 02/16/2005

William Kermit Honeycutt, 74, of 5791 Zack's Mill Road, Angier, died Monday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Mr. Honeycutt was a native of Johnston County, born Oct. 6, 1930, to Reba McGee Honeycutt and the late Vaden Honeycutt. He was a mechanic and a member of Piney Grove Chapel Baptist Church. He was preceded in death by a son, Larry Wayne Honeycutt. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Thursday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Timmy Blair and Robert West. Burial will follow at McGee Family Cemetery.

Survivors, in addition to his mother, include his wife, Janice J. Honeycutt; a son, Gary Honeycutt of Dunn; a stepson, Joseph Lynn Norris of Lillington; a grandson, Gregory Wayne Honeycutt of Dunn; brothers, Mack Honeycutt and Billy Honeycutt of Angier; sisters, Barbara Benson and Faye Johnson of Angier; and great-granddaughters, Kelsey and Kaylee Honeycutt.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Faye and Glenn Johnson, 5898 Zack's Mill Road, Angier.

More About WILLIAM KERMIT HONEYCUTT: Burial: 17 Feb 2005, McGee Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Mechanic

More About WILLIAM HONEYCUTT and JANICE ?: Marriage: Aft. 1973

Children of WILLIAM HONEYCUTT and ALICE RAYNOR are:

- i. LARRY WAYNE⁸ HONEYCUTT, b. 22 Oct 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 24 Oct 1998, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. GARY DALE HONEYCUTT, b. 23 Dec 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. JERRY RAY HONEYCUTT, b. 27 Sep 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 27 Sep 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JERRY RAY HONEYCUTT: Burial: 28 Sep 1957, McGee Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Premature Birth (24 Weeks)

591. LUCY ATHELENE⁷ MCGEE (*WILSON*⁶, *ZACHARIAH R*.⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Oct 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Feb 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married HAYWOOD

YOUNG LANGDON, son of RICHARD LANGDON and BERTHA HONEYCUTT. He was born 10 Apr 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 May 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LUCY ATHELENE MCGEE: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 02/23/2006

Angier, NC: Mrs. Athelene McGee Langdon, age 72, of 310 Graham Pond Road died Thursday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Funeral Services will be 2:00PM Sunday, February 26, at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson. Officiating will be Brother Mack Fowler. Burial will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery, Angier.

Mrs. Langdon was born October 27, 1933 in Johnston County to Lillie Stanley McGee of Angier and the late Wilson McGee. She was also preceded in death by her husband, Haywood Young Langdon, and a son, Neal Langdon. She retired with the Department of Motor Vehicles and worked part-time with Four Seasons Florist in Benson.

Surviving, in addition to her mother, include Sons & Daughters-in-Law, Gaylon & Sharon Langdon and Jody & Amy Langdon, all of Angier; Sisters, Margie Baker of Smithfield, Mary Edith McLamb of Wilmington, Brenda Johnson of Zebulon, Malinda Pope of Angier, and Kay Dean of Garner; 4 Grandchildren; and 1 Great Grandchild.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 6:00PM to 8:00PM Saturday.

More About LUCY ATHELENE MCGEE: Burial: 26 Feb 2006, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Division of Motor Vehicles

Notes for HAYWOOD YOUNG LANGDON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 26, 1996

ANGIER -- Haywood Young Langdon, 68, of 310 Graham Pond Road died Saturday in his home. He was a retired farmer and firefighter. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Rev. Timmy Blair and R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mr. Langdon is survived by his wife, Athalene M. Langdon; two sons, Gaylon Langdon and Jody Langdon, both of Angier; and two granddaughters.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. Memorial may be made to Johnston Memorial Home Care and Hospice, P.O. Box 1376, Smithfield, N.C. 27577.

More About HAYWOOD YOUNG LANGDON:

Burial: 27 May 1996, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Liver Metastasis/Pancreatic Cancer Occupation: Farmer

Children are listed above under (391) Haywood Young Langdon.

592. MARGIE LEE⁷ MCGEE (*WILSON*⁶, *ZACHARIAH R*.⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Sep 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES SHERRILL BAKER, son of CHARLIE BAKER and CORENNA RYALS. He was born 26 Jun 1933, and died 08 Oct 1997 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES SHERRILL BAKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7814 Name (Age): BAKER, James Sherrill (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/10/1997 Other Pub. Info.: b. 26 Jun 1933, s/o Charlie Waylon and Gretrude Ryals

Social Security Death Index

Name: James S. Baker SSN: Last Residence: 27577 Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 26 Jun 1933 Died: 8 Oct 1997 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 11, 1997

James Sherrill Baker, 64, died Wednesday at his home. He was the son of Gertrude Ryals Baker and the late Charlie Waylon Baker. Funeral service will be conducted at 11 a.m. Friday in the Chapel of Parrish Funeral Home in Selma, with the Rev. David Sutphin officiating. Burial will follow in Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Surviving are his wife, Margie McGee Baker; son and daughters-in-law, Dennis Wilson and Elaine J. Baker of Smithfield and Debbie P. Baker of Smithfield; daughter and son-in-law, Cindy B. and Randy Hicks of Wendell; brothers, Jerry Baker of Princeton and David Baker of Los Angeles, Calif.; sisters, Dora Lee Johnson of Swansboro, Joyce Daughtry of LaGrange, Connie Lamm of Raleigh and Beth Frye of Kenly; five grandchildren, Cameron Baker, Brandon Baker, Grant Hicks, Tyler Baker and Lauren Hicks.

He was preceded in death by a son, Anthony Baker.

Memorials may be made to Faith Community Church, 900 West Stall- ings Street, Clayton, N.C. 27520.

More About JAMES SHERRILL BAKER:

Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARGIE MCGEE and JAMES BAKER are:

i. JAMES ANTHONY⁸ BAKER, b. 04 Nov 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 31 Dec 1983; m. DEBBIE PENDERGRAFT.

Notes for JAMES ANTHONY BAKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Anthony Baker Date of Birth: 4 Nov 1954 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Sherrill Parent2 Name: Margie Lee Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 665

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2694 Name (Age): BAKER, James Anthony Obit. Pub. Date: 01/06/1984 Other Pub. Info.: s/o James Sherrill, h/o Debbie Pendergraft, b. 4 Nov 1954, JC, d. 31 Dec 1983, Oakland Heights Cemetery

More About JAMES ANTHONY BAKER: Burial: Oakland Heights Cemetery, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. DENNIS WILSON BAKER, b. 18 Dec 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ELAINE ?.

Notes for DENNIS WILSON BAKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dennis Wilson Baker Date of Birth: 18 Dec 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Sherrill Parent2 Name: Margie Lee Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 715

iii. CYNTHIA LEIGH BAKER, b. 16 Apr 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. RANDY HICKS.

Notes for CYNTHIA LEIGH BAKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cynthia Leigh Baker Date of Birth: 16 Apr 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Sherrill Parent2 Name: Margie Lee Mcgee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 67 Page: 289

593. MARY EDITH "BOODIE"⁷ MCGEE (*WILSON*⁶, *ZACHARIAH R.*⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 17 Apr 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ROBERT ODIA MCLAMB 24 Dec 1958 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of LUTHER MCLAMB and AMELIA HARGROVES. He was born 30 Jun 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT ODIA MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Robert Odia Mclamb Date of Birth: 30 Jun 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Amelia Hargroves Parent2 Name: Luther B Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 1067 Marriage Notes for MARY MCGEE and ROBERT MCLAMB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Mary Edith Mcgee Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1958

Spouse: Robert O Mclamb Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1958

Marriage Date: 24 Dec 1958 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROBERT MCLAMB and MARY MCGEE: Marriage: 24 Dec 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY MCGEE and ROBERT MCLAMB are:

i. ROBERT ODIA⁸ MCLAMB II, b. 19 Dec 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT ODIA MCLAMB II: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: Robert Odia Mclamb II, Date of Birth: 19 Dec 1959 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Edith Mcgee Parent2 Name: Robert Odia Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 66 Page: 478
- ii. MARY DENISE MCLAMB, b. 04 Apr 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY DENISE MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Denise Mclamb Date of Birth: 4 Apr 1968 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary Edith Mcgee Parent2 Name: Robert Odia Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 86 Page: 253

594. FRANCES⁷ LANGDON (*ROGER RAEFORD*⁶, *LLOYD ROGER*⁵, *RUFUS C*.⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Aug 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 05 May 2004. She married LINWOOD JACKSON PARKER, son of LUNDY PARKER and NETTIE MASSENGILL. He was born 30 Aug 1933, and died 11 Mar 1991 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for FRANCES LANGDON: Smithfield Herald Published: Friday, May 7, 2004

Frances L. Parker, 76

Frances Langdon Parker, 76, of Langdon Avenue in Smithfield died Wednesday, May 5. Born Aug. 26, 1927, in Johnston County, Mrs. Parker was a daughter of the late Raeford and Bessie Ogburn Langdon. She was the widow of Linwood J. Parker. Mrs. Parker was a member of North Smithfield Baptist Church.

The funeral was at 11 a.m. Friday, May 7, at Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. The Revs. Wayne Johnson and L.E. Godwin Jr. officiated. Burial followed in the cemetery at Barbour's Chapel Church near Four Oaks.

Surviving are a son, Thomas R. Lassiter of Four Oaks; a brother, Earl Langdon of Raleigh; a sister, Anna Ruth Parker of Raleigh; and a grandson.

The family suggests memorial contributions to North Smithfield Baptist Church, 19 E. Dail St., Smithfield, N.C. 27577.

More About FRANCES LANGDON: Burial: 07 May 2004, Barbour's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for LINWOOD JACKSON PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39649 Name (Age): PARKER, Linwood J. (57) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/12/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 8-30-1933 JC - s/o Lundy/Nettie Massengill - wife/Frances Langdon - Barbour's Chapel Ch Cem

Name: LINWOOD JACKSON PARKER Age: 57 Years Death Date: 11 March 1991 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 30 August 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: PARKER State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina

More About LINWOOD JACKSON PARKER: Burial: Barbour's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of FRANCES LANGDON and LINWOOD PARKER is: i. THOMAS⁸ LASSITER.

595. JERRY PLEASANT⁷ LANGDON (*IRVING LASSITER*⁶, *LLOYD ROGER*⁵, *RUFUS C*.⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 May 1940 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Dec 1980 in Pender, North Carolina.

Notes for JERRY PLEASANT LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jerry Pleasant Langdon Date of Birth: 2 May 1940 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leila Gladys Pleasant Parent2 Name: Irving Lassiter Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 27 Page: 1304

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 30308

Name (Age): LANGDON, Jerry Pleasant (Dr.) (40) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/23/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b.5-2-1940 - s/o Gladys Pleasant and Irving L. -- car accident -- Sunset Mem Park, Smithfield -- Raleigh

Name: JERRY PLEASANT LANGDON Age: 40 Years Death Date: 21 December 1980 Place of Death: Pender, North Carolina Birth Date: 02 May 1940 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina

Jerry Pleasant Langdon

Unknown Newspaper 12/1980

Jerry P. Langdon, a Raleigh veterinarian and a 1960 alumnus of NCSU, was killed in an automobile accident in December. A native of Smithfield, NC, Langdon received his veterinary medical degree from the University of Georgia in 1968. He was owner of the Animal Hospital on Six Forks Road in Raleigh.

Langdon was a strong supporter of the NCSU School of Veterinary Medicine, scheduled to open this fall, and a memorial fund honoring him has been set up in NCSU's Veterinary Medical Foundation. Friends and former classmates wishing to contribute to the Langdon Fund may do so through the N.C. Veterinary Medical Foundation, NCSU, Box 5067, Raleigh, NC 27650.

More About JERRY PLEASANT LANGDON: Burial: Sunset Memorial Park, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JERRY PLEASANT LANGDON is:

i. JERRY P.⁸ LANGDON, JR..

596. DONAHUE⁷ STEPHENSON (*GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL"*⁶, *DELLA MARCEY*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married EDNA MAE WILLIAMS, daughter of

LESTER WILLIAMS and STELLA WILLIAMS. She was born 04 Feb 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Oct 2002 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for EDNA MAE WILLIAMS: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 25, 2002

COATS -- Mrs. Edna Williams Stephenson, 72, of 35 Denise Road, died Thursday, Oct. 24, 2002, in Rex Hospital in Raleigh. Mrs. Stephenson was a tax consultant and a homemaker. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Gift Primitive Baptist Church in Coats by Elder Fred Williams and the Rev. Tommy Smith. Burial will be in Coats City Cemetery.

Mrs. Stephenson is survived by her husband, Donahue Stephenson; two daughters, Pam S. Tart and Wanda S. Williams, both of Coats; a son, Tim D. Stephenson of Dunn; a sister, Faye W. Page of Coats; a brother, Elder Fred Williams of Linden; six grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats.

More About EDNA MAE WILLIAMS: Burial: 26 Oct 2002, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DONAHUE STEPHENSON and EDNA WILLIAMS are:

- i. PAMELA CAROL⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 12 Mar 1950; m. ? TART.
- ii. WANDA CHERYL STEPHENSON, b. 17 Dec 1952; m. ? WILLIAMS.
- iii. ESTELLA LARUE STEPHENSON, b. 25 Feb 1956.
- iv. TIMOTHY DONAHUE STEPHENSON, b. 28 Feb 1963.

597. DENZIL MURIEL⁷ STEPHENSON (*GEORGE WILLIAM "BILL"*⁶, *DELLA MARCEY*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Mar 1937, and died 27 Dec 1983 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married JUDITH LINDA ?.

Notes for DENZIL MURIEL STEPHENSON: Name: DENZIL MURIEL STEPHENSON Age: 46 Years Death Date: 27 December 1983 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 27 March 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina

Children of DENZIL STEPHENSON and JUDITH ? are:

- i. JONATHAN MURIEL⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 22 Nov 1959.
- ii. SUSAN ANNETTE STEPHENSON, b. 28 Feb 1961.
- iii. RICKEY CAMERON STEPHENSON, b. 23 May 1962.

598. ORPHA BELINDA⁷ BYRD (*ILA ASKEW⁶ STEPHENSON, DELLA MARCEY⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) She married VERNON EDSEL LANGDON, son of MACK LANGDON and MARY HARGIS. He was born 20 Mar 1931 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VERNON EDSEL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Vernon Edsel Langdon Date of Birth: 20 Mar 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mack Vernon Parent2 Name: Mary Rebon Hargis Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 1051

Children are listed above under (503) Vernon Edsel Langdon.

599. JAMES CLEE⁷ OLIVE (*JAMES RUFUS*⁶, *ELIZABETH J. "BET"*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Sep 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 1981 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) WILLIE MAXINE BOYKIN 04 May 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BRODIE BOYKIN and HERSIE JOHNSON. She was born 1920, and died Jul 1957. He married (2) ANNIE PEARL THOMPSON 03 Dec 1959 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES CLEE OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Clee Olive Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1922 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mary I Stephenson Parent2 Name: Rufy Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 1352

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39056 Name (Age): OLIVE, James Clee (59) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/03/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 4 Sep 1922, s/o James Rufus and Mary Stephenson, Norwood Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Clee Olive Death Date: 30 Mar 1981 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 58 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Sep 1922 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About JAMES CLEE OLIVE: Burial: Norwood Cemetery

Notes for WILLIE MAXINE BOYKIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38548 Name (Age): OLIVE, Maxine (37) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/02/1957 Other Pub. Info.: w/o J.C., d/o Mr. and Mrs. Brodie B. Boykin, Clayton

More About WILLIE MAXINE BOYKIN: Burial: Knollwood Cemetery, Wilson's Mills Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for JAMES OLIVE and WILLIE BOYKIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Willie M Boykin Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1945

Spouse: James Clee Olive Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1945

Marriage Date: 4 May 1945 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES OLIVE and WILLIE BOYKIN: Marriage: 04 May 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES OLIVE and ANNIE THOMPSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Pearl T Brown Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1959

Spouse: James Clee Olive Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1959

Marriage Date: 3 Dec 1959 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES OLIVE and ANNIE THOMPSON: Marriage: 03 Dec 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES OLIVE and WILLIE BOYKIN are:

i. BATTLE RUFUS⁸ OLIVE, b. 18 Jun 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BATTLE RUFUS OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Battle Rufus Olive Date of Birth: 18 Jun 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Clee Parent2 Name: Willis Boykin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 311

ii. MARVIN MONTY OLIVE, b. 08 Aug 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARVIN MONTY OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Martin Monty Olive Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1949 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Clee Parent2 Name: Willie Maxine Boykin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 40 Page: 312

704. iii. BETTY LEE OLIVE, b. 25 Aug 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.iv. KATHY FAYE OLIVE, b. 03 Jun 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KATHY FAYE OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kathy Faye Olive Date of Birth: 3 Jun 1955 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Clee Parent2 Name: Willie Maxine Boykin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 308

v. RONNIE KEITH OLIVE, b. 26 May 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RONNIE KEITH OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ronnie Keith Olive Date of Birth: 26 May 1956 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Clee Parent2 Name: Willie Maxine Boykin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 341

Children of JAMES OLIVE and ANNIE THOMPSON are:

vi. ANGELA CLEE⁸ OLIVE, b. 04 Mar 1963, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANGELA CLEE OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Angela Clee Olive Date of Birth: 4 Mar 1963 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Pearl Thompson Parent2 Name: James Clee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 73 Page: 497

vii. IVAN CRAIG OLIVE, b. 18 Feb 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IVAN CRAIG OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ivan Craig Olive Date of Birth: 18 Feb 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Pearl Thompson Parent2 Name: James Clee Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 79 Page: 70

600. RICHARD FAYTON⁷ OLIVE (*JAMES RUFUS*⁶, *ELIZABETH J.* "*BET*"⁵ *LANGDON*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 27 Sep 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 21 Sep 2006 in Durham, North Carolina. He married NOLA MAE GREEN 06 Sep 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of ELTON GREEN and BERTHA

PARRISH. She was born 10 Sep 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD FAYTON OLIVE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 09/24/2006

Richard Fayton Olive, Sr., 80, of Clayton died September 21, 2006 at the VA Medical Center in Durham. He was born in Johnston County on February 27, 1926 to the late Mary Isabella and James Rufus Olive. He was a veteran of WW II, and a member of Clement Primitive Baptist Church.

The family will receive friends from 1:30 p.m. - 3:00 p.m. Sunday at the Clement Primitive Baptist Church with the funeral service to be conducted at 3:00 p.m. The burial will follow at the Olive Cemetery.

Mr. Olive is survived by his wife of 59 years, Nola Green Olive; four sons, Richard F Olive Jr. (Vickie) of Clayton, Johnny F Olive of Stony Point, Vernon W. Olive (Cathy) of Wilson, and Joel R Olive (Shelley) of Halton City, TX; 11 grandchildren, Susan Conklin, Melissa, Jenna, Jacob, Joshua Taylor, Hailey, Katie, Eli, Sarah, Rachel, and Daniel Olive; and three great-grandchildren.

Mr. Olive was preceded in death by three sons, James Eli Olive, Sam Vincent Olive, and Julian Tracy Olive.

In lieu of flowers, the family requests that contributions be made to Clement Primitive Baptist Church, c/o Nola Olive, 500 Peele Rd, Clayton, NC.

More About RICHARD FAYTON OLIVE: Burial: 24 Sep 2006, Olive Family Cemetery

Notes for NOLA MAE GREEN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Nola May Green Date of Birth: 10 Sep 1930 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elton Parent2 Name: Bertha Parrish Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 531

Marriage Notes for RICHARD OLIVE and NOLA GREEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Richard F Olive Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1947

Spouse: Nola Mae Green Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1947

Marriage Date: 6 Sep 1947 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RICHARD OLIVE and NOLA GREEN: Marriage: 06 Sep 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RICHARD OLIVE and NOLA GREEN are:

i. JAMES ELI⁸ OLIVE, b. 30 Jun 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Oct 1972, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ELI OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Eli Olive Date of Birth: 30 Jun 1948 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 307

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38538 Name (Age): OLIVE, James Eli (24) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Olive Death Date: 20 Oct 1972 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1962 Death Age: 24

Birth Date: 1948

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

RICHARD FAYTON OLIVE, JR., b. 26 Jun 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. VICKIE SUE PRICE, 14 Jan 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RICHARD FAYTON OLIVE, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Richard Fayton Olive Jr. Date of Birth: 26 Jun 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 407

Marriage Notes for RICHARD OLIVE and VICKIE PRICE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Richard Fayton Olive Jr. Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1953 Age: 20 Race: White

Spouse: Vickie Sue Price Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1953 Spouse Age: 20

Marriage Date: 14 Jan 1973 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RICHARD OLIVE and VICKIE PRICE: Marriage: 14 Jan 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina

 iii. SAM VINCENT OLIVE, b. 03 Jan 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Aug 1999, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SAM VINCENT OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sam Vincent Olive Date of Birth: 3 Jan 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 9

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 38550 Name (Age): OLIVE, Sam Vincent (44) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/31/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 3 Jan 1955, s/o Richard F. and Nola Green, Olive Community Cem., Clayton

Social Security Death Index

Name: Sam V. Olive SSN: Last Residence: 27520 Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 3 Jan 1955 Died: 12 Aug 1999 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1970)

More About SAM VINCENT OLIVE: Burial: 14 Aug 1999, Olive Community Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina Cause of Death: Renal Failure Occupation: Farmer

iv. JOHNNY FAY OLIVE, b. 08 Oct 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHNNY FAY OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Johnny Fay Olive Date of Birth: 8 Oct 1956 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 662

- 705. v. JULIAN TRACY OLIVE, b. 15 Oct 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 16 Jun 2005.
 - vi. VERNON WALTER OLIVE, b. 03 Nov 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. CATHY ?.

Notes for VERNON WALTER OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Vernon Walter Olive Date of Birth: 3 Nov 1959 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Payton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 66 Page: 338

vii. JOEL RUFUS OLIVE, b. 17 Nov 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. SHELLEY ?.

Notes for JOEL RUFUS OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joel Rufus Olive Date of Birth: 17 Nov 1960 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 68 Page: 233

601. BEVERLY JUNE⁷ SAULS (*MARY IVA*⁶ *STEPHENSON*, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Nov 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Dec 2005 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married MAX GLENN GRIMES.

Notes for BEVERLY JUNE SAULS: The Smithfield Herald 12/20/2005

June Sauls Grimes, 71, of 674 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring, died Sunday, Dec. 18, at WakeMed in Raleigh. Born Nov. 28, 1934, in Johnston County, Mrs. Grimes was a daughter of the late S.S. "Bill" and Iva Stephenson Sauls. She was the widow of Max Grimes. Mrs. Grimes was a homemaker and a member of White Memorial Presbyterian Church. The funeral will be at 11 a.m. Wednesday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church. The Rev. Paul Fulks will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Surviving are a daughter, Beverly Allen of Tega Clay, S.C.; two sons, Rush Grimes and Robin Grimes, both of Willow Spring; a sister, Norma Parsons of McGee's Crossroads; and a brother, Sidney Sauls of McGee's Crossroads.

The family will receive friends from 7 till 9 p.m. today (Tuesday) at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, 301 W. Main St., Benson; and other times at the home. The family suggests contributions to the Memorial Fund at White Memorial Presbyterian Church, 1459 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring, N.C. 27592.

More About BEVERLY JUNE SAULS: Burial: 21 Dec 2005, White Memorial Presbyterian Church

Children of BEVERLY SAULS and MAX GRIMES are:

- i. BEVERLY ANNE⁸ GRIMES, b. 20 Dec 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? ALLEN.
- ii. RUSH GRIMES.
- iii. ROBIN GRIMES.

602. KENNETH HUGH⁷ STEPHENSON (*ALBERT HUGH*⁶, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 May 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Apr 1999. He married ELIZABETH ANNE ?.

Notes for KENNETH HUGH STEPHENSON:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48805 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Kenneth Hugh (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/27/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5-11-1936 -- s/o A. Hugh/Mary Ryals Stephenson

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - April 27, 1999

Mr. Kenneth Hugh Stephenson, 62, of 12623 NC Hwy. 210, died Monday at his home after an extended illness. Funeral service will be 11 a.m. Wednesday at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church. Officiating will be the Rev. Steve Morris. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mr. Stephenson was born May 11, 1936 in Johnston County to the late A. Hugh and Mary Ryals Stephenson. He was a farmer and a member of Pleasant Grove Baptist Church.

Surviving: daughters, Kelli S. Wall of Wilson Mills, Johnnie Ann S. Heath of Four Oaks, Kimberly D. Stephenson of Benson, Rebecca S. Petit of Benson, Sandra S. Long of Garner; son, Kenneth Tracy Stephenson of Clayton; sisters, Sue S. Ward of Newport News, VA, Nadine S. Wells of Clayton, Judith S. Rollins of Rocky Mount; special friend, Susan K. Robertson of Garner; 10 grandchildren, Kristi Wall, Devin Wall, Lauren Stephenson, Caleb Stephenson, Jonathan Barrow, Jordan Heath, Kristen Petit, Jesse Petit, Jacob Burton and Cassidy Long.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson 7-9 p.m. today.

More About KENNETH HUGH STEPHENSON: Burial: 28 Apr 1999, Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Farmer

Children of KENNETH STEPHENSON and ELIZABETH ? are:

- i. KIMBERLY DALE⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 12 Jul 1967.
- ii. REBECCA LYNNE STEPHENSON, b. 16 Oct 1968; m. ? PETIT.
- iii. KELLI STEPHENSON, m. ? WALL.
- iv. JOHNNIE ANN STEPHENSON, m. ? HEATH.
- v. SANDRA STEPHENSON, m. ? LONG.
- vi. KENNETH TRACY STEPHENSON.

603. JANICE HELEN⁷ LANGDON (*JAMES HECTOR*⁶, *GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 30 Jul 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Jun 2000 in Raleigh, North Carolina. She married CLARENCE CARLIE HONEYCUTT 26 Dec 1954 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES HONEYCUTT and BERTIE STEPHENSON. He was born 03 Apr 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JANICE HELEN LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 25365

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - June 23, 2000

ANGIER -- Mrs. Janice Langdon Honeycutt, 63, of 288 Penny Rd., died Thursday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Funeral service will be 11 a.m. Saturday at Johnson Memorial Church. Dr. Herbert Carter, Rev. Mark Yates and Rev. R. B. Parrish will officiate. Burial will follow in the Fellowship Church Cemetery.

Mrs. Honeycutt was born July 30 1936 in Johnston County to the late Hector and Margaret Highsmith Langdon. She was a member of Johnson Memorial Church and was a homemaker.

Surviving: husband, Clarence C. Honeycutt; daughters and sons-in-law, Gwen and Randy J. Pope and Romona and Joe Bowen, all of Angier; sons and daughters-in-law, Eric and Melinda Honeycutt of Benson Barry and Joe Anne Honeycutt of Angier; sisters, Katherine Spain of Goldsboro, Joan White of Aiken, SC, Annie Lee Andrews of Fuquay-Varina; brother, James H. Langdon Jr. of Benson; grandchildren, Jessica Pope, Solomon Pope, Tony Pope Hannah Bowen, Joseph Bowen, Morgan Honeycutt, Cameron Honeycutt and Katelyn Honeycutt.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Friday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About JANICE HELEN LANGDON: Burial: 24 Jun 2000, Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JANICE LANGDON and CLARENCE HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Clarence C Honeycutt Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1954

Spouse: Janice Helen Langdon Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1954

Marriage Date: 26 Dec 1954 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CLARENCE HONEYCUTT and JANICE LANGDON: Marriage: 26 Dec 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JANICE LANGDON and CLARENCE HONEYCUTT are:

i. GWENDOLYN LEE⁸ HONEYCUTT, b. 27 Dec 1957, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RANDY JAMES POPE, 30 Jun 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 01 Jul 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for GWENDOLYN HONEYCUTT and RANDY POPE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Gwendolyn Lee Honeycutt Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1979

Spouse: Randy James Pope Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1979

Marriage Date: 30 Jun 1979 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RANDY POPE and GWENDOLYN HONEYCUTT: Marriage: 30 Jun 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 5. ii. RAMONA LYNNE HONEYCUTT, b. 01 Feb 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ERIC WARREN HONEYCUTT, b. 14 Nov 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. MELINDA ?.
 - iv. BARRY NEAL HONEYCUTT, b. 15 Mar 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JOE ANNE CHANDLER, 26 Jun 1993, Caswell County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BARRY HONEYCUTT and JOE CHANDLER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Barry Neal Honeycutt Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1965 Age: 28 Race: White

Spouse: Jo Anne Chandler Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1972 Spouse Age: 21 Spouse Race: White

706.

Marriage Date: 26 Jun 1993 Marriage County: Caswell Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BARRY HONEYCUTT and JOE CHANDLER: Marriage: 26 Jun 1993, Caswell County, North Carolina

604. JAMES HECTOR⁷ LANGDON, JR. (*JAMES HECTOR*⁶, *GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 1938. He married ?.

Child of JAMES LANGDON and ? is:

i. AMY JENETTE⁸ LANGDON, b. 15 Oct 1960, Chatham County, North Carolina.

605. DOROTHY JEAN⁷ BARNES (*IRIS JEAN⁶ LANGDON, GROVER CLEVELAND⁵, JAMES MONROE⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 14 Jun 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Oct 2005. She married JAMES VALSAME 15 Jul 1956 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DOROTHY JEAN BARNES: Dunn Daily Record 10/21/2005

Dorothy Jean Barnes Valsame, 71, of Garner died Wednesday, Oct. 19, 2005. She was born June 14, 1934, in Coats to the late Howard Benjamin Barnes and Iris Jean (Langdon) Barnes. She was a 1952 graduate of Coats High School and a 1956 graduate of East Carolina University. Mrs. Valsame worked for many years as a teacher or librarian at various schools, including New London High School, Stanley County; Chapel Hill Junior High School, Chapel Hill; Whiteville High School, Whiteville; Rohanen High School, Richmond County; Vance Sixth Grade Center, Wake County; Washington Sixth Grade Center, Raleigh; and Garner Senior High School, Garner. She was a member of Averasboro Road Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Garner. Visitation will follow the services. Burial will be at Coats City Cemetery at 3 p.m.

Survivors include her husband, James Valsame; a daughter, Jimi Anne Valsame Gibson and husband Joseph of Raleigh; sons, George Thomas Valsame of Garner and James Mark Valsame of Raleigh; granddaughters, Laura Rachel Marsh and Amanda Leigh Gibson of Raleigh; and a sister, Allie Mae Barnes Herring of Concord.

More About DOROTHY JEAN BARNES: Burial: 22 Oct 2005, Coats City Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DOROTHY BARNES and JAMES VALSAME:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5600159 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: VALSAME, JAMES Bride: BARNES, DOROTHY JEAN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/15/1956 Volume: 1956 Page: 159

More About JAMES VALSAME and DOROTHY BARNES: Marriage: 15 Jul 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DOROTHY BARNES and JAMES VALSAME are:

- i. JAMES MARK⁸ VALSAME.
- ii. JIMI ANNE VALSAME, b. 17 Sep 1961, Richmond County, North Carolina; m. JOSEPH GIBSON.

Notes for JIMI ANNE VALSAME: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jimi Anne Valsame Date of Birth: 17 Sep 1961 Birth County: Richmond Parent1 Name: James Valsame Roll Number: B_C082_66002 Volume: 49b Page: 802

iii. GEORGE THOMAS VALSAME.

606. HURLEY⁷ LANGDON (*GROVER NIMROD*⁶, *GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married PAT ?.

Children of HURLEY LANGDON and PAT ? are:

- i. PAM⁸ LANGDON, m. KEVIN KOZEL.
- ii. JENNIFER LANGDON.
- iii. KELLY LANGDON.

607. ANN BARNES⁷ LANGDON (*SHERWOOD*⁶, *GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Dec 1955. She married GEORGE ALEXANDER KANEKLIDES 20 Sep 1980 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of CONSTANTINO KANEKLIDES and LINDA ARAB.

Marriage Notes for ANN LANGDON and GEORGE KANEKLIDES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8000167 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KANEKLIDES, GEORGE ALEXANDER Bride: LANGDON, ANN BARNES Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 09/20/1980 Volume: 1980 Page: 167

More About GEORGE KANEKLIDES and ANN LANGDON: Marriage: 20 Sep 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ANN LANGDON and GEORGE KANEKLIDES are:

- i. MARY ELIZABETH⁸ KANEKLIDES.
- ii. ALEXANDER LANGDON KANEKLIDES.

608. DAVID GERALD⁷ LANGDON (*GERALD A.*⁶, *GROVER CLEVELAND*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Mar 1956. He married TERESA VELEMAS WOOD 25 Oct 1980 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN WOOD and IRENE BLACKMAN. She was born 19 Sep 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DAVID LANGDON and TERESA WOOD: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8000176 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DAVID GERALD Bride: WOOD, TERESA VELEMAS Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/25/1980 Volume: 1980 Page: 176

More About DAVID LANGDON and TERESA WOOD: Marriage: 25 Oct 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of DAVID LANGDON and TERESA WOOD is:

i. CASEY GERALD⁸ LANGDON, b. 08 Oct 1986.

609. KAREN LEE⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIAM MONROE*⁶, *JAMES "JIM" CARL*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 31 Mar 1953. She married CASPER TART, JR. 19 Dec 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of CASPER TART and JUANITA LEE. He was

born 25 Jun 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for KAREN LANGDON and CASPER TART: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7100283 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TART JR, CASPER Bride: LANGDON, KAREN LEE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/19/1971 Volume: 1971 Page: 283

More About CASPER TART and KAREN LANGDON: Marriage: 19 Dec 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of KAREN LANGDON and CASPER TART are:

- i. CASPER⁸ TART III, b. 01 Oct 1975.
- ii. KARA REBECCA TART, b. 04 Oct 1977.

610. SHARON JAN⁷ LANGDON (*WILLIAM MONROE*⁶, *JAMES "JIM" CARL*⁵, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 May 1959. She married DENNIS RAY NORRIS 10 Jul 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of ROBERT NORRIS and LOIS ?. He was born 23 Jun 1958.

Marriage Notes for SHARON LANGDON and DENNIS NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7700161 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS, DENNIS RAY Bride: LANGDON, SHARON JAN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/10/1977 Volume: 1977 Page: 161

More About DENNIS NORRIS and SHARON LANGDON: Marriage: 10 Jul 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of SHARON LANGDON and DENNIS NORRIS is: i. MEGAN RAE⁸ NORRIS, b. 29 Jan 1993.

611. PHILLIP LAMAR⁷ LANGDON (MARVIN RAY⁶, WILLIAM "BILL" JASPER⁵, JAMES MONROE⁴,

*ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Jun 1953 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) SYLVIA LYNN HAYES 20 Aug 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) CATHY LOU CARROLL 30 May 1976 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of GEORGE CARROLL and ANNA MARCOM.

Marriage Notes for PHILLIP LANGDON and SYLVIA HAYES: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Phillip Lamar Langdon Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1971

Spouse: Sylvia Lynn Hayes Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1971

Marriage Date: 20 Aug 1971 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PHILLIP LANGDON and SYLVIA HAYES: Marriage: 20 Aug 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for PHILLIP LANGDON and CATHY CARROLL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Cathy Lou Carroll Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1976

Spouse: Phillip Lamar Langdon Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1976

Marriage Date: 30 May 1976 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PHILLIP LANGDON and CATHY CARROLL: Marriage: 30 May 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of PHILLIP LANGDON and SYLVIA HAYES is:

i. SCOTT LAMAR⁸ LANGDON, b. 15 Mar 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. HEATHER ANN MASSENGILL, 05 Aug 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 09 Jul 1974, Charlotte, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for SCOTT LANGDON and HEATHER MASSENGILL: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 7/31/1995 Event Date: 8/5/1995 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, SCOTT LAMAR (7/31/1995 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): MASSENGILL, HEATHER ANNE (7/31/1995 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1995 / 521 # of Pages: 1

More About SCOTT LANGDON and HEATHER MASSENGILL: Marriage: 05 Aug 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina

612. BETTY SUE⁷ COATS (*REUBEN OTIS*⁶, *THOMAS DANIEL*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Aug 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married NATHAN LEE POPE 05 Aug 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of CHARLES POPE and JUANITA NORRIS. He was born 05 Aug 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BETTY COATS and NATHAN POPE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6900232 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: POPE, NATHAN LEE Bride: COATS, BETTY SUE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/05/1969 Volume: 1969 Page: 232

More About NATHAN POPE and BETTY COATS: Marriage: 05 Aug 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of BETTY COATS and NATHAN POPE are:

- i. CHRISTY DALE⁸ POPE, b. 29 Jul 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? SULLIVAN.
- ii. HEATHER ELIZABETH POPE, b. 10 Mar 1978, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BRIAN FOSTER.

Notes for HEATHER ELIZABETH POPE:

Dunn Daily Record 3/18/2005

Mr. and Mrs. Nathan Pope of Dunn announce the engagement and forthcoming marriage of their daughter, Heather Pope of Raleigh, to Brian Foster of Raleigh, son of Mr. and Mrs. Murray Pool of Wrightsville Beach, and Mr. and Mrs. Larry Foster of Holt, Fla. The bride-elect is the granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Pope of Dunn and the late Mr. and Mrs. Reuben Coats. She is a 1996 graduate of Triton High School and is employed as a sales representative by The News & Observer of Raleigh. The prospective groom is the grandson of Mr. and Mrs. Ray Vargas of Raleigh and Faye Patton of Burlington. He is a 1996 graduate of Millbrook High School and is also employed as a sales representative by The News & Observer of Raleigh. The wedding will take place April 30 at 11 a.m., in a seaside ceremony at Wrightsville Beach. Invitations will be sent.

Marriage Notes for HEATHER POPE and BRIAN FOSTER: Dunn Daily Record 5/23/2005

Heather Elizabeth Pope and Jeffrey Brian Foster were united in marriage April 30 at 11 a.m., in a seaside ceremony at Wrightsville Beach. Pastor Joey Barnes, youth minister of Central Baptist Church, officiated the double-ring ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Nathan Pope of Dunn. She is the granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Pope of Dunn and the late Mr. and Mrs. Reuben Coats. She is a 1996 graduate of Triton High School, and is employed as a sales representative by the News & Observer of Raleigh.

The groom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Murray Pool of Wrightsville Beach and Mr. and Mrs. Larry Foster of Holt, Fla. He is the grandson of Mr. and Mrs. Ray Vargas of Raleigh and Faye Patton of Burlington. He is a 1996 graduate of Millbrook High School in Raleigh, and is employed as a sales representative by the News & Observer of Raleigh.

The bride was given in marriage by her father. Balloons were released by Jordan Sullivan, nephew of the bride, in memory of Steven Strickland and Brianna Strickland, nephew and niece of the bride.

Attendants

Attending the bride as matron of honor was her sister, Christy Sullivan of Dunn. Bridesmaids were Amy Williams and Kelly Fiske, cousins of the bride, and Leila Tabatabai.

Serving the groom as best man was his cousin, Jason Vargas of Wake Forest. Groomsmen were Damon D'Andrea, Matthew Camplin and Zak Coolbaugh. The wedding was directed by Allison Sumney. Presiding at the register were Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Vargas, uncle and aunt of the groom. Program attendant was Caitlin Vargas, cousin of the groom.

Following a wedding trip to the Mayan Riviera in Mexico, the couple will reside in Raleigh.

Reception

A reception was hosted by the parents of the bride and groom, at 22 North Restaurant in Wrightsville Beach. Serving cake was Dawn Vargas, aunt of the groom.

613. LESIA⁷ COATS (*ROBINSON ATLEE*⁶, *THOMAS DANIEL*⁵, *ELEANOR "ELLA"*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married JOHN WILLIAM RAYNOR, JR., son of JOHN RAYNOR and WILMA ?.

Child of LESIA COATS and JOHN RAYNOR is:

i. YVETTE RENEE⁸ RAYNOR, b. 13 Aug 1977.

614. JAMES RUPERT⁷ STEPHENSON (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Mar 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jul 1995 in Cheltenham, Maryland. He married MARILYN FRANCES POPE 05 Jun 1948 in Congress Heights Presbyterian Church, Washington, D.C., daughter of WILLIAM POPE and MARGARET MORRISON. She was born 17 Jun 1928 in Turnersburg, Iredell County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES RUPERT STEPHENSON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) - July 11, 1995

TEMPLE HILLS, Md. -- James Rupert Stephenson, 74, formerly of Erwin, N.C., died Sunday in South Maryland Hospital. The funeral will be conducted at 10:15 a.m. Wednesday in George P. Kalas Funeral Home in Oxon Hill by the Rev. Ron Collier. Burial will be in Chelten Veterans Affairs Cemetery in Maryland.

Mr. Stephenson is survived by his wife, Marilyn P. Stephenson of the home; two daughters, Tracey Serie of Arlington, Va., and Kelly Blanchette of Fairfax Station, Va.; two sisters, Joann Hargrove of Cary, N.C., and Daphne Braxton of Greenville, N.C.; two brothers, Gordon Stephenson of Dunn, N.C., and Leon Stephenson of Erwin; and three grandchildren.

Announcement made by Price Funeral Home of Erwin.

More About JAMES RUPERT STEPHENSON: Burial: 12 Jul 1995, Chelten Veterans Affairs Cemetery, MAryland More About JAMES STEPHENSON and MARILYN POPE: Marriage: 05 Jun 1948, Congress Heights Presbyterian Church, Washington, D.C.

Children of JAMES STEPHENSON and MARILYN POPE are:

i. TRACEY ANN⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 05 Aug 1958; m. GUY BARRANT SERLE, 29 Aug 1992, Arlington, Virginia.

More About GUY SERLE and TRACEY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 29 Aug 1992, Arlington, Virginia

ii. KELLY LYNN STEPHENSON, b. 09 Dec 1959, Washington, D.C.; m. MICHAEL ROGER BLANCHETTE, 30 Jul 1983, Fairfax, Virginia.

More About MICHAEL BLANCHETTE and KELLY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 30 Jul 1983, Fairfax, Virginia

615. HORACE MILBURN⁷ STEPHENSON, SR. (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Jul 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Feb 1965. He married (1) HAZEL BUTLER. He married (2) FAITH LARUE SUGGS.

Child of HORACE STEPHENSON and FAITH SUGGS is:

i. HORACE MILBURN⁸ STEPHENSON, JR., b. 04 Aug 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 05 Aug 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.

616. DAPHNE GRAY "LADY"⁷ STEPHENSON (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Oct 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Aug 1997 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) JAMES LINWOOD MCGEE, SR. 16 Aug 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH MCGEE and ROSA FLOWERS. He was born 21 Mar 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) JOHN BRAXTON Aft. 1955.

Notes for DAPHNE GRAY "LADY" STEPHENSON: The News & Observer August 10, 1997

DAPHNE G. BRAXTON ANGIER - Daphne G. Braxton, 68, died Friday. Funeral 11 a.m. Monday, Overby Johnson Funeral Home chapel, with Rev. Wayne Johnson officiating. Burial, Erwin Memorial Park.

Surviving: daughter, Rose M. Kirby of Angier; sons, Jimmy McGee of Benson, Stephen McGee of Clinton; sister, Joann Hargrove of Cary; brothers, Gordon Stephenson of Dunn, Leon Stephenson of Erwin; six grandchildren.

Family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Sunday at the funeral Home.

More About DAPHNE GRAY "LADY" STEPHENSON: Burial: 11 Aug 1997, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DAPHNE STEPHENSON and JAMES MCGEE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4500066 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MCGEE, JAMES LENWOOD Bride: STEPHENSON, DAPHNE GRAY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/16/1945 Volume: 1945 Page: 66

More About JAMES MCGEE and DAPHNE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 16 Aug 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JOHN BRAXTON and DAPHNE STEPHENSON: Marriage: Aft. 1955

Children of DAPHNE STEPHENSON and JAMES MCGEE are:

- i. JAMES LINWOOD⁸ MCGEE, JR., b. 06 Jun 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CAROLYN ?.
- ii. DAPHNE ROSE MCGEE, b. 20 Jul 1948; m. RICHARD KIRBY.
- 707. iii. STEPHEN CHANNING MCGEE, b. 18 Feb 1955; d. 19 Apr 2006.

617. RAYMOND "PETER PAN" CHANNING⁷ STEPHENSON (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 14 Jul 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 Sep 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CALLIE GERTRUDE LEE 04 Jul 1953 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RAYMOND "PETER PAN" CHANNING STEPHENSON: Name: STEPHENSON, RAYMOND

Place of Death: , Cumberland Place of Residence: Dunn, Harnett Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Date of Death: September 12, 1969 Sex: Male Race: White Age: 38 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician Year Received: 1969 More About RAYMOND "PETER PAN" CHANNING STEPHENSON: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RAYMOND STEPHENSON and CALLIE LEE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5300139 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, RAYMOND CHANNING Bride: LEE, CALLIE GERTRUDE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/04/1953 Volume: 1953 Page: 139

More About RAYMOND STEPHENSON and CALLIE LEE: Marriage: 04 Jul 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of RAYMOND STEPHENSON and CALLIE LEE are:

- i. MICHAEL CHANNING⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 03 Jan 1958.
- ii. SCOTT HOWARD STEPHENSON, b. 01 Jun 1966.

618. GORDON "GORDY" FRANKLIN⁷ STEPHENSON (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Jan 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jun 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BARBARA ANN KIRBY.

Notes for GORDON "GORDY" FRANKLIN STEPHENSON: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) June 7, 2001

DUNN -- Gordon Franklin Stephenson, 67, of 201 Saints St., died Wednesday in Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. Mr. Stephenson was a maintenance technician for Burlington Mills before retiring. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Friday in Skinner Funeral Home chapel in Dunn by the Rev. Troy Daniel. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens.

Mr. Stephenson is survived by his wife, Barbara K. Stephenson of Dunn; a son, Gary Stephenson of Asheville; a daughter, Teresa Stephenson of Winston-Salem; a brother, Leon Stephenson of Erwin; a sister, Joanne Hargrove of Cary; and two grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About GORDON "GORDY" FRANKLIN STEPHENSON: Burial: 08 Jun 2001, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Children of GORDON STEPHENSON and BARBARA KIRBY are:

- i. GARY FRANKLIN⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 12 Apr 1963.
- ii. TERESA STEPHENSON.

619. MILDRED JOANN⁷ STEPHENSON (*JAMES HOWARD*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 08 Jul 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CLIFFORD BURNICE HARGROVE 24 Jul 1954 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of BURNICE HARGROVE and RUBY ROBERTS. He was born 04 Feb 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CLIFFORD HARGROVE and MILDRED STEPHENSON: Marriage: 24 Jul 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MILDRED STEPHENSON and CLIFFORD HARGROVE are:

- i. JENNIFER JOANN⁸ HARGROVE, b. 09 Dec 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. GORDON CLIFFORD "CLIFF" HARGROVE, b. 07 Jul 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

620. LOYD EDWIN "TOMMY"⁷ STEPHENSON (*WILLIAM LESTER*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Jul 1934 in Lexington, North Carolina. He married (1) FLORENCE MYRTLE STOCK. She was born 17 Mar 1936 in Michigan, and died 24 Jan 1975 in Michigan. He married (2) CAROL ELIZABETH KILLE. She was born 29 Dec 1944.

Children of LOYD STEPHENSON and FLORENCE STOCK are:

- i. THOMAS EDWIN⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 12 Nov 1956; m. DEBRA MAE YERMAN; b. 06 Aug 1969.
- ii. VALORIE JEAN STEPHENSON, b. 22 Mar 1960; m. MICHAEL JAMES KISSINGER; b. 10 Jul 1956, Michigan.
- iii. CHARLES WAYNE STEPHENSON, b. 11 Apr 1965; m. TERESA DIANE MABE;b. 24 Jun 1955, Rockingham, Richmond County, North Carolina.

621. JACK CALVIN⁷ STEPHENSON, SR. (*FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Aug 1925 in Durham, North Carolina, and died 21 May 2005. He married (1) MERTIE PAULINE HOBBS. He married (2) INEZ REED in Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. He married (3) MYRTLE MAE SURRENCY PERALTO. He married (4) SHARON MANSFIELD. He married (5) FRANCES ELIZABETH DAVIS 14 Jan 1979 in St. Louis, Missouri. She was born 07 Sep 1938 in Bruce, Missippi.

More About JACK STEPHENSON and INEZ REED: Marriage: Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina More About JACK STEPHENSON and FRANCES DAVIS: Marriage: 14 Jan 1979, St. Louis, Missouri

Child of JACK STEPHENSON and MERTIE HOBBS is:

i. JACK RICHARD⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 04 Aug 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Aug 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JACK RICHARD STEPHENSON: Burial: Old Field Church Cemetery, Red Oak Rd. Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JACK STEPHENSON and MYRTLE PERALTO is:

ii. JACQUELINE JO⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 15 Dec 1954.

Children of JACK STEPHENSON and SHARON MANSFIELD are:

- iii. JACK CALVIN⁸ STEPHENSON, JR., b. 18 Nov 1968.
- 708. iv. SHARON PERRY "CISSIE" STEPHENSON, b. 28 Oct 1969, Alabama; d. 16 Feb 2001, Florida.

622. JERRY FLETCHER⁷ STEPHENSON (*FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 18 Apr 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ELLA MAE MCCAULEY 23 Aug 1958 in Lillian, Alabama. She was born 06 Apr 1942 in Atmore, Alabama.

More About JERRY STEPHENSON and ELLA MCCAULEY: Marriage: 23 Aug 1958, Lillian, Alabama

Children of JERRY STEPHENSON and ELLA MCCAULEY are:

i. SUSAN MICHELLE⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 11 Aug 1959, Pensacola, Florida; m. PHILLIP ROSS WESNEY, 04 Aug 1984, Pensacola, Florida; b. 27 Sep 1958.

More About PHILLIP WESNEY and SUSAN STEPHENSON: Marriage: 04 Aug 1984, Pensacola, Florida

 CYNTHIA JEAN STEPHENSON, b. 09 Aug 1960, Brunswick, Maine; m. GEORGE LARRY LAW, 16 Nov 2002, Pensacola, Florida; b. 24 Feb 1954, Troy, Alabama.

More About GEORGE LAW and CYNTHIA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 16 Nov 2002, Pensacola, Florida

- 709. iii. KELLY MARIE STEPHENSON, b. 01 Aug 1960, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- 710. iv. GERALDINE DENISE STEPHENSON, b. 21 Mar 1967, Naval Hospital, Roosevelt Roads, Puerto Rico.
 - v. VINCENT FLETCHER STEPHENSON, b. 27 Nov 1977, Pensacola, Florida.

623. PATSY LEIGH⁷ STEPHENSON (*FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Jan 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ROY LAWRENCE "LARRY" GRISSETT 20 May 1965 in Kingsland, Georgia, son of CHARLIE GRISSETT and JESSIE HORNE. He was born 01 Dec 1941 in Chipley, Washington County, Florida.

More About ROY GRISSETT and PATSY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 20 May 1965, Kingsland, Georgia

Children of PATSY STEPHENSON and ROY GRISSETT are:

- i. SHAWN MICHELLE⁸ GRISSETT, b. 01 Feb 1966, St. Vincents Hospital, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
 - DEBORAH LYNN GRISSETT, b. 22 Feb 1969, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida; m. JESSE BRUSTER GRIM III, 21 May 1994, Jacksonville, Florida; b. 19 Jul 1973.

More About JESSE GRIM and DEBORAH GRISSETT: Marriage: 21 May 1994, Jacksonville, Florida

 MATTHEW STEPHENSON GRISSETT, b. 16 Aug 1972, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida; m. TRACEY MICHELLE HAMMETT, 30 Apr 1993, Jacksonville, Florida; b. 13 Sep 1971, Gainesville, Florida.

More About MATTHEW GRISSETT and TRACEY HAMMETT: Marriage: 30 Apr 1993, Jacksonville, Florida

624. DOMINICK GEORGE⁷ GOMEDELLA, JR. (*ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON, GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 02 Oct 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ANNA LOUISE STALLINGS 05 May 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About DOMINICK GOMEDELLA and ANNA STALLINGS: Marriage: 05 May 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of DOMINICK GOMEDELLA and ANNA STALLINGS is:

i. MARCIA NICOLE⁸ GOMEDELLA, b. 27 Jan 1972; m. CHRISTOPHER MICHAEL HARE.

625. EDWARD⁷ GOMEDELLA (*ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON, GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 28 Sep 1922, and died 04 Nov 2001 in Newton, Catawba, North Carolina. He married DORCAS SIGMON.

Child of EDWARD GOMEDELLA and DORCAS SIGMON is:

i. CELIA⁸ GOMEDELLA, m. ? JOLLY.

626. BRUCE BOYD⁷ GOMEDELLA (*ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON, GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 09 Sep 1924. He married (1) GERALDINE AVERY, daughter of JAMES AVERY and EMMA STEPHENSON. She was born 25 Nov 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Nov 1985 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) HELEN MARIE AVERY 05 Oct 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of MAYLON AVERY and FLOSSIE MCLEOD. She was born 24 Sep 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GERALDINE AVERY: GOMEDELLA, GERALINE AVERY

Death Date: 20 November 1985 Gender: Female Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Age: 60 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 20-34 Beds Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 25 November 1924 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: AVERY

More About GERALDINE AVERY: Burial: 22 Nov 1985, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cancer Occupation: Sales Clerk

Marriage Notes for BRUCE GOMEDELLA and HELEN AVERY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8600111 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: GOMEDELLA SR, BRUCE BOYD Bride: BUTTS, HELEN MARIE AVERY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/05/1986 Volume: 1986 Page: 111

More About BRUCE GOMEDELLA and HELEN AVERY: Marriage: 05 Oct 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina Child of BRUCE GOMEDELLA and GERALDINE AVERY is:

i. BRUCE BOYD⁸ GOMEDELLA, JR., b. 08 Feb 1949; d. 24 Dec 2000, North Carolina; m. ANITA PAULETTE MURRAY, 01 Apr 1972.

More About BRUCE GOMEDELLA and ANITA MURRAY: Marriage: 01 Apr 1972

627. DONALD KEITH⁷ GOMEDELLA (*ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON*, *GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER*, *RHODA³ LANGDON*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 02 Aug 1928, and died 06 Jun 1989 in Talcott, Summers, West Virginia. He married ARDELLA FRANCES SESSOMS 16 Dec 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About DONALD GOMEDELLA and ARDELLA SESSOMS: Marriage: 16 Dec 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DONALD GOMEDELLA and ARDELLA SESSOMS are:

- i. JUNE ANN⁸ GOMEDELLA.
- ii. JEAN GOMEDELLA.
- iii. JOY GOMEDELLA.
- iv. GAYE GOMEDELLA.

628. HELEN RUTH⁷ GOMEDELLA (*ADA NETTIE⁶ STEPHENSON*, *GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER*, *RHODA³ LANGDON*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born Feb 1931, and died in Columbia, South Carolina. She married ROBERT ROGERS.

Children of HELEN GOMEDELLA and ROBERT ROGERS are:

- i. ROBERT⁸ ROGERS, JR. ROGERS.
- ii. MARK ROGERS.

629. AARON JASPER⁷ STEPHENSON, JR. (*AARON JASPER*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married MAZELLE JANETTE MANGUM, daughter of ? MANGUM and MAVIE MATTHEWS.

Children of AARON STEPHENSON and MAZELLE MANGUM are:

- i. MICHAEL LEE⁸ STEPHENSON, b. 10 Nov 1950.
- ii. PAMELA JOYCE STEPHENSON, b. 08 Mar 1954; m. MATTHEW J. KELLER, 08 Aug 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for PAMELA STEPHENSON and MATTHEW KELLER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7600144 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: KELLER, MATTHEW J Bride: STEPHENSON, PAMELA JOYCE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/08/1976 Volume: 1976 Page: 144

More About MATTHEW KELLER and PAMELA STEPHENSON: Marriage: 08 Aug 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina

630. LOUIS ALTON⁷ STEPHENSON, JR. (*LOUIS ALTON*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Dec 1938 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Sep 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married INEZ DUNN, daughter of HENRY DUNN and ALLENE GLOVER.

Notes for LOUIS ALTON STEPHENSON, JR.: Dunn Daily Record Wednesday, September 10, 2003

Louis Alton Stephenson Jr., 64, of 902 Warren Road, Erwin, died Tuesday morning at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital in Dunn. Mr. Stephenson was a retired educator where he taught for 15 years with Chatham County Georgia School System and also coached and taught at Boone Trail High School.

He was the son of the late Louis Alton and Kathleen Gautier Stephenson. Funeral services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. at First Baptist Church of Erwin by the Revs. Steve Reed and J.D. Norris. Burial will follow in Erwin Memorial Park.

Survivors include his wife, Inez D. Stephenson; a son, Alton "Al" Louis Stephenson III of Tifton, Ga.; a daughter, Kathy Ellrich of Richmond, Va.; and grandchildren, Chase Ammon of Richmond, Va., Luke, Summer and Isaac Stephenson, all of Tifton, Ga.

The family will receive friends Thursday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Price Funeral Home and other times at the home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to First Baptist Church of Erwin, 300 S. 12th St., Erwin, N.C. 28339.

More About LOUIS ALTON STEPHENSON, JR.: Burial: 12 Sep 2003, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Teacher

Children of LOUIS STEPHENSON and INEZ DUNN are:

- i. ALTON "AL" LOUIS⁸ STEPHENSON III.
- ii. KATHY STEPHENSON, m. ? ELLRICH.

631. BEVERLY GREEN⁷ LASHLEY (*LETHA MOZELLE⁶ STEPHENSON, GILLIE GREEN⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) She married JOHN DAVID NORRIS, JR. 19 Dec 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOHN NORRIS and MAVLE

MILLER. He was born 02 May 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BEVERLY LASHLEY and JOHN NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5900138 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS JR, JOHN DAVID Bride: LASHLEY, BEVERLY GREEN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/19/1959 Volume: 1959 Page: 138

More About JOHN NORRIS and BEVERLY LASHLEY: Marriage: 19 Dec 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of BEVERLY LASHLEY and JOHN NORRIS is: i. TAMMY JEROME⁸ NORRIS, b. 23 May 1966.

632. LEXIE CALVIN⁷ PARRISH, JR. (*LEXIE CALVIN*⁶, *LEWIS HENRY*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ HARPER, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1940, and died 13 Feb 2004 in Washington, D.C.. He married MAGDALENA ?.

Notes for LEXIE CALVIN PARRISH, JR.: Dunn Daily Record Tuesday, February 24, 2004

Lexie Calvin "L.C." Parrish Jr., 64, of Woodbridge died Feb. 13 at Walter Reed Army Medical Center in Washington, D.C.

Mr. Parrish was a member of the Occoquan Masonic Lodge where he was a Shriner and a member of the Scottish Rite. He was a graduate of Dunn High School. He was a retired sergeant major, serving for 30 years. After retiring, Mr. Parrish worked at Eastern Airlines and then at Cowles Nissan dealership.

He was preceded in death by his parents, Jewel Olive Parrish and Lexie C. Parrish; his paternal grandparents, Henry Parrish and Nellie Parrish; his maternal grandparents, Roxie Olive and John L. Olive; a brother, Monroe Parrish; and a nephew, Larry Herring Jr.

Funeral services were held Friday, Feb. 20, at 2 p.m. at Mountcastle Funeral Home. Interment with full military honors will be held Tuesday, April 6, at 11 a.m. at Arlington National Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife of 42 years, Magdalena Parrish; daughters, Carolina Allison of Anderson, S.C., and Karen Shiflette of Fairfax; sons, Monroe Parrish of New Orleans, La., and

Robert Parrish of Anderson; grandchildren, Corey, Heather, Krista, Austin, Alexis and Mark Jr.; a sister, Phyllis Herring of Erwin; and a brother, Donal Parrish of Durham.

E-mail condolences may be sent to Mountcastle.net.

More About LEXIE CALVIN PARRISH, JR.: Burial: 06 Apr 2004, Arlington National Cemetery

Children of LEXIE PARRISH and MAGDALENA ? are:

- i. CAROLINA⁸ PARRISH.
- ii. KAREN PARRISH.
- iii. MONROE PARRISH.
- iv. ROBERT PARRISH.

633. HELEN CHRISTINE⁷ IVEY (*JOEL WILSON*⁶, *RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 May 1932. She married EARL HUGH STEVENS, son of WILLIAM STEVENS and DAISY WIGGINS. He was born 29 Mar 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Feb 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for EARL HUGH STEVENS: Dunn Daily Record 2/24/2006

Earl Hugh Stevens, 75, of 3590 U.S. 301 South, Dunn, died Thursday, Feb. 23, 2006, at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. He was born March 29, 1930, in Harnett County to the late William Albert and Daisey Wiggins Stevens. He retired from Erwin Mills with 48 years of service. Mr. Stevens was a member of Midway Pentecostal Holiness Church. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Saturday at Midway PH Church by the Rev. Edwin Norris. Burial will follow at Devotional Gardens Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Helen Wiggins Stevens; sons, Ray Stevens and wife Cathy of Fuquay-Varina, Gene Stevens and wife Kitty, Tony Stevens and wife Carolyn, all of Dunn; sisters, Edna Collier of Coats and Margaret Pope of Angier; seven grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home in Dunn. Condolences may be sent to www.cromartiemillerandlee.com.

More About EARL HUGH STEVENS: Burial: 25 Feb 2006, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Failure Occupation: Textile Worker

Children of HELEN IVEY and EARL STEVENS are:

i. EARL RAY⁸ STEVENS, b. 03 Feb 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CATHY ?.

- ii. RAEFORD GENE STEVENS, b. 05 Nov 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. KITTY ?.
- iii. TONY DELENN STEVENS, b. 30 Mar 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CAROLYN ?.

634. SARAH ELLEN⁷ IVEY (*JOEL WILSON*⁶, *RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Jul 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 Feb 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ROBERT FULTON MCLEAN, JR., son of ROBERT MCLEAN and PHEOLIA JARMAN. He was born 17 Apr 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Oct 1985 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for SARAH ELLEN IVEY: Sanford Herald Newspaper (courtesy of Lee Stewart)

02/14/2005

LILLINGTON - Sarah Ellen McLean, 67, of Lillington died Saturday (2/12/05) at Good Hope Hospital. She was preceded in death by her husband, Robert McLean and parents, Joel Wilson and Lena Mae Ivey. Funeral services will be held at 3 p.m. today at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home Chapel with the Rev. Paul Mollett and the Rev. Ed Rogers officiating. Burial will be held at Summerville Presbyterian Church Cemetery.

She is survived by a daughter, Sheila Diane Stone and husband Steve of Lillington; sisters Dorothy Ivey, Helen Stevens and Glenda Johnson, all of Dunn, and Shirley Partin of Sanford and three grandchildren.

Memorial contributions may be made to Fuquay Dialysis Center, 916 South Main St., Fuquay-Varina, N.C. 27526. Arrangements are by O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home.

More About SARAH ELLEN IVEY: Burial: 14 Feb 2005, Summerville Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Lillington, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Chronic Renal Failure

More About ROBERT FULTON MCLEAN, JR.: Burial: 22 Oct 1985, Summerville Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Lillington, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest/Terminal Cancer of the Lung Occupation: Truck Mechanic

Child of SARAH IVEY and ROBERT MCLEAN is: i. SHEILA DIANE⁸ MCLEAN, m. STEVE STONE. **635.** WILLIAM BENNETTE⁷ MCLAMB (*VADA A.*⁶ *IVEY, RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Oct 1943 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jul 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married LOUIE ELLEN PARKER, daughter of WILLIAM PARKER and FLONNIE ALLEN. She was born 02 Feb 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM BENNETTE MCLAMB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61301 Name (Age): McLamb, William Benette (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/13/2004 Other Pub. Info.: Died 7/12/04. Born 10/29/1943. Son of the late Parson Coy & Vada Ivey McLamb. Husband of Louie Parker McLamb. Lee's Chapel Church cemetery.

Dunn Daily Record Tuesday, July 13, 2004

William Bennette McLamb, 60, of Hummingbird Road, Four Oaks, died Monday morning at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. He was born Oct. 29, 1943 in Johnston County to the late Parson Coy and Vada Ivey McLamb.

Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 11 a.m. at Minshew Funeral Home Chapel by the Revs. Billy Nowell and Durwood Jackson. Burial will follow in Lee's Chapel Church cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Louie Parker McLamb; daughters, Alesa McLamb of Four Oaks, Teresa M. Williams of Dunn and Donna McLamb of Goldsboro; sisters, Peggy Hockaday and Carolyn Byrd, both of Four Oaks, and Susan Tadlock of Pleasant Grove; brother, Parson McLamb Jr. of Four Oaks; and seven grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 tonight at the funeral home.

More About WILLIAM BENNETTE MCLAMB: Burial: 14 Jul 2004, Lee's Chapel Church Cemetery

Notes for LOUIE ELLEN PARKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Louie Ellen Parker Date of Birth: 2 Feb 1947 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Flonnie Allen Parent2 Name: Mack Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 36 Page: 500

Children of WILLIAM MCLAMB and LOUIE PARKER are:

i. ALESA LOU⁸ MCLAMB, b. 05 May 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALESA LOU MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alesa Lou Mclamb Date of Birth: 5 May 1967 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: William Bennett Mclamb Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 55-B Page: 442

ii. TERESA JO MCLAMB, b. 05 May 1967; m. ? WILLIAMS.

Notes for TERESA JO MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Teresa Jo Mclamb Date of Birth: 5 May 1967 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: William Bennett Mclamb Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 55-B Page: 455

iii. DONNA JEAN MCLAMB, b. 16 Dec 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONNA JEAN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donna Jean Mclamb Date of Birth: 16 Dec 1969 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Louie Ellen Parker Parent2 Name: William Bennette Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 89 Page: 409 **636.** PARSON COY⁷ MCLAMB, JR. (VADA A.⁶ IVEY, RHODA "LIZZIE" ELIZABETH⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 08 Aug 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) SHIRLEY FAY BEASLEY 23 Apr 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) TONI ANNETTE ALLEN 24 Jun 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PARSON COY MCLAMB, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parson Coy Mclamb Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1947 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Parent2 Name: Vada Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 36 Page: 22

Marriage Notes for PARSON MCLAMB and SHIRLEY BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Parson Coy Mclamb Jr. Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1948 Age: 24 Race: White

Spouse: Shirley Fay Beasley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1956 Spouse Age: 16

Marriage Date: 23 Apr 1972 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PARSON MCLAMB and SHIRLEY BEASLEY: Marriage: 23 Apr 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for PARSON MCLAMB and TONI ALLEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000 Name: Toni Annette Allen Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1977

Spouse: Parson Coy Mclamb Jr. Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1977

Marriage Date: 24 Jun 1977 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PARSON MCLAMB and TONI ALLEN: Marriage: 24 Jun 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PARSON MCLAMB and TONI ALLEN are:

i. CELIA ANNETTE⁸ MCLAMB, b. 20 Jun 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CELIA ANNETTE MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Celia Annette Mclamb Date of Birth: 20 Jun 1978 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Jr. Parent2 Name: Toni Annette Allen Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 108 Page: 28

ii. GENA LEIGH MCLAMB, b. 09 Jan 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GENA LEIGH MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gena Leigh Mclamb Date of Birth: 9 Jan 1981 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Jr. Parent2 Name: Toni Annette Allen Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 113 Page: 204

iii. PARSON ALLEN MCLAMB, b. 17 May 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for PARSON ALLEN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Parson Allen Mclamb Date of Birth: 17 May 1982 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Jr. Parent2 Name: Toni Annette Allen Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 115 Page: 284

iv. JESSICA DAWN MCLAMB, b. 28 Dec 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSICA DAWN MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jessica Dawn Mclamb Date of Birth: 28 Dec 1985 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Jr. Parent2 Name: Toni Annette Allen Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 121 Page: 138

v. KARA IVEY MCLAMB, b. 25 Mar 1987, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KARA IVEY MCLAMB: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kara Ivey Mclamb Date of Birth: 25 Mar 1987 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Parson Coy Parent2 Name: Toni Annette Allen Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 123 Page: 114

637. BILLY RAY⁷ PARRISH (*JUNIUS DELMA*⁶, *JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 30 Sep 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Oct 1985 in Chapel Hill, North Carolina. He married RACHEL FRANCES IVEY, daughter of DUFFIE IVEY and NETTIE PARRISH. She was born 01 Jul 1930.

Notes for BILLY RAY PARRISH: PARRISH, BILLY RAY

Death Date: 09 October 1985 Gender: Male Place of Death: Chapel Hill (P), Orange, North Carolina Race: White Residence: , Johnston, North Carolina Age: 54 Years Autopsy: No Marital Status: Married Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Birth Date: 30 September 1931 State of Birth: North Carolina Father: PARRISH

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 40080 Name (Age): PARRISH, Billy Ray (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/11/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b.9-30-1931 Harnett Co,s/o Delma/Alice Johnson Parrish, h/o Rachel Ivey Parrish, Parrish Family Cem., Rt. 1, Angier

More About BILLY RAY PARRISH: Burial: Parrish Family Cemetery, Angier, North Carolina

Children of BILLY PARRISH and RACHEL IVEY are:

- i. DONNIE RAY⁸ PARRISH, b. 24 Jan 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JOHNNY WAYNE PARRISH, b. 12 Mar 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. KEVIN DALE PARRISH, b. 23 Aug 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina.

638. STEVEN RANDALL⁷ STARLING (*PAULINE⁶ PARRISH, JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"⁵, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Mar 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married FRANCES CHAMPION. She was born 03 Jan 1948, and died 20 Apr 2002.

More About FRANCES CHAMPION:

Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of STEVEN STARLING and FRANCES CHAMPION is:

i. STEPHANIE RENAE⁸ STARLING, b. 17 Dec 1970; d. 02 Oct 1977.

More About STEPHANIE RENAE STARLING: Burial: Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

639. BYRON L.⁷ PARRISH (*JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁶, *JAMES CALVIN "JIMMIE"*⁵, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹) He married CAROL ?.

Child of BYRON PARRISH and CAROL ? is: i. TABITHA⁸ PARRISH.

640. MATTIE FAYE⁷ YOUNG (*MILLARD FILLMORE*⁶, *BENTON LESTER*⁵, *EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON, BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Oct 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Aug 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) GARRY MCLEOD, son of EUELL MCLEOD and DAISY ENNIS. He was born 02 Feb 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Jul 2006 in Durham, North Carolina. She married (2) ? PARNELL.

Notes for MATTIE FAYE YOUNG: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 31, 2004

ANGIER -- Faye Young McLeod, 70, of Angier died Monday at Good Hope Hospital in Erwin. She was born in Harnett County and was the daughter of the late Millard Young and Mattie Holland Young. Funeral service will be conducted 11 a.m. Wednesday at Piney Grove Baptist Church. Burial, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier.

She is survived by her husband, Garry McLeod; daughter, Kim Norton; sons, Ronald Parnell, Keith Parnell, Kenneth Parnell and Chris Parnell; sisters, Judy Mills and Jeanette McLean and five grandchildren.

The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Tuesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, 300 E. McIver Street, Angier and other times at the home of Kim Norton.

More About MATTIE FAYE YOUNG: Burial: 01 Sep 2004, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Food Service Manager

Notes for GARRY MCLEOD: Rose and Graham Funeral Home Notice 07/07/2006

Angier- Mr. Garry McLeod, 57, of Raleigh, formerly of Angier, died Friday at Veterans Hospital in Durham. He was born in Harnett County, February 2, 1949, to the late Euell & Daisy Ennis McLeod. He served in the US Army during the Vietnam War, attended Piney Grove Baptist Church and was a Sub-contractor in the Home Building Business. Funeral services will be at 7 PM Monday at Rose & Graham Funeral Chapel in Coats. Rev. Timmy Blair will officiate. Graveside services will be in Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Angier, on Tuesday at 11 AM.

Survivors include a Sister & Husband, Kay M. & Marshall Stephenson of Raleigh; Stepchildren & Spouses, Kim & Johnny Nordan of Duncan, Kenny Parnell, Chris Parnell and Keith Parnell all of Angier, Ronald & Robin Parnell of Fuquay-Varina; Step-Grandchildren, Nicholas & Elizabeth Nordan and several Nieces.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his Wife, Faye Young McLeod, and Siblings, Barbara Smith, Harry McLeod and Peggy McLeod.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats immediately following the funeral service Monday Night.

More About GARRY MCLEOD: Burial: 10 Jul 2006, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/Vietnam

Children of MATTIE YOUNG and ? PARNELL are:

- i. KIM⁸ PARNELL, m. JOHNNY NORDAN.
- ii. RONALD PARNELL.
- iii. KEITH PARNELL.
- iv. KENNETH PARNELL.
- v. CHRIS PARNELL.

641. MILLARD LEEVON⁷ YOUNG (*MILLARD FILLMORE*⁶, *BENTON LESTER*⁵, *EDITH ANN*⁴ *LANGDON, BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Aug 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 Dec 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married JEANETTE H. ?.

Notes for MILLARD LEEVON YOUNG: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 14, 2001

COATS -- Millard Lee Von Young, 66, of 136 DeAnne Lane, died Wednesday in Good Hope

Hospital in Erwin. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Saturday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats by the Revs. Timmy Blair and Ronnie Byrd. Burial will be in Bethel Primitive Baptist Church cemetery.

Mr. Young is survived by his wife, Jeanette H. Young of Coats; two daughters, Vonda Ferrell of Clayton and Dena Hatton of Coats; three sisters, Faye McLeod and Jeanette McLean, both of Angier, and Judy Mills of Buies Creek; and five grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About MILLARD LEEVON YOUNG: Burial: 15 Dec 2001, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Drywall

Children of MILLARD YOUNG and JEANETTE ? are:

- i. DENA LEIGH⁸ YOUNG, b. 31 Jan 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? HATTON.
- ii. VONDA YOUNG, m. ? FERRELL.

642. LEAWOOD YOUNG⁷ KING (*LETHA MAVIS*⁶ YOUNG, BENTON LESTER⁵, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 20 Jul 1932 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 15 Apr 1974 in Durham, North Carolina. He married ADA MERLINE LANGDON. She was born 20 Jan 1936 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEAWOOD YOUNG KING: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Leawood King Death Date: 15 Apr 1974 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Apr 1964 Death Age: 41

Birth Date: 1933

Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Notes for ADA MERLINE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ada Merlene Langdon Date of Birth: 20 Jan 1936 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 15 Page: 402

Children of LEAWOOD KING and ADA LANGDON are:

- i. BONNIE SUE⁸ KING, b. 04 Sep 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. GARY LEAWOOD KING, b. 22 Mar 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. TERRY ANTHONY KING, b. 13 Feb 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

643. DORIS JEAN⁷ KING (*LETHA MAVIS*⁶ YOUNG, BENTON LESTER⁵, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 30 Jan 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Aug 1983 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ? HOBBY.

Notes for DORIS JEAN KING: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Doris Jean Hobby Death Date: 30 Aug 1983 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 48 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 30 Jan 1935 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: K Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About DORIS JEAN KING: Burial: 01 Sep 1983, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction

Child of DORIS KING and ? HOBBY is: i. RICK W.⁸ HOBBY.

644. LEE ROY⁷ KING (*LETHA MAVIS*⁶ YOUNG, BENTON LESTER⁵, EDITH ANN⁴ LANGDON, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Feb 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 17 Sep 2002 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married CARRA LEE ROBERTS.

Notes for LEE ROY KING: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 62605 Name (Age): King, Lee Roy (65) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/20/2002 Other Pub. Info.: Died 9/17/02. Born in Harnett Co. Son of Letha Young & Lester King. Husband of Carra Roberts King. Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 18, 2002

ANGIER -- Lee Roy King, 65, of 232 Sweetbriar Road, died Monday, Sept. 16, 2002, in Western Wake Medical Center in Cary. Mr. King was a retired commercial paint contractor and attended Friendly Chapel Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Thursday in Friendly Chapel Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church by the Revs. R.B. Parrish and Ron Godwin. Burial will be in Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Mr. King is survived by his wife, Carra R. King; a son, Wayne King of Angier; a daughter, Jan K. Cox of Clayton; his mother, Letha Y. King of Clayton; two sisters, Peggy K. Tucker of Willow Spring and Elaine K. Ellis of Clayton; three grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About LEE ROY KING: Burial: 20 Sep 2002, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Commercial Paint Contractor

Children of LEE KING and CARRA ROBERTS are:

- i. JANET LEE⁸ KING, b. 23 Oct 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. ROY WAYNE KING, b. 24 Aug 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.

645. JONAS ADDISON⁷ LANGDON (*JOSEPH CLAYBORN*⁶, *JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jan 1932. He married NADINE PARRISH, daughter of RENZIE PARRISH and CLYDA CLIFTON. She was born 30 Jul 1933.

Children are listed above under (497) Nadine Parrish.

646. JOSEPH NEAL⁷ LANGDON (*JOSEPH CLAYBORN*⁶, *JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Jul 1949, and died 17 Aug 2004. He married (1) KATHY RAMBEAUT. He married (2) WANDA GAYLE EASON 01 Jul 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES EASON and MOZELLE CREECH. She was born 18 Sep 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH NEAL LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record 8/19/2004

Joseph Neal "Joe" Langdon, 55, of 1231 Langdon Road, Angier, died Tuesday. He was the owner and operator of J&K Seafood Market. He was preceded in death by his parents, Joseph Clayborn Langdon and Velma Weeks Langdon; and brothers, J.C. Langdon Jr. and Frank Langdon.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home Chapel in Angier. Burial will follow at Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Kathy Rambeaut Langdon; daughters, Denise Cobb and husband Jim of Raleigh, and Shelia Risby and husband Chris of Bunnlevel; a son, Tommy Scofield and wife Melinda of Beauford; sisters, Shirley Miller and husband Bernice of Benson, and Jean Myatt of Lillington; brothers, Jonas Langdon and wife Nadine of Benson, and Wade Langdon and wife Linda of Hampton, Va.; and grandchildren, Jr. Scofield, Brittany Rigsby, Chrissy Scofield, Noah Cobb and Jacob Cobb.

Visitation will be Friday from 7 to 9 p.m. at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home.

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Joseph Neal Langdon Service Info.: SP4 US ARMY VIETNAM Birth Date: 25 Jul 1949 Death Date: 17 Aug 2004 Cemetery: Bethel Church Cem Cemetery Address: Angier NC Angier, NC 27501 More About JOSEPH NEAL LANGDON: Burial: 21 Aug 2004, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for WANDA GAYLE EASON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wanda Gale Eason Date of Birth: 18 Sep 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mozelle Phillips Parent2 Name: James Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 595

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH LANGDON and WANDA EASON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300138 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, JOSEPH NEAL Bride: EASON, WANDA GAYLE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/01/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 138

More About JOSEPH LANGDON and WANDA EASON: Marriage: 01 Jul 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JOSEPH LANGDON and KATHY RAMBEAUT are:

- i. DENISE⁸ LANGDON, m. JIM COBB.
- ii. SHELIA LANGDON, m. CHRIS RISBY.
- iii. TOMMY SCOFIELD, m. MELINDA ?.

647. MAYNARD EARL⁷ BARNES (*SUSAN ELSIE*⁶ *LANGDON, JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Oct 1929. He married NINA RUTH ?.

Children of MAYNARD BARNES and NINA ? are:

- i. RICKEY EARL⁸ BARNES, b. 25 Jun 1950.
- ii. TONY LEWIS BARNES, b. 29 Mar 1954.
- iii. MAYNARD SCOTT BARNES, b. 04 Feb 1963.

648. PHYLLIS⁷ BARNES (*SUSAN ELSIE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES ALLISON⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 28 Sep 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 13 Sep 1996 in Durham, North Carolina. She married JAMES KOUTSIS 03 Jan 1963. He was born 26 Oct 1938.

Notes for PHYLLIS BARNES: Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) September 15, 1996

Phyllis Barnes Koutsis, age 56, of 230 Smith Dr., died Friday in Duke Medical Center. Mrs. Koutsis was a Harnett County native and graduated from Coats High School. She moved with her family to Durham in the early 1970's. For the last ten years, she owned and operated the Courtroom Florist. Mrs. Koutsis was a parishioner of the Greek Orthodox Church of St. Barbara.

Surviving are her husband of 37 years, James Koutsis; two sons, John and Michael, both of Durham; and two brothers, Hank Barnes, of Coats, and Maynard Barnes, of Benson.

The funeral will be 11:00 AM Monday from the Greek Orthodox Church of St. Barbara, with the Rev. D. Stavroforos Mamaies officiating. Burial will be in Bethel Church Cemetery, Harnett County.

Friends may call from 7 to 9 PM Sunday at Hall-Wynne Funeral Service. The Trisagion litany will be said at 8:00 PM. Flowers are acceptable, or contributions may be made to the Greek Orthodox Church of St. Barbara, PO Box 1149, Durham 27702.

More About PHYLLIS BARNES: Burial: 16 Sep 1996, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery

More About JAMES KOUTSIS and PHYLLIS BARNES: Marriage: 03 Jan 1963

Children of PHYLLIS BARNES and JAMES KOUTSIS are:

- i. JOHN J.⁸ KOUTSIS.
- 712. ii. MICHAEL CARR KOUTSIS, b. 13 Apr 1972; d. 01 Aug 2002.

649. LACY FLEMING⁷ LANGDON, SR. (*MERCHANT COLON*⁶, *JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Oct 1937, and died 29 Mar 1996 in Greenville, Pitt County, North Carolina. He married CAROL GWIN, daughter of BILL GWIN and MARTHA ?.

Notes for LACY FLEMING LANGDON, SR.: Name: LACY FLEMING LANGDON SR Age: 58 Years Death Date: 29 March 1996 Place of Death: Greenville, Pitt, North Carolina Birth Date: 20 October 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Yes Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Burial in state Father: LANGDON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: New Bern, Craven, North Carolina

Children of LACY LANGDON and CAROL GWIN are:

i. LACY FLEMING⁸ LANGDON, JR., b. Abt. 1965; d. 01 Apr 2007; m. GINGER LEISTER.

Notes for LACY FLEMING LANGDON, JR.: Sun Journal (New Bern, NC) 04/03/2007

Lacy "Fleming" Langdon Jr., 42, of New Bern, passed away April 1, 2007. He attended New Bern High School and Fork Union Military School in Virginia. He also attended school in Subic Bay, Philippine Islands, and Craven Community College. Fleming was formerly employed with his family business, Langdon Cars and was currently employed with Langdon Rentals. He was an avid fisherman, loved the water and enjoyed bowling, scuba diving, surfing and traveling.

He is preceded in death by his father, Lacy Fleming Langdon Sr.; and his grandparents, Bill and Martha Gwin and Merchant C. Langdon.

He is survived by his loving wife, Ginger Leister Langdon; mother, Carol Gwin Langdon; sister, Dawn Langdon Collins and friend Marvin Nunez; and nephew, Kendall, all of New Bern; grandmother, Estelle Parrish Langdon of Angier; favorite aunt, Barbara Ann Keller of Manteo; uncles, Fredrick Clark Langdon and wife Joy of Coats, Bill Gwin of Alabama and Don Gwin of Georgia. He is also survived by his stepdaughter, Wendy Dupree and husband Scott of Apex; stepson, Chris Hill and wife Connie of California; step grandchildren, Savannah and Davis Dupree; sister-in-law, Gail Lancaster and her husband, Ronnie; and cousins, Travis, Belinda, Toni and Michael.

A memorial service will be held at 5 p.m. Thursday. April 5, 2007 at Cotten Chapel with Pat Bellamy officiating. The family will receive friends following the service. Flowers are welcome or donations may be made to NAMI Donor Services, P.O. Box 630577 Baltimore, MD 21263. Arrangements by Cotten Funeral Home & Crematory.

ii. DAWN LANGDON, m. ? COLLINS.

650. JERRY ALLISON⁷ LANGDON (*ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH"*⁶, *JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Jun 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Aug 2003. He married SHARON ELIZABETH GRICE 20 Jul 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLARD GRICE and MARTHA MOORE. She was born 03 Dec 1956 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JERRY ALLISON LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record Monday, September 01, 2003

Jerry Allison Langdon, 51, of 1948 County Line Road, Angier, died Thursday.

He was a native of Harnett County, born June 15, 1952, to the late Ervin B. "Butch" and Joyce Lee Langdon. He was preceded in death by a brother, Randy Langdon. He was a farmer and a car salesman. Mr. Langdon was a member of Coats Baptist Church, was a Mason and a Shriner.

Funeral services were held Sunday at 2 p.m. at Coats Baptist Church by the Revs. Jesse Mooney and Glenn McCullen. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens.

Survivors include a daughter and son-in-law, Allison and Cale Godwin of Benson; a son, Justin Langdon of Angier; and a granddaughter, Calesie Godwin. A service of Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Coats.

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60076 Name (Age): Langdon, Jerry Allison (51) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/02/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 8/28/03. Born 6/15/52 in Harnett County. Son of the late Ervin B. "Butch" & Joyce Lee Langdon. Buried at Devotional Gardens.

More About JERRY ALLISON LANGDON: Burial: 31 Aug 2003, Devotional Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for SHARON ELIZABETH GRICE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sharon Elizabeth Grice Date of Birth: 3 Dec 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Martha Elizabeth Moore Parent2 Name: Willard Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 769

Marriage Notes for JERRY LANGDON and SHARON GRICE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Jerry Allison Langdon Gender: Male

Spouse: Sharon Elizabeth Grice Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 20 Jul 1975 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JERRY LANGDON and SHARON GRICE: Marriage: 20 Jul 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JERRY LANGDON and SHARON GRICE are:

- 713. i. Allison⁸ Langdon.
 - ii. JUSTIN LANGDON.

651. CATHY JO⁷ BAREFOOT (*RUTH ELDER⁶ LANGDON, JAMES ALLISON⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 13 Apr 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) JAMES MIKE HOLMES 10 Dec 1978 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES HOLMES and MARIE ?. He was born 24 Feb 1953. She married (2) DANNY RAY ADAMS 21 Jun 1997 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM ADAMS and BETTY ?. He was born 18 Dec 1962 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CATHY JO BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cathy Jo Barefoot Date of Birth: 13 Apr 1959 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Harvey Lean Barefoot Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 66 Marriage Notes for CATHY BAREFOOT and JAMES HOLMES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7800352 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, JAMES MIKE Bride: BAREFOOT, CATHY JO Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/10/1978 Volume: 1978 Page: 352

More About JAMES HOLMES and CATHY BAREFOOT: Marriage: 10 Dec 1978, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for CATHY BAREFOOT and DANNY ADAMS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9700257 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: ADAMS, DANNY RAY Bride: HOLMES, CATHY JO BAREFOOT Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/21/1997 Volume: 1997 Page: 257

More About DANNY ADAMS and CATHY BAREFOOT: Marriage: 21 Jun 1997, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CATHY BAREFOOT and JAMES HOLMES are:

i. JOANNA RUTH⁸ HOLMES, m. KEVIN LYNN JONES, 14 May 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOANNA HOLMES and KEVIN JONES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 20050184 Date Filed: 05/02/2005 12:00:00 AM Groom: JONES, KEVIN LYNN Bride: HOLMES, JOANNA RUTH Maiden Surname: HOLMES Date of Marriage: 05/14/2005 Volume: 0 Page: 0 Dunn Daily Record 6/21/2005

Holmes, Jones Unite In Double-Ring Ceremony

Joanna Ruth Holmes and Kevin Lynn Jones were united in marriage May 14 at 4 p.m., at the home of Donnie and Myra Langdon of Angier. The Rev. Al Warwick officiated the double-ring ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Danny Adams of Angier and James Mike Holmes of Benson. She is the granddaughter of Marie B. and the late J.T. Holmes and Leon and the late Ruth Barefoot.

The groom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Jody Pollard and the late Curtis Lynn Jones. He is the grandson of Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Tart and Mr. and Mrs. Teeny Pleasant, and the great-grandson of Perlie Tart.

The bride was given in marriage by her parents. A memory candle was lit in honor of the groom's father and grandparents of the couple.

Attendants

Attending the bride as maid of honor was Lesley Barefoot. Bridesmaids were Erica Tart, sister-in-law of the groom, Jessica Jones, sister of the groom, and Abby Boyette. Flower girls were Allyson Tart, niece of the groom, and Kenzie Tart, cousin of the bride.

Serving the groom as best man was his stepfather, Jody Pollard. Groomsmen were Andy Jones, uncle of the groom, Landon Holmes, brother of the bride, Dale Lucas and Steven Tart, brother of the groom.

The wedding was directed by Marsha Hatcher. Presiding at the register were Mr. and Mrs. Ronnie Tart, uncle and aunt of the groom. Wedding music was provided by harpist Anna Leigh Crumpton.

Following a wedding trip to Myrtle Beach, S.C., the couple will reside in Dunn.

Reception

A reception was hosted by the family of the bride at the home of Donnie and Myra Langdon. Serving cake was Linda Lunney, aunt of the bride. Pouring punch was Debby Warwick, aunt of the groom.

Bridal Luncheon

A bridal luncheon was hosted by Donnie and Myra Langdon on April 30 at

Seven Sisters restaurant in Angier.

Rehearsal Dinner

A rehearsal dinner was hosted by the parents of the groom on May 13 at Coats Senior Center.

Prenuptial Events

A bridal shower was hosted by the family of the groom on March 12 at Coats Baptist Church fellowship hall. The family of the bride hosted a bridal shower on March 13 at the home of Leon Barefoot. A miscellaneous shower was hosted by coworkers on April 2 at Two By Two Leap and Grow Daycare. A lingerie shower was hosted by Lesley Barefoot at her home on April 23.

More About KEVIN JONES and JOANNA HOLMES: Marriage: 14 May 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. LANDON HOLMES.

```
652. ANN ELIZABETH<sup>7</sup> PLEASANTS (JARVIS MARION<sup>6</sup>, CARRIE A.<sup>5</sup> LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION<sup>4</sup>, BRITTON<sup>3</sup>, BRITTON<sup>2</sup>, JAMES<sup>1</sup>) She married DONALD RAEFORD BLALOCK 26 Dec 1958 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of FLOYD BLALOCK and ZELA ?. He was born 05 May 1926.
```

Marriage Notes for ANN PLEASANTS and DONALD BLALOCK: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5800016 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BLALOCK, DONALD RAEFORD Bride: PLEASANTS, ANN ELIZABETH Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/26/1958 Volume: 1958 Page: 16

More About DONALD BLALOCK and ANN PLEASANTS: Marriage: 26 Dec 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ANN PLEASANTS and DONALD BLALOCK are:

- i. FLAY⁸ BLALOCK, m. ALICE ?.
- ii. DOYLE BLALOCK, m. ASHLEY ?.

653. HENRY MILTON⁷ PLEASANT (*MARION BENTON*⁶, *JULIA FRANCES*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Mar 1957 in Harnett County, North

Carolina. He married ? LANGDON.

Child of HENRY PLEASANT and ? LANGDON is:

i. LANGDON⁸ PLEASANT.

654. GAYNELLE⁷ MITCHELL (*REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 Feb 1929 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ORVILLE PRESTER YOUNG 16 Jun 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of DALLAS YOUNG and LAYLON DUPREE. He was born 20 Sep 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jun 1999 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ORVILLE PRESTER YOUNG: The News & Observer June 14, 1999

ORVILLE PRESTER YOUNG SEPT. 20, 1928 - JUNE 12, 1999 ANGIER - Orville Prester Young, 70, of 10760 Hwy 210 North, died Saturday at Wake Medical Center. He was the son of the late Dallas and Laylon Young. A member of Angier Baptist Church, he was Past Master of Angier Masonic Lodge No. 686. Funeral service 2 p.m. Tuesday at Angier Baptist Church. Burial, Lakeside Memorial Gardens with Masonic rites.

Surviving: his wife of nearly 51 years, Gaynelle Mitchell Young; sons, Dale Young and his wife, Ernie of Angier and Dennis Young of Angier; daughter, Donna Young Peery and her husband, Rick Peery of Monroe; grandsons, Joshua Young and Benjamin Peery; and a brother, Hershal Young of Angier. He was preceded in death by three brothers, Cloniger, Laxton, and Durwood Young.

Visitation from 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier. Contributions may be made to the Angier Baptist Church, P.O. Box 130, Angier, NC 27501.

More About ORVILLE PRESTER YOUNG: Burial: 15 Jun 1999, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for GAYNELLE MITCHELL and ORVILLE YOUNG: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4800195 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, ORVILLE PRESTER Bride: MITCHELLE, GAYNELLE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/16/1948 Volume: 1948 Page: 195 More About ORVILLE YOUNG and GAYNELLE MITCHELL: Marriage: 16 Jun 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of GAYNELLE MITCHELL and ORVILLE YOUNG are:

- 714. i. DALE WAYNE⁸ YOUNG, b. 18 Jan 1953, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - DENNIS EDWARD YOUNG, b. 09 Jun 1957, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. LINDA FAYE MIZE, 20 Jun 1997, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 11 Mar 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for DENNIS YOUNG and LINDA MIZE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9700252 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, DENNIS EDWARD Bride: POPE, LINDA FAYE MIZE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/20/1997 Volume: 1997 Page: 252

More About DENNIS YOUNG and LINDA MIZE: Marriage: 20 Jun 1997, Harnett County, North Carolina

715. iii. DONNA GAY YOUNG, b. 06 Apr 1963, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

655. ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL (*REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 08 Jan 1934 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married MILLARD WARD "DICK" LAMM, SR. 02 Jul 1950, son of ONNIE LAMM and MATTIE DENTON. He was born 05 Aug 1932 in Nash County, North Carolina, and died 15 Aug 1989 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for MILLARD WARD "DICK" LAMM, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lamm Date of Birth: 5 Aug 1932 Race: White Birth County: Nash Parent1 Name: Onnie G Lamm Parent2 Name: Mattie Denton Roll Number: B_C069_66002 Volume: 18 Page: 571

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Millard Lamm Sr. Death Date: 15 Aug 1989 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 57 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 5 Aug 1932 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Lamm Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About MILLARD WARD "DICK" LAMM, SR.: Burial: Oak Grove Baptist Church, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Social Security Number: 244-44-3877

More About MILLARD LAMM and ETHEL MITCHELL: Marriage: 02 Jul 1950

Children of ETHEL MITCHELL and MILLARD LAMM are:

- 716. i. SYBILL NANETTE⁸ LAMM, b. 21 May 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 717. ii. NANCY LOU LAMM, b. 12 Aug 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MILLARD WARD LAMM, JR., b. 16 Oct 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 718. iv. MITCHELL DAVIS LAMM, b. 22 Aug 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 719. v. WILLIAM CLYDE LAMM, b. 30 Jun 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.

656. VIRGIL CONNIE⁷ MASON (*THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 21 Dec 1935 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married RUBY SUE MCLEAN 21 Dec 1956 in Dillon, South Carolina, daughter of NOLAN MCLEAN and RUBY HASWELL. She was born 28 Mar 1940 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Mar 2007 in Garner, North Carolina.

More About VIRGIL CONNIE MASON:

Medical Information: Jaw Bone Cancer / Survivor

Notes for RUBY SUE MCLEAN: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 03/20/2007

Ruby Sue McLean Mason, 66, of 1001 Meadowbrook Drive, went to be with the Lord on Sunday, surrounded by her loving family and friends. She was not only a loving mother to her own children, but a sportsmom, cheerleader, nurse and number one fan to many kids in the Garner area sports. She also played recreational league softball and basketball well into her forties.

Funeral service will be 2:00 p.m. Wednesday at First Baptist Church Garner. Burial will follow at Montlawn Memorial Park.

Surviving husband of 50 years, Virgil C. Mason; sons, Terry Mason and his wife, Tracy of Clayton, V. Brian Mason and his fiance, Amy Lee, of Garner; sister, Betty Stewart of Buies Creek; brother, Russell T. McLean and his wife, Patsy of Angier; five grandchildren.; and her best friend, Jewel Hargis.

The family will receive friends 6:00-8:00 p.m., Tuesday at Bryan- Lee Funeral Home, Garner. In lieu of Flowers memorial contributions may be made to Cancer Centers of North Carolina, 4101 Macon Pond Road, Raleigh, NC, 27560. Condolences may be made to the family at www.bryan-leefuneralhome-com.

More About RUBY SUE MCLEAN: Medical Information: Breast Cancer / 2001 / Survivor

More About VIRGIL MASON and RUBY MCLEAN: Marriage: 21 Dec 1956, Dillon, South Carolina

Children of VIRGIL MASON and RUBY MCLEAN are:

720. i. TERRY LYNN⁸ MASON, b. 28 Apr 1957, Dunn, North Carolina.

721. ii. VIRGIL BRIAN MASON, b. 30 May 1963, Dunn, North Carolina.

657. CURTIS JUDD⁷ MASON (*THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 02 Mar 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married PASSIE ALMA JEAN MURPHREY 09 Sep 1961 in Wake County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN MURPHREY and VERGIE BROWN. She was born 02 Jul 1942 in North Carolina.

Notes for PASSIE ALMA JEAN MURPHREY: North Carolina Birth Index 1800-2000 ancestry.com

Name: Passie Alma Jean Murphrey

Date of Birth: 2 Jul 1942 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Daniel Parent2 Name: Vergie Passie Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 988

722.

More About PASSIE ALMA JEAN MURPHREY: Medical Information: Type II Diabetes

Marriage Notes for CURTIS MASON and PASSIE MURPHREY:

More About CURTIS MASON and PASSIE MURPHREY: Marriage: 09 Sep 1961, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of CURTIS MASON and PASSIE MURPHREY are:

- i. DWAYNE GREGORY⁸ MASON, b. 14 Feb 1967, Raleigh, North Carolina.
- ii. KAREN JEAN MASON, b. 12 Dec 1969, Charlotte, North Carolina.
- iii. JENNIFER DIANE MASON, b. 26 Oct 1972, Charlotte, North Carolina.
- iv. WILLIAM MARSHAL MASON, b. 02 Oct 1977, Charlotte, North Carolina; m. LAURIE ANNE SCHOFIELD; b. 25 Jan 1982, Salt Lake City, Utah.

658. ELIZABETH CAROL⁷ MASON (*THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵* LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 12 Jan 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BENNY LEWIS HOLMES 03 Sep 1960 in Coats, North Carolina, son of JOHN HOLMES and LEDDIE BYRD. He was born 09 Aug 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ELIZABETH CAROL MASON: Medical Information: Arthritis, High Blood Pressure

More About BENNY LEWIS HOLMES: Graduation: Jun 1956, Coats High School Medical Information: Type II Diabetes Military service: Navy 1956-1979

More About BENNY HOLMES and ELIZABETH MASON: Marriage: 03 Sep 1960, Coats, North Carolina

Children of ELIZABETH MASON and BENNY HOLMES are: i. DEBORAH ANN⁸ HOLMES, b. 11 Aug 1961, Corpus Christi, Texas. Notes for DEBORAH ANN HOLMES: Texas Birth Index, 1903-1997

Name: Deborah Ann Holmes Date of Birth: 11 Aug 1961 Gender: Female Birth County: Nueces Father's Name: Benny Lewis Holmes Mother's Name: Elizabeth Carol Mason Roll Number: 1961_0008

More About DEBORAH ANN HOLMES: Degree: May 1983, BA English Old Dominion Univ Graduation: Jun 1979, Granby High School (Norfolk)

723. ii. DANNY LEWIS HOLMES, b. 06 Jun 1963, Dunn, North Carolina.

724. iii. BRENDA CAROL HOLMES, b. 03 Oct 1964, Rota, Spain.

659. JOSEPH RONALD⁷ PARRISH (*JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 07 Sep 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DEBORAH SUE BUFFKIN 15 Jun 1969 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of HENRY BUFFKIN and RUBY LUCAS. She was born 01 Apr 1950.

Notes for JOSEPH RONALD PARRISH: Harnett County register of deeds Military Discharge

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 7300302 Date Filed: 01/22/2004 12:25:43 PM Discharge Date: 12/13/1972 12:00:00 AM Name: PARRISH, JOSEPH RONALD Branch: AIR FORCE Volume: 13 Page: 302

More About JOSEPH RONALD PARRISH: Military service: 13 Dec 1972, Discharged from United States Air Force

More About JOSEPH PARRISH and DEBORAH BUFFKIN: Marriage: 15 Jun 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina Children of JOSEPH PARRISH and DEBORAH BUFFKIN are:

- i. MANDY RAE⁸ PARRISH, b. 13 Mar 1977, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 726. ii. KRISTY LYNN PARRISH, b. 26 Dec 1979.

660. DENNIE KEITH⁷ PARRISH (*JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 09 Jan 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARTHA DALE TURLINGTON 13 Jul 1974 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of BICKETT TURLINGTON and LELA POPE. She was born 25 May 1954.

Marriage Notes for DENNIE PARRISH and MARTHA TURLINGTON: Harnett County

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 7400192 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PARRISH, DENNIE KEITH Bride: TURLINGTON, MARTHA DALE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/13/1974 Volume: 1974 Page: 192

More About DENNIE PARRISH and MARTHA TURLINGTON: Marriage: 13 Jul 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DENNIE PARRISH and MARTHA TURLINGTON are:

- i. KEVIN DALE⁸ PARRISH, b. 19 Jan 1975.
 - ii. JASON KEITH PARRISH, b. 01 Apr 1980.

661. DWIGHT RAY⁷ PARRISH (*JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1956. He married JANICE SUE LANGDON 24 Mar 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ERNIS LANGDON and ETTA PAGE. She was born 03 Mar 1954.

Marriage Notes for DWIGHT PARRISH and JANICE LANGDON: Harnett County

Document Detail

727.

Certificate Number: 7300195 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PARRISH, DWIGHT RAY Bride: LANGDON, JANICE SUE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/24/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 195

More About DWIGHT PARRISH and JANICE LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Mar 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of DWIGHT PARRISH and JANICE LANGDON is: i. TODD MATTHEW⁸ PARRISH, b. 02 Jul 1982.

662. JOY DALE⁷ PARRISH (*EDDIE RAEFORD*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 20 Jan 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married RODNEY WAYNE JOHNSON 05 Mar 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOY DALE PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joy Dale Parrish Date of Birth: 20 Jan 1950 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Eddie Raiford Parrish Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 38 A Page: 1145

Marriage Notes for JOY PARRISH and RODNEY JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joy Dale Parrish Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1972

Spouse: Rodney Wayne Johnson Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1972

Marriage Date: 5 Mar 1972 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RODNEY JOHNSON and JOY PARRISH:

Marriage: 05 Mar 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOY PARRISH and RODNEY JOHNSON are:

728.

- i. JESSICA JAY⁸ JOHNSON, b. 16 Dec 1976, Cherokee County, North Carolina.
 - ii. WENDY BLAIR JOHNSON, b. 09 Sep 1979, Pasquotank County, North Carolina.

663. DONALD EDDIE⁷ BURTCHETTE (*ETHEL AUDREY⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 15 Jul 1950 in Raleigh, North Carolina. He married SHYRL TRENT HAGWOOD 22 Nov 1969 in Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, Raleigh, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM HAGWOOD and LOIS TRENT.

More About DONALD BURTCHETTE and SHYRL HAGWOOD: Marriage: 22 Nov 1969, Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, Raleigh, North Carolina

Children of DONALD BURTCHETTE and SHYRL HAGWOOD are:

- 729. i. MELANIE LEE⁸ BURTCHETTE, b. 15 Feb 1972, Rex Hospital, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 730. ii. KIMBERLY MICHELLE BURTCHETTE, b. 27 Sep 1973, Cafritz Hospital, Washington, D.C..
 - iii. JENNIFER TRENT BURTCHETTE, b. 11 Aug 1977, Greater Southeast Area Community Hospital, Washington, D.C..

664. EMILY ELAINE⁷ BURTCHETTE (*ETHEL AUDREY*⁶ *PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 05 Oct 1953 in Raleigh, North Carolina. She married (1) WESLEY WILDER Abt. 1972. She met (2) JAMES SMITH Abt. 1980.

More About WESLEY WILDER and EMILY BURTCHETTE: Marriage: Abt. 1972

More About JAMES SMITH and EMILY BURTCHETTE: Partners: Abt. 1980

Child of EMILY BURTCHETTE and WESLEY WILDER is:

i. SHARON RENEE⁸ WILDER, b. 03 Sep 1976, Raleigh, North Carolina; d. 23 Jul 2001, Raleigh, North Carolina.

Notes for SHARON RENEE WILDER: The News & Observer July 24, 2001

SEPT. 3, 1976 - JULY 23, 2001

GARNER - Sharon Renee Wilder, 24, of 103 Castill Place, died Monday at Wake Medical Center. A 1994 graduate of Garner Senior High School, she

attended Wake Technical College and loved working with children through Daycare and Photography. Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel, Garner. Burial, Montlawn Memorial Park. She was preceded in death by her grandparents, Audrey Parrish Burtchette and Willie Lee Burtchette.

Surviving: mother, Elaine Burtchette Wilder and her fiance,' James Smith of Garner; his sons, Jim Smith of Raleigh and Christ Smith of Wise, Va; aunt, Vicky B. Davis and her husband, Bobby Davis of Raleigh; uncle, Donald Burtchette and his wife, Shyrl H. Burtchette, of Port Tobacco, MD; cousins, Melanie Kraft of LaPlata, MD, Kim Tressler of Bullock, NC, and Jennifer Burtchette of Laurel, MD; her beloved pets, Freckles, her dog and Hannah, her cat.

Visitation, 7-9 p.m. today at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Garner.

Memorial contributions may be made to Layden Memorial United Methodist Church, 2607 S. Wilmington St., Raleigh, NC 27603.

More About SHARON RENEE WILDER: Burial: 25 Jul 2001, Montlawn Memorial Park Cause of Death: Colon Cancer

665. PHILLIP TYSON⁷ WHITTINGTON, JR. (*MARVA LEE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 10 Jun 1949 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) KAREN ?. He married (2) KIM ?. He married (3) TRICIA THOMAS, daughter of CHARLES THOMAS and MARY PARRISH.

Child of PHILLIP WHITTINGTON and KAREN ? is:

i. KELLIE⁸ WHITTINGTON, m. JEFF GORDON.

Child of PHILLIP WHITTINGTON and KIM ? is:

ii. MORGAN⁸ WHITTINGTON.

666. EDDIE JOE⁷ WHITTINGTON (*MARVA LEE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born Abt. 1952. He married SARAH BARNES Bef. 1983, daughter of JAMES BARNES and ?.

More About EDDIE WHITTINGTON and SARAH BARNES: Marriage: Bef. 1983

Children of EDDIE WHITTINGTON and SARAH BARNES are:

i. TYSON JOSEPH⁸ WHITTINGTON, b. 05 Jun 1983, Wake County, North Carolina; d. 14 Aug 2001, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for TYSON JOSEPH WHITTINGTON:

"Take it for what it's worth, my birth was a blessing. Sent to live and die, on earth as a lesson. We each have a star, all we have to do is find it. Once you do, everyone who sees it will be blinded." Tyson Whittington: June 5th, 1983 - August 14, 2001

News and Observer Published: Thursday, August 16, 2001 4:30 a.m. EDT

Cary High grad dies in single-vehicle wreck

By LORENZO PEREZ, Staff Writer

WILSON -- An 18-year-old Cary High School graduate and star athlete was killed in a single-vehicle wreck Tuesday afternoon as he drove home from Greenville.

News of Tyson Joseph Whittington's death spread rapidly Wednesday, as former classmates, teammates, coaches and teachers reached out to each other and Whittington's family to share their grief.

A 2001 graduate of Cary High, Whittington was an All-Conference quarterback last fall, as well as the Tri-Eight 4A Co-Offensive Player of the Year. Whittington also played on Cary High's varsity basketball team.

Friends and family said Whittington had gone to Greenville to visit friends at East Carolina University. Tuesday afternoon, he was driving back alone when he apparently lost control of his Honda Passport.

At 12:31 p.m. Tuesday, Whittington was driving west on U.S. 264 north of Sims when his vehicle ran off the road, a dispatcher with the state Highway Patrol said. Whittington's Passport rolled several times and skidded to a stop in the median, the dispatcher said. Whittington was taken to a nearby hospital in Wilson, where he later died.

Whittington's former basketball coach at Cary High, Allan Gustafson Jr., said his phone started ringing about 10 p.m. Tuesday. Several of Whittington's former teammates, including some who had graduated a year ahead of him, came over to the coach's house to talk late into the night.

"Word spread so fast," Gustafson said. "It's really generated an outpouring of love from those who knew him. ... We had nine seniors last year, so it really was a close-knit team."

As many as 150 well-wishers, many of them former classmates, came by the Whittington family's home to offer their condolences Wednesday, his family said.

Whittington didn't just socialize with jocks, his friends said. He had friends

from one end of the high school to the other.

"You could name every clique, and he belonged to it," said Andrew Donovan, a basketball teammate and friend who drove Whittington home from practice for three years. "Everybody liked Tyson. Everybody had an affiliation with him."

Donovan said Whittington was a generous friend who often treated his friends to pizza or a night at the movies.

Tall and lanky, Whittington used to crack up his friends by flexing his muscles. During the warm-ups before every basketball game, Whittington would hike up his shorts, yank his socks up high and wear a headband to lighten the mood.

"He could always make you laugh if you were having a bad day," said Marcus Upchurch, 18, a basketball teammate.

Whittington planned to attend Wake Technical Community College for at least a year and had dreams of eventually walking on to N.C. State's football team, friends and family said.

Ron W. Pendergraft, Cary High's football coach, said Whittington was a strong leader for his young varsity squad last year.

"I was really wanting to see him go to the next level," Pendergraft said. "He had the arm, he had the vision. ... He was just starting to see his potential."

Some of Whittington's former classmates from his graduating class returned to Cary High School on Wednesday to mourn. His younger sister, Ashley Whittington, is a sophomore there this year.

Tuesday afternoon, Whittington's family was at the hospital in Wilson when he died.

Eddie Whittington, Tyson's father, said Ashley recalled the label she carried as a Cary High freshman.

"She said, 'All last year I was known as Tyson's little sister. And that's the most wonderful thing I could be known as.' "

The News & Observer August 16, 2001 Edition: Final Section: Obit Page: B6

TYSON JOSEPH WHITTINGTON

CARY - Tyson Joseph Whittington, 18, died Tuesday, August 14, 2001from injuries sustained in an automobile accident. Born in Raleigh on June 5, 1983 he was a graduate of Cary High School in 2001. He achieved the All-Conference Award and was named Co-offensive player of the year in football. He was also a leading player in the Cary High School basketball team.

He is survived by his parents, Eddie and Sarah Barbee Whittington; sister, Ashley Whittington of the home; brothers, Franklin P. Barbee Jr. of Raleigh and Christopher T. Barbee of Greensboro; paternal grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Phillip Whittington of Garner.

He was preceded in death by his maternal grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. James T. Barnes of Southport, NC.

Funeral service will be held 3 p.m. Friday at White Plains United Methodist Church, 313 SE Maynard Road, Cary. Interment will follow in Montlawn Memorial Park, 2911 S. Wilmington Street, Raleigh, NC.

Family will receive friends from 6-8 p.m. Thursday at Brown-Wynne Funeral Home, Cary.

A candlelight vigil in memory of Tyson will be held Saturday, August 18, from 2:30-3:30 p.m. at First Baptist Church, 218 South Academy Street, Cary.

In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the Cary Athletic Association, Cary Imp Club, 638 Walnut Street, Cary, NC 27511 for the Tyson Whittington Memorial Fund.

Arrangements by Brown-Wynne Funeral Home, Cary 467-8108.

ii. ASHLEY WHITTINGTON.

667. PEGGY JOYCE⁷ CARTER (*HELEN JOYCE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Jun 1954. She married CAUDLE BARKER "C. B." BANKS 21 Sep 1975, son of EMMITT BANKS and CHRISTINE WRENN.

More About CAUDLE BANKS and PEGGY CARTER: Marriage: 21 Sep 1975

Children of PEGGY CARTER and CAUDLE BANKS are:

- i. ADAM CARTER⁸ BANKS, b. 12 Mar 1982.
- ii. CHRISTINA JOY BANKS, b. 31 Dec 1988.

668. LOU ANN⁷ CARTER (*HELEN JOYCE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 06 Feb 1958. She married JAMES CORBETT BEASLEY 15 Jun 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of CORBETT

BEASLEY and DORARENE BEASLEY. He was born 18 Dec 1958 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES CORBETT BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Corbett Beasley Date of Birth: 18 Dec 1958 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Dorarene Beasley Parent2 Name: Corbett Loe Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 61 Page: 441

Name: James Corbett Beasley Date of Birth: 18 Dec 1958 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Corbett Lee Beasley Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 46-A Page: 90

Shown as born in both Harnett and Johnston County

Marriage Notes for LOU CARTER and JAMES BEASLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: James Corbett Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Lou Ann Carter Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 15 Jun 1980 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES BEASLEY and LOU CARTER: Marriage: 15 Jun 1980, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of LOU CARTER and JAMES BEASLEY is:

i. MEGAN ELIZABETH⁸ BEASLEY, b. 29 Jul 1986.

669. CATHY LYNN⁷ CARTER (*HELEN JOYCE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 Dec 1960. She married TONY WADE DUNN 22 May 1983, son of RANSOM DUNN and REBECCA JOHNSON. He was born 23 Nov 1960 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About TONY DUNN and CATHY CARTER: Marriage: 22 May 1983

Children of CATHY CARTER and TONY DUNN are:

- i. TONYA LYNN⁸ DUNN, b. 20 Oct 1986.
- ii. CODY WADE DUNN, b. 27 Jun 1992.

670. AMY HELEN⁷ CARTER (*HELEN JOYCE⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 May 1969. She married DARRYL JASON KING 20 Jun 1993, son of RONALD KING and SHELBA BRYANT. He was born 25 Oct 1963 in Havre de Grace, Maryland, and died 17 Sep 2007 in Nashville, Tennessee.

Notes for DARRYL JASON KING: Bryan - Lee Funeral Home Notice 09/18/2007

ANGIER –Darryl Jason King, 43, of 4756 Old Stage Road North, died Monday. Darryl was active in Angier United Methodist Church and Cub Master of Angier Cub Scout Pack # 125. Funeral Services will be held Thursday at 4:00 PM at the Angier United Methodist Church, with burial to follow at Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Surviving: wife, Amy Carter King; sons, Garrett and Dylan King, both of the home; mother-inlaw, Joyce Carter; sisters-in-law and husbands, Peggy and C.B. Banks, Lou Ann and Jimmy Beasley and Cathy and Tony Dunn, all of Angier; three nieces and two nephews. Darryl was predeceased by his parents, Ronald and Shelba Jean Bryant King.

The family will receive friends Wednesday 6:00 – 8:00 PM at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home and at the home of C. B. and Peggy Banks, 4682 Old Stage Road North, Angier, NC. Memorial contributions may be made to the Darryl King Children's Fund, c/o BB&T 91 E. Depot St. P. O. Box 126, Angier, NC 27501.

More About DARRYL JASON KING: Burial: Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemeteiry, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About DARRYL KING and AMY CARTER: Marriage: 20 Jun 1993

Children of AMY CARTER and DARRYL KING are:

- i. GARRETT JASON⁸ KING, b. 24 Dec 1997.
- ii. DYLAN ANDREW KING, b. 19 Apr 2004.

671. BONNIE LOU⁷ TRIPP (*BROOKIE ALLENE⁶ LANGDON, DESTER ALONZO⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) She married HUGH GARDNER FOUSHEE 14 Aug 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 20 Sep 1936, and died 24 Aug 2005.

Notes for HUGH GARDNER FOUSHEE: Social Security Death Index

Name: Gardner Foushee SSN: Last Residence: 27572 Rougemont, Durham, North Carolina Born: 20 Sep 1936 Died: 24 Aug 2005 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1955)

Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) 08/27/2005

ROUGEMONT - Mr. H. Gardner Foushee, 68, resident of Cothran Road, passed away Wednesday, August 24, 2005. Mr. Foushee was a member of Immanuel Baptist Church and an active Deacon and member of the Building and Grounds Committee. He was employed with C.C. Woods Construction Co. for 39 years, retiring as Vice President in October 2004.

Surviving are his wife, Bonnie Tripp Foushee: a daughter, Angie Riley; a son, Wes Foushee; three sisters, Elsie Timberlake, Arlene Long and Ann Solomon; and a brother, Terry Foushee.

The funeral will be held Saturday at 11 a.m. at Immanuel Baptist Church. Burial will follow in Burchwood Cemetery in Roxboro. Flowers are acceptable or memorial contributions may be made to Immanuel Baptist Church, 3610 Hillandale Road, Durham, NC 27705. Arrangements by Clements Funeral Service, Durham.

More About HUGH GARDNER FOUSHEE: Burial: 27 Aug 2007, Burchwood Cemetery, Roxboro, North Carolina Occupation: C.C. Woods Construction Co.

Marriage Notes for BONNIE TRIPP and HUGH FOUSHEE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6600075 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: FOUSHEE, HUGH GARDNER Bride: TRIPP, BONNIE LUE Maiden Surname: TRIPP Date of Marriage: 08/14/1966 Volume: 1966 Page: 75

More About HUGH FOUSHEE and BONNIE TRIPP: Marriage: 14 Aug 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of BONNIE TRIPP and HUGH FOUSHEE are:

- i. ANGIE⁸ FOUSHEE, m. ? RILEY.
- ii. WES FOUSHEE.

672. DAYWOOD KENT⁷ LANGDON (*DAYWOOD EARN*⁶, *DESTER ALONZO*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 04 Sep 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married EDNA MAE COLLIER 06 Jun 1964 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of NATHAN COLLIER and EDNA ?. She was born 30 Dec 1946 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAYWOOD KENT LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Daywood Kent Langdon Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1944 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Daywood Earn Langdon Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 374

Marriage Notes for DAYWOOD LANGDON and EDNA COLLIER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6400120 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DAYWOOD KENT Bride: COLLIER, EDNA MAE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/06/1964 Volume: 1964 Page: 120

More About DAYWOOD LANGDON and EDNA COLLIER: Marriage: 06 Jun 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of DAYWOOD LANGDON and EDNA COLLIER is:

MARK EDWARD⁸ LANGDON, b. 30 Dec 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 m. LORI GAYE MOORE, 24 Dec 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 10

Jun 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MARK LANGDON and LORI MOORE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8800203 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, MARK EDWARD Bride: MOORE, LORI GAYE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/24/1988 Volume: 1988 Page: 203

More About MARK LANGDON and LORI MOORE: Marriage: 24 Dec 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina

673. SONDRA LYNN⁷ ENNIS (*BERLENE LECTOR⁶ LANGDON*, *DESTER ALONZO⁵*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 22 Apr 1947. She married MICHAEL ALLEN SMITH.

Children of SONDRA ENNIS and MICHAEL SMITH are:

- i. MARTIN ALLEN⁸ SMITH, m. JENNIFER LUCAS.
- ii. BRANDON ENNIS SMITH.

674. MARTIN DALE⁷ ENNIS (*BERLENE LECTOR⁶ LANGDON, DESTER ALONZO⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 May 1952. He married DEBORAH HARTLEY.

Child of MARTIN ENNIS and DEBORAH HARTLEY is:

i. HEATHER LYNN⁸ ENNIS.

675. DONNA GALE⁷ ENNIS (*BERLENE LECTOR⁶ LANGDON, DESTER ALONZO⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 May 1952. She married TIMOTHY HAYWOOD PENNY, son of HAYWOOD PENNY and IMOGENE POLLARD. He was born 05 Nov 1952.

Children of DONNA ENNIS and TIMOTHY PENNY are:

- i. JAMIE CAROL⁸ PENNY.
- ii. JENNIFER LYNN PENNY.

676. ANGELA⁷ LANGDON (*DANVILLE JOSEPH*⁶, *DESTER ALONZO*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married DONALD SCURRY.

Child of ANGELA LANGDON and DONALD SCURRY is:

i. ANDREA VALLIE⁸ SCURRY.

677. SHEPARD RUDOLPH⁷ BYRD (*BERTHA MAE*⁶ *LANGDON, ELLIS*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 11 Mar 1922, and died 19 Oct 1989 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married MARY WILLADEAN BENSON, daughter of LUNDA BENSON and ELIZA PARRISH. She was born 30 Aug 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 04 Mar 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9141 Name (Age): BYRD, S. Rudolph (67) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/24/1989 Other Pub. Info.: Angier, b. 11 Mar 1922, s/o Willie S. and Bertha Langdon Byrd, h/o Willadean Byrd, Fellowship Cemetery

Name: SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD Age: 67 Years Death Date: 19 October 1989 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 March 1922 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: BYRD State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About SHEPARD RUDOLPH BYRD: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARY WILLADEAN BENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7788 Name (Age): BYRD, Mory Willadean (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/06/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 30 Aug 1924, d/o Lundy and Elizabeth Parrish, w/o Shepard Rudolph Byrd, Fellowship Community Cemetery News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) - March 6, 2001

BENSON - Mrs. Mary Willadean Benson Byrd, 76, formerly of Benson, died at the home of Pat and Larry Barbour (daughter and son-in-law), where she resided for the last three years. Funeral service will be 3 p.m. Wednesday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson. Officiating will be the Revs. Billy Nowell and Aubrey Williamson. Burial will follow in Fellowship Community Cemetery.

Mrs. Byrd was born August 30, 1924 in Johnston County to the late Lundy L. and Eliza Parrish Benson. She was preceded in death by her husband, Shepard Rudolph Byrd and a daughter, Willa Mae B. Sorrell. Mrs. Byrd was a homemaker and a longtime member of Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church in Benson until after her husband's death, when she became a member of St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church.

Surviving: daughter and son-in-law, Pat and Larry Barbour of Clayton; son, Kenneth R. Byrd, Sr. of Potecasi; sisters, Shirley Faye Byrd and Gertrude Wright, both of Durham; brothers, Bennie Ray Benson of Angier, Jasper Denton Benson of Durham; grandchildren, James Barbour, Jason Barbour, Yvette S. Davis, Shannon B. Stephenson, and Kenneth R. Byrd, Jr.; great-grand-sons, Shepard Barbour and Christian Davis.

The family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. Tuesday and other times at the home of Pat and Larry Barbour. Flowers are welcome, however memorials may be made to Johnston Home Care & Hospice, 509 N. Bright Leaf Blvd., Smithfield, NC 27577 or to St. Mary's Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Building Fund.

More About MARY WILLADEAN BENSON: Burial: Fellowship Community Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children are listed above under (345) Mary Willadean Benson.

678. WILLARD BIRCHEL⁷ BYRD (*BERTHA MAE*⁶ *LANGDON*, *ELLIS*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Jul 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Dec 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MAXINE CLIFTON.

Notes for WILLARD BIRCHEL BYRD: Dunn Daily Record 12/14/2005

Willard Birchel Byrd, 82, of 1261 Stephenson Road, Benson, died Tuesday, Dec. 13, 2005, at his home. He was born July 2, 1923, in Johnston County to the late Willie Shepard and Bertha Langdon Byrd. He was a brick mason in the home construction business. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Thursday at Johnson Memorial Church by the Revs. Mike Courtney and R.B. Parrish. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include his wife of 60 years, Maxine Clifton Byrd; a daughter, Becky Barefoot and husband Steve of Benson; sons, W. Dennis Byrd of Benson, J. Durran Byrd and wife Patricia of Clayton; a brother, Etheridge Byrd of Angier and Rupert Byrd of Durham; sisters, Betty Lou

Lee of Angier; grandchildren, Darrell Barefoot, Jeremiah Byrd, Hannah Jo Byrd and Melissa Dominguez; and great-grandchildren, Marisela Baltazar, Victor Baltazar and Morgan Hanna Barefoot.

The family will receive friends after the graveside service in the church fellowship hall. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com. A service of Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About WILLARD BIRCHEL BYRD: Burial: 15 Dec 2005, Johnson Memorial Church Cemetery Occupation: Brick Mason

Children of WILLARD BYRD and MAXINE CLIFTON are:

- i. WILLARD DENNIS⁸ BYRD, b. 22 May 1951.
- 731. ii. JAMES DURRAN BYRD, b. 13 Jul 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 31 May 2008.
 - iii. BECKY BYRD, m. STEVE BAREFOOT.

679. ELLIS HARMON⁷ LANGDON (*ERNIS HARMON*⁶, *ELLIS*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 May 1946 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married LINDA SUE POST.

Notes for ELLIS HARMON LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ellis Harmon Langdon Date of Birth: 29 May 1946 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Ernest Harmon Langdon Roll Number: B_C029_66003 Volume: 44 Page: 303

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Military Discharge Document Detail

Certificate Number: 6700296 Date Filed: 01/16/2004 10:25:03 AM Discharge Date: 06/27/1967 12:00:00 AM Name: LANGDON, ELLIS HARMON Branch: ARMY Volume: 11 Page: 296 More About ELLIS HARMON LANGDON:

Military service: 27 Jun 1967, Discharged from United States Army

Children of ELLIS LANGDON and LINDA POST are:

GAIL ANN⁸ LANGDON, b. 07 May 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ROBERT LEE JOHNSON, JR., 25 Aug 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 16 Dec 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for GAIL LANGDON and ROBERT JOHNSON: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 8/22/1995 Event Date: 8/25/1995 Groom (Last, First): JOHNSON, ROBERT LEE JR (8/22/1995 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): LANGDON, GAIL ANN (8/22/1995 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1995 / 569 # of Pages: 1

More About ROBERT JOHNSON and GAIL LANGDON: Marriage: 25 Aug 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. JEANETTE LYNN LANGDON, b. 28 Jun 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JEANETTE LYNN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jeanette Lynn Langdon Date of Birth: 28 Jun 1979 Gender: Female Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ellis Harmon Parent2 Name: Linda Sue Post Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 110 Page: 115

680. JANICE SUE⁷ LANGDON (*ERNIS HARMON*⁶, *ELLIS*⁵, *BERNICE H*.⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 03 Mar 1954. She married DWIGHT RAY PARRISH 24 Mar 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JOSEPH PARRISH and JUNIOUS DENNING. He was born Abt. 1956.

Marriage Notes for JANICE LANGDON and DWIGHT PARRISH:

Harnett County

Document Detail

Certificate Number: 7300195 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: PARRISH, DWIGHT RAY Bride: LANGDON, JANICE SUE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/24/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 195

More About DWIGHT PARRISH and JANICE LANGDON: Marriage: 24 Mar 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child is listed above under (661) Dwight Ray Parrish.

681. RONNY GRAHAM⁷ LANGDON, SR. (*GRAHAM MALCOM*⁶, *MALCOM THOMAS*⁵, *BERNICE H*.⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Nov 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Mar 1976 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina. He married JENNY MARIE BAGWELL.

Notes for RONNY GRAHAM LANGDON, SR.: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ronny Graham Langdon Death Date: 28 Mar 1976 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 24 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 16 Nov 1951

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: -Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

Children of RONNY LANGDON and JENNY BAGWELL are:

i. JENNIFER LYNN⁸ LANGDON, b. 28 Dec 1970, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JENNIFER LYNN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jennifer Lynn Langdon Date of Birth: 28 Dec 1970 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ronny Graham Parent2 Name: Jenny Marie Bagwell Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 91 Page: 483

ii. RONNY GRAHAM LANGDON, JR., b. 08 Aug 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LORI ANN EARP, 27 Apr 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina;
b. 21 Feb 1971, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for RONNY GRAHAM LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ronny Graham Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 8 Aug 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ronny Graham Parent2 Name: Jenny Marie Bagwell Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 96 Page: 140

Marriage Notes for RONNY LANGDON and LORI EARP: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 4/10/1996 Event Date: 4/27/1996 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, RONNY GRAHAM JR (4/10/1996 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): EARP, LORI ANN (4/10/1996 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1996 / 187 # of Pages: 1

More About RONNY LANGDON and LORI EARP: Marriage: 27 Apr 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina

682. ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C."⁷ LANGDON (*ALTON WADE*⁶, *MERRITT ELDRIDGE*⁵, *BERNICE H*.⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 May 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jun 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married RUTH MAE LANGDON, daughter of JAMES LANGDON and EDNA PENNY. She was born 12 Mar 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Nov 2002 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C." LANGDON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 32954 Name (Age): LANGDON, Alton Clingman "A. C." Obit. Pub. Date: 06/08/2001 Other Pub. Info.: b. 25 May 1937, s/o Alton and Lunette Stephenson Langdon, h/o Ruth L. Langdon, White Memorial Presbyterian Church Cemetery

The News & Observer June 7, 2001

WILLOW SPRING - Mr. Alton Clingman "A.C." Langdon, age 64, of 1780 White Memorial Church Rd, died Wednesday at his residence. Funeral Services will be 2 p.m. Friday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church. Officiating will be Revs. Ken Haines and Herbert Underwood.

Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery, Willow Spring. Mr. Langdon was born May 25, 1937 in Johnston County to the late Alton and Lunette Stephenson Langdon. He had retired after 30 years from Harris Wholesale in Raleigh and was employed with the North Carolina Department of Correction. Mr. Langdon was a member of White Memorial Presbyterian Church, served as a Deacon and Elder.

Survivors include his wife, Ruth L. Langdon; daughter and son-in-law, Pam and Richard Denning; two grandchildren, Adam and Jessica Denning; sisters and brothers-in-law, Betty L. and Wallace Ashworth, Jean L. and Glenn Wilson, Carol L. and Curtis Price, Patricia L. and Wilson Lee, all of Willow Spring, Dale L. Slaughter of Garner, and Nancy L. and Frankie Anderson of Fuquay-Varina; brother and sister-in-law, Tommy and Doris Langdon of Willow Spring.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. on Thursday.

More About ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C." LANGDON: Burial: 08 Jun 2001, White Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Small Cell Lung Cancer Occupation: Pharmacy/NC Prison System

Notes for RUTH MAE LANGDON: Dunn Daily Record Monday, November 11, 2002

Ruth Mae L. Langdon, 65, of 1780 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring, died Saturday at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. She was born March 12, 1937, in Johnston County to the late Vernon and Edna Penny Langdon. She was preceded in death by her husband, A.C. Langdon. She was a homemaker and a member of White Memorial Presbyterian Church.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday at White Memorial Presbyterian Church by the Revs. Herbert Underwood and Mark Scott. Burial will follow in the church cemetery, Willow Spring.

Survivors include a daughter, Pam L. Denning and husband Richard of Willow Spring; two grandchildren, Adam Denning and Jessica Denning; sisters, Hilda L. Carter and Debbie L. Honeycutt, both of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson, and other times at the home of Richard and Pam Langdon Denning, 1530 White Memorial Church Road, Willow Spring.

More About RUTH MAE LANGDON: Burial: 12 Nov 2002, White Memorial Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child is listed above under (552) Ruth Mae Langdon.

683. ELMER GLENN⁷ LANGDON (*ELMER ELDRIDGE*⁶, *MERRITT ELDRIDGE*⁵, *BERNICE H*.⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 29 Dec 1942 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 29 Jul 1975 in Wake County North Carolina. He married BARBARA ANN STEPHENSON.

Notes for ELMER GLENN LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elmer Glenn Langdon Date of Birth: 29 Dec 1942 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elmer E Parent2 Name: Magdaline Barbour Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 29 Page: 1124 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Glenn Langdon Death Date: 29 Jul 1975 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 4 Aug 1975 Death Age: 32 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1943

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Children of ELMER LANGDON and BARBARA STEPHENSON are:

i. RICHARD MCKINLEY⁸ LANGDON, b. Abt. 1961; d. 25 Sep 2006.

Notes for RICHARD MCKINLEY LANGDON: Skinner & Smith Funeral Home Notice 09/27/2006

Mr. Richard McKinley "Ricky" Langdon, 45, of Dunn, died Monday in UNC Hospitals. The Wake county native was a son of Barbara Stephenson Langdon and the late Glenn Langdon. Mr. Langdon was a sheet rock finisher. Funeral services will be conducted 2:00 PM Thursday in Skinner & Smith Funeral Home with Rev. Tom Stephenson and Rev. Joyce Hair officiating. Burial will be in Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery.

Surviving are his mother Barbara S. Langdon, his step-father Bobby Jackson both of the home, brothers Jeffrey Ray Langdon and wife Susan of Benson, Bobby Langdon of Dunn, a sister Carolyn Langdon of Dunn

The family will receive friends 7:00 until 9:00 PM Wednesday at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home. Online condolences may be made to www.skinnerandsmith.com.

More About RICHARD MCKINLEY LANGDON: Burial: 28 Sep 2006, Willow Spring Primitive Baptist Curch Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Occupation: Sheetrock Finisher 732. ii. BOBBY GLENN LANGDON, b. 02 Dec 1964, Wake County, North Carolina.

- iii. JEFFREY RAY LANGDON, m. SUSAN ?.
- iv. CAROLYN LANGDON.

684. ANNIE LAURIE⁷ BARNES (*MABEL LORENE⁶ PARRISH, EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 28 Apr 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHNNY RAEFORD STEPHENSON 1948, son of SILAS STEPHENSON and ALMA PAGE. He was born 27 Oct 1928 in Wake Chapel Christian Church Memorial Gardens, Wake County, North Carolina, and died 08 Oct 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHNNY RAEFORD STEPHENSON: Dunn Daily Record 10/10/2006

Johnny Raeford Stephenson, 77, of 603 W. Parrish Drive, Benson, died Sunday night, Oct. 8, 2006, at his home. He was born in Wake County on Oct. 27, 1928. He was preceded in death by his father, Silas Stephenson; and his mother, Alma Page S. Wade.

Mr. Stephenson was a retired Ford dealer in Benson and was a member of Benson Baptist Church where he served in many capacities including chairman of the Board of Deacons. He was active in the community serving as president of the Benson Area Chamber of Commerce and president of the Benson Kiwanis Club. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Wednesday at Benson Baptist Church by the Rev. Michael Edwards and Dr. Mike Cogdill. Burial will follow at Roselawn Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife of 58 years, Laurie Barnes Stephenson; sons, Randy and wife Bonnie of Benson, Timothy of Raleigh and Jeffrey of Durham; a daughter, Sue Ann Wood and husband John Wood III of Benson; grandchildren, John Robert Stephenson, Ruth Taylor Stephenson, Barnes Stephenson, Nathan Stephenson, John Wood IV, Kate Wood and Andrew Stephenson; and a sister, Jackie Castlebury and husband B.J. of Angier.

The family will receive friends at the home of Sue and John Wood, 607 W. Parrish Drive, tonight from 6 to 9. The family requests that in lieu of flowers, memorials be made to the Benson Baptist Church Building Fund, P.O. Box 323, Benson, NC 27504.

More About JOHNNY RAEFORD STEPHENSON: Burial: 11 Oct 2006, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Automobile Dealer

More About JOHNNY STEPHENSON and ANNIE BARNES: Marriage: 1948

Children of ANNIE BARNES and JOHNNY STEPHENSON are:

- i. RANDY⁸ STEPHENSON, m. BONNIE ?.
- ii. TIMOTHY PAGE STEPHENSON, b. 1954.
- iii. JEFFREY BARNES STEPHENSON, b. 24 Jun 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

685. THOMAS JEFFERSON⁷ BARNES, JR. (*MABEL LORENE⁶ PARRISH, EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 17 Mar 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married JO ANN STEPHENSON 01 Jun 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for THOMAS BARNES and JO STEPHENSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5700006 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BARNES JR, THOMAS JEFFERSON Bride: STEPHENSON, JO ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/09/1957 Volume: 1957 Page: 6

More About THOMAS BARNES and JO STEPHENSON: Marriage: 01 Jun 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of THOMAS BARNES and JO STEPHENSON is: i. MELANIE⁸ BARNES.

686. KIMBERLY JAN⁷ PARRISH (*THOMAS JACOB*⁶, *RENZIE BRITT*⁵, *LANGDON E.*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 10 Sep 1964 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married GARY D. COLE.

Children of KIMBERLY PARRISH and GARY COLE are:

- i. MORGAN JAN⁸ COLE.
- ii. BLAKE PARRISH COLE.

687. EDSEL TY⁷ LANGDON (*VERNON EDSEL*⁶, *MACK VERNON*⁵, *SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"*⁴, *MCDANIEL "MACK"*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Jun 1965 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 May 2006 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married ROBIN ?.

Notes for EDSEL TY LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Edsel Ty Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Jun 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Orpha Belinda Byrd Parent2 Name: Vernon Edsel Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 78 Page: 475

Social Security Death Index

Name: Edsel T. Langdon SSN: Born: 6 Jun 1965 Died: 20 May 2006 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1971)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) May 22, 2006

RALEIGH -- Edsel Ty Langdon, 40, of 9409 Sauls Road, died Saturday at Wake Medical Center. He is the son of Vernon Edsel Langdon and Orpha B. Langdon, and was a graduate of Garner High School and Wake Community College. The funeral services will be held 11:00 a.m. Tuesday, May 23, 2006 at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church on Old Fair Ground Road in Johnston County. Interment will follow at the church cemetery.

Surviving in addition to his parents are daughters, Brooke Langdon age 12, and Blaire Langdon age 10, and their mother, Robin; sister, Debora Langdon Mann and husband, Ray; nephew, Kevin Mann and wife, Brandy; paternal grandmother, Mrs. Rebon Langdon; a very special friend, Karen Solitro, who helped with his care during his illness, and several wonderful aunts, uncles, cousins and beloved friends who loved Ty very much.

He was preceded in death by his maternal grandmother, Mrs. Ila Jackson Stephenson; and paternal grandfather, M.V. Langdon.

The family will receive friends from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. Monday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, 1200 Benson Road, Garner. The family wishes to express their appreciation to Dr. Julie Taub and the staff of Wake Medical Center on 5C24 for their loving and compassionate care during this time. In lieu of flowers, please send contributions to the Brooke and Blaire Langdon Educational Fund established at any State Employees Credit Unions. Condolences may be sent to the family at: www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About EDSEL TY LANGDON: Burial: 23 May 2006, Pleasant Grove Baptist Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EDSEL LANGDON and ROBIN ? are:

- i. BROOKE⁸ LANGDON.
- ii. BLAIRE LANGDON.

688. DEBORA⁷ LANGDON (VERNON EDSEL⁶, MACK VERNON⁵, SETH THOMAS "TOMMIE"⁴, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) She married RAY MANN.

Child of DEBORA LANGDON and RAY MANN is: i. KEVIN⁸ MANN, m. BRANDY ?.

689. CAMI LORI⁷ NORRIS (*WALTER RUFUS*⁶, *MINNIE CARR*⁵ *COOKE*, *ALICE REBECCA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *MAJOR JORDAN*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married JESUS VIGANAS.

Children of CAMI NORRIS and JESUS VIGANAS are:

i. ERICA MICHELE⁸ NORRIS, b. 24 Jun 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. TRAVIS WELTON HOBBS, 05 Aug 2006, Dunn, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for ERICA NORRIS and TRAVIS HOBBS: Erica Norris Weds Rev. Travis Hobbs

Dunn Daily Record 08/22/2006

Erica Michele Norris and the Rev. Travis Welton Hobbs were united in marriage Aug. 5 at 3 p.m. at Grace Chapel Church in Dunn. Travis Cain, pastor of the church, performed the candlelight, double-ring ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Jesus Vigañas of Falcon and Cami Vigañas of Benson. She is the granddaughter of the late Reva Norris and the late Walter Norris. She is employed at Personal Home Care Specialist of Benson.

The groom is the son of Dennis Hobbs of Erwin and the late Susie Hobbs. He is the grandson of the late Welton Hobbs, Maybell Hobbs of Erwin, the late Sherwood Jernigan and Joyce Jernigan of Benson. He is a graduate of South Johnston High School. He is employed with Passport Doors Systems of Angier and is associate youth pastor of Grace Chapel Church.

The bride was given in marriage by her brother, Geoffery Vigañas.

Attendants

Attending the bride as maid of honor was her sister, Yolanda Vigañas of Erwin. Bridesmaid was Brittaney Jones. Flower girl Reagan Norris pulled her baby sister Mattison Jones in a wagon. Both are daughters of the bride.

Serving the groom as best man was his father. Groomsman was James "Red" Lee Jr.

The wedding was directed by Gina Cain. Presiding at the guest register was Suzanne Hobbs.

Following a wedding trip to Carolina Beach, the couple will make their home in Dunn.

Reception

A reception was hosted by the Grace Chapel Church Ladies Auxiliary in the church fellowship hall. Serving cake were Sheila Johnson and Danelle Hallenbeck.

Rehearsal Dinner

Larry and Dale Phillips and family were hosts for a rehearsal dinner Aug. 4 in the fellowship hall at Stoney Run Church in Dunn.

More About TRAVIS HOBBS and ERICA NORRIS: Marriage: 05 Aug 2006, Dunn, North Carolina

- ii. YOLANDA TERESSA VIGANAS, b. 27 Dec 1984, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. GEOFFERY SCOTT VIGANAS, b. 16 Feb 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. VICTOR LEE VIGANAS, b. 16 Feb 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.

690. JASON⁷ PARRISH (*ANDY ARNOLD*⁶, *RASSIE BERKERIDGE*⁵, *LEONIDAS O. "LONNIE"*⁴, *NANCY E.*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married CHRISTIE CLAYTON, daughter of KEN CLAYTON and WANDA ?.

Child of JASON PARRISH and CHRISTIE CLAYTON is:

i. PEYTON ANDREW⁸ PARRISH, b. 22 Sep 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.

691. PHYLLIS ANN⁷ LOCKAMY (*JOANN⁶ MCLAMB*, *EDNA IRENE⁵ PARRISH*, *PARHAM PRIMROSE⁴*, *NANCY E.³ LANGDON*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 17 Mar 1962 in North Carolina, and died 02 Jul 2006. She married (1) LARRY JARVIS PARRISH. She married (2) EARBIE GOODMAN Aft. 1984.

Notes for PHYLLIS ANN LOCKAMY: Social Security Death Index

Name: Phyllis A. Goodman SSN: Last Residence: 28328 Clinton, Sampson, North Carolina Born: 17 Mar 1962 Died: 2 Jul 2006 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1978) Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 4, 2006

CLINTON - Mrs. Phyllis Ann Goodman, 44, of 2571 Church Road, died Sunday, July 2, 2006. Services: Funeral, 3 p.m. Wednesday in Crumpler-Honeycutt Funeral Home in Clinton. Visitation: At the home.

Survived by: Husband, Earbie; daughter, Siobhan Hansley; son, Dustyn Parrish; stepchildren, Rachel, Earbie, Daniel and Teresa; father, R.C. Lockamy; mother, Joanne Curtis; brothers, Billy Lockamy and Rex Lockamy; two grandchildren; and four stepgrandchildren.

More About EARBIE GOODMAN and PHYLLIS LOCKAMY: Marriage: Aft. 1984

Children of PHYLLIS LOCKAMY and LARRY PARRISH are:

i. TERRI SIOBHAN⁸ PARRISH, b. 12 May 1983, Sampson County, North Carolina; m. ? HANSLEY.

Notes for TERRI SIOBHAN PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Terri Siobhan Parrish Date of Birth: 12 May 1983 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Larry Jarvis Parrish Roll Number: B_C087_66003 Volume: 75 Page: 382

ii. DUSTYN JARVIS PARRISH, b. 16 Nov 1984, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for DUSTYN JARVIS PARRISH: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dustyn Jarvis Parrish Date of Birth: 16 Nov 1984 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Larry Jarvis Parrish Roll Number: B_C087_66003 Volume: 76 Page: 363

Generation No. 8

REBECCA ELIZABETH⁴ MOODY, MARTHA ANN³ BARBER, ELIZABETH "BETSY"² LANGDON, JAMES¹) was born 06 Sep 1975. He married BETH KELLER 15 Aug 1998.

More About JOHN WATSON and BETH KELLER: Marriage: 15 Aug 1998

Child of JOHN WATSON and BETH KELLER is: i. RYAN⁹ WATSON, b. 27 Aug 2003.

693. BENNIE CARL⁸ LANGDON (*WILLIAM HUBERT*⁷, *WILLIAM ALONZO "LONNIE"*⁶, *BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 06 Jun 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY KATHERINE STAMPER, daughter of LEMAN STAMPER and RUTH RHEA. She was born 09 Jan 1951 in Russell, Virginia.

Notes for BENNIE CARL LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bennie Carl Langdon Date of Birth: 6 Jun 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hubert Parent2 Name: Iris Mae Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 481

Child of BENNIE LANGDON and MARY STAMPER is:
734.

BENNIE CARL⁹ LANGDON, JR., b. 15 Jun 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina.

694. SHARON⁸ LANGDON (*DAVID BRUCE*⁷, *CHARLES VICTOR*⁶, *HADRICK HUTCHINS*⁵, *JAMES H*.⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married JEREMY NOLAN.

Children of SHARON LANGDON and JEREMY NOLAN are:

- i. KAY LEIGH⁹ NOLAN.
- ii. KATE LYNN NOLAN.

695. PAMELA RUTH⁸ LANGDON (*ALTON CLINGMAN "A. C. "*⁷, *ALTON WADE*⁶, *MERRITT ELDRIDGE*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Jan 1961. She married RICHARD BLANTON DENNING, son of PEARSEY DENNING and MARY ?. He was born 11 Sep 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of PAMELA LANGDON and RICHARD DENNING are:

i. ADAM⁹ DENNING.

ii. JESSICA DENNING.

696. ROBERT⁸ LANGDON II (*ROBERT "BOBBY"*⁷, *JASPER "JACK"*⁶, *JOHN WILLIS*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married JAN ?.

Children of ROBERT LANGDON and JAN ? are:

- i. MEAGAN⁹ LANGDON.
- ii. ROB LANGDON.

697. DEBRA⁸ LANGDON (*ROBERT "BOBBY"*⁷, *JASPER "JACK"*⁶, *JOHN WILLIS*⁵, *PERRY BYRD*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married DONALD WARREN.

Children of DEBRA LANGDON and DONALD WARREN are:

- i. DONALD⁹ WARREN, JR..
- ii. DAVID WARREN.

698. EDITH MAE⁸ PARRISH (*LINDA MAE⁷ YOUNG, CALLIE E.⁶ BENSON, SIMEON⁵, MARGARET* "*PEGGA*" *LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 23 Dec 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Sep 2006. She married JERRY WADE PHILLIPS 22 Jul 1966 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for EDITH MAE PARRISH: Smithfield Herald 09/22/2006

Edith Mae Parrish, 58, of 4013 Benson-Hardee Road near Benson died Tuesday, Sept. 19. A memorial service will be held at 2 p.m. Saturday at Stephens Chapel Church. The Rev. Richard McKeel will officiate. The family will receive friends after the service.

Surviving are her son, Gary Alan Phillips of Apex; her mother, Linda Y. Parrish of Benson; a sister, Ellender Ammons of Benson; and a brother, Thurwood Parrish of Raleigh.

Condolences may be made to www.westanddunn.com.

More About EDITH MAE PARRISH: Burial: 23 Sep 2006

Marriage Notes for EDITH PARRISH and JERRY PHILLIPS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Jerry Wade Phillips Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1966 Spouse: Edith Mae Parrish Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1966

Marriage Date: 22 Jul 1966 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JERRY PHILLIPS and EDITH PARRISH: Marriage: 22 Jul 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of EDITH PARRISH and JERRY PHILLIPS is:

i. GARY ALLEN⁹ PHILLIPS, b. 19 Nov 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GARY ALLEN PHILLIPS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gary Allen Phillips Date of Birth: 19 Nov 1968 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Edith Mae Parrish Parent2 Name: Jerry Wade Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 85 Page: 173

699. ANTHONY KEITH "TONY"⁸ DENNING (*THURLDEAN⁷ BENSON, CARLIE PRESTON⁶*, *SIMEON⁵*, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA⁴ LANGDON, CASWELL³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 06 Feb 1965 in Durham, North Carolina, and died 04 Nov 2003. He married ?.

Notes for ANTHONY KEITH "TONY" DENNING: The Herald-Sun Sunday November 09, 2003

CAROLINA BEACH - Anthony "Tony" Keith Denning, of Carolina Beach, N.C. died Tuesday, November 4, 2003, at the Lower Cape Fear Hospice Care Center. He was born in Durham, N.C., on February 6, 1965, the son of Walter Denning of Durham and the late Thurldean "Dean" Benson Ferrell.

Surviving, in addition to his father, are two sisters, Ann Duncan of Wilmington and Kay Barbee of Emerald Isle, N.C.; two children, Christopher Keith Denning and Jessica Denning; and several aunts, uncles, and cousins.

A private memorial will be held at a later date. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to

Children of ANTHONY DENNING and ? are:

- i. CHRISTOPHER KEITH⁹ DENNING.
- ii. JESSICA DENNING.

700. PAMELA GAY⁸ BENSON (*MICHAEL WADE*⁷, *WADE*⁶, *SIMEON*⁵, *MARGARET "PEGGA" LOUISA*⁴ *LANGDON*, *CASWELL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Jun 1970 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 Oct 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES EDWARD BLAND.

Notes for PAMELA GAY BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pamela Gay Benson Date of Birth: 12 Jun 1970 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Michael Wade Parent2 Name: Sharon Elizabeth Blackmon Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 90 Page: 405

Dunn Daily Record 10/10/2005

Pamela Benson Bland, 35, of Benson died Saturday, Oct. 8, 2005, at her residence. Mrs. Bland was born June 12, 1970, in Johnston County to Sharon Blackmon Strickland and Michael Wade Benson. She was a homemaker and a member of Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church. She was preceded in death by her maternal grandfather, Carl F. Blackmon Sr.; and paternal grandfather, Wade Benson.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church in Benson. Officiating will be the Rev. Glenn Fell and Gerald Allen. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery, Benson.

Survivors include her husband, James A. Bland; daughter, Jessica Reigh Bland of the home; a son, James Aaron Bland of the home; mother and stepfather, Sharon and Floyd Strickland of Benson; father and stepmother, Michael and Sherry Benson of Benson; brothers, Michael Ray Benson and wife Misty, Don Benson and wife Rhonda, all of Benson; stepsisters, Regina Urtz of Raleigh and Kim Brewer of Clayton; maternal grandmother, Gladys Blackmon of Benson; paternal grandmother, Rachel

Strickland of Dunn; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson and other times at the home of Sharon and Floyd Strickland, 2734 N.C. 242 North, Benson. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.RoseGrahamFuneralServices.com.

More About PAMELA GAY BENSON: Burial: 11 Oct 2005, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of PAMELA BENSON and JAMES BLAND are:

i. JESSICA REIGH⁹ BLAND, b. 02 Apr 1992, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSICA REIGH BLAND: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jessica Reigh Bland Date of Birth: 2 Apr 1992 Gender: Female Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: James Edward Bland Parent2 Name: Pamela Gay Benson Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 78 Page: 30

ii. JAMES AARON BLAND.

701. JOHN ASHLEY⁸ STEPHENSON (*JOHN ALBERT*⁷, *JASPER S.*⁶, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"*⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) He married GENITA MONICA RAY 25 Mar 1989 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for JOHN STEPHENSON and GENITA RAY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8900315 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: STEPHENSON, JOHN ASHLEY Bride: RAY, GENITA MONICA Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/25/1989 Volume: 1989 Page: 315

More About JOHN STEPHENSON and GENITA RAY: Marriage: 25 Mar 1989, Harnett County, North Carolina Child of JOHN STEPHENSON and GENITA RAY is:

i. JOHN ASHLEY⁹ STEPHENSON II, b. 09 Jul 1996.

702. JERRY WAYNE⁸ STEPHENSON (*HELEN DALE⁷* ?, *JASPER S.⁶ STEPHENSON*, *MARY FRANCES "FANNY"⁵ LANGDON, JAMES MONROE⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 16 Jun 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 11 Dec 1994 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married REBECCA MCLAMB, daughter of JAMES MCLAMB and SARAH MCLAMB. She was born Abt. 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jun 2005.

Notes for JERRY WAYNE STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48772 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Jerry Wayne (49) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/13/1994 Other Pub. Info.: Willow Springs, b. in Jo. Co., s/o James and Helen S. Stephenson, bur. Pleasant Grove Bapt. Ch. Cem.

Name: JERRY WAYNE STEPHENSON SR Age: 49 Years Death Date: 11 December 1994 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 16 June 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: STEPHENSON State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JERRY WAYNE STEPHENSON: Burial: Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for REBECCA MCLAMB: Dunn Daily Record 06/13/2005

Rebecca McLamb Stephenson, 60, of 75-B Merrill Ridge Drive, Asheville, died Thursday, June 9, 2005. She was born in Johnston County to the late Floyd and Sarah McLamb. She was the widow of Jerry Wayne Stephenson Sr. She was the former owner of Stephenson Stables in

Willow Spring. Mrs. Stephenson was a retired teller supervisor with First Union Bank. Funeral services were held 3 p.m. Sunday at Friendship Baptist Church. Burial followed at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery.

Survivors include a son, Jerry Wayne Stephenson Jr. of Asheville; sisters, Jo Taylor of Sneads Ferry, Jean Tart of Dunn, Betty Rose Sutton of Goldsboro and Sandra Godwin of Benson.

A service of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Garner.

More About REBECCA MCLAMB: Burial: 12 Jun 2005, Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of JERRY STEPHENSON and REBECCA MCLAMB is: i. JERRY WAYNE⁹ STEPHENSON, JR..

703. LARRY WAYNE⁸ HONEYCUTT (*WILLIAM KERMIT*⁷, *REBA THERA*⁶ *MCGEE*, *ZACHARIAH R*.⁵, *MARTICIA ANN*⁴ *LANGDON*, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Oct 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Oct 1998 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DEBORAH JEAN GODWIN.

Notes for LARRY WAYNE HONEYCUTT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23927 Name (Age): HONEYCUTT, Larry (45) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/31/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b.10-22-1952, Harnett Co., s/o Pauline R. Warren/William K.Honeycutt, McGee Family Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) August 1, 1998

Mr. Larry Wayne Honeycutt, 45, of 5801 Zacks Mill Rd. Angier, died Thursday at Johnston Memorial Hospital. Mr. Honeycutt was born in Harnett County, on Oct. 22, 1952. His funeral has been scheduled for Saturday 2 p.m. in the chapel of Minshew Funeral Home. Burial will follow in the McGee Family Cemetery near McGee's Crossroads. The Rev. Robert West will officiate over the service. Pallbearers will be Chris Norris, Larry Pleasant, Donald Barbour, Michael Honeycutt, Stevie Honeycutt, Charles Lawhorn.

Surviving are: son, Gregory Wayne Honeycutt of Benson; mother, Pauline Raynor Warren of Dunn; father, William Kermit Honeycutt of Angier; brother, Gary Dale Honeycutt of Dunn.

Family will receive friends, Friday evening from 7-9 p.m. at Minshew Funeral Home and at other times at the home of Glenn and Faye Johnson, 5898 Zacks Mill Rd., Angier, N.C.

More About LARRY WAYNE HONEYCUTT: Burial: 26 Oct 1998, McGee Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of LARRY HONEYCUTT and DEBORAH GODWIN is:

i. GREGORY WAYNE⁹ HONEYCUTT, b. 01 May 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GREGORY WAYNE HONEYCUTT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gregory Wayne Honeycutt Date of Birth: 1 May 1976 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Deborah Jean Godwin Parent2 Name: Larry Wayne Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 102 Page: 253

704. BETTY LEE⁸ OLIVE (*JAMES CLEE*⁷, *JAMES RUFUS*⁶, *ELIZABETH J. "BET"*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 25 Aug 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) LESTER EARL ELLIS, son of LEXIE ELLIS and LEONA BENSON. He was born 05 Nov 1952 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) GEORGE HILDRED CARROLL, JR. 27 Dec 2002 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of GEORGE CARROLL and ANNA MARCOM. He was born 11 Mar 1950 in Wake County, North Carolina, and died 17 Jun 2004 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTY LEE OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Betty Lee Olive Date of Birth: 25 Aug 1951 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Lee Parent2 Name: Willie Maxine Boykin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 44 Page: 215

Notes for LESTER EARL ELLIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Lester Earl Ellis Date of Birth: 5 Nov 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leona Mae Benson Parent2 Name: Lexie Earl Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 726

More About LESTER ELLIS and BETTY OLIVE: Divorce: Oct 2000

Notes for GEORGE HILDRED CARROLL, JR.: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 19, 2004

ANGIER -- Mr. George Hildred "G.H." Carroll, Jr., of 2217 Old Fairground Road died Thursday at his home. Funeral services will be 3:00 PM Sunday at Pleasant Grove Baptist Church. Officiating will be Rev. Steve Morris. Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery.

Mr. Carroll was born in Wake County on March 11, 1950, to the late George H. Carroll, Sr. and Doris Marcom Carroll. He was a foreman with Simplex-Grinnell, served in the Army National Guard, and was a member of Pleasant Grove Baptist Church.

Survivors include, wife, Betty Olive Carroll; sons, Cary Hildred Carroll and Perry Joe Carroll, both of the home, Anthony Clee Ellis and Justin Lee Ellis, both of Clayton; sisters, Faye Gentry of Culpeper, VA, Cathy Langdon of Benson, and Anita Stephenson of Four Oaks; and brother, Scott Carroll of Willow Spring.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 PM Saturday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About GEORGE HILDRED CARROLL, JR.: Burial: 20 Jun 2004, Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Foreman

More About GEORGE CARROLL and BETTY OLIVE: Marriage: 27 Dec 2002, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BETTY OLIVE and LESTER ELLIS are:

i. ANTHONY CLEE⁹ ELLIS, b. 02 Apr 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANTHONY CLEE ELLIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Anthony Clee Ellis Date of Birth: 2 Apr 1979 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Betty Lee Olive Parent2 Name: Lester Earl Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 109 Page: 267

ii. JUSTIN LEE ELLIS, b. 14 Jan 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JUSTIN LEE ELLIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Justin Lee Ellis Date of Birth: 14 Jan 1981 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Betty Lee Olive Parent2 Name: Lester Earl Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 113 Page: 211

Children of BETTY OLIVE and GEORGE CARROLL are:

iii. CARY HILDRED⁹ CARROLL, b. 31 Mar 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina; Stepchild.

Notes for CARY HILDRED CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cary Hildred Carroll Date of Birth: 31 May 1978 Gender: Male Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: George Hildred Carroll Jr. Parent2 Name: Jo Ann Glover Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 66 Page: 75

iv. PERRY JOE CARROLL, b. 09 Sep 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina; Stepchild.

Notes for PERRY JOE CARROLL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Perry Joe Carroll Date of Birth: 9 Sep 1981 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George Hildred Parent2 Name: Jo Ann Glover Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 114 Page: 287

705. JULIAN TRACY⁸ OLIVE (*RICHARD FAYTON*⁷, *JAMES RUFUS*⁶, *ELIZABETH J.* "*BET*"⁵ *LANGDON, JAMES MONROE*⁴, *ZACHARIAH*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Oct 1957 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Jun 2005. He married JANICE UNDERWOOD.

Notes for JULIAN TRACY OLIVE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julian Tracy Olive Date of Birth: 15 Oct 1957 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nola Mae Green Parent2 Name: Richard Fayton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 60 Page: 277

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 63656 Name (Age): Olive, Julian Tracy (47) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/17/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Clayton. Died 6/16/05. Born 10/15/1957, Johnston Co. Son of Richard Fayton & Nola Green Olive. Olive Family Cemetery.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 17, 2005

Julian Tracy Olive, 47, of Clayton died Thursday, June 16, 2005 after a brief illness. He was born October 15, 1957 in Johnston County. Funeral services will be conducted at 2:00 p.m. Saturday in the Little Creek Primitive Baptist Church. Burial will follow in the Olive Family

Cemetery.

Survivors include: parents, Richard Fayton and Nola Green Olive of Clayton; grandmother, Bertha Parrish Green of Clayton; brothers, Richard Fayton (Jody) Olive of Clayton, Johnny Fay Olive of Stony Point, Vernon Walter Olive of Wilson, Joel Rufus Olive of Texas; sons, Jacob Alexander Olive and Joshua Taylor Olive of Clayton; daughter, Hailey Diana Olive of Clayton; and ex-wife, Janice Underwood of Clayton.

Julian was preceded in death by two brothers, James Eli Olive and Sam Vincent Olive.

The family will receive friends 7 9 p.m. Friday at Parrish Funeral Home, Selma. The family requests that in lieu of flowers, contributions be made to Clement Primitive Baptist Church, c/o Nola Olive, 500 Peele Rd, Clayton, NC 27520.

More About JULIAN TRACY OLIVE: Burial: 18 Jun 2005, Olive Community Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

Children of JULIAN OLIVE and JANICE UNDERWOOD are:

- i. JACOB ALEXANDER⁹ OLIVE.
- ii. JOSHUA TAYLOR OLIVE.
- iii. HAILEY DIANA OLIVE.

706. RAMONA LYNNE⁸ HONEYCUTT (*JANICE HELEN⁷ LANGDON, JAMES HECTOR⁶, GROVER CLEVELAND⁵, JAMES MONROE⁴, ZACHARIAH³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 01 Feb 1961 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOSEPH MARK BOWEN 18 Dec 1982 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for RAMONA HONEYCUTT and JOSEPH BOWEN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Joseph Mark Bowen Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1960 Age: 22 Race: White

Spouse: Ramona Lynne Honeycutt Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1961 Spouse Age: 21 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 18 Dec 1982 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH BOWEN and RAMONA HONEYCUTT: Marriage: 18 Dec 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of RAMONA HONEYCUTT and JOSEPH BOWEN is:

i. JOSEPH SAMUEL⁹ BOWEN, b. 03 Feb 1993, Harnett County, North Carolina.

707. STEPHEN CHANNING⁸ MCGEE (*DAPHNE GRAY "LADY"*⁷ STEPHENSON, JAMES HOWARD⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN⁴ HARPER, RHODA³ LANGDON, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 18 Feb 1955, and died 19 Apr 2006. He married (1) PAMELA IRENE ROYAL Bef. 1972. He married (2) DEBORAH JEAN EDWARDS Aft. 1972. He married (3) TAMMY ? Aft. 1985.

Notes for STEPHEN CHANNING MCGEE: Dunn Daily Record 04/26/2006

Stephen Channing McGee, 51, of Chattanooga, Tenn., died Wednesday, April 19, 2006. A native of Erwin, he was the son of the late James L. McGee Sr. and Daphne Braxton. A private memorial service is scheduled for a later date.

Survivors include his wife, Tammy; sons, Stephen McGee of Dunn and Christopher McGee of Angier; a daughter, Amy Grantham and husband Larry of Georgia; stepchildren, Jason Sims of Clinton, Patricia and Christopher Rossell of Tennessee; grandchildren, Christiana Williams, Celeste and Timothy Grantham of Georgia; a brother, James L. McGee Jr. and wife Carolyn of Benson; and a sister, Rose Kirby and husband Richard of Angier.

A service of Lane Funeral Home, South Crest Chapel in Rossville, Ga.

More About STEPHEN MCGEE and PAMELA ROYAL: Marriage: Bef. 1972

More About STEPHEN MCGEE and DEBORAH EDWARDS: Marriage: Aft. 1972

More About STEPHEN MCGEE and TAMMY ?: Marriage: Aft. 1985

Child of STEPHEN MCGEE and PAMELA ROYAL is:

i. STEPHEN WARREN⁹ MCGEE, b. 23 May 1972, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for STEPHEN WARREN MCGEE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Stephen Warren Mcgee Date of Birth: 23 May 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Stephen Channing Parent2 Name: Pamela Irene Royal Roll Number: B_C056_66003 Volume: 95 Page: 344

Children of STEPHEN MCGEE and DEBORAH EDWARDS are:

- ii. CHRISTOPHER CHANNING⁹ MCGEE, b. 29 Mar 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. Amy McGee, m. Larry Grantham.

708. SHARON PERRY "CISSIE"⁸ STEPHENSON (*JACK CALVIN*⁷, *FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH"* "*RED*"⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH*, *SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER*, *RHODA*³ *LANGDON*, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 28 Oct 1969 in Alabama, and died 16 Feb 2001 in Florida. She married MICHAEL WALSH.

Children of SHARON STEPHENSON and MICHAEL WALSH are:

- i. BAYNE JULIAN⁹ WALSH, b. Feb 1996.
- ii. RAYNE REMBRANDT WALSH, b. Aug 1997.

709. KELLY MARIE⁸ STEPHENSON (*JERRY FLETCHER*⁷, *FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Aug 1960 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. She married (1) ROBERT ADRIAN ROSASCO III in Pensacola, Florida. He was born 25 Aug 1961 in Alabama. She married (2) JOHN JULIUS REID 31 May 1991 in Pensacola, Florida, son of JOHN REID and LUCILLE TODD. He was born 03 Mar 1967 in South Carolina.

More About ROBERT ROSASCO and KELLY STEPHENSON: Marriage: Pensacola, Florida

More About JOHN REID and KELLY STEPHENSON: Marriage: 31 May 1991, Pensacola, Florida

Child of KELLY STEPHENSON and ROBERT ROSASCO is:

i. BRETT SINCLAIR⁹ ROSASCO, b. 28 Aug 1988, Pensacola, Florida.

Child of KELLY STEPHENSON and JOHN REID is:

ii. BRITTANY SOPHIA⁹ REID, b. 18 Feb 1994, Newport News, Virginia.

710. GERALDINE DENISE⁸ STEPHENSON (*JERRY FLETCHER*⁷, *FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH"*

"*RED*"⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 Mar 1967 in Naval Hospital, Roosevelt Roads, Puerto Rico. She married PAUL JAMES CHRISTOPHER 03 Jan 1986 in Pensacola, Florida, son of JOESPH CHRISTOPHER and MARGARET GALFOSKI. He was born 29 Sep 1963 in Braddock, Pennsylvania.

More About PAUL CHRISTOPHER and GERALDINE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 03 Jan 1986, Pensacola, Florida

Children of GERALDINE STEPHENSON and PAUL CHRISTOPHER are:

- i. ERICA LYNN⁹ CHRISTOPHER, b. 28 Jan 1988, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- ii. HOLLY MARIE CHRISTOPHER, b. 04 Feb 1991, Naval Hospital, Rota, Spain.

711. SHAWN MICHELLE⁸ GRISSETT (*PATSY LEIGH⁷ STEPHENSON, FLETCHER CALVIN "FLETCH" "RED"*⁶, *GILLIE GREEN*⁵ *PARRISH, SMITHY GREEN*⁴ *HARPER, RHODA*³ *LANGDON, BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 01 Feb 1966 in St. Vincents Hospital, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. She married BENJAMIN REED REICHENBACH, JR. 05 Mar 1988 in Jacksonville, Florida, son of BENJAMIN REICHENBACH and PHYLLIS BOWEN. He was born 13 Dec 1964 in Delaware.

More About BENJAMIN REICHENBACH and SHAWN GRISSETT: Marriage: 05 Mar 1988, Jacksonville, Florida

Children of SHAWN GRISSETT and BENJAMIN REICHENBACH are:

- i. BRANDON TYLER⁹ REICHENBACH, b. 14 Dec 1993, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- ii. KRISTINIA BRIANNE REICHENBACH, b. 20 Apr 1997, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.

712. MICHAEL CARR⁸ KOUTSIS (*PHYLLIS⁷ BARNES, SUSAN ELSIE⁶ LANGDON, JAMES ALLISON⁵, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 13 Apr 1972, and died 01 Aug 2002. He married DIANA SEAGROVES, daughter of JOHN SEAGROVES and MAVIS ?.

Notes for MICHAEL CARR KOUTSIS: Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) August 4, 2002

Michael Carr Koutsis, 30, died Thursday evening in an accident. A native of Durham, Michael was the son of James Koutsis and the late Phyllis Barnes Koutsis. He was co-owner of the JMK Auto Sales. Michael was a member of St. Barbara Greek Orthodox Church.

Surviving are his wife, Diana Seagroves Koutsis; a son, John Michael Koutsis; a daughter, Elyssa Jean Koutsis; his father, James Koutsis; one brother, John Koutsis; and his mother and father-in-law, John and Mavis Seagroves, all of Durham.

Funeral services will be held 11:00 a.m. Monday in the St. Barbara Greek Orthodox Church. Officiating will be Fr. Andrew Koufopoulos. Burial will be in the Bethel Church Cemetery,

Coats.

Visitation will be from 4 to 6 p.m. Sunday at Hall-Wynne Funeral Home.

More About MICHAEL CARR KOUTSIS: Burial: 05 Aug 2002, Bethel Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Auto Dealer

Children of MICHAEL KOUTSIS and DIANA SEAGROVES are:

- i. JOHN MICHAEL⁹ KOUTSIS.
- ii. Elyssa Jean Koutsis.

713. ALLISON⁸ LANGDON (*JERRY ALLISON*⁷, *ERVIN BEACHER "BUTCH"*⁶, *JAMES ALLISON*⁵, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) She married CALE GODWIN.

Child of Allison Langdon and Cale Godwin is:

i. CALESIE⁹ GODWIN.

714. DALE WAYNE⁸ YOUNG (*GAYNELLE⁷ MITCHELL, REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 18 Jan 1953 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) JOYCE PAULETTE JOHNSON 17 Jun 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of PAUL JOHNSON and DOROTHY GODWIN. She was born 20 Dec 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) ERNESTINE NUNNERY 12 Apr 1986 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 05 May 1956.

Marriage Notes for DALE YOUNG and JOYCE JOHNSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300304 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: YOUNG, DALE WAYNE Bride: JOHNSON, JOYCE PAULETTE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/17/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 304

More About DALE YOUNG and JOYCE JOHNSON: Marriage: 17 Jun 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for DALE YOUNG and ERNESTINE NUNNERY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Dale Wayne Young Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1953 Age: 33 Race: White

Spouse: Ernestine Nunnery Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Age: 29 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 12 Apr 1986 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DALE YOUNG and ERNESTINE NUNNERY: Marriage: 12 Apr 1986, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of DALE YOUNG and JOYCE JOHNSON is:

i. JOSHUA DALE⁹ YOUNG, b. 15 Mar 1978, Harnett County, North Carolina.

715. DONNA GAY⁸ YOUNG (*GAYNELLE⁷ MITCHELL, REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹)* was born 06 Apr 1963 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married RICHARD MARTIN PEERY 20 Aug 1991 in Mars Hill, North Carolina. He was born 28 Jan 1964.

More About RICHARD PEERY and DONNA YOUNG: Marriage: 20 Aug 1991, Mars Hill, North Carolina

Child of DONNA YOUNG and RICHARD PEERY is: i. BENJAMIN ANDREW⁹ PEERY, b. 23 Mar 1997, Monroe, North Carolina.

716. SYBILL NANETTE⁸ LAMM (*ETHEL LOU*⁷ *MITCHELL, REBETH ARA*⁶ *PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 21 May 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) DANNY WRAY MATTHEWS 03 Apr 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of GORDON MATTHEWS and ANNIE WILSON. He was born 20 May 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) BOBBY WAYNE NORRIS 23 Dec 1976 in Dillon, South Carolina.

Marriage Notes for SYBILL LAMM and DANNY MATTHEWS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7000137 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MATTHEWS, DANNY WRAY Bride: LAMM, SYBIL NANNETTE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 04/03/1970 Volume: 1970 Page: 137

More About DANNY MATTHEWS and SYBILL LAMM: Marriage: 03 Apr 1970, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About BOBBY NORRIS and SYBILL LAMM: Marriage: 23 Dec 1976, Dillon, South Carolina

Child of SYBILL LAMM and DANNY MATTHEWS is:

735. i. SHARON ANNETTE⁹ MATTHEWS, b. 02 Feb 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Child of SYBILL LAMM and BOBBY NORRIS is:

736. ii. BRANDY DENISE⁹ NORRIS, b. 12 Sep 1978, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

717. NANCY LOU⁸ LAMM (*ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL, REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹)* was born 12 Aug 1954 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHNNY LYNN MABRY 18 Aug 1973, son of BOBBY MABRY and ?.

Marriage Notes for NANCY LAMM and JOHNNY MABRY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9200203 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MABRY, JOHNNY LYNN Bride: MABRY, NANCY LOU LAMM Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 04/17/1992 Volume: 1992 Page: 203

More About JOHNNY MABRY and NANCY LAMM: Divorce 1: 1995 Divorce 2: 1987 Marriage 1: 18 Aug 1973 Marriage 2: 17 Apr 1992, Remarried

Children of NANCY LAMM and JOHNNY MABRY are:

737.

- i. JONATHAN TRENT⁹ MABRY, b. 21 Feb 1974, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. MELISSA MABRY, b. 27 Nov 1978.

718. MITCHELL DAVIS⁸ LAMM (*ETHEL LOU*⁷ *MITCHELL, REBETH ARA*⁶ *PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 22 Aug 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) BRIDGET ELAINE BARNES 15 Aug 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) MICHELLE LEE WILLIAMS 06 Apr 1996 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MITCHELL LAMM and BRIDGET BARNES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8100166 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LAMM, MITCHELL DAVIS Bride: BARNES, BRIDGET ELAINE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/15/1981 Volume: 1981 Page: 166

More About MITCHELL LAMM and BRIDGET BARNES: Marriage: 15 Aug 1981, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MITCHELL LAMM and MICHELLE WILLIAMS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9600116 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LAMM, MITCHELL DAVIS Bride: WILLIAMS, MICHELLE LEE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 04/06/1996 Volume: 1996 Page: 116

More About MITCHELL LAMM and MICHELLE WILLIAMS: Marriage: 06 Apr 1996, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of MITCHELL LAMM and BRIDGET BARNES is: i. MITCHELL DAVIS⁹ LAMM, JR., b. 03 Aug 1983.

Child of MITCHELL LAMM and MICHELLE WILLIAMS is: \therefore 7 ANTE L TE⁹ LANDAR by 16 Oct 1006

ii. ZANE LEE⁹ LAMM, b. 16 Oct 1996.

719. WILLIAM CLYDE⁸ LAMM (*ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL, REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 30 Jun 1964 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) MARTIE WILLIAMS 1984. He married (2)*

KAREN LYNN POPE 27 Nov 1992 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of KENNETH POPE and CAROLYN ?. She was born 17 Oct 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM LAMM and MARTIE WILLIAMS: Divorce: 1988 Marriage: 1984

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM LAMM and KAREN POPE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9200187 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LAMM, WILLIAM CLYDE Bride: MCLEOD, KAREN LYNN POPE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/27/1992 Volume: 1992 Page: 187

More About WILLIAM LAMM and KAREN POPE: Marriage: 27 Nov 1992, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of WILLIAM LAMM and KAREN POPE is: i. WILLIAM BRADLEY⁹ LAMM, b. 23 Aug 1998.

720. TERRY LYNN⁸ MASON (*VIRGIL CONNIE*⁷, *THELMA ELIZABETH*⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 28 Apr 1957 in Dunn, North Carolina. He married TRACY LYNN HODNETT GIBSON 05 May 2001 in Cary, North Carolina.

More About TERRY MASON and TRACY GIBSON: Marriage: 05 May 2001, Cary, North Carolina

Child of TERRY MASON and TRACY GIBSON is: i. JUSTIN⁹ SHOOK, b. 21 Apr 1986.

721. VIRGIL BRIAN⁸ MASON (*VIRGIL CONNIE*⁷, *THELMA ELIZABETH*⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹) was born 30 May 1963 in Dunn, North Carolina. He married (1) BOBBI VANORDEN Aug 1986 in Raleigh, North Carolina. She was born 02 Jul 1963. He married (2) VERA WORTHINGTON 31 Dec 1995 in Cary, North Carolina. She was born 08 Jul 1961.

More About VIRGIL BRIAN MASON: Medical Information: Manic Depression

More About VIRGIL MASON and BOBBI VANORDEN:

Marriage: Aug 1986, Raleigh, North Carolina

More About VIRGIL MASON and VERA WORTHINGTON: Marriage: 31 Dec 1995, Cary, North Carolina

Child of VIRGIL MASON and BOBBI VANORDEN is:

i. GAGE ALEXANDER⁹ MASON, b. 04 Feb 1992, Raleigh, North Carolina.

Children of VIRGIL MASON and VERA WORTHINGTON are:

- ii. MICHAEL SHANE⁹ MASON, b. 13 Jun 1996, Raleigh, North Carolina.
- iii. LAUREN MICHELLE MASON, b. 20 Mar 1999, Raleigh, North Carolina.

722. KAREN JEAN⁸ MASON (*CURTIS JUDD*⁷, *THELMA ELIZABETH*⁶ *PARRISH*, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 12 Dec 1969 in Charlotte, North Carolina. She married DANIEL GAYLE BROOKS 11 Mar 1990 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for KAREN MASON and DANIEL BROOKS: Document Detail

Certificate Number: 000423 Sequence #: 0 Date of Application: 03/08/1990 12:00:00 AM Groom: BROOKS, DANIEL GAYLE Bride: MASON, KAREN JEAN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/11/1990

More About DANIEL BROOKS and KAREN MASON: Marriage: 11 Mar 1990, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina

Children of KAREN MASON and DANIEL BROOKS are:

- i. ZACHARY⁹ BROOKS.
- ii. JOSHUA CURTIS BROOKS, b. 15 Nov 1990.

723. DANNY LEWIS⁸ HOLMES (*ELIZABETH CAROL⁷ MASON, THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 06 Jun 1963 in Dunn, North Carolina. He married (1) SHIRLEY ANN RAWLINS. He married (2) ROSE BIRKBICKLER 14 Dec 1990 in Virginia Beach, Virginia. She was born 03 May.

More About DANNY HOLMES and ROSE BIRKBICKLER: Marriage: 14 Dec 1990, Virginia Beach, Virginia

Children of DANNY HOLMES and ROSE BIRKBICKLER are:

- i. JONATHAN LEWIS⁹ HOLMES, b. 05 Dec 1991, Virginia Beach, Virginia.
- ii. MIRANDA ROSE HOLMES, b. 22 Jul 1997, Jacksonville, Florida.

724. BRENDA CAROL⁸ HOLMES (*ELIZABETH CAROL⁷ MASON, THELMA ELIZABETH⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 03 Oct 1964 in Rota, Spain. She married (1) RICHARD JOHN OPDYKE in Chesapeake, Virginia, son of FRANK OPDYKE and DOROTHY. She met (2) JOHN WESLEY SIMS, JR.. He was born 03 Jul.

More About RICHARD OPDYKE and BRENDA HOLMES: Marriage: Chesapeake, Virginia

Children of BRENDA HOLMES and RICHARD OPDYKE are:

- i. STEPHANIE TYLER⁹ OPDYKE, b. 17 Jul 1985, Norfolk, Virginia.
- ii. ERIC JOHN OPDYKE, b. 17 Mar 1987, Norfolk, Virginia.
- iii. JAKE LEWIS OPDYKE, b. 09 Nov 1991, Chesapeake, Virginia.

Child of BRENDA HOLMES and JOHN SIMS is:

iv. SKYLAR CHEYENNE⁹ SIMS, b. 03 Mar 1997, Virginia Beach, Virginia.

725. MANDY RAE⁸ PARRISH (*JOSEPH RONALD*⁷, *JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Mar 1977 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married (1) BRYAN MATTHEW TUTOR 17 Jul 1999 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of BRANTLEY TUTOR and JANET BEASLEY. He was born 07 Aug 1974, and died 01 Nov 2003 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married (2) ADAM MICHAEL VELLER 21 Nov 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of PETER VELLER and CAROLYN ?.

Notes for MANDY RAE PARRISH: Dunn Daily Record 02/13/2007

Tutor, Veller To Wed

Sue and Ronnie Parrish of Benson announce the engagement of their daughter, Mandy Parrish Tutor of Angier, to Adam Michael Veller of Angier, son of Pete and Carolyn Veller of Oswego, Ill., and Barbara and John Handbury of Harbor Island, S.C.

The bride-elect received a Bachelor of Science in biology from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She is employed with Wyeth Biotech in Sanford. The prospective groom received a Bachelor of Science degree in biology from Illinois State University and is employed with Biolex Therapeutics in Pittsboro.

The wedding will be April 14 at 4 p.m. at the couple's home in Angier. Invitations will be sent.

Notes for BRYAN MATTHEW TUTOR: News And Observer Monday, November 3, 2003 Compassion United Six at a Deadly Crossroads By MOLLY HENNESSY-FISKE, BENJAMIN NIOLET AND MARGIE FISHMAN, Staff Writers

RALEIGH -- It began as a collision of SUVs at a darkened crossroads that drew six helpful souls Saturday night, until Larry Veeder's white van barreled out of the darkness.

On Sunday, investigators charged Veeder, 32, with drunken driving and involuntary manslaughter -- six counts.

Troopers called the crash at N.C. 54 and Nowell Road the Triangle's worst in years. Five people were killed at the intersection, their bodies strewn across the road. A sixth died on the way to the hospital.

"It was just a horrific scene," said Sgt. Everett Clendenin of the state Highway Patrol.

By Sunday, troopers had a clearer picture of what brought each of the dead and injured to the scene shortly after 8:45 p.m. the night before.

Troopers said that Baron A. Fulk, a 20-year-old N.C. State sophomore, ran a stop sign as he pulled his green Chevrolet Blazer onto N.C. 54 and was struck by a silver Blazer driven by Martha P. West, 40, of Marble in Cherokee County. Neither had any passengers.

Robert Alfaro Jr., 46, and wife Gene-Marie Louise Alfaro, 48, of Waxhaw, in town for N.C. State's parents weekend, stopped to help. So did two alumni on their way home from the football game at Carter-Finley Stadium: Dennis Wayne Bowes, 28, a financial planner from Cary, and Bryan Matthew Tutor, 29, a heating and air conditioning repairman from Coats.

Nolan Phillips Myers, 18, a Campbell University freshman from Minnesota, was also headed home from the game when he stopped.

Christopher Clemons, 41, heard the accident from his home on nearby Lincolnville Road and pedaled over on his bicycle.

Veeder, who works at Professional Paint and Sheetrock in Raleigh, was driving east on N.C. 54 (also known as Chapel Hill Road) -- troopers are trying to figure out how fast -- when he struck the group, Clendenin said.

Tim Parry, 23, an N.C. State senior, watched the collision. He was behind the cars of a few victims, who had parked short of the stop sign on Nowell Road.

"I noticed out of the corner of my eye the white work van, and I thought 'Why doesn't he slow down? Doesn't he see this SUV in the middle of the road?' " Parry said. He listened for screeching tires but heard none, and then the bodies flew through the air.

As one of his passengers dialed 911, Parry and the two others jumped out to help the injured.

"All we heard was moaning and yelling and screaming," he said.

Careful to stay clear of the road, Parry said he quickly discovered a fellow student had just seen his parents killed.

Early suspicions -

Troopers suspected Veeder was drunk when they arrived. He had alcohol on his breath, his eyes were glassy and his voice slurred, according to Wake magistrate's records. He refused to take a breath-alcohol test, so while the dead were taken to the state medical examiner's office in Chapel Hill and the injured to WakeMed and Rex hospitals, Veeder went to Wake County jail.

Veeder was being held in lieu of \$120,000 bail late Sunday, scheduled to appear in court by this afternoon. Court papers Sunday did not list an attorney representing him.

Veeder has previous convictions for aiding and abetting drunken driving in 1990 and failing to comply with license restrictions in 1994. He pleaded guilty to driving without a license in 1992.

Mourning, praying

None of the crash victims was autopsied Sunday. Staff at the medical examiner's office could tell from a visual examination that five of the victims died from blunt force trauma. They had yet to examine Clemons' body.

Clemons, who worked for a road-striping company, did not grab identification before he went to the crash scene, and he went unidentified until relatives were called to WakeMed on Sunday. They knew him by the tattoo on his left shoulder: "Agnes," a memorial to his mother.

Christopher Alfaro, the N.C. State freshman who was with his parents at the crash, wept in a police car at the scene before returning to his dorm, roommate Jason Schaefer of Matthews said. The computer sciences major set out Sunday morning with his twin brother, Robert Alfaro, also a student at the university, to meet a third younger brother at home near Charlotte, Schaefer said.

Also Sunday, Martha West was released from Rex Hospital, according to state Highway Patrol Sgt. Barry Hower. Efforts to reach her failed.

Fulk, the driver of the green Blazer, was conscious and in serious condition at WakeMed. Parents Joseph and Dianne Fulk of Asheville and brother Joe Fulk, 26, were with him. The family chose not to discuss the crash.

"They just wish prayers instead of press," said the Rev. Paul Christy of Sylva, who was with the family Sunday and recently succeeded Joseph Fulk as pastor of First United Methodist Church in Sylva, near Asheville.

Investigators had not filed charges against Fulk late Sunday, but Clendenin said troopers were investigating how fast he was driving and whether alcohol played a role in the initial crash.

A classmate who visited Fulk in the hospital Sunday said he was driving home from visiting a

friend in Raleigh and on his way to meet more friends when the crash occurred. Senior Chiao Cheng said she did not think Fulk had been drinking.

Friends offer support -

Veeder was a regular at Sadlack's Heroes, a Hillsborough Street bar and sandwich shop where he was known as "Blinker." Many said Sunday night that Veeder is a gentle, generous person with a stock of jokes and a repertoire of sleight-of-hand tricks. He painted children's faces at Sadlack's on Halloween. He is a former chimney sweep and a professional clown who juggled and played the ukulele, the blues harmonica and squeezebox.

Veeder is known for wearing hats, including porkpies and fedoras. The hats, the instruments, the tricks and the corny jokes define his personality, said Peter Eichenberger, a columnist for the Independent Weekly.

"The ukulele just kind of suits this goofy, gentle nature he has," Eichenberger said.

His friends at Sadlack's wrote a note on a message board Sunday: "Hey, turn your sadness and concern into support for one of 'ours' who surely needs it NOW! Write a letter of support, love and of friendship. It will help him greatly and it will help you in your dealings with grief and sorrow."

"Out of all the people I know, Blinker is the most tragic person for this to happen to because he really wouldn't hurt a fly. He's a gentle-natured, gentle person," said Ryan Carlson, 34.

Patrons said Sunday that Veeder had not been in the bar before the accident.

By Sunday, much of the physical wreckage at the crash site had been removed. There were small reminders: a tangle of wires wrapped in a dandelion, shards of taillights, a shattered side-view mirror and a silver Chevrolet emblem. Passing cars sped over chalk outlines that straddled the middle of the road.

Tim Parry, the student who saw the crash, has had trouble sleeping. He wondered Sunday what Veeder was thinking as he sat in jail.

"Does he have any idea of what he's done?" Parry said. "The vision of the bodies -- that's pretty hard to get rid of."

News And Observer Monday, November 3, 2003

Bryan Matthew Tutor By CHRIS SERRES, Staff Writer

Sue Parrish fought back tears Sunday as she leafed through an album containing photos of her son-in-law, Bryan Matthew Tutor. In one photo, Tutor's 5-month-old son, Carson Brantley, is

wearing the same Christmas outfit -- a red jumper with an elf's hat -- that Bryan wore when he was an infant.

"It just breaks my heart that Bryan didn't live to see his son enjoy that first Christmas," said Parrish, who lives in Angier.

Life was snatched from Tutor as everything appeared to be going his way. The 29-year-old had just found a new career repairing heating and air- conditioning systems. He was working part time while completing courses at Wake Technical Community College.

With his shaved head, goatee and 200-pound frame, Tutor might have looked intimidating. When friends gathered at his house to watch college football games, Tutor would usually cheer the loudest.

"You didn't want to be near that guy when N.C. State was losing," said Trae Shelton, 26, of Dunn.

Yet underneath that bravado was a "warm, kindhearted person" who cared deeply for his family.

Just a month before his death, Bryan and Mandy Tutor celebrated the anniversary of their first date. They met at the State Fair seven years ago.

Despite work and school, Tutor always tried to make it home to give his son a bath. When his wife went out, Tutor could be found sleeping next to his son on their bed.

He was also a great cook. When family and friends gathered at the Tutor home, Bryan did the cooking. His favorite dish was a powerful chili conjured up from onions, hamburger and hot peppers.

News And Observer Tuesday, November 4, 2003

BRYAN MATTHEW TUTOR, 29, of 483 Denise Ave., died Saturday.

He was an employee of Greater Raleigh Refrigeration and a student at Wake Technical College. Funeral services will be 3:00 p.m. Wednesday at the Angier Baptist Church. Burial, Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Surviving: his wife, Mandy Parrish Tutor; son, Carson Brantley Tutor of the home; parents, Brant and Janet Tutor of Angier; sister, Melissa T. Barefoot, her husband, Robert and their son, Griffin of Coats; maternal grandparents, Thomas and Margie Beasley of Cary; paternal grandparents, Brantley and Jane Tutor of Angier; and father and mother-in-law, Ronnie and Sue Parrish of Angier.

The family will be at Bryan-Lee Funeral Home, Angier, 6-8 p.m. today.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to a college fund for Carson Brantley

Tutor, c/o Morgan Stanley, 2000 Regency Parkway, Suite 200, Cary, NC 27511.

More About BRYAN MATTHEW TUTOR: Burial: 05 Nov 2003, Lakeside Memorial Gardens, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MANDY PARRISH and BRYAN TUTOR: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9900361 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TUTOR, BRYAN MATTHEW Bride: PARRISH, MANDY RAE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/17/1999 Volume: 1999 Page: 361

More About BRYAN TUTOR and MANDY PARRISH: Marriage: 17 Jul 1999, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MANDY PARRISH and ADAM VELLER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 20060588 Date Filed: 11/17/2006 12:00:00 AM Groom: VELLER, ADAM MICHAEL Bride: TUTOR, MANDY RAE Maiden Surname: PARRISH Date of Marriage: 11/21/2006 Volume: 0 Page: 0

Dunn Daily Record 06/04/2007

Mandy Parrish Tutor and Adam Michael Veller were united in marriage at the couple's home in Angier. The Rev. Joseph Hester performed the candlelight, double-ring ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Ronnie and Sue Parrish of Benson. She is the granddaughter of the late Rupert and Agnes Parrish, the late Henry and Ruby Buffkin and Christine Parrish of Coats. She received a Bachelor of Science degree in biology with a minor in chemistry from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She is a quality assurance specialist at Wyeth Biotech in Sanford.

The groom is the son of Peter and Carolyn Veller of Oswego, Ill., and Barbara and John Handbury of Harbor Island, S.C. He is the grandson of the late Ivor and Nellie Reese and the late John and Ruth Veller. He received a Bachelor of Science degree in biology with a minor in chemistry from Illinois State University. He is manager of Process Development at Biolex Therapeutics Inc. in Pittsboro.

The bride was given in marriage by her father and her son, Carson Tutor. A memory candle was lit in honor of the bride and groom's grandparents and Carson's father, Bryan Matthew Tutor.

Attendants

Attending the bride as matron of honor was her sister, Kristy Shelton of Dunn. Maid of honor was Morgan Veller of Angier, daughter of the groom. Flower girl was Kelsy Veller, daughter of the groom.

A reading was given by the groom's sister, Karin Kuehl.

Serving the groom as best man was his father, Peter Veller. Groomsman was James Mitchell. Ushers were Eric Veller, David Veller, Trae Shelton and Dale Allen. Ring bearer was Carson Tutor, son of the bride.

Wedding director was Barbara Clark. Register and program attendants were Alison Turi, Jennifer Eason, Kelly Harmon and Angela Williams.

Following a wedding trip to Negril, Jamaica, the couple will reside in Angier.

Reception

A reception was hosted by the couple at their home.

Rehearsal Dinner

The bride's parents were hosts for a rehearsal dinner at Carver's Creek in Raleigh.

Bridal Luncheon

A bridal luncheon was hosted by the bride at The Barrington House in Dunn.

More About ADAM VELLER and MANDY PARRISH: Marriage: 21 Nov 2006, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of MANDY PARRISH and BRYAN TUTOR is:

i. CARSON BRANTLEY⁹ TUTOR, b. 13 May 2003, Wake County, North Carolina.

726. KRISTY LYNN⁸ PARRISH (*JOSEPH RONALD*⁷, *JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 26 Dec 1979. She married JESSE "TRAE" BERMAN SHELTON III 13 May 2000 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for KRISTY PARRISH and JESSE SHELTON:

Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 200000188 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: SHELTON III, JESSE BERMAN Bride: PARRISH, KRISTY LYNN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/13/2000 Volume: 2000 Page: 188

More About JESSE SHELTON and KRISTY PARRISH: Marriage: 13 May 2000, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of KRISTY PARRISH and JESSE SHELTON is: i. NATHAN TRAE⁹ SHELTON, b. 22 Sep 2002, Wake County, North Carolina.

727. KEVIN DALE⁸ PARRISH (*DENNIE KEITH*⁷, *JOSEPH RUPERT*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 19 Jan 1975. He married AMY JILL ELDRIDGE 24 Jun 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About KEVIN PARRISH and AMY ELDRIDGE: Marriage: 24 Jun 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of KEVIN PARRISH and AMY ELDRIDGE is:

i. WILLIAM DALE⁹ PARRISH, b. 02 Aug 2003, Johnston County, North Carolina.

728. JESSICA JAY⁸ JOHNSON (*JOY DALE*⁷ *PARRISH, EDDIE RAEFORD*⁶, *MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 16 Dec 1976 in Cherokee County, North Carolina. She met KEVIN JORDAN.

Child of JESSICA JOHNSON and KEVIN JORDAN is:

i. DYLAN BLAIR⁹ JORDAN, b. 20 Dec 2001, Pasquotank County, North Carolina.

729. MELANIE LEE⁸ BURTCHETTE (*DONALD EDDIE*⁷, *ETHEL AUDREY*⁶ *PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL*⁵ *LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION*⁴, *BRITTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Feb 1972 in Rex Hospital, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She met (1) ERIC CHRISTOPHER BROWN Abt. 1990, son of ARTHER BROWN and DIANE. She married (2) JOHN MICHAEL KRAFT 02 Aug 1997 in Indian Head United Methodist Church, Indian Head, MAryland, son of JOHN KRAFT and EVA.

More About ERIC BROWN and MELANIE BURTCHETTE: Friends: Abt. 1990

More About JOHN KRAFT and MELANIE BURTCHETTE:

Marriage: 02 Aug 1997, Indian Head United Methodist Church, Indian Head, MAryland

Child of MELANIE BURTCHETTE and ERIC BROWN is:

i. KARLEY EDEN⁹ BROWN, b. 22 Aug 1992, Southern Maryland Hospital, Prince George's County, Maryland.

Children of MELANIE BURTCHETTE and JOHN KRAFT are:

- ii. HANNAH MADISON⁹ KRAFT, b. 08 Apr 2000, Southern Maryland Hospital, Prince George's County, Maryland.
- iii. ABIGAIL MARIE KRAFT, b. 03 Jun 2004.

730. KIMBERLY MICHELLE⁸ BURTCHETTE (*DONALD EDDIE⁷, ETHEL AUDREY⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 27 Sep 1973 in Cafritz Hospital, Washington, D.C.. She married SHAYNE HAMMOND TRESSLER 14 Aug 1993 in Grace Lutheran Church, LaPlata, Maryland, son of HAMMOND TRESSLER and DARLENE SULLIVAN.

More About SHAYNE TRESSLER and KIMBERLY BURTCHETTE: Marriage: 14 Aug 1993, Grace Lutheran Church, LaPlata, Maryland

Children of KIMBERLY BURTCHETTE and SHAYNE TRESSLER are:

- i. SHAYNA MACKENZIE⁹ TRESSLER, b. 29 Jan 1998.
- ii. HUNTER OWEN TRESSLER, b. 30 Sep 2002, Granville County, North CArolina.

731. JAMES DURRAN⁸ BYRD (*WILLARD BIRCHEL*⁷, *BERTHA MAE*⁶ *LANGDON*, *ELLIS*⁵, *BERNICE H*.⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 13 Jul 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 May 2008. He married PATRICIA BARNES, daughter of CHARLES BARNES and LONA ?.

Notes for JAMES DURRAN BYRD: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 06/01/2008

Durran Byrd, 50, of 13624 Buffalo Road, went home to be with his Lord Saturday morning surrounded by his family. His father, Birchel Byrd and father-in- law, Charles Barnes, preceded him in death. Funeral service will be held 3:00 p.m. Monday at White Oak Baptist Church, with burial to follow at the church cemetery.

He is survived by his wife, Tricia Barnes Byrd; children, Jeremiah and Hannah Jo Byrd of the home; mother, Maxine Byrd of McGee's Crossroads; sister, Becky B. Barefoot of Benson; brother, Dennis Byrd of McGee's Crossroads; mother-in-law, Lona Rea Barnes of Archer Lodge; special nephews and cousin, Charlie and Ben Barnes and LuAnn Creech.

Flowers accepted or memorial contributions may be made to the College Fund for Jeremiah and Hannah Byrd to Coastal Federal Credit Union, Clayton, NC 27520. The family will

receive friends 1:30-2:45 p.m., Monday, prior to the service at the church and other times at the home. Arrangements by Strickland Funeral Home, Wendell.

More About JAMES DURRAN BYRD:

Burial: 02 Jun 2008, White Oak Baptist Church, Clayton, North Carolina

Children of JAMES BYRD and PATRICIA BARNES are:

- i. JEREMIAH⁹ BYRD.
- ii. HANNAH JO BYRD.

732. BOBBY GLENN⁸ LANGDON (*ELMER GLENN*⁷, *ELMER ELDRIDGE*⁶, *MERRITT ELDRIDGE*⁵, *BERNICE H.*⁴, *MERRITT NEWTON*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 02 Dec 1964 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) DEBORAH LYNN CHAPMAN. He married (2) WENDY CAROL SMITH 25 Mar 1995 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of LEROY SMITH and PEGGY WALLACE. She was born 15 Oct 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for BOBBY LANGDON and WENDY SMITH: Johnston County Register of Deeds

Document Type: (MAR) Marriage License Modified Date: Record Date: 3/17/1995 Event Date: 3/25/1995 Groom (Last, First): LANGDON, BOBBY GLENN (3/17/1995 12:00:00 AM) Bride (Last, First): SMITH, WENDY CAROL (3/17/1995 12:00:00 AM) Book Type: M Book / Page: 1995 / 144 # of Pages: 1

More About BOBBY LANGDON and WENDY SMITH: Marriage: 25 Mar 1995, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BOBBY LANGDON and DEBORAH CHAPMAN are:

- i. GWENDOLYN MARIE⁹ LANGDON, b. 16 Jul 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JOSHUA CABLE LANGDON, b. 26 Nov 1984, Wake County, North Carolina; d.
 01 Mar 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JOSHUA CABLE LANGDON: Burial: Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Infant Death

733. SUE ANN⁸ STEPHENSON (*ANNIE LAURIE⁷ BARNES, MABEL LORENE⁶ PARRISH, EULA⁵ HONEYCUTT, FRANCIS C.⁴ LANGDON, MCDANIEL "MACK"³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 11 Apr 1961. She married JOHN WILLIAM WOOD III 28 Jul 1984 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN WOOD and AGNES BARBOUR. He was born 27 Mar 1958 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN WILLIAM WOOD III: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John William Wood III, Date of Birth: 27 Mar 1958 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Agnes Barbour Parent2 Name: John William Jr. Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 62 Page: 273

Marriage Notes for SUE STEPHENSON and JOHN WOOD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Sue Ann Stephenson Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1984

Spouse: John William Wood III, Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year: 1984

Marriage Date: 28 Jul 1984 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN WOOD and SUE STEPHENSON: Marriage: 28 Jul 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SUE STEPHENSON and JOHN WOOD is: i. JOHN WILLIAM⁹ WOOD IV.

Generation No. 9

734. BENNIE CARL⁹ LANGDON, JR. (*BENNIE CARL*⁸, *WILLIAM HUBERT*⁷, *WILLIAM ALONZO* "LONNIE"⁶, *BENJAMIN ALFRED*⁵, *LEMUEL BRITTAIN*⁴, *CARROLL*³, *BRITTON*², *JAMES*¹) was born 15 Jun 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY RUTH JOHNSON.

Notes for BENNIE CARL LANGDON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Bennie Carl Langdon Jr. Date of Birth: 15 Jun 1971 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bennie Carl Parent2 Name: Mary Katherine Stamper Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 93 Page: 419

Child of BENNIE LANGDON and MARY JOHNSON is:

i. JONATHAN COLE¹⁰ LANGDON, b. 17 Mar 1992, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JONATHAN COLE LANGDON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jonathan Cole Langdon Date of Birth: 17 Mar 1992 Gender: Male Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Bennie Carl Langdon Jr. Parent2 Name: Mary Ruth Johnson Roll Number: B_C048_66004 Volume: 78 Page: 180

735. SHARON ANNETTE⁹ MATTHEWS (*SYBILL NANETTE⁸ LAMM*, *ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL*, *REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON², JAMES¹*) was born 02 Feb 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) ERIC LAMONT GADDY 23 Jul 1999. She married (2) SHERRIAL MERRITT 15 Mar 2007.

More About ERIC GADDY and SHARON MATTHEWS: Marriage: 23 Jul 1999

More About SHERRIAL MERRITT and SHARON MATTHEWS: Marriage: 15 Mar 2007

Children of SHARON MATTHEWS and ERIC GADDY are:

- i. ERICA ANNETTE¹⁰ GADDY, b. 19 Oct 1995.
- ii. ERIC KEIGAN GADDY, b. 28 Oct 1998.

736. BRANDY DENISE⁹ NORRIS (*SYBILL NANETTE⁸ LAMM*, ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL, REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH, MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON, JOSEPH MARION⁴, BRITTON³, BRITTON²,

*JAMES*¹) was born 12 Sep 1978 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married NICK ANTHONY HOOKER 23 May 2000. He was born 22 May 1974 in Lee County, North Carolina.

More About NICK HOOKER and BRANDY NORRIS: Marriage: 23 May 2000

Children of BRANDY NORRIS and NICK HOOKER are:

- i. BRENDAN NIANTE^{,10} HOOKER, b. 14 Jun 2000.
- ii. NICHOLAS CHASE HOOKER, b. 19 Sep 2004.

737. JONATHAN TRENT⁹ MABRY (*NANCY LOU⁸ LAMM*, *ETHEL LOU⁷ MITCHELL*, *REBETH ARA⁶ PARRISH*, *MARGARET ETHEL⁵ LANGDON*, *JOSEPH MARION⁴*, *BRITTON³*, *BRITTON²*, *JAMES¹*) was born 21 Feb 1974 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MISSY NEELY 09 Oct 1999.

More About JONATHAN MABRY and MISSY NEELY: Marriage: 09 Oct 1999

Children of JONATHAN MABRY and MISSY NEELY are:

- i. JONATHAN SETH¹⁰ MABRY, b. 20 Jul 2001.
- ii. JAXON KYLE MABRY, b. 04 May 2003.
- iii. HANNAH GRACE MABRY, b. 11 Mar 2007.